COPING WITH EXTREME ENVIRONMENTS: A PHYSIOLOGICAL/ PSYCHOLOGICAL APPROACH

EDITED BY: Costantino Balestra, Jacek Kot, Shai Efrati, François Guerrero, Jean-Eric Blatteau and Stéphane Besnard PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Psychology, Frontiers in Physiology and Frontiers in Integrative Neuroscience





Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2019 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88945-740-3 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-740-3

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

COPING WITH EXTREME ENVIRONMENTS: A PHYSIOLOGICAL/PSYCHOLOGICAL APPROACH

Topic Editors:

Costantino Balestra, Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant, Belgium; Université Libre de Bruxelles, Belgium; Vrije Universiteit Brussel, Belgium; DAN Europe Research Division, Italy-Belgium

Jacek Kot, Gdańsk Medical University Gdańsk, Poland; DAN Europe, Malta Shai Efrati, Tel Aviv University, Israel; Sagol Hyperbaric Center, Israel François Guerrero, Université Bretagne de Occidentale, France Jean-Eric Blatteau, Hôpital d'Instruction des Armées Sainte-Anne, France Stéphane Besnard, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (INSERM), France



Schematic representation of human challenges and coping possibilities in a chronic or intermittent setting. Human Environments in Perspective (Modified from: Piantadosi CA. (2003). *The biology of human survival : Life and death in extreme environments*. Oxford University Press, New York.

Understanding how humans cope in extreme environments has expanded our knowledge of the physiological and psychological challenges involved and helped us to quit our comfortable paradigms built on "steady states". Furthermore, measuring our reactions to intermittent stressors and determining the oscillations of our coping mechanisms has led us to unexpected understandings. This methodology has also directly improved our translational or multidisciplinary approach to the subject. Studying healthy individuals in extreme environments could improve our understanding of patients with impaired physiological capacities (who are coping with an environment that becomes extreme to them) and also improve our understanding of physiology and psychology in the elderly.

This eBook collects articles that address this translational multidisciplinary approach in an integrative way. As a whole, this Research Topic aims to better understand human/animal physiology and psychology.

Citation: Balestra, C., Kot, J., Efrati, S., Guerrero, F., Blatteau, J.-E., Besnard, S., eds. (2019). Coping With Extreme Environments: A Physiological/Psychological Approach. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-740-3

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

07 Editorial: Extreme Environments in Movement Science and Sport Psychology

Costantino Balestra, Jacek Kot, Shai Efrati, François Guerrero, Jean-Eric Blatteau and Stéphane Besnard

CHAPTER 2

TEMPERATURE-RELATED CHALLENGES

2.1. COLD ENVIRONMENT

10 Acute Anxiety Predicts Components of the Cold Shock Response on Cold Water Immersion: Toward an Integrated Psychophysiological Model of Acute Cold Water Survival

Martin J. Barwood, Jo Corbett, Heather Massey, Terry McMorris, Mike Tipton and Christopher R. D. Wagstaff

- 21 Cardiac Autonomic Modulations and Psychological Correlates in the Yukon Arctic Ultra: The Longest and the Coldest Ultramarathon Lea C. Rundfeldt, Martina A. Maggioni, Robert H. Coker, Hanns-Christian Gunga, Alain Riveros-Rivera, Adriane Schalt and Mathias Steinach
- **39** *Physiological and Psychological Responses During Exercise and Recovery in a Cold Environment is Gender-Related Rather Than Fabric-Related* Margarita Cernych, Neringa Baranauskiene, Nerijus Eimantas, Sigitas Kamandulis, Laura Daniuseviciute and Marius Brazaitis

2.2. WARM ENVIRONMENT

53 Effect of Passive Hyperthermia on Working Memory Resources During Simple and Complex Cognitive Tasks

Nadia Gaoua, Christopher P. Herrera, Julien D. Périard, Farid El Massioui and Sebastien Racinais

CHAPTER 3

GRAVITY CHALLENGES

3.1. PARABOLIC FLIGHTS

60 Gravity Cues Embedded in the Kinematics of Human Motion are Detected in Form-From-Motion Areas of the Visual System and in Motor-Related Areas

Fabien Cignetti, Pierre-Yves Chabeauti, Jasmine Menant, Jean-Luc J. J. Anton, Christina Schmitz, Marianne Vaugoyeau and Christine Assaiante

70 Sensation Seeking and Adaptation in Parabonauts Aurélie Collado, Jean-Philippe Hainaut, Vincent Monfort and Benoît Bolmont

CHAPTER 4 EXERCISE RELATED CHALLENGES

4.1. STRESS

77 Anxiety and Psycho-Physiological Stress Response to Competitive Sport Exercise

Gaelle Tanguy, Emmanuel Sagui, Zagnoli Fabien, Charles Martin-Krumm, Frédéric Canini and Marion Trousselard

86 Psychological and Physiological Biomarkers of Neuromuscular Fatigue After two Bouts of Sprint Interval Exercise

Albertas Skurvydas, Vaidas Verbickas, Nerijus Eimantas, Neringa Baranauskiene, Margarita Cernych, Erika Skrodeniene, Laura Daniuseviciute and Marius Brazaitis

4.2. LEARNING

98 Behavioral Repertoire Influences the Rate and Nature of Learning in Climbing: Implications for Individualized Learning Design in Preparation for Extreme Sports Participation

Dominic Orth, Keith Davids, Jia-Yi Chow, Eric Brymer and Ludovic Seifert

CHAPTER 5 GAS PARTIAL PRESSURE CHANGES 5.1. HYPERBARIC OXYGEN

118 Hyperbaric Oxygen Environment Can Enhance Brain Activity and Multitasking Performance

Dor Vadas, Leonid Kalichman, Amir Hadanny and Shai Efrati

124 Recovery of Repressed Memories in Fibromyalgia Patients Treated With Hyperbaric Oxygen – Case Series Presentation and Suggested Bio-Psycho-Social Mechanism

Shai Efrati, Amir Hadanny, Shir Daphna-Tekoah, Yair Bechor, Kobi Tiberg, Nimrod Pik, Gil Suzin and Rachel Lev-Wiesel

5.2. SCUBA DIVING (SELF CONTAINED UNDERWATER BREATHING APPARATUS)

- **132** Environmental Physiology and Diving Medicine Gerardo Bosco, Alex Rizzato, Richard E. Moon and Enrico M. Camporesi
- 142 Dive Risk Factors, Gas Bubble Formation, and Decompression Illness in Recreational SCUBA Diving: Analysis of DAN Europe DSL Data Base Danilo Cialoni, Massimo Pieri, Costantino Balestra and Alessandro Marroni

5.2.1. SCUBA DIVING: PSYCHOLOGICAL/BEHAVIOURAL APPROACH

- **153** Recreational Diving Practice for Stress Management: An Exploratory Trial Frédéric Beneton, Guillaume Michoud, Mathieu Coulange, Nicolas Laine, Céline Ramdani, Marc Borgnetta, Patricia Breton, Regis Guieu, J. C. Rostain and Marion Trousselard
- 160 Safety Priorities and Underestimations in Recreational Scuba Diving Operations: A European Study Supporting the Implementation of new Risk Management Programmes

Serena Lucrezi, Salih Murat Egi, Massimo Pieri, Francois Burman, Tamer Ozyigit, Danilo Cialoni, Guy Thomas, Alessandro Marroni and Melville Saayman

- **173** Patent Foramen Ovale (PFO), Personality Traits, and Iterative Decompression Sickness. Retrospective Analysis of 209 Cases Pierre Lafère, Costantino Balestra, Dirk Caers and Peter Germonpré
- **180** Commercial Divers' Subjective Evaluation of Saturation Jean Pierre Imbert, Costantino Balestra, Fatima Zohra Kiboub, Øyvind Loennechen and Ingrid Eftedal

5.2.2. SCUBA DIVING: GAS TOXICITY

186 Executive Functions of Divers are Selectively Impaired at 20-Meter Water Depth

Fabian Steinberg and Michael Doppelmayr

199 Oxygen Toxicity and Special Operations Forces Diving: Hidden and Dangerous

Thijs T. Wingelaar, Pieter-Jan A. M. van Ooij and Rob A. van Hulst

5.2.3. DECOMPRESSION SICKNESS MITIGATION: ANIMAL MODEL

- 208 Thirty-Five Day Fluoxetine Treatment Limits Sensory-Motor Deficit and Biochemical Disorders in a Rat Model of Decompression Sickness Caroline Cosnard, Sébastien De Maistre, Jacques H. Abraini, Laurent Chazalviel, Jean-Eric Blatteau, Jean-Jacques Risso and Nicolas Vallée
- 220 Angiotensin Converting Enzyme Inhibitor has a Protective Effect on Decompression Sickness in Rats

Aleksandra Mazur, Anthony Guernec, Jacky Lautridou, Julie Dupas, Emmanuel Dugrenot, Marc Belhomme, Michael Theron and François Guerrero





Editorial: Extreme Environments in Movement Science and Sport Psychology

Costantino Balestra^{1,2,3*}, Jacek Kot⁴, Shai Efrati^{5,6}, François Guerrero⁷, Jean-Eric Blatteau⁸ and Stéphane Besnard⁹

¹ Environmental, Occupational and Ageing "Integrative Physiology" Laboratory, Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Brussels, Belgium, ² Faculté des Sciences de la Motricité, Université Libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium, ³ DAN Europe Research Division, DAN Europe Research (Roseto-Brussels), Brussels, Belgium, ⁴ National Centre for Hyperbaric Medicine, Institute of Maritime and Tropical Medicine, Medical University of Gdansk, Gdynia, Poland, ⁵ Sagol Center for Hyperbaric Medicine and Research, Assaf-Harofeh Medical Center, Tzrifin, Israel, ⁶ Sackler School of Medicine and Sagol School of Neuroscience, Tel-Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel, ⁷ EA4324 ORPHY, Institut Brestois Santé Agro Matiére, Université de Bretagne Occidentale, Brest, France, ⁸ Hôpital d'Instruction des Armées - Service de Médecine Hyperbare et Expertise Plongée (Military Teaching Hospital - Hyperbaric Medicine and Diving Expertise Department), Toulon, France, ⁹ UNICAEN, INSERM U1075, COMETE, Normandie Université, Caen, France

Keywords: unexpected results, challenging environments, neurosciences, integrative approach, adaptive

Editorial on Research Topic

Extreme Environments in Movement Science and Sport Psychology

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ana-Maria Cebolla, Free University of Brussels, Belgium

Reviewed by:

Ran Arieli, Israel Naval Medical Institute, Israel

> *Correspondence: Costantino Balestra costantinobalestra@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 02 October 2018 Accepted: 13 November 2018 Published: 04 December 2018

Citation:

Balestra C, Kot J, Efrati S, Guerrero F, Blatteau J-E and Besnard S (2018) Editorial: Extreme Environments in Movement Science and Sport Psychology. Front. Psychol. 9:2391. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02391 If we want simply to depict what extreme environments are, we can consider them as primarily depending on two parameters: temperature and pressure. Gravitational and radiation changes can both also be added.

As a matter of fact, both dimensions are also well-linked together. Depending on those two parameters, hydration, gas partial pressures, effort, work of breathing, metabolism, gene expression and many other essential "ingredients" of human life and performance can vary widely.

Human studies in extreme environments (altitude hypoxia, microgravity, hyperbaric, and terrestrial extreme climatic conditions) over the last decades have expanded knowledge in physiology, highlighting new routes of regulation, breaking previous old concepts, and offering new models of some physiopathological troubles in patients (Trivella et al., 2017; Burtscher et al., 2018).

Some years ago, on the physiological side, the two parameters that characterize extreme environments were identified to elicit the production of two particular elements: Hypoxia inducible factors and heat shock proteins. Surprisingly, these two elements can be triggered by either hypobaric/hypoxic or hyperbaric/hyperoxic environments. The reason is that, in biologym what is mostly being sensed is the fluctuation rather than absolute values.

The two are ubiquitous and essential to cellular life. The first is a factor that triggers around 200 genes responsible for vascular, cellular, and metabolic homeostasis as well as apoptosis. In fact, its beneficial actions on the fight against cancer cells have recently been advocated (De Bels et al., 2011; Khalife et al., 2018). The second is a family of proteins acting as chaperones for other proteins and resetting impaired proteic structures (Kopecek et al., 2001; Gjovaag and Dahl, 2006; Hageman et al., 2011).

Some psychological aspects have been explored independently or sometimes combined with physiology. However, little is known about cognition and neuronal plasticity in extreme environments, although adaptation to extremes is an integrative matter that the body and brain have to solve conjointly. How do peripheral body signals, homeothermic regulation, energy

7

expenditure, and psychological and cognitive functions interact with each other? New insights on how extreme external factors may change emotional and cognitive functions of self-perception and the perception of the surrounding environment, and what impact this has on decision-making processes, are matters of interest.

It has long been established that a general law applies to humans in extreme environments: the Yerkes-Dodson Law (Calabrese, 2008). The relationship between arousal and performance is known and discussed (Balestra et al., 2018), but we seldomly know up to what point the positive effect on performance/coping exists in extreme environments (Mair et al., 2011; Rietschel et al., 2011).

Not so long ago it has been shown that environments are also able to interact with the genome. In fact, epigenetics seems to be a major point in extreme environments, especially when partial oxygen pressure changes are involved (Lautridou et al., 2017b; Kiboub et al., 2018b), but remains poorly investigated.

The proposed research topic has addressed most of the psychological and physiological reflexions needed in extreme environments, opening for future research and progress.

New challenges are also important in changing gravity environments. Although physiological and psychological parameters have been widely investigated, cognitive functions during long term missions in space remain to be evaluated. For example, spatial cognition, including the self-perception, orientation and navigation required during 3D robotic arm control, rendez-vous docking and extra-vehicular activities are all affected by the loss of gravity-related sensors. Koppelmans et al. (2013) consequently, the next challenging step is understanding how decision making, spatial cognition, emotional aspects,

REFERENCES

- Balestra, C. (2012). The president's page: is your state steady? *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 42:194.
- Balestra, C., Machado, M.-L., Theunissen, S., Balestra, A., Cialoni, D., Clot, C., et al. (2018). Critical flicker fusion frequency: a marker of cerebral arousal during modified gravitational conditions related to parabolic flights. *Front. Physiol.* 9:1403. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.01403
- Burtscher, M., Gatterer, H., Burtscher, J., and Mairbaurl, H. (2018). Extreme terrestrial environments: life in thermal stress and hypoxia. A narrative review. *Front. Physiol.* 9:572. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018. 00572
- Calabrese, E. J. (2008). Stress biology and hormesis: the Yerkes-Dodson law in psychology–a special case of the hormesis dose response. *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 38, 453–462. doi: 10.1080/10408440802004007
- De Bels, D., Corazza, F., Germonpre, P., and Balestra, C. (2011). The normobaric oxygen paradox: a novel way to administer oxygen as an adjuvant treatment for cancer? *Med. Hypotheses* 76, 467–470. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2010.11.022
- Gjovaag, T. F., and Dahl, H. A. (2006). Effect of training and detraining on the expression of heat shock proteins in m. triceps brachii of untrained males and females. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 98, 310–322. doi: 10.1007/s00421-006-0 281-y
- Hageman, J., Van Waarde, M. A., Zylicz, A., Walerych, D., and Kampinga, H. H. (2011). The diverse members of the mammalian HSP70 machine show distinct chaperone-like activities. *Biochem. J.* 435, 127–142. doi: 10.1042/ BJ20101247

as well as cortical sensory integration supporting self-bodily perception and orientation are influenced by and during extreme short or prolonged missions. The ways humans have adapted ancestrally and how we will adapt to strong and fast environmental and climatic changes on Earth require an integrative approach at the frontiers between cognition, psychology, and physiology. Reviews, reports, and the most recent data will support the preparation for human solar system exploration, firstly to Mars. Understanding how humans cope with extreme environmental or physiological/psychological challenges has helped us to leave our comfortable paradigms built on stable "steady states" (Balestra, 2012). Today's measurement systems allow us to analyze our reactions to intermittent stressors and follow the oscillations of our coping mechanisms. This new approach has led us to unexpected understandings (Lautridou et al., 2017a) since most of the results expressed in this research topic are unexpected or even counterintuitive.

This methodology has also directly improved our translational or multidisciplinary (integrative) approach as well as the idea that studying humans in good health at extremes could help us to understand both patients (Khalife et al., 2018; Kiboub et al., 2018a) with impaired physiological capacities coping with our environment (which) becomes extreme to them), or better understanding physiology/psychology of the elderly, or to better prepare people working in constraining environments.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

- Khalife, M., Wiams, K., Ben Aziz, M., Balestra, C., and Sosnowski, M. (2018). Effect of induced relative hypoxia on reticulocyte count in oncologycal abdominal surgery: a single-centre, controlled, randomized pilot study. *Int. J. Sci. Res.* 7, 12–16.
- Kiboub, F. Z., Balestra, C., Loennechen, Ø., and Eftedal, I. (2018a). Hemoglobin and erythropoietin after commercial saturation diving. *Front. Physiol.* 9:1176. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.01176
- Kiboub, F. Z., Mollerlokken, A., Hjelde, A., Flatberg, A., Loennechen, O., and Eftedal, I. (2018b). Blood gene expression and vascular function biomarkers in professional saturation diving. *Front. Physiol.* 9:937. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00937
- Kopecek, P., Altmannova, K., and Weigl, E. (2001). Stress proteins: nomenclature, division and functions. *Biomed. Pap. Med. Fac. Univ. Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub.* 145, 39–47. doi: 10.5507/bp.2001.010
- Koppelmans, V., Erdeniz, B., De Dios, Y. E., Wood, S. J., Reuter-Lorenz, P. A., Kofman, I., et al. (2013). Study protocol to examine the effects of spaceflight and a spaceflight analog on neurocognitive performance: extent, longevity, and neural bases. *BMC Neurol.* 13:205. doi: 10.1186/1471-2377-13-205
- Lautridou, J., Buzzacott, P., Belhomme, M., Dugrenot, E., Lafere, P., Balestra, C., et al. (2017a). Evidence of heritable determinants of decompression sickness in rats. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 49, 2433–2438. doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000001385
- Lautridou, J., Pichereau, V., Artigaud, S., Bernay, B., Barak, O., Hoiland, R., et al. (2017b). Evolution of the plasma proteome of divers before and after a single SCUBA dive. *Proteomics Clin. Appl.* 11. doi: 10.1002/prca.2017 00016

- Mair, R. G., Onos, K. D., and Hembrook, J. R. (2011). Cognitive activation by central thalamic stimulation: the yerkes-dodson law revisited. *Dose Response* 9, 313–331. doi: 10.2203/dose-response.10-017.Mair
- Rietschel, J. C., Goodman, R. N., King, B. R., Lo, L. C., Contreras-Vidal, J. L., and Hatfield, B. D. (2011). Cerebral cortical dynamics and the quality of motor behavior during social evaluative challenge. *Psychophysiology* 48, 479–487. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8986.2010.01120.x
- Trivella, M. G., Capobianco, E., and L'abbate, A. (2017). Editorial: physiology in extreme conditions: adaptations and unexpected reactions. *Front. Physiol.* 8:748. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2017. 00748

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Balestra, Kot, Efrati, Guerrero, Blatteau and Besnard. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Acute Anxiety Predicts Components of the Cold Shock Response on Cold Water Immersion: Toward an Integrated Psychophysiological Model of Acute Cold Water Survival

Martin J. Barwood^{1*}, Jo Corbett², Heather Massey², Terry McMorris³, Mike Tipton² and Christopher R. D. Wagstaff²

¹ Department of Sport, Health and Nutrition, Leeds Trinity University, Leeds, United Kingdom, ² Department of Sport and Exercise Science, University of Portsmouth, Portsmouth, United Kingdom, ³ Department of Psychology, Faculty of Health and Life Sciences, Northumbria University, Newcastle upon Tyne, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Igor B. Mekjavic, Jožef Stefan Institute (IJS), Slovenia Rosa Magallon, University of Zaragoza, Spain

*Correspondence:

Martin J. Barwood M.Barwood@leedstrinity.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 28 September 2017 Accepted: 26 March 2018 Published: 11 April 2018

Citation:

Barwood MJ, Corbett J, Massey H, McMorris T, Tipton M and Wagstaff CRD (2018) Acute Anxiety Predicts Components of the Cold Shock Response on Cold Water Immersion: Toward an Integrated Psychophysiological Model of Acute Cold Water Survival. Front. Psychol. 9:510. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00510 **Introduction:** Drowning is a leading cause of accidental death. In cold-water, sudden skin cooling triggers the life-threatening cold shock response (CSR). The CSR comprises tachycardia, peripheral vasoconstriction, hypertension, inspiratory gasp, and hyperventilation with the hyperventilatory component inducing hypocapnia and increasing risk of aspirating water to the lungs. Some CSR components can be reduced by habituation (i.e., reduced response to stimulus of same magnitude) induced by 3–5 short cold-water immersions (CWI). However, high levels of acute anxiety, a plausible emotion on CWI: magnifies the CSR in unhabituated participants, reverses habituated components of the CSR and prevents/delays habituation when high levels of anxiety are experienced concurrent to immersions suggesting anxiety is integral to the CSR.

Purpose: To examine the predictive relationship that *prior* ratings of acute anxiety have with the CSR. Secondly, to examine whether anxiety ratings correlated with components of the CSR *during* immersion before and after induction of habituation.

Methods: Forty-eight unhabituated participants completed one (CON1) 7-min immersion in to cold water (15°C). Of that cohort, twenty-five completed four further CWIs that would ordinarily induce CSR habituation. They then completed two counterbalanced immersions where anxiety levels were increased (CWI-ANX) or were not manipulated (CON2). Acute anxiety and the cardiorespiratory responses (cardiac frequency [f_c], respiratory frequency [f_R], tidal volume [V_T], minute ventilation [\dot{V}_E]) were measured. Multiple regression was used to identify components of the CSR from the most life-threatening period of immersion (1st minute) predicted by the anxiety rating *prior to* immersion. Relationships between anxiety rating and CSR components *during* immersion were assessed by correlation.

Results: Anxiety rating predicted the f_c component of the CSR in unhabituated participants (CON1; p < 0.05, r = 0.536, $r^2 = 0.190$). After habituation immersions (i.e., cohort 2), anxiety rating predicted the f_R component of the CSR when anxiety

10

levels were lowered (CON2; p < 0.05, r = 0.566, $r^2 = 0.320$) but predicted the f_c component of the CSR (p < 0.05, r = 0.518, $r^2 = 0.197$) when anxiety was increased suggesting different drivers of the CSR when anxiety levels were manipulated; correlation data supported these relationships.

Discussion: Acute anxiety is integral to the CSR before and after habituation. We offer a new integrated model including neuroanatomical, perceptual and attentional components of the CSR to explain these data.

Keywords: drowning prevention, cold water, "float first", cold-water survival, open water safety

INTRODUCTION

A conservative estimate suggests that approximately 375,000 people unintentionally enter in to water and drown each year (World Health Organization, 2014) although the true figure may be four or five times higher (Bierens et al., 2016). Consequently, death by drowning is the second most common cause of accidental death in adults and the third most common cause in children in most countries (Bierens et al., 2002). If the water is cold, the physiological responses evoked during the first few minutes of whole body cold water immersion (CWI) are life threatening (Tipton, 2003) and are strongly implicated in this drowning statistic (Tipton, 1989) even in strong swimmers or those with basic survival skills (Golden et al., 1986; Bowes et al., 2016). The responses evoked by CWI, known collectively as the cold shock response (CSR Tipton, 1989), include an "inspiratory gasp," (Burke and Mekjavic, 1991) hyperventilation, a resultant hypocapnia, tachycardia, peripheral vasoconstriction and hypertension (Keatinge and Nadel, 1965; Cooper et al., 1976). The hyperventilatory component of the CSR significantly decreases maximum breath hold time in the majority of participants, thus increasing the chances of involuntarily aspirating water and drowning (Hayward and French, 1989; Tipton and Vincent, 1989); this represents a further hazard to that posed by the high cardiovascular strain (Tipton et al., 1994). The current behavioral recommendation to survive acute accidental CWI is to "float first" (Barwood et al., 2011) and for those who are unable to float without aid to "float first and kick for your life" thereby providing some further buoyancy (Barwood et al., 2016). The CSR subsides after the initial peak at 60-90 s and swimming to safe refuge or executing a survival strategy may become possible (Golden et al., 1986; Bowes et al., 2016).

For those at risk individuals (e.g., pilots, naval personnel, persons recreating on/near water), protective steps should be taken to reduce the magnitude of CSR on water entry. For example protective clothing may mitigate the rapid skin cooling that evokes the CSR (Tipton, 1991; Power et al., 2016) but this is not always feasible, especially if immersion is unexpected. An alternative may be to induce an habituation of the CSR which can be achieved by undergoing a minimum of four short CWIs following which the CSR is significantly blunted (Tipton et al., 1998; Barwood et al., 2007); habituation is defined as reduced response to a stimulus of the same magnitude (Zald, 2003). The consequence of habituation is a significantly reduced

cardiorespiratory response to CWI which may be retained for 7 months and partially present up to 14 months later (Tipton et al., 2000). Reducing the CSR may confer some benefit to defending the airway in the emergency scenario as the hyperventilatory drive seen in unhabituated participants is significantly reduced (Tipton et al., 1998), although large variability in the habituation of the response is often seen (Barwood et al., 2007).

Part of the variability between individuals in the CSR could be accounted for by differences in psychological state both prior to, and during a CWI (e.g., Barwood et al., 2006, 2007, 2013, 2014). Indeed, it has been shown that there are salient moderating influences on the extent of the CSR which are, at least in part, caused by high in contrast to low levels of anxiety (Glaser et al., 1959; Barwood et al., 2017). It has also been shown that components of the CSR can be influenced positively by psychological training thereby inducing an 80% improvement in maximal breath hold time on CWI (Barwood et al., 2006). Moreover, familiarity with the immersion scenario, thereby reducing the associated anxiety with immersion also has a beneficial effect. We showed that repeatedly experiencing the immersion sequence (i.e., repeated thermoneutral water immersion; 35°C) in the absence of a repeated cold-water stimulus leads to a small but significant reduction in respiratory tidal volume on subsequent CWI (Barwood et al., 2014). Accordingly, we concluded that repeated immersion in thermoneutral water induces a perceptual habituation of the threat posed by imminent immersion and this confers some benefit even when the water temperature is cold. Most recently we have shown that the concurrent experience of high levels of acute anxiety throughout a series of habituation immersions prevents or delays CSR habituation (Barwood et al., 2017). We suggested that the concomitant experience of anxiety disinhibits the transmission of thermal afferent information such that it magnifies the CSR response or prevents habituation; a mechanism first suggested by Glaser et al. (1959). Most importantly we suggested that the high levels of anxiety prevented or delayed the learned control of ventilation that we believe occurs during habituation since ventilation is under greater voluntary control than cardiac components (Barwood et al., 2017). Given that respiratory impairment is the primary threat to otherwise healthy individuals on CWI (Tipton, 2003), the consequences of impaired respiratory control caused by high anxiety levels in the emergency scenario may increase the risk of death by drowning.

Psychophysiological Responses to Cold Water Immersion

Clearly the valence of the psychological experience prior to and during CWI is a potential driver of the physiological response that is seen; it is no longer appropriate to consider the CSR as solely a physiological phenomenon. The observations above question the reliability and potential practical value of inducing habituation to defend against the CSR in the emergency scenario. They may suggest that anxiety levels could underpin at least some of the variation in the CSR that is evident before and after habituation and suggest that the CSR should be considered as an integrative psychophysiological experience. If the extent of anxiety is an important mediator in the resultant CSR then the CSR should be altered by the experience of high(er) by contrast to low(er) levels of anxiety (Barwood et al., 2017).

Accordingly, from our database of recent immersions (n = 48), the present study examined the predictive relationship that prior ratings of acute anxiety have with components of the CSR on the first minute of immersion; the period widely accepted as critical in determining survival chances and thought to be under minimal voluntary influence (Tipton, 1989). Subsequently, we examined whether the anxiety we recorded during immersion correlated with components of the CSR before and after habituation of the CSR. Lastly, we examined whether these relationships changed when we experimentally induced increases in anxiety when contrasted to low(er) anxiety levels. We tested the experimental hypothesis that, if anxiety levels were an important mediator of the CSR, they would predict components of the CSR (H₁). Secondly, we hypothesized that prior to a series of habituation immersions (i.e., on the first CWI) high levels of anxiety would predict the cardiac component of the CSR as learned control of ventilation was yet to occur (H₂). Subsequently, we hypothesized that after repeated CWIs low(er) levels of anxiety would predict respiratory components of the CSR as low levels of anxiety would be permissive of voluntary respiratory control whereas high(er) levels of acute anxiety would predict cardiac components of the CSR which are under lesser voluntary control; thereby inferring the directional nature of the anxiety response.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The University of Portsmouth Science Faculty Research Ethics Committee provided ethical approval for the studies from which the data are drawn. The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and all participants provided written informed consent following a verbal and written briefing. The onward use of data, as in the case in the present analysis, was included in the consent procedure. The participants were nonsmokers and were not cold water habituated, i.e., had not been exposed to cold water in the preceding year. They abstained from alcohol and caffeine consumption for 24 h before each test and from undertaking any exercise on the day of the test. The participants included in the present tests were pooled from our previous studies (Barwood et al., 2013, 2014, 2017) culminating in a maximum of 48 participants to choose from. To address our research questions we considered two cohorts; some of the participants were common between cohorts. Cohort



1 included forty-eight unhabituated participants (34 male, 14 female; mean[SD] age 20[2] years, height 1.75[0.1]m, mass 76.2[16.7]kg); these data were used to examine the relationships between the anxiety ratings and the CSR before habituation (i.e., during one of their first two immersions and when anxiety levels were not manipulated). Cohort 2 included 25 (16 male, 9 female; age 20[2] years, height 1.75[0.1]m, mass 77.9[17.2]kg) participants who completed further CWIs.

Experimental Design

Participants were recruited on the basis of undertaking a within participant, repeated measures, experimental design and acted as their own control; the experimental designs and manipulations in the respective studies are reported in detail elsewhere (Barwood et al., 2013, 2014, 2017). Briefly, all participants completed an initial CWI where anxiety levels were not manipulated but were expected to be naturally high due to novelty and unfamiliarity with CWI; forming cohort 1 (CON1; n = 48). In two of our four previous studies, participants underwent four further CWIs which would be sufficient to induce a habituation forming cohort 2 (see Figure 1; n = 25); albeit with different manipulations of anxiety levels during these immersions. Participants in cohort 2 completed two further counter-balanced CWIs during which time their anxiety levels were manipulated to be increased (CWI-ANX_{ac} or CWI-ANX_{rep} described as CWI-ANX hereafter) or were not manipulated (CON2). The order of CWIs and manipulations of anxiety therein are described in Figure 1. All immersions included in the present analysis were conducted at the same time of day within-participant.

Immersion Protocol

Following arrival at the Extreme Environments Laboratory, each participant's height (m) and mass (kg) was recorded using a



stadiometer (Bodycare Stadiometer, Leicester, United Kingdom) and calibrated weighing scales (OHAUS digital weighing scales, Parsippany, NJ, United States). Each participant changed into their swimming costume. Males wore swimming trunks and females wore a swimsuit; the same swimming costume was worn by each participant on each occasion. Participants were then instrumented with a 3-lead ECG (HME Lifepulse, England) and entered an ambient temperature (T_a) controlled laboratory. They sat on an immersion chair attached to an electrical winch (CPM, F1-8; 2-8; 5-4, Yale, Shropshire, United Kingdom) with a seat belt fastened around their waist to counteract buoyancy on immersion. The participant inserted a two-way mouthpiece (Harvard, United States) and attached a nose clip. The mouthpiece was connected to a spirometer (spirometric transducer module, KL Eng. Co, Northridge, CA, United States) by respiratory tubing in order to measure the respiratory responses to immersion. The participant was winched above the immersion tank to rest for 1-min. Thirty seconds into the 1-min rest period participants provided a rating of their state anxiety on a visual analog scale (Cella and Perry, 1986); they were familiarized with the scale in advance of the study. Toward the end

of the 1-min period a 10-s verbal countdown preceded the participant being lowered at a reproducible rate (8 m min⁻¹) until immersed to the clavicle in stirred water. Participants remained seated and with their limbs stationary during the immersion. After 1, 3, 5, and 7-min of immersion they again reported their anxiety rating, following which they were winched from the immersion tank. They then had a hot shower, re-dressed and left the laboratory. Each immersion was standardized immersing the participant to the same depth, at the same rate and in to stirred 15°C cold water.

Anxiety Manipulations

In cohort 2 (i.e., see **Figure 1**), in either their penultimate or final immersion the participants were told by an independent researcher 2 min prior to immersion that the water temperature would be 5° C colder than their first immersion but in reality it was unchanged. This was achieved by slightly different means (i.e., perceived 1°C reductions across 4 immersions or one perceived 5°C reduction) to meet the experimental aims of the particular study (see Barwood et al., 2013, 2017); the cohorts are being grouped here to improve the statistical power of our observations.

Measurements

Water temperature (T_w) and T_a were measured and recorded using a calibrated thermistor [Grant Instruments (Cambridge) Ltd, Shepreth, United Kingdom) secured to the wall of the immersion tank and a Wet Bulb Globe Thermometer station respectively, both attached to a data logger [1000 series, Squirrel Data Logger, Grant Instruments (Cambridge) Ltd, Shepreth, United Kingdom]. Average T_w was closely matched within participant ($\pm 0.2^{\circ}$ C) between CON1, and the sixth and seventh immersions (i.e., CON2, CWI-ANX). During the habituation immersions (i.e., immersions 2–5) the T_w was $\pm 0.5^{\circ}$ C of 15°C.

Cardiorespiratory Responses

The ECG and spirometer were interfaced with a digital data acquisition system (16SP PowerLab, Castle Hill, NSW, Australia) which captured data continuously throughout the rest and immersion periods. Chart analysis software (Chart version 6, AD Instruments Ltd, Oxford, United Kingdom) was used to automatically identify R-waves from the ECG and calculate cardiac frequency (f_c); movement artifacts were visually identified and excluded from analysis. The spirometer was calibrated using a syringe of known volume (3 L syringe, Harvard Instruments, Harvard, United States). Respiratory frequency (f_R) was recorded by Chart analysis software using auto-recognition of the peak after inspiration. The peak value after the onset of inspiration was recorded as tidal volume (V_T) and multiplied by the calculated f_R to generate minute ventilation (\dot{V}_E).

Anxiety Perceptual Responses

The state anxiety response to immersion was quantified using a 20 cm visual analogue scale (VAS) with descriptive phrases ranging from 0 cm (*not at all anxious*) to 20 cm



(*extremely anxious*; Cella and Perry, 1986. Participants reported their anxiety by drawing a horizontal line on the vertical scale (see example in **Figures 2**, **3**, y axes) that corresponded to their feeling of anxiety with the distance between points in centimeters providing a numerical value for the measure.

Statistical Analysis

In order to examine the possible predictive relationship between *prior* anxiety levels on the resultant CSR *during* immersion, stepwise multiple regression analyses were undertaken between the anxiety rating recorded prior to immersion and the components of the CSR recorded in the first minute of immersion (i.e., the most life threatening period of acute immersion when the CSR peaks); comparisons were made to 1-min averages for f_c , f_R , V_T and \dot{V}_E . This analysis was also undertaken for cohort 2 for immersions 6 and 7; i.e., the counter-balanced immersions after habituation when anxiety levels were manipulated to be high(er) or low(er).

In order to examine how the relationship between anxiety rating and components of the CSR developed throughout each immersion before and after completion of the habituation immersions, Pearson's moment correlation coefficients were calculated across the 1st, 3rd, 5th, and 7th minutes of CON1, CON2 and CWI-ANX immersions. Analyses were undertaken using SPSS v22 and Prism 6.0 to an alpha level of 0.05.

RESULTS

Multiple Regression Analysis

Anxiety rating prior to immersion was predictive (p < 0.05). The f_c component of the CSR was predicted in the unhabituated cohort (CON1; r = 0.536, $r^2 = 0.190$, n = 48). After habituation immersions the prior anxiety rating predicted different components of the CSR depending on whether anxiety rating was high, where f_c was again predicted in the CWI-ANX condition (r = 0.518, $r^2 = 0.197$, n = 25) or low where $f_{\rm R}$ was predicted in CON2 ($r = 0.566, r^2 = 0.320, n = 25$). Collectively, the anxiety rating prior to immersion predicted different components of the CSR before and after habituation immersions had taken place dependent upon whether anxiety ratings were high or low. In higher anxiety conditions (e.g., CWI-ANX and CON1 where in the latter case anxiety rating was high due to novelty), the anxiety rating predicted the f_c component of the CSR. When anxiety levels were low the anxiety rating predicted the $f_{\rm R}$ component of the CSR. The strength of the predictive relationship was far stronger when anxiety levels were low.

Correlation Analysis

Correlation data support the directional relationships suggested by the regression model. In CON1 when anxiety levels were high the anxiety rating was correlated with f_c but not f_R in the 1st minute of immersion (see **Figures 2A,B**). In the 3rd and 5th minute of immersion the anxiety rating was correlated with f_R ; see **Table 1**. An identical set of results was evident after habituation immersions (see **Figures 3A,B** for 1st minute data) when anxiety levels were manipulated to be higher (i.e., CWI-ANX) although this did not extend in to the 5th minute of immersion. Collectively the *r*-values indicated weak to moderate strength relationships (r = 0.29-0.52); see **Table 2**.

DISCUSSION

We hypothesized that if anxiety levels were an important mediator of the CSR they would predict components of the CSR prior to immersion; we support our hypothesis (H₁). Our data support the idea that high levels of anxiety, which occurred instinctively before an initial immersion (i.e., CON1) and were manipulated to be increased on one occasion after habituation immersions (i.e., CWI-ANX), would be predictive of the cardiac component of the CSR. By contrast, when anxiety levels were allowed to fall after habituation immersions, the low(er) levels of anxiety were predictive of the respiratory frequency component of the CSR; this finding infers a mediating role for anxiety level. Given that first minute of immersion is the most life-threatening as it is when the CSR peaks (Tipton, 1989), it seems prudent that interventions to aid those at risk of CWI should additionally aim to reduce anxiety prior to and on immersion.

We also examined the relationships that were evident between components of the CSR and acute anxiety ratings during immersions. The results in the first minute of immersion support the predictive relationship evident with our regression model with high levels of anxiety associated with priming the cardiac component of the CSR and low(er) levels associated with driving the respiratory frequency component of the response. The clarity of this relationship is not sustained in to the 3rd, 5th, and 7th minutes of immersion with the resultant effect of high anxiety levels not necessarily exclusively associated with one or other component of the CSR thereafter (see Tables 1, 2). However, it is clear that the significant relationships seen with high(er) levels of anxiety (i.e., CON1 and CWI-ANX) by contrast to low(er) levels (i.e., CON2) temporally oppose one another (view Tables 1-3). Moreover, when anxiety levels were not manipulated to be increased after habituation immersions (i.e., CON2), the anxiety rating is less variable, more consistently and strongly associated with the respiratory frequency component (i.e., it approached a significant relationship in the 3rd minute of immersion and was significant in the 1st and 5th). Although correlation does not confer causation, the observation from our regression model provides some quantifiable evidence of this effect with approximately 20% of the variance in f_c explained when anxiety levels are high whereas 32% of the variance is explained by $f_{\rm R}$ when anxiety levels are allowed to fall. Clearly, some of the evident variation in CSR seen in previous studies must be accounted for by differing levels of anxiety about impending immersion and it is also clear that the predictability of the CSR is improved when anxiety levels are lowered (see **Figures 2**, **3**); a further reason to target lowering anxiety levels by way of preparatory training for those at risk. It is also possible that this benefit would extend to improving breath-hold time on immersion which may be a requirement in some situations (e.g., ditched helicopter egress).

The protective benefit that habituation would provide in the real life scenario is now questionable given that: we have shown previously that habituation is prevented/delayed when anxiety levels are not concurrently reduced during repeated immersions (Barwood et al., 2017); habituation is partially reversed (cardiac component only) when subsequent high levels of anxiety are experienced (Barwood et al., 2013); conversely and as shown in the present study, low levels of anxiety which are less plausible in the emergency scenario are permissive of respiratory control. Consequently, we contend that the specificity of the habituation stimulus (also see Leblanc and Potvin, 1966) in reflecting the real-world scenario plays an important role in the response that is evoked. Therefore, our habituation techniques (e.g., survival training) in preparing at risk individuals should be as reflective of the true stimulus as is possible. The resultant effects of anxiety on different components of the CSR are also important given that the primary risk on accidental CWI is caused by a loss of respiratory control and the associated increased risk of aspirating water to the lungs (Tipton, 1989). It has been speculated that this mechanism accounts for a significantly larger proportion of sudden immersion deaths with the remainder (~10%) accounted for by a sudden cardiac event (Tipton, 2003). Hence a significantly increased heart rate would be of a lesser concern than a raised respiratory rate on immersion in an otherwise healthy individual. Our previous finding in unhabituated participants that high levels of anxiety augment both the ventilatory and cardiac components of the CSR probably applies to the majority of those who are accidentally immersed (Barwood et al., 2013). Collectively, this suggests that anxiety level should be added to our future measurements of the CSR and an integrated psychophysiological model is required to consider the multifactorial CSR drivers. Accordingly we offer some novel insights on potential neuroanatomical, perceptual and attentional components that may be responsible for our observations.

Neuroanatomy of the Stress Response

Concurrent to an activated thermal neural network, we suggest that emotion (e.g., panic and anxiety), attentional processing and behavior could all influence respiratory motor output as has been observed in studies examining respiratory responses to panic and fear (Masaoka and Homma, 2001). Areas of the hypothalamus, forebrain, limbic and cortical structures have been implicated in the biological systems that process information from the external environment resulting in stimulation of spinal respiratory motor neurones thereby increasing respiratory rate $(f_{\rm R})$ but not ventilatory depth ($V_{\rm T}$; Masaoka and Homma, 2001, 2004); we also saw no change in $V_{\rm T}$. These anatomy also share a common anatomical connection with the spinal lamina I neurons which convey the thermoafferent volley triggered by sudden skin cooling (see Craig, 2002) which also evoke the CSR (for reviews see Tipton, 1989; Datta and Tipton, 2006; Tipton et al., 2017). Small afferent Lamina I neurons are part of the Lamina I

TABLE 1 Correlation between acute anxiety rating and components of the CSR in the 1st, 3rd, 5th, and 7th minutes of the first immersion (n = 48); *denotes significant correlation (p < 0.05).

		CSR Component				
Immersion period	Correlation result	f _R (breaths⋅min ⁻¹)	f _c (bt⋅min ⁻¹)	V _T (L∙min ^{−1})	<i>V_E</i> (L⋅min ⁻¹)	
1st min	<i>r</i> -value	0.14	0.33	-0.10	-0.02	
	<i>p</i> -value	0.36	0.02*	0.52	0.89	
3rd min	r value	0.30	0.24	0.09	0.28	
	<i>p</i> -value	0.04*	0.10	0.53	0.06	
5th min	<i>r</i> -value	0.29	0.18	0.03	0.21	
	<i>p</i> -value	0.04*	0.21	0.84	0.16	
7th min	<i>r</i> -value	0.10	0.26	0.25	0.32	
	<i>p</i> -value	0.50	0.08	0.09	0.03*	

TABLE 2 Correlation between acute anxiety rating and components of the CSR in the 1st, 3rd, 5th, and 7th minutes of the anxiety inducing immersions (i.e., immersion 6 or 7; CWI-ANX) after habituation immersions (n = 25); *denotes significant correlation (p < 0.05).

		CSR component				
Immersion period	Correlation result	f _R (breaths⋅min ⁻¹)	f _c (bt⋅min ⁻¹)	V _T (L∙min ^{−1})	<i>∨_E</i> (L·min ^{−1})	
1st min	<i>r</i> -value	0.33	0.52	-0.25	0.05	
	p-value	0.11	0.01*	0.23	0.82	
3rd min	r-value	0.40	0.28	-0.28	-0.01	
	p-value	0.04*	0.18	0.18	0.97	
5th min	r-value	0.32	0.25	-0.01	0.18	
	p-value	0.11	0.22	0.97	0.40	
7th min	r-value	0.33	0.11	-0.01	0.24	
	<i>p</i> -value	0.11	0.61	0.96	0.25	

In contrast, in the 1st minute of the CON2 (n = 25) immersion acute anxiety levels were positively correlated with f_R but not f_c (see **Figures 3C,D**); a relationship also evident in the 5th minute of immersion. Anxiety ratings were correlated with the f_c component of the CSR in the 3rd minute of immersion; see **Table 3**. Collectively the *r*-values more consistently indicated moderate strength relationships (r = 0.40-0.58).

TABLE 3 Correlation between acute anxiety rating and components of the CSR in the 1st, 3rd, 5th, and 7th minutes of the control immersion (i.e., immersion 6 or 7; CON2) after habituation immersions (n = 25); * denotes significant correlation ($\rho < 0.05$).

		CSR Component				
Immersion period	Correlation result	f _R (breaths⋅min ⁻¹)	$f_{\rm c}$ (bt·min ⁻¹)	V _T (L∙min ^{−1})	<i>॑V_E</i> (L⋅min ^{−1})	
1st min	r-value	0.58	0.23	-0.09	0.45	
	p-value	0.00*	0.28	0.68	0.02	
3rd min	r-value	0.36	0.40	0.06	0.14	
	p-value	0.08	0.05*	0.78	0.51	
5th min	r-value	0.49	0.37	0.16	0.49	
	p-value	0.01*	0.07	0.44	0.01	
7th min	r-value	0.37	0.21	-0.09	0.11	
	<i>p</i> -value	0.07	0.32	0.67	0.61	

spinothalamocortical pathway that relay afferent information to the main homeostatic integration sites in the brainstem (Todd et al., 2005). The brainstem projects to the insula cortex, which also receives afferent input from the somatosensory cortex (Craig, 2002) both of which we suggest are important in producing the sensory experiences prior to and on immersion. When immersion is planned as in the present studies we suggest that, based on the ideas of Craig et al. (2000) model of interoception, the dorsolateral (DL)PFC provides the insula with corollary discharge which predicts the expected sensory consequences of the immersion. On receiving the afferent feedback the insula compares the predications with the actual afferent information in order to generate a current awareness state (Craig, 2002; Gu et al., 2013). We speculate that discrepancies between the actual and expected afferent signals, magnified by our high compared to low anxiety conditions, may produce an altered physiological response and differential activation of f_c in the high anxiety condition and f_R in the low anxiety condition. Craig (2002) and others (Medford et al., 2010) suggest that other brain areas including the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), medial (m)PFC and DLPFC are important in generating this awareness state with the insula cortex and ACC also including neural connections to the amygdala (Shi and Cassell, 1998) which may account in part for the emotional effects found in our previous research (Barwood et al., 2013, 2017).

Thermal and Stress Habituation

In understanding the likely interaction between the repeated thermal and perceptual stress induced by our experiments it is important to consider the central site and mechanism by which thermal stimulation may be consolidated and habituation mediated. Historically, studies of CWI habituation have linked the frontal cortex to habituation of the CSR (Glaser and Griffin, 1962; Griffin, 1963). More recently, the sub-division of the cerebral cortex, the prefrontal cortex (PFC) has been linked with behavioral and cognitive flexibility (i.e., the process by which environmental feedback is used to modify behavior) the normal function of which is absent in stress related disorders (Campeau et al., 2011). Animal studies involving cold stress have been shown to impact the orbitofrontal subregion of the PFC whereas the prelimbic and infralimbic cortices are more specifically linked to responses to chronic psychological stressors (Campeau et al., 2011). In line with the mechanism outlined above, the spinal Lamina I pathway includes projections to the orbitofrontal subregion of the mPFC, which consists of Brodmann's areas 10, 11, and 47 and is thought to play a major role in cold stress interpretation and the associated hedonic tone (i.e., pleasant or unpleasant nature) of a given event (Kringelbach, 2005). This is consistent with the idea that the orbitofrontal cortex encodes the outcome expectations of a given situation (Schoenbaum et al., 2009) which were manipulated in the present study in the high compared to low anxiety conditions. This region has also been found to play a major role in risk avoidance (Brown and Braver, 2007). The mPFC, in turn, sends ascending projections to the DLPFC which, following habituation, is responsible for reconfiguration of predictions of sensory effects that it will pass to the insula cortex in the form of corollary discharge (Kringelbach, 2005) during future immersion situations.

Perceptual and Attentional Demands of CWI

We have previously hypothesized that a model of stress and coping may prevail in the emergency scenario that may ultimately increase or decrease the perceptual component and resultant anxiety response depending upon the primary and secondary appraisal of the stimulus (Barwood et al., 2013, 2014, 2017) thereby stimulating or mitigating the activity of the multiple neural networks involved on CWI. Accordingly, anxiety level may be increased if a victim is confronted with a highly novel and important stimulus (primary appraisal) which may be compounded by the perception that coping resources are limited or absent to deal with this situation (i.e., secondary appraisal) thereby resulting in a perceived threat (Lazarus and Folkman, 1984). Anxiety levels may be reduced if the stimulus were appraised as familiar, consequently less important and when accompanied by a perceived high level of coping resource, as might be the case in those who receive survival training or basic survival skills for the immersion scenario. Models of attentional processing are required to explain the real time attentional demands of accidental immersion given its critical nature. One proposition is that, when under duress, the brain has a finite processing capability that is narrowed by increased arousal levels as might be expected in the emergency scenario (Rejeski and Ribsl, 1980). Evidently, filtering multiple relevant environmental and behavioral cues (i.e., 'floating first,' waiting for CSR to subside, keeping the airway above the water; Barwood et al., 2011, 2016) whilst ignoring the irrelevant cues may not be feasible when attentional capacity is limited. Similarly, a processing efficiency theory would contend that, under stress, working memory is taken up with worry, anxiety and intrusive thoughts that consume limited working memory capacity and deny ressources for processing important task-relevant information (Eysenck and Calvo, 1992). Both theories suggest that processing capacity would be limited in the acute, accidental immersion scenario whereby survival training or basic survival skills could be used to guide behavior at a time when attentional demand is high and the resultant decisions are critical. The concurrent decline in cerebral blood flow on immersion (Mantoni et al., 2007; Button et al., 2015) may compound any decrement to cognitive performance and increase the risk of drowning. One such possibility to improve any cognitive decrement on accidental immersion is to integrate a form of psychological skills training (PST) technique into survival training techniques or safety behavior messages. Such techniques have been shown to extend maximal breath-hold duration by up 80% on CWI in unhabituated participants (Barwood et al., 2006) and 120% (of that seen in air) in habituated participants (Barwood et al., 2007). Safety statements such as 'float first' include important procedural and environmental behavioral cues, similar to the embedded cognitive principles of PST, that convey important information in a succinct manner.

Limitations

Clearly it is not ideal that we are considering the resultant effects of high(er) compared to low(er) acute anxiety after habituation immersions which included different experimental manipulations. Observations from animal studies (i.e., Kelly et al., 2011) may suggest that participants experiencing CWI concurrent to psychological stress (i.e., CWI-ANX_{rep} see Figure 1) would experience independent, and potentially additive, serotonergic drivers of the stress response resulting in different or absent habituation (see Barwood et al., 2017). Yet, irrespective of whether anxiety is manipulated or not during habituation immersions, it is experimentally very difficult to entirely remove the anxiety associated with impending and ensuing immersion. The tentative findings we show here with our combined analysis require subsequent verification; as is the case with all novel experimental findings. Yet we acknowledge that the neural mechanisms we outline above may have been stimulated

differently in some of our participants *during* the habituation immersions despite experiencing an identical thermal stimulus. However, most importantly, the high vs. low level anxiety conditions we feature in the present study clearly showed a separation in the predictive and related components of the CSR despite the manipulations in the habituation immersions; hence we have been able to interrogate our hypotheses.

The water temperature used in the present experiments and our indices of the CSR may allow a mediating role for acute anxiety when none would be evident. In the case of our CSR indices, it is possible that a better index of respiratory drive than the one used here (e.g., mouth occlusion pressure at 100 ms of inspiration; P0.1) would share a different relationship with anxiety level than respiratory frequency does. P0.1 has been shown to more closely track the thermally induced neural drive to breathe during immersion whilst ventilation was shown to plateau (Mekjavic et al., 1987; Burke and Mekjavic, 1991). Hence the contribution of anxiety may not be truly reflected in our chosen index of respiratory drive after ventilation has plateaued. Given that the most critical period of the CSR is the first 60-90 s during which ventilation has yet to plateau, the issue of misrepresentation of respiratory drive by respiratory frequency is more likely to be a factor later in the 7-min immersion period we have studied here. In the case of water temperature, the CSR is suggested to be maximally evoked at water temperatures between 5°C and 15°C (Goode et al., 1975; Tipton et al., 1991) although nocioceptors may be activated at temperatures below 10°C. Indeed, studies that examine the cardiorespiratory response to pain in anesthetized patients (Eger et al., 1972; Borgbjerg et al., 1995) and decerebrate cats (Waldrop et al., 1984) suggest that neural pain networks transmit nocioceptive information to the bulbar respiratory nuclei without involving higher cortical centers. Hence, nocioceptors and thermoreceptors share a relatively direct and uncomplicated neural pathway to the respiratory centers the former of which may have an additive effect on the CSR that is seen. However, it must be noted that the anticipation of pain does stimulate higher cortical centers and result in an increase in respiratory frequency (Willer, 1975). In the present study, a water temperature of 15°C reduces the possibility that pain networks are also driving the response. A theoretical maximum CSR must exist for each immersed individual and we speculate this lies at the saturation point of the sympathetic branch of the autonomic nervous system with thermal, pain and perceptual stimuli.

REFERENCES

- Barwood, M. J., Bates, V., Long, G. M., and Tipton, M. J. (2011). "Float First": trapped air between clothing layers significantly improves buoyancy on water immersion in adults, adolescents and children. *Int. J. Aquat. Res. Educ.* 5, 147–163.
- Barwood, M. J., Burrows, H. A., Cessford, J., and Goodall, S. (2016). "Float First and kick for your life": psychophysiological basis for safety behavior on accidental short-term cold water immersion. *Physiol. Behav.* 1, 83–89. doi: 10.1016/j. physbeh.2015.11.017
- Barwood, M. J., Corbett, J., Green, R., Smith, T., Tomlin, P., Tipton, M. J., et al. (2013). Acute anxiety increases the magnitude and duration of the cold shock

Lastly, the gender imbalance in favor of males may also contribute to our findings and studies sub-divided by gender may be worthy future line of enquiry. Similarly, the rate of immersion in the present study was carefully controlled but does not reflect the rapid rate that would be evident on accidental immersion. It is known that cutaneous thermoreceptors respond to the rate and summation of a thermal stimulation culminating in the centrally integrated thermoafferent signal (Hensel and Schafer, 1984). Clearly both the rate and the summation of thermoreceptor stimulation would be higher on falling in to water as opposed to staged immersion. Other researchers have achieved more ecologically valid means of water entry whilst studying the CSR in the laboratory (Croft et al., 2013) although our methods do demonstrate a consistently administered and controlled thermal stimulus.

CONCLUSION

Acute anxiety prior to immersion predicts different components of the CSR on immersion before and after habituation. This suggests that safety training and behavioral advice to survive accidental CWI should consider interventions that can also reduce acute anxiety about impending immersion particularly in at risk individuals. The CSR should be considered as an integrative psychophysiological response which may include the activation of multiple neural networks. We offer a new integrated model of the CSR and CSR habituation to explain our observations. Further studies are required to test this model.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Mr. Geoff Long and Mr. Danny White for their technical support throughout data collection. We would also like to thank the participants for their reliability and forbearance.

response before and after habituation. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 113, 681–689. doi: 10.1007/s00421-012-2473-y

- Barwood, M. J., Corbett, J., Tipton, M. J., Wagstaff, C., and Massey, H. (2017). Habituation of the cold shock response is inhibited by repeated anxiety: implications for safety behaviour on accidental cold water immersions. *Physiol. Behav.* 174, 10–17. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2017.02.026
- Barwood, M. J., Corbett, J., and Wagstaff, C. R. D. (2014). Habituation of the cold shock may include a significant perceptual component. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 85, 167–171. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.3759.2014
- Barwood, M. J., Dalzell, J., Datta, A., Thelwell, R. C., and Tipton, M. J. (2006). Breath-hold performance during cold water immersion: effects of psychological skills training. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 77, 1136–1142.

- Barwood, M. J., Datta, A., Thelwell, R. C., and Tipton, M. J. (2007). Breathhold performance during cold water immersion: effects of habituation with psychological training. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 78, 1029–1034. doi: 10.3357/ ASEM.2100.2007
- Bierens, J. J. L. M., Knape, J. T. A., and Gelissen, H. P. M. M. (2002). Drowning. Curr. Opin. Crit. Care 8, 578–586. doi: 10.1097/00075198-200212000-00016
- Bierens, J. J. L. M., Lunetta, P., Tipton, M., and Warner, D. S. (2016). Physiology of drowning: a review. *Physiology* 31, 147–166. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00002.2015
- Borgbjerg, F. M., Nielsen, K., and Franks, J. (1995). Experimental pain stimulates respiration and attenuates morphine-induced respiratory depression: a controlled study in human volunteers. *Pain* 64, 123–128. doi: 10.1016/0304-3959(95)00088-7
- Bowes, H., Eglin, C. M., Tipton, M. J., and Barwood, M. J. (2016). Swim performance and thermoregulatory effects of wearing clothing in a simulated cold-water survival situation. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 116, 759–767. doi: 10.1007/ s00421-015-3306-6
- Brown, J. W., and Braver, T. S. (2007). Risk prediction and aversion by anterior cingulate cortex. Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci. 7, 266–277. doi: 10.3758/CABN. 7.4.266
- Burke, W. E. A., and Mekjavic, I. B. (1991). Estimation of regional cutaneous cold sensitivity by analysis of the gasping response. J. Appl. Physiol. 71, 1933–1940. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1991.71.5.1933
- Button, C., Croft, J. L., Cotter, J. D., Graham, M. J., and Lucas, S. J. (2015). Integrative physiological and behavioural responses to sudden cold-water immersion are similar in skilled and less-skilled swimmers. *Physiol. Behav.* 138, 254–259. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2014.10.024
- Campeau, S., Liberzon, I., Morilak, D., and Ressler, K. (2011). Stress modulation of cognitive and affective processes. *Stress* 14, 503–519. doi: 10.3109/10253890. 2011.596864
- Cella, D. F., and Perry, S. W. (1986). Reliability and concurrent validity of three visual-analogue mood scales. *Psychol. Rep.* 59, 827–833. doi: 10.2466/pr0.1986. 59.2.827
- Cooper, K. E., Martin, S., and Ribne, P. (1976). Respiratory and other responses in subjects immersed in cold water. J. Appl. Physiol. 40, 903–910. doi: 10.1152/ jappl.1976.40.6.903
- Craig, A. D. (2002). How do you feel? Interoception: the sense of the physiological condition of the body. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 3, 655–666. doi: 10.1038/nrn894
- Craig, A. D., Chen, K., Bandy, D., and Reiman, E. M. (2000). Thermosensory activation of insular cortex. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 3, 184–190. doi: 10.1038/72131
- Croft, J. L., Button, C., Hodge, K., Lucas, S. J. E., Barwood, M. J., and Cotter, J. D. (2013). Responses to sudden cold water immersion in inexperienced swimmers following training. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 84, 850–855. doi: 10.3357/ASEM. 3522.2013
- Datta, A., and Tipton, M. J. (2006). Respiratory response to cold water immersion: neural pathways, interactions and clinical consequences awake and asleep. J. Appl. Physiol. 100, 2057–2064. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01201.2005
- Eger, E. I., Dolan, W. M., Stevens, W. C., Miller, R. D., and Way, W. L. (1972). Surgical stimulation antagonizes the respiratory depression produced by forane. *Anaesthesiology* 36, 544–549. doi: 10.1097/00000542-197206000-00005
- Eysenck, M., and Calvo, M. (1992). Anxiety and performance: the processing efficiency theory. *Cogn. Emot.* 6, 409–434. doi: 10.1080/02699939208409696
- Glaser, E. M., and Griffin, J. P. (1962). Influence of the cerebral cortex on habituation. J. Physiol. 160, 429–445. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1962.sp006857
- Glaser, E. M., Hall, M. S., and Whittow, G. C. (1959). Habituation to heating and cooling of the same hand. J. Physiol. 146, 152–164. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1959. sp006185
- Golden, F. S. C., Hardcastle, P. T., Pollard, C. E., and Tipton, M. J. (1986). Hyperventilation and swim failure in man in cold water. J. Physiol. 378:94.
- Goode, R. C., Duffin, J., Miller, R., Romet, T. T., Chant, W., and Ackles, A. (1975). Sudden cold water immersion. *Respir. Physiol.* 23, 301–310. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(75)90080-8
- Griffin, J. P. (1963). The role of the frontal areas of the cortex on habituation in man. *Clin. Sci.* 24, 127–134.
- Gu, X., Hof, P. R., Friston, K. J., and Fan, J. (2013). Anterior insular cortex and emotional awareness. J. Comp. Neurol. 521, 3371–3388. doi: 10.1002/cne.23368
- Hayward, J. S., and French, C. D. (1989). Hyperventilation response to cold water immersion: reduction by staged entry. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 60, 1163–1165.

- Hensel, H., and Schafer, K. (1984). "Thermoreception and temperature regulation in man," in *Recent Advances in Medical Thermology*, eds E. F. J. Ring and B. Phillips (New York, NY: Plenum Press), 51–64. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4684-76 97-2_8
- Keatinge, W. R., and Nadel, J. A. (1965). Immediate respiratory response to sudden cooling of the skin. J. Appl. Physiol. 20, 65–69. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1965. 20.1.65
- Kelly, K. J., Donner, N. C., Hale, M. W., and Lowry, C. A. (2011). Swim stress activates serotonergic and non-serotonergic neurons in specific subdivisions of the rat dorsal raphe nucleus in a temperature-dependent manner. *Neuroscience* 197, 251–268. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.09.011
- Kringelbach, M. L. (2005). The orbitofrontal cortex linking reward to hedonic experience. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 6, 691–702. doi: 10.1038/nrn1747
- Lazarus, R. S., and Folkman, S. (1984). Stress, Appraisal and Coping. New York, NY: Springer, 22–85.
- Leblanc, J., and Potvin, P. (1966). Studies on habituation to cold pain. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 44, 287–293. doi: 10.1139/y66-033
- Mantoni, T., Belhage, B., Pederson, L. M., and Pott, F. C. (2007). Reduced cerebral perfusion on sudden immersion in ice water: a possible cause of drowning. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 78, 374–376.
- Masaoka, Y., and Homma, I. (2001). The effect of anticipatory anxiety on breathing and metabolism in humans. *Respir. Physiol.* 128, 171–177. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(01)00278-X
- Masaoka, Y., and Homma, I. (2004). Amygdala and emotional control of breathing. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 551, 9–14. doi: 10.1007/0-387-27023-X_2
- Medford, N., Hugo, D., and Critchley, H. D. (2010). Conjoint activity of anterior insular and anterior cingulate cortex: awareness and response. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 214, 535–549. doi: 10.1007/s00429-010-0265-x
- Mekjavic, I. B., LaPriarie, A., Burke, W., and Lindborg, B. (1987). Respiratory drive during sudden cold water immersion. *Respir. Physiol.* 70, 121–130. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(87)80037-3
- Power, J., Tikuisis, P., Re, A. S., Barwood, M. J., Tikuisis, P., and Tipton, M. J. (2016). Correction factors for assessing immersion suits under harsh conditions. *Appl. Ergon.* 53, 87–94. doi: 10.1016/j.apergo.2015.08.009
- Rejeski, W. J., and Ribsl, P. M. (1980). Expected task duration and perceived effort: an attributional analysis. J. Sports Psychol. 39, 249–254. doi: 10.1123/jsp. 2.3.227
- Schoenbaum, G., Roesch, M. R., Stalnaker, T. A., and Takahashi, Y. K. (2009). A new perspective on the role of the orbitofrontal cortex in adaptive behavior. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 10, 885–889. doi: 10.1038/nrn2753
- Shi, C. J., and Cassell, M. D. (1998). Cortical, thalamic, and amygdaloid connections of the anterior and posterior insular cortices. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 399, 440–468. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19981005)399:4<440::AID-CNE2>3.0. CO;2-1
- Tipton, M. (2003). Cold water immersion: Sudden death and prolonged survival. *Lancet* 362, S12–S13. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(03)15057-X
- Tipton, M. J. (1989). The initial responses to cold-water immersion in man. *Clin. Sci.* 77, 581–588. doi: 10.1042/cs0770581
- Tipton, M. J. (1991). Laboratory-based evaluation of the protection provided against cold water by two helicopter passenger suits. J. Soc. Occup. Med. 41, 161–167. doi: 10.1093/occmed/41.4.161
- Tipton, M. J., Eglin, C. M., and Golden, F. S. C. (1998). Habituation of the initial responses to cold water immersion in humans: a central or peripheral mechanism? J. Physiol. 512, 621–628. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.1998.621be.x
- Tipton, M. J., Harper, A., Paton, J. F. R., and Costello, J. T. (2017). The human ventilatory response to stress: rate or depth? *J. Physiol.* 595, 5729–5752. doi: 10.1113/JP274596
- Tipton, M. J., Kelleher, P. C., and Golden, F. S. C. (1994). Supraventricular arrhythmias following breath-hold submersions in cold water. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 21, 305–313.
- Tipton, M. J., Mekjavic, I. B., and Eglin, C. M. (2000). Permanence of the habituation of the initial responses to cold-water immersion in humans. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 83, 17–21. doi: 10.1007/s004210000255
- Tipton, M. J., Stubbs, D. A., and Elliott, D. H. (1991). Human initial responses to immersion in cold water at three temperatures and after hyperventilation. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 70, 317–322. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1991.70.1.317
- Tipton, M. J., and Vincent, M. J. (1989). Protection provided against the initial responses by a partial coverage wetsuit. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 60, 769–773.

- Todd, A. J., Spike, R. C., Young, S., and Puskar, Z. (2005). Fos induction in lamina I projection neurons in response to noxious thermal stimuli. *Neuroscience* 131, 209–217. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2004.11.001
- Waldrop, T. G., Millhorn, D. E., Eldridge, F. L., and Klingler, L. E. (1984). Respiratory responses to noxious and non-noxious heating of skin in cats. J. Appl. Physiol. 57, 1738–1741. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1984.57.6. 1738
- Willer, J. C. (1975). The influence of anticipation of pain on heart and respiratory rates and on pain reflex in man. *Physiol. Behav.* 15, 411–415. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(75)90251-6
- World Health Organization (2014). Global Report on Drowning Preventing a Leading Killer. Available at: http://www.who.int/violence_injury_prevention/ publications/drowning_global_report/Final_report_full_web.pdf [accessed October 3, 2016)
- Zald, D. H. (2003). The human amygdala and the emotional evaluation of sensory stimuli. *Brain Res. Rev.* 41, 88–123. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(02)00248-5

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Barwood, Corbett, Massey, McMorris, Tipton and Wagstaff. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cardiac Autonomic Modulations and Psychological Correlates in the Yukon Arctic Ultra: The Longest and the Coldest Ultramarathon

Lea C. Rundfeldt^{1*†}, Martina A. Maggioni^{1,2†}, Robert H. Coker³, Hanns-Christian Gunga¹, Alain Riveros-Rivera^{1,4}, Adriane Schalt¹ and Mathias Steinach¹

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Daniel Boullosa, Universidade Católica de Brasilia, Brazil Beat Knechtle, University of Zurich, Switzerland Alessandro Tonacci, Istituto di Fisiologia Clinica (CNR), Italy

*Correspondence:

Lea C. Rundfeldt lea-christiane.rundfeldt@charite.de

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Integrative Physiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology

Received: 30 October 2017 Accepted: 10 January 2018 Published: 12 February 2018

Citation:

Rundfeldt LC, Maggioni MA, Coker RH, Gunga H-C, Riveros-Rivera A, Schalt A and Steinach M (2018) Cardiac Autonomic Modulations and Psychological Correlates in the Yukon Arctic Ultra: The Longest and the Coldest Ultramarathon. Front. Physiol. 9:35. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00035 ¹ Charité - Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Institute of Physiology, Center for Space Medicine and Extreme Environments Berlin, Berlin, Germany, ² Department of Biomedical Sciences for Health, Università degli Studi di Milano, Milan, Italy, ³ Institute of Arctic Biology, University of Alaska-Fairbanks, Fairbanks, AK, United States, ⁴ Department of Physiological Sciences, Pontificia Universidad Javeriana, Bogotá, Colombia

Studies on human physical performance in extreme environments have effectively approached the investigation of adaptation mechanisms and their physiological limits. As scientific interest in the interplay between physiological and psychological aspects of performance is growing, we aimed to investigate cardiac autonomic control, by means of heart rate variability, and psychological correlates, in competitors of a subarctic ultramarathon, taking place over a 690 km course (temperatures between +5 and -47°C). At baseline (PRE), after 277 km (D1), 383 km (D2), and post-race (POST, 690 km), heart rate (HR) recordings (supine, 15 min), psychometric measurements (Profile of Mood States/POMS, Borg fatigue, and Karolinska Sleepiness Scale scores both upon arrival and departure) were obtained in 16 competitors (12 men, 4 women, 38.6 \pm 9.5 years). As not all participants reached the finish line, comparison of finishers (FIN, n = 10) and non-finishers (NON, n = 6), allowed differential assessment of performance. Resting HR increased overall significantly at D1 (FIN +15.9; NON +14.0 bpm), due to a significant decrease in parasympathetic drive. This decrease was in FIN only partially recovered toward POST. In FIN only, baseline HR was negatively correlated with mean velocity [r - 0.63 (P.04)] and parasympathetic drive [pNN50+: r - 0.67 (P.03)], a lower HR and a higher vagal tone predicting a better performance. Moreover, in FIN, a persistent increase of the long-term self-similarity coefficient, assessed by detrended fluctuation analysis (DFA α 2), was retrieved, possibly due to higher alertness. As for psychometrics, at D1, POMS Vigor decreased (FIN: -7.0; NON: -3.8), while Fatigue augmented (FIN: +6.9; NON: +5.0). Sleepiness increased only in NON, while Borg scales did not exhibit changes. Baseline comparison of mood states with normative data for athletes displayed significantly higher positive mood in our athletes. Results show that: the race conditions induced early decreases in parasympathetic drive; the extent of vagal withdrawal, associated to the timing of its recovery, is crucial for success; pre-competition lower

resting HR predicts a better performance; psychological profile is reliably depicted by POMS, but not by Borg fatigue scales. Therefore, assessment of heart rate variability and psychological profile may monitor and partly predict performance in long-duration ultramarathon in extreme cold environment.

Keywords: cold, exercise performance, extreme environments, fatigue, heart rate variability, mood, subarctic ultramarathon, ultra-endurance

INTRODUCTION

Human physiology is characterized by continuous reactive adaptation to internal and external conditions and stressors (Ramirez et al., 1999; Hawley et al., 2014). Subjects exposed to extreme conditions and environments display astounding adaptive potential, which ultimately ensures optimal adjustment to current organismic demands and external stress (Kälin et al., 2012; Gunga, 2014). Assessment of autonomic cardiac modulation by means of heart rate variability (HRV) has shown to be a reliable tool to evaluate not only physiological changes (Taralov et al., 2015; Kobayashi et al., 2016), but also psychological aspects of human reactive adaptation to different stressors (Souza et al., 2013). Therefore, HRV assessment may describe human resilience, as it represents a bridge between physiology and psychology, and, by integrating these two aspects, it mirrors human adaptive ability (Thayer et al., 2009; Spangler and Friedman, 2015). Particularly in endurance athletes, training effects, performance level and physical wellbeing may be contextualized through HRV assessment (Atlaoui et al., 2007; Plews et al., 2013a; Buchheit, 2014; Bellenger et al., 2016a). Successful adaptation to increased training load, resulting in improved performance, is associated with increased HRV, as well as enhanced parasympathetic predominance at rest (Plews et al., 2013b; Stanley et al., 2015; Lucini et al., 2017). Assessment of autonomic cardiac modulation conducted directly post-exercise or after competitions, demonstrated a decrease in HRV and a parasympathetic withdrawal (Bricout et al., 2010; Buchheit et al., 2010; Bellenger et al., 2016a), which, however, was effectively recovered depending on the intensity of the preceding exercise (Martinmäki and Rusko, 2008; Manzi et al., 2009; Stanley et al., 2015), and on the individual's training status (Bricout et al., 2010; Buchheit et al., 2010; Bellenger et al., 2016a). This has been vastly evidenced in endurance exercisers (Buchheit et al., 2010; Plews et al., 2012; Da Silva et al., 2014; Kiviniemi et al., 2014), and investigations of cardiac autonomic function in response to extreme endurance exercise, such as ultramarathon, display similar findings (Gratze et al., 2005; Scott et al., 2009; Foulds et al., 2014), even though specific studies related to cardiac autonomic modulation during ultramarathon, are still scarce in comparison. On the other hand, in ultra-endurance athletes, physical exertion has been commonly associated with mental fatigue and increased mood disturbance (Anglem et al., 2008; Siegl et al., 2017), especially in participants who experience adverse incidents, then perform poorly or are forced to prematurely withdraw (Parry et al., 2011; Joslin et al., 2014).

Ultramarathon is mostly defined by course lengths exceeding marathon distance and is characterized by the combination

of extremely challenging highly intensive exercise (e.g., track lengths >300 km or great elevation gains), often under strenuous environmental conditions, with concurrently impaired possibilities to recover. The Yukon Arctic Ultra (YAU) is considered to be one of the world's toughest ultramarathons (Coker et al., 2017), as it combines the great course distance of 690 km with extreme environmental conditions typical of a subarctic winter. Except for several in-race checkpoints, there are no indoors sleeping vacancies, so that competitors have to camp on the race-course and experience complete environmental exposition. Therefore, YAU competitors are challenged by a three-folded stress stimulus of (i) long-term strenuous exercise, (ii) extreme cold exposure, and (iii) impaired resting conditions, due to in-race camping. So far, among studies on ultra-endurance exercise, research objectives mostly diverge from evaluation of autonomic cardiac function in ultramarathon runners (Degache et al., 2014; Hurdiel et al., 2015; Mrakic-Sposta et al., 2015; Wüthrich et al., 2015; Tonacci et al., 2017), which, to our knowledge, was only implemented in three previous studies (Gratze et al., 2005; Scott et al., 2009; Foulds et al., 2014). However, these investigations differed regarding (i) the race length (e.g., 160 km ultramarathon, or Ironman competition with a total distance of 226.35 km), (ii) study protocol (i.e., prevs. post-race comparison only), (iii) environmental conditions (mild climate, summer), and (iv) terrain characteristics (e.g., mountain, large altitude variation, etc.). Therefore, this is the first study to assess cardiac autonomic modulation in competitors of an extremely long (i.e., 690 km) ultramarathon on a mostly flat course, in subarctic climate, which may provide essential insights into the adaptive capacity, as, aside from exercise, HRV is associated with numerous external and internal factors (Rajendra Acharya et al., 2006; Shaffer et al., 2014).

With outdoor temperatures ranging from +5 to -47° C and the air humidity accounting for up to 100%, YAU competitors face extreme subarctic weather conditions. Comparable scientific knowledge is, however, insufficient. Autonomic balance has been observed to shift toward greater parasympathetic predominance during Antarctic stays (Farrace et al., 2003; Harinath et al., 2005), but these results were obtained in expeditioners confined to indoors housing. Moreover, a significant interplay between autonomic cardiac regulation and psychological wellbeing has been observed (Sakuragi et al., 2002; Karavidas et al., 2007; Sgoifo et al., 2015), so that psychometric assessment may also serve to contextualize findings about HRV (Bellenger et al., 2016b; Flatt et al., 2017b). Increased performance and greater parasympathetic drive in cardiac autonomic regulation are associated with increased psychological wellbeing (Cervantes Blásquez et al., 2009; Bisschoff et al., 2016). Conversely, fatigued states and increased mood disturbance have been related to decreased indexes of total HRV, as well as parasympathetic tone (Nuissier et al., 2007; Leti and Bricout, 2013; Schmitt et al., 2013; Flatt et al., 2017a). In this context, impaired resting conditions present another vital influence on cardiac autonomic regulation. Assessment under concurrent sleep-deprivation, which itself is again related to impaired both cognitive and physical performance (Marcora et al., 2009; Fullagar et al., 2015), shows decreased HRV indexes in the parasympathetic domain (Dettoni et al., 2012; Glos et al., 2014; Tobaldini et al., 2014).

To our knowledge, exposition to such a particular combination of stress-stimuli as presented by competition in the YAU has never been investigated regarding cardiac autonomic function and psychological profile. Therefore, we assessed autonomic cardiac regulation in terms of HR/HRV, as well as psychometric measurements including mood states, indicators of sleepiness, exertion and recovery, to investigate adaptation to extreme conditions and performance, by analyzing cardiac autonomic control and its interplay with mood and fatigue. We hypothesized that higher performing competitors, compared to less successful athletes, would exhibit differential profiles of autonomic cardiac regulation associated with optimal psychometric profile, overall characterized by higher adaptability and greater resilience to the extreme challenges of the three-folded stress stimulus.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Subjects and Study Implementation

This study is part of a larger investigation regarding "*Physiological changes of participants of the Yukon Arctic Ultra - an ultramarathon in extremely cold climate*," where it is planned to assess a variety of different physiological parameters and their interplay.

From a total number of 78 athletes partaking in the 690 km foot-race category of the YAU during the years 2013, 2015, and 2017, 27 (20 men, 7 women) volunteers enrolled in the study (8 in 2013, 9 in 2015 and 10 in 2017). Due to issues related to data collection, from the 27 participants, only 16 (ALL: 12 men, 4 women) were included in the data analysis (see section Statistics). The majority (n = 15) were of Caucasian descent and one was of Asian origin. Their anthropometric data are presented in **Table 1**.

The recruitment for this study was conducted with the support of the event organizers. A call for participants, with a brief description of the study and planned measurements, was transmitted to the athletes who had enrolled in the 690 km foot-race category. The organizers were encouraged to predominantly contact experienced athletes, who had a long history of completed endurance events and/or who had completed the YAU before. Athletes who were interested in the study contacted the principal investigator via e-mail and received further detailed information. The potential study participants had several weeks to ask questions via e-mail and to decide whether to partake in the study or not. There were no further inclusion or exclusion criteria: all athletes enrolled in the 690 km foot-race category were eligible to enter the study. All athletes were required to present to the event organizers a health certificate issued by their home

TABLE 1	Subject	demographics
	JUDIECI	uernographics.

Group	Gender	n	Age, years mean (S.D.)	Weight, kg mean (S.D.)	Height, cm mean (S.D.)	BMI, kg/m ² mean (S.D.)
FIN	Men	7	42 (10)	80 (9)	176 (6)	25.7 (3.0)
	Women	3	38 (10)	61 (2)	168 (10)	21.7 (3.4)
	All	10	40 (9)	74 (12)	174 (8)	24.5 (3.5)
NON	Men	5	33 (7)	79 (12)	179 (10)	24.7 (1.7)
	Women	1	51 (0)	58 (0)	170 (0)	20.1 (0)
	All	6	36 (10)	76 (14)	177 (10)	23.9 (2.4)
ALL	Men	12	38 (10)	80 (10)	177 (7)	25.2 (2.5)
	Women	4	41 (11)	60 (2)	169 (9)	21.3 (2.9)
	All	16	39 (10)	75 (12)	175 (8)	24.3 (3.1)

Subject demographics at baseline for all participants (ALL) and in subgroups (FIN and NON). No significant differences between groups.

physician, in order to be enrolled in the race. During a meeting in Whitehorse, Yukon Territory, Canada, 4–5 days before the race start, the potential study participants met with the investigators in person, had the chance to ask further questions and to finally give their informed written consent to partake in the study. The study was approved by the Charité Ethics Board (review number EA4/109/12), and all measurements and procedures complied with the Declaration of Helsinki (54th Revision 2008, Korea)¹ regarding the treatment of human subjects.

All study participants included in the final analysis had completed either one marathon (9.6 \pm 24.4) or ultramarathon (14.4 \pm 24) prior to their study-participation. The mean longest ultramarathon distance completed by the athletes before their YAU participation was 380 \pm 220 km. In addition, seven of the study participants had previously participated in the YAU foot-race in various distance categories, with a mean longest completed distance of 478 \pm 219 km. Thus, the study participants were experienced endurance athletes, which is also reflected by their self-reported sedentary HR of 52.6 \pm 7.3 bpm. From one participant, this background data was not made available.

The Yukon Arctic Ultra: The Longest, the Coldest Ultramarathon

The Montane[®] YAU ultra-endurance race takes part in the beginning of February, covering a 690 km distance between Whitehorse and Dawson City in the Canadian Yukon Territory. Besides the foot-race, the YAU also allows the competition in cross-country-skiing and mountain-biking. The first and last sections of the trail account for elevations between 500 and 700 m, however, especially in the last 200 km, the terrain along the Yukon river partly exhibits great elevation gains (up to 1,000 m). The YAU is not an orientation race, as the trail is marked and prepared with snow-mobiles. Via GPS devices, athletes can be tracked on the course and have the possibility to call for assistance in case of an emergency. To

¹https://www.wma.net/policies-post/wma-declaration-of-helsinki-ethicalprinciples-for-medical-research-involving-human-subjects/

further increase their safety, the time until the race has to be completed is limited to 14 days and additionally, medical screenings are administered at the 10 checkpoints which are located (mostly about 50 km apart) along the route. Despite these partly indoor vacancies (otherwise, tents were provided), during the race, competitors face complete exposition to the subarctic environment, with outdoor temperatures in February ranging between +5°C (highest temperature measured in February 2013 in Whitehorse) and -47°C (lowest temperature measured in February 2015 in Dawson City). Additionally, the extremely high air humidity (up to 100% as measured in February 2013 in Whitehorse) contributes to the possible onset of frostbite, which, along with other (medical) concerns, may lead to immediate disqualification. Importantly, the weather conditions between editions were not significantly different (Figure 1), detailed information on weather conditions can be assessed in respective weather archives².

Notably, participants walked between 12 and 15 h per day whilst pulling their gear on a sled-like pulk (accounting for 30–40 kg; additionally, participants were allowed up to three drop bags) and, apart from the checkpoints, had to eat, rest and make toiletry arrangements in the outdoor conditions of the Yukon Territory.

More detailed information about the Montane^{\mathbb{R}} YAU is provided on the official website of the event³.

Experimental Protocol and Measurements

Experimental protocol details are depicted in **Figure 2**. At two out of ten in-race checkpoints, we respectively implemented two in-race assessments, so that, in summary, measurements were performed: (1) at baseline during the 3 days preceding the race in Whitehorse (PRE), (2) at the Carmacks in-race checkpoint at 277 km (During 1, D1), (3) at the Pelly Crossing in-race checkpoint at 383 km (During, D2) and (4) immediately after completion of the race in Dawson City at 690 km (POST).

The in-race checkpoints had to be selected for measurement implementation due to essential practical concerns. They had to be indoors facilities buildings with sufficient space, comfortable ambient temperature and low noise in order to perform measurements under controlled conditions, as well available electricity and that it was accessible by car for the investigators. Exemplarily, several of the race checkpoints were mere tents that did not meet these criteria and therefore, the study checkpoints were chosen as they were. Thus, the distance between the race start (i.e., PRE) and the first inrace assessment (D1) accounted for over a third (277 km) of the entire race-course and additionally, in this period, athletes would face the most strenuous weather conditions (which tend to ameliorate toward the second half of the month; see Figure 1). As the second assessment was performed at 383 km (D2), the distance between D1 and D2 (as well as the time to cover it, which accounted for only 30 h in some subjects) was the shortest between the measurements and, in fact, more than 50% less than the other two distances. Conversely, the distance between D2 and POST was again very high (307 km) and additionally, the terrain in the last third of the course accounted for the greatest elevation gains (see section The Yukon Arctic Ultra: The Longest, the Coldest Ultramarathon).

Baseline Assessment

During the three race-preceding days (PRE), baseline anthropometric data (age, weight and height) were obtained. Weight was measured using a calibrated scale (Seca[®] GmbH, Hamburg, Germany) and height was taken from the participants' interview.

Fifteen minutes baseline recordings of beat-to-beat HR to assess HRV were collected with a HR monitor (RS800CX Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland), which is widely used and validated for HRV assessment (Wallén et al., 2012). HR recordings were performed in supine position upon awakening (between 5 and 10 a.m.) directly after participants had slept 6-8 h the previous night. The athletes had not consumed food, beverages or stimulants (e.g., coffee) in the 2h before the recording and were instructed to breathe normally, avoid speaking and moving during the data collection. Additionally, it was ensured by the investigators that subjects would not fall asleep. With the limitations of this specific in-field study, special attention was devoted to performing data collection sessions in a quiet and comfortable setting, with participants lying in a bed or on a sleeping sleeping mattress, ambient temperatures between 17 and 23°C, and reduced light.

On the morning of the race start before departure, additionally, psychometric assessment was performed (see **Figure 2** and section Psychometric Assessment).

In-Race and POST Assessment

Upon arrival at the in-race checkpoints, as well as at the race finish, psychometric scales were administered according to physiological needs and conditions of arriving competitors. Participants then had a few hours of rest (ranging from 4 up to 6-8 h) and upon awakening (at morning, between 5 and 10 a.m.), HR data was collected, as at baseline, to assess HRV. Afterwards, before departure, psychometric assessment again took place (see **Figure 2** and section Psychometric Assessment).

Indoors ambient conditions between the different measurement facilities were comparable, with special attention dedicated to a quiet and comfortably warm setting with reduced light exposure.

Moreover, throughout the entire race, participants were continuously (day and night) monitored by means of a heart rate monitor (RS800CX Polar Electro Oy, Kempele, Finland - sample rate 15 s).

Data Analysis

Performance Assessment and Heart Rate Continuous Recordings

The official time at the end of the race for each participant who reached the finish line was collected, together with the times and the respectively completed distance for each participant who had to withdraw. Subsequently, the mean running velocity of the race

²http://climate.weather.gc.ca/historical_data/search_historic_data_e.html. ³http://arcticultra.de/en.





was calculated from the total recorded time and the total distance covered [*time* (*h*)/*space* (*km*) = *velocity* (*km/h*)]. By collection of in- and out-going times at in-race measurement points for each participant, both split times and velocities could be computed, allowing detailed assessment of performance. Additionally, continuous HR measurements served to determine exercise intensity, as well as resting quality (in respect to HR expressed as a percentage of calculated maximal HR). The continuous HR recordings, collected during the race, were screened for quality (no more than 3% signal lost/disturbed). The average, maximum and minimum HR were determined per each selected race period, and the values were normalized with respect to the individual age-related maximal HR (HRmax) (Tanaka et al., 2001). This provided further information about exercise intensity and quality of rest. Specifically, data were divided into four time-segments, according to the selected period of recording: (i) HR recorded in the first 36 h following the race start (D1a), (ii) during the 24 h before arriving at D1 (D1b), (iii) during the 24 h before arriving at D2 (D2a), and (iv) HR recorded during the last 24 h before finishing the race (D2b). Collected HR data were then expressed as a percentage of the HR_{max} , for average exercise intensity (ExHR) and average resting HR (RestHR). This approach was selected to allow comparison with parameters assessed at checkpoints (i.e., psychometric and HRV analysis) and, by classifying data, served to better interpret findings.

Heart Rate Variability Assessment

An expert operator visually inspected the R–R interval series, and with the support of a dedicated software (Kubios HRV ver. 2.1, Kuopio, Finland), premature beats or artifacts were removed. The filter threshold was set at the "low" level (Tarvainen et al., 2014) and only files 15-min long and including less than 0.3% of beats recognized as artifacts were considered; then the last 10 min were selected for HRV assessment, to better standardize the analysis. After providing the normal-to-normal (NN) interval series, HRV was assessed as validated indices of autonomic cardiac modulation, based on time-domain, frequency-domain,

⁴Data taken from https://www.timeanddate.com/weather/canada/whitehorse/ historic, https://www.timeanddate.com/weather/canada/dawson-city/historic and http://climate.weather.gc.ca/historical_data/search_historic_data_e.html (last accessed December 13, 2017).



2017, except for psychometric assessment (included only in the 2015 and 2017 races).

and complexity (European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology, 1996). Specifically, as for time-domain analysis, the root mean square of the successive RR differences (RMSSD), an indirect index of vagal activity, was calculated. Furthermore, NN50 statistics were computed, specifically, the hourly number of increases (NN50+) or decreases (NN50-) between consecutive NN intervals larger than 50 ms (Ewing et al., 1984), as well as the percentage of such differences with respect to the total number of NN intervals (pNN50+ and pNN50-) (Bigger et al., 1988; Merati et al., 2015). The NN50 statistics may reflect the rate of "vagal bursts," as bursts of vagal outflow are producing NN intervals greater than 50 ms (Ewing et al., 1984). In the frequency domain, the total spectral power density (TP) was assessed together with its components: (i) high frequency (HF) band (0.15-0.40 Hz), which depends mainly on parasympathetic activity and is synchronous with the respiratory sinus arrhythmia; (ii) low frequency (LF) band (0.04-0.15 Hz), which depends on both parasympathetic and sympathetic activity; and (iii) LF/HF ratio, which is currently considered a marker of sympathovagal balance (Ewing et al., 1984). In the non-linear domain, as for complexity analysis, the following indices were assessed: (i) the HR sample entropy (SampEn), which measures the level of irregularity of the NN interval series and mirrors vagal activations or sympathetic deactivations (Porta et al., 2008); (ii) the short-term selfsimilarity coefficient $(\alpha 1)$ and long-term self-similarity coefficient $(\alpha 2)$ of NN intervals, as assessed by detrended fluctuation analysis (DFA), mentioned here respectively as DFAa1 and DFAa2 (Peng et al., 1995). Both indices may be affected by parasympathetic tone, whereas, for example, higher DFAa1 is associated with sympathovagal balance increase or vagal tone decrease (Penttilä et al., 2003). The significance of DFAa2 has not yet been completely elucidated, as there is indeed only scarce evidence within the literature. However, it seems to be associated with alertness (Ivanov et al., 1999) and may be influenced by sleep stages, being higher in awake states and REM sleep with respect to light and deep sleep (Schumann et al., 2010).

All HRV indices, except for NN50 statistics (manually calculated), were assessed by means of the Kubios HRV software, ver. 2.1 (Kuopio, Finland), a free available software to assess HRV, widely used in the scientific literature, especially in the field of sport sciences (Tarvainen et al., 2014).

Psychometric Assessment

Karolinska Sleepiness Scale

The Karolinska Sleepiness Scale (KSS) (Kaida et al., 2006), which has been highly validated to sensitively depict objective sleepiness (Kaida et al., 2006; Sallinen et al., 2008), was administered both after rest (before departure in the morning: KSS Departure) and upon arrival (KSS Arrival) (see **Figure 2**). The athletes were asked to rate their subjective sleepiness on a numerical scale ranging from 1 to 10. Specifically, 1–6 are assigned to an "active state" of alertness (1 corresponding to "extremely alert" and 6 to "some signs of sleepiness") and 7–10 to a "sleepy state" (7 corresponding to "sleepy, but no difficulty remaining awake" and 10 to "falling asleep all the time").

Borg Scales

After rest (before in-race departure and at the finish), subjects were administered the Borg Total Quality of Recovery (TQR) questionnaire (Kenttä and Hassmén, 1998). The Borg TQR has been demonstrated to sensitively represent the individual recovery status (Freitas et al., 2014), whereas the use of recovery and wellness indicators has exhibited important validity in the monitoring of athletes (Buchheit, 2015; Bisschoff et al., 2016). It consists of a 6–20 numerical scale, with 6 being equivalent to "very, very poor recovery" and 20 to "very, very good recovery," so that the obtained score allows determination of the athlete's subjectively evaluated quality of recovery.

Upon arrival at checkpoints or the finish (Figure 2), participants were administered the Borg Rating of Perceived Exertion (RPE) scale (Borg, 1982; Scherr et al., 2013), which is commonly used in athletes to monitor exertion and also the current subjective workload, additionally, in association with cardiac autonomic regulation (Parry et al., 2011; Thorpe et al., 2016; Siegl et al., 2017) and performance (Suzuki et al., 2006). It again consists of a 6–20 numerical scale, 6 being "very, very light" and 20 "very, very hard," the individual score indicating the athlete's degree of subjectively perceived exertion.

Profile of Mood States

At morning, after rest, mood states in the YAU participants were investigated through the Profile of Mood States questionnaire in the short-form (POMS-SF, here referred to as POMS) (Curran et al., 1995). This extensively validated tool is commonly used in athletic monitoring (Hedelin et al., 2000; Leti and Bricout, 2013; Bisschoff et al., 2016) and has been variously observed to be associated with both HRV and performance (Hedelin et al., 2000; Leti and Bricout, 2013; Comotto et al., 2015; Bisschoff et al., 2016). The POMS required participants to state the extent of emotions currently experienced during the last hours (respectively operationalized as "not at all" providing a subscore of 1; up to "extremely," providing a subscore of 5). Analysis of individual subscores in emotional subcategories subsequently provided an individual raw score representing the 6 main mood states Depression, Vigor, Fatigue, Tension, Confusion and Anger, as well as a total sum score of mood disturbance (POMS Total).

The psychometric assessment of mood states in our subjects was further analyzed by comparison with normative data for an athletic sample (Terry and Lane, 2000). This data had been obtained in mixed general athletic samples as well as, amongst others, subgroups of athletes at different competition levels and situations (pre- or post-competition, etc.) (Terry and Lane, 2000). In accordance with Terry, raw scores were transformed to a normalized T-Score (using the individual raw score, group mean and group standard deviation) through the formula: T-Score = 50 + $[10 + (raw \ score - group \ mean)]/SD$. This transformation converted raw scores to normalized scores on a standard scale with a mean of 50 and a standard deviation of 10, so that individual results could be compared with normative sample data. POMS normative scores of athletes from various sport disciplines, plotted against college student norms originally obtained by McNair in 1971 (McNair et al., 1971), show a distinctive pattern of mood states in athletes compared to sedentary populations, which is referred to as the Iceberg Profile (Figure 9A). Specifically, athletes have been found to account for significantly higher Vigor, whereas all other (negative) dimension scores remain below mean values for non-athletes, i.e., "under the surface." This distinctive profile has been proposed to indicate greater mental health and reduced mood disturbances in athletic subjects compared to sedentary populations. By plotting individually obtained values against normative data, this specific pattern of higher positive mood and mental health in our participants compared to normative data of sedentary subjects could therefore be assessed.

Moreover, by analyzing result scores of the administered psychometric scales, the so-called *psychological wellbeing* (Scully et al., 1998; Johnston et al., 2015; Saw et al., 2016) was evaluated. A higher psychological wellbeing would correspond to an overall low score both for POMS Total (i.e., higher Vigor, lower Fatigue, Tension, Confusion, Anger and Depression scores) and for fatigue scales (i.e., Borg RPE and KSS), and inversely higher scores for Borg TQR.

Statistics

Data are reported as means \pm standard deviations (m \pm SD), if not otherwise stated. From 27 enrolled competitors, we included 16 in the statistical analysis (due to early dropouts before D1, as well as related to HRV-data availability and quality). As a result of the extreme conditions of the competition, several participants withdrew before course completion (see section Performance). Therefore, after the race, the entire sample of all participants (ALL) was divided into two subgroups: finishers (FIN: measurements throughout the race until POST) and non-finishers (NON: measurements until D1) (see **Table 1**). Normal distribution was tested with

Shapiro-Wilk and variance with the Equal-Variance-Test. A logtransformation was applied to frequency domain indices to attain normal distribution (Castiglioni et al., 2011). According to the distribution, the variance of HRV parameters, exercise intensity and rest quality and psychometric measurements over the entire race-course in FIN was tested with one-way repeated measures analysis of variance (One-Way RM ANOVA) and post-hoc Student's-Newman-Keuls-Test, or Friedman ANOVA on ranks with post-hoc assessment through Tukey's Test (i.e., RMSSD, pNN50+, POMS Depression, Borg TQR). In addition, differences in weather conditions between editions were assessed with One-Way RM ANOVA. As all participants reached the first checkpoint, we could implement a direct comparison between the two groups regarding PRE and D1 by applying two-way repeated measures ANOVA (Two-Way RM ANOVA), after normality was passed. Psychometric assessment of mood states was further analyzed through comparison with normative data for athletic samples. In accordance with Terry (Terry and Lane, 2000), raw values of mood states were conversed to standardized T-Scores. Hence, T-Scores could be plotted against the athletic sample mean in order to assess expression of the Iceberg Profile, which represents specific mood profiles in athletic subjects. Unpaired Student's t-Test was used on raw values, as well as computed T-Scores, to allow comparison of significant differences between YAU participants and normative data for mixed athletic samples. In order to further analyze mood states in YAU competitors, comparison of baseline values (as individual raw scores) with normative data obtained in athletes directly pre-competition, as well as with normative data obtained in athletes post-competition, was performed by application of unpaired Student's t-Test. Correlations between HRV indices and psychometric measurements, as well as correlations between HRV indices or psychometric measurements and performance were assessed with Pearson Product-Moment-Correlation or, if normality was not passed, Spearman Correlation. All statistical analyses were performed using SigmaPlot 12.3 (Systat Software, San José, CA, USA). The significance level was set at p < 0.05.

RESULTS

Performance

Of the 16 participants included in the statistical analysis (ALL), 10 successfully completed the course (FIN). Due to general fatigue, cardiovascular distress or gastrointestinal problems, as well as injuries (e.g., sprained ankle), 6 withdrew from the competition at earlier points (NON). Baseline anthropometric characteristics of the two subgroups, based on the completion of the race, are presented in Table 1. Details of performance are depicted in Table 2. The official times recorded among FIN ranged between 225 and 312 h. Specifically, analysis of split times displayed that FIN accounted for 82 ± 15 h (velocity 3.6 ± 0.6 km/h) to reach D1, whereas for NON it took 91 \pm 17 h (moving at a velocity of 3.2 ± 0.8 km/h). For FIN, 41 ± 6 h were required to reach D2 (velocity 2.7 \pm 0.4 km/h) and 125 \pm 21 h to reach the finish line (at a velocity of 2.5 ± 0.4 km/h), so that the overall total finish time (i.e., excluding resting time at checkpoints) was 248 \pm 36 h (velocity 2.8 ± 0.3 km/h). A positive correlation between the split

Group	Gender	Distance, km mean (S.D.)	Finish Time, h mean (S.D.)	Velocity, km/h mean (S.D.)
FIN	Men	690.0 (0.0)	254.6 (21.8)	2.7 (0.2)
	Women	690.0 (0.0)	300.2 (18.8)	2.3 (0.2)
	All	690.0 (0.0)	268.3 (29.7)	2.6 (0.3)
NON	Men	384.3 (107.4)	139.3 (60.0)	3.1 (1.2)
	Women	278.4 (0.0)	92.0 (0.0)	3.0 (0.0)
	All	366.7 (105.4)	131.4 (57.0)	3.1 (1.0)
ALL	Men	350.3 (106.4)	206.6 (71.4)	2.9 (0.8)
	Women	358.3 (124.3)	248.1 (105.2)	2.5 (0.4)
	All	352.3 (106.7)	217.0 (79.3)	2.8 (0.7)

Performance data of subgroups (FIN and NON), as well as of all participants (ALL). The overall completed distance and total time to cover it are reported, as well as the overall mean velocity (including resting times). No significant differences between groups.

times PRE-D1 and D2-POST with respect to the finish time was retrieved (r 0.83, p 0.01 and r 0.93, p 0.001, respectively). This shows that the participants, who were the fastest both in the first and in the last part of the race, also accounted for the best overall time at the end of the race. Such correlations were not found for the split time between D1 and D2.

Heart Rate Continuous Recordings

A total of 185 recordings fulfilled the criteria for analytic inclusion. They were obtained in 15 participants, as one competitor of the 2017 race belatedly volunteered to participate in the study and could not be equipped with the measuring device anymore. As reported above, recorded HR was used as a marker of exercise intensity, by normalizing absolute values with respect to the calculated HR_{max}. A similar approach was used to define the quality of rest during the actual race, i.e., the time spent at checkpoints was excluded. Results of ExHR (mean HR during exercise as percentage of HR_{max}) and RestHR (mean HR during rest in between checkpoints, as a percentage of HR_{max}), classified according to the 4 segments mentioned above, i.e., D1a (36 h after race start), D1b (24 h before arriving at D1), D2a (24 h before reaching D2), D2b (24 h before arrival at the finishing line), are displayed in **Table 3**.

Heart Rate Variability

For all 16 participants, a total of 53 R-R interval recordings were available and exhibited sufficient quality for analysis and assessment of HRV. 16 recordings corresponded to PRE, 13 to D1, and 10 to both D2 and POST. Morning HR pre-, postand in-race (at checkpoints) is depicted in **Figure 3** and HRV results are depicted in **Figures 4**, **5**. **Figure 4** shows the significant decrease of parasympathetic tone in both groups at D1 compared to PRE, and in the following in-race time-points as for FIN only. **Figure 5** depicts sympathovagal balance indices, where a significant decrease at D1 in both groups of log LF lead to no variations of log LF/HF, whereas in FIN a significant increase of DFA α 2 across all time-points was retrieved, and in NON

Group	n	HR rec. time- point	ExHR, % mean (S.D.)	RestHR, % mean (S.D.)
FIN	9	D1a	70.9 (5.3)	47.4 (8.3)
	8	D1b	62.0 (3.9)*	38.4 (4.4)*
	8	D2a	62.1 (2.6)*	40.0 (3.6)*
	7	D2b	59.1 (4.4)*	37.0 (4.7)*
NON	6	D1a	66.9 (5.6)	44.6 (4.9)
	6	D1b	59.1 (5.8)*	40.0 (3.6)
ALL	14	D1a	69.5 (5.6)	46.4 (7.2)
	14	D1b	60.7 (4.8)	39.1 (4.0)
	10	D2a	60.9 (3.5)	39.6 (3.7)
	8	D2b	57.0 (7.1)	36.2 (4.9)

TABLE 3 | Average exercise intensity and rest quality.

Average HR during exercise (ExHR) and at rest (RestHR) across time-points. Data are presented as a percentage of the maximal HR (HRmax) for mean HR during exercise (ExHR) and mean HR during rest periods (RestHR). D1a: HR recorded in the first 36 h; D1b: HR recorded during the 24 h before arriving at D1; D2a: HR recorded during the 24 h before arriving at D2; D2b: HR recorded during the last 24 h before reaching the finish line. Data for the whole sample (ALL) are also reported. *p < 0.05 vs. PRE within subgroup (One-Way RM ANOVA).



only a significant increase at D1 as for DFA α 1. Between PRE and D1, an overall decrease in TP could be observed in both groups (FIN: -1,964.7 ms² and NON: -3,699.6 ms²), but the decrease was only significant (*p* 0.02) in NON. In fact, in NON the decrease in parasympathetic drive was to some extent greater when compared to FIN, as indicated by DFA α 1, which was significantly higher at D1 only in NON (**Figure 5**), and by the difference between PRE and D1 in values of RMSSD: -34.1 ms in NON (*p* 0.01) and -18.1 ms in FIN (ns) and log HF: -0.8 ms² (*p* 0.04) in NON and -0.5 ms² (ns) in FIN.

Only in FIN, a significant negative correlation between HR and mean running velocity, as well as between HR and pNN50+,

was detected at PRE (**Figure 6**). The negative correlation between HR and vagal tone indices was observed also at D1, as for pNN50- $(r - 0.82, p \ 0.02)$, and NN50- $(r - 0.82, p \ 0.02)$ with respect to HR. This could not be detected in NON.

Psychometric Scales

Psychometric measurements were performed in competitors of the 2015 and 2017 races, so that a total of 45 assessments (13 in PRE, 13 in D1, 10 in D2 and 9 in POST) were included in the statistical analysis. Results of the POMS questionnaire revealed significant decreases in POMS Vigor and Tension, associated with an increase in Fatigue and POMS Total scores (**Figure 7**). No changes in POMS Depression, Confusion and Anger scores were observed, nor significant differences between FIN and NON at D1. As for fatigue scales, i.e., Borg RPE, Borg TQR and KSS, results are depicted in **Figure 8**. In NON, values of KSS Departure scores were significantly higher at D1 than at PRE. However, as for the other psychometric scores, no significant between-group differences could be detected.

Nevertheless, at PRE, positive correlations between several indices of vagal tone (RMSSD: r 0.86, p 0.03; NN50+: r 0.90, p 0.01; NN50-: r 0.89, p 0.02; pNN50+: r 0.87, p 0.03; pNN50-: r 0.87, p 0.03; log HF: r 0.87, p 0.03) and Borg TQR were detected in NON only, so the higher the vagal tone, the higher the TQR score. Moreover, at PRE, again in NON only, a negative correlation between POMS Fatigue and pNN50+ (r = -0.82, p0.04) was observed, which indicates that the lower the vagal tone, the higher POMS Fatigue. On the other hand, in FIN at D1, a negative correlation was observed between HR and KSS Departure (r - 0.85, p 0.02), indicating that the lower the HR, the higher the KSS Departure score; this was associated with a positive correlation between both pNN50- (r 0.84, p 0.02) and NN50- (r 0.84, p 0.02) and KSS Departure, which confirmed that a lower HR and a higher vagal drive were coupled with higher sleepiness; additionally in FIN at D1, there was a positive correlation between Borg TQR and DFAa2 (r 0.81, p 0.03): the higher the TQR score, so the quality of recovery after rest, the higher the DFA α 2.

POMS T-Scores of YAU participants were plotted against normative data to provide the above-mentioned Iceberg Profile (Terry and Lane, 2000), which depicts POMS Vigor to be significantly higher and all other (negative) dimension scores to be significantly lower compared to mean values for a sedentary population. Analysis of variance between YAU participants and normative athletic data revealed distinctive differences, which are depicted in detail in Figure 9B. In comparison to the athletic sample, raw and T-Scores at baseline were significantly lower in ALL regarding POMS Depression, Anger, Fatigue and Confusion, but also Vigor. This was similarly observed when plotting YAU scores against normative data for athletes before and after competition. Compared to pre-competition normative data, YAU subjects at PRE displayed significantly lower Depression, Anger, Confusion and Fatigue, whereas Tension and Vigor were not different (Figure 9C). At POST, there were no significant differences between normative data for athletes in post-competition situations and the YAU subjects, except for significantly lower Vigor in YAU (Figure 9D).



FIGURE 4 | Vagal modulation indices in FIN (black line) and in NON (gray line) across time-points. *p < 0.05 vs. PRE within subgroup (all variables: One-Way RM ANOVA; pNN50+: Friedman ANOVA).

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study investigating cardiac autonomic modulation and psychological correlates during ultramarathon in a subarctic environment. This setting provided the unique combination of three extreme environments: (i) ultraendurance exercise performance (Perini and Veicsteinas, 2003; Scott et al., 2009), (ii) arduous environmental circumstances (Maughan et al., 2007), such as severe continuous cold exposition, and (iii) sleep deprivation/disturbances, induced by the condition of outdoor living during the race (Stein and Pu, 2012). The interplay of each single component of this threefolded stress stimulus, amplifies and affects several physiological and psychological aspects, which may be reflected in physical performance outcomes. Regarding race results, 10 of 16 subjects successfully completed the 690 km ultramarathon. Taking into account characteristics and conditions of the competition (see section The Yukon Arctic Ultra: The Longest, the Coldest

Ultramarathon), the distribution of measurements sessions (see section Experimental Protocol and Measurements and Figure 2) holds great importance to interpret observations. In fact, the greatest effect on autonomic cardiac modulation, mood and fatigue was observed in the race segment between PRE and D1 (i.e., more than one third of the entire race); this may have been related to: (i) the initial stress of entering the race (i.e., performance demands coupled with environmental conditions), (ii) the different characteristics of the three parts of the race (see section Experimental Protocol and Measurements), and (iii) the running strategy of successful participants. Indeed, by analyzing the split times between measurement sessions, a positive correlation between the first and the final split time was found. This indicates that the fastest competitors in PRE-D1 (and D2-POST), were also the fastest finishers. The challenge of this first part of the race would be significantly underlined by this observation, and it provided ulterior evidence of the central role of the ability to cope with in-race demands at







FIGURE 6 | Correlations at PRE in FIN group. (A) Correlation between HR and mean velocity (r = -0.63; $\rho = 0.04$). (B) Correlation between HR and pNN50+ (r = -0.67; $\rho = 0.03$).

very early time-points (i.e., directly after entering the race) for optimal adaptation. Therefore, during the first kilometers, successful competitors could already be recognized. This is in line with previous investigations on early recognition of successful competitors by their initial pacing strategies (Renfree et al., 2016; Bossi et al., 2017). Specifically, Lambert et al. observed more successful competitors in a 100 km ultramarathon to display higher velocities than lower performing athletes in the early race stages (Lambert et al., 2004). Moreover, the continuous significant decrease in ExHR in FIN, associated to a concomitant decrease of RestHR (p < 0.05 across all time-points vs. PRE), reflected decrements in performance, while the need of rest increased. On the other hand, the

continuous decrease in RestHR may also indicate higher quality of recovery (Waldeck and Lambert, 2003; Silvani and Dampney, 2013), demonstrating that successful competitors had higher recovery potential, as they attained a higher quality of rest. Indeed, by comparing FIN and NON, we found a significant decrease of RestHR between PRE and D1 in FIN only.

In line with Millet (Millet and Millet, 2012), our observations show that ultramarathon might be an excellent model to test the adaptive potential under extreme conditions. However, in our case, we have to take into account not only potential effects of ultraendurance exercise, but the interplay of three factors (i.e., *three-folded stress stimulus*) on influencing



FIGURE 7 | POMS mood state scores in FIN (black line) and in NON (gray line) across time-points: *p < 0.05 vs. PRE within subgroup; *p < 0.05 vs. D1; #p < 0.05 vs. D2 (One-Way RM ANOVA).



FIGURE 8 | Fatigue scale scores. Borg and KSS scores in FIN (black line) and in NON (gray line) across time-points. *p < 0.05 vs. PRE within subgroup; §p < 0.05 vs. D1 (One-Way RM ANOVA).

autonomic cardiac modulation and psychometric aspects: strenuous exercise, living outdoors in subarctic winter and sleep deprivation/disturbances.

Autonomic Cardiac Control and Endurance

An overall reduction of vagal drive, as well as total HRV, has been widely observed during acute exercise and competition (Perini



and Veicsteinas, 2003; Buchheit et al., 2010). After cessation of exercise, parasympathetic predominance is gradually restored, depending on the preceding intensity, the training status and the quality of recovery, as reported also in previous studies on ultramarathon (Gratze et al., 2005; Scott et al., 2009; Foulds et al., 2014), and this is in line with our results. However, due to the very long distance of YAU we did observe already a vagal tone recovery before the end of the race, in successful participants (Figure 4). Considering that our HR recordings were collected after several hours of rest, early at morning during the race, the significant increase in HR (Figure 3) clearly describes the inability for participants to recover completely, as HR remained significantly higher at both D1 and D2. Nevertheless, at D2, HR decreased again with respect to D1 (-7.8 bpm, p 0.03), remaining, however, significantly above baseline values. At POST, HR was significantly lower than at D1 (-11.3 bpm, p 0.004) and not different from PRE. This would demonstrate that successful competitors (i.e., FIN) were able to positively adapt by recovering toward baseline conditions. This specific trend of HR can also be compared with observations in functional overreaching training interventions, where, initially, the increased training stimulus promotes a decrease in vagal drive (i.e., increase in HR), but, due to optimal adaptation, this is subsequently recovered (Buchheit, 2015; Bellenger et al., 2017). Indeed, in our participants, the increased HR between PRE and D1 was modulated via a significant attenuation in vagal tone in both groups (Figure 4).

This, associated with a significant concomitant decrease of log LF, lead to an overall reduced HRV (see result section for TP). Additionally, evidence of reduced parasympathetic drive at D1 was further underlined by significant decreases in SampEn in FIN (Figure 4). In line with previously investigated implications of reduced SampEn values, this suggest lower responsiveness to environmental stimuli under attenuated entropy (Sassi et al., 2015). Interestingly, our findings indicate that in unsuccessful participants (i.e., NON), this parasympathetic drive decrease was to some extent greater than in FIN. This was shown firstly by the significantly higher DFAa1 at D1 in NON only (Figure 5), which has been associated to vagal tone decrease (Penttilä et al., 2003), and secondly by the difference in values of RMSSD and log HF for NON vs. FIN between PRE and D1 (see results section). Taking into account that in athletic subjects, stress has been associated to lower HRV and depressed parasympathetic drive (Nuissier et al., 2007; Cervantes Blásquez et al., 2009), this suggests that successful participants were able to efficiently relax and therefore fall asleep. The stronger decrease of vagal tone in NON, indeed, may indicate that these participants, ultimately unable to complete the race, were characterized by an impaired ability to cope with the in-race demands, already at early points of the competition, which may be reflected by lower quality of recovery (i.e., sleep quality impairment), whereas FIN displayed higher recovery potential. In turn, this supports the hypothesis that in such extreme conditions, vagal tone modulations may

mirror the individual's ability to adapt, showing in resilient individuals earlier and efficient increase of parasympathetic tone, after the large initial decrement. Between PRE and D1, we also observed the typical reduction of overall HRV, which normally occurs during exercise, as well as a significant reduction of log LF in both groups, thus leading to non-significant changes in log LF/HF ratio (Figure 5). Only in FIN, DFA α 2 was significantly higher at D1 compared to baseline and remained higher at both D2 and POST. As the exact implications of this nonlinear HRV index have not been elucidated, this is an interesting finding. Previous investigations have reported that DFAa2 would decrease after the application of clonidine, an imidazolinederived centrally-acting a2-adrenergic agonist and hypothalamic inductor of hypotension, which affects the overall sympathetic activity by resetting it to a lower setpoint (Castiglioni et al., 2011). Conversely, increased DFAa2 values have been reported in subjects who were awake compared to when asleep, but have also been linked to sleep stages, being higher in awake states and REM sleep than during light and deep sleep (Schumann et al., 2010). These findings allow us to hypothesize a link between increased DFAa2 and hyperarousal or enhanced alertness and vigilance, which in this case would be driven by the sympathetic branch of the vegetative nervous system. As we reported a significant increase in DFAa2 during the race, which persisted up until POST, this interpretation concurs very well with our observations (Figure 5). Higher values of DFAa2 could have been induced by an increased need for vigilance (i.e., sleeping outdoors during the subarctic winter in the Yukon Territory), leading to sleep impairment and/or deprivation, and to a general acute stress response promoting hyperarousal. Furthermore, the negative correlation between HR and velocity, paired with the negative correlation between pNN50+ and HR at PRE only in FIN (Figure 6), indicated that a lower HR in association with a higher vagal tone would predict a better performance. In FIN, the persistency of the above-mentioned negative correlation of vagal indices with HR at D1 (see Results section), demonstrated how, in our study, the observed increase in HR was specifically driven by a decrease of parasympathetic tone. This mechanism was mirrored mainly by time domain indices of vagal drive, i.e., NN50 and pNN50 statistics, which are linked to mean HR. Indeed, while pNN50+ quantifies the rate of HR decelerations (increase in successive R-R intervals), NN50- quantifies the rate of HR accelerations (decrease in successive R-R intervals) (Merati et al., 2015). At PRE, our data showed a negative correlation between HR and pNN50+ (i.e., rate of successive HR decelerations) and at D1, HR correlated negatively with both pNN50- and NN50- (i.e., rate of successive HR accelerations). Differences in the distribution of HR decelerations and accelerations have been associated with the enhanced presence of sympathetic modulations, whereas the HR decelerations have been identified as a better marker of vagal activity (Merati et al., 2015). This further demonstrates that at the beginning of the race, between PRE and D1, the reduction of vagal tone determined the increase in HR. Indeed, at D2 and POST, no correlation between vagal indices and HR could be detected. During this second inbetween measurement section, HR decreased with respect to D1. Concomitantly, a slight increase of vagal tone was observed (Figures 3, 4). After D1, the correlation between HR and vagal tone disappeared, indicating that the increase of parasympathetic tone was not able to elicit *per se* the decrease in HR. Instead, it would be suggested that the observed HR reduction also occurred due to other concurrent factors as for example psychological states. In fact, at D2, a significant reduction of POMS Total scores (indicating increased negative mood states or disturbance) with respect to D1 was found (Figure 7). This was associated with a decrease of Borg RPE at D2 (although not significant), suggesting that psychological factors were involved in recovering overall wellbeing, and thus were associated with reducing the HR (see section Psychological Wellbeing).

Psychological Wellbeing

We observed an overall decrease of psychological wellbeing across the whole ultramarathon (Figures 7, 8). Interestingly, the POMS Tension item exhibited significantly higher values already at PRE with respect to D1 in both groups, in particular in NON (+6.7 vs. +2.6 in NON vs. FIN). This may reflect pre-competition anxiety. In fact, during the subsequent race, POMS Tension decreased significantly across all time-points. The concurrent increase in Vigor from D2 onwards (as POST values were no longer significantly lower in respect to PRE), may be related to the recovering process of positive mood, but also to the fact that participants were succeeding in the race and the finishing line was getting closer. Between PRE and D1, a significant reduction of positive mood items (lower POMS Vigor and higher Fatigue as well as POMS Total scores) had been observed. Therefore, we can infer that psychometric measurements sensitively reflected the impact of this extremely demanding competition on different subgroups, more strongly affecting those subjects that were unable to cope with the in-race demands. Nevertheless, after D1, it was possible to recognize a particular pattern in FIN, who recovered their wellbeing and positive mood. Indeed, not only POMS Tension scores continuously decreased, but also Vigor again attained values comparable to baseline at POST. Enhanced positive mood or motivation may have furthermore contributed to the observed recovery of vagal tone. In fact, previous investigations have demonstrated associations between enhanced parasympathetic drive in the frequency domain and POMS Vigor, as well as energy index (i.e., the POMS Vigor/Fatigue ratio) (Bisschoff et al., 2016), and the Vigor subscale has been proposed as a marker of the overall autonomic nervous system modulatory activity (Nuissier et al., 2007).

As mentioned above, this finding could be related to the fact that completion of the race was approaching. On the other hand, we found significantly lower POMS Total scores (indicating reduced mood disturbance) paired with higher Borg TQR values at D2 compared to D1 (even if not reaching statistical significance). This reflects a trend of increase in psychological wellbeing. As at POST, POMS Total was similar to PRE values, but significantly higher than at D1 and D2, successful recovery of mood disturbance in FIN is accentuated.

Moreover, during the first part of the race, as mentioned above, the increased HR depicted the inability of participants to recover completely. However, this event was not reported by data of the Borg RPE scale (**Figure 8**), which, although in-race values had decreased, did not exhibit any significant changes across the race. In this sense, it is likely that in the case of the YAU competitors, the Borg RPE failed to detect the perceived exertion.

Results of Borg TQR in NON showed a significant correlation between vagal indices and TQR scores at PRE, which may suggest that the higher the parasympathetic tone, the higher the perceived quality of recovery, underlining previous findings about the effect of parasympathetic tone on perceived fatigue in athletes (Bisschoff et al., 2016). However, this correlation was not found at D1. Instead, only in NON, KSS Departure scores were higher at PRE compared to D1. As the KSS has been extensively validated to depict objective sleepiness (Kaida et al., 2006), this subjective measurement indicates greater sleepiness, probably due to impaired rest and insufficient recovery in NON compared to FIN.

At PRE, no correlation between psychometric scales and HRV indices was found in FIN. Nonetheless, at D1, KSS Departure correlated negatively with the HR and positively with vagal indices in FIN, i.e., the lower the HR and the higher the vagal tone, the higher the subjective sleepiness upon departure. On the other hand, the concomitant positive correlation between Borg TQR and DFAa2 could suggest that subjects with higher recovery and better sleep quality, were also in a state of enhanced vigilance and alertness, ready to continue on the trail. Nevertheless, we must admit that as we recorded HR early in the morning, just after awakening, and DFAa2 has been reported to be higher in awake states and REM sleep than in light and deep sleep (Schumann et al., 2010), our observations could also be influenced by the circumstances of the measurement sessions, immediately after waking up. The high adaptive potential in our FIN subjects promoting recovery of initially increased mood disturbance, exertion and sleepiness, paired with a concurrently re-increasing subjective recovery status, presents several implications. Possibly, lower sleepiness and therefore higher alertness would yield essential importance for coping with the environmental challenges of the YAU competition. Moreover, sleepiness and fatigue have been associated with impaired cognitive, as well as physical, function and performance (Fullagar et al., 2015). Therefore, the ability to recover from attenuated psychometric wellbeing in our high-achieving FIN once more underlines the importance of adaptability.

Finally, comparison of mood states with normative data for athletic samples (Terry and Lane, 2000) generally displayed lower mood disturbance in our competitors (**Figure 9**). At baseline, POMS Depression, Fatigue, Confusion and Anger were lower, with Vigor conversely being higher compared to normative scores. Further comparison with normative data for pre- and post-competitive assessment again confirmed the great mental health in our participants, who had significantly higher positive mood than compared to pre-competitive normative values. During the first stages of the race, mood disturbance significantly increased under the exhausting demands, but recovered. Therefore, at POST, mood states in YAU participants (except for Vigor scores) did not significantly differ from normative data in post-competition assessment. To conclude, the high adaptive capacity in our subjects, who attained recuperation of gravely impacted mood states after enduring the extreme in-race conditions and stress stimuli, is again underlined.

Practical applications of these findings are related to training methods, highlighting the importance of high and/or fast increasing vagal tone, and of mood states: the "mind," i.e., mood state and motivation, plays a crucial role, especially with respect to such a long-lasting and highly demanding competition. In fact, successful competitors were able to perform greatly also in the second part of the race, where the decrease of HR was not coupled directly with higher vagal drive (as instead was in the first part of the race for FIN only), and the intervention of psychological aspects could be hypothesized (see above). All in all, assessment of HRV and psychological profile may contribute to monitor and partly predict performance in such extreme environments.

LIMITATIONS

Given that this is an in-field study in extreme environments, a number of possible limitations must be addressed.

First of all, the sample size of 16 may appear small, however, considering that a total number of only 78 athletes competed in the three investigated editions and 27 of them enrolled in our study, we regard this number to be quite considerable and sufficient under these specific conditions.

Moreover, there is a substantial difference in the distance between the in-race checkpoints (i.e., D1, D2) selected to perform measurement sessions and a study protocol over three equispaced checkpoints may have been favorable. However, the choice of measurement implementation was due to essential practical concerns, as previously mentioned (see section Experimental Protocol and Measurements). These concerns also held essential importance for standardizing as much as possible measurement conditions, (i.e., indoors facility, comfortable setting regarding space, temperature, noise, and light exposure), especially regarding HR beat-to-beat recordings.

Furthermore, we aimed to allow comparison of additional data from HR continuous measurements with HRV and psychometric parameters obtained at measurement points. Therefore, continuous HR recording data were clustered and were split up in the above-mentioned four sections (see section Performance Assessment and Heart Rate Continuous Recordings).

CONCLUSION

The main findings of this study are: (i) the extent of the early vagal withdrawal, associated to the timing and potential of its recovery, is crucial for success in this specific competition, (ii) a pre-competition lower resting HR, coupled with a higher vagal tone, would predict a better performance, as already reported in the literature for endurance sports (Gratze et al., 2005; Buchheit, 2014), and (iii) psychological profile and wellbeing is reliably depicted by mood state assessment with the POMS questionnaire, but not by Borg fatigue scales, and again associated with autonomic cardiac modulation. Successful ultramarathoners were coping better already in early stages of
the competition, which allowed recovery of cardiac autonomic balance and positive mood, thus associated with higher athletic achievement. Therefore, assessment of HRV and psychological profile may contribute to monitor and partly predict performance in such extreme long-duration competitions in extremely cold environments.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LR and MM contributed equally to the study by writing the manuscript and analyzing the data. MS designed, planned and implemented the study, secured funding sources, and performed measurements and data collection. AS assisted with the measurements and data collection. AR-R, LR, and MM performed statistical analyses. RC and H-CG contributed to the study design, provided expertise and feedback. LR formatted, and, with assistance of MM and MS, revised the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Anglem, N., Lucas, S. J., Rose, E. A., and Cotter, J. D. (2008). Mood, illness and injury responses and recovery with adventure racing. *Wilderness Environ. Med.* 19, 30–38. doi: 10.1580/07-WEME-OR-091.1
- Atlaoui, D., Pichot, V., Lacoste, L., Barale, F., Lacour, J. R., and Chatard, J. C. (2007). Heart rate variability, training variation and performance in elite swimmers. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 28, 394–400. doi: 10.1055/s-2006-924490
- Bellenger, C. R., Fuller, J. T., Thomson, R. L., Davison, K., Robertson, E. Y., and Buckley, J. D. (2016a). Monitoring athletic training status through autonomic heart rate regulation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Sports Med.* 46, 1461–1486. doi: 10.1007/s40279-016-0484-2
- Bellenger, C. R., Karavirta, L., Thomson, R. L., Robertson, E. Y., Davison, K., and Buckley, J. D. (2016b). Contextualizing parasympathetic hyperactivity in functionally overreached athletes with perceptions of training tolerance. *Int. J. Sports Physiol. Perform.* 11, 685–692. doi: 10.1123/ijspp.2015-0495
- Bellenger, C. R., Thomson, R. L., Robertson, E. Y., Davison, K., Nelson, M. J., Karavirta, L., et al. (2017). The effect of functional overreaching on parameters of autonomic heart rate regulation. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 117, 541–550. doi: 10.1007/s00421-017-3549-5
- Bigger, J. T., Kleiger, R. E., Fleiss, J. L., Rolnitzky, L. M., Steinman, R. C., and Miller, J. P. (1988). Components of heart rate variability measured during healing of acute myocardial infarction. *Am. J. Cardiol.* 61, 208–215. doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(88)90917-4
- Bisschoff, C. A., Coetzee, B., and Esco, M. R. (2016). Relationship between autonomic markers of heart rate and subjective indicators of recovery status in male, elite badminton players. J. Sports Sci. Med. 15, 658–669.
- Borg, G. A. (1982). Psychophysical bases of perceived exertion. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 14, 377–381. doi: 10.1249/00005768-198205000-00012
- Bossi, A. H., Matta, G. G., Millet, G. Y., Lima, P., Pertence, L. C., de Lima, J. P., et al. (2017). Pacing strategy during 24-hour ultramarathon-distance running. *Int. J. Sports Physiol. Perform.* 12, 590–596. doi: 10.1123/ijspp.20 16-0237
- Bricout, V. A., Dechenaud, S., and Favre-Juvin, A. (2010). Analyses of heart rate variability in young soccer players: the effects of sport activity. *Auton. Neurosci.* 154, 112–116. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2009.12.001
- Buchheit, M. (2014). Monitoring training status with HR measures: do all roads lead to Rome? Front. Physiol. 5:73. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00073
- Buchheit, M. (2015). Sensitivity of monthly heart rate and psychometric measures for monitoring physical performance in highly trained young handball players. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 36, 351–356. doi: 10.1055/s-0034-1385882
- Buchheit, M., Chivot, A., Parouty, J., Mercier, D., Al Haddad, H., Laursen, P. B., et al. (2010). Monitoring endurance running performance using cardiac parasympathetic function. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 108, 1153–1167. doi: 10.1007/s00421-009-1317-x

FUNDING

This investigation was partly supported by the DLR grant 50WB1330.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We wish to express our deepest gratitude to each athlete participating in this study and to the Yukon Arctic Ultra organizer, Mr. Robert Pollhammer, as well as to all volunteers of the YAU, who made this study possible. Moreover, we would like to thank the DLR for providing support to this study. We also acknowledge the support from the German Research Foundation (DFG) and the Open Access Publication Fund of Charité - Universitätsmedizin Berlin. Finally, we thank Mr. Rasmus Linke for his assistance in English language editing.

- Castiglioni, P., Parati, G., Di Rienzo, M., Carabalona, R., Cividjian, A., and Quintin, L. (2011). Scale exponents of blood pressure and heart rate during autonomic blockade as assessed by detrended fluctuation analysis. *J Physiol* 589(Pt 2), 355–369. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2010.196428
- Cervantes Blásquez, J. C., Rodas Font, G., and Capdevila Ortís, L. (2009). Heart-rate variability and precompetitive anxiety in swimmers. *Psicothema* 21, 531–536.
- Coker, R. H., Weaver, A. N., Coker, M. S., Murphy, C. J., Gunga, H. C., and Steinach, M. (2017). Metabolic responses to the Yukon arctic ultra: longest and coldest in the world. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 49, 357–362. doi: 10.1249/MSS.000000000001095
- Comotto, S., Bottoni, A., Moci, E., and Piacentini, M. F. (2015). Analysis of session-RPE and profile of mood states during a triathlon training camp. *J. Sports Med. Phys. Fitness* 55, 361–367.
- Curran, S. L., Andrykowski, M. A., and Studts, J. L. (1995). Short form of the profile of mood states: psychometric information. *Psychol. Assess.* 7, 80–83. doi: 10.1037/1040-3590.7.1.80
- Da Silva, D. F., Verri, S. M., Nakamura, F. Y., and Machado, F. A. (2014). Longitudinal changes in cardiac autonomic function and aerobic fitness indices in endurance runners: a case study with a high-level team. *Eur. J. Sport Sci.* 14, 443–451. doi: 10.1080/17461391.2013.832802
- Degache, F., Van Zaen, J., Oehen, L., Guex, K., Trabucchi, P., and Millet, G. (2014). Alterations in postural control during the world's most challenging mountain ultra-marathon. *PLoS ONE* 9:e84554. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0084554
- Dettoni, J. L., Consolim-Colombo, F. M., Drager, L. F., Rubira, M. C., Souza, S. B., Irigoyen, M. C., et al. (2012). Cardiovascular effects of partial sleep deprivation in healthy volunteers. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 113, 232–236. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01604.2011
- Ewing, D. J., Neilson, J. M., and Travis, P. (1984). New method for assessing cardiac parasympathetic activity using 24 hour electrocardiograms. *Br. Heart J.* 52, 396–402. doi: 10.1136/hrt.52.4.396
- European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology (1996). Heart rate variability standards of measurement, physiological interpretation and clinical use. *Circulation* 93, 1043–1065.
- Farrace, S., Ferrara, M., De Angelis, C., Trezza, R., Cenni, P., Peri, A., et al. (2003). Reduced sympathetic outflow and adrenal secretory activity during a 40-day stay in the Antarctic. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 49, 17–27. doi: 10.1016/S0167-8760(03)00074-6
- Flatt, A. A., Esco, M. R., and Nakamura, F. Y. (2017a). Individual heart rate variability responses to preseason training in high level female soccer players. J. Strength Cond. Res. 31, 531–538. doi: 10.1519/JSC.000000000001482
- Flatt, A. A., Esco, M. R., Nakamura, F. Y., and Plews, D. J. (2017b). Interpreting daily heart rate variability changes in collegiate female soccer players. J. Sports Med. Phys. Fitness 57, 907–915. doi: 10.23736/S0022-4707.16. 06322-2

- Foulds, H. J., Cote, A. T., Phillips, A. A., Charlesworth, S. A., Bredin, S. S., Burr, J. F., et al. (2014). Characterisation of baroreflex sensitivity of recreational ultra-endurance athletes. *Eur. J. Sport Sci.* 14, 686–694. doi: 10.1080/17461391.2014.884169
- Freitas, V. H., Nakamura, F. Y., Miloski, B., Samulski, D., and Bara-Filho, M. G. (2014). Sensitivity of physiological and psychological markers to training load intensification in volleyball players. J. Sports Sci. Med. 13, 571–579.
- Fullagar, H. H., Skorski, S., Duffield, R., Hammes, D., Coutts, A. J., and Meyer, T. (2015). Sleep and athletic performance: the effects of sleep loss on exercise performance, and physiological and cognitive responses to exercise. *Sports Med.* 45, 161–186. doi: 10.1007/s40279-014-0260-0
- Glos, M., Fietze, I., Blau, A., Baumann, G., and Penzel, T. (2014). Cardiac autonomic modulation and sleepiness: physiological consequences of sleep deprivation due to 40 h of prolonged wakefulness. *Physiol. Behav.* 125, 45–53. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2013.11.011
- Gratze, G., Rudnicki, R., Urban, W., Mayer, H., Schlögl, A., and Skrabal, F. (2005). Hemodynamic and autonomic changes induced by Ironman: prediction of competition time by blood pressure variability. J. Appl. Physiol. 99, 1728–1735. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00487.2005
- Gunga, H.-C. (2014). Human Physiology in Extreme Environments. London: Elsevier.
- Harinath, K., Malhotra, A. S., Pal, K., Prasad, R., Kumar, R., and Sawhney, R. C. (2005). Autonomic nervous system and adrenal response to cold in man at Antarctica. *Wilderness Environ. Med.* 16, 81–91. doi: 10.1580/PR30-04.1
- Hawley, J. A., Hargreaves, M., Joyner, M. J., and Zierath, J. R. (2014). Integrative biology of exercise. *Cell* 159, 738–749. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2014.10.029
- Hedelin, R., Wiklund, U., Bjerle, P., and Henriksson-Larsén, K. (2000). Cardiac autonomic imbalance in an overtrained athlete. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 32, 1531–1533. doi: 10.1097/00005768-200009000-00001
- Hurdiel, R., Pezé, T., Daugherty, J., Girard, J., Poussel, M., Poletti, L., et al. (2015). Combined effects of sleep deprivation and strenuous exercise on cognitive performances during The North Face[®] Ultra Trail du Mont Blanc[®] (UTMB[®]). J. Sports Sci. 33, 670–674. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2014.960883
- Ivanov, P. Ch., Bunde, A., Amaral, L. A., Havlin, S., Fritsch-Yelle, J., Baevsky, R. M., et al. (1999). Sleep-wake differences in scaling behavior of the human heartbeat: analysis of terrestrial and long-term space flight data. *Europhys. Lett.* 48, 594–600. doi: 10.1209/epl/i1999-00525-0
- Johnston, R. D., Gabbett, T. J., and Jenkins, D. G. (2015). Influence of playing standard and physical fitness on activity profiles and post-match fatigue during intensified junior rugby league competition. *Sports Med. Open* 1:18. doi: 10.1186/s40798-015-0015-y
- Joslin, J., Worthing, R., Black, T., Grant, W. D., Kotlyar, T., and Wojcik, S. M. (2014). Analysis of weight change and Borg rating of perceived exertion as measurements of runner health and safety during a 6day, multistage, remote ultramarathon. *Clin. J. Sport Med.* 24, 245–250. doi: 10.1097/JSM.00000000000019
- Kaida, K., Takahashi, M., Akerstedt, T., Nakata, A., Otsuka, Y., Haratani, T., et al. (2006). Validation of the Karolinska sleepiness scale against performance and EEG variables. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 117, 1574–1581. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2006.03.011
- Kälin, K., Knechtle, D., Rüst, C. A., Mydlak, K., and Rosemann, T. (2012). Running a marathon from -45° C to $+55^{\circ}$ C in a climate chamber: a case study. *Open Access J. Sports Med.* 3, 131–145. doi: 10.2147/OAJSM.S36808
- Karavidas, M. K., Lehrer, P. M., Vaschillo, E., Vaschillo, B., Marin, H., Buyske, S., et al. (2007). Preliminary results of an open label study of heart rate variability biofeedback for the treatment of major depression. *Appl. Psychophysiol. Biofeedback* 32, 19–30. doi: 10.1007/s10484-006-9029-z
- Kenttä, G., and Hassmén, P. (1998). Overtraining and recovery. a conceptual model. Sports Med. 26, 1–16. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199826010-00001
- Kiviniemi, A. M., Tulppo, M. P., Hautala, A. J., Vanninen, E., and Uusitalo, A. L. (2014). Altered relationship between R-R interval and R-R interval variability in endurance athletes with overtraining syndrome. *Scand. J. Med. Sci. Sports* 24, e77–e85. doi: 10.1111/sms.12114
- Kobayashi, I., Lavela, J., Bell, K., and Mellman, T. A. (2016). The impact of posttraumatic stress disorder versus resilience on nocturnal autonomic nervous system activity as functions of sleep stage and time of sleep. *Physiol. Behav.* 164(Pt A), 11–18. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh. 2016.05.005

- Lambert, M. I., Dugas, J. P., Kirkman, M. C., Mokone, G. G., and Waldeck, M. R. (2004). Changes in running speeds in a 100 KM ultra-marathon race. J. Sports Sci. Med. 3, 167–173.
- Leti, T., and Bricout, V. A. (2013). Interest of analyses of heart rate variability in the prevention of fatigue states in senior runners. *Auton. Neurosci.* 173, 14–21. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2012.10.007
- Lucini, D., Marchetti, I., Spataro, A., Malacarne, M., Benzi, M., Tamorri, S., et al. (2017). Heart rate variability to monitor performance in elite athletes: criticalities and avoidable pitfalls. *Int. J. Cardiol.* 40, 307–312. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2017.05.001
- Manzi, V., Castagna, C., Padua, E., Lombardo, M., D'Ottavio, S., Massaro, M., et al. (2009). Dose-response relationship of autonomic nervous system responses to individualized training impulse in marathon runners. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 296, H1733–H1740. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00054.2009
- Marcora, S. M., Staiano, W., and Manning, V. (2009). Mental fatigue impairs physical performance in humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 857–864. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.91324.2008
- Martinmäki, K., and Rusko, H. (2008). Time-frequency analysis of heart rate variability during immediate recovery from low and high intensity exercise. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 102, 353–360. doi: 10.1007/s00421-007-0594-5
- Maughan, R. J., Watson, P., and Shirrefs, S. M. (2007). Heat and cold: what does the environment do to the marathon runner? *Sports Med.* 37, 396–399. doi: 10.2165/00007256-200737040-00032
- McNair, D. M., Lorr, M., and Droppleman, L. F. (1971). Manual for the Profile of Mood States. San Diego, CA: Educational and Industrial Testing Service.
- Merati, G., Maggioni, M. A., Invernizzi, P. L., Ciapparelli, C., Agnello, L., Veicsteinas, A., et al. (2015). Autonomic modulations of heart rate variability and performances in short-distance elite swimmers. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 115, 825–835. doi: 10.1007/s00421-014-3064-x
- Millet, G. P., and Millet, G. Y. (2012). Ultramarathon is an outstanding model for the study of adaptive responses to extreme load and stress. *BMC Med.* 10:77. doi: 10.1186/1741-7015-10-77
- Mrakic-Sposta, S., Gussoni, M., Moretti, S., Pratali, L., Giardini, G., Tacchini, P., et al. (2015). Effects of mountain ultra-marathon running on ROS production and oxidative damage by micro-invasive analytic techniques. *PLoS ONE* 10:e01 41780. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0141780
- Nuissier, F., Chapelot, D., Vallet, C., and Pichon, A. (2007). Relations between psychometric profiles and cardiovascular autonomic regulation in physical education students. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 99, 615–622. doi: 10.1007/s00421-006-0385-4
- Parry, D., Chinnasamy, C., Papadopoulou, E., Noakes, T., and Micklewright, D. (2011). Cognition and performance: anxiety, mood and perceived exertion among Ironman triathletes. *Br. J. Sports Med.* 45, 1088–1094. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2010.072637
- Peng, C. K., Havlin, S., Stanley, H. E., and Goldberger, A. L. (1995). Quantification of scaling exponents and crossover phenomena in nonstationary heartbeat time series. *Chaos* 5, 82–87. doi: 10.1063/1.166141
- Penttilä, J., Helminen, A., Jartti, T., Kuusela, T., Huikuri, H. V., Tulppo, M. P., et al. (2003). Effect of cardiac vagal outflow on complexity and fractal correlation properties of heart rate dynamics. *Auton. Autacoid Pharmacol.* 23, 173–179. doi: 10.1046/j.1474-8673.2003.00293.x
- Perini, R., and Veicsteinas, A. (2003). Heart rate variability and autonomic activity at rest and during exercise in various physiological conditions. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 90, 317–325. doi: 10.1007/s00421-003-0953-9
- Plews, D. J., Laursen, P. B., Kilding, A. E., and Buchheit, M. (2012). Heart rate variability in elite triathletes, is variation in variability the key to effective training? a case comparison. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 3729–3741. doi: 10.1007/s00421-012-2354-4
- Plews, D. J., Laursen, P. B., Kilding, A. E., and Buchheit, M. (2013a). Evaluating training adaptation with heart-rate measures: a methodological comparison. *Int. J. Sports Physiol. Perform.* 8, 688–691. doi: 10.1123/ijspp.8. 6.688
- Plews, D. J., Laursen, P. B., Stanley, J., Kilding, A. E., and Buchheit, M. (2013b). Training adaptation and heart rate variability in elite endurance athletes: opening the door to effective monitoring. *Sports Med.* 43, 773–781. doi: 10.1007/s40279-013-0071-8
- Porta, A., Casali, K. R., Casali, A. G., Gnecchi-Ruscone, T., Tobaldini, E., Montano, N., et al. (2008). Temporal asymmetries of short-term heart period variability

are linked to autonomic regulation. *Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol.* 295, R550–557. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00129.2008

- Rajendra Acharya, U., Paul Joseph, K., Kannathal, N., Lim, C. M., and Suri, J. S. (2006). Heart rate variability: a review. *Med. Biol. Eng. Comput.* 44, 1031–1051. doi: 10.1007/s11517-006-0119-0
- Ramirez, G., Bittle, P. A., Rosen, R., Rabb, H., and Pineda, D. (1999). High altitude living: genetic and environmental adaptation. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 70, 73–81.
- Renfree, A., Crivoi do Carmo, E., and Martin, L. (2016). The influence of performance level, age and gender on pacing strategy during a 100-km ultramarathon. *Eur. J. Sport Sci.* 16, 409–415. doi: 10.1080/17461391.2015.1041061
- Sakuragi, S., Sugiyama, Y., and Takeuchi, K. (2002). Effects of laughing and weeping on mood and heart rate variability. J. Physiol. Anthropol. Appl. Human Sci. 21, 159–165. doi: 10.2114/jpa.21.159
- Sallinen, M., Holm, J., Hirvonen, K., Härmä, M., Koskelo, J., Letonsaari, M., et al. (2008). Recovery of cognitive performance from sleep debt: do a short rest pause and a single recovery night help? *Chronobiol. Int.* 25, 279–296. doi: 10.1080/07420520802107106
- Sassi, R., Cerutti, S., Lombardi, F., Malik, M., Huikuri, H. V., Peng, C. K., et al. (2015). Advances in heart rate variability signal analysis: joint position statement by the e-cardiology ESC working group and the european heart rhythm association co-endorsed by the Asia Pacific heart rhythm society. *Europace* 17, 1341–1353. doi: 10.1093/europace/euv015
- Saw, A. E., Main, L. C., and Gastin, P. B. (2016). Monitoring the athlete training response: subjective self-reported measures trump commonly used objective measures: a systematic review. *Br. J. Sports Med.* 50, 281–291. doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2015-094758
- Scherr, J., Wolfarth, B., Christle, J. W., Pressler, A., Wagenpfeil, S., and Halle, M. (2013). Associations between Borg's rating of perceived exertion and physiological measures of exercise intensity. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 113, 147–155. doi: 10.1007/s00421-012-2421-x
- Schmitt, L., Regnard, J., Desmarets, M., Mauny, F., Mourot, L., Fouillot, J. P., et al. (2013). Fatigue shifts and scatters heart rate variability in elite endurance athletes. *PLoS ONE* 8:e71588. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0071588
- Schumann, A. Y., Bartsch, R. P., Penzel, T., Ivanov, P. C.h., and Kantelhardt, J. W. (2010). Aging effects on cardiac and respiratory dynamics in healthy subjects across sleep stages. *Sleep* 33, 943–955. doi: 10.1093/sleep/33.7.943
- Scott, J. M., Esch, B. T., Shave, R., Warburton, D. E., Gaze, D., and George, K. (2009). Cardiovascular consequences of completing a 160-km ultramarathon. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 41, 26–34. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e31818313ff
- Scully, D., Kremer, J., Meade, M. M., Graham, R., and Dudgeon, K. (1998). Physical exercise and psychological well being: a critical review. *Br. J. Sports Med.* 32, 111–120. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.32.2.111
- Sgoifo, A., Carnevali, L., Alfonso, M. E. L., and Amore, M. (2015). Autonomic dysfunction and heart rate variability in depression. *Stress* 18, 343–352. doi: 10.3109/10253890.2015.1045868
- Shaffer, F., McCraty, R., and Zerr, C. L. (2014). A healthy heart is not a metronome: an integrative review of the heart's anatomy and heart rate variability. *Front. Psychol.* 5:1040. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01040
- Siegl, A. M., Kösel, E., Tam, N., Koschnick, S., and Langerak, N. G., Skorski, S., et al. (2017). Submaximal markers of fatigue and overreaching; implications for monitoring athletes. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 38, 675–682. doi: 10.1055/s-0043-110226
- Silvani, A., and Dampney, R. A. (2013). Central control of cardiovascular function during sleep. Am. J. Physiol. Heart Circ. Physiol. 305, H1683–H1692. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.00554.2013
- Souza, G. G., Magalhães, L. N., Cruz, T. A., Mendonça-De-Souza, A. C., Duarte, A. F., Fischer, N. L., et al. (2013). Resting vagal control and resilience as predictors of cardiovascular allostasis in peacekeepers. *Stress* 16, 377–383. doi: 10.3109/10253890.2013.767326

- Spangler, D. P., and Friedman, B. H. (2015). Effortful control and resiliency exhibit different patterns of cardiac autonomic control. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 96, 95–103. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2015.03.002
- Stanley, J., D'Auria, S., and Buchheit, M. (2015). Cardiac parasympathetic activity and race performance: an elite triathlete case study. *Int. J. Sports Physiol. Perform.* 10, 528–534. doi: 10.1123/ijspp.2014-0196
- Stein, P. K., and Pu, Y. (2012). Heart rate variability, sleep and sleep disorders. Sleep Med. Rev. 16, 47–66. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2011.02.005
- Suzuki, S., Sato, T., Maeda, A., and Takahashi, Y. (2006). Program design based on a mathematical model using rating of perceived exertion for an elite Japanese sprinter: a case study. J. Strength Cond. Res. 20, 36–42. doi: 10.1519/R-16914.1
- Tanaka, H., Monahan, K. D., and Seals, D. R. (2001). Age-predicted maximal heart rate revisited. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 37, 153–156. doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(00)01054-8
- Taralov, Z. Z., Terziyski, K. V., and Kostianev, S. S. (2015). Heart rate variability as a method for assessment of the autonomic nervous system and the adaptations to different physiological and pathological conditions. *Folia Med.* 57, 173–180. doi: 10.1515/folmed-2015-0036
- Tarvainen, M. P., Niskanen, J. P., Lipponen, J. A., Ranta-Aho, P. O., and Karjalainen, P. A. (2014). Kubios HRV-heart rate variability analysis software. *Comput. Methods Programs Biomed.* 113, 210–220. doi: 10.1016/j.cmpb.2013.07.024
- Terry, P. C., and Lane, A. M. (2000). Normative values for the profile of mood states for use with athletic samples. J. Appl. Sport Psychol. 12, 93–109. doi: 10.1080/10413200008404215
- Thayer, J. F., Hansen, A. L., Saus-Rose, E., and Johnsen, B. H. (2009). Heart rate variability, prefrontal neural function, and cognitive performance: the neurovisceral integration perspective on self-regulation, adaptation, and health. *Ann. Behav. Med.* 37, 141–153. doi: 10.1007/s12160-009-9101-z
- Thorpe, R. T., Strudwick, A. J., Buchheit, M., Atkinson, G., Drust, B., and Gregson, W. (2016). Tracking morning fatigue status across in-season training weeks in elite soccer players. *Int. J. Sports Physiol. Perform.* 11, 947–952. doi: 10.1123/ijspp.2015-0490
- Tobaldini, E., Pecis, M., and Montano, N. (2014). Effects of acute and chronic sleep deprivation on cardiovascular regulation. Arch. Ital. Biol. 152, 103–110. doi: 10.12871/000298292014235
- Tonacci, A., Mrakic-Sposta, S., Ujka, K., Sansone, F., Ferrisi, A., Giardini, G., et al. (2017). Neurosensory and cognitive modifications in Europe's toughest randoraid competition: the transpyrénéa extreme study. *Front. Physiol.* 8:201. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2017.00201
- Waldeck, M. R., and Lambert, M. I. (2003). Heart rate during sleep: implications for monitoring training status. J. Sports Sci. Med. 2, 133–138.
- Wallén, M. B., Hasson, D., Theorell, T., Canlon, B., and Osika, W. (2012). Possibilities and limitations of the Polar RS800 in measuring heart rate variability at rest. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 1153–1165. doi: 10.1007/s00421-011-2079-9
- Wüthrich, T. U., Marty, J., Kerherve, H., Millet, G. Y., Verges, S., and Spengler, C. M. (2015). Aspects of respiratory muscle fatigue in a mountain ultramarathon race. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 47, 519–527. doi: 10.1249/MSS.000000000000449

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Rundfeldt, Maggioni, Coker, Gunga, Riveros-Rivera, Schalt and Steinach. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Physiological and Psychological Responses during Exercise and Recovery in a Cold Environment Is Gender-Related Rather Than Fabric-Related

Margarita Cernych¹, Neringa Baranauskiene¹, Nerijus Eimantas¹, Sigitas Kamandulis¹, Laura Daniuseviciute² and Marius Brazaitis^{1*}

¹ Institute of Sport Science and Innovations, Lithuanian Sports University, Kaunas, Lithuania, ² Faculty of Social Sciences, Arts and Humanities, Kaunas University of Technology, Kaunas, Lithuania

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, HE2B – Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant, Belgium

Reviewed by:

Miroslav Rozloznik, University of Ostrava, Czechia Pierre Lafere, Centre Hospitalier Regional Universitaire (CHU) de Brest, France

> *Correspondence: Marius Brazaitis marius.brazaitis@lsu.lt

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 07 June 2017 Accepted: 24 July 2017 Published: 07 August 2017

Citation:

Cernych M, Baranauskiene N, Eimantas N, Kamandulis S, Daniuseviciute L and Brazaitis M (2017) Physiological and Psychological Responses during Exercise and Recovery in a Cold Environment Is Gender-Related Rather Than Fabric-Related. Front. Psychol. 8:1344. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01344 We evaluated gender-specific effects of two types of undergarments on exerciseinduced physiological and psychological stress and subsequent recovery in cold conditions for male and female participants. Ten healthy men and eleven healthy women $(25.0 \pm 1.5 \text{ versus } 23.4 \pm 1.2 \text{ years old, respectively})$ completed the experimental session twice with two different types of undergarments: polyester or merino wool leggings and long-sleeve tops; specifically, merino fabric had greater thermal resistance and water absorbency, and less water vapor as well as air permeability than polyester. Experimental sessions involved performing 1 h of exercise on a cycle ergometer at 8°C ambient temperature and 55% relative humidity, holding at 70-80 revolutions per minute and 60% of each participant's predetermined maximal power output (assessed by maximal oxygen uptake test), followed by 1 h recovery in the same environment. Every 5 min during exercise and every 10 min during recovery, rectal temperature, heart rate, subjective ratings for thermal, shivering/sweating and clothing wetness sensations, and clothing next-to-skin and outer side surface temperature and humidity on the chest, back and thigh were recorded. All participants experienced high physiological stress (assessed by physiological strain index) during exercise. No significant gender differences were found in core temperature or heart rate changes during exercise, but women cooled down faster during recovery. Next-to-skin humidity was similar between genders and different garment sets during exercise and recovery, but such temperatures at the chest during exercise and at the thigh during exercise and recovery were lower in women with both sets of garments. Subjective thermal sensations were similar in all cases. In the last 20 min of cycling, women started to feel wetter than men (P < 0.05) for both garment sets. Shivering was reported as stronger in women in the last 10 min of recovery. Most of the changes in the garment microclimates during exercise and recovery in the cold were associated with gender-related differences rather than with fabric-related differences.

Keywords: polyester, merino wool, undergarment, hyperthermia, physiological strain index, psychological stress

INTRODUCTION

While exercising in a cold environment, the elevation of body core temperature (Sawka and Young, 2006) causes an increase in sweating (Sato, 1993). Mainly because of heat transfer by water, which is 25 times greater than by air alone (Toner and McArdle, 2011), heat loss in a cold ambient temperature (T_a) 5°C has been found to be twice as high when skin and clothing are wet than when dry (Kaufman and Bothe, 1986). Heat production during high-intensity exercise prevents a decrease in core temperature, so warm clothing is unnecessary, but this clothing might not protect the wearer after completion of the exercise, or after being forced to stop exercise because of fatigue or injury (Sawka and Young, 2006). In such health-threatening conditions, an important feature of garments is to evaporate sweat as quickly as possible from the body surface through high water vapor permeability; rather than retaining evaporated sweat, which normally condenses on the outer side of garments with a knitted fabric structure. Garments should also keep the body as warm as possible with low air permeability.

Synthetic garment materials such as polyester (PES) (Gonzalez, 1987) or wool fiber are widely used during physical activity. PES is characterized by poor absorbency, but with organic additives comprising hollow fibers with an inner hydrophobic layer and an outer hydrophilic surface, PES wicks sweat away from the skin better than the more traditional cotton fibers (Watkins, 1984). PES garments resulted in a lower heart rate (HR) and core body rectal temperature (T_{re}) during 1 h cycling at a T_a of 23°C (Zhang et al., 2001), but during moderate walking and following recovery at a T_a of 2°C, participants felt wetter with PES compared with cotton garments (Ha et al., 1996). In general, wool fibers are both hydrophobic (repelling water) and hygroscopic (absorbing moisture when dry), so they can absorb or give off moisture. They also have better thermal insulating properties than cotton or PES (Holcombe and Hoschke, 1983; Hearle and Morton, 1986). Such properties of wool can help regulate the skin temperature and the microclimate of temperature and relative humidity (RH) in the space between skin and the garment, which in turn can keep the wearer more comfortable under a range of conditions (Li et al., 1992). Among the different wool fibers, merino wool (MER) has been shown to have the greatest amount of crimp and the maximum density of scales, and these two characteristics contribute to its superior thermal insulating capability (Holmér, 1985).

For next-to-skin garments, some physiological benefits (i.e., lower HR and later onset of a sweating response) in wearers have been reported for upper-body single layer MER garments compared with PES garments while exercising. This consisted of 30 min running at 70% of maximal oxygen consumption (VO_{2max}) , 10 min walking at 40% of VO_{2max} in a T_a 8°C with an air flow of ~11 km/h during running and ~6 km/h during walking (Laing et al., 2008). However, these benefits disappeared when an air flow of ~7.2 km/h was applied during the same exercise and T_a conditions (MacRae et al., 2014). These two studies revealed no differences for any perception of wearer responses between first-layer garments (MER vs. PES). Exercise-induced analgesia persisting to the recovery period (up

to 30 min) (Beaumont and Hughes, 1979) seems likely to have blunted the wearers' perceptions of any differences between the undergarment types. Moreover, wool can easily absorb up to 30% of its weight in moisture without feeling damp or clammy, and that helps keep a layer of dry air next to the skin which, in turn, helps to hold in body heat. Therefore, the 3–4 g of moisture absorbed by MER and PES garments during exercise (MacRae et al., 2014) might have failed to negate any impact of the clothing type. However, to test this garment-specific response hypothesis, a study involving a longer exercise-induced sweat release and post-exercise recovery in a T_a 8°C (to induce a shift from heat to cold thermogenesis) (Gavit et al., 2001; Brazaitis et al., 2010) is necessary.

In general, manufacturers do not separate sportswear materials for women and men. Men have higher sweating rates (Keatisuwan et al., 1996) and predominantly show evaporative heat loss (Inoue et al., 2005) and commonly have a greater total lean body mass than women (Anderson, 1999). In contrast, women generally have a greater body surface area (BSA)-to-mass ratio and higher percentage of body fat (Anderson, 1999), and lose more heat by convection (Inoue et al., 2005). Nevertheless, in the present study we questioned whether garments from the same sportswear materials and knit structure could be equally physiologically and/or psychologically efficient for male and female subjects while exercising and recovering in the cold. It has been demonstrated that whole body cooling in cold water (2°C) after exercise-induced hyperthermia (Tre 39.5°C) had a greater cooling rate in female than in male subjects (Lemire et al., 2009), but this gender-specific difference disappeared when an acute cold stress was induced by immersion in 14°C water from normothermic conditions (Solianik et al., 2014, 2015). Moreover, women are more sensitive to thermal stimuli and experience greater thermal discomfort related to temperature changes than men (Lautenbacher and Strian, 1991; Golja et al., 2003; Gerrett et al., 2014). Hence, there is a question as to whether whole body cooling after exercise-induced hyperthermia in cold air has a similar gender-specific response on cooling rate to that found in cold water, and whether wearing MER or PES full-length first layer garments can modulate or prevent these health threatening responses.

In this study, we aimed to evaluate gender-specific effects on exercise-induced physiological and psychological stresses followed by recovery in cold ambient conditions in subjects wearing two different types of undergarments. Microclimates created by the different first layer of garment sets were analyzed without adding extra microclimates created by second layers, which could blunt the true response (MacRae et al., 2014). We expected that MER fibers compared with PES fibers might have a greater capacity to absorb moisture and release heat to/from surrounding air or skin, in a temperature- and RH gradientdependent manner (Shin et al., 2016). We hypothesized that both genders, when carrying out similar intensity exercise regimens, would reach a lower Tre and HR while wearing the MER garment set compared with the PES set because of higher water absorption in the former. The high-intensity exercise used in this study aimed to induce a high level of physiological stress [assessed by physiological strain index (PSI), Moran et al., 1998], which might

blunt sensitivity to wearing (Beaumont and Hughes, 1979) the different garment types in both genders. During the post-exercise resting period in $T_a 8^{\circ}C$ conditions, hyperthermic women might cool down faster than hyperthermic men and feel higher thermal discomfort (Gerrett et al., 2014) and heat loss while wearing the PES garment set compared with the MER set.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

After being informed of the purpose, experimental procedures and known risks of the study, 10 men and 11 women volunteered and signed a written informed consent to participate to this study. They were considered healthy and physically active with (1) age 20–30 years; (2) homogeneous relative VO_{2max} (ml·min⁻¹·kg⁻¹); (3) no excessive sport activities, i.e., <3 times per week; (4) no involvement in any temperature-manipulation program or extreme temperature exposure for \geq 3 months; (5) non-smokers; and (6) no medications that could affect natural thermoregulation and/or tolerance to fatigue. Subjects with Raynaud's syndrome, asthma, neurological pathology, or conditions that could be worsened by exposure to cold environment or by high intensity exercise were excluded from this study.

All procedures were approved by LUHS Kaunas Region Biomedical Research Ethics Committee.

Experimental Design

Rationale for the Experiment

The experiment was designed to induce whole-body moderate hyperthermia ($T_{re} \sim 38.5^{\circ}$ C; Lucas et al., 2015) and heat stressinduced sweat release (0.8–1.4 L/h; Armstrong et al., 1993) in subjects performing sustained high-intensity aerobic exercise (60 min) and thereafter induce a thermoregulatory shift from heat to cold thermogenesis during their post-exercise recovery phase (60 min) in a T_a 8°C, and to investigate the physiological and psychological gender-specific responses in male and female subjects wearing full-length first-layer garments made of MER or PES.

Experimental Garments

The physical characteristics of the experimental clothing sets are given in **Table 1**. All garments were made by the same manufacturer (Omniteksas, Raudondvaris, Lithuania). Each subject was provided with two types of garments, consisting of a long-sleeved shirt and full-length leggings. Subjects were asked for their typical garment size, and the sizes for the two garment sets for each subject were the same. Each set was worn only once. For each subject, the order in which the garment sets were tested was randomized. For permeability to air we used the LST EN ISO 9234:1997 testing standard, for water vapor permeability the cup method STP-1:2014, for absorption ISO 18696:2006 and for thermal resistance the LST EN ISO 11092:2015 testing standard. At 24 h before study, all garments were placed at a thermally neutral T_a of 23°C and RH 30–40%.

Preliminary Procedures

Each participant visited the laboratory three times. The first time was approximately 1 week before the experiment for assessing maximal oxygen uptake (VO_{2max}) (Stasiule et al., 2014). The load for the experimental protocol was calculated based on this capacity. Increasing ramp cycling load (ICL) was performed on an electronically braked cycle Ergometrics-800S ergometer (Ergo Line, Medical Measurement Systems, Binz, Germany) at a pedal cadence of 70-80 RPM. The test was started by 3 min of baseline pedaling at 20 W and was increased by 2 W every 5 s until the intensity of cycling could not be maintained at the required level for longer than 10 s. The seat and handlebar positions on the cycle ergometer were adjusted for each subject prior to the initial exercise test and maintained in that position for subsequent tests. VO_{2max} was assessed using a mobile spirometry system (Oxygen Mobile, Jaeger/VIASYS Healthcare, Hoechberg, Germany). VO_{2max} was used to determine the ICL setting for work intensity based on the highest value of VO2 reached during 15 s of exercise. The relative VO_{2max} was calculated by dividing the absolute VO₂ per min with the body mass of the subject.

Experimental Protocol

Each participant completed the experimental session twice, each time with a different garment set (the order of testing was randomized), but at the same time of the day, and with sessions at least 5 days apart. Participants were asked to avoid strenuous exercise within 40 h before, food within 3 h, and to avoid any eating or drinking during all experiment sessions (from the first to second weighing). First, the subject's nude body was weighed. After that, the participant inserted the T_{re} thermocouple by themselves, as mentioned above, dressed in the relevant test garment set and then entered the climatic chamber (Design Environmental Ltd., Gwent, South Wales, United Kingdom). In the climatic chamber, the subject sat at rest for 10 min. Then, all measured parameters (Tre, HR, subjective ratings, and temperature and humidity of the clothing microclimates) were recorded (set as time t_0). They then underwent 1 h exercise at a T_a of 8°C and RH 55% on a cycle ergometer holding at 70-80 RPM and at 60% of the subject's predetermined maximal power output. Every 5 min, Tre, HR, subjective ratings, and clothing surface temperature and humidity were recorded. After the test session, each participant had a recovery period. They sat on a stool for 1 h in the same environment as when they performed the exercise. Every 10 min, all measured parameters were recorded. At the end of experiment each subject was weighed in the nude.

Experimental Measurements

Physical Characteristics of the Participants

Each subject's anthropometric characteristics (Tanita UK Ltd., Philpots Close, United Kingdom, accuracy \pm 0.1 kg) were estimated. The subject's body surface area (BSA, m²) was calculating using the following equations: BSA = 128.1 × weight^{0.44} × height^{0.60} (m²) for men and BSA = 147.4 × weight^{0.47} × height^{0.55} (m²) for women (Tikuisis et al., 2001). The body's sweat loss was calculated by

TABLE 1	Physical	characteristics	of the	experimental	clothing	fabrics.

Fabric	Rib	Air permeability (mm/s)	Water vapor permeability (g/m ² per 24 h)	Water absorbed (%)	Thermal resistance, R _{ct} (m ² K/W)
Merino wool (MER)	1 + 1	2411.5	4177	86.2	0.053
Polyester (PES)	1 + 1	2769.1	4439	53.5	0.027

subtracting the body mass measured after the experiment from that measured before the experiment. Skinfold thickness (in mm) was measured using a skinfold caliper (SH5020, Saehan, Masan, South Korea) at 10 body regions (chin, subscapular, pectoral, suprailiac, midaxillary, abdomen, triceps, anterior thigh, medial collateral ligament and medial calf). Mean skinfold thickness was calculated from these 10 skinfold sites (McArdle et al., 1992).

Measurements of Core Body Temperature and Cardiovascular Responses

The T_{re} was measured using a rectal thermocouple (Rectal Probe, Ellab, Hvidovre, Denmark; accuracy $\pm 0.01^{\circ}$ C) inserted to 12 cm past the anal sphincter. This was inserted by each participant. The HR was measured (S-625X, Polar Electro, Kempele, Finland) throughout the testing and then consecutive 5 s average HR was used for the analysis. T_{re} and HR values were recorded after 10 min sitting at rest in the climatic chamber (time t₀) with an T_a of 8°C and RH 55%; every 5 min during the exercise and every 10 min during recovery. To assess physiological heat stress, we calculated the PSI as described by Moran et al. (1998):

$$PSI = 5(T_{ret} - T_{re0}) \times (39.5 - T_{re0})^{-1}$$
$$+ 5(HR_t - HR_0) \times (180 - HR_0)^{-1}$$

The T_{re0} and HR_0 measurements were taken before exercise; T_{ret} and HR_t measurements were taken after 60 min of exercise. This index was scaled to a range from 1 (no heat stress) to 10 (very high heat stress) within the limits of the following values: $36.5 \le T_{re} \le 39.5^{\circ}$ C and $60 \le HR \le 180$ beats min⁻¹.

Subjective Ratings

The method described by Ha et al. (1996) and adapted by Brazaitis et al. (2010) was used to measure subjective ratings for thermal, shivering/sweating and clothing wetness sensations. Thermal sensation ratings ranged from 1 (very cold) to 9 (very hot), with 5 being neutral. Shivering/sweating ratings ranged from 1 (heavily sweating) to 7 (vigorously shivering), with four being neutral. Reported sensations of clothing wetness ranged from 1 (dry) to 6 (dripping wet). During exercise, participants also were asked about perceived exertion using a Borg rating scale (Borg, 1970) ranging from 6 (no exertion at all) to 20 (maximal exertion). Subjective ratings were recorded at the same time points as the T_{re} and HR measurements.

Temperature and Humidity of Clothing Microclimates

The clothing surface temperature and humidity were measured from six points: three between the skin and the experimental clothing (defined as 'next-to-skin') and three points from the outer sides of the garments. However, sweat rates on the chest, back and thigh are greater in men than in women (Ichinose-Kuwahara et al., 2010; Gagnon and Kenny, 2012), so thermistors and humidity sensors (HMP-35A, Vaisala, Helsinki, Finland) were placed on the chest, back and one thigh of all participants. The temperature and humidity of the clothing were recorded every 5 min during the exercise, and every 10 min during the recovery period after exercise (at the same time points as T_{re} , HR and subjective ratings).

Statistical Analysis

Data was analyzed using IBM SPSS statistics. The data are presented as the mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). The data were tested for normality of distribution using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Repeated-measures analysis of variance (ANOVA) considering time × garment material (PES vs. MER) \times gender was used to analyze the differences in thermophysiological responses of Tre, HR and in fabric properties (microclimate temperature and next-to-skin and outside humidity values). Where a significant main effect was found, a post hoc test with Šidák correction was applied to clarify significant differences. Changes during the exercise and recovery were evaluated separately, using the same statistical analysis. Paired-sample Student's t-tests were used to estimate differences in mean PSI and body sweat loss. The non-parametric Wilcoxon signed-rank exact test was used to compare changes in subjective ratings of perceptions (thermal, shivering/sweating and clothing wittedness sensations) and perceived exertion levels. The changes were calculated between genders with the same garment sets and between different garment sets, but for the same gender during exercise and recovery. For all statistical analyses, P < 0.05 was considered significant.

RESULTS

Physical Characteristics of the Participants

The female group compared with male group had significantly lower height, body mass, body mass index and BSA, but they had a higher body fat percentage and greater BSA-to-mass ratio (P < 0.05) (**Table 2**). The groups did not differ in age, mean skinfold thickness and relative VO_{2max}.

Physiological Variables Exercise Intensity

All participants performed exercise at the same relative intensity. The 60% load of maximal power output for women was 138.25 ± 6.15 W; for men, it was 174.55 ± 6.90 W.

	Male (<i>n</i> = 10)	Female ($n = 11$)
Age, y	25.0 ± 1.5	23.4 ± 1.2
Height, m	1.84 ± 0.01	$1.69 \pm 0.02^{*}$
Mass, kg	78.67 ± 1.9	$60.07 \pm 1.7^{*}$
Body mass index, kg⋅m ⁻²	23.31 ± 0.49	$20.96 \pm 0.41^{*}$
Body fat, %	14.49 ± 0.70	$20.02 \pm 1.27^{*}$
Body surface area, m ²	2.00 ± 0.03	$1.69 \pm 0.03^{*}$
Surface to mass ratio, cm ² ·kg ⁻¹	254.14 ± 3.17	$284.16 \pm 3.04^{*}$
Mean skinfolds thickness, mm	10.42 ± 0.96	12.33 ± 1.03
VO₂ max, ml·min ⁻¹ ·kg ⁻¹	42.26 ± 1.8	39.49 ± 2.5

Values are shown as the mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05 for women compared with men.

Rectal Temperatures

 T_{re} values (all in °C) increased significantly during exercise in all cases (**Figures 1A,B**). Women started performing exercise with significantly higher absolute T_{re} values (37.4 ± 0.1 for PES and 37.5 ± 0.1 for MER) than men (37.2 ± 0.1 for PES and 37.1 ± 0.1 for MER) and reached significantly higher T_{re} values at the end of exercise (38.7 ± 0.1 for PES and 38.7 ± 0.1 for MER) compared with men (38.4 ± 0.1 for PES and 38.3 ± 0.1 for MER). Both genders with both sets of garments reached moderate hyperthermic conditions at the end of exercise.

During the recovery phase, men reached their initial T_{re} faster with PES garments (within 30 min, to 37.4 ± 0.06) than with MER (within 40 min, to 37.2 ± 0.07). The men's T_{re} did not fall below their initial temperature during the remaining recovery period. Women cooled down to their initial T_{re} within 30 min of recovery and, at the end of recovery, their T_{re} was significantly lower (P < 0.05) than their initial T_{re} value; there was no difference between the PES and MER garment sets. With the MER set, women had significantly lower (P < 0.05) T_{re} values than did men.

Heart Rate

Changes in HR during exercise and recovery for the PES and MER garment sets are shown in **Figures 1A,B**. Augmentation of HR (all in beats min⁻¹) was significant (P < 0.05) during exercise in all cases (PES 99.90 ± 3.31 and MER 102.30 ± 4.62 for men; PES 103.36 ± 3.12 and MER 102.09 ± 2.74 for women), but there were no significant main group effects. The HR recovered to initial values only in men with the MER garments (within 50 min of recovery). In all other cases, the HR stayed significantly higher than the pre-exercise values. Overall, there were no significant differences in the changes in HR between clothing conditions or genders.

Physiological Stress

All participants experienced high physiological stress (increased PSI) during exercise (Table 3). There were no significant



FIGURE 1 Absolute variation of rectal temperature (T_{re} in °C) and heart rate (HR in b·min⁻¹) of individuals wearing polyester (PES) or merino wool (MER) as 'first layer' garment sets during exercise and recovery. Pre-exercise value (t_0) is taken as reference for variation calculation. T_{re} values in women, 37.4 ± 0.1 for PES (**A**) and 37.5 ± 0.1 for MER (**B**); in men, 37.2 ± 0.1 for PES (**A**) and 37.1 ± 0.1 for MER (**B**). HR values in women, 72.2 ± 3.3 for PES (**C**) and 74.3 ± 2.7 for MER (**D**); in men, 66.0 ± 3.2 for PES (**C**) and 63.9 ± 3.3 for MER (**D**). Values are shown as the mean ± SEM (10 men, 11 women). *P < 0.05 compared with pre-exercise values; #P < 0.05 between genders.

main group effects seen when comparing genders and clothing conditions.

Sweat Loss

Absolute sweat loss in women was significantly (P < 0.05) lower than in men (PES 0.69 ± 0.08 kg and MER 0.74 ± 0.63 kg for men; PES 0.53 ± 0.04 kg and MER 0.57 ± 0.05 kg for women), but the ratio of sweat loss to BSA (**Table 3**) was similar between genders. Both men and women had significantly higher (P < 0.05) relative sweat losses when wearing the MER garment sets than with the PES sets.

Perceptual Variables

Perceived Exertion

Subjective ratings of perceived exertion increased significantly within 15 min of exercise and by the end of exercise reached a rating of 'very hard' (**Figure 2**). No significant main group effects were found.

Thermal Sensation

Figures 3A,B display the responses in thermal sensation during exercise and following recovery in PES and MER clothing conditions for both genders. There was a significant main effect for time (P < 0.05), but there were no significant differences between the genders or clothing conditions. Men rated themselves as between 'warm' and 'hot'; women between 'hot' and 'very hot' in the end of exercise. During recovery, there was a shift from a heat-generated response to cold stress and all participants started to rate themselves as being between 'cool' and 'cold.'

Sweating/Shivering Sensation

Figures 3C,D display the responses in sweating/shivering sensation during exercise and following recovery in PES and MER clothing conditions for both genders. During exercise there was a significant main effect for time (P < 0.05), but there were no significant differences between genders or clothing conditions. All participants rated themselves as being between 'moderately sweating' and 'heavily sweating' at the end of exercise. During recovery, after shifting from heat to cold stressors, women wearing the MER set reported a significantly higher shivering rating than men with the MER set (between 'slightly' and 'moderately shivering' vs. between 'not at all' and 'slightly shivering,' respectively) in the last 10 min of recovery.

 $\ensuremath{\mathsf{TABLE 3}}\xspace$ | Physiological strain index (PSI) and relative changes in body mass (sweat loss/BSA).

	PSI	Sweat loss/BSA, kg/m ²
Male PES	7.21 ± 0.22	0.88 ± 0.09
Male MER	7.08 ± 0.33	$0.94 \pm 0.08^{*}$
Female PES	7.60 ± 0.34	0.89 ± 0.08
Female MER	7.62 ± 0.31	$0.96 \pm 0.09^{*}$

Values are shown as the mean \pm SEM (10 men, 11 women). BSA, body surface area in m^2 . *P < 0.05 for wearing different garment fabrics in the same gender.



Wetness Sensation

Figures 3E,F display the responses in wetness sensation during exercise and post-exercise recovery in PES and MER clothing conditions for both genders. There was a significant main effect for time (P < 0.05), but there were no significant differences between the clothing conditions. For both PES and MER garment sets, wetness sensation was greater in women than in men after 45 min of exercise. At the end of exercise, women rated themselves as between 'wet' and 'dripping wet' when wearing the PES set, and between 'sticky' and 'wet' when wearing the MER set; men rated themselves as between 'damp' and 'sticky' when wearing the MER set.

Garment Microclimates

Humidity Transfer

There were no differences in next-to-skin humidity between genders or types of garment (**Figure 4**). All changes involved differences in humidity outside the garments. A comparison of temporal changes (**Figure 5**) showed that sweat permeability was significantly higher (P < 0.05) in men than in women at the back for both garment sets and at the thigh when wearing the MER set during exercise. Sweat permeability at the back differed significantly (P < 0.05) between the PES and MER garment sets in men during recovery. Garment humidity returned to the initial values at the thigh in all cases during the recovery phase, but did not reach the initial values at the chest or back.

Temperature

The next-to-skin temperature (**Figure 6**) and differences in temperature between the next-to-skin microclimate and the outer side of garment (**Figure 7**) was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in men at the chest and thigh and did not differ at the back (compared with women) during exercise, for both PES and MER garment sets. The next-to-skin temperature was significantly higher (P < 0.05) at the thigh in men than in women during recovery for both clothing sets. The differences in temperature



men, 11 women). *P < 0.05 compared with pre-exercise values; *P < 0.05 between genders.

between the next-to-skin microclimate and the outer side of garment was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in men at chest and thigh (compared with women), and significantly (P < 0.05) higher in men at thigh compared PES and MER.

DISCUSSION

This study aimed to determine whether high-intensity aerobic exercise followed by prolonged recovery (60 min) in a cold environment (8°C) would induce gender-specific physiological or psychological changes and whether wearing MER (natural) vs. PES (synthetic) full-length first layer garments could modulate such responses. In this study, we observed that although both genders experienced similar levels of exercise-induced physiological stresses (increased PSI), which accompanied similar

perceived sensations of exertion, women had a greater postexercise recovery cooling rate (decrease in T_{re}) than men in cold air. These data agree with those of Lemire et al. (2009) who showed that women had an approximately 1.7-fold greater rectal cooling rate than men when recovering from exerciseinduced hyperthermia in cold water (2°C). They also suggested that the BSA-to-mass ratio and body adiposity did not influence core (rectal) cooling rates in previously hyperthermic individuals, and attributed the differences in cooling rates to gender-specific physical differences in lean body mass (Lemire et al., 2009). In our study, men also had significantly higher mean lean body mass (67.3 kg) than women (47.0 kg). Interestingly, there were no gender differences in the rates of core cooling when normothermic participants were immersed in 14°C water (Solianik et al., 2014, 2015), suggesting that differences in lean body mass alone do not fully explain the differences in cooling



mean \pm SEM (10 men, 11 women). *P < 0.05 compared with pre-exercise values.

rates. The greater cooling rates in hypothermic women might be affected by their dominant cutaneous vasodilation heat loss mechanism (Inoue et al., 2005). It is known that women lose more heat by convection than by evaporation, whereas men predominantly show evaporative heat loss (Inoue et al., 2005). Women have a significantly greater BSA-to-mass ratio than men (Table 2), and this is one of the indicators for a higher cooling rate (McArdle et al., 1984). Furthermore, it has been demonstrated that temperatures in active and inactive muscles in women stay higher for a longer time after dynamic exercise compared with men (Kenny and Jay, 2007), suggesting a larger blood circulation in skin and muscles recovering from exercise (Halliwill, 2001). Thus, it seems likely that in our study cutaneous vasodilation, heat convection and low ambient temperature played a major role for the greater heat loss seen in hyperthermic women than in hyperthermic men during their recovery in cold conditions.

According to Nielsen and Endrusick (1990) the perception of humidity is mainly correlated with skin dampness. In our

study, despite the similar next-to-skin humidity of garments in all measured locations (comparing genders and different fabrics), women felt more wetness than men. Filingeri et al. (2013) showed that humans could mistakenly have a sensation of local skin wetness when in contact with a cold dry surface producing skin cooling rates of 0.14-0.41°C/s. In our case, women had a lower next-to-skin temperature at the chest and thigh during exercise, which could create a sensation of dampness. Humans do not have humidity receptors (Clark and Edholm, 1985) and how we feel 'wetness' is still unknown. Ackerley et al. (2012) suggested that humans feel this sensation from complex somatosensory interactions integrating temperature and mechanical inputs at different anatomical levels (Cappe et al., 2009; Ackerley et al., 2012). Wet clothing in a cold environment feels colder then dry clothing. Low temperatures perceived through thermoreceptors such as small myelinated A8 and unmyelinated C-fibers could play an important role in the perception of local skin wetness (Campero and Bostock, 2010; Filingeri et al., 2013). Wet clothing is also heavier then dry, so it creates higher friction and gives a





stronger stimulus to tactile receptors than a dry garment (Nielsen and Endrusick, 1990). Women respond to acute stressors with more intensely negative effects than men because of their greater activity in brain regions that translate stress responses to subjective awareness. This greater activity is found particularly in limbic regions dense with gonadal hormone receptors (Ordaz and Luna, 2012). Therefore, we speculate that the feeling of humidity affects higher central nervous system levels, which are more sensitive in women than in men.

We show that, despite the lower next-to-skin temperature in women, thermal sensation did not differ between genders. We probably feel hot while exercising in the cold by integrating information about increased core temperature, and because the skin receives warmer blood from the body's center via peripheral vasodilatation. The body core and dermis sense temperature through spino-reticulo-hypothalamic pathways, which project to the preoptic anterior hypothalamus and induce autonomic thermoeffector responses. Two other pathways project to the insula via the spino-thalamo-cortical route and cause thermal and sweating sensations. During post-exercise recovery, when we are sensitive to temperature changes, epidermal thermoreceptors react to decreased heat production in combination with low ambient temperature through the spino-thalamo-cortical pathways, and trigger cold sensations and a shivering response (Romanovsky, 2007; Nakamura and Morrison, 2008). In our study, all participants showed high PSI values during exercise. All stressors affect the activation of specific cognitive processes (Feldman et al., 1995). Thus, exercise-linked stress causes exercise-induced analgesia (EIA) as described by Beaumont and Hughes (1979). They showed that performing exercise with an intensity greater than 50% of VO_{2max} for longer than 10 min elicits EIA associated with activation of the endogenous opioid system via neural and hormonal changes during exercise. This has similar effects to morphine and reduces sensitivity to subjective perceptions (Ouzzahra et al., 2012). Therefore, it seems likely that in our study sensitivity to thermal stimuli was suppressed via such EIA and even higher absolute T_{re} values in women did not influence stronger sensations of



mean \pm SEM (10 men, 11 women). *P < 0.05 compared with pre-exercise values; #P < 0.05 between genders.

warmth. In post-exercise recovery, despite the women's greater shivering ratings while wearing the MER garment set, subjective ratings of thermal sensations did not differ between genders. Hoffman et al. (2004) showed that EIA-reduced pain ratings persisted into a 30-min recovery phase after exercising at 75% VO_{2max} for 30 min. Here, we observed that during post-exercise recovery in a cold environment, heat-induced stressors changed to cold-induced stressors (**Figures 1**, **3**). This suggests that EIA together with a shift from heat-induced thermogenesis to coldinduced thermogenesis had no gender-specific effect on thermal perception during post-exercise recovery in a cold environment.

Proper selection of clothing layers is an important and effective strategy in enabling the wearer to withstand prolonged exposure to cool and cold environmental conditions (MacRae et al., 2014). In general, the effectiveness of clothing as an insulator is mainly because of the entrapment of air (a poor conductor) between the body and garment, within the fabric

itself, and bound to body and garment surfaces. There is experimental evidence showing that, compared with synthetic fibers, wool can better mitigate the accumulation of free moisture between fibers and yarns in a fabric (Schneider et al., 1992), and buffer changes in both temperature and humidity under transient conditions (Li et al., 1992). Considering this, in our study we expected that the MER garment set with lower thermal permeability than the PES fabric, together with its higher thermal resistance, and specifically containing both hydrophobic and hygroscopic properties would demonstrate superior microclimate responses for humidity and temperature transfer during exercise and recovery in the cold. However, we found that for most of the variables measured in our conditions both the PES and MER garment sets performed similarly in terms of garment microclimate, and the subjects' physiological and psychological responses. Moreover, variability in clothing microclimate during exercise and recovery highlights that overall



clothing performance is governed by multiple factors in the context of dynamic and realistic wearing conditions. This finding provides further evidence that the performance of clothing systems during exercise is complex, and comparisons based on fiber or fabric characteristics alone are unlikely to reflect this complexity (MacRae et al., 2014). In addition, changes in garment microclimate during exercise and recovery in cold environments had a gender-specific response in our study. Experimental evidence has shown that men have higher local sweat rates on the back, chest (Havenith et al., 2008) and thigh (Inoue et al., 2014) than women. Consistent with this, we observed greater local sweat release in men than women on warmer skin surfaces, which wet both fabrics and then spread out and evaporated. Thus, our results indicate that sweat was properly adjusted by transfer from next-to-skin to the outer side in both garment sets. However, the lack of statistical significance between the two garment types might

have been because of insufficient sweat was released and the high variabilities in humidity and temperatures measured within subjects.

Despite the similar microclimates in terms of humidity and temperature, it seems that MER garments, rather than PES fabrics, induced relatively greater sweating in the cold for both genders. It has been suggested that fabrics with poorer absorptive capacity retain moisture on the skin and inhibit further sweat stimulation, thereby reducing fluid losses (Laing et al., 2008). Ha et al. (2010) found a similar tendency in that local sweat rates were greater in cotton clothing with high moisture absorption and high air retention than in polyester clothing with low moisture absorption and high air permeability. Presumably, some sweat was absorbed by the MER fabric in our study because of merino yarn's ability to absorb liquids, but poor capacity to wick sweat away, as for PES fabrics. MER garments accumulate sweat within the fabric, and in combination with long lasting cutaneous vasodilation after exercise in women, MER rather than PES garments were associated with greater cooling rate and shivering sensations during recovery. According to Moyen et al. (2014), increases in RH also increase sweating rates, so we hypothesize that the MER garments, which cover the body with absorbed sweat, induced an effect similar to a humid environment. Because of that, the relative sweating rates were higher when wearing MER garment sets during exercise compared with the PES sets.

Limitations

The complexity of garment end performance during wear is often not reflected adequately in comparisons based upon fabric properties alone (MacRae et al., 2014). In agreement with this, we observed high variabilities together with lack of statistical significance between the microclimate of two garment types measured within subjects during wear while exercising and recovering in a cold environment. Conceivably, some of our results might have reached significance with a larger sample size. The present study is not statistically underpowered; that said, power analysis indicated a power of 0.80-1.00 for significant variables with low sample size (10 men and 11 women). Moreover, our environmental conditions were carefully controlled, which makes it difficult to transfer conclusions to real-life varying conditions. Thus, inferences about garment characteristics drawn from fabric properties should be made in cognisance of these limitations. Another point to consider is that reproductive hormones in females may influence the thermoregulatory system (Brooks et al., 1997; Farage et al., 2008), mood (Miller and Miller, 2001), perception (Gescheider et al., 1984), mental and physical function (Farage et al., 2008) during exercise and recovery in the cold. Estrogen and progesterone levels are reported to alter baseline core temperature (Brooks et al., 1997; Farage et al., 2008). In the present study, there were no significant differences in baseline T_{re} in female subjects between two experimental visits, suggesting similar menstrual cycle condition (i.e., similar hormone level). Moreover, effects of different menstrual cycle phases on investigated physiological and psychological responses in our study were out of scope and thus not evaluated. Another limitation of our study is that weaker thermoregulatory, perception and neuromuscular system response to exercise and temperature conditions in children and older people (Kenney and Munce, 2003; Gorianovas et al., 2013; Brazaitis et al., 2017) suggest that the results of the present study may not be directly applicable to children or older people.

REFERENCES

- Ackerley, R., Olausson, H., Wessberg, J., and McGlone, F. (2012). Wetness perception across body sites. *Neurosci. Lett.* 522, 73–77. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet. 2012.06.020
- Anderson, G. S. (1999). Human morphology and temperature regulation. Int. J. Biometeorol. 43, 99–109. doi: 10.1007/s00484005 0123
- Armstrong, L. E., Curtis, W. C., Hubbard, R. W., Francesconi, R. P., Moore, R., and Askew, E. W. (1993). Symptomatic hyponatremia during prolonged exercise in

CONCLUSION

Despite the similar level of relative loss in body mass, similar sweating sensations and similar next-to-skin humidity values in women and men, women felt wetter at the end of the exercise sessions in cold air in this study. However, the lower next-to-skin temperature in women than in men did not affect thermal sensations differently. Post-exercise recovery in cold air induced a greater T_{re} cooling rate in hyperthermic women to below the initial level. In contrast, in hyperthermic men the Tre value returned to initial levels for both sets of garments. However, it is remarkable that although the MER garment set induced greater sweating in both genders than did PES garments, the T_{re} cooling rate and greater shivering sensations were more pronounced in hyperthermic women than in hyperthermic men when wearing the former. Most of the changes in the garment microclimates during exercise and recovery in the cold were associated with gender-related differences rather than with fabric-related differences. This is the first study to find evidence supporting the idea of gender-specific differences for the proper selection of fabrics when exercising and recovering in cold environments, and will be relevant for manufacturers who construct sportswear garments for men and women.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author MB contributed to the design of the work. The authors MC, NB, NE, LD, and MB performed the experiments. The authors MB and MC contributed to the analysis and interpretation of data for the work. The authors MB and MC drafted the work for important intellectual content. The authors MC, NB, NE, LD, SK, and MB finally approved the version to be submitted. The author MB contributed to the revision of this work. All the authors agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The authors thank Mr. Vydas Damalakas for technical support.

heat. Med. Sci. Sports Exerc. 25, 543–549. doi: 10.1249/00005768-199305000-00003

- Beaumont, A., and Hughes, J. (1979). Biology of opioid peptides. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 19, 245–267. doi: 10.1146/annurev.pa.19.040179.001333
- Borg, G. A. (1970). Perceived exertion as an indicator of somatic stress. Scand. J. Rehabil. Med. 2, 92–98.
- Brazaitis, M., Kamandulis, S., Skurvydas, A., and Daniusevičiūtė, L. (2010). The effect of two kinds of T-shirts on physiological and psychological thermal responses during exercise and recovery. *Appl. Ergon.* 42, 46–51. doi: 10.1016/ j.apergo.2010.04.001

- Brazaitis, M., Paulauskas, H., Eimantas, N., Obelieniene, D., Baranauskiene, N., and Skurvydas, A. (2017). Heat transfer and loss by whole-body hyperthermia during severe lower-body heating are impaired in healthy older men. *Exp. Gerontol.* 96, 12–18. doi: 10.1016/j.exger.2017.05.018
- Brooks, E. M., Morgan, A. L., Pierzga, J. M., Wladkowski, S. L., O'Gorman, J. T., Derr, J. A., et al. (1997). Chronic hormone replacement therapy alters thermoregulatory and vasomotor function in postmenopausal women. J. Appl. Physiol. 83, 477–484.
- Campero, M., and Bostock, H. (2010). Unmyelinated afferents in human skin and their responsiveness to low temperature. *Neurosci. Lett.* 470, 188–192. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2009.06.089
- Cappe, C., Rouiller, E. M., and Barone, P. (2009). Multisensory anatomical pathways. *Hear. Res.* 258, 28–36. doi: 10.1016/j.heares.2009.04.017
- Clark, R. P., and Edholm, O. G. (1985). Man and His Thermal Environment. London: Edwad Arnold.
- Farage, M. A., Osborn, T. W., and MacLean, A. B. (2008). Cognitive, sensory, and emotional changes associated with the menstrual cycle: a review. Arch. Gynecol. Obstet. 278, 299–307. doi: 10.1007/s00404-008-0708-2
- Feldman, S., Conforti, N., and Weidenfeld, J. (1995). Limbic pathways and hypothalamic neurotransmitters mediating adrenocortical responses to neural stimuli. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 19, 235–240. doi: 10.1016/0149-7634(94) 00062-6
- Filingeri, D., Redortier, B., Hodder, S., and Havenith, G. (2013). The role of decreasing contact temperatures and skin cooling in the perception of skin wetness. *Neurosci. Lett.* 551, 65–69. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2013. 07.015
- Gagnon, D., and Kenny, G. P. (2012). Sex differences in thermoeffector responses during exercise at fixed requirements for heat loss. J. Appl. Physiol. 113, 746–757. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00637.2012
- Gavit, T. P., Babington, J. P., Harms, C. A., Ardelt, M. E., Tanner, D. A., and Stager, J. M. (2001). Clothing fabric does not affect thermoregulation during exercise in moderate heat. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 33, 2124–2130. doi: 10.1097/00005768-200112000-00023
- Gerrett, N., Ouzzahra, Y., Coleby, S., Hobbs, S., Redortier, B., Voelcker, T., et al. (2014). Thermal sensitivity to warmth during rest and exercise: a sex comparison. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 114, 1451–1462. doi: 10.1007/s00421-014-2875-0
- Gescheider, G. A., Verrillo, R. T., Mccann, J. T., and Aldrich, E. M. (1984). Effects of the menstrual cycle on vibrotactile sensitivity. *Percept. Psychophys.* 36, 586–592. doi: 10.3758/BF03207520
- Golja, P., Tipton, M. J., and Mekjavic, I. B. (2003). Cutaneous thermal thresholds the reproducibility of their measurements and the effect of gender. *J. Therm. Biol.* 28, 341–346. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4565(03)00010-X
- Gonzalez, R. R. (1987). Biophysical and physiological integration of proper clothing for exercise. *Exerc. Sport Sci. Rev.* 15, 261–295. doi: 10.1249/00003677-198700150-00012
- Gorianovas, G., Skurvydas, A., Streckis, V., Brazaitis, M., Kamandulis, S., and McHugh, M. P. (2013). Repeated bout effect was more expressed in young adult males than in elderly males and boys. *Biomed. Res. Int.* 2013:218970. doi: 10.1155/2013/218970
- Ha, M., Tokura, H., Tanaka, Y., and Holmer, I. (1996). Effects of two kinds of underwear on thermophysiological responses and clothing microclimate during 30 min walking and 60 min recovery in the cold. *Appl. Hum. Sci.* 15, 33–39. doi: 10.2114/jpa.15.33
- Ha, M., Tokura, H., Yanali, Y., Moriyama, T., and Tsuchiya, N. (2010). Combined effects of fabric air permeability and moisture absorption on clothing microclimate and subjective sensation during intermittent exercise at 27 degrees C. Ergonomics 42, 964–979. doi: 10.1080/001401399185243
- Halliwill, J. R. (2001). Mechanisms and clinical implications of post-exercise hypotension in humans. *Exerc. Sport Sci. Rev.* 29, 65–70. doi: 10.1097/ 00003677-200104000-00005
- Havenith, G., Fogarty, A., Bartlett, R., Smith, C. J., and Ventenat, V. (2008). Male and female upper body sweat distribution during running measured with technical absorbents. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 104, 245–255. doi: 10.1007/s00421-007-0636-z
- Hearle, J. W., and Morton, W. E. (1986). *Physical Properties of Textile Fibres*. Amsterdam: Elsevier.

- Hoffman, M. D., Shepanski, M. A., Ruble, S. B., Valic, Z., Buckwalter, J. B., and Clifford, P. S. (2004). Intensity and duration threshold for aerobic exerciseinduced analgesia to pressure pain. *Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil.* 85, 1183–1187. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2003.09.010
- Holcombe, B. V., and Hoschke, B. N. (1983). Dry heat transfer characteristics of underwear fabrics. *Text. Res. J.* 53, 368–374. doi: 10.1177/004051758305300608
- Holmér, I. (1985). Heat exchange and thermal insulation compared in woolen and nylon garments during wear trials. *Text. Res. J.* 55, 511–518. doi: 10.1177/ 004051758505500901
- Ichinose-Kuwahara, T., Inoue, Y., Iseki, Y., Hara, S., Ogura, Y., and Kondo, N. (2010). Sex differences in the effects of physical training on sweat gland responses during a graded exercise. *Exp. Physiol.* 95, 1026–1032. doi: 10.1113/ expphysiol.2010.053710
- Inoue, Y., Ichinose-Kuwahara, T., Funaki, C., Ueda, H., Tochihara, Y., and Kondo, N. (2014). Sex differences in acetylcholine-induced sweating responses due to physical training. *J. Physiol. Anthropol.* 33:13. doi: 10.1186/1880-6805-33-13
- Inoue, Y., Tanaka, Y., Omori, K., Kuwahara, T., Ogura, Y., and Ueda, H. (2005). Sex- and menstrual cycle-related differences in sweating and cutaneous blood flow in response to passive heat exposure. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 94, 323–332. doi: 10.1007/s00421-004-1303-2
- Kaufman, W. C., and Bothe, D. J. (1986). Wind chill reconsidered, Siple revisited. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 57, 23–26.
- Keatisuwan, W., Ohnaka, T., and Tochihara, Y. (1996). Physiological responses of men and women during exercise in hot environments with equivalent WBGT. *Appl. Human Sci.* 15, 249–258. doi: 10.2114/jpa.15.249
- Kenney, W. L., and Munce, T. A. (2003). Invited review: aging and human temperature regulation. J. Appl. Physiol. 95, 2598–2603. doi: 10.1152/ japplphysiol.00202.2003
- Kenny, G. P., and Jay, O. (2007). Sex differences in postexercise esophageal and muscle tissue temperature response. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 292, R1632–R1640. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00638.2006
- Laing, R. M., Sims, S. T., Wilson, C. A., Niven, B. E., and Cruthers, N. M. (2008). Differences in wearer response to garments for outdoor activity. *Ergonomics* 51, 492–510. doi: 10.1080/00140130701636520
- Lautenbacher, S., and Strian, F. (1991). Sex differences in pain and thermal sensitivity: the role of body size. *Percept. Psychophys.* 50, 179–183. doi: 10.3758/ BF03212218
- Lemire, B., Gagnon, D., Jay, O., and Kenny, G. P. (2009). Differences between sexes in rectal cooling rates after exercise-induced hyperthermia. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 41, 1633–1639. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e31819 e010c
- Li, Y., Holcombe, B. V., and Apcar, F. (1992). Moisture buffering behavior of hygroscopic fabric during wear. *Text. Res. J.* 62, 619–627. doi: 10.1177/ 004051759206201101
- Lucas, R. A. I., Sarma, S., Schlader, Z. J., Pearson, J., and Crandall, C. G. (2015). Age-related changes to cardiac systolic and diastolic function during wholebody passive hyperthermia. *Exp. Physiol.* 100, 422–434. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol. 2014.083014
- MacRae, B. A., Laing, R. M., Wilson, C. A., and Niven, B. E. (2014). Layering garments during rest and exercise in the cold (8°C): wearer responses and comparability with selected fabric properties. *Ergonomics* 57, 271–281. doi: 10.1080/00140139.2013.869356
- McArdle, W. D., Magel, J. R., Gergley, T. J., Spina, R. J., and Toner, M. M. (1984). Thermal adjustment to cold-water exposure in resting men and women. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 56, 1565–1571.
- McArdle, W. D., Toner, M. M., Magel, J. R., Spinal, R. J., and Pandolf, K. B. (1992). Thermal responses of men and women during cold-water immersion: influence of exercise intensity. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 65, 265–270. doi: 10.1007/BF0070 5092
- Miller, M. N., and Miller, B. E. (2001). Premenstrual exacerbations of mood disorders. *Psychopharmacol. Bull.* 35, 135–149.
- Moran, D. S., Shitzer, A., and Pandolf, K. B. (1998). A physiological strain index to evaluate heat stress. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 275, R129–R134.
- Moyen, N. E., Mündel, T., Du Bois, A. M., Ciccone, A. B., Morton, R. H., and Judelson, D. A. (2014). Increasing humidity affects thermoregulation during

low-intensity exercise in women. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 85, 905–911. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.3993.2014

- Nakamura, K., and Morrison, S. F. (2008). Preoptic mechanism for cold-defensive responses to skin cooling. *J. Physiol.* 586, 2611–2620. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2008. 152686
- Nielsen, R., and Endrusick, T. L. (1990). Sensations of temperature and humidity during alternative work/rest and the influence of underwear knit structure. *Ergonomics* 33, 221–234. doi: 10.1080/0014013900892 7112
- Ordaz, S., and Luna, B. (2012). Sex differences in physiological reactivity to acute psychosocial stress in adolescence. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 37, 1135–1157. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.01.002
- Ouzzahra, Y., Havenith, G., and Redortier, B. (2012). Regional distribution of thermal sensitivity to cold at rest and during mild exercise in males. *J. Therm. Biol.* 37, 517–523. doi: 10.1016/j.jtherbio.2012.06.003
- Romanovsky, A. A. (2007). Thermoregulation: some concepts have changed. Functional architecture of the thermoregulatory system. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 292, R37–R46. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00668.2006
- Sato, K. T. (1993). The mechanism of eccrine sweat secretion. Perspect. Exerc. Sci. Sports Med. Exerc. Heat Thermoregul. 6, 85–117.
- Sawka, M. N., and Young, A. J. (2006). "Physiological systems and their responses to conditions of heat and cold," in ACSM's Advanced Exercise Physiology, eds M. N. Sawka and C. M. Tipton (Hagerstown MD: Lippincott Williams and Wilkins), 535–563.
- Schneider, A. M., Hoschke, B. N., and Goldsmid, H. J. (1992). Heat transfer through moist fabrics. *Text. Res. J.* 62, 61–66. doi: 10.1177/00405175920620 0201
- Shin, M., Halaki, M., Swan, P., Ireland, A. H., and Chow, C. M. (2016). The effects of fabric for sleepwear and bedding on sleep at ambient temperatures of 17°C and 22°C. *Nat. Sci. Sleep* 8, 121–131. doi: 10.2147/NSS.S100271
- Solianik, R., Skurvydas, A., Pukenas, K., and Brazaitis, M. (2015). Comparison of the effects of whole-body cooling during fatiguing exercise in males and females. *Cryobiology* 71, 112–118. doi: 10.1016/j.cryobiol.2015.04.012

- Solianik, R., Skurvydas, A., Vitkauskienė, A., and Brazaitis, M. (2014). Genderspecific cold responses induce a similar body-cooling rate but different neuroendocrine and immune responses. *Cryobiology* 69, 26–33. doi: 10.1016/ j.cryobiol.2014.04.015
- Stasiule, L., Capkauskiene, S., Vizbaraite, D., and Stasiulis, A. (2014). Deep mineral water accelerates recovery after dehydrating aerobic exercise: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled crossover study. *J. Int. Soc. Sports Nutr.* 11:34. doi: 10.1186/1550-2783-11-34
- Tikuisis, P., Meunier, P., and Jubenville, C. (2001). Human body surface area: measurement and prediction using three dimensional body scans. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 85, 264–271. doi: 10.1007/s00421010 0484
- Toner, M. M., and McArdle, W. D. (2011). "Human thermoregulatory responses to acute cold stress with special reference to water immersion," in *Comprehensive Physiology*, ed. D. M. Pollock (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc). doi: 10.1002/cphy.cp040117
- Watkins, S. (1984). Clothing: The Portable Environment. Ames, IA: Iowa State University Press.
- Zhang, P., Watanabe, Y., Kim, S. H., Tokura, H., and Gong, R. H. (2001). Thermoregulatory responses to different moisture-transfer rates of clothing materials during exercise. J. Text. Inst. 92, 372–378.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Cernych, Baranauskiene, Eimantas, Kamandulis, Daniuseviciute and Brazaitis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Effect of Passive Hyperthermia on Working Memory Resources during Simple and Complex Cognitive Tasks

Nadia Gaoua^{1,2*}, Christopher P. Herrera^{2,3}, Julien D. Périard^{2,4}, Farid El Massioui⁵ and Sebastien Racinais²

¹ School of Applied Sciences, London South Bank University, London, United Kingdom, ² Athlete Health and Performance Research Centre, Aspetar Orthopaedic and Sports Medicine Hospital, Doha, Qatar, ³ Department of Kinesiology & Human Performance, Sul Ross State University, Alpine, TX, United States, ⁴ Research Institute for Sport and Exercise, University of Canberra, Canberra, ACT, Australia, ⁵ Cognition Humaine et Artificielle (CHArt), UFR de Psychologie, Université Paris 8, Paris, France

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Jacek Kot, Gdańsk Medical University, Poland Miroslav Rozloznik, University of Ostrava, Czechia Rahul Goel, University of Houston, United States

> *Correspondence: Nadia Gaoua gaouan@lsbu.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 08 September 2017 Accepted: 18 December 2017 Published: 11 January 2018

Citation:

Gaoua N, Herrera CP, Périard JD, El Massioui F and Racinais S (2018) Effect of Passive Hyperthermia on Working Memory Resources during Simple and Complex Cognitive Tasks. Front. Psychol. 8:2290. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02290 The aim of this study was to verify the hypothesis that hyperthermia represents a cognitive load limiting available resources for executing concurrent cognitive tasks. Electroencephalographic activity (EEG: alpha and theta power) was obtained in 10 hyperthermic participants in HOT (50°C, 50% RH) conditions and in a normothermic state in CON (25°C, 50% RH) conditions in counterbalanced order. In each trial, EEG was measured over the frontal lobe prior to task engagement (PRE) in each condition and during simple (One Touch Stockings of Cambridge, OTS-4) and complex (OTS-6) cognitive tasks. Core (39.5 \pm 0.5 vs. 36.9 \pm 0.2°C) and mean skin (39.06 \pm 0.3 vs. 31.6 \pm 0.6°C) temperatures were significantly higher in HOT than CON (p < 0.005). Theta power significantly increased with task demand (p = 0.017, $\eta^2 = 0.36$) and was significantly higher in HOT than CON (p = 0.041, $\eta^2 = 0.39$). The difference between HOT and CON was large ($\eta^2 = 0.40$) and significant ($\rho = 0.036$) PRE, large ($\eta^2 = 0.20$) but not significant (p = 0.17) during OTS-4, and disappeared during OTS-6 (p = 0.87, $\eta^2 = 0.00$). Those changes in theta power suggest that hyperthermia may act as an additional cognitive load. However, this load disappeared during OTS-6 together with an impaired performance, suggesting a potential saturation of the available resources.

Keywords: EEG, hyperthermia, cognitive tasks, task complexity, overload

INTRODUCTION

Exposure to heat stress leads to the development of hyperthermia when the prevailing ambient conditions become uncompensable. When hyperthermic, individuals stimulated with cold report feelings of pleasure, whereas displeasure is expressed when heat stress is further increased (Cabanac, 1987). Along with influencing the perception of pleasure, heat stress has been shown to influence cognitive function. Indeed, marked increases in core and/or skin temperature have been demonstrated to impair complex cognitive task performance (Hancock, 1986; Simmons et al., 2008). Recently, a hypothesis was developed linking this impairment to the alliesthesial change accompanying compensatory physiological responses to hot environmental conditions (i.e., strain related to thermoregulation) (Gaoua et al., 2012). More specifically, increases in temperature

during heat exposure generated unpleasant stimuli, as measured by the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS), which could be considered as a 'cognitive load.' It was proposed that this load might reduce the available resources for concurrent cognitive tasks. Interestingly, this could explain why reducing thermal discomfort, by cooling the head, for example, can restore some complex cognitive function in a hot environment (Gaoua et al., 2011b).

It has been suggested that performance of cognitive tasks under heat stress deteriorates when the total cognitive resources are insufficient for both the task and the thermal stress (Hocking et al., 2001). However, these findings have not been demonstrated empirically. Electroencephalography (EEG) measures recorded during cognitive tasks carried out in hot environments could provide insight into this process. Most EEG studies have focused on fluctuations in the theta (3-8 Hz) and alpha (8-12 Hz) power bands (Klimesch, 1999; Smith et al., 2001, 2004), as this allows discrimination between tasks having different workloads, under both simulated and actual working conditions (Wilson and Russell, 2003). Changes in alpha power are inversely related to cognitive processing with Lang et al. (1988) reporting decreased alpha activity when performing a concept formation task. Several other reports have also shown decreased alpha activity in association with increased task difficulty and the highest working memory loads during several cognitive tasks (Earle and Pikus, 1982; Gundel and Wilson, 1992). Conversely, an increase in theta power relative to rest has been reported during working memory (Gevins et al., 1997; Ishii et al., 1999; Mizuhara et al., 2004) and concentration tasks (Gevins et al., 1997; Ishii et al., 1999; Aftanas and Golocheikine, 2001; Jensen and Tesche, 2002). Such an increase in theta power over the frontal lobe is suggested to indicate an increase in the workload and demand on working memory (Kahana et al., 1999; Bastiaansen et al., 2002). Mean theta activity has also been shown to increase toward the end of difficult task sessions (Gevins et al., 1997) and when subjects are tired, but attempting to remain vigilant (Paus et al., 1997; Caldwell et al., 2003). An increase of theta power has also been reported at the frontal midline sites of the scalp during working memory and mental arithmetic tasks in the heat (Gevins et al., 1997; Ishii et al., 1999; Mizuhara et al., 2004). The elevated theta power is associated with an increase in concentration and heightened attention (Ishii et al., 1999; Aftanas and Golocheikine, 2001; Jensen and Tesche, 2002). This suggests that theta activity is not strictly related to the amount of information being manipulated, but to the level of mental effort being expended to cope with the task. As such, theta oscillations may be the best indicator of mental workload (Smith et al., 2001) and cognitive fatigue (Smith et al., 2004).

Therefore, the aim of this study was to determine whether cognitive resources are overloaded during passive hyperthermia by investigating the EEG responses to tasks of varying complexity. It was hypothesized that hyperthermia would represent a load and, as such, limit the resources available for performing cognitive tasks. This load would be characterized by a decrease in alpha activity and increase in theta activity under thermal strain, while an 'overload' during complex cognitive tasks would lead to an impairment in performance.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

A total of 10 healthy males $(35 \pm 3 \text{ years}, 79 \pm 11 \text{ kg}, 175 \pm 5 \text{ cm};$ for age, weight, and height, respectively) volunteered for the study. Participants were asked to avoid all vigorous physical activity for the 24 h preceding the experiment. They were also asked to avoid caffeine and nicotine intake, as well as maintain their sleeping habits in the 24 h preceding each trial. The Institutional Human Ethics Committee approved the study, which was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration.

General Procedure

After a familiarization trial, participants completed two experimental trials: one in a hyperthermic state in hot conditions (HOT: 50°C and 50% relative humidity) and another in a normothermic control state in temperate (CON: 25°C and 50% relative humidity) condition, separated by 4–7 days, in a counterbalanced design. Both experimental trials were conducted at the same time of day in an environmental chamber (Tescor, Warminster, PA, United States), with constant noise, light (212 lx), and ventilation (0.5–0.6 ms⁻¹). During both trials, participants wore shorts and a T-shirt. In order to avoid the confounding effects of dehydration, water was provided *ad libitum* throughout both experimental trials.

Familiarization Session

Commencing the experimental trials 1 week before, participants completed a familiarization session during which they performed the complete cognitive testing protocol and were accustomed to EEG procedures. In addition, the cognitive testing software (testing battery described below) provided a brief familiarization that was repeated before each test.

Experimental Sessions

Before the experimental sessions, participants provided a urine sample for the measurement of urine-specific gravity (Pal-10-S, Vitech Scientific Ltd., West Sussex, United Kingdom) and were then weighed (nude body mass). After 20 min of rest for EEG electrode placement, they entered the environmental chamber. Participants initially walked for 10 min on a motorized treadmill (T170, COSMED, Rome, Italy) at 4 km.h⁻¹. This procedure was done to minimize the initial decrease in core temperature (T_{core}) related to the peripheral vasodilation. This protocol has been employed by previous studies to promote heat production without causing fatigue (Racinais et al., 2008). After walking, subjects sat resting in the upright position inside the environmental chamber for 35 min (CON) or until the target T_{core} of 39°C (HOT) was reached. This target T_{core} was selected based on previous studies showing decrements in cognitive performance from 38.7°C (Gaoua et al., 2011a) and to avoid subjects reaching too high temperatures by the end of the cognitive task. At this time, a planning task (OTS: One Touch Stockings of Cambridge) with on-going EEG recording was conducted. Prior to the cognitive testing, EEG recordings with eyes open were collected for 30 s in HOT or CON conditions.

Temperature Recording

Core and skin temperatures were monitored using the VitalSense[®] system (precision $\pm 0.01^{\circ}$ C, Mini Mitter, Respironics, Herrsching, Germany). A wireless JonahTM ingestible thermometer pill, swallowed 5–7 h before the testing session, was used to measure T_{core}. The validity of ingestible thermometer pills for monitoring T_{core} has been confirmed during both rest and exercise, making them a viable substitute for more invasive methods (Casa et al., 2005). Wireless XTP dermal adhesive temperature patches were used to measure chest (T_{chest}), hand (T_{hand}), and calf (T_{calf}) skin temperatures. Both internal and external sensors sent data by telemetry to a single data logger every 60 s. Mean skin temperature (T_{skin}) was calculated using Burton's (1934) weighted formula: 0.5 T_{chest} + 0.14 T_{hand} + 0.36 T_{calf}.

Cognitive Testing

The OTS test was performed upon reaching 39°C in HOT or after 35 min of seated rest in CON. This test has been used in previous studies investigating the effect of hot environmental conditions on cognitive performance and was shown to be a valid tool to differentiate the effects of heat on simple and complex tasks (Gaoua et al., 2011a, 2012). This test was also used because instead of categorizing different tasks as simple and complex, it manipulates the complexity within the same task (Gaoua, 2010). Hence, the mechanism required to perform the task and the brain area being assessed remain constant, but the cognitive load required to successfully complete the task is manipulated.

The OTS was performed during each trial using Cantab software (CANTABeclipse, Cambridge Cognition, Cambridge, United Kingdom) and hardware (a tactile screen and a touch pad). Subjects were shown two displays containing three colored balls. The displays were presented in such a way that they could be perceived as stacks of colored balls held in stockings suspended from a beam. Along the bottom of the screen, there was a row of numbered boxes. Subjects were initially shown how to move the balls in the lower display to copy the pattern in the upper display. The experimenter completed one demonstration problem, where the solution required one move, following which the subjects completed three further practice problems, one each of two, three, and four moves before starting the test. For the test itself, subjects were shown further problems, requiring 2, 3, 4, 5, or 6 moves. Four of each of the task complexities was randomly presented to the participants. Participants had to mentally calculate the minimum number of moves required to solve the problems, and then to touch the corresponding box (1-6) at the bottom of the screen to indicate their response. The outcome measures were the number of problems solved on the first attempt, the latency to first responses (whether correct or wrong) and the latency to correct responses. Measures were analyzed for two different levels of complexity requiring either 4 (OTS-4, simple) or 6 moves (OTS-6, complex). Each measure was calculated by averaging the scores obtained over 4 trials.

EEG Recordings

Continuous EEG data was recorded using the NicoletOne LTM system (Viasys Healthcare, Madison, WI, United States). Genuine gold cup electrodes (10 mm diameter, Grass Technologies, West Warwick, RI, United States) were affixed to the scalp with conductive paste (EC2, Grass Technologies, West Warwick, RI, United States) and secured with a small gauze pad. A lightweight hairnet was used to prevent the electrodes from moving. The primary recording electrode was placed at the Fz position and recorded with a paired mastoid reference and grounding electrode at the Fpz position according to the International 10-20 System (Homan et al., 1987). The frontal midline area has been shown to be a primary activity region within the brain during working memory tasks (Gevins et al., 1997; Ishii et al., 1999; Mizuhara et al., 2004). All electrode impedances were maintained below 10 kOhm. EEG data was sampled at 256 Hz, low pass filtered at 0.3 Hz, high pass filtered at 35 Hz, and stored on a computer hard disk for subsequent analysis. A Fast Fourier Transformation (FFT) was calculated with 2-s bins using a Hanning window with 75% overlap to yield the absolute power values for the theta (3-8 Hz) and alpha (8-12 Hz) frequency bands. These signal frequencies have been previously shown to have very high test-retest reliability when measured in the context of working memory tasks (McEvoy et al., 2000). Each measure was obtained by averaging the values from consecutively recorded 2-s data segments preceding correct responses during all OTS-4 and OTS-6 tasks. Digital markers were applied during data acquisition to represent the start and end (correct answer) of each task. When correct answers were given in less than 2 s, they were not used for analysis due to the limitations of the FFT analysis (i.e., at least 2 s of data were required for analysis). For the purpose of this study, measures at rest just before the cognitive tests (PRE) during the OTS-4 and the OTS-6 were analyzed.

Thermal Perception

Thermal comfort and thermal sensation were recorded on visual analogic scales ranging from very comfortable (0) to very uncomfortable (20, white to black scale) and from very cold (0) to very hot (20, blue to red scale). The scores ranging from 0 to 20 were on the reverse sides of both scales and only visible to the researcher. Higher scores represented feeling less comfortable and hotter for thermal comfort and thermal sensation, respectively.

Statistical Analysis

We used Shapiro–Wilk test and confirm that all data were normally distributed. Data were coded and analyzed in SPSS Version 17 software (SPSS, Chicago, IL, United States). A oneway within-subjects ANOVA was performed to study the effect of condition (CON, HOT). In addition, a two-way withinsubjects ANOVA was performed to analyze the effect of condition as well as the effect of task (i.e., PRE, OTS-4, and OTS-6) and potential interaction on EEG data. All variables were tested using Mauchly's procedure for sphericity. If a significant condition \times task interaction was found, pairwise comparisons using a Bonferroni correction were used to compare the effect of condition at each time interval. The level of statistical significance was set at p < 0.05. Moreover, effect-sizes are described in terms of partial eta-squared (η^2 ; with $\eta^2 \ge 0.06$ representing a moderate effect and $\eta^2 \ge 0.14$ a large effect, Cohen, 1969, pp. 278–280).

RESULTS

Temperature and Thermal Perception

The T_{core} during the cognitive tasks was significantly higher in HOT (39.1 ± 0.3°C) than in CON (36.9 ± 0.2°C; p < 0.05, $\eta^2 = 0.97$). T_{skin} was also significantly higher in HOT (39.5 ± 0.5°C) than in CON (31.6 ± 0.6°C; p < 0.05, $\eta^2 = 1$). Participants reported a higher thermal sensation in HOT (16.2 ± 2.2) compared with CON (9.2 ± 1.5; p < 0.05, $\eta^2 = 0.95$), as well as higher thermal discomfort in HOT (12.7 ± 5.3) relative to CON (5.8 ± 2.7; p < 0.05, $\eta^2 = 0.80$). Body mass did not change from the start to the end of the CON trial (+0.1%; p > 0.05); however, a 0.4% body mass loss did occur during the HOT trial (p < 0.05). Urine-specific gravity prior to the experimental sessions was within the normal range for both HOT and CON (1.011 ± 0.007 vs. 1.016 ± 0.008 g/ml).

Cognitive Function

During the OTS-4, latency to first response was shorter in HOT than in CON (p = 0.018, $\eta^2 = 0.48$; **Table 1**). There were no differences between conditions in the latency to the correct answer (p = 0.38, $\eta^2 = 0.09$; **Table 1**) and the number of problems solved on first choice (i.e., accuracy) (p = 0.59, $\eta^2 = 0.03$; **Figure 1**). For OTS-6, accuracy was significantly reduced in HOT compared with CON (p = 0.003, $\eta^2 = 0.64$; **Figure 1**). The difference in the latency to the first response did not reach significance (p = 0.058), however, presented a large effect ($\eta^2 = 0.34$; **Table 1**). Moreover, latency to the correct response was longer in HOT than in CON (p = 0.07, $\eta^2 = 0.57$; **Table 1**).

EEG Responses

Theta power significantly increased with task demand (p = 0.017, $\eta^2 = 0.36$) and was significantly higher in HOT than CON (p = 0.041, $\eta^2 = 0.39$; **Figure 2**). The difference between HOT and CON was large ($\eta^2 = 0.40$) and significant (p = 0.036) PRE, large ($\eta^2 = 0.20$) but not significant (p = 0.17) during OTS-4, and disappeared during OTS-6 (p = 0.87, $\eta^2 = 0.00$). Alpha power tended to decrease with task engagement with higher alpha power PRE ($2.06 \pm 0.8 \,\mu V^2$) compared to OTS-4 ($1.4 \pm 0.5 \,\mu V^2$;

TABLE 1 | Latency to first choice and to the correct response for the OTS-4 and OTS-6 in CON and HOT presented in mean \pm SEM.

		CON	НОТ
OTS-4	Latency to first choice (s)	9.28 ± 2.56	$7.10 \pm 1.76^{*}$
	Latency to correct (s)	10.13 ± 4.04	11.65 ± 3.52
OTS-6	Latency to first choice (s)	24.70 ± 14.27	15.93 ± 5.85
	Latency to correct (s)	21.92 ± 7.21	$35.32 \pm 9.72^{*}$

*Significant difference between conditions, p < 0.05.



FIGURE 1 Number of problems solved on first choice during OTS-4 and OTS-6 in CON (white bars) and HOT (black bars) environments. Values are mean \pm SEM. *Significant difference between HOT and CON conditions.



p = 0.102, $\eta^2 = 0.28$; **Figure 3**), but did not further decrease with task complexity during the OTS-6 ($1.4 \pm 0.6 \mu V^2$). Changes in alpha power were not associated with T_{core} (p = 0.68, $\eta^2 = 0.02$).

DISCUSSION

The aim of this study was to determine whether cognitive resources are overloaded during passive hyperthermia by investigating the EEG response (i.e., alpha and theta power) in the frontal lobe during simple and complex cognitive tasks. In accordance with previous studies, our data indicate that accuracy during complex cognitive tasks decreases in hot environments with and without an increase in T_{core} (Hancock, 1986; Racinais et al., 2008; Gaoua et al., 2011a,b). This decrease was previously associated with a dynamic change in T_{core} (Hancock, 1986; Gaoua et al., 2011b). Our study shows a similar decrease with a non-compensable but stable increase in T_{core} (\simeq 39°C).

In the current study, hyperthermia was associated with a reduction in accuracy in the number of problems solved on first choice during the OTS-6 as well as an increase in the latency to the correct response (**Table 1**). For the first time,



our data provide some EEG insight to explain these results. Indeed, EEG theta power was significantly elevated prior to task engagement (PRE, **Figure 2**), suggesting that hyperthermia imposed a cognitive load possibly related to the significant increase in thermal discomfort. Despite this, the simple task was successfully completed (**Figure 1**), but at a higher theta activity (OTS-4, **Figure 2**). However, it appears that theta power reached a threshold during the complex task beyond which it was not possible to allocate additional cognitive resources (OTS-6, **Figure 2**) to successfully complete the task, hence performance decreased (**Figure 1**).

It was previously suggested that theta power increases with greater memory demands (Gevins et al., 1997; Bastiaansen et al., 2002). The current results confirm that theta power significantly increases with task demand, as observed during the complex cognitive task in CON (Figure 2). However, the current data further shows that theta power also increases with hyperthermia. This increase in theta power could be related to the impact of physiological responses during heat stress on cognitive function. It is interesting to note that at this time subjects were hyperthermic but not actively engaged in any task (PRE). Accordingly, heat stress may represent a load that drains cognitive resources as in a dual task paradigm (Gaoua et al., 2011a,b).

Previous studies from Dubois et al. (1980, 1981) demonstrated a general slowing of EEG activity in clinical patients suffering from fever with a T_{core} of 38–40°C in association with an increase in theta power (Dubois et al., 1980, 1981). In the current study, the rise in T_{core} to ~39°C induced an increase in theta power, which was higher both PRE and during the OTS-4 in HOT than in CON, despite there being no difference in performance. Similar results were observed in a study using steady-state visual evoked potentials (Hocking et al., 2001). This study demonstrated that with increasing T_{core}, the potentials increased in amplitude and decreased in latency in the frontal lobe for working memory tasks and in occipito-parietal regions for vigilance tasks, with no significant difference in task performance compared to control conditions (Hocking et al., 2001). This indicates that despite changes in the underlying theta activity supporting task performance during hyperthermia, OTS-4 accuracy was not negatively impacted (**Figure 1**).

According to the multiple-resource theory, tasks using separate resources may be performed simultaneously without interference and, in the presence of resource conflict, the required resource can allocate part of its processing time to each task (Navon and Gopher, 1979). However, in the current experiment, hyperthermia was an ongoing factor during the cognitive task (i.e., concurrent processing time) and may have used similar cerebral resources as the cognitive task (i.e., frontal lobe resource conflict). This may have had an additive effect on cerebral resources in the area involved, rather than involving new brain areas (Adcock et al., 2000). The current data suggest that when performing a simple task in a hot environment (e.g., OTS-4), the cognitive load of the task and of the heat stress cumulate and lead to a higher load, as indicated by the higher theta values (Figure 2). Hence, working memory resources during the OTS-4 were increased to maintain task performance. In accordance with previous studies (Gaoua et al., 2011b), the speed of response to the first choice during the OTS 4 was higher in HOT compared to CON (Table 1) possibly in relation to an increase in nerve conduction velocity and in impulsivity, as previously observed in similar tasks performed in a hot environment (Racinais et al., 2008; Gaoua et al., 2011b). However, the latency to correct is a measure of both the time to process the information and the time to register the response on the screen. The absence of a difference between conditions in the latency to correct response may indicate that when hyperthermic, mental processing for a given task takes longer. The current data show that during the more complex OTS-6 task, speed of response was not different between conditions, but that more mistakes were made in HOT. This result is different from previous studies that have observed an improvement in reaction time during complex cognitive tasks in the heat (Simmons et al., 2008; Gaoua et al., 2012), and may relate to additional efforts being made to mobilize greater mental resources during the complex task. This premise is supported by the increase in theta power noted during OTS-6 compared to OTS-4 in CON.

Interestingly, our data showed that performance during the complex task (i.e., OTS-6) was impaired in HOT. This may be due to interference between two concurrent tasks requiring activation of the same part of the neural cortex (Klingberg, 1998). Indeed, interference has been observed between two cognitive tasks (Jaeggi et al., 2003), two motor tasks (Wenderoth et al., 2005), during the combination of a cognitive and a motor task in a temperate environment (Lorist et al., 2002), and during exerciseinduced fatigue in a hot environment (Hocking et al., 2001). Our data suggest that heat stress also interferes with complex cognitive task performance and that cognitive resources may reach a critical threshold and become overloaded during hyperthermia, resulting in a decrease in performance. This supports the idea that there is a single pool of cognitive resources one can withdraw from (Kahneman, 1973) and that cognitive performance is impaired when combined with heat stress, but not when it is completed in

normothermic conditions. In this case, the absence of a dual-task decrement during the OTS-4 can be explained by single resource theory on the assumption that the combination of tasks, or in the current study the combination of the OTS-4 and hyperthermia, does not exceed the upper threshold on the available resources (i.e., the task can be completed without interference) (Kahneman, 1973). It is worth noting that participants in the current study were passively exposed to heat stress with no option for behavioral thermoregulation, other than hydration. Hence, the decrement in resources could only influence the cognitive task (OTS-6).

Several reports have shown decreased alpha activity in the occipital and parietal regions of the brain in association with increased task difficulty and the highest working memory loads during several cognitive tasks (Earle and Pikus, 1982; Gundel and Wilson, 1992). Our study shows that this decrease in alpha activity also occurs in the frontal area with task engagement (OTS-4 and OTS-6, Figure 3). Higher alpha power is associated with reduced cortical activity and has been described as cortical idling, with a greater availability of resources for engagement in cognitive tasks (Klimesch, 1999). Interestingly, in the HOT condition alpha power appeared to be slightly higher during the OTS-6 than the OTS-4 (Figure 3). However, this task-related increase in alpha power during working memory tasks has been observed elsewhere (Jensen et al., 2002; Busch and Herrmann, 2003; Cooper et al., 2003; Sauseng et al., 2005, 2009). This paradoxical response in alpha activity during task engagement has been suggested to reflect the inhibition of task-irrelevant/interfering processes (Klimesch et al., 2011), such as the environmental and physiological heat stress in our experiment. Thus, we conclude that despite the attempt to manage the cognitive load associated with hyperthermia, there was no re-allocating of additional working memory resources as seen by no further increase in theta activity.

This study is not without limitations. Despite using a familiarization session and randomizing the trials in HOT and CON, it is possible that some other factors may have influenced cognitive performance and the associated EEG responses. These factors may include differences in motivation, fatigue, and

REFERENCES

- Adcock, R. A., Constable, R. T., Gore, J. C., and Goldman-Rakic, P. S. (2000). Functional neuroanatomy of executive processes involved in dual-task performance. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 28, 3567–3572. doi: 10.1073/pnas.97. 7.3567
- Aftanas, L. I., and Golocheikine, S. A. (2001). Human anterior and frontal midline theta and lower alpha reflect emotionally positive state and internalized attention: high-resolution EEG investigation of meditation. *Neurosci. Lett.* 310, 57–60. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(01) 02094-8
- Bastiaansen, M. C., Posthuma, D., Groot, P. F., and de Geus, E. J. (2002). Event-related alpha and theta responses in a visuo-spatial working memory task. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 113, 1882–1893. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(02)00 303-6
- Burton, A. C. (1934). A new technic for the measurement of average skin temperature over surfaces of the body and the changes of skin temperature during exercise. J. Nutr. 7, 481–496.

arousal across trials. In addition, the sweat during HOT trial may have influenced the conduction of the electrodes and therefore EEG results. This would have been minimal as conductive paste was used to fix the electrodes to the scalp. Finally, only male participants were recruited for the study and the results may not be generalized to female populations. Future studies may consider including female participants to investigate gender differences. In fact, differences were previously suggested in a variety of psycho-behavioral and physiological factors including thermoregulatory responses and brain functions and structures that may influence the additional load imposed by hyperthermia.

In summary, the current data show that EEG theta power in the frontal area was significantly elevated PRE in HOT ambient conditions, suggesting that hyperthermia may in itself impose a cognitive load. Moreover, alpha power decreased during both simple and complex cognitive tasks. However, the simple task was successfully completed at the cost of an increase in mental load in the frontal area. Hence, during the complex task in hyperthermia, cognitive function may have reached a threshold beyond which it was not possible to allocate additional resources to successfully complete the cognitive task, and as a result performance declined.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the declaration of Helsinki and was approved by 'Aspetar Orthopaedic and Sport Medicine Hospital Ethics Committee' with written informed consent obtained from all subjects.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors have contributed to the manuscript. NG and SR developed the research design and protocol. NG, SR, and CH performed the experiment. NG prepared the first draft of the manuscript. JP critically reviewed it. All authors contributed to the final manuscript and gave final approval of the version to be published.

- Busch, N. A., and Herrmann, C. S. (2003). Object-load and feature-load modulate EEG in a short-term memory task. *Neuroreport* 14, 1721–1724. doi: 10.1097/ 00001756-200309150-00013
- Cabanac, M. (1987). "Heat stress: physical exertion and environment," in *Role of Motivation in Determining the Limits to Heat Tolerance*, eds J. R. S. Hales and D. A. B. Richards (New York, NY: Elsevier), 435–448.
- Caldwell, J. A., Prazinko, B., and Caldwell, J. L. (2003). Body posture affects electroencephalographic activity and psychomotor vigilance task performance in sleep-deprived subjects. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 114, 23–31. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(02)00283-3
- Casa, D. J., Armstrong, L. E., Ganio, M. S., and Yeargin, S. W. (2005). Exertional heat stroke in competitive athletes. *Curr. Sports Med. Rep.* 4, 309–317. doi: 10.1007/s11932-005-0015-7
- Cohen, J. (1969). Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioural Sciences. NewYork, NY: Academic Press.
- Cooper, N. R., Croft, R. J., Dominey, S. J. J., Burgess, A. P., and Gruzelier, J. H. (2003). Paradox lost? Exploring the role of alpha oscillations during externally

vs. Internally directed attention and the implications for idling and inhibition hypotheses. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 47, 65–74. doi: 10.1016/S0167-8760(02) 00107-1

- Dubois, M., Coppola, R., Buchsbaum, M. S., and Lees, D. E. (1981). Somatosensory evoked potentials during whole body hyperthermia in humans. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 52, 157–162. doi: 10.1016/0013-4694(81)90163-2
- Dubois, M., Sato, S., Lees, D. E., Bull, J. M., Smith, R., White, B. G., et al. (1980). Electroencephalographic changes during whole body hyperthermia in humans. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 50, 486–495. doi: 10.1016/ 0013-4694(80)90015-2
- Earle, J. B. B., and Pikus, A. (1982). The effect of sex and task difficulty of EEG alpha activity in association with arithmetic. *Biol. Psychol.* 15, 1–14. doi: 10.1016/0301-0511(82)90027-8
- Gaoua, N. (2010). Cognitive function in hot environments: a question of methodology. Scand. J. Med. Sci. Sports 20, 60–70. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0838. 2010.01210.x
- Gaoua, N., Grantham, J., Girard, O., El Massioui, F., and Racinais, S. (2011a). Cognitive decrements do not follow neuromuscular alterations during passive heat exposure. *Int. J. Hyperthermia* 27, 10–19. doi: 10.3109/02656736.2010. 519371
- Gaoua, N., Grantham, J., Racinais, S., and El Massioui, F. (2012). Sensory displeasure reduces complex cognitive performance in the heat. J. Environ. Psychol. 32, 158–163. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvp.2012.01.002
- Gaoua, N., Racinais, S., Grantham, J., and El Massioui, F. (2011b). Alterations in cognitive performance during passive hyperthermia are task dependent. *Int. J. Hyperthermia* 27, 1–9. doi: 10.3109/02656736.2010. 516305
- Gevins, A., Smith, M. E., McElvoy, L., and Yu, D. (1997). High-resolution EEG mapping of cortical activation related to working memory: effects of task difficulty, type of processing, and practice. *Cereb. Cortex* 7, 374–385. doi: 10.1093/cercor/7.4.374
- Gundel, A., and Wilson, G. F. (1992). Topographical changes in the ongoing EEG related to the difficulty of mental tasks. *Brain Topogr.* 5, 17–25. doi: 10.1007/ BF01129966
- Hancock, P. A. (1986). Sustained attention under thermal stress. *Psychol. Bull.* 99, 263–281. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.99.2.263
- Hocking, C., Silberstein, R. B., Lau, W. M., Stough, C., and Roberts, W. (2001). Evaluation of cognitive performance in the heat by functional brain imaging and psychometric testing. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.* 128, 719–734. doi: 10.1016/S1095-6433(01)00278-1
- Homan, R. W., Herman, J., and Purdy, P. (1987). Cerebral location of international 10–20 system electrode placement. *Electroencephr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 66, 376–382. doi: 10.1016/0013-4694(87)90206-9
- Ishii, R., Shinosaki, K., Ukai, S., Inouye, T., Ishihara, T., Yoshimine, T., et al. (1999). Medial prefrontal cortex generates frontal midline theta rhythm. *Neuroreport* 10, 675–679. doi: 10.1097/00001756-199903170-00003
- Jaeggi, S. M., Silberstein, R. B., Lau, W. M., Stough, C., and Roberts, W. (2003). Does excessive memory load attenuate activation in the prefrontal cortex? Loaddependent processing in single and dual tasks: functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Neuroimage* 19, 210–225. doi: 10.1016/S1053-8119(03) 00098-3
- Jensen, O., Gelfand, J., Kounios, J., and Lisman, J. E. (2002). Oscillations in the alpha band (9-12 Hz) increase with memory load during retention in a short-term memory task. *Cereb. Cortex* 12, 877–882. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ 12.8.877
- Jensen, O., and Tesche, D. (2002). Frontal theta activity in humans increases with memory load in a working memory task. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 15, 1395–1399. doi: 10.1046/j.1460-9568.2002.01975.x
- Kahana, M. J., Sekuler, R., Caplan, J. B., Kirschen, M., and Madsen, J. R. (1999). Human theta oscillations exhibit task dependence during virtual maze navigation. *Nature* 399, 781–784. doi: 10.1038/21645
- Kahneman, D. (1973). Attention and Effort. Englewood Cliffs. New Jersey, NJ: Prentice-Hall.

- Klimesch, W. (1999). EEG alpha and theta oscillations reflect cognitive and memory performance: a review and analysis. *Brain Res. Rev.* 29, 169–195. doi: 10.1016/S0165-0173(98)00056-3
- Klimesch, W., Fellinger, R., and Freunberger, R. (2011). Alpha oscillations and early stages of visual encoding. *Front. Psychol.* 2:118. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2011.00118
- Klingberg, T. (1998). Concurrent performance of two working memory tasks: potential mechanisms of interference. *Cereb. Cortex* 8, 593–601. doi: 10.1093/ cercor/8.7.593
- Lang, W., Lang, M., Kornhuber, V., Diekmann, V., and Kornhuber, H. H. (1988). Event-related EEG-spectra in a concept formation task. *Hum. Neurobiol.* 6, 295–301.
- Lorist, M. M., Klein, M., Nieuwenhuis, S., De Jong, R., Mulder, G., and Meijman, T. F. (2002). Motor fatigue and cognitive task performance in humans. *J. Physiol.* 545, 313–319. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2002.027938
- McEvoy, L. K., Smith, M. E., and Gevins, A. (2000). Test-retest reliability of cognitive EEG. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 111, 457–463. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(99) 00258-8
- Mizuhara, H., Wang, L. Q., Kobayashi, K., and Yamaguchi, Y. (2004). A long-range cortical network emerging with theta oscillation in a mental task. *Neuroreport* 15, 1233–1238. doi: 10.1097/01.wnr.0000126755.09715.b3
- Navon, D., and Gopher, D. (1979). On the economy of the human processing system. *Psychol. Rev.* 86, 254–284. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.86.3.214
- Paus, T., Zatorre, R. J., Hofle, N., Caramanos, Z., Gotman, J., Petrides, M., et al. (1997). Time related changes in neural systems underlying attention and arousal during the performance of an auditory vigilance task. *J. Cogn. Neurosci.* 9, 392–408. doi: 10.1162/jocn.1997.9.3.392
- Racinais, S., Gaoua, N., and Grantham, J. (2008). Hyperthermia impairs short-term memory and peripheral motor drive transmission. J. Physiol. 586, 4751–4762. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2008.157420
- Sauseng, P., Klimesch, W., Heise, K., Gruber, W. R., Holz, E. M., Glennon, M., et al. (2009). Brain oscillatory substrates of visual short-term memory capacity. *Curr. Biol.* 19, 1846–1852. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2009.08.062
- Sauseng, P., Klimesch, W., Stadler, W., Schabus, M., Doppelmayr, M., Hanslmayr, S., et al. (2005). A shift of visual spatial attention is selectively associated with human EEG alpha activity. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 22, 2917–2926. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04482.x
- Simmons, S. E., Mündel, T., and Jones, D. A. (2008). The effects of passive heating and head-cooling on perception of exercise in the heat. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 104, 282–288. doi: 10.1007/s00421-007-0652-z
- Smith, A. S., Eling, P. A., and Coenen, A. M. (2004). Mental effort affects vigilance enduringly: after-effects in EEG and behavior. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 53, 239–243. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2004.04.005
- Smith, M. E., Gevins, A., Brown, H., Karnik, A., and Du, R. (2001). Monitoring task loading with multivariate EEG measures during complex forms of human-computer interaction. *Hum. Factors* 43, 366–380. doi: 10.1518/ 001872001775898287
- Wenderoth, N., Debaere, F., Sunaert, S., and Swinnen, S. P. (2005). The role of anterior cingulate cortex and precuneus in the coordination of motor behaviour. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 22, 235–246. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04176.x
- Wilson, G. F., and Russell, C. A. (2003). Real-time assessment of mental workload using psychophysiological measures and artificial neural networks. *Hum. Factors* 45, 635–643. doi: 10.1518/hfes.45.4.635.27088

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Gaoua, Herrera, Périard, El Massioui and Racinais. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Gravity Cues Embedded in the Kinematics of Human Motion Are Detected in Form-from-Motion Areas of the Visual System and in Motor-Related Areas

Fabien Cignetti^{1,2*}, Pierre-Yves Chabeauti^{1,2}, Jasmine Menant³, Jean-Luc J. J. Anton⁴, Christina Schmitz^{5,6}, Marianne Vaugoyeau^{1,2*} and Christine Assaiante^{1,2}

¹ Aix-Marseille Université, CNRS, LNC, Laboratoire de Neurosciences Cognitives, Marseille, France, ² Aix-Marseille Université, CNRS, Fédération 3C, Marseille, France, ³ Prince of Wales Medical Research Institute, School of Public Health and Community Medicine, University of New South Wales, Randwick, NSW, Australia, ⁴ Aix-Marseille Université, CNRS, INT UMR 7289, Centre IRM Fonctionnelle, Marseille, France, ⁵ Lyon Neuroscience Research Center, Brain Dynamics and Cognition Team, CRNL, INSERM U1028, CNRS UMR 5292, Lyon, France, ⁶ University Lyon 1, Lyon, France

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Stephane Besnard, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (INSERM), France

Reviewed by:

Bettina E. Bläsing, Bielefeld University, Germany Nicolas Vibert, University of Poitiers, France

*Correspondence:

Marianne Vaugoyeau marianne.vaugoyeau@univ-amu.fr Fabien Cignetti fabien.cignetti@univ-amu.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 05 May 2017 **Accepted:** 31 July 2017 **Published:** 17 August 2017

Citation:

Cignetti F, Chabeauti P-Y, Menant J, Anton J-LJJ, Schmitz C, Vaugoyeau M and Assaiante C (2017) Gravity Cues Embedded in the Kinematics of Human Motion Are Detected in Form-from-Motion Areas of the Visual System and in Motor-Related Areas. Front. Psychol. 8:1396. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01396 The present study investigated the cortical areas engaged in the perception of graviceptive information embedded in biological motion (BM). To this end, functional magnetic resonance imaging was used to assess the cortical areas active during the observation of human movements performed under normogravity and microgravity (parabolic flight). Movements were defined by motion cues alone using point-light displays. We found that gravity modulated the activation of a restricted set of regions of the network subtending BM perception, including form-from-motion areas of the visual system (kinetic occipital region, lingual gyrus, cuneus) and motor-related areas (primary motor and somatosensory cortices). These findings suggest that compliance of observed movements with normal gravity was carried out by mapping them onto the observer's motor system and by extracting their overall form from local motion of the moving light points. We propose that judgment on graviceptive information embedded in BM can be established based on motor resonance and visual familiarity mechanisms and not necessarily by accessing the internal model of gravitational motion stored in the vestibular cortex.

Keywords: biological motion, gravity, functional MRI, motor resonance, form-from-motion perception

INTRODUCTION

Earth's gravity is an important factor that influences visual perception. Psychophysical experiments demonstrated that several spatiotemporal characteristics of a visual scene are estimated employing implicit knowledge about the effects of gravity on moving objects in the physical world. For instance, visual gravity cues contribute to the perception of size, distance and flight time of falling objects (Watson et al., 1992; Huber and Krist, 2004; Brouwer et al., 2006; Moscatelli and Lacquaniti, 2011). Motion naturalness of a freely swinging pendulum is also established judging violations of the natural relation between period and length imposed by gravitational acceleration (Pittenger, 1990). Furthermore, manual interception of falling objects under microgravity is not accurately

60

timed given the lack of object acceleration (McIntyre et al., 2001; Senot et al., 2012). Based on the fact that the visual system is quite poor at estimating image accelerations (Werkhoven et al., 1992), the above predictive behaviors in visual perception and interceptive responses involving knowledge about gravity were in favor of the existence of an internal model of gravitational motion internalized in the human brain. Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) experiments tested this hypothesis and demonstrated that an internal model implemented within a vestibular neural network, including the posterior insula, the retroinsular cortex and the temporoparietal junction, transforms the gravity vector into an abstract representation accessible by the visual system to establish judgments on gravitational motion of objects (Indovina et al., 2005; Lacquaniti et al., 2013). Likewise, Indovina et al. (2013) showed that a similar network is engaged during vertical self-motion coherent with natural gravity.

There is also evidence that gravity cues are critical for the visual perception of biological motion (BM) as presented with point-light displays (Jokisch and Troje, 2003; Shipley, 2003; Troje and Westhoff, 2006). Such displays, first described by Johansson (1973), convey a vivid impression of figures in motion, which is already decoded by young infants (Fox and McDaniel, 1982). The rudimentary information contained in point-light displays of BM is sufficient even to solve sophisticated recognition tasks, including identity and gender recognition (Cutting and Kozlowski, 1977; Kozlowski and Cutting, 1977; Pollick et al., 2005), emotion recognition (Pollick et al., 2001), and understanding of social interactions (Centelles et al., 2011). Interestingly, the detection and recognition of BM from pointlight displays are disrupted once they are turned upside down (Sumi, 1984; Pavlova and Sokolov, 2000). An explanation for this 'inversion effect' would be that the novel orientation of the display makes the form of the stimuli unfamiliar so that individuals are no longer able to extract form and then determine the action (Reed et al., 2003). Nevertheless, it has been demonstrated that even when form information is disrupted, perception of the displays is still subjected to an inversion effect, which in turn likely results from the violation of the familiar (earth-based) spatiotemporal relations between body joints specified by the kinematics (Shipley, 2003; Troje and Westhoff, 2006). Therefore, the visual perception of BM from point light displays involves picking-up dynamic information from the kinematics of body movements that relies on the natural gravity.

At the brain level, a sensitivity to the inversion effect (as obtained by contrasting intact and inverted point-light displays) was found in several regions belonging to the BM perception network (Saygin et al., 2004), especially the occipito-temporal cortex and regions in the parietal (i.e., intraparietal sulcus) and frontal (i.e., caudal part of the middle/inferior frontal gyrus) lobes (Grezes et al., 2001; Grossman and Blake, 2001; Pavlova et al., 2004; Peuskens et al., 2005). With respect to the occipito-temporal cortex, data from Maffei et al. (2015) suggest that activity changes induced by displays with a non-normal gravitational kinematics is related to backward modulatory influences from regions that internalize the effects of Earth gravity on visual motion in general, namely the insula and the temporoparietal junction (Indovina et al., 2005, 2013; Lacquaniti

et al., 2013). Thus, modulation of activity in the occipito-temporal cortex would signal mismatches (errors) between incoming and expected stimuli as predicted by the internal model of gravity stored in the vestibular cortex, meaning that predictive coding of gravity effects contributes to BM interpretation. However, there is no evidence that activation gradients in the previously mentioned posterior parietal and frontal regions when inverting BM displays constitute prediction errors that relate to the internal model of gravitational motion. It can only be argued that these regions are commonly involved during the execution and the observation of movements (Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004; Dinstein et al., 2007; Kilner et al., 2007; Chong et al., 2008; Kilner et al., 2009; Saygin et al., 2012), or otherwise are core nodes of the mirror-neuron system (MNS) whose activation is often interpreted within the framework of motor resonance, whereby an observed action is understood through mapping onto the observer's own motor representation. In this framework, interpreting gravitational cues embedded in BM would rely on a mechanism that 'judges' the compliance of the observed BM with naturalistic (Earth-based) BM stored in the observer sensorimotor repertoire, that is a sort of implicit coding of gravity effects that may not require a predictive code from the internal model of gravity.

Relevant to this explanatory framework is the fact that activity within the MNS was found to be sensitive to human kinematic invariants during action/motion observation (Dayan et al., 2007; Casile et al., 2010). In particular, these experiments reported that compliance of the moving stimuli with a natural law of motion (i.e., the two-thirds power law) was reflected in stronger activation in certain areas of the MNS, especially motor-related areas (e.g., ventral premotor cortex). Therefore, the more plausible the kinematics of the observed action, the stronger the resonance of the MNS. Alternatively, studies also examined the hypothesis that regions of the MNS, including motor-related and parietal areas, should not be active during the observation of biomechanically impossible movements that are not part of the observer's motor repertoire (Stevens et al., 2000; Costantini et al., 2005). Although findings by Stevens et al. (2000) suggest that motor and parietal cortices are selectively activated to process movement that conforms to the capabilities of the observer, Costantini et al. (2005) showed that premotor areas coded movement regardless of whether it is biologically possible or impossible while parietal areas coded for movement plausibility (i.e., an activation gradient between possible and impossible movements). Overall, despite certain discrepancies, all these studies tend to demonstrate that violations of the physical laws that apply on Earth in displayed movements is inferred using motor resonance, with the sensory inputs being mapped onto one's own body motor repertoire and thus coding the possibility of actually performing the same movements.

The present fMRI study investigated the cortical regions responsible for detecting graviceptive information during visual perception of BM. Gravity cues were manipulated by presenting point-light displays depicting a person moving under normogravity or microgravity, the displays having been recorded during parabolic flights (see Materials and Methods for details). The displayed avatars executed the same movements in both normogravity and microgravity so that shape characteristics changed only marginally between the two conditions but with different kinematic characteristics. We expected that coding of gravitational content in BM displays engages motor resonance, which should be reflected in a larger activity in regions of the MNS (i.e., a larger motor resonance) for normogravity BM displays given the closer match between the observed action and the observers' own sensorimotor representations.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Twenty healthy right-handed volunteers (mean \pm SD [range] age: 36 \pm 8 [27–45] years; 9 females) participated in the study. All the participants were naïve as to the purpose of the study and never experienced microgravity. This study was reviewed and approved by the local Ethics Committee "CPP Sud-Méditerranée 1." Before the study, all participants provided written informed consent. This study was carried out in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

Stimuli

The stimuli were three-second silent point-light displays of human movements. The displays were created by videotaping actors (1 woman and 1 man) who performed various movements of everyday life, including standing-up from or sitting on a chair, crouching, moving the arms/legs in isolation or in combination, touching the floor from a sitted position, stepping aside, and tilting forward or backward. Specifically, the displacements of 22 markers (15 mm in diameter) taped onto major body parts (top of the head, acromions, elbows, wrists, metacarpophalangeal joint of the index fingers, manubrium, xiphoid process, navel, hips, greater trochanters, knees, ankles, toes) of the actors were sampled at a rate of 120 Hz with a four cameras SMART-E motion analysis system (BTS, Milan, Italy). Accordingly, each actor was depicted by a set of white dots moving against a black background (**Figure 1**).

The recordings took place onboard the French Airbus A300-Zero G (Novespace) during three parabolic flights. In parabolic flight, the aircraft is put into a suborbital trajectory (30 parabolas per flight) that provides free-fall. Each parabola includes a pull-up phase and a pull-out phase, each 20-22 s long, where occupants are subjected to around 1.75 times the force of gravity, and a microgravity phase in the middle that lasts about 20 s where gravity is close to zero (0.02 ± 0.018 g). Each parabola is followed by 2 min of normogravity (1 g). Therefore, we recorded the actors' movements during the microgravity and normogravity phases. In the microgravity phase, the actors always had at least one foot attached on the floor of the aircraft, so that they were not free-floating. This ensured that form characteristics of the point-light displays were comparable under both microgravity and normogravity for similar movements. Furthermore, the starting positions of the different movements depicted in the displays were standardized, the actors having either executed the movement starting from a standing upright position or sitting on a chair. Besides, the viewpoints could differ from one pointlight display to another depending on the movement performed

and each point-light display was presented in two different viewpoints to increase the number of stimuli. The set of stimuli was composed of 84 point-light displays in total, including 42 normogravity displays and 42 microgravity displays. The 42 displays per condition corresponded to 21 different movements multiplied by the two viewpoints.

Experimental Design

The participants, lying inside the fMRI scanner, had to watch the point-light displays and indicate whether the movements were performed under normogravity or microgravity (Figure 1). The task consisted of three runs of 84 trials each. Each experimental run lasted approximately 11 min. A trial included a point-light display (3 s), followed by an instruction display asking whether the movement was performed on Earth (i.e., normogravity) or in Space (i.e., microgravity). The participants had 2 s maximum to respond as accurately as possible with either of two buttons on a keyboard corresponding to a green or red rectangle on the screen, with the former rectangle coding for a movement performed on Earth and the latter rectangle for a movement performed in Space. A fixation cross was then displayed during the inter-trial interval for an average of 3 s (range 1-12 s), obtained from exponential distribution (Hagberg et al., 2001). The order of the point light displays, including 42 normogravity and 42 microgravity displays per run, and the left-right locations of the rectangles on the screen were randomized across participants and across the three runs.

Stimuli were back-projected onto a semiopaque screen placed at the back end of the MRI tunnel. Participants viewed the displays through tilted mirrors placed over their eyes. They responded with their right index and middle fingers using an MRI-compatible response box. Responses (accuracy) were recorded using a custom software developed using LabVIEW (National Instruments, Austin, TX, United States). Before scanning, the participants had been instructed and had performed a few practice trials on a computer outside the scanning room to ensure understanding of the task.

fMRI Data Acquisition

The experiment was performed using a 3-T fMRI scanner (Medspec 30/80 AVANCE, Bruker, Ettlingen, Germany). EPI BOLD images were acquired over the three runs (i.e., three fMRI time series) with a T2* weighted gradient echo-planar imaging sequence [repetition time: 2133.3 ms; echo time: 30 ms; flip angle: 79.5°; 3 mm isotropic voxel size; reco matrix: 64×64 ; 32 interleaved axial slices with 1 mm gap; field of view (FOV): 192 mm \times 192 mm]. The scanning planes were parallel to the anterior commissure/posterior commissure and covered the whole brain from the top of the cortex down to the base of the cerebellum. Structural MRI data was acquired using a standard T1-weighted scanning sequence of 1 mm³ resolution (MPRAGE; repetition time: 9.4 ms; echo time: 4.424 ms; inversion time: 800 ms; FOV: 256 mm \times 256 mm \times 180 mm, reco matrix: $256 \times 256 \times 180$) to allow anatomical localization of brain activation.



fMRI Data Preprocessing and Analysis

Data preprocessing was conducted following the standard SPM8 (Wellcome Department of Imaging Neuroscience, London, United Kingdom¹) workflow for fMRI (Friston et al., 1995; Henson et al., 1999). Each run consisted of 317 scans, including six dummy images of magnetic field saturation that were discarded before analysis. The remaining images were slice-time corrected. After discarding the last two volumes, these images were realigned to the first image of the time series (6-parameter rigid body) to correct for head movement between scans, and a mean realigned image was created. The realigned images were also "unwarped" to reduce residual movement-related variance (Andersson et al., 2001). Each structural MRI was co-registered to the corresponding mean realigned image, and normalized to a template in the stereotactic space of the Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) by matching gray matter with a priori gray matter template (Ashburner and Friston, 2005). Normalization was then applied to the functional images before smoothing with a 6 mm \times 6 mm \times 6 mm Gaussian kernel. The absence of gross normalization errors was visually confirmed by an experienced operator for all participants. No excessive head motion were observed (i.e., cumulative translation and rotation <3 mm and 3° and mean point-to-point translation and rotation <0.15 mm and 0.1°).

Statistical analysis of the fMRI time series was based on the general linear model (GLM) approach (Friston et al., 1994, 1995). The GLM design matrix included the two gravity conditions (i.e., normogravity and microgravity), the instruction, and the fixation cross, which were modeled as boxcar regressors and were convolved with the canonical hemodynamic response function

of SPM8. Furthermore, the design matrix also included the participant's realignment parameters, to regress out residual movement-related variance. Low-frequency drifts were removed from images using high-pass filtering (1/128 Hz). Contrasts of interest were defined at the first level of analysis (i.e., participant-level) to reveal areas coding for: (i) the perception of human movement in point-light displays (i.e., voxels where parameter estimates of the normogravity and microgravity regressors were significantly greater than baseline; labeled "normogravity > baseline" and "microgravity > baseline"); and (ii) gravity information embedded in the displays (i.e., voxels where parameter estimate of the normogravity regressor was significantly greater than that of the microgravity regressor, and inversely; labeled "normogravity > microgravity" and "microgravity > normogravity"). For contrasts (i), active voxels common to both normogravity and microgravity effects were identified by using the contrast "microgravity > baseline" as an inclusive mask of the contrast "normogravity > baseline." Exclusive masking was also conducted to reveal areas that might have been specifically activated by normogravity or microgravity, although results were insignificant (see Results section). Contrasts (ii), i.e., "normogravity > microgravity" and "microgravity > normogravity," were masked inclusively with the contrast "normogravity > baseline" to discard any voxel whose activation was unrelated to gravity information (i.e., voxel that can be considered as false positive). Individual contrast maps were then entered into a second level (random effect) full group GLM. It is worth emphasizing that identical results were obtained when implicit baseline (zero) was replaced by the weight of the regressor modeling the fixation periods (see Results section). With respect to group-level analyses, multiple comparisons correction of statistical maps was conducted using a

¹http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm/software/spm8

cluster-based extent thresholding for p < 0.05 (FWER-corrected) calculated based on the Gaussian random field method and following previous recommendations (Woo et al., 2014).

RESULTS

All participants were successful in performing the categorization task inside the scanner, with a good and similar categorization accuracy for both the normogravity and the microgravity displays as assessed using independent two-sample *t*-test (mean \pm SD: 75.85 \pm 7.55% and 72.98 \pm 8.22%, respectively; *t* = 1.15; *p* = 0.25; *d* = 0.36).

As previously mentioned, a first analysis of the fMRI data consisted in identifying brain regions that were similarly activated during the observation of point light displays independently of whether the movements were performed under normogravity or microgravity. For this purpose, we identified voxels that were common to the contrasts "normogravity > baseline" and "microgravity > baseline," by masking inclusively (p = 0.05) the latter contrast with the former contrast (Figure 2 and Table 1). Results indicated that the observation of point light displays moving either under normogravity or microgravity led to a widespread pattern of activity, with significant clusters of activation located in frontal, parietal and occipito-temporal regions. In particular, regions subtending the pattern of activity included the middle occipital gyrus, the lingual gyrus, the fusiform gyrus, the superior, middle and inferior temporal gyrus, the cuneus, the inferior and superior parietal lobules, motor-related areas (primary motor cortex, primary somatosensory cortex, pre-motor cortex, and pre-supplementary motor area) and the inferior frontal gyrus. On the other hand, neither the "normogravity > baseline" contrast nor the "microgravity > baseline" contrast revealed exclusive clusters of significant activation, as examined by looking for activated voxels in either contrasts while using an exclusive masking approach (i.e., "normogravity > baseline" masked exclusively by "microgravity > baseline," and inversely). Therefore, the networks subtending the perception of human movement under either microgravity or normogravity perfectly



FIGURE 2 | Brain areas activated by the point light displays independently of the gravity condition. The activation pattern was obtained by masking inclusively (p = 0.05) the contrast "microgravity > baseline" with the contrast "normogravity > baseline." Activations are thresholded at p < 0.001 (uncorrected) at the voxel level and at p < 0.05 (FWE-corrected) at the cluster level. Abbreviations: M1/S1, primary motor and somatosensory cortices; PMd, dorsal premotor cortex; PMv, ventral premotor cortex; pre-SMA, pre-supplementary motor area; IFG, inferior frontal gyrus; IPS, intraparietal sulcus; STS, superior temporal sulcus; FG, fusiform gyrus; LgG, lingual gyrus; MOG, middle occipital gyrus.

TABLE 1 Activated brain regions during the observation of point light displays, as obtained by masking inclusively (p = 0.05) the contrast "microgravity > baseline" with the contrast "normogravity > baseline."

Region	BA	Side	X, Y, Z	Ζ
Cluster #1: 6082 voxels				
Middle occipital gyrus	18/19	R	30, -87, 12	>8
			30, -84, 21	>8
		L	-30, -93, 12	>8
			-30, -87, 12	>8
			-27, -90, 15	>8
Fusiform gyrus	19	R	27, -75, -12	7.79
		L	-21, -81, -12	>8
Lingual gyrus	18	R	9, -87, -6	6.28
		L	-6, -87, -9	7.33
Superior temporal gyrus	22	R	60, -36, 21	7.69
		L	-62, -37, 20	6.06
Middle temporal gyrus	37	R	48, -63, 3	>8
		L	-42, -66, 6	>8
Inferior temporal gyrus	19	R	48, -62, -4	>8
		L	-45, -72, 0	>8
Cuneus	17	R	12, -96, 3	7.82
		L	-15, -96, 6	>8
Inferior parietal lobule	40	R	60, -35, 21	7.69
		L	-57, -38, 24	5.93
Superior parietal lobule	7	R	3360. 54	7.65
		L	-27, -57, 54	6.78
Cluster #2: 2069 voxels			,,	
M1/S1	4	B	5112. 39	6.58
		1	-46 -14 49	6.32
	3	B	54 -9 48	5.72
	0	1	-50 -18 40	5.05
PMd	6	B	39 -3 51	6.40
	0	1	-27 -6 48	7 25
PMv	6	1	-48 3 33	6.57
	0	-	-42 -3 42	6.20
			-42, -0, 42	5.69
		B	33 _9 48	6.33
			48 0 45	5.94
Pro-SMA	6	R	9 12 51	6.57
TIE-OWA	0		6 9 54	6.28
			0, 9, 94	5.10
			3, 0, 50	6.34
		L	-3, 9, 51	6.34
			12 6 60	4.79
loculo	10	Р	-12, -0, 09	4.70
IIISula	15		30, 24, 0	0.00
Inforior frontal avrua	0		-30, ∠1, 3	4.91
interior ironital gyrus	9	ĸ	40, 0, 00	1.31 7.07
	10		-40, U, ZI	1.31
	40	ĸ	01, 30, 12	4.79
		L	-40, 00, 10	4.81

For each region, MNI coordinates at the center of gravity are specified along with the corresponding Brodmann area (BA). Z-values refer to significant activation peaks at p < 0.001 (uncorrected for multiple comparisons). In addition, all reported regions were significantly active at p < 0.05 (FWE correction). Abbreviations: L, left hemisphere; R, Right hemisphere; M1, primary motor cortex; S1, primary somatosensory cortex. PMd, dorsal premotor cortex; PMv, ventral premotor cortex; pre-SMA, pre-supplementary motor area. overlapped. Furthermore, the same network was identified when baseline was modeled as the fixation period. Significant clusters of activation were located along the regions previously identified, although the spatial extent of activation was reduced (Supplementary Figure S1).

In the second analysis, we identified regions where activation was modulated by the gravity condition of the displays (**Figure 3** and **Table 2**). Three significant clusters of activation were revealed by the contrast normogravity > microgravity. The first cluster was located in the primary motor cortex (BA 4). Activation also extended into the primary somatosensory cortex (BA 3), as shown in greater detail in Supplementary Figure S2. The other clusters belonged to the kinetic occipital region (BA 18) in both the right and left hemispheres. The reverse contrast, namely microgravity > normogravity, revealed increased activation of a cluster that included regions of the right and left lingual gyrus and cuneus.

DISCUSSION

The present study investigated whether gravity-related changes in movement kinematics is reflected through activation gradients in regions of the MNS, which would support the premise that coding of gravitational content in BM displays relies on motor resonance. For this purpose, we examined BOLD signal when participants were observing point-light displays of human movements performed under either normogravity or microgravity. The result is twofold: first, independently of the gravity conditions, the perception of human movement relied on a large-scale network that encompassed frontal (inferior frontal gyrus, motor-related areas), parietal (inferior and superior parietal lobules), and occipito-temporal (superior temporal sulcus region, inferior temporal gyrus, fusiform gyrus, lingual gyrus, middle occipital gyrus) regions, which is in keeping with previous findings on the perception of point-light BM (Vaina et al., 2001; Saygin et al., 2004); and second, gravity information modulated the activation of a restricted set of regions of the network including visual (kinetic occipital region, lingual gyrus, cuneus) and motor-related (primary motor and somatosensory cortices) areas. Notably, the portions of the primary motor cortex along with those of the primary somatosensory cortex were significantly more active when acceleration in the point-light displays was consistent with natural (Earth) gravity. Previous studies on the neuronal encoding of the kinematic laws of motion during both abstract (cloud of dots) motion observation (Dayan et al., 2007) and human action observation (Casile et al., 2010) already demonstrated a larger involvement of the motor-related regions in processing normal kinematics compared to perturbed kinematics. The authors proposed that cortical representations of motion are optimally tuned to the kinematic invariants characterizing biological actions, with discrimination of normal vs. abnormal kinematics being carried out via a motor-matching process of the observed movements onto the observer's motor system. The present finding adds to this view by providing evidence that compliance of gravity cues embedded in the kinematics of human motion with normal gravity is encoded



FIGURE 3 Brain areas showing an activation gradient as a function of the gravity information embedded in the point light displays. Activations are thresholded at p < 0.001 (uncorrected) at the voxel level and at p < 0.05 (FWE-corrected) at the cluster level. An inclusive mask (p = 0.05, "normogravity > baseline" contrast) was applied. Abbreviations: M1, primary motor cortex; S1, primary somatosensory cortex; Cun, Cuneus; LgG, lingual gyrus; KO, kinetic occipital region.

TABLE 2 | Activated brain regions during the observation of normogravity displays

 vs. microgravity displays and microgravity displays vs. normogravity displays.

Region	BA	Side	X, Y, Z	Z
Normogravity > Microgravity				
Middle occipital gyrus	18/19	R	27, -90, 0	4.11
k: 101 voxels		L	-24, -93, 3	4.23
			-27, -83, -3	4.15
			-21, -99, 6	3.46
Motor-related areas (M1/S1)	4	R	51, -12, 39	4.18
k: 45 voxels			56, -8, 48	3.99
	3	R	54, -9, 48	3.98
Microgravity > Normogravity				
Lingual gyrus	18	R	9, -84, 3	4.01
k: 107 voxels		L	-9, -78, 0	4.29
Cuneus	17	R	12, -90, 18	3.77
			15, -93, 24	3.63
			18, -84, 18	3.54
		L	-3, -90, 6	3.98

For each region, MNI coordinates at the center of gravity are specified along with the corresponding Brodmann area (BA). Z-values refer to significant activation peaks at p < 0.001 (uncorrected for multiple comparisons). In addition, all reported regions were significantly active at p < 0.05 (FWE correction). Abbreviations: L, left hemisphere; R, Right hemisphere; M1, primary motor cortex; S1, primary somatosensory cortex.

in motor-related areas, possibly by transforming the visual inputs into the specific motor capabilities of the observer and thus coding the plausibility of actually performing the same movements.

Although the above result favors our hypothesis that the interpretation of gravitational cues embedded in BM relies on

a mechanism of motor resonance, the primary motor and sensorimotor cortices are not classically considered to be part of the human MNS subtending motor resonance whose core regions are the inferior frontal/ventral premotor and posterior parietal areas (Rizzolatti and Craighero, 2004; Iacoboni and Dapretto, 2006). In particular, several studies that manipulated indirectly the kinematic characteristics of the movement, by contrasting the observation of natural as opposed to unnatural movements (Stevens et al., 2000; Tai et al., 2004; Costantini et al., 2005; Gazzola et al., 2007; Lestou et al., 2008), revealed a further involvement of these core regions in processing movement displays that conform with normal kinematics. However, there is growing evidence that mirror activity extends beyond brain regions identified as being part of the classical MNS, including the primary somatosensory cortex (Keysers and Gazzola, 2009; Molenberghs et al., 2012) and the primary motor cortex (Fadiga et al., 2005; Tkach et al., 2007; Dushanova and Donoghue, 2010). Thus, it is reasonable to assume that the individuals discriminated between normogravity and microgravity displays via the mirror property of these two regions, by simulating the motor commands and their sensory consequences for observed movements.

Such an implicit coding of gravity effects through motor resonance contrasts with a recent study by Maffei et al. (2015) where judgment on graviceptive information embedded in pointlight BM is proposed to result from a predictive code generated by an internal model of gravity effects (whose primary sites are in temporo-parietal junction and insula) that is conveyed to the occipito-temporal cortex where it is compared to the incoming stimuli to produce a prediction error, and thereby an activation. Specifically, BM stimuli under a condition of abnormal gravity evoked stronger activation in occipito-temporal regions than BM

stimuli under normal gravity. Studies on the recognition of BM when stimuli are displayed upside down (i.e., violation of physical gravity) reconcile this result with our own. Indeed, it was reported a sensitivity to the inversion effect in the occipito-temporal cortex (Grezes et al., 2001; Grossman and Blake, 2001; Pavlova et al., 2004; Peuskens et al., 2005) as well as in parietal (i.e., intraparietal sulcus) and frontal (i.e., caudal part of the middle/inferior frontal gyrus) areas (Grezes et al., 2001; Pavlova et al., 2004) that belong to the MNS. The discrepancy between results from Maffei et al. (2015) and ours may have to do with differences in the complexity of the portraved movements. They used gait movements that are likely to be of lower complexity than the movements used in our experiment. Exploring gait movements and complex movements close to those used in our experiment, Jastorff and Orban (2009) showed enhanced activations by complex biological kinematics in the occipito-temporal cortex and in frontal regions belonging to the MNS, therefore suggesting that one destination of the BM signals is the occipito-temporal cortex and another destination is the MNS. Accordingly, gravity cues are likely coded in these two main loci of BM processing, with a hierarchy from the occipitotemporal cortex to the MNS as BM becomes more complex.

Another intriguing result was that gravity discrimination between displays also relied on visual regions known to be involved in form-from-motion perception, defined as the ability to extract the form of a stimuli entirely from motion cues. The kinetic occipital region, which was found to be more active for movements performed under normogravity, is selective to kinetic boundaries (Dupont et al., 1997; Van Oostende et al., 1997). In the case of point-light BM, Vaina et al. (2001) showed that this region integrates local motion of the light points with the goal of determining whether they altogether constitute the outline of a human silhouette. The lingual gyrus at the cuneus border, which was inversely found to be more active for movements performed under microgravity, is also involved in processing motion and deriving global form information in the perception of BM (Servos et al., 2002). Accordingly, variations of gravity information in point-light displays of human movement was likely also coded based on the familiarity of the human form reconstructed from the moving dots. Furthermore, the opposite pattern of activation found between the kinetic occipital region (i.e., more active in normogravity) and the lingual gyrus/cuneus complex (i.e., more active in

REFERENCES

- Andersson, J. L., Hutton, C., Ashburner, J., Turner, R., and Friston, K. (2001). Modeling geometric deformations in EPI time series. *Neuroimage* 13, 903–919. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0746
- Ashburner, J., and Friston, K. J. (2005). Unified segmentation. *Neuroimage* 26, 839–851. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.02.018
- Brouwer, A. M., Lopez-Moliner, J., Brenner, E., and Smeets, J. B. (2006). Determining whether a ball will land behind or in front of you: not just a combination of expansion and angular velocity. *Vision Res.* 46, 382–391. doi: 10.1016/j.visres.2005.09.002
- Casile, A., Dayan, E., Caggiano, V., Hendler, T., Flash, T., and Giese, M. A. (2010). Neuronal encoding of human kinematic invariants during action observation. *Cereb. Cortex* 20, 1647–1655. doi: 10.1093/cercor/bhp229

microgravity) may indicate different functions in form-frommotion perception, the former region coding visual familiarity with the observed form-from-motion and the latter region visual unfamiliarity.

In sum, findings of the present experiment suggest that discrimination of point-light movements whose kinematic characteristics either did or did not comply with natural gravity was carried out by (i) mapping the movements onto the observer's motor system, and (ii) extracting the overall form of the movements from local motion of the moving light points. Such a dual-mechanism plausibly coded both the possibility of actually performing the same movements and the visual familiarity of the observer with the form defined by the movements. Therefore, judgment on graviceptive information embedded in point-light BM may not be restricted to accessing the internal model of gravity effects (Maffei et al., 2015), also relying on motor representations and visual knowledge of what is observed.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Conceived and designed the experiment: P-YC, CS, MV, and CA. Subject recruitment and screening: P-YC, MV, and CA. Acquisition of data: FC, P-YC, CS, MV, and CA. Analysis and interpretation of data: FC, P-YC, JM, J-LA, MV, and CA. Drafting the work: FC, MV, and CA. Final approval of the work: FC, P-YC, J-LA, JM, CS, MV, and CA. Being accountable for the accuracy and integrity of the work: FC, P-YC, J-LA, JM, CS, MV, and CA.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Dr. Jennifer T. Coull and Dr. Marie-Hélène Grosbras for useful discussions and comments on the study. This research was supported by the French Space Agency (CNES).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpsyg. 2017.01396/full#supplementary-material

- Centelles, L., Assaiante, C., Nazarian, B., Anton, J.-L., and Schmitz, C. (2011). Recruitment of both the mirror and the mentalizing networks when observing social interactions depicted by point-lights: a neuroimaging study. *PLoS ONE* 6:e15749. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0015749
- Chong, T. T.-J., Cunnington, R., Williams, M. A., Kanwisher, N., and Mattingley, J. B. (2008). fMRI adaptation reveals mirror neurons in human inferior parietal cortex. *Curr. Biol.* 18, 1576–1580. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2008.08.068
- Costantini, M., Galati, G., Ferretti, A., Caulo, M., Tartaro, A., Romani, G. L., et al. (2005). Neural systems underlying observation of humanly impossible movements: an fMRI study. *Cereb. Cortex* 15, 1761–1767. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ bhi053
- Cutting, J. E., and Kozlowski, L. T. (1977). Recognizing friends by their walk: gait perception without familiarity cues. *Bull. Psychon. Soc.* 9, 353–356. doi: 10.3758/BF03337021

- Dayan, E., Casile, A., Levit-Binnun, N., Giese, M. A., Hendler, T., and Flash, T. (2007). Neural representations of kinematic laws of motion: evidence for action-perception coupling. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 20582–20587. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0710033104
- Dinstein, I., Hasson, U., Rubin, N., and Heeger, D. J. (2007). Brain areas selective for both observed and executed movements. J. Neurophysiol. 98, 1415–1427. doi: 10.1152/jn.00238.2007
- Dupont, P., De Bruyn, B., Vandenberghe, R., Rosier, A.-M., Michiels, J., Marchal, G., et al. (1997). The kinetic occipital region in human visual cortex. *Cereb. Cortex* 7, 283–292. doi: 10.1093/cercor/7.3.283
- Dushanova, J., and Donoghue, J. (2010). Neurons in primary motor cortex engaged during action observation. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 31, 386–398. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2009.07067.x
- Fadiga, L., Craighero, L., and Olivier, E. (2005). Human motor cortex excitability during the perception of others' action. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 15, 213–218. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2005.03.013
- Fox, R., and McDaniel, C. (1982). The perception of biological motion by human infants. *Science* 218, 486–487. doi: 10.1126/science.7123249
- Friston, K. J., Holmes, A. P., Poline, J., Grasby, P., Williams, S., Frackowiak, R. S., et al. (1995). Analysis of fMRI time-series revisited. *Neuroimage* 2, 45–53. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1995.1007
- Friston, K. J., Holmes, A. P., Worsley, K. J., Poline, J. P., Frith, C. D., and Frackowiak, R. S. (1994). Statistical parametric maps in functional imaging: a general linear approach. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 2, 189–210. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 460020402
- Gazzola, V., Rizzolatti, G., Wicker, B., and Keysers, C. (2007). The anthropomorphic brain: the mirror neuron system responds to human and robotic actions. *Neuroimage* 35, 1674–1684. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage. 2007.02.003
- Grezes, J., Fonlupt, P., Bertenthal, B., Delon-Martin, C., Segebarth, C., and Decety, J. (2001). Does perception of biological motion rely on specific brain regions? *Neuroimage* 13, 775–785.
- Grossman, E., and Blake, R. (2001). Brain activity evoked by inverted and imagined biological motion. Vision Res. 41, 1475–1482. doi: 10.1016/S0042-6989(00) 00317-5
- Hagberg, G. E., Zito, G., Patria, F., and Sanes, J. N. (2001). Improved detection of event-related functional MRI signals using probability functions. *Neuroimage* 14, 1193–1205. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0880
- Henson, R., Buechel, C., Josephs, O., and Friston, K. (1999). The slice-timing problem in event-related fMRI. *Neuroimage* 9, S125.
- Huber, S., and Krist, H. (2004). When is the ball going to hit the ground? Duration estimates, eye movements, and mental imagery of object motion. *J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Percept. Perform.* 30, 431–444. doi: 10.1037/0096-1523. 30.3.431
- Iacoboni, M., and Dapretto, M. (2006). The mirror neuron system and the consequences of its dysfunction. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 7, 942–951. doi: 10.1038/ nrn2024
- Indovina, I., Maffei, V., Bosco, G., Zago, M., Macaluso, E., and Lacquaniti, F. (2005). Representation of visual gravitational motion in the human vestibular cortex. *Science* 308, 416–419. doi: 10.1126/science.1107961
- Indovina, I., Maffei, V., Pauwels, K., Macaluso, E., Orban, G. A., and Lacquaniti, F. (2013). Simulated self-motion in a visual gravity field: sensitivity to vertical and horizontal heading in the human brain. *Neuroimage* 71, 114–124. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.01.005
- Jastorff, J., and Orban, G. A. (2009). Human functional magnetic resonance imaging reveals separation and integration of shape and motion cues in biological motion processing. J. Neurosci. 29, 7315–7329. doi: 10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.4870-08.2009
- Johansson, G. (1973). Visual perception of biological motion and a model for its analysis. *Percept. Psychophys.* 14, 201–211. doi: 10.3758/BF03212378
- Jokisch, D., and Troje, N. F. (2003). Biological motion as a cue for the perception of size. J. Vis. 3, 252–264. doi: 10.1167/3.4.1
- Keysers, C., and Gazzola, V. (2009). Expanding the mirror: vicarious activity for actions, emotions, and sensations. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 19, 666–671. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2009.10.006
- Kilner, J. M., Friston, K. J., and Frith, C. D. (2007). The mirror-neuron system: a Bayesian perspective. *Neuroreport* 18, 619–623. doi: 10.1097/WNR. 0b013e3281139ed0

- Kilner, J. M., Neal, A., Weiskopf, N., Friston, K. J., and Frith, C. D. (2009). Evidence of mirror neurons in human inferior frontal gyrus. J. Neurosci. 29, 10153–10159. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2668-09.2009
- Kozlowski, L. T., and Cutting, J. E. (1977). Recognizing the sex of a walker from a dynamic point-light display. *Percept. Psychophys.* 21, 575–580. doi: 10.3758/ BF03198740
- Lacquaniti, F., Bosco, G., Indovina, I., La Scaleia, B., Maffei, V., Moscatelli, A., et al. (2013). Visual gravitational motion and the vestibular system in humans. *Front. Integr. Neurosci.* 7:101. doi: 10.3389/fnint.2013.00101
- Lestou, V., Pollick, F. E., and Kourtzi, Z. (2008). Neural substrates for action understanding at different description levels in the human brain. J. Cogn. Neurosci. 20, 324–341. doi: 10.1162/jocn.2008.20021
- Maffei, V., Indovina, I., Macaluso, E., Ivanenko, Y. P., Orban, G. A., and Lacquaniti, F. (2015). Visual gravity cues in the interpretation of biological movements: neural correlates in humans. *Neuroimage* 104, 221–230. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.10.006
- McIntyre, J., Zago, M., Berthoz, A., and Lacquaniti, F. (2001). Does the brain model Newton's laws? *Nat. Neurosci.* 4, 693–694. doi: 10.1038/89477
- Molenberghs, P., Cunnington, R., and Mattingley, J. B. (2012). Brain regions with mirror properties: a meta-analysis of 125 human fMRI studies. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 36, 341–349. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011. 07.004
- Moscatelli, A., and Lacquaniti, F. (2011). The weight of time: gravitational force enhances discrimination of visual motion duration. *J. Vis.* 11:5. doi: 10.1167/ 11.4.5
- Pavlova, M., Lutzenberger, W., Sokolov, A., and Birbaumer, N. (2004). Dissociable cortical processing of recognizable and non-recognizable biological movement: analysing gamma MEG activity. *Cereb. Cortex* 14, 181–188. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ bhg117
- Pavlova, M., and Sokolov, A. (2000). Orientation specificity in biological motion perception. Percept. Psychophys. 62, 889–899. doi: 10.3758/BF03212075
- Peuskens, H., Vanrie, J., Verfaillie, K., and Orban, G. A. (2005). Specificity of regions processing biological motion. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 21, 2864–2875. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2005.04106.x
- Pittenger, J. B. (1990). Detection of violations of the law of pendulum motion: observers' sensitivity to the relation between period and length. *Ecol. Psychol.* 2, 55–81. doi: 10.1207/s15326969eco0201_3
- Pollick, F. E., Kay, J. W., Heim, K., and Stringer, R. (2005). Gender recognition from point-light walkers. J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Percept. Perform. 31, 1247. doi: 10.1037/0096-1523.31.6.1247
- Pollick, F. E., Paterson, H. M., Bruderlin, A., and Sanford, A. J. (2001). Perceiving affect from arm movement. *Cognition* 82, B51–B61. doi: 10.1016/S0010-0277(01)00147-0
- Reed, C. L., Stone, V. E., Bozova, S., and Tanaka, J. (2003). The body-inversion effect. *Psychol. Sci.* 14, 302–308. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280.14431
- Rizzolatti, G., and Craighero, L. (2004). The mirror-neuron system. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 27, 169–192. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144230
- Saygin, A., Chaminade, T., Ishiguro, H., Driver, J., and Frith, C. (2012). The thing that should not be: predictive coding and the uncanny valley in perceiving human and humanoid robot actions. Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 7, 413–422. doi: 10.1093/scan/nsr025
- Saygin, A. P., Wilson, S. M., Hagler, D. J., Bates, E., and Sereno, M. I. (2004). Point-light biological motion perception activates human premotor cortex. *J. Neurosci.* 24, 6181–6188. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0504-04.2004
- Senot, P., Zago, M., Le Séac'h, A., Zaoui, M., Berthoz, A., Lacquaniti, F., et al. (2012). When up is down in 0g: how gravity sensing affects the timing of interceptive actions. *J. Neurosci.* 32, 1969–1973. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 3886-11.2012
- Servos, P., Osu, R., Santi, A., and Kawato, M. (2002). The neural substrates of biological motion perception: an fMRI study. *Cereb. Cortex* 12, 772–782. doi: 10.1093/cercor/12.7.772
- Shipley, T. F. (2003). The effect of object and event orientation on perception of biological motion. *Psychol. Sci.* 14, 377–380. doi: 10.1111/1467-9280.24471
- Stevens, J. A., Fonlupt, P., Shiffrar, M., and Decety, J. (2000). New aspects of motion perception: selective neural encoding of apparent human movements. *Neuroreport* 11, 109–115. doi: 10.1097/00001756-200001170-00022
- Sumi, S. (1984). Upside-down presentation of the Johansson moving light-spot pattern. *Perception* 13, 283–286. doi: 10.1068/p130283

- Tai, Y. F., Scherfler, C., Brooks, D. J., Sawamoto, N., and Castiello, U. (2004). The human premotor cortex is' mirror' only for biological actions. *Curr. Biol.* 14, 117–120. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2004.01.005
- Tkach, D., Reimer, J., and Hatsopoulos, N. G. (2007). Congruent activity during action and action observation in motor cortex. J. Neurosci. 27, 13241–13250. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2895-07.2007
- Troje, N. F., and Westhoff, C. (2006). The inversion effect in biological motion perception: Evidence for a "life detector"? *Curr. Biol.* 16, 821–824. doi: 10.1016/ j.cub.2006.03.022
- Vaina, L. M., Solomon, J., Chowdhury, S., Sinha, P., and Belliveau, J. W. (2001). Functional neuroanatomy of biological motion perception in humans. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 11656–11661. doi: 10.1073/pnas.191374198
- Van Oostende, S., Sunaert, S., Van Hecke, P., Marchal, G., and Orban, G. (1997). The kinetic occipital (KO) region in man: an fMRI study. *Cereb. Cortex* 7, 690–701. doi: 10.1093/cercor/7.7.690
- Watson, J. S., Banks, M. S., von Hofsten, C., and Royden, C. S. (1992). Gravity as a monocular cue for perception of absolute distance and/or absolute size. *Perception* 21, 69–76. doi: 10.1068/p210069

- Werkhoven, P., Snippe, H. P., and Alexander, T. (1992). Visual processing of optic acceleration. *Vision Res.* 32, 2313–2329. doi: 10.1016/0042-6989(92) 90095-Z
- Woo, C.-W., Krishnan, A., and Wager, T. D. (2014). Cluster-extent based thresholding in fMRI analyses: pitfalls and recommendations. *Neuroimage* 91, 412–419. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.12.058

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Cignetti, Chabeauti, Menant, Anton, Schmitz, Vaugoyeau and Assaiante. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sensation Seeking and Adaptation in Parabonauts

Aurélie Collado^{1,2}, Jean-Philippe Hainaut¹, Vincent Monfort¹ and Benoît Bolmont^{1*}

¹ Université de Lorraine, 2LPN-CEMA Group (Cognition-EMotion-Action), EA 7489, Dept Sport Sciences, Metz, France, ² Université des Antilles, ACTES (UPRES EA 3596), UFR STAPS, Pointe-à-Pitre, France

Evidence from extreme environments suggests that there are relationships between difficulties of adaptation and psychological factors such as personality. In the framework of microgravity research on humans, the aim of this exploratory study was to investigate inter-individual differences of parabonauts on the basis of quality of adaptation to the physical demands of parabolic flights. The personality characteristics of two groups of parabonauts with a different quality of adaptation (an Adaptive group, N = 7, and a Maladaptive group, N = 15) were assessed using the Sensation Seeking Scale, Brief COPE, and MSSQ-Short. Compared to the Maladaptive group, the individuals of the Adaptive group scored higher on Boredom Susceptibility (i.e., a subscale of the Sensation Seeking Scale), lower on scales of susceptibility to motion sickness (MSSQ-Short) and tended to score lower on Instrumental Support Seeking (i.e., a subscale of the Brief COPE). These results suggest that individuals of the Adaptive group are more intolerant to monotony, present an aversion to repetitive and routine activities, are less susceptible to motion sickness and less dependent on problem-focused strategies. These characteristics may have contributed to developing a certain degree of flexibility in these subjects when faced with the parabolic flight situation and thus, may have favored them. The identification of differences of personality characteristics between individuals who have expressed difficulties of adaptation from those who have adapted successfully could help to prevent the risk of maladaptation and improve the well-being of (future) commercial or occupational aerospace passengers. More generally, these results could be extended to extreme environments and professional and/or sports domains likely to involve risk taking and unusual situations.

Keywords: adaptation, parabolic flights, microgravity, sensation seeking, coping strategies, motion sickness susceptibility, parabonauts' characteristics, Zero-G fliers

INTRODUCTION

Described as mimicking spaceflight-associated conditions (e.g., Strewe et al., 2012), parabolic flights constitute the best ecological model on earth to investigate the effects of microgravity and/or different gravity transitions and, thus, to study human adaptation to these physical demands presented by the space environment. In fact, microgravity and gravitational changes that involve unique physical demands lead to perceptual mismatches between various information from the vestibular system on the one hand (i.e., canal-otolith conflict) and between information from the visual system and from the vestibular system on the other hand (i.e., visuo-vestibular conflict) (Reason, 1978; Benson, 2002; Baker et al., 2008; Schmäl, 2013). These sensory conflicts can induce

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Gianluca Serafini, Ospedale San Martino (IRCCS), Italy Maicon Rodrigues Albuquerque, Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Benoît Bolmont benoit.bolmont@univ-lorraine.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 18 December 2017 Accepted: 22 February 2018 Published: 09 March 2018

Citation:

Collado A, Hainaut J-P, Monfort V and Bolmont B (2018) Sensation Seeking and Adaptation in Parabonauts. Front. Psychol. 9:296. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00296

70

maladaptation (i.e., motion sickness symptoms) and seem to affect people differently (Reason and Brand, 1975; Davis et al., 1988; Reschke, 1990; Lackner and DiZio, 2006; Golding et al., 2017). In fact, studies carried out in a microgravity environment have reported differences not only in the frequency of appearance of maladaptation but also in their severity (e.g., Davis et al., 1988; Benson, 2002; Golding et al., 2017). Consequently, these studies suggest the existence of individual differences faced with the physical demands of the unusual environment (i.e., microgravity and gravitational changes). Interestingly, it should be noted that ground-based studies in the context of a broader field of research have suggested an influence of psychological factors such as dispositional characteristics in adaptation to the physical demands of the environment (e.g., Collins and Lentz, 1977; Bick, 1983; Fox and Arnon, 1988; Gordon et al., 1994; Paillard et al., 2013). Among dispositional characteristics, personality has been studied in relation to the difficulties of adapting to a physical environment on earth (i.e., susceptibility to air sickness, seasickness, etc.). On the basis of several studies, evidence suggests a relationship between the characteristics of personality and difficulties of adaptation to a physical environment (Collins and Lentz, 1977; Bick, 1983; Gordon et al., 1994; Paillard et al., 2013). Moreover, studies on other extreme environments highlight the fact that personality could influence the extent to which an individual adapts effectively. Although each extreme environment contains unique physical (and social) demands, some characteristics such as emotional instability, high neuroticism, sensation seeking or anxiety seem to be unfavorable overall to adapting (Gunderson, 1974; Steel et al., 1997; Abraini et al., 1998; Palinkas et al., 2000; Palinkas and Suedfeld, 2008; Lafère et al., 2017). Consequently, personality plays a crucial role in the adaptation process. It can therefore compromise this adaptation process (e.g., Sandal et al., 1996; Palinkas et al., 2000; Bolmont et al., 2001; Bolmont and Collado, 2014).

In parabolic flight situations, recent studies have investigated the psychological factors affecting people participating in parabolic flights (i.e., parabonauts) in order to try to identify possible predictors of maladaptation on one hand (e.g., Chouker et al., 2010; Strewe et al., 2012; Van Ombergen et al., 2016; Collado et al., 2017; Golding et al., 2017) and to better describe this specific population on the other hand (e.g., Collado et al., 2014; Montag et al., 2016). Most studies carried out on possible predictors of maladaptation signs have mainly focused on the situational characteristics of the voluntary participants (Chouker et al., 2010; Strewe et al., 2012; Van Ombergen et al., 2016; Collado et al., 2017; Golding et al., 2017). It should be noted that few studies have investigated the dispositional characteristics of people participating in parabolic flight and have highlighted a specific personality profile characterizing parabonauts (Collado et al., 2014; Montag et al., 2016). Parabonauts appear to be stimulation seekers who are conscientious, emotionally stable, less anxious and who tolerate stress better than the general population (Collado et al., 2014) or than a control group (Montag et al., 2016). In their study, Collado et al. (2014) revealed that people attracted by parabolic flights scored higher on Extraversion and differed in four out of six NEO-PI-R facets of this domain (e.g., Activity, Excitement-Seeking, Positive Emotions). These distinctive facets suggest that voluntary participants have a more rapid pace of living, and need to be more stimulated by the environment than the general population. Given that parabonauts need to be permanently stimulated by their environment, and as suggested previously (Collado et al., 2014), it would be interesting to focus on sensation seeking in parabonauts in order to examine whether this dispositional characteristic can provide information on quality of adaptation to the physical demands of parabolic flights. Interestingly, a study on major affective disorders has shown that a sensation seeking pattern could predict hyperthymic temperament (Engel-Yeger et al., 2016), a personal disposition with "positive" traits such as being optimistic, fun-loving, confident, outgoing, jocular, on the go but also being a risk-taker (Akiskal et al., 2005). It should be noted that sensation seeking has been investigated in a recent parabolic flight study (Montag et al., 2016). However, the authors only assessed this dispositional characteristic in a control group without the possibility of considering parabonauts.

Considering the unique physical demands of parabolic flights that are likely to hinder adaptation and the involvement of the personality in the adaptation process on the one hand (Sandal et al., 1996; Palinkas et al., 2000; Bolmont and Collado, 2014), and given the involvement of personality domains in dispositional coping on the other (e.g., Costa et al., 1996; Watson and Hubbard, 1996; Ferguson, 2001), the main objective of this exploratory study is to identify differences in dispositional characteristics such as sensation seeking or trait coping strategies on the basis of the quality of adaptation (successfully adapted or not) to the physical demands of parabolic flights. In the present study, our hypothesis was that parabonauts who have expressed difficulties adapting could present differences in traitcoping strategies or subscales of sensation seeking that are likely to hinder their adaptation compared to parabonauts who have adapted successfully.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The data presented in this study were drawn from a larger ETAP-Og Project study, which investigated behavioral, psychological, and physiological parameters during parabolic flights. Data was collected over 2 parabolic flight campaigns, scheduled between 2010 and 2011. The study was approved in advance by the CNES and the local institutional ethics committee (CPP OUEST II-Angers; approval no. 2007/18). Participants were informed about the experimental procedure and the parabola profile. They were also notified that they were voluntary, anonymous and that their data were protected by the applicable legislation. Each subject was then asked to fill out an informed consent form in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, and all participants provided this written consent before participating. The selection criteria for the ETAP-0g Project study were as follows: subjects had to be healthy men, with at least a second-year university level education, have no previous experience in parabolic flight, no history of severe motion sickness, no history of psychiatric, neurological or vestibular disorders, and comply with the medical
requirements for parabolic flights. During the parabolic flight, all participants were only "subjects of the experiment" to the exclusion of any other role, and were assigned to perform the same tasks with relatively simple reaction times under the same conditions, i.e., to press a response-button as quickly as possible as soon as they perceived a stimulus (results presented below). Caffeine and alcohol were strictly prohibited 24 h before the beginning of the flight. No anti-emetics were used before or during the flight.

A total of 24 participants were involved in this study (mean age: 24.71 ± 4.88 year). In order to recruit a large group for this exploratory study, the sex variable was excluded. Because women respond to stress differently from men (e.g., intraindividual hormonal variability) and present more limitations for participation in parabolic flights (i.e., risk of pregnancy), only men were recruited to participate in this study during parabolic flights.

Assessment

Personality characteristics and susceptibility to motion sickness were assessed on the basis of forms filled out after the parabolic flights during the laboratory session (second phase) of the ETAP-0g Project. The objective was to limit response biases (i.e., to eliminate individuals who could respond in an overly desirable manner in order to be selected for this experiment).

Sensation Seeking Scale

Sensation seeking was assessed by the Zuckerman's Sensation Seeking Scale-V (Zuckerman et al., 1978; French version by Carton et al., 1992) which consists of 40 items in which participants have to choose between two statements per item. The Sensation Seeking Scale has four item subscales, each of them ranging from 0 to 10: (1) Disinhibition (i.e., adoption of socially "uninhibited" and extraverted behaviors, seeking stimulation through various sexual experiences or psychoactive substances), (2) Thrill and Adventure Seeking (i.e., a set of sports and activities that include a risk-taking dimension), (3) Experience Seeking (i.e., seeking an unconventional lifestyle and new sensory or intellectual experiences), and (4) Boredom Susceptibility (i.e., intolerance to monotony manifested by an aversion to repetitive and routine activities). In the present sample, the Sensation Seeking Scale-V was characterized by a Cronbach's alpha of 0.81. The subscales ranged from 0.51 to 0.71.

Brief COPE

Trait coping was assessed by the Brief COPE (Carver, 1997; French version by Muller and Spitz, 2003) which consists in a self-evaluation questionnaire about the usual way individuals deal with the stressors of everyday life. The Brief COPE consists of 28 items divided into 14 scales allowing assessment of 14 distinct dimensions of coping: (1) active coping, (2) planning, (3) using instrumental support, (4) using emotional support, (5) venting, (6) behavioral disengagement, (7) self-distraction, (8) self-blame, (9) positive reframing, (10) humor, (11) denial, (12) acceptance, (13) religion, and (14) substance use. Each items scored on a four-point scale and scores for each dimension have a range from 2 to 8. The Brief COPE was characterized by a Cronbach's alpha of 0.72. Internal consistencies of the questionnaire were satisfactory ranging from 0.58 to 1.00. Selfblame and Acceptance were excluded from analysis, because of low internal consistencies (i.e., < 0.5).

MSSQ-Short

Susceptibility to motion sickness was assessed by the MSSQ-Short questionnaire (i.e., Motion Sickness Susceptibility Questionnaire Short-form, Golding, 1998; French version by Paillard et al., 2013). This short self-assessment questionnaire consists of two parts evaluating the general experience of motion sickness symptoms in childhood (before the age of 12 years, Child section A, i.e., MSA score) and in the last 10 years (section Adult section B, i.e., MSB score). The subject must indicate how often he has felt sick or nauseated in different situations (e.g., cars, trains, ships, swings, and roundabouts in playgrounds, fairground rides...) by varying their intensity on the following scale: "Not Applicable – Never Travelled," "Never Felt Sick," "Rarely Felt Sick," "Sometimes Felt Sick," and "Frequently Felt Sick." MSA and MSB raw scores range from 0 to 27 and add up to give a total MSS score that ranges from 0 to 54. Cronbach's alpha was 0.83.

Maladaptation/Adaptation

Maladaptation during parabolic flights was assessed after the flight by questionnaires listing potential symptoms of motion sickness (sweating, drowsiness, headache, stomach discomfort, nausea, vomiting), their frequency and severity. Self-reported symptoms in the form of observations by subjects were collected and compared to the experimenters' observations in order to check data consistency. Because this study was exploratory, frequency, and severity were only noted in order to remove any doubt about identification of the occurrence of adaptation difficulties. Data from two participants were removed from the analyses due to their inability to perform required reaction time tasks during parabolic flights. From this cohort (n = 22), two groups were constituted. The subjects who presented signs of maladaptation with at least one symptom of motion sickness constituted the Maladaptive group (25.33 \pm 5.63 year; n = 15). The others formed the Adaptive group (23.00 \pm 3.46 year; *n* = 7).

Procedure

Experiments were performed during parabolic flight campaigns (three flights per campaign) aboard the A300 ZeroG (Bordeaux International Airport, France). These flights are funded by the CNES (Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales: French national space research center) and organized by Novespace. They are run under the authority of the Centre d'Essais en Vol. The parabolic flights have a standard profile defined by Novespace. They each last about two and half hours (between 9:30 and 12:00) and consist in 30 experimental parabolas preceded by a preliminary test parabola. The parabolas are executed in sets of five with 90 s intervals between parabolas and with 4-8 min intervals between sets of parabolas. A parabolic flight maneuver is characterized by gravitational changes from 1 to 1.8G to 0G to 1.8G to 1G. Each change lasts approximately 20-30 s. Consequently, each parabola lasts approximately 70 s. The complete parabola is followed by 90 s of flight at 1G level.

Statistical Analyses

Shapiro-Wilk and Levene tests were used to check the normality of distribution and the homogeneity of variance respectively. Because the assumption of normality of distribution and/or homogeneity of variance was contradicted (except for demographic characteristics for which a Student test were applied), non-parametric analyses were conducted in order to determine whether differences existed between the groups. Comparisons between these groups were carried out using a Mann-Whitney U-test in order to determine whether differences existed in sensation seeking, coping strategies, and motion sickness susceptibility. Logistic regression was carried out to test the existence of possible predictors for the binary variable "successfully adapted" versus "not successfully adapted." Because this study was exploratory, and given the sample for all subscales tested that was too small, only the most relevant characteristics for which the inter-group difference was significant were considered. For all statistical analysis, we considered *p*-values less than 0.05 to be statistically significant.

RESULTS

Demographic Characteristics

The demographic characteristics of the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group are presented in **Table 1**. No inter-group differences were found for age (t = -0.63; ns, $\eta^2 = 0.05$) and Trait-Anxiety (t = -1.00; ns, $\eta^2 = 0.02$) assessed by the YA form of the Spielberger State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (i.e., STAI; Spielberger et al., 1983).

Sensation Seeking

The differences between the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group on the Sensation Seeking Scale are presented in **Figure 1**. The results showed a significant difference in one out of four subscales. The Adaptive group scored higher than the Maladaptive group on Boredom Susceptibility (U = 24.5, z = 2.01, $p < 0.05, \eta^2 = 0.21$). No significant differences were found for Disinhibition ($U = 42.5, z = 0.71, ns, \eta^2 = 0.02$), Thrill and Adventure Seeking ($U = 43.5, z = -1.07, ns, \eta^2 = 0.04$).

Trait Coping

The differences between the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group in the framework of the dimensions of the Brief COPE

TABLE 1 Demographic characteristics by group.				
	Adaptive group ($n = 7$)	Maladaptive group (n= 15)		
	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD		
Age (years) Trait-Anxiety	23.00 ± 3.46 34.71 ± 5.06	25.33 ± 5.63 36.53 ± 6.84		

Means and standard deviations for the Age and the Trait-Anxiety (STAI) scores of the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group.

are presented in **Table 2**. A trend was observed for coping Using instrumental support. Individuals in the Maladaptive group scored higher than those in the Adaptive group $(U = 27, z = -1.94, p = 0.078, \eta^2 = 0.17)$. No significant differences were found for Active coping $(U = 42.5, z = -0.75, ns, \eta^2 = 0.03)$, Planning $(U = 47, z = -0.41, ns, \eta^2 = 0.02)$, Using emotional support $(U = 43, z = -0.69, ns, \eta^2 = 0.04)$, Venting $(U = 52, z = 0.04, ns, \eta^2 < 0.01)$, Behavioral disengagement $(U = 34, z = -1.43, ns, \eta^2 = 0.07)$, Self-distraction (U = 45, z = 1.46, ns, ns)



FIGURE 1 | Medians and interquartile ranges of Sensation Seeking subscales in the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group. Significant differences between the scores of the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group have been marked as follows: *p < 0.05.

TABLE 2 | Comparison of Brief COPE between Adaptive group and Maladaptive group.

	Adaptive group (n = 7)	Maladaptive group (n = 15)	p-Value	
-	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)		
Active coping	6.00 (6.00–6.50)	6.00 (6.00-8.00)	ns	
Planning	6.00 (6.00-7.00)	6.00 (6.00-7.50)	ns	
Jsing instrumental support	4.00 (4.00-4.00)	5.00 (4.00-6.00)	ns	
Jsing emotional support	6.00 (4.00-7.50)	7.00 (6.00–7.00)	ns	
/enting	6.00 (5.00-7.50)	6.00 (5.50–7.00)	ns	
Behavioral disengagement	4.00 (3.50–4.00)	4.00 (4.00–5.00)	ns	
Self-distraction	2.00 (2.00-2.00)	2.00 (2.00-2.00)	ns	
Positive reframing	4.00 (3.00-4.50)	4.00 (3.00–5.50)	ns	
Humor	5.00 (4.50-6.00)	5.00 (4.00-6.00)	ns	
Denial	2.00 (2.00–2.00)	2.00 (2.00–2.00)	ns	
Religion	2.00 (2.00–3.50)	2.00 (2.00–3.00)	ns	
Substance use	2.00 (2.00–2.00)	2.00 (2.00–2.00)	ns	

Medians and interquartile ranges (IQR) for the Brief COPE scores of the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group.

 $\eta^2 = 0.10$), Positive reframing (U = 47.5, z = -0.37, ns, $\eta^2 = 0.01$), Humor (U = 46.5, z = 0.44, ns, $\eta^2 = 0.02$), Denial (U = 42, z = -1.24, ns, $\eta^2 = 0.06$), Religion (U = 48, z = 0.37, ns, $\eta^2 < 0.01$), and Substance use (U = 49, z = -0.68, ns, $\eta^2 = 0.02$).

Motion Sickness Susceptibility

Differences between the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group for the MSSQ-Short are presented in **Table 3**. The results showed significant differences in the MSA score (Childhood), the MSB score (Adulthood) and Total MSS score. Compared with the Adaptive group, individuals in the Maladaptive group scored higher on the MSA score (U = 21, z = -2.26, p < 0.05, $\eta^2 = 0.22$), the MSB score (U = 16.5, z = -2.67, p < 0.01, $\eta^2 = 0.16$) and the Total MSS score (U = 17, z = -2.52, p < 0.05, $\eta^2 = 0.22$).

Predictors of Maladaptation Signs

The total MSS score and the Boredom Susceptibility score were included in the logistic regression model. The logistic regression model ($\chi^2 = 13.26$, df = 2, p < 0.001; Nagelkerke $R^2 = 0.63$) gave 93.33% correct classification for "not successfully adapted" and showed that "not successfully adapted" was predicted by the Total MSS score (p < 0.01) and the Boredom Susceptibility (p < 0.05).

DISCUSSION

The objective of this exploratory study was to identify differences in dispositional characteristics such as sensation seeking or trait coping strategies according to the quality of adaptation (successfully adapted or not) to the physical demands of parabolic flights. Compared to the individuals in the Maladaptive group, those in the Adaptive group scored higher on Boredom Susceptibility (i.e., a subscale of the Sensation Seeking Scale) and lower on scales of susceptibility to motion sickness. A low level of Boredom Susceptibility and a high Total MSS score were found to predict Maladaptive group membership. No significant differences were found in the subscale of the Brief COPE, except for a trend in Instrumental Support Seeking (i.e., p = 0.078)—a problem-focused strategy that corresponds to seeking information, assistance and/or advice (Muller and Spitz, 2003) with a higher score for the Maladaptive group compared to the Adaptive group.

TABLE 3 Comparison of Motion Sickness Susceptibility between the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group.

	Adaptive group (n = 7)	Maladaptive group (n = 15)		
-	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)		
MSA score (Child section)	0.00 (0.00-2.25)	5.63 (1.75–7.71)*		
MSB score (Adult section)	0.00 (0.00-0.00)	1.29 (0.50–2.50)**		
Total MSS score	1.00 (0.00–2.25)	6.75 (2.50-8.92)*		

Medians and interquartile ranges (IQR) for the Motion Sickness Susceptibility Questionnaire Short-form (MSSQ-Short) scores of the Adaptive group and the Maladaptive group. *Significantly different from the Adaptive group (p < 0.05). **Significantly different from the Adaptive group (p < 0.01).

With respect to the scales of susceptibility to motion sickness (i.e., MSSQ), the Adaptive group showed a lower score in the raw score, the childhood and the adulthood section compared to the Maladaptive group. These results seem to be consistent with the distinction criteria applied in this study in order to separate individuals with adaptation difficulties from those who have successfully adapted to parabolic flight conditions. This distinction criterion was also confirmed by our logistic regression model which identifies the motion sickness raw score as a "not successfully adapted" predictor. Interestingly, a recent study conducted on the predictors of motion sickness in parabolic flights has shown that participants who vomited had significantly higher MSSQ scores, but concluded that the MSSQ failed as a vomiting predictor (Golding et al., 2017). In their study, Golding et al. (2017) used the binary variable "vomiting versus no vomiting" in their predictor model. In our study, as well as in a previous study (i.e., Collado et al., 2017), individuals who successfully adapted showed significant differences with individuals who manifested at least one symptom of motion sickness (e.g., sweating, drowsiness, headache, stomach discomfort, nausea, vomiting) and a not exclusively vomiting symptom. Thus, the binary variable "vomiting versus no vomiting" used by Golding et al. (2017) may not be sufficiently discriminating, and this distinction criterion could have been broader (presence or absence of motion sickness symptoms), given that our results supported this. Moreover, on the basis of Golding's average and conversions table (Golding, 1998), both groups of our subjects appear to be less sensitive than the general population average. This result agrees with previous studies conducted on motion sickness, which have shown low motion sickness susceptibility in participants in parabolic flights compared with the general population, and which have carried out a self-selection of the volunteers (Gaudeau et al., 2002; Golding, 2006; Golding et al., 2017). Nevertheless, although both groups are below Golding's average, there appear to be two levels of adaptation. Individuals with very low MSSQ-Short scores have adapted successfully to this particular situation, while the environment may have been too novel and disruptive for the others. Thus, it seems that individuals in the lowest 10th percentile of Golding's conversions table will have no trouble adapting to the demanding situation of parabolic flights.

As far as the Sensation Seeking Scale is concerned, the Adaptive group scored significantly higher in Boredom Susceptibility than the Maladaptive group. As far as the other subscales are concerned, it should be noted that the lack of any difference for Experience Seeking and Thrill and Adventure Seeking does not seem surprising for a population that had been described previously as sensation seekers (Collado et al., 2014; Montag et al., 2016). However, Boredom Susceptibility could be a more subtle behavioral characteristic that would have made individuals in the Adaptive group more dynamic and proactive in their sensation seeking. In fact, Boredom Susceptibility is described as an intolerance to monotony with an aversion to repetitive and routine activities (Zuckerman et al., 1978; Carton et al., 1992). Individuals with a high Boredom Susceptibility score would therefore be regularly looking for new activities. According to Zuckerman (1971), this subscale "incorporates the need for change and variety more than any of the other factors." In our study, individuals of the Adaptive group may be more accustomed to seeking and experimenting with all sorts of new activities that are related to sensation seeking. This habit, which regularly exposes members of the Adaptive group to new situations, could have led them to develop a certain degree of flexibility when faced with the parabolic flights situation. Given that previous studies from a larger area highlighted the resilient characteristic of sensation seeking behavior (e.g., Engel-Yeger et al., 2016), our results may suggest a 'protective' effect on a particular subscale of Sensation Seeking (i.e., the Boredom Susceptibility). Thus, and as corroborated by the logistic regression result, such novelty seeking behavior could, in the context of parabolic flights, have favored the subjects in the Adaptive group to adapt compared to the individuals in the Maladaptive group.

Overall, the individuals who successfully adapted in parabolic flights appear to be more susceptible to boredom with an aversion to routine activities and less susceptible to motion sickness than individuals with difficulties adapting. These dispositional characteristics could have preserved individuals of the Adaptive group faced with the challenging and unusual parabolic flights situation. Although the difference was not significant, coping strategies also seem to distinguish both groups, which have clearly shown differences of symptoms manifested during parabolic flights. As parabolic flights constitute a particular situation in which it is difficult to have a direct action on the "problem" (i.e., different gravity transitions), use of a problem-focused strategy may not have been advantageous in this context. Nevertheless, caution is needed given the small samples of our study but also the use of an abbreviated version of a dispositional coping questionnaire. This result must be completed and refined in future studies with a larger sample and/or another trait coping questionnaire. Moreover, because the quality of adaptation in parabolic flights could be multifactorial, further data are required in order to investigate the involvement of other psychological parameters such as state coping strategies or motivation but also other characteristics such as degree of adaptation (parabolic) flight experience or gender. As part of the development and use of a potential tool to prevent adaptation difficulties in parabolic flights, the results of this exploratory study suggest

REFERENCES

- Abraini, J. H., Ansseau, M., Bisson, T., de Mendoza, J. L., and Therme, P. (1998). Personality patterns of anxiety during occupational deep dives with long-term confinement in hyperbaric chamber. J. Clin. Psychol. 54, 825–830. doi: 10.1002/ (SICI)1097-4679(199810)54:6<825::AID-JCLP10>3.0.CO;2-N
- Akiskal, H. S., Akiskal, K. K., Haykal, R. F., Manning, J. S., and Connor, P. D. (2005). TEMPS-A: progress towards validation of a self-rated clinical version of the Temperament Evaluation of the Memphis, Pisa, Paris, and San Diego Autoquestionnaire. J. Affect. Disord. 85, 3–16. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2004.12.001
- Baker, E. S., Barratt, M. R., and Wear, M. L. (2008). "Human response to space flight," in *Principles of Clinical Medicine for Space Flight*, eds M. R. Barratt and S. L. Pool (New York, NY: Springer), 27–57. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-68164-1_2
- Benson, A. J. (2002). "Motion sickness," in *Medical Aspects of Harsh Environments*, eds K. Pandolf and R. Burr (Washington, DC: Walter Reed Army Medical Center).

that it is necessary to consider (1) out of all the motion sickness symptoms (not just vomiting), the presence of at least one characteristic symptom of motion sickness that may reveal the beginnings of difficulties and, (2) the dispositional characteristics of the candidate for parabolic flights. In addition, in future studies, it would be interesting to develop a more suitable tool in order to subtly detect the degree of adaptation difficulties under parabolic flight conditions. A tool like this could refine the detection of adaptation difficulties in parabolic flights and be used for future research. Moreover, in order to achieve a powerful statistical model of predictability, future investigations need to recruit a very large number of subjects. This would lead to substantial, homogeneous groups with different degrees of adaptation difficulties. Nevertheless, because very few studies have been conducted on the psychological aspects of parabonauts, this study enhances the database on the dispositional characteristics of parabonauts and could help to improve the selection of participants for experimental research and/or to adapt the design of future research but could also help prevent the risk of maladaptation and improve the well-being of (future) commercial or occupational aerospace passengers. Finally, the results of this present study primarily confirm the need to consider the quality of adaptation, which is likely to influence the behavior of individuals involved in parabolic flight studies, or more broadly, in extreme environments with high physical demands such as deep-sea diving or very high altitude expeditions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AC, J-PH, VM, and BB: conceived, designed, and performed the research. AC: analyzed the data. AC and BB: contributed to the writing of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Centre National d'Etudes Spatiales (CNES) and the Région Lorraine (ETAP-0g Project; Grant Nos. 4800000514, 4800000530, 4800000565, and 4800000623).

- Bick, P. A. (1983). Physiological and psychological correlates of motion sickness. Br. J. Med. Psychol. 56(Pt 2), 189–196. doi: 10.1111/j.2044-8341.1983.tb01546.x
- Bolmont, B., Bouquet, C., and Thullier, F. (2001). Relationships of personality traits with performance in reaction time, psychomotor ability, and mental efficiency during a 31-day simulated climb of Mount Everest in a hypobaric chamber. *Percept. Mot. Skills* 92, 1022–1030. doi: 10.2466/pms.2001.92.3c.1022
- Bolmont, B., and Collado, A. (2014). "Human adaptation to extreme environments: the limits of personality," in *Case Studies in Sport Science and Medicine*, eds A. M. Lane, G. P. Whyte, R. J. Godfrey, and M. Loosemore (New York, NY: CreateSpace Independent Publishing Platform).
- Carton, S., Jouvent, R., and Widlöcher, D. (1992). Cross-cultural validity of the sensation seeking scale: development of a French abbreviated form. *Eur. Psychiatry* 7, 225–234.
- Carver, C. S. (1997). You want to measure coping but your protocol's too long: consider the Brief COPE. Int. J. Behav. Med. 4, 92–100. doi: 10.1207/ s15327558ijbm0401_6

- Choukèr, A., Kaufmann, I., Kreth, S., Hauer, D., Feuerecker, M., Thieme, D., et al. (2010). Motion sickness, stress and the endocannabinoid system. *PLoS One* 5:e10752. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0010752
- Collado, A., Langlet, C., Tzanova, T., Hainaut, J.-P., Monfort, V., and Bolmont, B. (2017). Affective states and adaptation to parabolic flights. *Acta Astronaut.* 134, 98–105. doi: 10.1016/j.actaastro.2017.01.043
- Collado, A., Monfort, V., Hainaut, J.-P., Rosnet, E., and Bolmont, B. (2014). Personality traits of people attracted by parabolic flight. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 85, 55–59. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.3818.2014
- Collins, W. E., and Lentz, J. M. (1977). Some psychological correlates of motion sickness susceptibility. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 48, 587–594.
- Costa, P. T. J., Somerfield, M., and McCrae, R. (1996). "Personality and coping: a reconceptualisation," in *Handbook of Coping: Theory, Research and Applications*, eds M. Zeidner and N. Endler (New York, NY: Wiley), 44–61.
- Davis, J. R., Vanderploeg, J. M., Santy, P. A., Jennings, R. T., and Stewart, D. F. (1988). Space motion sickness during 24 flights of the space shuttle. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 59, 1185–1189.
- Engel-Yeger, B., Muzio, C., Rinosi, G., Solano, P., Geoffroy, P. A., Pompili, M., et al. (2016). Extreme sensory processing patterns and their relation with clinical conditions among individuals with major affective disorders. *Psychiatry Res.* 236, 112–118. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2015.12.022
- Ferguson, E. (2001). Personality and coping traits: a joint factor analysis. Br. J. Health Psychol. 6, 311–325. doi: 10.1348/135910701169232
- Fox, S., and Arnon, I. (1988). Motion sickness and anxiety. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 59, 728–733.
- Gaudeau, C., Golding, J. F., and Lucas, Y. (2002). Simulating space sickness in the European space agency Zero-G aircraft. *Paper Presented 8th European Symposium on Life Sciences Research in Space and 23rd Annual International Gravitational Physiology Meeting*, Stockholm.
- Golding, J. F. (1998). Motion sickness susceptibility questionnaire revised and its relationship to other forms of sickness. *Brain Res. Bull.* 47, 507–516. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(98)00091-4
- Golding, J. F. (2006). Predicting individual differences in motion sickness susceptibility by questionnaire. *Personal. Individ. Differ.* 41, 237–248. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2006.01.012
- Golding, J. F., Paillard, A. C., Normand, H., Besnard, S., and Denise, P. (2017). Prevalence, predictors, and prevention of motion sickness in Zero-G parabolic flights. *Aerosp. Med. Hum. Perform.* 88, 3–9. doi: 10.3357/AMHP.4705.2017
- Gordon, C. R., Ben-Aryeh, H., Spitzer, O., Doweck, I., Gonen, A., Melamed, Y., et al. (1994). Seasickness susceptibility, personality factors, and salivation. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 65, 610–614.
- Gunderson, E. K. (1974). "Psychological studies in Antarctica," in Human Adaptability to Antarctic Conditions, ed. E. K. Gunderson (Washington, DC: American Geophysical Union), 115–131. doi: 10.1029/AR022p0115
- Lackner, J. R., and DiZio, P. (2006). Space motion sickness. *Exp. Brain Res.* 175, 377–399. doi: 10.1007/s00221-006-0697-y
- Lafère, P., Balestra, C., Caers, D., and Germonpré, P. (2017). Patent Foramen Ovale (PFO), personality traits, and iterative decompression sickness. Retrospective Analysis of 209 Cases. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1328. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01328
- Montag, C., Zander, T., and Schneider, S. (2016). Who dares to join a parabolic flight? Acta Astronaut. 129, 223–228. doi: 10.1016/j.actaastro.2016.09.015
- Muller, L., and Spitz, E. (2003). Multidimensional assessment of coping: validation of the Brief COPE among French population. *Encephale* 29, 507–518.

- Paillard, A. C., Quarck, G., Paolino, F., Denise, P., Paolino, M., Golding, J. F., et al. (2013). Motion sickness susceptibility in healthy subjects and vestibular patients: effects of gender, age and trait-anxiety. *J. Vestib. Res.* 23, 203–209. doi: 10.3233/VES-130501
- Palinkas, L. A., Gunderson, E. K., Holland, A. W., Miller, C., and Johnson, J. C. (2000). Predictors of behavior and performance in extreme environments: the antarctic space analogue program. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 71, 619–625.
- Palinkas, L. A., and Suedfeld, P. (2008). Psychological effects of polar expeditions. *Lancet* 371, 153–163. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61056-3
- Reason, J. T. (1978). Motion sickness adaptation: a neural mismatch model. J. R. Soc. Med. 71, 819–829.
- Reason, J. T., and Brand, J. J. (1975). *Motion Sickness*. Cambridge, MA: Academic Press.
- Reschke, M. F. (1990). "Statistical prediction of space motion sickness," in *Motion and Space Sickness*, ed. G. H. Crampton (Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press), 263–316.
- Sandal, G. M., Vaernes, R., Bergan, T., Warncke, M., and Ursin, H. (1996). Psychological reactions during polar expeditions and isolation in hyperbaric chambers. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 67, 227–234.
- Schmäl, F. (2013). Neuronal mechanisms and the treatment of motion sickness. *Pharmacology* 91, 229–241. doi: 10.1159/000350185
- Spielberger, C. D., Gorsuch, R. L., Lushene, R., Vagg, P. R., and Jacobs, G. A. (1983). Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory (Form Y) (Self-Evaluation Questionnaire). Palo Alto CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Steel, G. D., Suedfeld, P., Peri, A., and Palinkas, L. A. (1997). People in high latitudes: the "Big Five" personality characteristics of the circumpolar sojourner. *Environ. Behav.* 29, 324–347. doi: 10.1177/001391659702900302
- Strewe, C., Feuerecker, M., Nichiporuk, I., Kaufmann, I., Hauer, D., Morukov, B., et al. (2012). Effects of parabolic flight and spaceflight on the endocannabinoid system in humans. *Rev. Neurosci.* 23, 673–680. doi: 10.1515/revneuro-2012-0057
- Van Ombergen, A., Lawson, B. D., and Wuyts, F. L. (2016). Motion sickness and sopite syndrome associated with parabolic flights: a case report. *Int. J. Audiol.* 55, 189–194. doi: 10.3109/14992027.2015.1111526
- Watson, D., and Hubbard, B. (1996). Adaptational style and dispositional structure: coping in the context of the five-factor model. *J. Pers.* 64, 737–774. doi: 10.1111/ j.1467-6494.1996.tb00943.x
- Zuckerman, M. (1971). Dimensions of sensation seeking. J. Consult. Clin. Psychol. 36, 45–52. doi: 10.1037/h0030478
- Zuckerman, M., Eysenck, S. B., and Eysenck, H. J. (1978). Sensation seeking in England and America: cross-cultural, age, and sex comparisons. *J. Consult. Clin. Psychol.* 46, 139–149. doi: 10.1037/0022-006X.46.1.139

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Collado, Hainaut, Monfort and Bolmont. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Anxiety and Psycho-Physiological Stress Response to Competitive Sport Exercise

Gaelle Tanguy^{1,2}, Emmanuel Sagui^{1,2,3}, Zagnoli Fabien^{2,4}, Charles Martin-Krumm^{2,5,6,7}, Frédéric Canini^{2,5} and Marion Trousselard^{2,5,7,8*}

¹ Service de Neurologie, Hôpital d'Instruction des Armées Laveran, Marseille, France, ² Ecole du Val de Grâce, Paris, France, ³ Fed 3C, LNC, UMR 7291, Aix Marseille Université, Marseille, France, ⁴ Service de Neurologie, Hôpital d'Instruction des Armées Clermont-Tonnerre, Brest, France, ⁵ Unité de Neurophysiologie du Stress, Département de Neurosciences et Contraintes Opérationnelles, Institut de Recherche Biomédicale des Armées, Brétigny-sur-Orge, France, ⁶ Laboratoire de Psychologie de l'Ecole de Psychologues Praticiens de Paris, Paris, France, ⁷ APEMAC, EA 4360, EPSaM, Université de Lorraine, Nancy, France, ⁸ Chaire Mindfulness, Bien-être au Travail et Paix Économique, Grenoble Ecole de Management, Grenoble, France

Introduction: Sport is recognized as beneficial for health. In certain situation of practice, it nevertheless appears likely to induce a stress response. Anxiety is a stress response-modulating factor. Our objective is to characterize the role of anxiety in the stress response induced by a selective physical exercise.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jean-Eric Blatteau, Hôpital d'Instruction des Armées Sainte-Anne, France

Reviewed by:

Roland Seiler, Universität Bern, Switzerland Stephane Besnard, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale (INSERM), France Robert J. Vallerand, Université du Québec à Montréal, Canada

> *Correspondence: Marion Trousselard marion.trousselard@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 21 September 2017 Accepted: 26 July 2018 Published: 27 August 2018

Citation:

Tanguy G, Sagui E, Fabien Z, Martin-Krumm C, Canini F and Trousselard M (2018) Anxiety and Psycho-Physiological Stress Response to Competitive Sport Exercise. Front. Psychol. 9:1469. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01469 **Method:** Sixty-three young male military conducted a selective sporting running event (a 8-km commando-walk) and were recorded the day before, the day of the race, and the day after. The variables were psychometric [personality questionnaires, coping and anxious/stress state, and physiological (nocturnal heart rate variability and actigraphy)]. The subjects were classified, using scores on anxiety questionnaires at baseline, into two groups according to their anxious (G ANX) or non-anxious (G N-ANX).

Results: Before the race, the G ANX was characterized by a lower level of self-esteem, higher scores in dysfunctional coping and a greater perceived stress compared to the G N-ANX. Compared to G N-ANX, the stress response to the exercise was higher in G ANX: G ANX exhibited (Selye, 1950) in immediate post-exercise, greater level in activation markers, and mental fatigue associated with a same level of physical fatigue and (Kim et al., 2018) in nocturnal post-exercise, an increase in sympathetic activation associated with a higher sleep fragmentation.

Conclusion: A competition selection sport exercise causes a stress response, particularly for anxious subjects. Anxious status could be involved in the risk of emergence of overtraining in sport practice. These results must be taken into account when sport practice is used for anxiety management.

Keywords: anxiety management, stress, selective physical exercise, special forces, overtraining

INTRODUCTION

Stress is a non-specific and complex response of a human body submitted to a stressor, which responds to an adaptive function. It is described as the general adaptation syndrome (GAS) (Selye, 1950) and is divided into three stages: an initial alarm stage, followed by a resistance stage to the stressor, which lasts and to which the human body has to adapt to, and lastly a recovery stage.

77

The stressor characterizes any situation activating the stress pathway, regardless its nature, its depth and its duration (Selye, 1950). It can be external to the subject, imposed by an environmental change, or auto-generated by affects or negativevalence thoughts, especially anxious thoughts.

From a physiological point of view, if we can artificially consider all the stress players separately in regard to their very nature, it is important to consider them within their dynamics and their interactions. Strictly speaking, stress corresponds to the activation of the catabolic mechanisms: the activation of the corticotropic axis and of the sympathetic autonomic nervous system (ANS) and withdrawal of the parasympathetic ANS. The sympathetic ANS prepares the body to action when facing a stressor thanks to an increased mobilization of the energy resources of the body in order to support the alert reaction (flight or fight) and attention to the world. The corticotropic axis facilitates the availability of the body energy resources over time. Recovery is possible through anabolic pathways entailing in particular sleep and activation of the parasympathetic ANS. These pathways represent the link between the central nervous system and the periphery, allowing the body to act in a coordinated and adjusted manner. They allow the rating of the level of stress response of a body by peripheral physiological measurements.

The heart rate variability dynamically informs about the regulation of the balance between the sympathetic and the parasympathetic ANS (Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology, 1996; Kim et al., 2018). When it is well-regulated (eustress), the stress expresses a physiological mechanism managing acute and chronic biological costs. A burnout situation will result if the stressor is too intensive and/or too long, or else if the stressed individual's response capacities are not adapted (distress). There is a strong interindividual variability in the psychobiological reaction to a stressor, and it is identical within the same individual for the physical or psychic stressors (McEwen, 2007). The stress response, whatever the stressor, forms part of an earthly body whose limits are influenced by the genome and the history of the subject. These factors inherent to each subject constitute an endogenous limitation, which expresses the more or less big efficiency of the biological systems to cope with the demands imposed by the stressors. This biological efficiency is modulated by the psyche that is going to deal with an event as a stressor as soon as it is perceived as new, unpredictable, or else uncontrollable. As soon as an individual assigns one or several of these characteristics to an event, he perceives his/her resources as inappropriate to the perception he has of the coercion (Lazarus, 1993). The psychological factors participating in this inter-individual variability belong to two main categories: the moderators, which determine whether or not the response to stress will emerge (the most studied are the personality traits) (Baron and Kenny, 1986), and the mediators, which are going to modulate this response once it is implemented (we also speak about adjusting factors). Among these psychological factors, anxiety plays a major part. As for any psychic dimension, the trait (personality, moderator factor) must be distinguished

from the state and the mood (mediator factor; Bolmont and Abraini, 2001). The anxiety trait is considered as a relatively stable emotional disorder that characterizes a personality manifesting through a sense of insecurity (Spielberger and Smith, 1966). The anxiety-state is a fear characterized by behavioral, physiological, and cognitive responses, which encompass those of stress but do not stop at them. The individuals with an anxious personality are particularly sensitive to emotional stimuli with a negative valence, which contribute to the risk of developing anxious pathologies. This sensitivity contributes to reducing the adaptation of anxious individuals to stressors. The anxiety trait is therefore considered as a moderator fostering the emergence of important and repeated stress reactions. The anxiety-state reflects a time period focused to anxious feeling relatively to a present or future meaningful context (Hainaut and Bolmont, 2006). So, if the anxious trait empirically allows to prejudge an anxious state, the opposite is less systematic as a result of the anxious state depending on its context. The anxiety context would express a dynamic emotional process that could include an anxious emotion or an anxious mood depending on its intensity and duration. The anxious state is considered as a stress reaction mediator positioning the perception of context as a per se actor of the dynamic to stress response. Numerous managements of anxiety do exist in terms of prevention and/or treatment. Practicing a physical activity, aerobic or anaerobic, has been put forward for a long time as an ecological method to reduce the anxiety-state whatever the level of anxiety-trait (Petruzzello et al., 1991; Anderson and Shivakuvar, 2013). Furthermore, the physical activity is of undeniable interest for the prevention and treatment of mental diseases in relation to anxiety (Anderson and Shivakuvar, 2013; Kumar, 2017). Beyond this, somatic benefits do exist, especially cardiovascular effects are benefits (Paffenbarger et al., 1986). It also plays a beneficial role on the stress-related diseases. These benefits are all the more important when the practice is regular (Petruzzello et al., 1991). The WHO recommendations suggest to practice a moderate activity (at least 3 h a week) or an intense activity (at least 20 min three times a week). However, some sport activities generate deleterious stress responses. In the context of a compulsory practice, the physical activity turns up to act as a stressor for the individual. Preclinical studies on rats undergoing rehabilitation show a stress response, which delays recovery when the rehabilitation exercises are compulsorily done (Ke et al., 2011). As far as humans are concerned, a compulsory sport practice also triggers a stress reaction (Nicolas, 2009; Ke et al., 2011). In the context of a regular practice, 13% of the sportsmen develop a state ranging from exhaustion to overtraining, and 7.8% of the military are addicted to sport (Tello et al., 2011). A need for performing a more-and-more frequent and moreand-more intense physical activity is observed, particularly among sportsmen characterized by a high anxiety-trait level (Cook and Hausenblas, 2008). In the context of competition, an anxiety is often present following a sports contest (Shabnam Hamidia, 2010). It is fostered by the existence of an anxietytrait, -state and/or -mood and of a strong social desirability (Craft et al., 2003; Shabnam Hamidia, 2010). Finally, after a competitive effort, compared to a similar effort in a training context, a longer physiological recovery is observed, resulting in the persistence of a high sympathetic tone (Foster, 1998). Thus, practicing a physical activity in the context of an external and/or internal compulsory practice induces a stress response likely to be potentiated among the anxious sportsmen. This response could have consequences in terms of recovery among these patients. These data suggest that certain sport practices conditions might not be beneficial to the health, especially among anxious patients.

The military environment provides a model to explore these issues. As part of the army forces retention, the military institution imposes a regular physical activity practice to its staff for a minimum of 8 h a week. In this sense, soldiers are professional sportsmen. The purpose of this training is twofold: toughening the soldiers for the future struggles, but also preparing them to sports events selection, among which the commando march is the most common selection procedure used. This paradigm characterizes a selective physical exercise, intense in duration and in "intensity," which forms part of well-codified regular practice. It is legitimate under these elements to consider that the military sports selection is similar to competitions) and that it constitutes a practice setting likely to generate a stress response, especially among anxious staff members. We wish to study the psycho-physiological stress response in the military individual compelled to a selective commando march. The purpose of this study is to assess the impact of the anxious status on the dynamic of stress response following the commando march.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Sixty-three voluntary French male soldiers (age: 20.3 ± 2 years; BMI 23.4 \pm 2.3) were included in a prospective study. All were in initial training for the fusilier commando specialty, a French navy special force unit. The data collection was carried out on four commando training-courses that took place between May 2012 and January 2013. Three individuals were excluded from the analysis due to missing data; the individuals had not completed the submitted questionnaires. Chart 1 sums up the characteristics of these training-courses. This study was agreed by the Ouest six persons protection comity under the reference 2011-A01660-41. All the prospective subjects were informed about the conduct of this study and gave their written consent prior to their participation.

Physical Test

The experimental paradigm is an 8-km commando march in the minimum amount of time. This physical test specific to the military environment consists in a race dressed in combat gear with "rangers" type of shoes carrying an 11-kg backpack. As regards a qualifying event, the subjects were to perform the best possible time, the time for this event interfering in their ranking and in their final selection for the fusilier commando specialty. None of the subjects had already the experience of this event.

Physiological Variables Night Heart Rate Variability

The heart rate was measured, thanks to a heart rate monitor (ActiHeart[®], CE). It is a small (35 mm \times 35 mm \times 15 mm), light (16 g) self-adhesive device placed on the chest and connected to two self-adhesive ECG electrodes causing no discomfort. To isolate specifically the responsiveness of the sympathovagal balance, the calculation of the LF/HF (Low Frequency/High Frequency) ratio, was chosen as variable of interest (Kubios[®] software). The higher the value is, the more important the sympathetic activation is.

The Quality of Sleep

The quality of sleep is assessed thanks to a wrist actimeter (Wellness Wireless Watch VIVAGO EU644534000). The devices are light watches causing no inconvenience for the activities. The processed variables are the time asleep, the sleep efficiency, the sleep onset latency, and the sleep fragmentation (Wellness Wireless VIVAGO[®] software).

Psychological Variables

Three questionnaires have assessed the psychological dispositions (trait). The anxious personality was assessed by the anxiety-trait Spielberger questionnaire (State-Trait-Anxiety Inventory; STAI Y-B) (Spielberger, 1983). This self-assessment questionnaire consists of 20 items. For each item, the subject must indicate if he characterizes his usual anxious feeling from a Likert scale ranging from 1 (no) to 4 (yes). The average value is 41.9 ± 9.5 in a French population. A score greater than or equal to 47 is considered as being pathological (Bruchon-Schweitzer and Paulhan, 1993).

The self-esteem has been measured, thanks to the Rosenberg Self Esteem Scale (SES) (Rosenberg, 1979). This self-assessment scale measures, thanks to 10 items, the opinion one has about oneself, in a non-specific way. For each of the items, the subject must indicate if he characterizes his feeling from a Likert scale ranging from 1 (totally disagree) to 4 (totally agree). A score of less than 15 is considered as assessing a low self-esteem; a score between 15 and 25 is considered as assessing a normal self-esteem.

The stress adjustment, or "coping," has been measured by the Coping Inventory of Stressful Situations (CISS) (Endler and Parker, 1999). This questionnaire assesses via 48 items the way the subject usually copes with stresses. It allows to assess the subject in the three types of coping: the task focused coping, the emotion focused coping, and the passive coping (avoidance, social distraction, and diversion). The average value in the population is of 58.6 ± 10 for the task focused coping, 39.2 ± 11.5 for the emotion focused coping, 38.1 ± 9 for the avoidance focused coping, 17.5 ± 5.5 for the distraction focused coping, and 13.3 ± 4.1 for the social diversion type coping (Trousselard et al., 2010).

Three Questionnaires Assess the Psychological State

The anxious state was assessed through the Spielberger's state-anxiety questionnaire (STAI Y-A). This self-questionnaire includes 20 items. For each of these items, the subject must indicate if he characterizes his anxious feeling while filling in

the questionnaire from a Likert's scale ranging from 1 (no) to 4 (yes). The average value is of 35.7 ± 10.3 in a French population. An equal or higher score than 41 is considered as being high (Bruchon-Schweitzer and Paulhan, 1993).

The subject's mood was measured by the *Profile of Mood State* (POMS) (Shacham, 1983). This self-questionnaire assesses, by the means of 37 adjectives, the different states of mood of a subject and their fluctuation (repetition of questionnaires). The subject must indicate how this adjective reflects his state from a Likert's scale ranging from 1 (not at all) to 4 (extremely). The adjectives gather in six factors defining six states of mood, which are anxiety, depression, confusion, anger, fatigue, and vigor. This questionnaire, assessing the state of mood of a subject at the moment when he answers the different items, has a transitional value.

The perceived stress was assessed through Cohen's perceived stress scale [*Perceived Stress Scale* (PSS)] (Cohen et al., 1983). This self-questionnaire includes 14 items. For each of the items, the subject must indicate his perception of stress while filling it in from a Likert's scale ranging from 1 (never) to 4 (often).

Experimental Procedure

Each of the trainings followed an identical protocol including four sessions and was organized around the commando march challenge, which systematically started at 10 a.m. **Figure 1** sums up the experimental protocol with the distribution of the four sessions over time: at 5 p.m. on the day before the challenge (inclusion session; D-1), in the morning just before the challenge (pre-challenge session; prechallenge D1), at the end of the challenge (post-challenge session; postchallenge D1), and at 9 a.m. on the day after the challenge (recovery session; D+1). All fusilier commando training, participants benefited from a medical examination during the week before the beginning of the training assessing their medical fitness to do it. On D-1, the subjects filled in the following questionnaires: socio-biographic and sports practice, selfesteem (EES), anxiety-trait and -state (STAI Y-A and-B), mood (POMS), coping (CISS), perceived stress (PSS). During the D1 pre-challenge and post-challenge sessions and D+1, the subjects filled in the anxiety-state and mood questionnaires.

The heart rate variability and actimetrics data were collected in N - 1 and N + 1 on a recording time of 6 h for all subjects. This period was established within an 11 p.m. to 5 a.m. timetable corresponding to the moments when the subjects were all in bed.

Statistical Analysis

The data were registered under Excel 2010 (Microsoft®, Redmond, WA, United States) and analyzed with Statistica V7.1 (Statsoft[®], France). The discrete variables were compared through the Chi² test or through the Fisher's exact test when the conditions for the Chi² use were not completed. The continuous variables, presented by their average \pm standard deviation, were compared by variance analyses (ANOVAs). A principal components analysis pre-treatment was conducted in order to assess the relevance of the anxiety psychometric data reduction collected in the inclusion (anxiety-trait, state, -mood baselines) with less descriptors. The results of the analysis isolate one single factor of own value above 1 (λ = 2.22) and which explains 73.9% of the variance. The three variables used have a positive force on this factor, meaning that they have the same meaning: the most anxious subjects express high scores in the three anxiety questionnaires taken into account. The pre-treatment



performed was complemented by a distribution of subjects relatively to the anxiety-trait, -state, -mood variables, collected in the inclusion, through the clustering technic (K-mean) in two groups allowing to characterize an anxious group (G ANX) composed of 17 subjects and a non-anxious group (G N-ANX) composed of 47 subjects. In all cases, we considered that a difference was significant as soon as p < 0.05.

RESULTS

Study Population

Table 1 sums up the bio-demographic characteristics of the subjects. The night-time physiological data collected in N - 1 are summed up in **Table 2**. No difference was found between the trainings on each of the physiological variables. The psychological profile in the inclusion is summed up in **Table 3**. No difference is found between the trainings on the psychological variables collected.

Effect of the Commando March on the Population

All the trainees completed the commando march. The average performance was of 54.71 (\pm 8.85) minutes. The psychophysiological responses to the commando march show a post-challenge stress reaction. Physiologically, a post-challenge night-time sympathic activation is noticed: comparatively to N - 1, the LF/HF index in N + 1 is higher (F = 6.77; p = 0.01), and the objective sleep is of less good quality in terms of sleep quality (F = 11.03; p = 0.002), and of sleep onset latency (F = 6.02; p = 0.02). Psychologically, we notice that the anxiety-state is the highest in the D1 post-challenge (F = 11.54; p < 0.001) and that the negative moods scores are the highest [fatigue (F = 7.32; p < 0.001); depression (F = 7.59; p < 0.001); and anger (F = 11.48; p < 0.001)]. In D + 1, these scores are not different from the values collected in D - 1 and D1 prechallenge.

TABLE 1 | Sociodemographic characteristics of the subjects.

Mean age in year (standard deviation)	20(±2)
Military seniority (months)	1 [1 - 2]*
Educational level (%)	
- Undergraduate studies	32
- Graduate studies	60
- Post-graduate studies	5
Reported stressfull event (%)	10
Levels of sport (%):	
- Recreational	49
- Regional	14
- National	10
Monthly hours of sport practice	9 [1, 75–20]

*For non-Gaussian distribution values, the description is presented by the median (first-second interquartile). **TABLE 2** | Nocturnal physiological data collected in N - 1 session.

Variables		Inclusion
Nocturnal	Mean (\pm SD) sleep duration (min)	407(±42)
Actimetry	Micro-awakening duration (min)	45
	Sleep efficiency index (%)	89
	Sleep fragmentation index (%)	30
	Mean (\pm SD) easiness to go to sleep (min)	2
Mean (±SD) r	nocturnal heart rate variability (LF/HF)	1.32(±0.77)

SD, standard deviation; Min, minutes; LF/HF, low frequency/high frequency.

TABLE 3 Psychological scores in the inclusion session (D_{-1}) .

Variables	M (±SD)
Self-esteem	32.8 (±5.5)
Coping:	
– Task	57.4 (±9.3)
- Avoidance	37.2 (±10.7)
- Emotion	43.7 (±12.3)
- Distraction	17.9 (±6.8)
– Social diversion	16.6 (±5.4)
Anxiété:	
– Trait	33.8 (±8.6)
– Etat	30.5 (±8.1)
Perceived stress	31.5 (±5.9)
Mood:	
- Tension/anxiety	3.1 (±3.6)
– Activity/vigor	12.3 (±5.2)
– Fatigue	2.4 (±2)
– Depression	0.7 (±1.3)
– Angor	1.3 (±2.2)
- Confusion	1.2 (±1.8)

 $M(\pm SD)$, mean (\pm standard deviation).

Anxious Cluster Effect in the Inclusion (G-ANX vs. G N-ANX) Onto the Psycho-Physiological Responses to the Commando March

Anxious Cluster Effect Onto the Inclusion Psycho-Physiological Variables

No difference is found between both groups neither in terms of average age, marital status, school level, nor in terms of hours of sports training during the previous month (p > 0.05). The G-ANX trainees revealed more stress events throughout their life than the G N-ANX trainees ($X^2 = 5.45$; p = 0.02). No difference is found in the inclusion (N - 1) neither on the nocturnal actimetrics variables, nor on the nocturnal heart rate variability. No difference is found between both groups in terms of performance (p > 0.05). **Table 4** sums up the differences observed in psychological terms between both groups.

Anxious Cluster Effects Onto the Physiological Responses of the Commando March

Regarding the LF/HF heart rate variability index, there is a session effect [LF:HF is higher at N + 1 (recovery) comparatively to

Variables Population size		G ANX M (±SD)	G N-ANX M (±SD)	p
		17	43	
Self-esteem		30.3 (±6.1)	33.8 (±5)	0.03
Coping	CISS task	54.2 (±10.9)	58.4 (±8.7)	0.15
	CISS emotion	48.2 (±9.6)	33.6 (±8.5)	0.00
	CISS avoidance	49.5 (±12)	41.5 (±11.9)	0.03
	CISS distraction	20.2 (±6.5)	17 (±6.9)	0.13
	CISS social diversion	18.2 (±6.8)	15.9 (±4.7)	0.16
Perceived stress		36.7 (±4.2)	29.4 (±5.2)	0.00
Mood	Vigor	10.9 (±6)	12.7 (±4.9)	0.24
	Fatigue	2.9 (±1.6)	2.2 (±2.1)	0.21
	Depression	1.8 (±1.8)	0.3 (±0.7)	0.00
	Anger	2.6 (±2.5)	0.8 (±1.9)	0.00
	Confusion	2.4 (±2.4)	0.6 (±1)	0.00

TABLE 4 Differences observed in mean psychological scores between both groups in the inclusion session (D_{-1}) .

G-ANX, anxious group; G N-ANX, non-anxious; M, mean; SD, standard deviation; CISS, Coping Inventory Stress Scale.

N - 1; F = 25.68; p < 0.001] without any effect on the anxious status (F = 0.73; p = 0.39]. The significant interaction between the session factor and the anxiety status shows that the LF/HF index is higher at N + 1 for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX (F = 13.45; p < 0.001). Regarding the quality of sleep, it is noticed that the fragmentation index is higher at N + 1 (recovery) comparatively to N - 1 (F = 8.5; p = 0.006). The significant interaction between the session factor and the anxiety status shows that the fragmentation index is higher at N + 1 (recovery) comparatively to N - 1 (F = 8.5; p = 0.006). The significant interaction between the session factor and the anxiety status shows that the fragmentation index is higher at N + 1 for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX (F = 5.64; p = 0.02).

Anxious Cluster Effects Onto the Psychological Responses Following the Commando March

Regarding the anxiety-state, there is an effect of the session (F = 5.97; p < 0.001) with an anxiety-state score higher at D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions. There is an anxious status effect (G ANX et G N-ANX; F = 41.95; p = 0.39) with an anxiety-state score higher for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX. The significant interaction between the session factor and the anxious status shows that the anxiety-state score is higher in D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions for the G N-ANX (F = 4.17; p = 0.006).

Regarding the tension-anxiety mood, there is an effect of the session (F = 6.79; p = 0.002) with a tension-anxiety score higher in D+1 (recovery) comparatively to the other sessions. There is an effect of the anxious status (G ANX et G N-ANX; F = 18.67; p < 0.001) with a tension-anxiety score higher for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX. No interaction between the factors is noticed (F = 1.75; p = 0.15).

Regarding the activity-vigor mood, there is an effect of the session with a lower activity-vigor score at D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions (F = 10.09; p < 0.001) and an anxious status effect with an activity-vigor score lower for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX (F = 4.02; p = 0.04). A trend toward an anxious session–status interaction is noticed (F = 2.1; p = 0.1). For the G ANX, the activity-vigor score tends to be stable between the sessions whereas for the G N-ANX, it is lower at D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions.

Regarding the fatigue mood, there is a session effect with a higher score in D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions (F = 10.09; p < 0.001), without any effect of the anxious status (F = 2.17; p = 0.14), and without any interaction between the session factor and the anxious status (F = 0.25; p = 0.85).

Regarding the depression mood, we notice that the score is higher in D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions (F = 8.09; p < 0.001), and that it is higher for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX (F = 13.06; p < 0.001).

Regarding the anger mood, we notice that the score is higher in D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions (F = 9.87; p < 0.001) and that it is higher for the G ANX comparatively to the G N-ANX (F = 8.67; p = 0.004).

Regarding the confusion mood, the score is higher in D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions (F = 11.03; p < 0.001). The score is higher for the G ANX (F = 28.75; p < 0.001). A trend toward an interaction is observed between the session factors and the anxious status (F = 2.1; p = 0.1). For the G N-ANX, the confusion score tends to be stable between the sessions whereas for the G ANX, it is higher in D1 post-challenge comparatively to the other sessions. **Figure 2** sums up the differences between the groups over the mood variables during the different sessions (D-1, D1 pre-challenge, D1 post-challenge, and D+1).

DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to assess the reaction to stress induced by a sports challenge with a strong commitment and the recovery the day after the challenge according to the subjects' anxious status. First, it confirmed the stressor role of the selecting challenge played by the commando march. The increase of the activation psychological markers (anxiety, anger moods) was associated with physical fatigue (fatigue mood) and mental fatigue (depression mood). The psychological recovery was observed the very next day after the exercise. The night that followed the exercise allowed to assess the



recovery. A night-time parasympathetic rebound (Myllymaki et al., 2012) and a quality of sleep with few awakenings reflect the quality of the anabolic response of the sleep in the postexercise recovery (Schall et al., 2013). The results show that the sleep was not restorative as shown by the night-time heart rate variability and the deterioration of the sleep quality. These observations contrast with the data showing that the isolated or regular physical exercise practice is an important factor to promote the sleep (Youngstedt et al., 1999). The disruption of the post-exercise night-time recovery is all the more important to consider that the subjects enrolled in the study are characterized by a protective psychological profile: high level of self-esteem and low level of anxiety-trait. The adjustments strategies show an adaptive pattern relatively to the general population, the subjects being characterized by a high level of on-task coping, and a moderate level of emotional coping.

Second, in our study, the population was segregated into two subgroups according to the anxious status and by taking into account both the anxious personality and the dynamic process induced by the commando march (anxiety-state and -mood). This segregation showed that the subjects of the anxious group were characterized by a lower level of self-esteem and a higher level of coping focused on emotion and avoidance. It also had implications on the stress response at different steps of the exercise. Before the challenge, the anxious subjects expressed a higher level of perceived stress as well as an increase of the activation psychological markers (anxiety, anger moods) and of mental fatigue (depression and confusion moods) for a same level of physical fatigue (fatigue mood). If this state reflects an anticipatory anxiety in relation to previous experiences, this reactivity before the exercise raises questions the memorization of previous physical exercises (Stranahan et al., 2008) and the way he anticipates the level of constraint (Dishman et al., 2000). A neurobiological profile with an increase of reactivity to a stressor was put forward (Pruessner et al., 2005). It combines a reduction of the hippocampus volume in a functional MRI, an increase of the reactivity of the corticotropic axis, and a reduction of the self-esteem. The pertinence of this profile requests to be assessed within the frame of an excessive reaction to stress when facing a sport event with a strong commitment. Immediately after the exercise, the anxious status was characterized by the maintenance of the psychological markers of activation (anxiety, anger) and of mental fatigue (depressive and confused mood) at a higher level than the non-anxious status. However, the anxious status did not have any impact neither onto the physical performance nor onto the fatigue.

Lastly, the night-time recovery is of less good quality in the anxious subjects than in the subjects with a non-anxious status. Hughes et al. (2006) have shown that the existence of depressive symptoms were slowing down the recovery after an exercise. Thus, the stress activation excess in peri-exercise was associated with an anomaly of its extinction in the recovery phase. In the end, these data suggest that in subjects with an anxious status, practicing an implying activity generates an inadequate stress reaction. This excessive reactivity concerns on the one hand the modalities of sports practice in the treatment of anxiety. The physical activity modalities in these treatments must focus on promoting a practice without generating neither an internal nor an external obligation in the anxious subjects. On the

other hand, the excessive reactivity questions in the longer term about the consequences of a repeated and constraint physical activity onto these subjects' psychological and physical health. In particular, it questions the role that the anxious status could have in the risk of emergence of an overtraining syndrome. This syndrome, which is characterized by a performance level decrement without any modification of the investment in the sports practice, is clinically expressed in very different ways: anxiety, depression, fatigue, anger, lack of confidence, insomnia (Kentta and Hassmen, 1998). The absence of any clinical sign pathognomonic for an overtraining state, is associated with a difficulty to extract specific biological signs from it (Lee et al., 2017). However, the repetition of excessive stress reactions was put forward as contributing to a risky sports practice (Angeli et al., 2004). The repeated stress would induce a functional problem likely to lead to a dysfunction. The overtraining could be considered as a stress pathology expressing the impossibility for an individual to manage his stress response to the minimum required by the demand. These costs fall within the framework of the allostasis theory, which characterizes the recovery process or not of the homeostasis in the presence of constraint (Charney, 2004). The evaluation of the anxious status would allow to improve the detection of subjects at highest risk complementary to the overtraining questionnaire. The latter does not allow the systematic detection of the most motivated subjects who are the most vulnerable (Maso et al., 2005): these subjects, who barely listen to the body alarm signals, will meet any decrease of performance by an increase of training. This description fits in with the absence of impact of the anxious status onto the physical fatigue experienced after the commando march. Taking this status into account could be necessary to determinate the training programs for regular sportsmen. These data are all the more important that the consequences of overtraining can be dramatic for a sports career.

This study has shown two main limitations. Even though no difference in the main variables was observed over the four

REFERENCES

- Anderson, E., and Shivakuvar, G. (2013). Effects of exercise and physical activity on anxiety. Front. Psychiatry 4:27. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2013.00027
- Angeli, A., Minetto, M., Dovio, A., and Paccotti, P. (2004). The overtraining syndrome in athletes: a stress-related disorder. J. Endocrinol. Invest. 27, 603–612. doi: 10.1007/BF03347487
- Baron, R. M., and Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *J. Pers. Soc. Psychol.* 51, 1173–1182. doi: 10.1037/0022-3514.51. 6.1173
- Bolmont, B., and Abraini, J. H. (2001). State-anxiety and low moods: evidence for a single concept. *Physiol. Behav.* 74, 421–424. doi: 10.1016/S0031-9384(01) 00575-3
- Bruchon-Schweitzer, M., and Paulhan, I. (1993). Inventaire d'Anxiété État-trait forme Y (STAI-Y): Adaptation Française. [State-trait anxiety inventory form Y (STAI-Y): French adaptation. Paris: Centre de Psychologie Appliquée (Applied Psychology Center).
- Charney, D. S. (2004). Psychobiological mechanisms of resilience and vulnerability: implications for successful adaptation to extreme stress. Am. J. Psychiatry 161, 495–516. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.161.2.195

training sessions organized in different seasons, an impact of the seasonality onto the mood cannot be excluded (Kurlansik and Ibay, 2012). Then, the study has only included male subjects, which implies reproducing these results in a female population.

CONCLUSION

The commando march constitutes a military paradigm of sport under constraint that can be transposed to the civilian environment within the frame of a selective or competitive sports practice. The results obtained have applications for the health of both civilian and military sportsmen. They clearly raise the question of taking into account the anxiety in the sports practice programming. When the anxiety is taken into account, the modalities must detect any practice under constraint. For regular sportspeople, the modalities must integrate the anxious status in the programs of the sessions' repetition. These results highlight the interest for coupling the physical activity to stress and anxiety management techniques whether on the occasional sportsman, the regular sportsman or the competitor.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ES, ZF, FC, and MT were involved in the conception and trial design. GT, ES, CM-K, and MT wrote the draft of the article. ES, ZF, FC, CM-K, and MT contributed to the refinement of the study protocol and provided expert insight. ES and FC were responsible for the ethics committee. All the authors were involved in final approval of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank the soldiers from fusilier commando of Lorient (France) and the physicians for their support.

- Cohen, S., Kamarck, T., and Mermelstein, R. (1983). A global measure of perceived stress. J. Health Soc. Behav. 24, 385–396. doi: 10.2307/2136404
- Cook, B. J., and Hausenblas, H. A. (2008). The role of exercise dependence for the relationship between exercise behavior and eating pathology: mediator or moderator? *J. Health Psychol.* 13, 495–502. doi: 10.1177/1359105308088520
- Craft, L. L., Magyar, T. M., Becker, B. J., and Feltz, D. L. (2003). The relationship between the competitive state anxiety inventory-2 and sport performance: a meta-analysis. J. Sport Exerc. Psychol. 25, 44–65. doi: 10.1123/jsep.25.1.44
- Dishman, R. K., Nakamura, Y., Garcia, M. E., Thompson, R. W., Dunn, A. L., and Blair, S. N. (2000). Heart rate variability, trait anxiety, and perceived stress among physically fit men and women. *Int. J. Psychophysiol.* 37, 121–133. doi: 10.1016/S0167-8760(00)00085-4
- Endler, N. S., and Parker, J. D. A. (1999). Coping Inventory for Stressful Situations (CISS) Manual, 2nd Edn. Toronto: Multi-Health Systems.
- Foster, C. (1998). Monitoring training in athletes with reference to overtraining syndrome. *Med. Sci. Sport Exerc.* 30, 1164–1168. doi: 10.1097/00005768-199807000-00023
- Hainaut, J. P., and Bolmont, B. (2006). Moderate state-anxiety differently modulates visual and auditory response times in normal- and very low trait-anxiety subjects. *Neurosci. Lett.* 395, 129–132. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2005. 10.071

- Hughes, J. W., Casey, E., Luyster, F., Doe, V. H., Waechter, D., Rosneck, J., et al. (2006). Depression symptoms predict heart rate recovery after treadmill stress testing. Am. Heart J. 151, 1122.e1–1122.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.ahj.2006.02.004
- Ke, Z., Yip, S. P., Li, L., Zhengm, X. X., and Tong, K. Y. (2011). The effects of voluntary, involuntary, and forced exercises on brain-derived neurotrophic factor and motor function recovery: a rat brain ischemia model. *PLoS One* 6:e16643. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0016643
- Kentta, G., and Hassmen, P. (1998). Overtraining and recovery. A conceptual model. Sports Med. 26, 1–16. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199826010-00001
- Kim, H., Cheon, E. J., Bai, D. S., Lee, Y. H., and Koo, B. H. (2018). Stress and heart rate variability: a meta-analysis and review of the literature. *Psychiatry Investig.* 15, 235–245. doi: 10.30773/pi.2017.08.17
- Kumar, R. (2017). Role of physical activity in mental well-being. Int. J. Indian Psychol. 4:92.
- Kurlansik, S. L., and Ibay, A. D. (2012). Seasonal affective disorder. Am. Fam. Physician 86, 1037–1041.
- Lazarus, R. S. (1993). From psychological stress to the emotions: a history of changing outlooks. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 44, 1–21. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ps.44. 020193.000245
- Lee, E. C., Fragala, M. S., Kavouras, S. A., Queen, R. M., Pryor, J. L., and Casa, D. J. (2017). Biomarkers in sports and exercise: tracking health, performance, and recovery in athletes. *J. Strength Cond. Res.* 31, 2920–2937. doi: 10.1519/JSC. 000000000002122
- Maso, F., Lac, G., and Brun, J. F. (2005). Analyse et interprétation du questionnaire de la société française de médecine du sport pour la détection de signes précoces de surentraînement : étude multicentrique. [Analysis and interpretation of SFMS questionnaire for the detection of early signs of overtraining: a multicentric study]. Sci. Sports 20, 12–20. doi: 10.1016/j.scispo.2004.05.013
- McEwen, B. S. (2007). Physiology and neurobiology of stress and adapta- tion: central role of the brain. *Physiol. Rev.* 87, 873–904. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00041. 2006
- Myllymaki, T., Rusko, H., Syväoja, H., Juuti, T., Kinnunen, M. L., and Kyröläinen, H. (2012). Effects of exercise intensity and duration on nocturnal heart rate variability and sleep quality. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 801–809. doi: 10.1007/s00421-011-2034-9
- Nicolas, M. (2009). Stress and recovery assessment during simulated microgravity: effects of exercise during a long-term head-down tilt bed rest in women. *J. Environ. Psychol.* 29, 522–528. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvp.2009.08.006
- Paffenbarger, R. S. Jr., Hyde, R. T., Wing, A. L., and Hsieh, C. C. (1986). Physical activity, all-cause mortality, and longevity of college alumni. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 314, 605–613. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198603063141003
- Petruzzello, S. J., Landers, D. M., Hatfield, B. D., Kubitz, K. A., and Salazar, W. (1991). A Meta-analysis on the anxiety-reducing effects of acute and chronic exercice. Sports Med. 11, 143–182. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199111030-00002
- Pruessner, J. C., Baldwin, M. W., Dedovic, K., Renwick, R., Mahani, N. K., Lord, C., et al. (2005). Self-esteem, locus of control, hippocampal volume, and cortisol regulation in young and old adulthood. *Neuroimage* 28, 815–826. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuroimage.2005.06.014

Rosenberg, M. (1979). Conceiving the Self. New York, NY: Basic Books.

- Schall, K., Lemeur, Y., Bieuzen, F., Petit, O., Hellard, P., Toussaint, J. F., et al. (2013). Effect of recovery mode on post-exercise vagal reactivation in elite synchronized swimmers. *Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metab.* 38, 126–133. doi: 10.1139/apnm-2012-0155
- Selye, H. (1950). Stress and the general adaptation syndrome. Br. Med. J. 17, 1383–1392. doi: 10.1136/bmj.1.4667.1383
- Shabnam Hamidia, M. A. B. (2010). Perfectionism and competitive anxiety in athletes. Proc. Soc. Behav. Sci. 5, 813–817. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2010.07.190
- Shacham, S. (1983). A shortened version of profile of mood states. J. Pers. Assess. 47, 305–306. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4703_14
- Spielberger, C. (1983). Manual for the State-Trait-Anxiety Inventory: STAI (form Y). Palo Alto, CA: Consulting Psychologists Press.
- Spielberger, C. D., and Smith, L. H. (1966). Anxiety (drive), stress, and serial-position effects in serial-verbal learning. J. Exp. Psychol. 72, 589–595. doi: 10.1037/h0023769
- Stranahan, A. M., Lee, K., and Mattson, M. P. (2008). Central mechanisms of HPA axis regulation by voluntary exercise. *Neuromolecular Med.* 10, 118–127. doi: 10.1007/s12017-008-8027-0
- Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology (1996). Heart rate variability: standards of measurement, physiological interpretation and clinical use. *Circulation* 93, 1043–1065. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.93.5.1043
- Tello, G., Jouvion, A., Boulard, J. F., Marimoutou, C., Cazenave, N., and Thefenne, L. (2011). Exercise dependence and injuries in the "Centre national d'entraînement commando". Sci. Sports 27, 274–282. doi: 10.1016/j.scispo.2011. 10.006
- Trousselard, M., Steiler, D., Raphel, C., Cian, C., Duymedjian, R., Claverie, D., et al. (2010). Validation of a French version of the Freiburg mindfulness inventory - short version: relationships between mindfulness and stress in an adult population. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 4, 1–8. doi: 10.1186/1751-0759-4-8
- Youngstedt, S. D., Kripke, D. F., and Elliott, J. A. (1999). Is sleep disturbed by vigorous late-night exercise? *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 31, 864–869. doi: 10.1097/ 00005768-199906000-00015

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer RV declared a past co-authorship with one of the authors CM-K to the handling Editor.

Copyright © 2018 Tanguy, Sagui, Fabien, Martin-Krumm, Canini and Trousselard. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Psychological and Physiological Biomarkers of Neuromuscular Fatigue after Two Bouts of Sprint Interval Exercise

Albertas Skurvydas¹, Vaidas Verbickas¹*, Nerijus Eimantas¹, Neringa Baranauskiene¹, Margarita Cernych¹, Erika Skrodeniene², Laura Daniuseviciute³ and Marius Brazaitis¹*

¹ Institute of Sport Science and Innovation, Lithuanian Sports University, Kaunas, Lithuania, ² Department of Laboratory Medicine, Medical Academy, Lithuanian University of Health Sciences, Kaunas, Lithuania, ³ Department of Physical Education, Kaunas University of Technology, Kaunas, Lithuania

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Nico Lehmann, University of Fribourg, Switzerland Eduardo Matta Mello Portugal, Instituto Brasileiro de Medicina e Reabilitação, Brazil Alberto Cordova, University of Texas at San Antonio, United States

*Correspondence:

Marius Brazaitis marius.brazaitis@lsu.lt Vaidas Verbickas v.verbickas@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 15 July 2017 Accepted: 14 December 2017 Published: 22 December 2017

Citation:

Skurvydas A, Verbickas V, Eimantas N, Baranauskiene N, Cernych M, Skrodeniene E, Daniuseviciute L and Brazaitis M (2017) Psychological and Physiological Biomarkers of Neuromuscular Fatigue after Two Bouts of Sprint Interval Exercise. Front. Psychol. 8:2282. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02282

The main aim of our study was to determinate whether a repeated bout (RB) (vs. first bout [FB]) of sprint interval cycling exercise (SIE) is sufficient to mitigate SIE-induced psychological and physiological biomarker kinetics within 48 h after the exercise. Ten physically active men (age, 22.6 \pm 5.2 years; VO₂max, 44.3 \pm 5.7 ml/kg/min) performed the FB of SIE (12 repeats of 5 s each) on one day and the RB 2 weeks later. The following parameters were measured: motor performance (voluntary, electrically induced and isokinetic skeletal muscle contraction torque, and central activation ratio [CAR]); stress markers [brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), cortisol, norepinephrine, and epinephrine]; inflammatory markers (IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α); metabolic markers (glucose and lactate); muscle and rectal temperature; cycling power output; and psychological perceptions. The average cycling power output and neuromuscular fatigue after exercise did not differ between the FB and RB. There were significant decreases in cortisol and BDNF concentration at 12 h (P < 0.05) and 24 h (P < 0.001) after the FB, respectively. The decrease in cortisol concentration observed 12 h after exercise was significantly greater after the RB (P < 0.05) than after the FB. The immune-metabolic response to the RB (vs. FB) SIE was suppressed and accompanied by lower psychological exertion. Most of the changes in psychological and physiological biomarkers in the FB and RB were closely related to the response kinetics of changes in BDNF concentration.

Keywords: high-intensity exercise, brain derived neurotrophic factor, stress hormones, immune-metabolic response, perception

INTRODUCTION

Sprint interval exercise (SIE) is being used increasingly as a form of exercise training. A typical session comprises a series of brief bursts of vigorous exercise separated by periods of rest or low-intensity exercise (Buchheit and Laursen, 2013; Biddle and Batterham, 2015). Compared with traditional endurance training, the major advantage of SIE is that beneficial adaptations can be obtained with a shorter exercise duration (Bacon et al., 2013). Recent research shows that regular and optimum physical exercise plays a key role in general well-being, mental and physical health, disease prevention, and longevity in humans, and that some of these effects are mediated by the

86

production and release of the brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) and other myokines, such as interleukin 6 (IL-6), IL-10, and the tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (Kramer et al., 2006; Cotman et al., 2007; Pedersen et al., 2009). High-intensity exercise improves cardiovascular health (Lowensteyn et al., 2000; Lee et al., 2011) and increases BDNF levels (Oliff et al., 1998); therefore, it may help promote synaptic plasticity and growth and the survival neurons in the brain (Neeper et al., 1995; Cotman and Berchtold, 2002), which is of great importance for overall brain heath (Marquez et al., 2015).

Sprint interval exercise is a type of exercise that should not cause skeletal muscle damage, but should cause fatigue because of metabolic stress to muscle fibers (Place et al., 2015). Regarding metabolic response, lactate has been proposed as an important glycolytically produced metabolite that is most likely released because of increased or accelerated anaerobic glycolysis and stress response. When the rate of glucose metabolism exceeds the oxidative capacity of the mitochondria (Dienel, 2013), lactate assists as a critical buffer, allowing glycolysis to produce significant amounts of energy rapidly. The acute immune-metabolic response to exercise is connected to glucose homeostasis in muscle cells (Steinacker et al., 2004; Rosa Neto et al., 2011). Acute exercise enhances IL-6 concentration by increasing its production in skeletal muscle, which acts in the regulation of the muscle energetic status (Pedersen and Febbraio, 2008). Moreover, IL-6 upregulates anti-inflammatory cytokines (such as IL-10) that prevent the exacerbation of the proinflammatory milieu, thus blocking a possible persistent inflammatory status, and downregulates TNF-a. Alterations of cortisol and IL-6 levels can regulate the availability of substrate during the exercise, and these alterations are modified by the type, intensity, and duration of the exercise (Petersen and Pedersen, 2005). In addition, possible BDNF modulation factors, such as lactate, cortisol, and intensity, have been proposed. It has been speculated that skeletal muscle cells might be involved in mediating changes in BDNF, and that skeletal muscle contractions during high-intensity exercise might be a possible trigger of a biochemical pathway linking an exercise-induced secreted factor from skeletal muscle to BDNF gene expression in the brain (Wrann et al., 2013). Cortisol is commonly known as a stress hormone (Sapolsky et al., 2000), and chronically elevated levels of cortisol inhibit neurogenesis and neural plasticity. More specifically, exposure to corticosterone decreases BDNF expression in the brain; this suggests a negative relationship between cortisol and BDNF (Smith et al., 1995), which alters mood and may cause depression (Brunoni et al., 2008; Stein et al., 2008; Hashimoto, 2010; Polyakova et al., 2015).

The repeated bout (RB) effect refers to the adaptation via which a single bout of eccentric exercise protects against muscle damage from subsequent eccentric bouts (Kamandulis et al., 2010; Gorianovas et al., 2013). The functional effects of applying repeated SIE on physiological and psychological biomarkers with respect to neuromuscular fatigue in healthy young adult men have not been investigated. A maximal sprint effort that lasts > 30 s is associated with unpleasant outcomes, such as nausea, vomiting, and dizziness (Inbar et al., 1996). By contrast, a 5-s maximal sprint effort has been shown to be well tolerated

(Verbickas et al., 2017). Considering this, in the present study, participants performed the same exercise protocol-12 repeats of 5 s-twice, once at the start of the exercise and again 2 weeks later, on the assumption that the first bout (FB) would reduce the metabolic stress on muscle fibers and the brain in the subsequent SIE bout (i.e., RB). If so, one would expect that a lower increase in lactate, glucose, cortisol, norepinephrine (NEp), and epinephrine (Ep) levels, in line with a lower increase in body temperature after RB, would promote a decreased cytokine response and a greater increase in BDNF level compared with the FB. Therefore, the participants would be more motivated to engage in exercise, would feel less exertion during exercise, and would be better oriented regarding time perception during exercise and recovery. In addition, we hypothesized that reduced metabolic stress on muscle fibers would induce a decreased release of reactive oxygen/nitrogen species-dependent ryanodine receptor 1 (RyR1) fragmentation (Place et al., 2015), thereby leading to reduced sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) Ca²⁺ leakage and depression in muscle contractility properties and overall force production.

Therefore, the primary purpose of our study was to determinate whether RB (vs. FB) is sufficient to mitigate SIE-induced psychological and physiological biomarker kinetics within 48 h after exercise.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Ten physically active men (mean \pm SD; age: 22.6 \pm 5.2 year; height: 181.1 \pm 4.4 cm; body mass: 76.5 \pm 9.1 kg, and VO₂max: 44.3 \pm 5.7 ml/kg/min) participated in the current study. All volunteers were non-smokers and had no indications of cardiovascular, pulmonary, mental, or neuromuscular disease or trauma. The experimental protocol was approved by the Kaunas Regional Biomedical Research Ethics Committee and conformed to the Declaration of Helsinki.

Experimental Design Familiarization

On the familiarization day, participants completed a maximum graded exercise test to determine maximum oxygen uptake (VO_2max) (Cernych et al., 2017) on a cycle ergometer (Ergoline, Ergoselect 100, Bitz, Germany) using a mobile spirometry system (Oxycon Mobile, Jaeger/VIASYS Healthcare, Hoechberg, Germany). Subjects with a $VO_2max < 42.2$ ml/kg/min were excluded from the study based on the American College of Sports Medicine recommendation for individuals performing high-intensity exercise (Thompson et al., 2010). Each subject was familiarized with all laboratory testing procedures, equipment, psychological perception scales, and protocols to ensure that they would be able to maintain MVC of the knee extensors, to perform isokinetic knee extension, and to tolerate electrical muscle stimulation. The familiarization day was at least 7 days before the first investigation day. All participants avoided strenuous exercise for 72 h, abstained from alcohol and caffeine intake for at least for 24 h, and were well hydrated before each session.



Experimental Protocol

The experimental protocol was performed at the same time of day (8:00 a.m.) for all subjects. At the beginning of the first visit, body mass was measured on a scale (Tanita, TBF-300, Arlington Heights, IL, United States), and the subject rested for 10 min, after which blood samples were taken (Figure 1). All blood samples were collected at the following time points: before exercise, 2 and 30 min, and 1, 6, 12, 24, and 48 h after completion of the exercise. The subject performed a warm-up on a cycle ergometer (Ergoline GmbH, Ergoselect 100, Bitz, Germany) for 10 min at a power output (W) approximately equal to the subject body's mass (kg) and at a rate of 70 rpm. After the warm-up, body temperatures, voluntarily and electrically induced muscle torque, and central activation ratio (CAR) were measured. Muscle temperature (T_{mu}) and rectal temperature (T_{re}) were measured at the following time points: before exercise (exception: Tre was measured after the sixth series and 1 h after exercise), 2 and 30 min completion of the exercise. Knee extensor muscle torque was measured at the same times plus 24 and 48 h after exercise. Handgrip strength was measured at the same time as the measurement of knee extensor muscle torque before and 2 min after exercise; the best of three attempts was recorded.

After all control measurements were made before exercise, the subject performed a standardized warm up comprising 5 min of unloaded cycling at 60 rpm. The SIE protocol comprised 12 repeats of 5 s each interspersed with 3 min of active recovery (unloaded cycling at 60 rpm). The subject was instructed to perform a maximum effort from the beginning of the test until instructed to stop. The subject was asked to indicate his motivation level before the first and 12th interval, perceived exertion and subjective perception of rest time before the second and 12th interval.

Each subject performed the FB of the SIE on the first experimental day and repeated the same exercise (i.e., RB) under the same conditions 2 weeks later. This study involved several complex measurements performed at various times after SIE. After the FB and RB, the immediate priority was to obtain the blood samples and then to measure T_{mu} and T_{re} , followed by voluntarily and electrically induced muscle force, and CAR

testing. The time required for the blood sample collection through the muscle force testing was about 2 min.

Experimental Measurements Sprint Interval Cycling Exercise (SIE)

Cycling power output was measured during the first and the last trials of the FB and RB. Each bout of exercise comprised 12 repeats of 5 s (Verbickas et al., 2017) on a cycle ergometer (Monark, Ergomedic 894 EA, Vansbro, Sweden) interfaced with a laptop computer. Foot straps were used to secure the feet to the pedals. The pedal right arm crank starting position was 45° forward to the vertical axis. Upon the start command, the subject began pedaling and continued until the stop command. During cycling, when the subject had reached 100 rpm pedaling frequency, the computer automatically added the weight (7.5% of body mass). During the entire SIE, the subject received strong verbal encouragement.

Body Temperatures Measurements

 $T_{\rm mu}$ was measured by needle thermocouple (model DM-852; Ellab, Roedovre, Denmark) inserted to a depth of 3 cm below the skin surface into the vastus lateralis muscle mid-thigh and slightly lateral to the femur. The temperature recorded at a depth of 3 cm was assumed to represent the average temperature of the active muscle mass (Brazaitis et al., 2015). $T_{\rm re}$ was measured using a rectal thermocouple (Rectal probe, Ellab, Hvidovre, Denmark) inserted to a depth of 12 cm past the anal sphincter. The thermocouples remained in place for 1 h after the exercise bouts. The room temperature was $21.2 \pm 0.3^{\circ}{\rm C}$.

Maximal Voluntary Contraction and Torque Measurements

Isokinetic dynamometer (Biodex System 3, Shirley, NY, United States) was used to measure knee extensor muscle torque. The participant sat upright in the dynamometer chair with vertical back support, and a strap secured the hips and thighs to minimize uncontrolled movement. The knee joint was positioned at a 120° angle (180° is full knee extension). MVC was reached and maintained for \sim 5 s before relaxation and was

measured twice, each separated by a 1 min rest, and the larger value was used in the analyses (Bernecke et al., 2017).

Isokinetic knee extension torque (IT) was measured at a speed of 180° /s (Skurvydas et al., 2010). The subject was required to extend the knee from an 80° angle. The best of three attempts was used in the calculations.

Handgrip strength was measured at the same time points as knee extensor torque using a Jamar Handgrip Dynamometer (Bolingbrook, IL, United States). The subject sat in a chair with his elbow bent at 90° . Three attempts were performed with 1 min rest between each, and the best attempt was used in the calculations.

Direct Electrical Stimulation and Torque Measurements

The equipment and procedure for electrical stimulation were essentially the same as previously described (Kyguoliene et al., 2017). Direct muscle stimulation was applied using two carbonized rubber electrodes covered with a thin layer of electrode gel (ECG-EEG Gel; Medigel, Modi'in, Israel). One of the electrodes (6 cm \times 20 cm) was placed transversely across the width of the proximal portion of the quadriceps femoris muscle. Another electrode (6 cm \times 11 cm) covered the distal portion of the muscle above the patella. A standard electrical stimulator (Digitimer DS7, Hertfordshire, England) was used. The electrical stimulation was delivered in square-wave pulses of 0.5 ms duration. Peak torques induced by a 1-s electrical stimulation at 20 Hz (P20; representing the steep section of the force-frequency relationship curve) and at 100 Hz (P100; which is close to maximum force) were measured with a \sim 4-s rest interval between electrical stimulation.

Central Activation Ratio

The CAR was obtained during the 5 s MVC (Brazaitis et al., 2016). At \sim 3 s of the MVC, a 250 ms test train of stimuli at 100 Hz (TT-100 Hz) was superimposed on the voluntary contraction. The CAR was calculated as the ratio of the maximum voluntary torque to the peak torque generated with an additional TT-100 Hz superimposed on the MVC. The 5 s MVC with the superimposed stimuli was performed twice; the larger CAR value was used in the analyses.

Blood Samples

Fasting blood samples were collected from median antecubital vein. Blood serum was obtained by venipuncture into vacuum tubes with a gel separator (5 ml; BD Vacutainer, Franklin Lakes, NJ, United States). The samples were allowed to clot, and the serum was separated by centrifugation ($1200 \times g$, 15 min) at room temperature. Blood samples for measurement of NEp and Ep in plasma were collected into vacuum tubes with an anticoagulant (3 ml; BD Vacutainer). The serum and plasma samples were aliquoted and stored at -70° C until analysis. The concentrations of human BDNF, cortisol, IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α were measured in serum. The concentrations of NEp, Ep, BDNF, IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α were measured using a Gemini immunoassay ELISA analyzer (Stratec Biomedical GMBH, Birkenfeld, Germany). Cortisol concentration was measured

using an AIA-2000 automated enzyme immunoassay analyzer (Tosoh Corp., Tokyo, Japan).

Glucose concentration was measured immediately in venous blood (Glucocard X-mini Plus, Japan) at the following time points: before exercise, 2 and 30 min, and 1 h after completion of the exercise. Blood lactate concentration was measured at the same times. Blood samples $(0.3 \ \mu L)$ were taken from the fingertip and analyzed immediately for blood lactate concentration using reagent strips (Lactate Pro, Arkray, Inc., Kyoto, Japan).

Measurement of Perception

Motivation was assessed using a visual analog scale that ranged from 1 (not motivated at all) to 10 (extremely motivated) on a 10-cm horizontal line (Kleih and Kübler, 2013). Participants indicated their motivation with regard to the load by marking one position on the line that best represented their subjective motivation.

Participants were also asked about perceived exertion using a Borg rating scale (Borg, 1970) ranging from 6 (no exertion at all) to 20 (maximal exertion). The participants were told that they were going to exercise for 12 repeats of sprints on a cycle ergometer and that they must rate how hard and strenuous the exercise felt in the legs. They were instructed that a score of 20 on the Rating of Perceived Exertion (RPE) scale should correspond to the highest exercise load they thought they could maintain for exact sprint. RPE was recorded immediately after the first and 12th repeats.

The dimension of time is essential for everyday behavior and survival (Wittmann, 2013). The subject was not informed of the amount of work (sprint) and rest time periods during the SIE. The subject was asked to rate his subjective perceptions of work and rest time using simple visual time scales. He was asked to estimate his perception of work time from 2 to 10 s (graded in 1 s increments) immediately after each repeat. The subject's perception of rest time was evaluated before the start of the next repeat using a scale graded in 30 s increments from 1 to 5 min.

Statistical Analyses

The data were tested for normal distribution using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, and all data were found to be normally distributed. Descriptive data are presented as the mean \pm standard deviation (SD). A multivariate one-way analysis of variance (MANOVA) for repeated measures was used to determine the effects of each repeated trial (FB vs. RB) on the before-exercise values of MVC, CAR, IT, P20, P100, P20/P100 ratio, body temperature, and blood markers. A twoway MANOVA for repeated measures was used to determine the effects of each repeated trial (FB vs. RB) and time on the mean cycling power output, blood markers (IL-6, IL-10, TNF-α, NEp, Ep, BDNF, cortisol, lactate, and glucose levels), body temperature (Tre and Tmu), MVC, CAR, IT, handgrip strength, and electrically induced muscle properties (P20 and P100). If significant effects were found, Sidak's post hoc adjustment was used for multiple comparisons across a set of conditions within each repeatedmeasure MANOVA. Single time-point comparisons between conditions were analyzed using independent-sample t-tests. In addition, an exploratory data evaluation of relationships between

changes in BDNF and physiological and psychological variables was performed. Statistical significance was set at P < 0.05. Calculations of statistical observed power (OP, in percent) were performed, and the partial eta squared (η_p^2) was estimated as a measure of the RB task effect size. The OP for a significant effect was considered to be >80%. The non-parametric Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to compare changes in subjective ratings of perceptions (motivation, perceived exertion, and perceptions of work time and rest time) between trials. Statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS Statistics software (v. 22; IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, United States).

RESULTS

Effects of RB on Average Cycling Power

There were no significant changes in average cycling power between the FB and RB; the first and 12th repeats of FB were 767.7 \pm 116.5 W and 782.8 \pm 120.1 W (102.2 \pm 9.1% of the first repeat); and RB were 786.8 \pm 116.1 W and 796.9 \pm 123.7 W (101.3 \pm 6.1% of the first repeat), respectively.

Effects of RB on Body Temperature

The T_{mu} before and 2 and 30 min after exercise was 37.0 \pm 0.45°C, 38.0 \pm 0.5°C ($P < 0.001, \eta_p^2 > 0.9, OP > 99\%$), and 36.9 \pm 0.4°C, respectively, for the FB and 37.1 \pm 0.52°C, 37.9 \pm 0.38°C ($P < 0.001, \eta_p^2 > 0.9, OP > 99\%$), and 36.9 \pm 0.47°C, respectively, for the RB. There were no significant differences in the changes in T_{mu} between the FB and RB. By contrast, the increase in T_{re} was significantly greater ($P < 0.05, \eta_p^2 > 0.7, OP > 80\%$) after the FB compared with after the RB (Figure 2).

There was a significant inverse relationship between the $\Delta\%$ from before to after SIE in T_{re} and BDNF (r = -0.74 and -0.89, respectively, in the FB and RB sessions; P < 0.05). The $\Delta\%$ in T_{re} from before to after SIE was correlated positively with basal



BDNF levels (r = 0.83 and 0.86, respectively, in the FB and RB sessions; P < 0.05).

Effects of RB on Blood Markers

NEp, Ep, cortisol, and BDNF concentrations increased significantly 2 min after the FB and RB (**Figure 3**). After the FB, there were significant decreases in cortisol at 12 h (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.65$, OP > 80%) and in BDNF concentration at 12 and 24 h (P < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 > 0.8$, OP > 95%) (**Figures 3A,B**). The decrease in cortisol concentration observed 12 h after exercise was significantly (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.7$, OP > 85%) smaller after the RB compared with after the FB. The RB caused less stress, as shown by a smaller increase (P < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 > 0.8$, OP > 90%) in cortisol concentration after exercise. By contrast, BDNF concentration did not decrease 24 h after the RB.

IL-6 concentration increased significantly within 30 min to 12 h after both the FB and RB (P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 > 0.9$, OP > 99%). IL-10 concentration increased significantly within 2 min to 1 h after the FB and at 1 h after the RB (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.7$, OP > 80%). The concentration of TNF- α did not change after either bout (**Figure 4**). The increase in IL-6 concentration was significantly smaller (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.75$, OP > 90%) at 12 h after the RB compared with after the FB. IL-10 concentration from 2 to 30 min was significantly lower after the RB (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.65$, OP > 80%) compared with the same time after the FB.

Glucose concentration increased significantly 2 min after the FB (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.65$, OP > 80%) and 30 min after both the FB and RB (P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 > 0.9$, OP > 99% and P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.75$, OP > 80%, respectively) (**Figure 5A**). Glucose concentration at 30 min was significantly lower after the RB (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.65$, OP > 80%) compared with the same time after the FB.

Lactate concentration increased significantly 2 min after (P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 > 0.9$, OP > 99%), and remained significantly elevated 30 min after the FB and RB (P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 > 0.9$, OP > 99% and P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.8$, OP > 95%, respectively) (**Figure 5B**). The increase in lactate concentration was significantly smaller (P < 0.01, $\eta_p^2 > 0.75$, OP > 90%) after the RB compared with after the FB.

The $\Delta\%$ in BDNF concentration at 24 h was correlated significantly with the $\Delta\%$ in cortisol concentration 24 h after the FB (r = 0.85, P < 0.05). We found an inverse relationship between the $\Delta\%$ from before to after SIE in La and BDNF (r = -0.73 and -0.79, respectively, in the FB and RB sessions; P < 0.05).

Effects of RB on Neuromuscular Performance

There were no significant differences in any of the muscle torque measurements at rest before the FB and RB (**Table 1**).

After both the FB and RB, MVC, CAR, and IT decreased significantly (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.8$, OP > 90%); however, there was no difference between the FB and RB (**Figure 6**). Recovery of IT within 24–48 h was significantly faster for the RB than it was for the FB (P < 0.05, $\eta_p^2 > 0.65$, OP > 80%) (**Figure 6C**). Unexpectedly, MVC and CAR recovered more slowly after the RB compared with after the FB. Twenty-four hours after the RB, the



MVC and CAR values did not differ from those recorded before exercise.

Handgrip strength did not change significantly from before to after exercise: in the FB, it varied from 56.7 ± 6.1 to 57.5 ± 8.8 kg, and in the RB, from 56.0 ± 7.1 to 58.5 ± 7.5 kg. There were no significant differences between the FB and RB.

There was no significant difference in any of the electrical muscle stimulation variables between the FB and RB (**Figure 7**). The low-frequency stimulation-induced torque decreased significantly more than did the high-frequency stimulation-induced torque in both the FB and RB (P < 0.001, $\eta_p^2 > 0.9$, OP > 99%). The high-frequency stimulation-induced torque recovered within 24 h, whereas the low-frequency stimulation-induced torque did not recover fully within 48 h after either the FB or RB.

The percentage change (Δ %) in BDNF concentration at 24 h was correlated significantly with the Δ % in MVC and CAR 24 h after the FB (r = 0.80 and 0.76, respectively). The Δ % in MVC and CAR from before to 24 h after SIE were correlated inversely with basal BDNF levels (r = -0.75 and -0.92, respectively, in the FB session; and r = -0.66 and -0.67, respectively, in the RB session; P < 0.05). The Δ % in BDNF concentration from before to 24 h after exercise in the RB session (r = 0.76; P < 0.05), and with the Δ % in CAR from before to 24 h after exercise in the FB and RB sessions (r = 0.81 and 0.68, respectively; P < 0.05).

Effects of RB on Psychological Variables

The average motivation scores were 8.8 ± 1.2 and 9.0 ± 1.1 points (P > 0.05) during the FB and RB, respectively. Perceived exertion

increased significantly during both the FB and RB (P < 0.05). The average scores for perceived exertion (Borg scale) were 11.9 ± 2.8 and 11.4 ± 3.1 points for the FB and RB, respectively (P > 0.05 between the FB and RB) after the first repeat, and 16.3 ± 2.4 and 15.3 ± 2.1 points after the 12th repeat (P < 0.05 between the FB and RB).

The subjective perception of work time in the first and last repeats was 5.3 \pm 0.9 and 6.4 \pm 1.1 s, respectively (P < 0.05) during the FB, and 4.9 \pm 1.1 and 5.9 \pm 1.1 s (P < 0.05) during the RB. There was no significant difference between the FB and RB.

The subjective perception of rest time after the first and the 11th repeats was 150 ± 27 and 236 ± 43 s, respectively, for the FB (P < 0.05), and 176 ± 25 and 210 ± 39 s, respectively, for the RB (P < 0.05). There were no significant differences between the FB and RB.

The perception of work time in the 12th repeat was correlated inversely with the Δ % in BDNF concentration from before to after exercise (r = -0.74 and -0.72, respectively, in the FB and RB sessions; P < 0.05). The psychological sensations of perceived exertion during the 12th repeat and the subjective perception of work time during the FB were correlated inversely with the Δ % in BDNF concentration from before to 24 h after exercise (r = -0.79 and -0.82, respectively; P < 0.05).

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate the effects of repeated SIE on body temperature, neuromuscular functions, and markers of the immune, metabolic, and stress system in healthy young men.



In the present study, CAR decreased by about 5%, MVC and P100 by about 15%, and P20 by about 50% after both the FB and RB. We believe that the main reason for fatigue is undoubtedly associated with exhaustion of energy substrates and increased metabolite concentrations (e.g., inorganic phosphate, ADP, H⁺), which can affect the attachment of myosin cross-bridges to actin filaments, attachment strength (Allen et al., 2008), and muscle fiber activation by reducing the Ca²⁺ released from the SR (Place et al., 2015). After SIE, we found a slight but significant decrease in voluntary muscle CAR of about 5%, which returned to the initial level within 24 h. The long-lasting decrease in force observed after various types of physical exercise is more marked at low than at high stimulation frequencies and is referred to as "prolonged low-frequency force depression" (PLFFD) (Allen et al., 2008). In our study, PLFFD was apparent after both the FB and RB. The decreased force production in muscle fibers can be



preexercise values; #P < 0.05 between FB and RB.

caused, in principle, by reduced free myoplasmic concentration Ca^{2+} ([Ca^{2+}]i) during contraction, decreased myofibrillar Ca^{2+} sensitivity, and reduced ability of the contractile machinery to produce force (Allen et al., 2008). On a simplified level, the first two factors should increase the magnitude of the force depression at low compared with high stimulation frequencies because of the sigmoidal shape of the force – $[Ca^{2+}]$ i relationship, whereas the third factor should cause a similar decrease in force at all stimulation frequencies (Allen et al., 2008). In a recent study (Place et al., 2015), we showed marked PLFFD and RyR1 fragmentation in muscles of recreationally active subjects after six cycling bouts of 30 s each (Wingate bouts). Intriguingly, the same exercise caused a similar PLFFD in elite endurance athletes, but the RyR1 remained intact, and the difference could be explained by a greater superoxide dismutase expression in the elite athletes (Place et al., 2015). Thus, depending on the training status, the mechanism responsible for the PLFFD induced by repeated Wingate cycling bouts may be either impaired Ca2+ release from SR or reduced myofibrillar Ca²⁺ sensitivity. In this study, PLFFD did not decrease after the RB.

Acute exercise bouts have been shown to promote an acute phase response, resulting in post-exercise cytokine levels that are similar to those observed during sepsis or inflammatory disease (Nunes et al., 2015). Skeletal muscle is a major source of several cytokines, and the response is dependent on the duration,

TABLE 1 | Mean (\pm SD) values of voluntary and electrically induced torque before first bout (FB) and repeated bout (RB).

	FB	RB
MVC, Nm	311.8 ± 41.5	307.2 ± 44.3
CAR, %	94.7 ± 7.3	94.1 ± 7.2
IT, Nm	171.9 ± 17.7	167.4 ± 18.9
P20, Nm	181.5 ± 27.2	189.0 ± 31.9
P100, Nm	272.3 ± 30.1	270.1 ± 31.0
P20/P100	0.67 ± 0.06	0.70 ± 0.07

MVC, maximal voluntary contraction torque; CAR, central activation ratio; IT, isokinetic knee extension torque at 180°/s; P20, torque of electrical muscle stimulation at 20 Hz; P100, torque of electrical muscle stimulation at 100 Hz.

intensity, and session volume of the exercise. The cytokines have several functions and play a crucial role in energy metabolism; for instance, IL-6 and TNF- α are important in the anti-inflammatory response and exert effects on glucose and lipid metabolism, by stimulating an increase in the processes of lipolysis and glycogenolysis, to provide an energy supply for skeletal muscle and other tissues after exercise (Pedersen and Febbraio, 2008). The transient increase in the circulating levels of IL-6 during exercise appears to be responsible for a further increase in the circulating levels of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 by stimulating the release of cortisol and decreasing the levels of TNF- α . Consistently, we showed here that after SIE, the IL-10 and cortisol response initially increased progressively and reached its peak at 30 min, followed by a decrease and return to the baseline values. By contrast, IL-6 concentration increased progressively and reached its peak at 12 h. The level of TNF- α was unaffected. Such an interaction in cytokine kinetics may indicate an effect of both pro- and anti-inflammatory activity (Peake et al., 2015). The increase in cortisol concentration was a clear indicator that the SIE load caused a marked response of the HPA axis (Frx et al., 2000). As expected, in this study, the RB blunted the release of these cytokines and cortisol. Moreover, glucose concentration was significantly lower after the RB compared with after the FB; therefore, we can only speculate that the decrease in glucose concentration in the blood observed in our study reflects an increase in insulin sensitivity (Cartee, 2015).

The increase in BDNF concentration after the FB and RB in our study coincides with the findings of other researchers who reported that brief intense exercise increases BDNF concentration (Marquez et al., 2015). Shorter bouts of highintensity exercise (1 min work and 1 min rest) are slightly more effective than continuous high-intensity exercise for elevating serum BDNF concentration (Marquez et al., 2015). The authors concluded that the SIE protocol might represent an effective and preferred intervention for elevating BDNF level and promoting brain health (Marquez et al., 2015). However, in our study, the increase in BDNF concentration was much smaller than that reported by Mang et al. (2014). Those authors showed that systemic BDNF concentration increased on average by 3.4-fold following aerobic exercise, but the changes did not relate to neurophysiological or behavioral measures. By contrast, in our study, the changes in BDNF concentration correlated strongly with prolonged changes in motor performance. Our



 $^{\#}P < 0.05$ between FB and RB.

most interesting finding is that BDNF concentration decreased gradually 24 h after exercise and that this decline was significantly greater after the FB (**Figure 3B**). We speculate that the BDNF



"pit" is an indicator of a slower motor system work rate; i.e., FB was psychologically and metabolically more demanding, as shown by the greater increases in T_{re} and lactate concentration. This idea is supported by the significant correlation between the psychological feeling of perceived exertion and decrease in BDNF concentration 24 h after the FB. In our study, BDNF concentration did not decrease 12-24 h after exercise. By contrast, Ieraci et al. (2015) found that BDNF level returned to the initial value within 24 h after exercise. Rojas Vega et al. (2006) and Marquez et al. (2015) showed that BDNF level is restored to the initial level within 15-20 min after exercise. Contrary to our findings, research has shown that long-term regular aerobic exercise has a positive effect on the increase in serum BDNF level (Saligan et al., 2016). BDNF signaling mediates adaptive responses of the central, autonomic, and peripheral nervous systems to exercise (Weinstein et al., 2014), and BDNF helps to regulate energy homeostasis and energy metabolism (Pedersen et al., 2009). Our data are consistent with this concept and suggest that changes in BDNF level are closely related to changes in T_{re} and lactate concentration, although the mechanisms responsible for this association are unclear. We found that the preexercise BDNF concentration and kinetics of the change in BDNF concentration after both the FB and RB correlated significantly with indicators of prolonged neuromuscular fatigue, including central motor fatigue. That is, BDNF was a good biomarker of prolonged motor fatigue and especially central motor fatigue.

Stress is hypothesized to cause a reduction in BDNF (protein) level in the brain, which alters mood and may cause depression (Stein et al., 2008). Low BDNF level leads to a greater subjective feeling of fatigue (Saligan et al., 2016). Higher serum BDNF level may protect against the future occurrence of dementia (Weinstein et al., 2014). BDNF level may be a biomarker of mood disorders (Hashimoto, 2010) and may be a central factor in the network of multimorbidity in old populations (Krabbe et al., 2009). Low BDNF levels are found in patients with neurodegenerative diseases, including Alzheimer's disease, and major depression (Pedersen et al., 2009). The peripheral BDNF level at rest is lower in exercise-trained people than in untrained people (Nofuji et al., 2008; Huang et al., 2014) and BDNF level increases more after acute exercise in trained than in untrained people (Knaepen et al., 2010). Taken together, these studies show that there is no consensus on the effects of exercise on the basal BDNF level and the functional significance of changes in BDNF level after exercise. The relationship between the decrease in BDNF concentration and central fatigue after 24 h has also been reported by other researchers; that is, brain performance and human well-being are associated with BDNF level (Krabbe et al., 2009; Hashimoto, 2010; Weinstein et al., 2014). It is interesting that the decrease in BDNF concentration was closely associated with the decrease in cortisol concentration after both exercise bouts. However, one may expect the opposite effect; that is, the higher the cortisol concentration, the lower the BDNF concentration because most studies show an inverse relationship between cortisol and BDNF concentrations (Issa et al., 2010; Rothman and Mattson, 2013). However, Marquez et al. (2015) did not find a negative correlation between cortisol and BDNF concentrations in humans.

BDNF inhibits the proinflammatory process (Cotman et al., 2007; Tong et al., 2008; Calabrese et al., 2014; Medina et al., 2015). However, we found no significant correlation between the changes in IL-6 and BDNF concentrations within 24 h after exercise. Physical exercise and stress can differentially modulate the expression of BDNF transcripts possibly through different epigenetic mechanisms, and this may explain why BDNF level is increased by exercise but decreased by acute stress (Rojas Vega et al., 2006). It seems that the lower initial BDNF level and the greater change after SIE should have been related to better exercise performance in our study. This idea was confirmed by the correlational analysis, which showed that the greater the change in BDNF concentration, the smaller the change in lactate concentration after exercise. Smaller changes in lactate concentration after exercise indicate higher aerobic capacity. Therefore, we speculate that a larger change in BDNF concentration after SIE may be a better indicator of aerobic capacity. BDNF is an essential neurotrophin that is also intimately connected to the central and peripheral molecular processes of energy metabolism and homeostasis (Knaepen et al., 2010). Thus, it is not surprising that the BDNF kinetics after exercise was closely related to the metabolic responses to an intensive load, as shown by the change in lactate concentration and Tre kinetics. The decrease in BDNF level associated with

various diseases and depression (Brunoni et al., 2008; Stein et al., 2008; Hashimoto, 2010; Polyakova et al., 2015) suggest then that the decrease in BDNF concentration 24 h after exercise may be associated with increased central motor fatigue.

The psychological indicators of the prediction of BDNF kinetics after bouts seem surprising remembering the conclusions of other researchers that firstly the brain experiences the size of stress (McEwen et al., 2015). The brain perceives load size and pleasure/enjoyment very quickly and uses this information to modulate motor performance (Frazão et al., 2016). The brain is a central organ for perceiving stressors via multiple interacting mediators, including the HPA axis, the autonomic nervous system, and their non-linear interactions with the metabolic system and the pro- and anti-inflammatory components of the immune defense system (McEwen et al., 2015). Although motor performance and immune responses did not differ between FB and RB, the psychological and metabolic responses, and the stress level were lower after RB. These changes were closely related to the kinetics of the changes in BDNF.

It was surprising that the initial BDNF level predicted prolonged central motor fatigue after SIE. Other researchers have reported that BDNF level is lower at rest in exercise-trained people than in untrained people (Nofuji et al., 2008; Huang et al., 2014). We speculate that the higher training level of our subjects may have dampened the change in the CAR after the exercise bouts. Considering that the change in BDNF concentration is greater in trained people than in untrained people after an exercise load (Knaepen et al., 2010), we suggest that the greater the change in BDNF concentration, the smaller the long-term decline in the CAR after exercise.

REFERENCES

- Allen, D. G., Lamb, G. D., and Westerblad, H. (2008). Skeletal muscle fatigue: cellular mechanisms. *Physiol. Rev.* 88, 287–332. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00015. 2007
- Bacon, A. P., Carter, R. E., Ogle, E. A., and Joyner, M. J. (2013). VO2max trainability and high intensity interval training in humans: a meta-analysis. *PLOS ONE* 8:e73182. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0073182
- Bernecke, V., Pukenas, K., Daniuseviciute, L., Baranauskiene, N., Paulauskas, H., Eimantas, N., et al. (2017). Sex-specific reliability and multidimensional stability of responses to tests assessing neuromuscular function. *Homo* 68, 452–464. doi: 10.1016/j.jchb.2017.10.004
- Biddle, S. J. H., and Batterham, A. M. (2015). High-intensity interval exercise training for public health: a big HIT or shall we HIT it on the head? *Int. J. Behav. Nutr. Phys. Act.* 12:95. doi: 10.1186/s12966-015-0254-9
- Borg, G. A. (1970). Perceived exertion as an indicator of somatic stress. Scand. J. Rehabil. Med. 2, 92–98.
- Brazaitis, M., Eimantas, N., Daniuseviciute, L., Vitkauskiene, A., Paulauskas, H., and Skurvydas, A. (2015). Two strategies for the acute response to cold exposure but one strategy for the response to heat stress. *Int. J. Hyperthermia* 31, 325–335. doi: 10.3109/02656736.2015.1004135
- Brazaitis, M., Paulauskas, H., Skurvydas, A., Budde, H., Daniuseviciute, L., and Eimantas, N. (2016). Brief rewarming blunts hypothermia-induced alterations in sensation, motor drive and cognition. *Front. Physiol.* 7:592. doi: 10.3389/ fphys.2016.00592
- Brunoni, A. R., Lopes, M., and Fregni, F. (2008). A systematic review and metaanalysis of clinical studies on major depression and BDNF levels: implications for the role of neuroplasticity in depression. *Int. J. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 11, 1169–1180. doi: 10.1017/S1461145708009309

CONCLUSION

Even though the FB and RB generated similar average cycling power and caused similar neuromuscular fatigue, the stress and immune-metabolic responses to repeated (vs. FB) SIE were suppressed and accompanied by a smaller increase in T_{re} and lower psychological exertion. Most of the changes in the psychological and physiological biomarkers observed in the FB and RB were closely related to the response kinetics of changes in BDNF concentration.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The authors MB and AS contributed to the design of the work. The authors MB, VV, NB, NE, MC, ES, and LD performed the experiments. The authors MB, VV, NB, NE, MC, ES, LD, and AS contributed to the analysis and interpretation of data for the work. The authors MB and AS drafted the work for important intellectual content. The authors MB, VV, NB, NE, MC, ES, LD, and AS finally approved the version to be submitted. The authors MB contributed to the revision of this work. All the authors agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

The authors thank Mrs. Danute Juciene for blood sample collection.

- Buchheit, M., and Laursen, P. B. (2013). High-intensity interval training, solutions to the programming puzzle. Sports Med. 43, 313–338. doi: 10.1007/s40279-013-0029-x
- Calabrese, F., Rossetti, A. C., Racagni, G., Gass, P., Riva, M. A., and Molteni, R. (2014). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor: a bridge between inflammation and neuroplasticity. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 8:430. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2014.00430
- Cartee, G. D. (2015). Mechanisms for greater insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in normal and insulin-resistant skeletal muscle after acute exercise. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 309, E949–E959. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00416.2015
- Cernych, M., Baranauskiene, N., Eimantas, N., Kamandulis, S., Daniuseviciute, L., and Brazaitis, M. (2017). Physiological and psychological responses during exercise and recovery in a cold environment is gender-related rather than fabric-related. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1344. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01344
- Cotman, C. W., and Berchtold, N. C. (2002). Exercise: a behavioral intervention to enhance brain health and plasticity. *Trends Neurosci.* 25, 295–301. doi: 10.1016/ S0166-2236(02)02143-4
- Cotman, C. W., Berchtold, N. C., and Christie, L. A. (2007). Exercise builds brain health: key roles of growth factor cascades and inflammation. *Trends Neurosci.* 30, 464–472. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2007.06.011
- Dienel, G. A. (2013). Astrocytic energetics during excitatory neurotransmission: what are contributions of glutamate oxidation and glycolysis? *Neurochem. Int.* 63, 244–258. doi: 10.1016/j.neuint.2013.06.015
- Frazão, D. T., Junior, L. F., de, F., Dantas, T. C. B., Krinski, K., Elsangedy, H. M., et al. (2016). Feeling of pleasure to high-intensity interval exercise is dependent of the number of work bouts and physical activity status. *PLOS ONE* 11:e0152752. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0152752
- Frx, A. C., Kraemer, W. J., Stone, M. H., Koziris, L. P., Thrush, J. T., and Fleck, S. J. (2000). Relationships between serum testosterone, cortisol, and weightlifting performance. J. Strength Cond. Res. 14:338.

- Gorianovas, G., Skurvydas, A., Streckis, V., Brazaitis, M., Kamandulis, S., and McHugh, M. P. (2013). Repeated bout effect was more expressed in young adult males than in elderly males and boys. *Biomed. Res. Int.* 2013:10. doi: 10.1155/2013/218970
- Hashimoto, K. (2010). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor as a biomarker for mood disorders: an historical overview and future directions. *Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 64, 341–357. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1819.2010.02113.x
- Huang, T., Larsen, K. T., Ried-Larsen, M., Møller, N. C., and Andersen, L. B. (2014). The effects of physical activity and exercise on brain-derived neurotrophic factor in healthy humans: a review. *Scand. J. Med. Sci. Sports* 24, 1–10. doi: 10.1111/sms.12069
- Ieraci, A., Mallei, A., Musazzi, L., and Popoli, M. (2015). Physical exercise and acute restraint stress differentially modulate hippocampal brainderived neurotrophic factor transcripts and epigenetic mechanisms in mice. *Hippocampus* 25, 1380–1392. doi: 10.1002/hipo.22458
- Inbar, O., Bar-Or, O., and Skinner, J. S. (1996). *The Wingate Anaerobic Test*. Champaign IL: Human Kinetics.
- Issa, G., Wilson, C., Terry, A. V., and Pillai, A. (2010). An inverse relationship between cortisol and BDNF levels in schizophrenia: data from human postmortem and animal studies. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 39, 327–333. doi: 10.1016/j. nbd.2010.04.017
- Kamandulis, S., Skurvydas, A., Brazaitis, M., Škikas, L., and Duchateau, J. (2010). The repeated bout effect of eccentric exercise is not associated with changes in voluntary activation. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 108, 1065–1074. doi: 10.1007/s00421-009-1219-y
- Kleih, S. C., and Kübler, A. (2013). Empathy, motivation, and P300 BCI performance. Front. Hum. Neurosci. 7:642. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013. 00642
- Knaepen, K., Goekint, M., Heyman, E. M., and Meeusen, R. (2010). Neuroplasticity — exercise-induced response of peripheral brain-derived neurotrophic factor. *Sports Med.* 40, 765–801. doi: 10.2165/11534530-000000000-00000
- Krabbe, K. S., Mortensen, E. L., Avlund, K., Pedersen, A. N., Pedersen, B. K., Jørgensen, T., et al. (2009). Brain derived neurotrophic factor predicts mortality risk in older women. J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. 57, 1447–1452. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.2009.02345.x
- Kramer, A. F., Erickson, K. I., and Colcombe, S. J. (2006). Exercise, cognition, and the aging brain. J. Appl. Physiol. 101, 1237–1242. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol. 00500.2006
- Kyguoliene, L., Skurvydas, A., Eimantas, N., Baranauskienė, N., Mickeviciene, D., Urboniene, D., et al. (2017). Effect of constant, predictable, and unpredictable motor tasks on motor performance and blood markers of stress. *Exp. Brain Res.* 235, 1323–1336. doi: 10.1007/s00221-017-4894-7
- Lee, D.-C., Sui, X., Ortega, F. B., Kim, Y.-S., Church, T. S., Winett, R. A., et al. (2011). Comparisons of leisure-time physical activity and cardiorespiratory fitness as predictors of all-cause mortality in men and women. *Br. J. Sports Med.* 45, 504–510. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2009.066209
- Lowensteyn, I., Coupal, L., Zowall, H., and Grover, S. A. (2000). The costeffectiveness of exercise training for the primary and secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease. J. Cardpulm. Rehabil. 20, 147–155. doi: 10.1097/ 00008483-200005000-00002
- Mang, C. S., Snow, N. J., Campbell, K. L., Ross, C. J. D., and Boyd, L. A. (2014). A single bout of high-intensity aerobic exercise facilitates response to paired associative stimulation and promotes sequence-specific implicit motor learning. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 117, 1325–1336. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00498.2014
- Marquez, C. M. S., Vanaudenaerde, B., Troosters, T., and Wenderoth, N. (2015). High-intensity interval training evokes larger serum BDNF levels compared with intense continuous exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 119, 1363–1373. doi: 10.1152/ japplphysiol.00126.2015
- McEwen, B. S., Bowles, N. P., Gray, J. D., Hill, M. N., Hunter, R. G., Karatsoreos, I. N., et al. (2015). Mechanisms of stress in the brain. *Nat. Neurosci.* 18, 1353–1363. doi: 10.1038/nn.4086
- Medina, J. L., Jacquart, J., and Smits, J. A. (2015). Optimizing the exercise prescription for depression: the search for biomarkers of response. *Curr. Opin. Psychol.* 4, 43–47. doi: 10.1016/j.copsyc.2015.02.003
- Neeper, S. A., Gómez-Pinilla, F., Choi, J., and Cotman, C. (1995). Exercise and brain neurotrophins. *Nature* 373:109. doi: 10.1038/373109a0

- Nofuji, Y., Suwa, M., Moriyama, Y., Nakano, H., Ichimiya, A., Nishichi, R., et al. (2008). Decreased serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor in trained men. *Neurosci. Lett.* 437, 29–32. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2008.03.057
- Nunes, J. C., Radbruch, H., Walz, R., Lin, K., Stenzel, W., Prokop, S., et al. (2015). The most fulminant course of the Marburg variant of multiple sclerosis-autopsy findings. *Mult. Scler.* 21, 485–487. doi: 10.1177/1352458514537366
- Oliff, H. S., Berchtold, N. C., Isackson, P., and Cotman, C. W. (1998). Exerciseinduced regulation of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) transcripts in the rat hippocampus. *Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res.* 61, 147–153. doi: 10.1016/j. neulet.2008.03.057
- Peake, J. M., Della Gatta, P., Suzuki, K., and Nieman, D. C. (2015). Cytokine expression and secretion by skeletal muscle cells: regulatory mechanisms and exercise effects. *Exerc. Immunol. Rev.* 21, 8–25.
- Pedersen, B. K., and Febbraio, M. A. (2008). Muscle as an endocrine organ: focus on muscle-derived interleukin-6. *Physiol. Rev.* 88, 1379–1406. doi: 10.1152/ physrev.90100.2007
- Pedersen, B. K., Pedersen, M., Krabbe, K. S., Bruunsgaard, H., Matthews, V. B., and Febbraio, M. A. (2009). Role of exercise-induced brain-derived neurotrophic factor production in the regulation of energy homeostasis in mammals. *Exp. Physiol.* 94, 1153–1160. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2009.048561
- Petersen, A. M., and Pedersen, B. K. (2005). The anti-inflammatory effect of exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 98, 1154–1162. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00164. 2004
- Place, N., Ivarsson, N., Venckunas, T., Neyroud, D., Brazaitis, M., Cheng, A. J., et al. (2015). Ryanodine receptor fragmentation and sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ leak after one session of high-intensity interval exercise. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U.S.A. 112, 15492–15497. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1507176112
- Polyakova, M., Stuke, K., Schuemberg, K., Mueller, K., Schoenknecht, P., and Schroeter, M. L. (2015). BDNF as a biomarker for successful treatment of mood disorders: a systematic & quantitative meta-analysis. J. Affect. Disord. 174, 432–440. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2014.11.044
- Rojas Vega, S., Strüder, H. K., Vera Wahrmann, B., Schmidt, A., Bloch, W., and Hollmann, W. (2006). Acute BDNF and cortisol response to low intensity exercise and following ramp incremental exercise to exhaustion in humans. *Brain Res.* 1121, 59–65. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.08.105
- Rosa Neto, J. C., Lira, F. S., Zanchi, N. E., Oyama, L. M., Pimentel, G. D., Santos, R. V., et al. (2011). Acute exhaustive exercise regulates IL-2, IL-4 and MyoD in skeletal muscle but not adipose tissue in rats. *Lipids Health Dis.* 10:97. doi: 10.1186/1476-511X-10-97
- Rothman, S. M., and Mattson, M. P. (2013). Activity-dependent, stressresponsive BDNF signaling and the quest for optimal brain health and resilience throughout the lifespan. *Neuroscience* 239, 228–240. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroscience.2012.10.014
- Saligan, L. N., Lukkahatai, N., Holder, G., Walitt, B., and Machado-Vieira, R. (2016). Lower brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels associated with worsening fatigue in prostate cancer patients during repeated stress from radiation therapy. *World J. Biol. Psychiatry* 17, 608–614. doi: 10.3109/15622975. 2015.1012227
- Sapolsky, R. M., Romero, L. M., and Munck, A. U. (2000). How do glucocorticoids influence stress responses? integrating permissive, suppressive, stimulatory, and preparative actions. *Endocr. Rev.* 21, 55–89. doi: 10.1210/edrv.21.1. 0389
- Skurvydas, A., Brazaitis, M., Kamandulis, S., and Sipaviciene, S. (2010). Peripheral and central fatigue after muscle-damaging exercise is muscle length dependent and inversely related. J. Electromyogr. Kinesiol. 20, 655–660. doi: 10.1016/j. jelekin.2010.02.009
- Smith, M. A., Makino, S., Kim, S. Y., and Kvetnansky, R. (1995). Stress increases brain-derived neurotropic factor messenger ribonucleic acid in the hypothalamus and pituitary. *Endocrinology* 136, 3743–3750. doi: 10.1210/endo. 136.9.7649080
- Stein, D. J., Daniels, W. M., Savitz, J., and Harvey, B. H. (2008). Brain-derived neurotrophic factor: the neurotrophin hypothesis of psychopathology. CNS Spectr. 13, 945–949. doi: 10.1017/S1092852900013997
- Steinacker, J. M., Lormes, W., Reissnecker, S., and Liu, Y. (2004). New aspects of the hormone and cytokine response to training. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 91, 382–391. doi: 10.1007/s00421-003-0960-x
- Thompson, W. R., Gordon, N. F., and Pescatello, L. S. (2010). ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription. Philadelphia, PA: Wolters Kluwer.

- Tong, L., Balazs, R., Soiampornkul, R., Thangnipon, W., and Cotman, C. W. (2008). Interleukin-1β impairs brain derived neurotrophic factor-induced signal transduction. *Neurobiol. Aging* 29, 1380–1393. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging. 2007.02.027
- Verbickas, V., Baranauskiene, N., Eimantas, N., Kamandulis, S., Rutkauskas, S., Satkunskiene, D., et al. (2017). Effect of sprint cycling and stretch-shortening cycle exercises on the neuromuscular, immune and stress indicators in young men. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 68, 125–132.
- Weinstein, G., Beiser, A. S., Choi, S. H., Preis, S. R., Chen, T. C., Vorgas, D., et al. (2014). Serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor and the risk for dementia: the framingham heart study. *JAMA Neurol.* 71, 55–61. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol. 2013.4781
- Wittmann, M. (2013). The inner sense of time: how the brain creates a representation of duration. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 14, 217–223. doi: 10.1038/ nrn3452

Wrann, C. D., White, J. P., Salogiannnis, J., Laznik-Bogoslavski, D., Wu, J., Ma, D., et al. (2013). Exercise induces hippocampal BDNF through a PGC-1α/FNDC5 pathway. *Cell Metab.* 18, 649–659. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2013.09.008

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Skurvydas, Verbickas, Eimantas, Baranauskiene, Cernych, Skrodeniene, Daniuseviciute and Brazaitis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Behavioral Repertoire Influences the Rate and Nature of Learning in Climbing: Implications for Individualized Learning Design in Preparation for Extreme Sports Participation

Dominic Orth 1,2*, Keith Davids 3, Jia-Yi Chow 4, Eric Brymer 5 and Ludovic Seifert 6

¹ Amsterdam Movement Sciences, Faculty of Behavioural and Movement Sciences, Vrije Universiteit, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ² Institute of Brain and Behaviour, Amsterdam, Netherlands, ³ Centre for Sports Engineering Research, Sheffield Hallam University, Sheffield, United Kingdom, ⁴ National Institute of Education, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, Singapore, ⁵ Institute of Sport, Physical Activity and Leisure, Leeds Beckett University, Leeds, United Kingdom, ⁶ Faculty of Sport Sciences, Centre d'Etudes des Transformations des Activités Physiques et Sportives, CETAPS EA3832, University of Rouen Normandy, Rouen, France

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

Joshua L. Williams, Georgia Southern University, United States Pierre Lafere, Université de Bretagne Occidentale, France

> *Correspondence: Dominic Orth d.o.orth@vu.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 26 November 2017 Accepted: 23 May 2018 Published: 12 June 2018

Citation:

Orth D, Davids K, Chow J-Y, Brymer E and Seifert L (2018) Behavioral Repertoire Influences the Rate and Nature of Learning in Climbing: Implications for Individualized Learning Design in Preparation for Extreme Sports Participation. Front. Psychol. 9:949. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00949

Extreme climbing where participants perform while knowing that a simple mistake could result in death requires a skill set normally acquired in non-extreme environments. In the ecological dynamics approach to perception and action, skill acquisition involves a process where the existing repertoire of behavioral capabilities (or coordination repertoire) of a learner are destabilized and re-organized through practice-this process can expand the individuals affordance boundaries allowing the individual to explore new environments. Change in coordination repertoire has been observed in bi-manual coordination and postural regulation tasks, where individuals begin practice using one mode of coordination before transitioning to another, more effective, coordination mode during practice. However, individuals may also improve through practice without qualitatively reorganizing movement system components-they do not find a new mode of coordination. To explain these individual differences during learning (i.e., whether or not a new action is discovered), a key candidate is the existing coordination repertoire present prior to practice. In this study, the learning dynamics of body configuration patterns organized with respect to an indoor climbing surface were observed and the existing repertoire of coordination evaluated prior to and after practice. Specifically, performance outcomes and movement patterns of eight beginners were observed across 42 trials of practice over a 7-week period. A pre- and post-test scanning procedure was used to determine existing patterns of movement coordination and the emergence of new movement patterns after the practice period. Data suggested the presence of different learning dynamics by examining trial-to-trial performance in terms of jerk (an indicator of climbing fluency), at the individual level of analysis. The different learning dynamics (identified qualitatively) included: continuous improvement, sudden improvement, and no improvement. Individuals showing sudden improvement appeared to develop a new movement pattern of coordination in terms of their capability to climb using new body-wall orientations, whereas those showing continuous improvement did not, they simply improved performance. The individual who did not improve in terms of jerk, improved in terms of distance climbed. We discuss implications for determining and predicting how individual differences can shape learning dynamics and interact with metastable learning design.

Keywords: learning dynamics, scanning procedure, intrinsic dynamics, rock climbing, motor learning, system degeneracy

INTRODUCTION

In recent years participation rates in extreme sports such as free solo climbing, where climbers perform in extreme environments without the use of safety aides such as ropes, have outstripped many traditional sports (Brymer and Schweitzer, 2013; Seifert et al., 2017). Performance in extreme climbing environments, where a fall would most likely result in death, places considerable physiological and psychological demands on the climber (Llewellyn et al., 2008). Deaths in climbing are most often attributed to climbing in extreme environments and when climbing without ropes (Lack et al., 2012). While the emotional and psychological requirements for climbing in extreme environments are often different from those required to climb in non-extreme environments, such as indoor climbing walls, many of the underlying skills required to complete a particular move when climbing a 3,000 m wall without ropes are the same as those required to undertake the same move in an indoor context (Brymer and Schweitzer, 2017).

Climbing in extreme environments not only requires a profound environmental knowledge and the ability to effectively assess environmental constraints such as weather conditions and rock or ice quality but also requires effective adaptability and highly tuned skills (Seifert et al., 2017). Understanding how individual climbers effectively acquire the skills required to perform at this level is important for the development of the individual climber and ultimately supports safer and more sustainable participation (Immonen et al., 2017).

How Environmental Design Can Support Adaptability in Climbing

This study adopts the ecological dynamics approach to perception and action. Ecological dynamics integrates ideas from dynamical systems theory and ecological psychology toward understand learning and behavioral change by the individual toward becoming adapted to a particular environment (Rietveld and Kiverstein, 2014; Davids et al., 2015; Immonen et al., 2017). In this framework, behavioral change is underpinned by principles of self-organization which overtime, enhance the individual-environment fit (Schöner et al., 1992; Edelman and Gally, 2001; Sumpter, 2006). Self-organizing systems can be described as systems which are initially disordered and where global order can emerge under the influence of the system's own dynamics (Bruineberg and Rietveld, 2014, p. 4). The effort to satisfy current constraints (interacting environmental, task, and

individual factors) gives rise to perceptual-motor couplings that function to support the individual's perception of affordances (opportunities) for action (Davids et al., 2008). By learning new ways of acting adaptive, or acting adaptive in new situations, the individual enhances their movement system degeneracy (i.e., the capability to use structurally different elements for the same functions: Kelso, 2012) which can extend the boundaries of what their environment affords for action (Orth et al., 2017c).

The idea of affordances, first introduced by Gibson (1979), suggests that successful behavior is predicated on the information-based relationship between the individual and their environment. The generation and pick-up of information supports the perception of affordances (or invitations for action) (Withagen et al., 2012). During practice, instability facilitates exploration of alternative motor solutions, and, hence their adaptability (Hristovski et al., 2011; Van Orden et al., 2011; Bril et al., 2012). Practically speaking, a coach or experimentalist might develop knowledge for affordances of other individuals (i.e., affordances the coach can provide by establishing a certain set of constraints). In doing so, the coach or researcher can interact with constraints so as to shape learning without prescribing or presupposing a solution in advance (Silva et al., 2013). Assuming that the individual behaves in such a way that takes into account the limits on their action capabilities (an hypothesis associated with affordance-based control: Fajen, 2007; Croft et al., 2018), when the individual is positioned at the limits of their affordance boundaries this can lead to an increase in movement variability during practice (Prieske et al., 2015; Orth et al., 2018), which may drive learning (Schöllhorn et al., 2009; Chow et al., 2011). For example, in climbing, the individual will control their actions in some respects based on how long they perceive they can continue to remain in contact with the wall, which can be influenced fatigue (Fryer et al., 2012). In order to manage fatigue, participants need to learn to use holds in different ways, such as with different grasping actions or with body positions that are more mechanically efficient. Through practice, as the individual becomes capable of using more efficient actions they will climb increasingly difficult routes or in more complex environments-reflecting their action boundaries, separating their ability to climb possible and impossible routes, have been expanded (Fajen, 2007). Figure 1 exemplifies these ideas, suggesting that constraints impinge on affordances at both the individual and the sociocultural frame of reference. Functional movement variability, including exploration, enhanced degeneracy, and discovery of new and



functional actions are a behavioral mechanisms that support the expansion of affordance boundaries.

The Current Study

Operationalising these ideas, Orth et al. (2018) showed how a route designed with holds that could be grasped either using an overhand grip (like a ladder) or a side-grip (like grasping a cup handle) invited participants to carry out more exploratory actions during climbing (actions where individuals would touch a hold only to subsequently withdraw their hand to reposition it). Due to the route's design, beginners learned to explore holds whilst at the same time maintain climbing fluency when constraints were modified in a transfer test. In doing so, the learners extended their affordance boundaries (i.e., their ability to climb on new routes), by learning how to explore whilst maintaining fluency. According to Orth et al. (2018), the enhanced exploration in the dual-grasping route was because it allowed a fall-back option to an already stabilized movement pattern (grasping using the over hand grip and with body orientated face-on to the wall) thus, making exploration less risky. The study by Orth et al. (2018) also suggests that beginners need to learn how to use side-on body-wall orientations. Indeed, as shown by Seifert et al. (2015) intermediate skilled climbers tend to increase the amount of rolling motion at the hips when climbing holds were designed to promote these actions (specifically, edges running perpendicular to the ground plane were made available). Thus, the individual's current behavioral repertoire may have a strong influence on the nature and rate of learning in climbing tasks.

The purpose of the current study was to determine to what extent the individual's current behavioral repertoire (i.e., the extant perceptual-motor landscape of performance solutions that can be adapted by the individual with respect to a particular environment: Davids et al., 2015) affect the learning dynamics and subsequent emergence of new skills. In order to determine if a solution is new relative to the individual, a scanning procedure can be used to assess an individual's current behavioral repertoire, allowing determination of how it changes during and after practice (Zanone and Kelso, 1992). For example, prior to learning a new skill, a scanning procedure can uncover pre-existing stable and unstable coordination solutions when performing under a given set of constraints. In doing so, this can be used to determine how the perceptualmotor landscape is altered by practice (Zanone and Kelso, 1992). The main aim of this study was to evaluate, in beginner climbers, possible relationships between learning dynamics and the emergence of new patterns of movement coordination during skills practice in a route climbing task. We also aimed to evaluate, using a scanning procedure, any mediating relationship between the learning dynamics and the learners behavioral repertoire as assessed prior to and after practice.

In order to assess learning, we used variables that quantify climbing fluency (Orth et al., 2017b). Fluency in climbing is globally captured as jerk (a measure sensitive to the number of sub-movements made while climbing: Seifert et al., 2014), and can further be assessed separately along temporal and spatial dimensions (Orth et al., 2017b). To assess temporal performance, mobility is used and reflects the time spent moving relative to remaining stationary (Billat et al., 1995). To assess spatial performance, the entropy of the hip trajectory is used, where more straight forward trajectories are associated with behavioral certainty (Cordier et al., 1994b).

Using these variables, performance was observed over an extended time period (7 weeks of practice, 2 sessions per week). During practice we encouraged exploration by designing a climbing route where each hold had four good edges (top, bottom, and sides). The route also encouraged exploration of different pathways though the route. Following previous results (Seifert et al., 2015; Orth et al., 2018), we anticipated beginner climbers would be able to immediately climb the route with a face-on orientation to the wall. However, in order for beginners to substantially improve their climbing fluency, they would need to also use side-on body wall configurations. We predicted that the discovery of these new movement patterns would support a sudden improvement in performance. Additionally, we expected these movement patterns to absent prior to practice and be present after practice.

METHODS

Participants

Eight participants without prior experience of outdoor rock climbing were recruited to be involved in the learning study, noting that one dropped out during the experiment (see Table 1). Noting however, that participants had received a minimum of 10h of practice in indoor climbing, because this amount of practice was the minimum required to guarantee that participants can correctly know to set harness, rope and know belaying. Moreover, participants had roughly a 16-18 Ewbank skill level and so were not completely inexperienced. Further inclusion criteria required that participants be within the healthy BMI range (<25) and have an arm span of no <140 cm. This was done to ensure that climbers were able to reach holds as intended by two professional route setters. Notably one participant (P14) had a BMI of 26.8. However, because this result was because the individual had a larger proportion of muscle mass, he was permitted to participate. All participants were right handed.

Finally, testing occurred as part of a physical activity course for students enrolled at local university (Rouen Normandy University). In participating, they received a grade for their participation for the climb course unit. The local ethics committee of the Rouen Normandy University approved the protocol, who verified that wearing data acquisition equipment was compatible with climbing, which was validated. This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the guidelines of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors. The protocol was explained to all participants who gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

TABLE 1	Participant details.
	i antioipaint dotailo.

Learners	P12	P13	P14	P15	P17**	P18	P19	P21
Age (years)	18.0	19.0	21.0	20.0	21.0	22.0	24.0	18.0
Gender	F	М	F	М	F	F	М	F
On-sight ability (Ewbank*)	17	17	17	18	17	17	18	16
Standing height (cm)	162	182	186	171	176	156	165	163
Arm span (cm)	162	185	173	178	174	152	166	166
Body weight (kg)	54.6	68.4	83.0	58.5	64.2	53.0	72.5	59
Grip strength (kg)	26.2	54.6	52.0	26.0	28.3	23.8	58.0	22.5
Grip strength to weight ratio	0.48	0.80	0.63	0.44	0.44	0.45	0.88	0.38

* For conversions from Ewbank across other systems see Draper et al. (2011a). ** Dropped out during intervention.

Experimental Design and Climbing Route Design

The study involved two pre-test and two post-test sessions, and 14 learning sessions in total. The learning sessions were distributed such that two learning sessions per week (e.g., Tuesday, Friday) were carried out over a 7-week period. Within each session participants were required to climb the same route three times, equating to 42 trials of practice overall. The volume of practice corresponded roughly to the typical length of a beginner level climbing course and matched values in existing studies reporting the acquisition dynamics of multi-articular skill (Delignières et al., 1998; Chow et al., 2008a). Pre-testing was carried out 1 week after the final learning session (see **Figure 2**).

Across all testing sessions, participants upon arrival were fitted with climbing shoes and afforded a 10-min period to warm up their hands, feet, and body. Aside from stretching and mobility, during this time a very easy traverse was also carried out to allow participants to safely use their fingers and were prepared to support their body weight. They were then fitted with a harness and instrumentation (detailed below). Prior to undertaking each climb, the following global task instructions were given: "climb the route as fluently as possible, minimizing jerky movement, taking an efficient path through the route and minimizing prolonged pauses." Participants were then afforded a 3-min period to view the route from the ground, following which the trial was commenced. Between each climb, a seated 5-min rest was enforced to minimize effects of fatigue on performance. Globally, all routes were designed at 5b F-RSD by agreement of two qualified route-setters (Draper et al., 2011b). This difficulty was chosen as it corresponds to a beginner level of difficulty (Draper et al., 2011a).

Pre- and Post-test Scanning Procedure Session 1 and Session 16

The pre- and post-test sessions required participants to undergo a scanning procedure modified to the climbing task and required three performance trials carried out on the same day. In theory



the approach involves scaling a parameter, in this case required body position, and observing effects on overall movement coordination and climbing fluency (including jerk, mobility, and entropy).

In order to assess how beginners organized their body with respect to the wall while climbing the orientation of the pelvis with respect to the wall was gathered while mobile. Obtaining the pelvis orientation during mobility was important as we were interested in body-wall coordination modes during route progression and not during resting (see the example given in **Figure 3**). Thus, the scanning procedure was designed to assess participants' capacity to coordinate different body-wall positions while mobile (when displacement at the hips was occurring).

The first climbing condition of the scanning procedure, acted as a reference and required individuals to climb under global task instructions (i.e., to get to the end of the route). The second condition required participants to climb the same route under instructions to maintain as much as possible the front of their body facing the wall (i.e., the "face-on" condition). The third condition required climbing with the side of the body facing the wall for as much as possible (i.e., the "side-on" condition). It was anticipated that the beginners would show better performance under the face-on condition, but, be unable to remain mobile when in the side-on condition. The order for each condition was counterbalanced to control for possible order of treatment effects. Participants were not given time to preview the route for the scanning procedure. Note also that the scanning procedure was carried out on the same route as the learning route. **Figure 3A** shows the position of each hold of the scanning and learning route with respect to the climbing wall plane.

Learning Sessions: Route and Procedures Session 2 to Session 15

Learning sessions were carried out twice weekly with at least 2 days in between (e.g., Tuesday, Friday) and over a 7-week period. Within each learning session participants carried out three trials of practice per session on the same route. Between trials, participants were required to sit for no less than 5 min between trials without viewing the route. Before each trial they were allowed to preview the route for a maximum of 3 min if desired. Before participants climbed for the first time they were informed that they would be given feedback about their performance in terms of jerk, entropy and immobility. These data were also explained to



FIGURE 3 | Route design. (A) Circles indicate the location of the holds of the route used for the scanning and learning procedure. (B) Shows an example of the hip tracked and mapped over a photo of the route. The redline indicates the hip tracked from the beginning the end of the climb.

participants in terms of how movements at the hips affects these values. Jerk was explained to increase the more they fluctuated between increasing and decreasing their speed while climbing. Entropy was explained to increase with the more movements they used to get to the top. Immobility was explained to increase the longer they stayed still. Finally, participants were informed lower values of jerk, entropy, and immobility were indications of better performance. All instructions, belaying, and feedback were given by the same researcher across all sessions.

At the beginning of each learning session (not including the first session) feedback of climbing fluency was provided regarding the previous learning session. In addition to this, participants were emailed their feedback 48 h after each learning session. Specifically, the feedback given included three values, jerk, entropy, and immobility and also the adopted trajectory through the route for each trial. The climbed trajectory was conveyed in the form of photo overlay of their climbed trajectory onto a photo of the climbing wall. **Figure 3B** is an example image given to participants that exemplifies the data given.

Instrumentation

Data on directions of the trunk (3D unit vectors in Earth reference) were collected from small, wearable, inertial measurement units (IMU: Figure 4A). These IMUs contain three sensor components: a tri-axial accelerometer $(\pm 8G)$; tri-axial gyroscope (1,600°/s); and a tri-axial magnetometer (MotionPod, Movea©, Grenoble, France). Data collected from the IMUs were recorded with North magnetic reference at 100 Hz and transmitted by wireless connection with a control unit run off a desktop operating system. IMUs were attached to the hip to estimate the movement at the climber's center of mass without interfering with movement (Figures 4B-D). Finally, in order to orientate the sensor with respect to the vertical and wall references, participants were required to adopt a calibration position prior to each climb. This position was recorded for 10 s prior to each attempt (Figure 4E) and the average value was used to zero the angular positions relative to the wall reference. The same sensor and relative placement location, orientation, and procedure were used throughout the entire experiment.

Raw sensor recordings were then prepared. Specifically, gyroscope, accelerometer, and magnetometer information were



FIGURE 4 | Instrumentation. (A–E) show the inertial measurement unit placement and initial calibration posture (see embedded table, bottom right, for details). (F,G) show the instrumentation and positioning of the camera used to record each climb.

converted into a 3 \times 3 rotation matrix that describes each sensor in an Earth frame (North, West and vertical). Specifically, as described in, Boulanger et al. (2016) two of the sensor components (accelerometer and gyroscope) in a rotation signal provides a better signal/noise ratio and the third sensor, the magnetometer, is used to obtain the Earth reference. A transformation is then performed through a complementary filter based algorithm (as described in, Madgwick et al., 2011).

Each trial was also captured with a frontal camera (GoPro© Hero 3) fixed 9.5 m away from the climbing wall and at a distance of 5.4 m from the ground and operated via remote wi-fi, with recordings directly captured to a SD card (Figures 4F,G). A red light was equipped to the back of the harness midpoint. Post processing involved automatic tracking of the red light position on a frame by frame basis (Boulanger et al., 2016). In order to synchronize the signals, we used the obtained trajectory data from the video to compute a time series estimating the acceleration of the pelvis. Then, using a maximum correlation measure between the sensorrecorded accelerations of the pelvis (the norm of the lateral and vertical components), the delay between each signal, video and sensor, was estimated (Boulanger et al., 2016). Finally, the start (first discernible reaching action made from quadrupedal support) and end (first discernible contact made with the final hold with both hands) were then manually determined from the video and the two signals extracted over the same time period accounting for the delay obtained in the previous step.

Computations

From the raw signals recorded during each climb, three forms of data were computed to assess performance and learning dynamics:

- jerk coefficient of translation–jerk reflects the spatial-temporal indicator of performance;
- geometric index of entropy–entropy reflects the spatial indicator of performance, and;
- the threshold based immobility to mobility ratio-immobility is the temporal indicator of performance.

Finally, in order to assess the body state dynamics, we took the orientation of the hip-wall angle when the individual was mobile.

Jerk

Jerk (the derivative of acceleration) is correlated with the number of sub-movements that compose gross actions (Seifert et al., 2014). The fewer sub movements made, the lower the jerk value.

When the trajectory is known, such as when the hip position is tracked relative to the wall surface, allowing that for a given trajectory $x:[O, T] \rightarrow R^3$, the dimensionless jerk coefficient of translation is defined as:

$$Jerk = \frac{T^5}{\left(\Delta x\right)^2} \int_0^T \left\| \frac{d^3x}{dt^3} \left(s \right) \right\|^2 ds \tag{1}$$

Noting that Δx is the length of the climbed trajectory.

Geometric Index of Entropy

The geometric index of entropy is a ratio of the path length of a trajectory to the perimeter of its convex hull and is a uniquely spatial indicator of performance (Cordier et al., 1994b). For a given trajectory $x:[O, T] \rightarrow R^3$, letting Δx as the distance of the path covered by the hips, and Δc the perimeter of the convex hull, we find:

$$Entropy_{x} = \frac{\log(2*\Delta x) - \log(\Delta c(x))}{\log(2)}$$
(2)

Note that the division by log(2) places the geometric index of entropy in dimensionless terms (bits). Thus, the greater amount of displacement that occurs within a given convex hull, the higher this value and more complex (or chaotic) the movement trajectory.

Threshold Based Immobility to Mobility Ratio

The relationship between periods of mobility to immobility is estimated by determining how long, with respect to the total climb time, an individual's COM remains in a stationary state, relative to a moving state. It is a uniquely temporal indicator of performance (Orth et al., 2017b). Time spent "immobile" reflects time under isometric contraction, incurring an energy cost (Billat et al., 1995). Since hip mobility is determined as a given level of displacement over time, a solution to remove potential operator bias is to directly use hip velocity, and apply a threshold. Thus, for this study a threshold value was applied to the velocity of the climber's trajectory.

Specifically, for a trajectory $x : [O, T] \rightarrow R^3$, we find the threshold based immobility to mobility ratio as:

Ratio of immobility to mobility_x =
$$\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{N} P_i}{N}$$
 (3)

$$P_i = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } v_i < \text{threshold} \\ 0, & (4) \end{cases}$$

$$v_i \ge threshold$$

$$v_i = f \sqrt{x_i^2 + y_i^2}$$
(5)

Hence the larger the threshold based immobility to mobility ratio, the longer the individual's respective COM is considered to be in a more immobile state.

Orientation of the Trunk When Mobile

The hip-wall orientation was taken as the angle formed between the hip sensor and a sensor positioned on the climbing surface (recall **Figure 4E**). Following Seifert et al. (2015), the time series of rotation around the axis perpendicular to the transverse plane was extracted using the wall reference such that 0° Corresponded to a face-wall position (the sagittal plane perpendicular to the climbing surface; and following the right hand rule, 90° rotation right side of the body is parallel to the wall plane, and; -90° left side of the body is parallel to the wall plane (**Figure 5A**). It was anticipated that when participants were requested to climb sideon to the wall, the body-wall angle distributions during mobility would be concentrated around 0° in the pre-test, and, more toward $\pm 90^{\circ}$ in the post-test. Thus, the probability distributions of the hip-wall angle segmented above threshold were used to assess the initial coordination and changes after practice revealed when undergoing the scanning procedure.

Indeed, it was found in pilot work that adopting a sidewall orientation could be achieved by experts while using holds for route progression. This is shown in Figures 5D-F. In contrast, beginners were less capable of using the side-on position when mobile. However, during periods of immobility it was anticipated that beginners might rest in the sideon position (as shown in Figures 5D, 4E). As described in Fuss et al. (2013), skill effects related to more advanced movement patterns can require that the climber achieve a threshold of mobility in conjunction to the relative positioning of the COM with respect to wall. Thus, it was important to segment the hip-wall orientation according to states of more or less mobility. To separate between states of mobility and immobility, we chose to set a threshold of movement at the hip of 20 cm/s which allowed a feasible and objective quantification of mobility. Whilst previous work has classified an individual as immobile using frame-by-frame analysis of an operator, this is extremely time consuming and open to operator bias. For example, criteria for mobility have included statements like: "progress of the hips was observed" (Billat et al., 1995) whereas, criteria for static climbing have included: "no discernible movement in pelvic girdle" (White and Olsen, 2010). Figure 5, provides face validity of using 20 cm/s, shown in the normalized density histograms comparing the hip-wall angles segmented above and below the threshold used to determine mobility (for additional discussion see: Orth et al., 2017b).

Statistical Procedures

The experimental design for addressing pre- and post-test findings required a repeated measures ANOVA with three levels of instruction (free, face, and side) and two levels of time (pre and post). In cases where main or interaction effects were significant, planned contrasts were carried out assuming that variables indicating skilfulness (i.e., jerk, entropy, and immobility) would improve due to practice. For effects related to condition, it was anticipated that performance in the side-on condition would be worse relative to the face-on condition (i.e., revealed in higher levels of jerk, entropy and degree of immobility relative to the face-on condition).

To examine learning dynamics, a one-way repeated measures ANOVA was used with planned contrasts to assess, at the group level, at what point a plateau in performance was evident by contrasting each trial with the final trial. It was anticipated, that the level of mobility would plateau after entropy (Cordier et al., 1994b, 1996; Orth et al., 2017a).

When the sphericity assumption was violated in the repeated measures variables, Greenhouse-Geisser adjustments are made. Finally, effect sizes, were reported in cases where a focused effect is addressed (i.e., comparisons involving two groups) by converting *F*-ratios to *r*-values following Field (2009, p. 501). Noting that: r = 0.10 reflects small effect; r = 0.30 is a



FIGURE 5 | The hip-to-wall angle data reduction. The mannequins (A,D,G) on the left show two general coordination patterns: face-on (middle mannequin), and; side-on (top and bottom mannequins). The middle column of graphs (B,E,H) shows the angular position of the hip of an expert climber. The time series data of the hip (B) shows the hip-wall angle when moving below 20 cm/s (black line) and above (gray line). When moving below 20 cm/s the climber is considered "immobile" (E shows these data as a frequency histogram). When moving above 20 cm/s the climber is considered "mobile" (H). For contrast, a beginners data is shown (C,F,I). When the beginner is immobile they may rest in a side-on position (F). However, beginners find it difficult to use a side-on body-wall position when mobile (I). Note that density (y-axis) of the histograms is used in place of frequency as these data have been normalized so that the area under the curve is equal to one. dist. = distribution. thresh. = threshold.

medium effect, and; r = 0.50 is a large effect. Additional follow-up tests beyond planned contrasts were done using pair-wise (dependent) *t*-tests with Bonferroni corrections. All

statistics were run using IBM[®] SPSS[®] Statistics version 21. All effects are reported at a statistical significance level of p < 0.05.

RESULTS

In the following sections, group outcomes of the pre- and posttest on the scanning procedure are given. We then address the learning dynamics, finally moving to individual analyses. Note that since participant 17 did not complete the practice intervention, she was removed from any statistical analysis.

Results at the Group Level

Grouped Pre- and Post-test Scanning Procedure

The outcomes, jerk, entropy, and degree of mobility of the scanning procedure were assessed across three levels of instruction (free, face, and side) and two levels of time (pre and post). There was a significant main effect of practice on: jerk, $F_{(1, 6)} = 11.56$, p < 0.01, r = 0.81; entropy, $F_{(1, 6)} = 72.96$, p < 0.001, r = 0.96, and; level of mobility, $F_{(1, 6)} = 59.53$, p < 0.001, r = 0.95. The decreases in jerk, entropy, and immobility after practice were all large effects. There were no significant effects for instruction, nor was there a significant interaction between practice and instruction. Also shown in **Figure 6** are the hip-wall angle distributions (bottom row of histograms). These findings suggest that, at the group level, participants were capable of being mobile and oriented face-on and side-on to the wall both before and after practice.

Grouped Learning Dynamics

The grouped outcomes showed that across each outcome (jerk, entropy, and immobility), an improvement in performance was observed through practice (see **Figure 7** which summarizes the session average for each variable). The main effect of trial was significant for all outcomes: jerk, $F_{(1, 13)} = 5.15$, p < 0.001; entropy, $F_{(1, 13)} = 4.68$, p < 0.001, and; level of mobility, $F_{(1, 13)} = 11.62$, p < 0.001.

Repeated contrasts were then performed to evaluate whether performance on each outcome variable improved at the same or different rates. Contrasts were, therefore, set up to compare each session relative to the penultimate session of practice (session 14). When contrasts were not statistically significant to the final trial of practice, performance can be considered plateaued (Cordier et al., 1994b). These outcomes are summarized in **Table 2**, which shows that both jerk and entropy values plateaued at session 7 whilst participants continued to improve their level of mobility until session 9.

We then performed a final follow-up test to address whether any sudden improvements in performance could be identified at the group level. That is, the purpose of the follow-up tests were to examine whether from one session to the next if, at the group level, performance could be shown to improve gradually or abruptly. Pairwise (dependent) comparisons were performed comparing each session of practice to the next session (e.g., session 1 vs. session 2, session 2 vs. session 3, and so on until session 13 vs. session 14). These were performed (with Bonferroni corrections) on jerk, entropy, and immobility values. No statistically significant differences between sessions were uncovered.

DISCUSSION

Grouped Outcomes

At the group level, findings are generally in support of previous literature in climbing. Jerk, entropy, and immobility have all been implicated as indicators of skill in climbing (Cordier et al., 1994b; Billat et al., 1995; Seifert et al., 2014), and is well corroborated in these data, each showing clear tendencies to improve through practice. This is the first study that examined jerk, entropy, and immobility in combination and we anticipated that participants would learn to co-vary movement complexity (entropy) with climbing mobility (Orth et al., 2017b), but that, initially, these two outcomes would improve at different rates through practice (Cordier et al., 1994a, 1996; Orth et al., 2017a). The latter expectation is supported, the former is not.

In this first instance, we expected that the learners would increase movement complexity and level of mobility in the sideon condition. In doing so, this should help to maintain a stable level of jerk (Orth et al., 2017b). The outcomes, when compared across the pre- and post-test, did not support this prediction-in so far that they did not reveal a significant interaction of route and time (pre- vs. post-test) for any of the outcome variables. A reason for this may be that the post-test scanning procedure was carried out on the same route as was practiced. This probably led to a tendency to climb faster compared to unfamiliar routes, and without needing to adapt movement complexity alongside mobility when using either the face-on or side-on body positions.

Additionally, at the group level, we did not find a clear indication that prior to practice, the beginners needed to learn how to climb, whilst mobile, in a side-on position. As shown in the probability density plots in **Figure 6**, these findings suggest that, as a group, the individuals had the capability to immediately adapt this position-and that further practice was beneficial at a level of general refinement or optimization of movement parameters supporting fluent climbing (Chow et al., 2008b; Hristovski et al., 2011).

These ideas are generally supported in the data on learning dynamics at the group level (see **Figure 7**), where over practice, improvement in terms of jerk, entropy, and immobility followed a fairly linear progression (also generally corroborated with the lack of significant session to session differences tested in the follow-up). However, given the large standard deviations present at the group level, additional individualized analyses were carried out. Indeed, examining the grouped hip tracings in **Figure 7** shows that a large range of climbed trajectories were used and prompted us to carry out an exploratory analysis to examine any important differences at the individual level (Liu et al., 2006).

Individual Analysis: Qualitative Assessment of the Learning Curves

Individual Learning Dynamics and Their Relationship to the Scanning Procedure

In the first step of the exploratory analysis, we examined each of the individual's learning curves. Here we present the values on jerk for each trial of practice (jerk is presented since is a spatial-temporal indicator of fluency and provides a more global indication of change than immobility and entropy; Orth et al.,


significant. Note that free refers to the condition where climbers climbed as they liked. Face refers to the condition where climbers were asked to try to climb the route while maintaining as much as possible facing the wall with the front of their body. Side refers to when climbers were asked to climb the route as much as possible with the side of their body facing the wall. * = y-axis of histograms represent the normalized density of the hip-wall angle during mobility.

2017b). In doing so, three types of curves were qualitatively identified (see Figure 8):

- progressive (continuous) improvement (participants 12, 13, 15, and 19);
- sudden improvement (participants 14 and 18 and possibly 17);
- no improvement (participant 21).

After identifying these differences using the individual learning curves, we re-examined the pre- and post-test hip-wall angle data grouped as progressive; sudden improvement, and; no improvement. These data, presented in **Figure 9**, suggest that the initial capability to climb side-on to the wall while mobile affected the learning dynamics. Specifically, the most compelling findings as shown in **Figure 9**, which suggests that for participants where the hip wall angle was well spread from -90 to 90 degrees in the pre-test showed a progressive improvement during learning. For participants who showed a concentration of the hip-wall angle around 0 degrees in the pre-test showed a sudden improvement during learning.

Progressive Improvement

Participants who appeared to improve progressively during practice, in the pre-test when asked to climb as much as possible with the side of their body relative to the wall, this hip-wall angle reflects a flatter, more spread distribution (see also the pre-test post-test histograms for each individual in **Figure 10**). By examining the time normalized raw data of the hip roll (see the primary axis of the line plots for each individual in **Figure 10**), it appears these individuals were able to transition multiple times from around 0° (indicating a face-on position) to more oblique angles toward positive or negative 90°.

Sudden Improvement

In **Figure 11** the individual results for participants 14 and 18 (along with participant 17) are presented. In contrast to the progressive improvement group, the nature of the histograms for this group are qualitatively different. For these individuals, in the pre-test, the histograms are less spread out and they are more concentrated toward a 0° value suggesting that while climbing,



FIGURE 7 Grouped outcomes through practice. The graphs on the left show the session average and standard deviations of jerk (top), entropy (middle), and immobility (bottom) for the seven climbers followed through practice. The graph on the right indicates the design characteristics of the route. Dotted circles indicate the position of the holds. The hip position of all trials of practice across all participants onto the wall plane. The different shades of the hip data are a function of the section of the route (see the legend).

they were more face-on to the wall. The time-normalized data of the hip (primary axis of the line plots) provide support for this interpretation. Additionally, in clear contrast to the progressive improvement subgroup, the time series data of the hip reflect a general inability of these individuals to switch from a facing ($\sim 0^{\circ}$) and remain for any extended period of time in an oblique (around $\pm 50^{\circ}$) or side-on (around $\pm 90^{\circ}$) position relative to the wall. Also notable is that in the pre-test, participant 14 fell about halfway up the route (see the secondary

red axis of the time-series data) and, that participant 18 took much longer to finish the route (355 s) than the participants in the progressive improvement subgroup (where the longest time for the progressive improvement group was 190 s). Finally, participant 17 was also included with this subgroup, because after examining her pre-test data, her hip-wall orientation was also concentrated around 0°. This leads us to speculate that if participant 17 had continued to practice, a sudden transition would have occurred in her performance dynamics.

Contrast	Jerk	Entropy	Immobility
	(plateau at Session 7)	(plateau at Session 7)	(plateau at Session 9)
Session 1 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 148.26, p < 0.001, r = 0.98$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 48.43, \rho < 0.001,$ r = 0.94	$F_{(1, 6)} = 34.23, p = 0.001,$ r = 0.92
Session 2 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 2.10, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 4.47, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 18.66, \rho < 0.05,$
	r = 0.51	r = 0.65	r = 0.87
Session 3 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 9.28, p < 0.05,$ r = 0.78	$F_{(1, 6)} = 9.91, p < 0.05,$ r = 0.79	$F_{(1, 6)} = 16.90, p < 0.05, r = 0.86$
Session 4 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 9.29, p < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 21.21, p < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 12.81, p < 0.05,$
	r = 0.78	r = 0.88	r = 0.83
Session 5 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 6.28, p < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 7.88, p < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 39.14, \rho < 0.05,$
	r = 0.72	r = 0.75	r = 0.93
Session 6 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 10.60, p < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 5.16, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 11.77, p < 0.05,$
	r = 0.80	r = 0.68	r = 0.81
Session 7 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 9.35, \rho < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 6.98, p < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 7.72, \rho < 0.05,$
	r = 0.78	r = 0.73	r = 0.75
Session 8 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 5.59, p > 0.05,$	$F_{\{1, 0\}} = 3.41, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 7.21, \rho < 0.05,$
	r = 0.69	r = 0.60	r = 0.74
Session 9 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 4.90, \rho = 0.05,$	$F_{\{1,5\}} = 2.43, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 7.14, p < 0.05,$
	r = 0.67	r = 0.54	r = 0.74
Session 10 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 0.41, p > 0.05,$	$F_{\{1, 6\}} = 1.47, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 4.69, p > 0.05,$
	r = 0.25	r = 0.44	r = 0.66
Session 11 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 3.16, \rho > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 0.66, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 3.36, p > 0.05,$
	r = 0.59	r = 0.31	r = 0.60
Session 12 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 43.67, \rho < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 8.73 \rho < 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 1.14, p > 0.05,$
	r = 0.94	r = 0.77	r = 0.38
Session 13 vs. Session 14	$F_{(1, 6)} = 0.00, p > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 0.06, \rho > 0.05,$	$F_{(1, 6)} = 0.03, p > 0.05,$
	r = 0	r = 0.10	r = 0.07

TABLE 2 Group level (n = 7) contrasts of each trial against the final trial for each outcome variable.

For mean differences and directions of effects see Figure 7.

Note that diagonal lines indicate that the differences in the outcome variable during climbing between the final session of practice and the first session of practice were not statistically significant (alpha set at p < 0.05).

No Improvement

Figure 12 shows the data for participant 21 (the individual showing "no improvement" in terms of jerk). **Figure 12** shows all data from the pre- and post-test scanning procedure (free, face-on, and side-on). In the pre-test, across all conditions, participant 21 fell very early in the route. In the free and side-on condition she fell during the traverse (the first horizontal portion of the route). In the face-on condition, she was able to climb with a total vertical displacement of roughly 300 m (falling at about 400 m up the route). to be in a These findings indicate that the key difference between this individual in the pre-test and those in the progressive improvement and sudden improvement groups, was the ability to move vertically. Participant 21 appeared in a stage of learning where only postural stability was possible (i.e., traversing left and right, or standing stationary). Further examination her hip position data through practice also indicated that a significant

amount of practice was required for her to successfully ascend the route. Interestingly, her learning curve in terms of jerk (**Figure 8**) shows a tendency to increase before finally, at around trial 27, it started to improve.

Discussion of the Individual Analysis

In sum, the idea that some participants exhibited a specific learning dynamic as a function of their initial capabilities to ascend the route in a side-on position and move vertically, is a possible interpretation of these data (summarized in Figures 7, 8).

That is, it might be predicted that:

1. Individuals with a flat distribution of body wall orientation when required to be mobile whilst side-on will exhibit a progressive improvement in learning dynamics.



nature of the learning curve for each individual. Different color schemes are used to highlight subgroupings.

- 2. Individuals who exhibit a concentration toward a face-on position and show a limited capability to use a side-on coordination pattern will exhibit learning dynamics where an initial period of little improvement gives way to a sudden jump in performance.
- 3. Individuals unable to move vertically whilst face-on to the wall will exhibit very slow learning dynamics.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

The aim of this study was to determine if through practice, individuals would acquire a new, more advanced pattern of coordination. However, this seemed only to occur for some participants and not others. Our exploratory findings revealed the nature of each individual's learning is not dependent on whether he/she can be classified prior to practice as a beginner



(e.g., such as based on their amount of prior specific task experience or categorical ability level; Draper et al., 2011b). Rather, the nature of learning dynamics was likely dependent on each individual's behavioral repertoire prior to practice.

These findings lend support to previous work showing that individuals display different responses during learning to a given set of constraints, in terms of the nature and/or rate of learning (Liu et al., 2006, 2012). In Liu et al. (2006) participants were required to practice a hand held ball roller task over 7 days, where the aim was to achieve and maintain a certain rotation speed of the ball. In their study 3 out of 11 participants were not able to succeed in achieving a set criterion level of performance over the time given to practice. Additionally the successful participants had two subgroups of response: one subgroup improved in terms of both a qualitative and quantitative change and; the other subgroup did not undergo a transition (qualitative change) but still improved performance with practice. Other studies have also shown similar results, such that some individuals do not improve, others improve suddenly, and others improve gradually if at all (Vereijken et al., 1992, 1997; Delignières et al., 1998, 1999; Nourrit et al., 2000, 2003; Teulier et al., 2006; Teulier and Delignières, 2007). Although these studies have successfully identified different coordination regimes, they have largely failed to provide an understanding for why individuals differ in terms of their learning dynamics.

By identifying prior to practice current coordinative capabilities, our findings provide support for the idea that individual differences present prior to practice manifest themselves during practice in the rate and nature of learning. In doing so, differences in learning dynamics are explained as a function of the individuals prior repertoire of coordination (Kostrubiec et al., 2006, 2012). Indeed, in bi-manual coordination tasks (learning to finger waggle at specific frequencies and relative phase) where scanning procedures were initially operationalized (Zanone and Kelso, 1992), it has been proposed that there are two basic mechanisms or routes for learning a new required movement pattern–smooth shift or abrupt qualitative change (Kostrubiec et al., 2006, 2012). In cases where prior to learning, individuals who were initially bi-stable (able to produce in-phase and antiphase regimes), the tendency is for abrupt qualitative change in overall movement behavior. In individuals with initially multi-stable [able to produce in-phase, antiphase and some other regime(s)] solutions, the tendency is for a smooth shift in overall behavior.

Seifert et al. (2015) showed that experienced climbers tend to use more oblique positions of the hip relative to the wall when using climbing holds that encourage a side-on pattern of coordination. Similarly, in Orth et al. (2018), it was found that inexperienced climbers used more complex climbing trajectories on routes where holds encourage the use of side-on body positions. Furthermore, the beginners used less complex climbing trajectories when holds encouraged a face-on position. In contrast, a group of experienced climbers showed no significant differences in movement complexity across routes encouraging either face on and side-on climbing actions (Orth et al., 2018). In explaining the results of these studies (Seifert et al., 2015; Orth et al., 2018), the experienced climbers were deemed to have a larger repertoire of movement patterns that they could adapt as constraints (climbing hold orientation) changed. Beginners on the other hand, still needed to "find" these stable regimes of coordination. To explain the emergence of new movement patterns, it has been previously argued that exploration of different ways of grasping or using holds is a key mechanism (Seifert et al., 2013).

This study uncovered a more nuanced explanation, that the individuals behavioral repertoire is a key candidate for determining how exploration is functional, such as for either finding an efficient pathway through the route or finding new movement patterns of coordination (Orth et al., 2017a). This is an important distinction, since previous research in climbing has quantified exploration where the hand or foot comes into contact with a hold and is subsequently withdrawn without using that hold for progression or support (Pijpers et al., 2006; Orth et al., 2018). A key question in understanding the role of movement variability that accompanies the learning process is to determine the specific intentions that underlies exploratory behaviors (Orth







et al., 2017b). According to the results in this study, we predict that a learners intentions will be in some way determined by their pre-existing repertoire of coordination. The way an individual will explore and learn in a given task is influenced by the number of movement solutions that they can already exhibit under that set of constraints (Kostrubiec et al., 2012). The implications for climbing in extreme environments is that climbing walls can be used as effective learning contexts for the development of movement skills in extreme environments, if accompanied by opportunities that enhance environmental knowledge and personal judgment skills.

More broadly, these findings suggest that, if the individual is able to safely explore (e.g., explore without failing the task), new movement patterns of coordination may be learned more rapidly (Seifert et al., 2015; Orth et al., 2018). Alternatively, in cases where a continuous improvement in performance occurs through practice, it is possible that these individuals do not need to qualitatively reorganize their overall movement patterning (Newell, 1985). Continuous improvement could reflect a refinement of a stable performance solution to achieve an outcome (Chow et al., 2007, 2008a). In this case, individuals may be able to effectively improve performance through making minor movement adaptations. In sum, these findings suggest when preparing individuals to learn in new contexts (for example, using the climbing wall environment to learn skills potentially required for extreme climbing environments), by understanding an individual's capabilities prior to practice, practitioners can more effectively plan the design of learning problems so that the individual is invited to seek out and potentially discover new motor solutions.

CONCLUSION

In sum, personal (behavioral repertoire) and task/environmental (equipment, surfaces, edges, etc.) constraints that can influence effective exploration of a learning environment are an important consideration since they may influence whether or when a transition to a new movement solution eventuates (Delignières et al., 1998; Pacheco et al., 2017). In experimental designs where the search for new and functional solutions are allowed to emerge spontaneously (a solution is not proscribed), learners can display different trajectory dynamics (or learning curves). For example, different learning curves can include continuous improvement, sudden improvement; and, no improvement (Liu et al., 2006; Pacheco et al., 2017). One explanation for different routes to learning is the level



FIGURE 12 | The individual (participant 21) who showed no improvement in terms of jerk, however, it should be clear that she did improve in other ways with practice. The graph on the top-left shows all practice trials projected onto the wall plane (the black trace represents trail 1, the white trace is trial 42). The pre-test data for the scanning procedure is shown in the top two rows of graphs and the bottom two rows show the post test data. The free condition (where the climber climbed as they liked) is given in the left column. The face condition (where the climber is asked to climb as much as possible while facing the wall) is given in the middle column. The side condition (where the climber is asked to climb as much as possible with the side of their body facing the wall) is given in the right column. Time series data are the time-normalized hip-wall angle (primary y-axis, blue line) and the time-series of the height of the hip position (secondary y-axis, red line). Histogram graphs show the pre- and post-test of the side-on condition. Shown is the relative time spent in different body-wall angles while mobile (black bins) or immobile (white bins) angle in degrees. Imm, Immobile; Mob, Mobile; t, total time.

of competition of a to-be-learned pattern with an already established behavioral repertoire (Nourrit et al., 2003; Kostrubiec et al., 2012).

A continuous-improvement in performance through practice may be more likely in individuals who do not need to dramatically modify their overall movement patterning and could reflect a refining of the current movement pattern to achieve the outcome. These individuals, may be able to effectively improve performance through making minor adjustments in control processes because their current behavioral repertoire is sufficient (Newell, 1985; Chow et al., 2008a). Alternately, individuals who exhibit sudden improvement can show higher levels of behavioral variability surrounding transitional periods which suggests the to-be-learned behavior is initially unstable (Teulier et al., 2006; Delignières et al., 2011). Finally, in situations where an individual does not improve through practice, the task dynamics may be too complex relative to the individual's current

performance capabilities. A transitional (new) behavior may not surface, possibly preventing the individual from achieving the task goal even after extensive practice (Delignières et al., 1998; Liu et al., 2006; Pacheco et al., 2017). One reason individuals may show no improvement is that they do not have sufficient capability to explore effectively. The ability to explore, or exploration itself, has been identified as a candidate cause of sudden improvement as it may uncover "transitional information" needed to support a new mode of coordination (Newell, 1991; Teulier et al., 2006; Pacheco et al., 2017). In climbing, because of the added element of height from the ground and risk of injury due to falling, facilitating safe exploration is particularly relevant (Seifert et al., 2015). Indeed, if an individual feels unsafe to climb they can become more restricted in their movements (Pijpers et al., 2006), perhaps leading to ineffective exploration of the task dynamics.

One of the key challenges to the practitioner is to appropriately scale task difficulty relative to the learner over time. The data presented in this study suggests that task difficulty can be understood in terms of the extent to which the individual's current capabilities will compete or cooperate with the task. The level of competition may be better understood through operationalizing scanning procedures as exemplified in this study. Subsequently, the learner or coach can identify constraints that influence the individual's stability in the search of ways for achieving a fluent and successful climb on new routes. Performing in extreme environments requires effective decision making skills as well as climbing skills paying attention to individual differences in skill acquisition is important to ensure that learners undertake climbing in extreme environments at an appropriate time. Recognizing that individuals develop at different rates and in different ways depending on prior

REFERENCES

- Billat, V., Palleja, P., Charlaix, T., Rizzardo, P., and Janel, N. (1995). Energy specificity of rock climbing and aerobic capacity in competitive sport rock climbers. J. Sports Med. Phys. Fitness 35, 20–24
- Boulanger, J., Seifert, L., Hérault, R., and Coeurjolly, J. F. (2016). Automatic sensor-based detection and classification of climbing activities. *Sens. J. IEEE* 16, 742–749. doi: 10.1109/JSEN.2015.2481511
- Bril, B., Smaers, J., Steele, J., Rein, R., Nonaka, T., Dietrich, G., et al. (2012). Functional mastery of percussive technology in nut-cracking and stone-flaking actions: experimental comparison and implications for the evolution of the human brain. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. BBiol. Sci.* 367, 59–74. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2011.0147
- Bruineberg, J., and Rietveld, E. (2014). Self-organization, free energy minimization, and optimal grip on a field of affordances. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 8:599. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.00599
- Brymer, E., and Schweitzer, R. (2013). The search for freedom in extreme sports: a phenomenological exploration. *Psychol. Sport Exerc.* 14, 865–873. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2013.07.004
- Brymer, E., and Schweitzer, R. (2017). *Phenomenology and the Extreme Sports Experience*. London: Routledge.
- Chow, J. Y., Davids, K., Button, C., and Koh, M. (2007). Variation in coordination of a discrete multiarticular action as a function of skill level. *J. Mot. Behav.* 39, 463–479. doi: 10.3200/JMBR.39.6.463-480
- Chow, J. Y., Davids, K., Button, C., and Koh, M. (2008a). Coordination changes in a discrete multi-articular action as a function of practice. *Acta Psychol.* 127, 163–176. doi: 10.1016/j.actpsy.2007.04.002
- Chow, J. Y., Davids, K., Button, C., and Rein, R. (2008b). Dynamics of movement patterning in learning a discrete multiarticular action. *Mot. Control* 12, 219–240. doi: 10.1123/mcj.12.3.219
- Chow, J. Y., Davids, K., Hristovski, R., Araújo, D., and Passos, P. (2011). Nonlinear pedagogy: learning design for self-organizing neurobiological systems. *New Ideas Psychol.* 29, 189–200. doi: 10.1016/j.newideapsych.2010. 10.001
- Cordier, P., Dietrich, G., and Pailhous, J. (1996). Harmonic analysis of a complex motor behavior. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 15, 789–807.
- Cordier, P., Mendès-France, M., Bolon, P., and Pailhous, J. (1994a). Thermodynamic study of motor behaviour optimization. *Acta Biotheor*. 42, 187–201.
- Cordier, P., Mendès-France, M., Pailhous, J., and Bolon, P. (1994b). Entropy as a global variable of the learning process. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 13, 745–763.
- Croft, J. L., Pepping, G. J., Button, C., and Chow, J. Y. (2018). Children's perception of action boundaries and how it affects their climbing behavior. J. Exp. Child Psychol. 166, 134–146. doi: 10.1016/j.jecp.2017.07.012

capacities not only supports effective skill acquisition in climbing but also broader preparation for climbing in extreme environments.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DO, KD, LS: Planning experiments, developing rationale; DO: Performing data acquisition and analysis, and writing the manuscript; DO, KD, J-YC, EB, and LS: Revising follow up versions of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This project received the support of the CPER/GRR1880 Logistic, Mobility and Numeric and funding from the French National Agency of Research (reference: ANR-13-JSH2-0004 DynaMov).

- Davids, K., Araújo, D., Seifert, L., and Orth, D. (2015). "Expert Performance In Sport: An Ecological Dynamics Perspective," in *Routledge Handbook of Sport Expertise*, eds J. Baker and D. Farrow (London: Routledge), 130–144.
- Davids, K., Button, C., and Bennett, S. (2008). Dynamics of Skill Acquisition. A Constraints-Led Approach. Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics.
- Delignières, D., Marmelat, V., and Torre, K. (2011). "Degeneracy and longrange correlation: A simulation study," in *Paper Presented at the BIO Web of Conferences* (Montpellier).
- Delignières, D., Nourrit, D., Deschamps, T., Lauriot, B., and Caillou, N. (1999). Effects of practice and task constraints on stiffness and friction functions in biological movements. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 18, 769–793.
- Delignières, D., Nourrit, D., Sioud, R., Leroyer, P., Zattara, M., and Micaleff, J. P. (1998). Preferred coordination modes in the first steps of the learning of a complex gymnastics skill. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 17, 221–241.
- Draper, N., Canalejo, J. C., Fryer, S., Dickson, T., Winter, D., Ellis, G., et al. (2011a). Reporting climbing grades and grouping categories for rock climbing. *Isokinet. Exerc. Sci.* 19, 273–280. doi: 10.3233/IES-2011-0424
- Draper, N., Dickson, T., Blackwell, G., Fryer, S., Priestley, S., Winter, D., et al. (2011b). Self-reported ability assessment in rock climbing. J. Sports Sci. 29, 851–858. doi: 10.1080/02640414.2011.565362
- Edelman, G. M., and Gally, J. A. (2001). Degeneracy and complexity in biological systems. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 13763–13768. doi: 10.1073/pnas.231499798
- Fajen, B. R. (2007). Affordance-based control of visually guided action. *Ecol. Psychol.* 19, 383–410. doi: 10.1080/10407410701557877
- Field, A. (2009). Discovering statistics using SPSS, 3rd Edn. London: Sage.
- Fryer, S., Dickson, T., Draper, N., Eltom, M., Stoner, L., and Blackwell, G. (2012). The effect of technique and ability on the VO₂-heart rate relationship in rock climbing. *Sports Technol.* 5, 143–150. doi: 10.1080/19346182.2012.755538
- Fuss, F. K., Weizman, Y., Burr, L., and Niegl, G. (2013). Assessment of grip difficulty of a smart climbing hold with increasing slope and decreasing depth. *Sports Technol.* 6, 122–129. doi: 10.1080/19346182.2013.854800
- Gibson, J. J. (1979). The Ecological Approach to Visual Perception. Boston, MA: Houghton Mifflin.
- Hristovski, R., Davids, K., Araújo, D., and Passos, P. (2011). Constraints-induced emergence of functional novelty in complex neurobiological systems: a basis for creativity in sport. *Nonlinear Dynamics Psychol. Life Sci.* 15, 175–206.
- Immonen, T., Brymer, E., Orth, D., Davids, K., Feletti, F., Liukkonen, J., et al. (2017). Understanding action and adventure sports participation an ecological dynamics perspective. *Sports Med. Open* 3, 1–7. doi: 10.1186/s40798-017-0084-1
- Kelso, J. A. S. (2012). Multistability and metastability: understanding dynamic coordination in the brain. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B. Biol. Sci.* 376, 906–918. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2011.0351

- Kostrubiec, V., Tallet, J., and Zanone, P. G. (2006). How a new behavioral pattern is stabilized with learning determines its persistence and flexibility in memory. *Exp. Brain Res.* 170, 238–244. doi: 10.1007/s00221-005-0208-6
- Kostrubiec, V., Zanone, P. G., Fuchs, A., and Kelso, J. A. S. (2012). Beyond the blank slate: routes to learning new coordination patterns depend on the intrinsic dynamics of the learner: experimental evidence and theoretical model. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 6:222. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2012.00222
- Lack, D., A., Sheet, A. L., Entin, J. M., and Christenson, D. C. (2012). Rock climbing rescues: causes, injuries, and trends in boulder county Colorado. Wilderness Environ. Med. 23, 223–230. doi: 10.1016/j.wem.2012.04.002
- Liu, Y. T., Luo, Z. Y., Mayer-Kress, G., and Newell, K. M. (2012). Self-organized criticality and learning a new coordination task. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 31, 40–54. doi: 10.1016/j.humov.2011.06.005
- Liu, Y. T., Mayer-Kress, G., and Newell, K. M. (2006). Qualitative and quantitative change in the dynamics of motor learning. J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Percept. Perform. 32, 380–393. doi: 10.1037/0096-1523.32.2.380
- Llewellyn, D., Sanchez, X., Asghar, A., and Jones, G. (2008). Self-efficacy, risk taking and performance in rock climbing. *Pers. Individ. Dif.* 45, 75–81. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.03.001
- Madgwick, S. O. H., Harrison, A. J. L., and Vaidyanathan, A. (2011). "Estimation Of Imu And Marg Orientation Using A Gradient Descent Algorithm," in *Paper* presented at the International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics (Zurich).
- Newell, K. M. (1985). Coordination, control and skill. Adv. Psychol. 27, 295-317.
- Newell, K. M. (1991). Motor skill acquisition. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 42, 213-237.
- Nourrit, D., Delignières, D., Caillou, N., Deschamps, T., and Lauriot, B. (2003). On discontinuities in motor learning: a longitudinal study of complex skill acquisition on a ski-simulator. *J. Mot. Behav.* 35, 151–170. doi: 10.1080/00222890309602130
- Nourrit, D., Deschamps, T., Lauriot, B., Caillou, N., and Delignieres, D. (2000). The effects of required amplitude and practice on frequency stability and efficiency in a cyclical task. *J. Sports Sci.* 18, 201–212. doi: 10.1080/026404100365108
- Orth, D., Button, C., Davids, K., and Seifert, L. (2017a). "What current research tells us about skill acquisition in climbing," in *The Science of Climbing and Mountaineering*, eds L. Seifert, P. Wolf, and A. Schweizer (Oxen: Routledge), 196–209.
- Orth, D., Davids, K., and Seifert, L. (2018). Constraints representing a meta-stable régime facilitate exploration during practice and transfer of learning in a complex multi-articular task. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 57, 291–302. doi: 10.1016/j.humov.2017.09.007
- Orth, D., Kerr, G., Davids, K., and Seifert, L. (2017b). Analysis of relations between spatiotemporal movement regulation and performance of discrete actions reveals functionality in skilled climbing. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1744 doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01744
- Orth, D., van der Kamp, J., Memmert, D., and Savelsbergh, G. (2017c). Creative motor actions as emerging from movement variability. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1903 doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01903
- Pacheco, M. M., Hsieh, T. Y., and Newell, K. M. (2017). Search strategies in practice: movement variability affords perception of task dynamics. *Ecol. Psychol.* 29, 243–258. doi: 10.1080/10407413.2017.1368354
- Pijpers, J. R., Oudejans, R. R., Bakker, F. C., and Beek, P. J. (2006). The role of anxiety in perceiving and realizing affordances. *Ecol. Psychol.* 18, 131–161. doi: 10.1207/s15326969eco1803_1
- Prieske, B., Withagen, R., Smith, J., and Zaal, F. T. (2015). Affordances in a simple playscape: are children attracted to challenging affordances? *J. Environ. Psychol.* 41, 101–111. doi: 10.1016/j.jenvp.2014.11.011
- Rietveld, E., and Kiverstein, J. (2014). A rich landscape of affordances. *Ecol. Psychol.* 26, 325–352. doi: 10.1080/10407413.2014.958035
- Schöllhorn, W. I., Mayer-Kress, G., Newell, K. M., and Michelbrink, M. (2009). Time scales of adaptive behavior and motor learning in the presence of stochastic perturbations. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 28, 319–333. doi:10.1016/j.humov.2008.10.005

- Schöner, G., Zanone, P. G., and Kelso, J. A. S. (1992). learning as change of coordination dynamics: theory and experiment. J. Mot. Behav. 24, 29–48.
- Seifert, L., Boulanger, J., Orth, D., and Davids, K. (2015). Environmental design shapes perceptual-motor exploration, learning, and transfer in climbing. *Front. Psychol.* 6:1819 doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01819
- Seifert, L., Orth, D., Boulanger, J., Dovgalecs, V., Hérault, R., and Davids, K. (2014). Climbing skill and complexity of climbing wall design: assessment of jerk as a novel indicator of performance fluency. J. Appl. Biomech. 30, 619–625. doi: 10.1123/jab.2014-0052
- Seifert, L., Orth, D., Button, C., Brymer, E., and Davids, K. (2017). "An ecological dynamics framework for the acquisition of perceptual-motor skills in climbing," in *Extreme Sports Medicine*, ed F. Feletti (Springer International Publishing), 365–382.
- Seifert, L., Orth, D., Herault, R., and Davids, K. (2013). "Affordances and grasping action variability during rock climbing," in *Studies in Perception and Action: Seventeenth International Conference on Perception and Action*, eds T. J. Davis, P. Passos, M. Dicks, and J. A. Weast-Knapp (New York, NY: Psychology Press), 114–118.
- Silva, P., Garganta, J., Araújo, D., Davids, K., and Aguiar, P. (2013). Shared knowledge or shared affordances? insights from an ecological dynamics approach to team coordination in sports. *Sports Med.* 43, 765–772. doi: 10.1007/s40279-013-0070-9
- Sumpter, D. J. T. (2006). The principles of collective animal behaviour. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci. 361, 5–22. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2005.1733
- Teulier, C., and Delignières, D. (2007). The nature of the transition between novice and skilled coordination during learning to swing. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 26, 376–392. doi: 10.1016/j.humov.2007.01.013
- Teulier, C., Nourrit, D., and Delignières, D. (2006). The evolution of oscillatory behavior during learning on a ski simulator. *Res. Q. Exerc. Sport* 77, 464–475. doi: 10.1080/02701367.2006.10599381
- Van Orden, G. C., Kloos, H., and Wallot, S. (2011). "Living in the pink: Intentionality, wellbeing, and complexity," in *Handbook of the Philosophy of Science, Vol. 10*, ed C. Hooker, *Philosophy of Complex Systems*. (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 639–682.
- Vereijken, B., Van Emmerik, R. E. A., Bongaardt, R., Beek, W. J., and Newell, K. M. (1997). Changing coordinative structures in complex skill acquisition. *Hum. Mov. Sci.* 16, 823–844.
- Vereijken, B., van Emmerik, R. E. A., Whiting, H. T. A., and Newell, K. M. (1992). Free(z)ing degrees of freedom in skill acquisition. J. Mot. Behav. 24, 133–142.
- White, D. J., and Olsen, P. D. (2010). A time motion analysis of bouldering style competitive rock climbing. J. Strength Cond. Res. 24, 1356–1360. doi: 10.1519/JSC.0b013e3181cf75bd
- Withagen, R., De Poel, H. J., Araújo, D., and Pepping, G. J. (2012). Affordances can invite behavior: reconsidering the relationship between affordances and agency. *New Ideas Psychol.* 30, 250–258. doi: 10.1016/j.newideapsych.2011. 12.003
- Zanone, P. G., and Kelso, J. A. S. (1992). Evolution of behavioral attractors with learning: nonequilibrium phase transitions. *J. Exp. Psychol. Hum. Percept. Perform.* 18, 403–421.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Orth, Davids, Chow, Brymer and Seifert. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Hyperbaric Oxygen Environment Can Enhance Brain Activity and Multitasking Performance

Dor Vadas^{1*}, Leonid Kalichman², Amir Hadanny^{3, 4, 5} and Shai Efrati^{3, 4, 6*}

¹ The Israeli Rehabilitation Center for Stroke and Brain Injury, Rehovot, Israel, ² Department of Physical Therapy, Faculty of Health Sciences, Recanati School for Community Health Professions, Ben-Gurion University of the Negev, BeerSheva, Israel, ³ Sagol Center for Hyperbaric Medicine and Research, Asaf Harofeh Medical Center, Zerifin, Israel, ⁴ Sackler School of Medicine, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel, ⁵ Galilee Faculty of Medicine, Bar Ilan University, Ramat Gan, Israel, ⁶ Sagol School of Neuroscience, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel

Background: The Brain uses 20% of the total oxygen supply consumed by the entire body. Even though, <10% of the brain is active at any given time, it utilizes almost all the oxygen delivered. In order to perform complex tasks or more than one task (multitasking), the oxygen supply is shifted from one brain region to another, via blood perfusion modulation. The aim of the present study was to evaluate whether a hyperbaric oxygen (HBO) environment, with increased oxygen supply to the brain, will enhance the performance of complex and/or multiple activities.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Marcelo Fernandes Costa, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by: Rossella Breveglieri, Università di Bologna, Italy Elias Manjarrez, Benemérita Universidad Autónoma de Puebla, Mexico

*Correspondence:

Dor Vadas dorvadas@gmail.com Shai Efrati efratishai@013.net

Received: 04 July 2017 Accepted: 14 September 2017 Published: 27 September 2017

Citation:

Vadas D, Kalichman L, Hadanny A and Efrati S (2017) Hyperbaric Oxygen Environment Can Enhance Brain Activity and Multitasking Performance. Front. Integr. Neurosci. 11:25. doi: 10.3389/fnint.2017.00025 **Methods:** A prospective, double-blind randomized control, crossover trial including 22 healthy volunteers. Participants were asked to perform a cognitive task, a motor task and a simultaneous cognitive-motor task (multitasking). Participants were randomized to perform the tasks in two environments: (a) normobaric air (1 ATA 21% oxygen) (b) HBO (2 ATA 100% oxygen). Two weeks later participants were crossed to the alternative environment. Blinding of the normobaric environment was achieved in the same chamber with masks on while hyperbaric sensation was simulated by increasing pressure in the first minute and gradually decreasing to normobaric environment prior to tasks performance.

Results: Compared to the performance at normobaric conditions, both cognitive and motor single tasks scores were significantly enhanced by HBO environment (p < 0.001 for both). Multitasking performance was also significantly enhanced in HBO environment (p = 0.006 for the cognitive part and p = 0.02 for the motor part).

Conclusions: The improvement in performance of both single and multi-tasking while in an HBO environment supports the hypothesis which according to, oxygen is indeed a rate limiting factor for brain activity. Hyperbaric oxygenation can serve as an environment for brain performance. Further studies are needed to evaluate the optimal oxygen levels for maximal brain performance.

Keywords: HBOT, hyperbaric oxygenation, dual tasking, oxygen limitation, enhancing brain activity ClinicalTrials.gov ID: NCT03126669, Unique Protocol ID: 213/13

INTRODUCTION

The brain is the body's largest consumer of oxygen, utilizing roughly 20% of the total oxygen and consuming 25-30% of the total glucose (Lennie, 2003). Even though <10% of the brain's maximal capacity is active at every given time, the brain utilizes almost all delivered oxygen (Sokoloff et al., 1955). In order to perform different tasks or more than one task at a time (multitasking), the oxygen supply is shifted from one region of the brain to another via blood perfusion modulation (Lennie, 2003). These perfusion changes can be easily visualized by functional magnetic resonance tomography (fMRI) technology (Tombu et al., 2011). Multiple studies have demonstrated that our ability to perform complex activities decreases under oxygen depleted environments (Shukitt-Hale et al., 1998; Lieberman et al., 2005; Malle et al., 2013). However, the possible effect on brain performance by a single hyperbaric oxygen (HBO) environmental exposure has not been studied in humans.

Brain performance is highly sensitive to any decrease in oxygen supply. A reduction of the plasma oxygen pressure to 65 mmHg will impair the brain's ability to perform complex tasks, at 55 mmHg short-term memory will be impaired, while at <35 mmHg consciousness will be lost (Zauner, 2002). The effects of a hypobaric environment (decreased oxygen level) in individual motoric and cognitive performances were studied at high altitudes. At high altitudes or other oxygen depleted environments, cognitive and motor performances are impaired while performing relatively simple tasks (Shukitt-Hale et al., 1998; West, 2002, 2003; Mortazavi et al., 2003; Lieberman et al., 2005; Malle et al., 2013). On the other hand, elevation of oxygen levels, even at normobaric conditions, was found to facilitate cognition by decreasing the response time in the elderly (Choi et al., 2013). In a randomized control trial where memory consolidation (as a measure for cognition) was evaluated, increased oxygen supply at normobaric conditions (sea level) to healthy young participants, word memorization was more efficient compared to control group (Moss and Scholey, 1996).

While multitasking at a normal environment (normal air at sea level), oxygen is required in multiple brain regions simultaneously. The relative deficiency of oxygen may explain the decrease in processing speed, accuracy and other neurocognitive performances (Spelke et al., 1976; Han and Marois, 2013). It is assumed that conscious attention to two different actions performed at the same time is possible only if the tasks are coordinated into a single, higher-order activity (Spelke et al., 1976) or that at least one of the activities is being done "automatically" without conscious awareness (Spelke et al., 1976; Han and Marois, 2013). Donohue et al. have found that the ability to perform more than one task is limited even in individuals who are very experienced in one of the given tasks (Donohue et al., 2012).

The aim of the present study was to evaluate whether an HBO environment, with increased oxygen supply to the brain, will enable better performance of complex and/or multiple activities in healthy individuals.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A prospective, double blind randomized control, crossover trial was performed at the Sagol Center for Hyperbaric Medicine and Research, Assaf-Harofeh Medical Center, Israel. This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of Assaf-Harofeh medical center institutional review board with written informed consent from all subjects. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the Center's institutional review board.

Participants

The study included 22 healthy volunteers, aged 20 years or older with a minimum of 12 years of formal education. Patients were excluded if they had any inner ear pathologies, lung disease, or any mental or physical limitations of being exposed to a hyperbaric chamber environment.

Protocol and End-Points

Participants were randomly assigned to be evaluated in one of the two environments: normal room air in normal pressure (control) and HBO (intervention). After a 2-week wash-out period, participants were crossed to the alternative environment (**Figure 1**).

During each session, participants were seated in the chamber with masks on. In the intervention session, the pressure in the chamber was increased to 2 ATA, and the participants breathed



100% oxygen for 45 min. In the control session, in order to manipulate the participants, the chamber pressure was increased for less than a minute so they felt some pressure in the ears, and a flow of 21% oxygen was used for the masks. The tests/tasks were initiated 30 min after the masks were on within the chamber.

Cognitive performance was evaluated by a symbol-digit test (example in Appendix 1), and the motor performance was evaluated by the units of beans that were transferred from a plate to a cup (One of the tasks in the motor assessment scale test-MASS, Appendix 2). The dual tasking was a combination of the cognitive and the motor tests which were done simultaneously.

Cognitive/Attention Symbol-Digit Modality Test (SDMT)

The symbol digit modalities test (SDMT, Appendix 1) is a test used to assess divided attention, visual scanning, tracking, and motor speed (Strauss et al., 2006). In this test, participants are presented with series of symbols, each indicates a different number. While they are repeatedly presented with those different symbols they are asked to write the adequate number next to each symbol (the Appendix includes an example of the task recoding). The test was found to be reliable in four different forms in healthy and cognitive impaired conditions (McCaffrey, 1988; Hinton Bayre and Geffen, 2005; Dickinson et al., 2007; Paramenter, 2007). Three different forms of the SDMT were used in each evaluation session. The first was a try-out for the test, ensuring that the task was understood. The second tested the ability to perform an individual task. The third form was used in combination of the motor task for examining dual task performance. Standard administration procedures were followed as indicated in the test manual (Smith, 1973). The score of the test is the number of correct substitutions during a 90-s interval.

Motor Task: Transferring of Beans

Motor performance was evaluated by the motor assessment scale test (MAS, Appendix 2)—transferring individual beans between two tea cups an arm's length away. The MAS test was found to be reliable for assessing advance hand-motor functioning in post stroke patients (Carr, 1985; Pool and Whiteny, 1988). One of the advantages of this task is that during its performance the participant is not required to have full vision focus on the hands, allowing the participant to do other tasks. In addition, the test can be easily performed under the conditions inside a hyperbaric chamber. The MAS score is based on the number of beans that were successfully transferred in the given time (90 s).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was done using SPSS software (version 22.0). Continuous data are expressed by mean \pm STD (standard deviation) and compared by an independent *t*-test for intergroup comparison and by a paired *t*-test for intra-group comparison. *P*-values < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. All randomly allocated patients were included in the safety analysis and those that went through all the assessments were included in the efficacy analyses.

RESULTS

Twenty-four healthy participants signed an informed consent and were included in the study. Two patients were excluded: One did not complete the crossed evaluation as required by study protocol and the other could not adjust to the hyperbaric conditions. Accordingly, a total of 22 healthy volunteers were included in the final analysis (11 females and 11 males, age 22– 68 years (mean 42 \pm 13 years) with 12–30 education years at the time of the study (mean 16 \pm 4 years). Baseline participant characteristics are summarized in **Table 1**. The results of the cognitive and the motor tests are summarized in **Table 2**.

A significant performance decline was observed in all tests scores when performed dual tasks compared to single tasks in both normobaric and HBO environments (p < 0.001 for both).

The SDMT cognitive task was considered the primary task and the motor task was considered the distraction when we analyzed the dual task performance at the two different environments. SDMT scores, the number of correct answers minus the incorrect answers in the test, were significantly increased when performed under the HBO environment compared to the normobaric environment (**Table 2**, **Figures 2**–4). The improvement in SDMT in the HBO environment was significant when tested either as a single (43.9 ± 11.6 vs. 40.2 ± 9.8 , p < 0.001) (**Figure 2**) or as a dual task (38.7 ± 11.7 vs. 35.2 ± 10.8 , p = 0.006) (**Figure 3**).

Motor task scores were also significantly increased when performed under the HBO environment compared to the normobaric environment. The improvement in the motor task results, or the number of bean units that were transferred from the plate to the cup, under the HBO environment was significantly higher either as a single (83.8 ± 9.3 vs. 89.3 ± 11.5 p < 0.001) or as a dual task (51.4 ± 14.7 vs. 56 ± 14.2 p = 0.029).

TABLE 1 | Patient baseline characteristics.

		All participants
Number of participants		22
Gender	Female	11
	Male	11
Age		42 ± 13
Years of education		16.3 ± 4

TABLE 2 | Cognitive and motor task scores.

	General			
	Room air	Hyperbaric oxygen	P-value	
Single task Cognitive	40.2 ± 9.8	43.9 ± 11.6	P < 0.001	
Dual task Cognitive	35.2 ± 10.8	38.7 ± 11.7	P = 0.006	
Single task Motor	83.8 ± 9.3	89.3 ± 11.5	P < 0.001	
Dual task Motor	51.4 ± 14.7	56 ± 14.2	P = 0.029	





DISCUSSION

The study's findings indicate that even for healthy individuals, oxygen at normal conditions is a limiting factor for brain activity. The ability to perform cognitive and/or motor tasks as a single or a combined task (multitask) was evaluated at a normal air/oxygen environment and at HBO, a hyperbaric oxygen enriched environment. Increasing oxygenation using a HBO environment significantly enhanced both cognitive and motor performance. Significant improvements were found for both single tasks as well as simultaneous multiple tasks.

Many studies have confirmed that environments low in oxygen levels have a negative effect on performing single and multiple tasks (Shukitt-Hale et al., 1998; Lieberman et al., 2005). A study performed by Yu et al. evaluated the effect of repeated exposure to HBO treatment for healthy individuals (Yu et al., 2015). Their study demonstrates that repeated daily HBO sessions, 5 days per week, 80 min with 100% at 2 ATA, can enhance memory performance. The improved memory correlated with enhanced functional connectivity in the left hippocampus, right inferior frontal and lingual gyri as demonstrated by fMRI analysis (Yu et al., 2015). In the current study, the immediate effect of a single HBO environment exposure was evaluated in healthy volunteers. Since it is a single



exposure, the immediate effect on neuro-cognitive performance cannot be related to the neuroplasticity effects of HBO but rather to a limiting factor preventing the brain to function at a higher capacity. This finding means that oxygen is indeed a limiting factor for brain performance at standard conditions in healthy human beings.

The minimal effective dosages of pressure and oxygen concentration are still unknown, and future studies are needed to test this issue by evaluating the optimal, case-specific dose response curves (Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014). There is a huge variability in HBO dosages (1.3-2.4 ATA) used in previous studies aimed to induce neuroplasticity in post stroke and TBI patients (Boussi-Gross et al., 2013; Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014; Tal et al., 2015; Hadanny and Efrati, 2016). Oxygen is not a drug and because it is mainly metabolized in the mitochondria, its pharmacodynamics varies greatly from patient to patient. Thus, no simple dose-response curve has been defined so far. Emphasizing the latter, there are many case reports illustrating the significant effect of relatively low increases in air pressure (Golding et al., 1960; Austin, 1998). For example, the Dead Sea (altitude 402 m below sea level, 1.05 ATM) can serve as a good model for a relatively "low" hyperbaric environment. The beneficial effect of this slight increase in air partial pressure is well-known and was studied and evaluated in different populations (Kramer et al., 1998; Falk et al., 2006; Goldbart et al., 2007). With respect to the current study, the aim was to confirm that oxygen is indeed a rate limiting factor for enhancing the activity and not to investigate the minimal effective dosage oxygen. For that purpose, we chose to use 100% oxygen at 2 ATA as the challenge dose. Now that we have demonstrated that indeed oxygen is a limiting factor, further studies are needed to evaluate the dose-response curve related to enhancing brain/cognitive performance.

In today's modern life, there is an increased need for multitasking, which is unfortunately limited (Carrier et al., 2009). The inability to perform well while multitasking could have severe and even life threatening consequences, as was found in emergency room care physicians (Chisholm et al., 2000) and in military drone pilots (Shanker and Richtel, 2011). Considering that an oxygen enriched environment could enhance performance, improve multitasking and decision making, the use of this environment could have a significant impact for those who needs it. However, before being used for large scale populations, the minimal and maximal effective dosage should be evaluated.

In addition to immediately enhancing brain/cognitive functions, there is growing convincing evidence that HBO therapy can revitalize chronically damage brain tissue in patients suffering from chronic neuro-cognitive impairment due to TBI, stroke or anoxic brain damage even years after the acute insult (Boussi-Gross et al., 2013; Efrati et al., 2013; Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014; Hadanny et al., 2015; Tal et al., 2015; Hadanny and Efrati, 2016). As detailed above, brain metabolism reaches its upper limit of oxygen consumption even at normal healthy conditions, which makes it dependent on cerebral blood flow (CBF) for its oxygen supply. After brain insults, when the CBF is compromised, there is a further decrease in oxygen delivery to the injured brain tissue and oxygen becomes a limiting factor for brain recovery (Hadanny and Efrati, 2015). Consequently, achieving higher tissue oxygen delivery by using higher paO₂ is crucial for maintaining the sufficient oxygenation needed for the damaged brain tissue (Hadanny and Efrati, 2015). Clinical studies published in recent years present convincing evidences that HBO therapy (HBOT) can assist in brain repair (Boussi-Gross et al., 2013, 2015; Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014). In addition to delivering sufficient oxygen to the brain for tissue repair, HBOT might initiate cellular and vascular repair mechanisms and improve cerebral vascular flow (Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014). At the cellular level, HBOT can improve mitochondrial function (in both neurons and glial cells), improve blood-brain barrier and inflammatory reactions, reduce apoptosis, alleviate oxidative stress, increase levels of neutrophils and nitric oxide, and upregulate axon guidance agents (Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014). Moreover, the effects of HBOT on neurons can be mediated indirectly by glial cells, including astrocytes (Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014). HBOT may also promote neurogenesis of the endogenous neural stem cells (Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014). At the vascular level, HBOT was found to have a role in initiating and/or facilitating angiogenesis and cell proliferation needed for axonal regeneration (Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014).

Another potential effect of HBOT may be its possible contribution to perception. Perception provides meaning for sensation. Mendez-Balbuena et al, has shown that by providing audio tactile stimulation, the sensory experience (perception) of vision, could be expended (Mendez-Balbuena et al., 2015). It

REFERENCES

- Austin, D. (1998). Gammow bag for acute mountain sickness. *Lancet* 52, 325–326. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)78781-X
- Boussi-Gross, R., Golan, H., Volkov, O., Bechor, Y., Hooflen, D., Schnaider Beeri, M., et al. (2015). Improvement of memory impairments in poststroke patients by hyperbaric oxygen therapy. *Am. Psychol. Assoc.* 29, 610–621. doi: 10.1037/neu0000149

might be possible that enhanced brain activity by HBOT may also increase sensory perception. However, it was not directly evaluated in the current study and it could be an interesting goal for additional studies.

The current study has several challenges and potential limitations. One important limitation relates to the test re-test learning effect due to the crossover design. Every participant has performed the tests twice under both conditions in separate sessions. To overcome this limitation, participants were randomly divided into two groups in a way that part of the participants started under the HBO environment and the other part started with the sham environment (normobaric with room air). Accordingly, the two groups are almost matched for their learning effect. The other challenge is related to generating the control intervention that would mimic hyperbaric environment where participants can sense the increased pressure in their ears. To overcome this challenge, the chamber pressure was increased and then gradually decreased during the control session so that the participants felt some pressure in their ears, and a flow of 21% oxygen was used for the masks. The tests/tasking were initiated 30 min after the masks were on within the chamber and the pressure at that time was already reduced back to sea level during the placebo session.

CONCLUSION

The improvement in performance of both single and multitasking while in a HBO environment supports the hypothesis that oxygen is indeed a rate limiting factor for brain activity. Hyperbaric oxygenation can serve as an environment for enhancing brain performance. Such a brain enhancing environment can be of significant importance when many skills are becoming more and more dependent on enhanced cognitive functions and multitasking. Further studies are needed to evaluate the optimal oxygen-performance relation for maximal brain performance.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnint. 2017.00025/full#supplementary-material

- Carr, J. H. (1985). Investigation of a new motor assessment scale for stroke patients. J. Am. Phys. Ther. Assoc. 65, 175–180. doi: 10.1093/ptj/65.2.175
- Carrier, L. M., Cheever, N. A., Rosen, L. D., Benitez, S., and Chang, J. (2009). Multitasking across generations: multitasking choices and difficulty ratings

Boussi-Gross, R., Shlamkovitch, N., Golan, H., Fishlev, G., Bechor, Y., Volkov, O., et al. (2013). Hyperbaric oxygen therapy can improve post concussion syndrome years after mild traumatic brain injury - randomized prospective trial. *PLoS ONE* 8:e79995. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079995

in three generations of Americans. Comput. Hum. Behav. 25, 483-489. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2008.10.012

- Chisholm, C. D., Collison, E. K., Nelson, D. R., and Cordell, W. H. (2000). Emergency department workplace interruptions are emergency physicians "Interrupt-driven" and "Multitasking"? Acad. Emerg. Med. 7, 1239–1243. doi: 10.1111/j.1553-2712.2000.tb00469.x
- Choi, M. H., Kim, J. H., Kim, H. J., Choi, J. S., Yi Jeong, H., and Chung, S. C. (2013). Correlation between cognitive ability measured by responsetime of 1 back task and changes of SpO₂ by supplying three different levels of oxygen in the elderly. *Gerontology* 13, 384–387. doi: 10.1111/j.1447-0594.2012.00911.x
- Dickinson, D., Ramsey, M. E., and Gold, J. M. (2007). Overlooking the obvious. A meta analytic comparison of Digit Symbol Coding tasts and other cognitive measures in schizophrenea. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 64, 532–542. doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.64.5.532
- Donohue, S. E., James, B., Eslick, A. N., and Mitroff, S. R. (2012). Cognitive pitfall! Videogame players are not immunme to dual task costs. *Atten. Percept. Psychophys.* 4, 803–809. doi: 10.3758/s13414-012-0323-y
- Efrati, S., and Ben-Jacob, E. (2014). Reflections on the neurotherapeutic effects of hyperbaric oxygen. *Expert Rev. Neurother.* 14, 233–236. doi: 10.1586/14737175.2014.884928
- Efrati, S., Fishlve, G., Bechor, Y., Volkov, O., Bergan, J., Kiakhandler, K., et al. (2013). Hyperbaric oxygen induces late neuroplasticity in post stroke patients-randomized, prospective trial. *PLoS ONE* 8:e53716. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0053716
- Falk, B., Nini, A., Zigel, L., Yahav, Y., Aviram, M., Rivlin, J., et al. (2006). Effect of low altitude at the Dead Sea on exercise capacity and cardiopulmonary response to exercise in cystic fibrosis patients with moderate to severe lung disease. *Pediatr. Pulmonol.* 41, 234–241. doi: 10.1002/ppul.20342
- Goldbart, A., Cohen, A., Weitzman, D., and Tal, A. (2007). Effects of rehabilitation winter camps at the Dead Sea on European cystic fibrosis patients. *Isr. Med. Assoc. J.* 9, 806–809.
- Golding, F. C., Griffiths, P., Hempleman, H. V., Paton, W. D. M., and Walder, D. N. (1960). Decompression sickness during construction of the dartford tunnel. *Occup. Environ. Med.* 17, 167–180. doi: 10.1136/oem.17.3.167
- Hadanny, A., and Efrati, S. (2015). Oxygen-a limiting factor for brain recovery. *Crit. Care* 19, 307. doi: 10.1186/s13054-015-1034-2
- Hadanny, A., and Efrati, S. (2016). Treatment of persistent postconcussion syndrome due to mild traumatic brain injury: current status and future directions. *Expert Rev. Neruother.* 8, 875–887. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2016.1205487
- Hadanny, A., Golan, H., Fishlev, G., Bechor, Y., Volkov, O., Suzin, G., et al. (2015). Hyperbaric oxygen can induce neuroplasticity and improve cognitive functions of patients suffering from anoxic brain damage. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 33, 471–486. doi: 10.3233/RNN-150517
- Han, S. W., and Marois, R. (2013). The source of dual task limitation: serial or parallel processing of multiple response selection? *Atten. Percept. Psychophys.* 75, 1395–1405. doi: 10.3758/s13414-013-0513-2
- Hinton Bayre, A., and Geffen, G. (2005). Comparability, reliability and practice effects on alternate forms of the digit symbol substitution and symbol digit modalities test. *Psychol. Assess.* 17, 237–241. doi: 10.1037/1040-3590. 17.2.237
- Kramer, M. R., Springer, C., Berkman, N., Glazer, M., Bublil, M., Bar Yishay, E., et al. (1998). Rehabilitation of hypoxemic patients with COPD at low altitude at the Dead Sea, the lowest place on earth. *Chest* 113, 571–575. doi: 10.1378/chest.113.3.571
- Lennie, P. (2003). The copst of cortical computation. Curr. Biol. 13, 493–497. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(03)00135-0
- Lieberman, P., Morney, A., Hochstadt, J., Larson, M., and Mather, S. (2005). Mount everest: A space analogue for speech monitoring of cognitive deficit and stress. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 76, 198–207.
- Malle, C., Quinette, P., Laisney, M., Bourrilhon, C., Boissin, J., Desgranges, B., et al. (2013). Working memory impairment in pilots exposed to acute hypobaric hypoxia. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 84, 773–779. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.3482.2013

- McCaffrey, R. J. (1988). A comparison of the trail making test, symbol digit modalities test and the Hooper visual organization test in an inpatient substance abuse population. *Arch. Clin. Neurospsychol.* 3, 181–187. doi: 10.1093/arclin/3.2.181
- Mendez-Balbuena, I., Huidobro, N., Silva, M., Flores, A., Trenado, C., et al. (2015). Effect of mechanical tactile noise on amplitude of visual evoked potencial multisensory stochastic resonance. *J. Neurophysiol.* 114, 2132–2143 doi: 10.1152/jn.00457.2015
- Mortazavi, A., Eisenberg, M., Langleben, D., Ernst, P., and Schiff, R. (2003). Altitude related hypoxia: risk assessment and management for passen aircraft. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 74, 922–927.
- Moss, M. C., and Scholey, A. B. (1996). Oxygen administration enhanses memory formation in healthy young adults. *Psychopharmacology* 124, 255–260. doi: 10.1007/BF02246665
- Paramenter, B. (2007). Screening for cognitive impairment in multiple sclerosis using the Symbol digit modalities test. *Mult. Scler.* 13, 52–57. doi: 10.1177/1352458506070750
- Pool, J. L., and Whiteny, S. (1988). Motor assessment scale for stroke patients: concurrent validity and interrater reliability. Arch. Phys. Med. Rehabil. 69, 195–197.
- Shanker, T., and Richtel, M. (2011). In New Military, Data OverLoad Can Be Deadly. New York, NY: New York Times.
- Shukitt-Hale, B., Banderet, L. F., and Louis, H. R. (1998). Elevation dependent symptom, mood, and performance changes produced by exposure to hypobaric hypoxia. *Int. J. Aviat. Psychol.* 8, 319–334. doi: 10.1207/s15327108ijap0804_1
- Smith, A. (1973). Symbol Digit Modaity Test. Los Angeles, CA: Western Psychological Services.
- Sokoloff, L., Mangold, R., Wechsler, R. L., Kennedy, C., and Kety, S. S. (1955). The effect of mental arithmetic on cerebral circulation and metabolism. *Clin. Investig.* 34(7 Pt 1), 1101–1108. doi: 10.1172/JCI103159
- Spelke, E., Hirst, W., and Neosser, U. (1976). Skills of diveded attention. *Cognition* 4, 215–230. doi: 10.1016/0010-0277(76)90018-4
- Strauss, E., Sherman, E. M. S., and Spreen, O. A. C. (2006). Psychological Tests: Administration, Norms and Commentary, 3rd Edn. Oxford University Press.
- Tal, S., Hadanny, A., Berkovits, N., Sasson, E., Ben-Jacob, E., and Efrati, S. (2015). Hyperbaric oxygen may induce angiogenesis in patients suffering from prolonged post-concussion syndrome due to traumatic brain injury. *Restor. Neurol. Neurosci.* 33, 943–951. doi: 10.3233/RNN-1 50585
- Tombu, M. N., Asplund, C. L., Dux, P. E., Godwin, D., and Martin, J. W. (2011). A unified attentional bottleneck in the human brain. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 118, 13426–13431. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1103583108
- West, J. B. (2002). Commuting to high altitude: value of oxygen enrichment of room air. *High Altitude Med. Biol.* 3, 223–235. doi: 10.1089/15270290260131948
- West, J. B. (2003). Improving oxygenation at high altitued: acclimatization and O₂ enrichment. *High Alt. Med. Biol.* 3, 389–394. doi: 10.1089/1527029037691 92340
- Yu, R., Wang, B., Shumei, L., Junging, W., Feng, Z., Shufang, C., et al. (2015). Cognitive enhancement of healthy young adults with hyperbaric oxygen: a preliminary resting-state fMRI study. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 126, 2058–2067. doi: 10.1016/j.clinph.2015.01.010
- Zauner, A. (2002). Brain oxygenation and energy metabolism: part 1- biological function. *Neurosurgery* 51, 289–302. doi: 10.1227/00006123-200208000-00003

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Vadas, Kalichman, Hadanny and Efrati. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Recovery of Repressed Memories in Fibromyalgia Patients Treated With Hyperbaric Oxygen – Case Series Presentation and Suggested Bio-Psycho-Social Mechanism

Shai Efrati^{1,2,3*}, Amir Hadanny^{1,2}, Shir Daphna-Tekoah^{4,5}, Yair Bechor¹, Kobi Tiberg⁶, Nimrod Pik⁷, Gil Suzin¹ and Rachel Lev-Wiesel⁸

¹ Sagol Center for Hyperbaric Medicine and Research, Assaf Harofeh Medical Center, Zerifin, Israel, ² Sackler School of Medicine, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel, ³ Sagol School of Neuroscience, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv, Israel, ⁴ Ashkelon Academic College, Ashkelon, Israel, ⁵ Social Work Department, Kaplan Medical Center, Rehovot, Israel, ⁶ Department of Psychology, Loewenstein Hospital Rehabilitation Center, Raanana, Israel, ⁷ Psychiatric Services, Assaf Harofeh Medical Center, Zerifin, Israel, ⁸ The Emili Sagol CAT Research Center, Graduate School of Creative Arts Therapies, University of Haifa, Haifa, Israel

Fibromyalgia Syndrome (FMS) is a condition considered to represent a prototype of central sensitization syndrome, characterized by chronic widespread pain and along with symptoms of fatigue, non-restorative sleep and cognitive difficulties. FMS can be induced by trauma, infection or emotional stress with cumulative evidence that dissociation is relatively frequent in FMS patients. Two randomized controlled trials have shown that hyperbaric oxygen therapy (HBOT) can induce neuroplasticity and be effective in patients suffering from FMS. In this paper we present, for the first time, case series of female fibromyalgia patients who, in the course of HBOT, suddenly recalled repressed traumatic memories of childhood sexual abuse (CSA). The surfacing of the repressed (dissociative) memories decades after the sexual abuse events was sudden and utterly surprising. No psychological intervention was involved. As the memories surfaced, the physical pain related to FMS subsided. In one patient who had brain single photon emission CT (SPECT) before and after HBOT, the prefrontal cortex appeared suppressed before and reactivated after. The 3 cases reported in this article are representative of a total of nine fibromyalgia patients who experienced a retrieval of repressed memory during HBOT. These cases provide insights on dissociative amnesia and suggested mechanism hypothesis that is further discussed in the article. Obviously, prospective studies cannot be planned since patients are not aware of their repressed memories. However, it is very important to keep in mind the possibility of surfacing memories when treating fibromyalgia patients with HBOT or other interventions capable of awakening dormant brain regions.

Keywords: hyperbaric oxygen, repressed memories, fibromyalgia, biopsychophysical mechanism, childhood sexual abuse

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Sergio Machado, Salgado de Oliveira University, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Rosa Magallon, Universidad de Zaragoza, Spain Federica Sancassiani, Università degli Studi di Cagliari, Italy

> *Correspondence: Shai Efrati efratishai@013.net

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 30 October 2017 Accepted: 11 May 2018 Published: 29 May 2018

Citation:

Efrati S, Hadanny A, Daphna-Tekoah S, Bechor Y, Tiberg K, Pik N, Suzin G and Lev-Wiesel R (2018) Recovery of Repressed Memories in Fibromyalgia Patients Treated With Hyperbaric Oxygen – Case Series Presentation and Suggested Bio-Psycho-Social Mechanism. Front. Psychol. 9:848. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00848

INTRODUCTION

Fibromyalgia Syndrome (FMS) is a condition characterized by chronic widespread pain and diffuse tenderness, along with symptoms of fatigue, non-restorative sleep and cognitive difficulties. It affects 2-5% of the general population worldwide, with 9:1 female-to-male incidence ratio (Buskila, 2009; Branco et al., 2010; Clauw et al., 2011; Schmidt-Wilcke and Clauw, 2011; Jones et al., 2015). FMS is considered to represent a prototype of central sensitization, i.e., a condition characterized by an increase in the transmission and processing of pain within the central nervous system (Yunus, 2007a,b; Efrati et al., 2015; Ablin et al., 2016). Like other functional somatic syndromes, despite suffering from pain affecting soft tissues (muscles, ligaments), and tendons, patients seem well without obvious abnormalities on neither physical examination nor evidence of tissue inflammation on laboratory and radiologic studies (Clauw, 2014).

In recent years, there are cumulative data regarding the complex biology of chronic pain within the CNS (Ablin et al., 2016; Sancassiani et al., 2017; Yavne et al., 2018). Chronic pain syndromes in general, and FMS in particular, are not congenital; these conditions rather evolve over lifetime, often in response to various external factors such as physical trauma, infection or emotional stress, which emphasizes the capability of the CNS to morph and re-wire during life, even at a fully developed stage (Ablin et al., 2016; Yavne et al., 2018). Hence, the general concept of neuro-plasticity is an essential pattern of chronic pain evolution.

In this study, our main focus is on FMS induced by childhood sexual abuse (CSA). CSA has negative long term physical and psychological effects and women with a history of CSA may develop depression, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), dissociative disorders, and chronic pain syndromes such as FMS (Spiegel et al., 2015). Dissociation in CSA is particularly relevant to amnesia of all or part of the traumatic events (Bohn et al., 2013). Studies have shown that dissociation is relatively frequent in FMS patients (Naring et al., 2007; Bohn et al., 2013; Kilic et al., 2014; Berkol et al., 2017). Unfortunately, despite the fact that chronic pain syndromes are common in adult survivors of CSA, patients rarely reveal their abuse history to their care providers due to amnesia, dissociation, or merely shame, embarrassment or trust issues.

Hyperbaric oxygen therapy (HBOT), the application of hyperbaric pressure in conjunction with increased oxygen content, has been shown in several clinical studies to have the capacity to induce neuroplasticity in injured brains even years after an acute insult (Boussi-Gross et al., 2013, 2015; Efrati et al., 2013; Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014; Hadanny et al., 2015; Tal et al., 2015; Hadanny and Efrati, 2016). As demonstrated in different animal models, HBOT induces neuroplasticity by stimulating cell proliferation (Mu et al., 2013), promotes neurogenesis of endogenous neural stem cells (Yang et al., 2008), regenerates axonal white matter (Chang et al., 2009), improves maturation and myelination of injured peripheral and cranial neural fibers (Haapaniemi et al., 1998; Vilela et al., 2008), induces brain angiogenesis (Tal et al., 2015), and stimulates axonal growth (Mukoyama et al., 1975; Bradshaw et al., 1996).

Despite the fact that HBOT for neurological disorders is somewhat still controversial there is recent evidence of its effectiveness in treating FMS (Ablin et al., 2016). To date, two prospective randomized controlled trials have demonstrated the efficacy of HBOT in fibromyalgia (Yildiz et al., 2004; Efrati et al., 2015). The improvement was demonstrated in all aspects of FMS including pain threshold, fatigue, distress and quality of life (Yildiz et al., 2004; Hadanny et al., 2015).

In this paper we present three cases of women suffering from fibromyalgia, who recalled suppressed traumatic memories of CSA during HBOT. These cases provide additional important insights on memories retrieval and dissociative amnesia and the opportunity to suggest a possible mechanism hypothesis that is further discussed in the article. The participants in the current paper were not subject to any psychological intervention during the time of HBOT. As the memories surfaced, around the 20th HBOT session (with more memories surfacing as the treatment continued) the physical pain related to the FMS subsided. Following participants' disclosure to a nurse, they were assigned to a physician for further assistance and investigation.

It should be noted that these events of self-disclosure were unfamiliar and unexpected for both patients and medical staff.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

A retrospective case presentation of FMS patients who reported retrieval of repressed memories during HBOT at the Sagol Center for Hyperbaric Medicine and Research at Assaf Harofeh Medical Center, Israel. The three cases reported in this article represent nine FMS patients who experienced the same during HBOT, out of a larger cohort of \sim 200 FMS patients treated by HBOT in our center between 2013 and 2016. All reported patients, included in this article, signed an informed consent for their case publication. After patients signed consent, they reviewed and proofed their presented case. There were six additional patients with repressed memories recovery who did not agree for case publication. Thus, their cases are not presented. Vulnerable populations (for example minors, persons with disabilities) were not involved in this study. The publication process of those cases was approved by the head of Assaf Harofeh Medical Center Institutional Review Board.

The following HBOT protocol was practiced: 60 daily sessions, 5 days a week, 90 min each session, breathing 100% oxygen at 2.0 absolute atmospheres (ATA) with 5 min air breaks every 30 min. Sessions were performed in "multiplace" chambers, which may treat up to 12 patients simultaneously.

The diagnosis of FMS was based on the following criteria: (1) Symptoms of widespread pain, both above and below the waist and bilaterally. (2) Physical findings of at least 11 out of a set of 18 known tender points.

RESULTS

Case Study 1

N, a 21 year-old female, was diagnosed at the age of seventeen with severe FMS, because of which she had to quit studying. N was a popular, good student, a third-born of three children to her highly educated parents. At the age of fourteen she insisted on moving to another school, rationalizing it as her simply wishing to study at a "better school." Her parents agreed. She then invested all her energy in studying and in dancing lessons, in which she excelled until the onset of her fibromyalgia. N was referred to the Sagol hyperbaric institute by the family physician to receive HBOT for her fibromyalgia. Prior to her referral to HBOT she was treated with several different medications and with medical Cannabis for her severe pain. Between the 17 and the 34 HBOT sessions, N complained on low energy and tiredness. In additional, N told the medical staff that she feels sadder and more anxious than prior to HBOT. During that time, she started to experience flashbacks of herself being sexually molested. The flashbacks occurred both during HBOT sessions (inside the chamber) and in the hours following a HBOT session (at her normal environment). The flashbacks started with unbearable sexual arousal, accompanied with shortness of breath, burst into tears and other panic attack related symptoms such as feeling of loss of control and overwhelming fear. Fragments of memories appeared, in which she was being raped by several peers which added up to a full recovery of her repressed memory of being repeatedly molested and raped by classmates at the age of fourteen.

Looking back, N said: "I can't understand how I, or anyone else for that matter, could forget such experiences... I continued to function as an excellent student; I focused on my dancing... I avoided peer gatherings, rationalizing this avoidance to myself and to my parents as "lack of interest" and "will to excel."

N reported that, after the repressed memories emerged, she felt much stronger, slept better, had more energy and had almost no pain. According to N, she was fully recovered from her FMS.

Case Study 2

A, a 56 year-old businesswoman, married with four children, the eldest daughter in her family of origin. As a child she had urolithiasis, for which she underwent bladder surgery three times. The relationships between her parents were complicated. Her mother used to have love affairs and brought her sexual partners home in the father's absence. The mother also used to share her sexual experiences with A, who was a "parental child." At the age of seven, A has been visiting an 18 year-old neighbor in his apartment three times a week and was receiving little presents from him. After the first visit, A cut her long, beautiful, blond hair without informing her parents, telling them later that she "preferred to be ugly." About a year later, during the 6 days War, the family moved for a week to her grandmother's. A describes this week as "the best, quietest, calmest week of my life, despite the fear of being at war." Upon returning home, she refused her neighbor's invitations and forgot his name. Shortly after graduation she got married. In 2011, she had a car accident and referred to treatment at the Sagol HBOT institute. Around that time she was also diagnosed with FMS. Between the 37th and 44th HBOT sessions, A experienced flashbacks of sexual molestation. The flashbacks were accompanied with anxiety and feelings of losing control in addition to sympathetic signs such as sweating. The flashbacks began with unbearable sexual arousal and concurrent panic attacks. Flashbacks initially occurred during the hyperbaric sessions, and later on happened during her daily routines between sessions. Visually vivid memories surfaced including her being ordered to have oral intercourse. These flashbacks gradually joined into detailed, coherent memories of sexual molestation she had experienced at the age of seven by her 18 year-old neighbor, who threatened to kill her if she ever revealed their "secret." In an attempt to validate these memories, A returned to her childhood neighborhood, found the perpetrator, and confronted him. He confirmed that this had indeed occurred as remembered.

Case Study 3

B, a 36 year-old female, was the youngest of three siblings in her family of origin. When admitted to HBOT for fibromyalgia, she reported having been sexually abused by her uncle (her mother's brother) between the ages of six and sixteen. She said that her parents didn't know about the abuse. "Actually," she said "I think that, back then, I myself did not remember it most of the day, kind of detached." Her mother died of cancer a year after the abuse ceased. B described her mother as "an innocent, good mother who knew nothing of what was going on." In adulthood, B had psychotherapy for her CSA. During her Social Work studies, B began to suffer from fibromyalgia. The disease prevented her from committing to a full-time work as a social worker. At the age of thirty-six, she started HBOT for her FMS. During the first twenty sessions, she reported sexual arousal and unbearable pain in her abdomen, "felt as if someone was stabbing me with a knife." These symptoms were followed by surfacing of new memories of the abuse revealing another abuser - her mother. "My mother took me to the shower after he [the uncle] abused me. She undressed me, ordered me to open my legs and then began to abuse my genitals." These new, vivid, coherent, and detailed memories exposed her to different narratives on her mother and her childhood. Those memories of abuse by B's mother did not surface prior to the HBOT, even during psychotherapy. After those new memories surfaced she returned to psychotherapy.

B's baseline and post HBOT brain single photon emission CT (SPECT) scans are presented in **Figure 1**. The highest relative increases in activity (>15%) are seen in the visual cortex (BA 19), prefrontal cortex (BA 9), orbito-frontal gyrus (BA 11) and paratemporal cortex (BA 37) (**Figure 1**).

DISCUSSION

This article is the first report of retrieval of repressed memories of CSA in FMS patients during HBOT. In the three cases presented, HBOT was initiated for FMS, decades after the sexual abuse events occurred. The retrieval of the repressed memory through physiological intervention that





induces neuroplasticity was unexpected. This phenomenon may augment our knowledge on the pathophysiological process related to dissociation and dissociative amnesia and suggest new physiological interventions to enhance the current psychological interventions.

Dissociation, Dissociative Amnesia and Biopsychophyisical Mechanism

Trauma is a biopsychophysical experience, even when the traumatic event doesn't cause direct mechanical harm to the body. According to this, the organism is defined by a collection of multiple biological and psychological interactions as well as social factors throughout its life (Bowman, 2011; Nijenhuis and van der Hart, 2011). The term "Dissociation" refers to the failure of integrating aspects of memory, identity, perception, and consciousness. Dissociative amnesia, is a failure of the ability to remember autobiographical information in the absence of brain damage (Staniloiu and Markowitsch, 2014). Thus "Dissociation" means that a memory is neither lost nor forgotten but is unavailable for retrieval for a period of time, which could last even decades (Chu et al., 1999). Dissociative amnesia or the suppression of traumatic memories, is well-documented in the literature and is coded as a dissociative disorder in Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5®), Fifth Edition (American Psychiatric Association, 2013 and American Psychiatric Association. DSM-5 Task Force).

Individuals with dissociative disorders usually report a history of exposure to traumatic stress, development trauma, or other

events that trigger stress known as stressors (Andrews et al., 1999; Bohn et al., 2013; Fergusson et al., 2013; Lev-Wiesel and Zohar, 2014). In psychological terms, dissociation may be considered as a protective mechanism to shield the traumatized individual from the unbearable pain of the memory and its consequences. CSA is an exceptionally severe form of emotional and physical trauma that may lead to disorders of memory and dissociation (Andrews et al., 1999; McNally, 2003; van der Kolk et al., 2005; Fergusson et al., 2013; Lev-Wiesel and Zohar, 2014). Several clinical studies demonstrate that CSA is associated with FMS severity and may shape the biological development of interoception in ways that predispose to pain and polysymptomatic distress (Romans et al., 2002; Ciccone et al., 2005; Jiao et al., 2015; Ortiz et al., 2016).

The classic fight-or-flight response to a perceived threat is a reflexive neural phenomenon which has obvious survival advantages in evolutionary terms (Sherin and Nemeroff, 2011). However, under certain circumstances, such as the CSA cases described above, exposure to a perceived threat can cause dysregulated response (Scaer, 2001; Sherin and Nemeroff, 2011). Chronic dysregulation can lead to functional impairment in certain individuals who become "psychologically traumatized" with long standing neurobiological abnormalities, which overlap features found in patients with post-concussion syndrome due to traumatic brain injury (TBI) (Scaer, 2001; Sherin and Nemeroff, 2011). Certain brain areas become disconnected from the normal trophic stimulations of cerebral perception and subjected to the extremes of vasomotor instability of trauma that may lead to pathologic vasoconstriction and ischemia (Scaer, 2001). This model explains the somatoform dissociative symptomatology that may arise in TBI or CSA, followed by FMS. Thus, FMS can be induced by either TBI or CSA.

Suggested Physiological Mechanism for HBOT Effect in Dissociation

From the neurobiological/physiological perspective, the authors suggest a possible mechanism for the recovery of repressed memories induced by HBOT.

Astrup et al. (1977), demonstrated in a paper argued to be one of the most important in applied neurology, that after the onset of focal ischemia (such as blood vessel occlusion), measurements of electrical activity reveal brain regions that are dysfunctional but still viable (Astrup et al., 1977). The neurons in this area retained enough energy to maintain ion pumps and sustain the -70-mV resting membrane potentials required for their existence. However, those neurons did not have enough energy to generate the action potentials needed for their purpose functioning. In the last decade, functional imaging of the brain by positron emission tomography (PET) and SPECT scanning (Heiss, 2000; Baron, 2001; Siddique et al., 2002; Ebinger et al., 2009; Meerwaldt et al., 2010), afforded us images of such areas, and the accumulating data indicate that apparently dead areas may persist for years after an acute event (Boussi-Gross et al., 2013; Efrati et al., 2013). The stunned/hibernating areas, unable to fire action potentials, are characterized by metabolic dysfunction, namely anaerobic metabolism and ATP depletion (Figure 2). Loss of ATP and the resultant intracellular acidosis would bring about energetic breakdown of ion pumps and, consequently, additional damage to the mitochondria and endoplasmic reticulum (Hossmann, 2006; Culmsee and Krieglstein, 2007). Furthermore, anaerobic metabolism would bring about elevation of free radical levels (Hossmann, 2006; Culmsee and Krieglstein, 2007), persistent inhibition of protein synthesis (DeGracia, 2004), selective neuronal damage demonstrable by decreased density of benzodiazepine and/or 5-HT2 receptors (Vera et al., 1996; Yamauchi et al., 2005), augmented intracellular calcium (Hossmann, 2006), blood-brain barrier damage and augmented inflammation evidenced by higher levels of cytokines and cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) (Yin et al., 2002).

The brain regions with continuous hypoperfusion, with their very low, anaerobic metabolic rate, settle into a quasi-steady energy well from which they cannot climb up on their own. The hibernation state typical of some mammalian species seems to be the most proper model created by nature, simulating the post injury and post ischemia states of brain (Drew et al., 2007). The energy consumption in hibernation is less than 0.1 WT/kg, i.e., less than 1% of the metabolism in a resting state. The corresponding outcomes at the cellular level include a dramatic (\sim 2500-fold) decrease in protein synthesis (Frerichs et al., 1998), complete interruption of neuronal spike activity (Carey et al., 2003), and a switch from carbohydrate-based to fat-based metabolism (Carey et al., 2003). In turn, metabolic changes induced by minimized levels of energy availability have an impact on brain structure and functioning at the cellular level,



such as reorganization of cell membranes, formation of proteinfree domains that displace membrane proteins, and altered cell membrane permeability due to alterations in cytoplasmic matrix (Azzam et al., 2000; Adibhatla and Hatcher, 2008).

The neurobiological mechanism of dissociation, as mentioned above involves disconnection of certain brain areas, may be explained by hibernation, a hypometabolic state at the cellular level (minimal energy generation by the mitochondria in order to maintain membrane potential for cell survival). Hibernated areas may correlate with apathy and low responsiveness (Schore, 2009). This model supports the assumption that dissociation could be interpreted from the biological perspective as a hypometabolic state and from the biopsychological perspective as a deficiency of psychological energy. In the cases presented, the metabolic dysfunction of the dissociated brain regions serves as a physiological boundary for psychological intervention (**Figure 2**).

Energy wise, climbing back up from the "metabolic well" mandates energy input. As discussed above, HBOT has been shown to induce neuroplasticity and reactivation of cells in chronic metabolic dysfunction in different type of brain injuries, and in FMS specifically (Mukoyama et al., 1975; Bradshaw et al., 1996; Haapaniemi et al., 1998; Yildiz et al., 2004; Vilela et al., 2008; Yang et al., 2008; Chang et al., 2009; Boussi-Gross et al., 2013, 2015; Efrati et al., 2013; Mu et al., 2013; Efrati and Ben-Jacob, 2014; Hadanny and Efrati, 2015, 2016; Hadanny et al., 2015; Tal et al., 2015). HBOT supplies extra oxygen to the anaerobic brain regions, providing them with the energy needed to exit metabolic well. Once these regions of metabolic dysfunction are re-activated by HBOT, cerebral blood flow is increased to these regions and

they return to normal metabolism. Hibernating brain regions which may have been responsible to memory repression, can be reactivated by HBOT, regain their normal function and resurface suppressed memories (**Figure 3**).

Potential Role of Prefrontal Cortex Role in Suppressed Memories

One of the patients (Case 1) presented in this article had brain SPECT before and after HBOT (**Figure 1**). In this case, the prefrontal cortex that was suppressed at baseline was reactivated by the use of HBOT.

Repression of memories, or dissociative amnesia, has been correlated with decreased activity of the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex, while recovery is correlated with increased prefrontal cortex activity as shown by functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) (Anderson et al., 2004; Kuhl et al., 2008; Che et al., 2015). PET studies in patients suffering from PTSD demonstrated increased cerebral blood blow in the prefontral cortex when re-experiencing emotionally charged episodic memories (Masaki et al., 2006; Im et al., 2016).

Study Limitations

This article has several obvious limitations. Most limitations are related to the small number of patients and the lack



of brain SPECT imaging in the other two patients. Another limitation relates to the fact that there is no known way to fully and objectively validate the retrieved memories. Still, two of the women confronted their past perpetrators, who begged for their forgiveness. The three cases presented in this article are representative of 9 women who had retrieved suppressed memories during HBOT at our center. In order to gain better understanding of dissociation/dissociative amnesia and its suggested biopsychophysical mechanism and long term biological consequences, direct evaluation of brain metabolism/activity in animal models should be investigated.

CONCLUSION

This is the first clinical report of recovery of suppressed memories with HBOT alone as physiological intervention. Even though further studies are needed, it would not be easy to carry out a study in patients that are unaware of their difficult childhood history. Obviously, prospective studies cannot be planned since patients are not aware of their repressed memories. However, it is very important to keep in mind the possibility of surfacing memories when treating FMS patients with HBOT or other interventions capable of awakening dormant brain regions. We recommend that HBOT practitioners treating FMS patients should add the potential risk for unexpected memory of traumatic events to occur to their informed consent. All medical professionals who are dealing with FMS patients should be aware and prepared to handle such outcome. It would be highly beneficial if anyone who encounters such a case documents and reports it. Through the cumulative data we may get important insight into the neurobiology of suppressed memories.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SE: study initiator, interpretation of study results, and wrote the first and final drafts of the manuscript. AH: interpretation of study results, brain Image analysis, and co-wrote with SE first and final drafts of the manuscript. SD-T: interpretation of study results, data collection, patients follow up, and revision of the manuscript. YB: data collection and patients follow up. KT: interpretation of study results and revision of the manuscript. NP: patients follow up and interpretation of study results. GS: interpretation of study results and revision of the manuscript. RL-W: patients follow-up, interpretation of study results, and revision of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are thankful Dr. Ilan Kutz for enlightening discussions regarding the neurophysiology effects of HBOT in this unique condition. We are very thankful for Michal Ben-Jacob for her critical reading and editing the two versions of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Ablin, J. N., Efrati, S., and Buskila, D. (2016). Building up the pressure on chronic pain. *Clin. Exp. Rheumatol.* 34(2 Suppl. 96), S3–S5.
- Adibhatla, R. M., and Hatcher, J. F. (2008). Altered lipid metabolism in brain injury and disorders. Subcell. Biochem. 49, 241–268. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4020-88 31-5_9
- American Psychiatric Association (2013). DSM-5 Task Force. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-5. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Publishing. doi: 10.1126/science.1089504
- Anderson, M. C., Ochsner, K. N., Kuhl, B., Cooper, J., Robertson, E., Gabrieli, S. W., et al. (2004). Neural systems underlying the suppression of unwanted memories. *Science* 303, 232–235. doi: 10.1192/bjp.175.2.141
- Andrews, B., Brewin, C. R., Ochera, J., Morton, J., Bekerian, D. A., Davies, G. M., et al. (1999). Characteristics, context and consequences of memory recovery among adults in therapy. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 175, 141–146. doi: 10.1161/01.STR. 8.1.51
- Astrup, J., Symon, L., Branston, N. M., and Lassen, N. A. (1977). Cortical evoked potential and extracellular K+ and H+ at critical levels of brain ischemia. *Stroke* 8, 51–57. doi: 10.1038/35030294
- Azzam, N. A., Hallenbeck, J. M., and Kachar, B. (2000). Membrane changes during hibernation. *Nature* 407, 317–318. doi: 10.1093/brain/124.1.2
- Baron, J. C. (2001). Mapping the ischaemic penumbra with PET: a new approach. *Brain* 124(Pt 1), 2–4. doi: 10.1093/brain/124.1.2
- Berkol, T. D., Balcioglu, Y. H., Kirlioglu, S. S., Erensoy, H., and Vural, M. (2017). Dissociative features of fibromyalgia syndrome. *Neurosciences* 22, 198–204. doi: 10.17712/nsj.2017.3.20160538 doi: 10.17712/nsj.2017.3.20160538
- Bohn, D., Bernardy, K., Wolfe, F., and Hauser, W. (2013). The association among childhood maltreatment, somatic symptom intensity, depression, and somatoform dissociative symptoms in patients with fibromyalgia syndrome: a single-center cohort study. J. Trauma Dissociation 14, 342–358. doi: 10.1080/ 15299732.2012.736930 doi: 10.1080/15299732.2012.736930
- Boussi-Gross, R., Golan, H., Fishlev, G., Bechor, Y., Volkov, O., Bergan, J., et al. (2013). Hyperbaric oxygen therapy can improve post concussion syndrome years after mild traumatic brain injury - randomized prospective trial. *PLoS One* 8:e79995. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079995 doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0079995
- Boussi-Gross, R., Golan, H., Volkov, O., Bechor, Y., Hoofien, D., Beeri, M. S., et al. (2015). Improvement of memory impairments in poststroke patients by hyperbaric oxygen therapy. *Neuropsychology* 29, 610–621. doi: 10.1037/ neu0000149
- Bowman, E. S. (2011). Nijenhuis and Van der Hart: one view of the elephant. J. Trauma Dissociation 12, 446–449; discussion 469–473. doi: 10.1080/ 15299732.2011.570233
- Bradshaw, P. O., Nelson, A. G., Fanton, J. W., Yates, T., and Kagan-Hallet, K. S. (1996). Effect of hyperbaric oxygenation on peripheral nerve regeneration in adult male rabbits. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 23, 107–113.
- Branco, J. C., Bannwarth, B., Failde, I., Abello Carbonell, J., Blotman, F., Spaeth, M., et al. (2010). Prevalence of fibromyalgia: a survey in five European countries. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 39, 448–453. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2008. 12.003
- Buskila, D. (2009). Developments in the scientific and clinical understanding of fibromyalgia. Arthritis Res. Ther. 11:242. doi: 10.1186/ar2720
- Carey, H. V., Andrews, M. T., and Martin, S. L. (2003). Mammalian hibernation: cellular and molecular responses to depressed metabolism and low temperature. *Physiol. Rev.* 83, 1153–1181. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00008.2003
- Chang, C. C., Lee, Y. C., Chang, W. N., Chen, S. S., Lui, C. C., Chang, H. W., et al. (2009). Damage of white matter tract correlated with neuropsychological deficits in carbon monoxide intoxication after hyperbaric oxygen therapy. *J. Neurotrauma* 26, 1263–1270. doi: 10.1089/neu.2008-0619
- Che, X., Luo, X., Tong, D., Fitzgibbon, B. M., and Yang, J. (2015). Habitual suppression relates to difficulty in regulating emotion with cognitive reappraisal. *Biol. Psychol.* 112, 20–26. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2015.09.011
- Chu, J. A., Frey, L. M., Ganzel, B. L., and Matthews, J. A. (1999). Memories of childhood abuse: dissociation, amnesia, and corroboration. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 156, 749–755.
- Ciccone, D. S., Elliott, D. K., Chandler, H. K., Nayak, S., and Raphael, K. G. (2005). Sexual and physical abuse in women with fibromyalgia syndrome: a test of the

trauma hypothesis. Clin. J. Pain 21, 378–386. doi: 10.1097/01.ajp.0000149796. 08746.ea

- Clauw, D. J. (2014). Fibromyalgia: a clinical review. JAMA 311, 1547–1555. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.3266
- Clauw, D. J., Arnold, L. M., and McCarberg, B. H. (2011). The science of fibromyalgia. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 86, 907–911. doi: 10.4065/mcp.2011.0206
- Culmsee, C., and Krieglstein, J. (2007). Ischaemic brain damage after stroke: new insights into efficient therapeutic strategies. International Symposium on Neurodegeneration and Neuroprotection. *EMBO Rep.* 8, 129–133. doi: 10.1038/ sj.embor.7400892
- DeGracia, D. J. (2004). Acute and persistent protein synthesis inhibition following cerebral reperfusion. J. Neurosci. Res. 77, 771–776. doi: 10.1002/jnr.20225
- Drew, K. L., Buck, C. L., Barnes, B. M., Christian, S. L., Rasley, B. T., and Harris, M. B. (2007). Central nervous system regulation of mammalian hibernation: implications for metabolic suppression and ischemia tolerance. *J. Neurochem.* 102, 1713–1726. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04675.x
- Ebinger, M., De Silva, D. A., Christensen, S., Parsons, M. W., Markus, R., Donnan, G. A., et al. (2009). Imaging the penumbra - strategies to detect tissue at risk after ischemic stroke. J. Clin. Neurosci. 16, 178–187. doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2008.04.002
- Efrati, S., and Ben-Jacob, E. (2014). Reflections on the neurotherapeutic effects of hyperbaric oxygen. *Expert Rev. Neurother.* 14, 233–236. doi: 10.1586/14737175. 2014.884928
- Efrati, S., Fishlev, G., Bechor, Y., Volkov, O., Bergan, J., Kliakhandler, K., et al. (2013). Hyperbaric oxygen induces late neuroplasticity in post stroke patients– randomized, prospective trial. *PLoS One* 8:e53716. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0053716
- Efrati, S., Golan, H., Bechor, Y., Faran, Y., Daphna-Tekoah, S., Sekler, G., et al. (2015). Hyperbaric oxygen therapy can diminish fibromyalgia syndrome – prospective clinical trial. *PLoS One* 10:e0127012. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0127012
- Fergusson, D. M., McLeod, G. F., and Horwood, L. J. (2013). Childhood sexual abuse and adult developmental outcomes: findings from a 30-year longitudinal study in New Zealand. *Child Abuse Negl.* 37, 664–674. doi: 10.1016/j.chiabu. 2013.03.013
- Frerichs, K. U., Smith, C. B., Brenner, M., DeGracia, D. J., Krause, G. S., Marrone, L., et al. (1998). Suppression of protein synthesis in brain during hibernation involves inhibition of protein initiation and elongation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 95, 14511–14516. doi: 10.1073/pnas.95.24.14511
- Haapaniemi, T., Nylander, G., Kanje, M., and Dahlin, L. (1998). Hyperbaric oxygen treatment enhances regeneration of the rat sciatic nerve. *Exp. Neurol.* 149, 433–438. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1997.6745
- Hadanny, A., and Efrati, S. (2015). Oxygen-a limiting factor for brain recovery. *Crit. Care* 19:307. doi: 10.1186/s13054-015-1034-2
- Hadanny, A., and Efrati, S. (2016). Treatment of persistent post-concussion syndrome due to mild traumatic brain injury: current status and future directions. *Expert Rev. Neurother.* 16, 875–887. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2016. 1205487
- Hadanny, A., Golan, H., Fishlev, G., Bechor, Y., Volkov, O., Suzin, G., et al. (2015).
 Hyperbaric oxygen can induce neuroplasticity and improve cognitive functions of patients suffering from anoxic brain damage. *Restorative Neurol. Neurosci.* 33, 471–486. doi: 10.3233/RNN-150517
- Heiss, W. D. (2000). Ischemic penumbra: evidence from functional imaging in man. J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab. 20, 1276–1293. doi: 10.1097/00004647-200009000-00002
- Hossmann, K. A. (2006). Pathophysiology and therapy of experimental stroke. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 26, 1057–1083. doi: 10.1007/s10571-006-9008-1
- Im, J. J., Namgung, E., Choi, Y., Kim, J. Y., Rhie, S. J., and Yoon, S. (2016). Molecular neuroimaging in posttraumatic stress disorder. *Exp. Neurobiol.* 25, 277–295. doi: 10.5607/en.2016.25.6.277
- Jiao, J., Vincent, A., Cha, S. S., Luedtke, C. A., and Oh, T. H. (2015). Association of abuse history with symptom severity and quality of life in patients with fibromyalgia. *Rheumatol. Int.* 35, 547–553. doi: 10.1007/s00296-014-3113-0
- Jones, G. T., Atzeni, F., Beasley, M., Fluss, E., Sarzi-Puttini, P., and Macfarlane, G. J. (2015). The prevalence of fibromyalgia in the general population: a comparison of the American College of Rheumatology 1990, 2010, and modified 2010 classification criteria. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 67, 568–575. doi: 10.1002/art.38905
- Kilic, O., Sar, V., Taycan, O., Aksoy-Poyraz, C., Erol, T. C., Tecer, O., et al. (2014). Dissociative depression among women with fibromyalgia or rheumatoid

arthritis. J. Trauma Dissociation 15, 285-302. doi: 10.1080/15299732.2013. 844218

- Kuhl, B. A., Kahn, I., Dudukovic, N. M., and Wagner, A. D. (2008). Overcoming suppression in order to remember: contributions from anterior cingulate and ventrolateral prefrontal cortex. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 8, 211–221. doi: 10.3758/CABN.8.2.211
- Lev-Wiesel, R., and Zohar, G. (2014). The role of dissociation in self-injurious behavior among female adolescents who were sexually abused. J. Child Sex. Abuse 23, 824–839. doi: 10.1080/10538712.2014.950399
- Masaki, Y., Nishikawa, T., Ikejiri, Y., Tokunaga, H., Hatta, N., Uema, T., et al. (2006). Neural substrates of emotionally valenced episodic memory: a PET study using film stimuli. *Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 60, 46–51. doi: 10.1111/j. 1440-1819.2006.01527.x-i1
- McNally, R. J. (2003). Psychological mechanisms in acute response to trauma. *Biol. Psychiatry* 53, 779–788. doi: 10.1016/S0006-3223(02)01663-3
- Meerwaldt, R., Slart, R. H., van Dam, G. M., Luijckx, G. J., Tio, R. A., and Zeebregts, C. J. (2010). PET/SPECT imaging: from carotid vulnerability to brain viability. *Eur. J. Radiol.* 74, 104–109. doi: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2009.01.034
- Mu, J., Ostrowski, R. P., Soejima, Y., Rolland, W. B., Krafft, P. R., Tang, J., et al. (2013). Delayed hyperbaric oxygen therapy induces cell proliferation through stabilization of cAMP responsive element binding protein in the rat model of MCAo-induced ischemic brain injury. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 51, 133–143. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2012.11.003
- Mukoyama, M., Iida, M., and Sobue, I. (1975). Hyperbaric oxygen therapy for peripheral nerve damage induced in rabbits with clioquinol. *Exp. Neurol.* 47, 371–380. doi: 10.1016/0014-4886(75)90070-9
- Naring, G. W., van Lankveld, W., and Geenen, R. (2007). Somatoform dissociation and traumatic experiences in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and fibromyalgia. *Clin. Exp. Rheumatol.* 25, 872–877.
- Nijenhuis, E. R., and van der Hart, O. (2011). Dissociation in trauma: a new definition and comparison with previous formulations. *J. Trauma Dissociation* 12, 416–445. doi: 10.1080/15299732.2011.570592
- Ortiz, R., Ballard, E. D., Machado-Vieira, R., Saligan, L. N., and Walitt, B. (2016). Quantifying the influence of child abuse history on the cardinal symptoms of fibromyalgia. *Clin. Exp. Rheumatol.* 34(2 Suppl. 96), S59–S66.
- Romans, S., Belaise, C., Martin, J., Morris, E., and Raffi, A. (2002). Childhood abuse and later medical disorders in women. An epidemiological study. *Psychother. Psychosom.* 71, 141–150. doi: 10.1159/000056281
- Sancassiani, F., Machado, S., Ruggiero, V., Cacace, E., Carmassi, C., Gesi, C., et al. (2017). The management of fibromyalgia from a psychosomatic perspective: an overview. *Int. Rev. Psychiatry* 29, 473–488. doi: 10.1080/09540261.2017.1320982
- Scaer, R. C. (2001). The neurophysiology of dissociation and chronic disease. Appl. Psychophysiol. Biofeedback 26, 73–91. doi: 10.1023/A:1009571806136
- Schmidt-Wilcke, T., and Clauw, D. J. (2011). Fibromyalgia: from pathophysiology to therapy. Nat. Rev. Rheumatol. 7, 518–527. doi: 10.1038/nrrheum.2011.98
- Schore, A. N. (2009). "Attachment trauma and the developing right brain: origins of pathological dissociation," in *Dissociation and the Dissociative Disorders: DSM-V and Beyond*, eds P. F. Dell and J. A. O'Neil (New York, NY: Routledge), 107–141.
- Sherin, J. E., and Nemeroff, C. B. (2011). Post-traumatic stress disorder: the neurobiological impact of psychological trauma. *Dialogues Clin. Neurosci.* 13, 263–278.
- Siddique, M. S., Fernandes, H. M., Wooldridge, T. D., Fenwick, J. D., Slomka, P., and Mendelow, A. D. (2002). Reversible ischemia around intracerebral hemorrhage: a single-photon emission computerized tomography study. *J. Neurosurg.* 96, 736–741. doi: 10.3171/jns.2002.96.4.0736

- Spiegel, D. R., Chatterjee, A., McCroskey, A. L., Ahmadi, T., Simmelink, D., Oldfield, E. C., et al. (2015). A review of select centralized pain syndromes: relationship with childhood sexual abuse, opiate prescribing, and treatment implications for the primary care physician. *Health Serv. Res. Manag. Epidemiol.* 2:233392814567920. doi: 10.1177/233392814567920
- Staniloiu, A., and Markowitsch, H. J. (2014). Dissociative amnesia. *Lancet Psychiatry* 1, 226–241. doi: 10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70279-2
- Tal, S., Hadanny, A., Berkovitz, N., Sasson, E., Ben-Jacob, E., and Efrati, S. (2015). Hyperbaric oxygen may induce angiogenesis in patients suffering from prolonged post-concussion syndrome due to traumatic brain injury. *Restorative Neurol. Neurosci.* 33, 943–951. doi: 10.3233/RNN-150585
- van der Kolk, B. A., Roth, S., Pelcovitz, D., Sunday, S., and Spinazzola, J. (2005). Disorders of extreme stress: the empirical foundation of a complex adaptation to trauma. J. Trauma Stress 18, 389–399. doi: 10.1002/jts.20047
- Vera, P., Zilbovicius, M., Chabriat, H., Amarenco, P., Kerdraon, J., Menard, J. F., et al. (1996). Post-stroke changes in cortical 5-HT2 serotonergic receptors. *J. Nucl. Med.* 37, 1976–1981.
- Vilela, D. S., Lazarini, P. R., and Da Silva, C. F. (2008). Effects of hyperbaric oxygen therapy on facial nerve regeneration. *Acta Otolaryngol*. 128, 1048–1052. doi: 10.1080/00016480701827525
- Yamauchi, H., Kudoh, T., Kishibe, Y., Iwasaki, J., and Kagawa, S. (2005). Selective neuronal damage and borderzone infarction in carotid artery occlusive disease: a 11C-flumazenil PET study. J. Nucl. Med. 46, 1973–1979.
- Yang, Y. J., Wang, X. L., Yu, X. H., Wang, X., Xie, M., and Liu, C. T. (2008). Hyperbaric oxygen induces endogenous neural stem cells to proliferate and differentiate in hypoxic-ischemic brain damage in neonatal rats. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 35, 113–129.
- Yavne, Y., Amital, D., Watad, A., Tiosano, S., and Amital, H. (2018). A systematic review of precipitating physical and psychological traumatic events in the development of fibromyalgia. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* [Epub ahead of print]. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2017.12.011
- Yildiz, S., Kiralp, M. Z., Akin, A., Keskin, I., Ay, H., Dursun, H., et al. (2004). A new treatment modality for fibromyalgia syndrome: hyperbaric oxygen therapy. *J. Int. Med. Res.* 32, 263–267. doi: 10.1177/147323000403200305
- Yin, W., Badr, A. E., Mychaskiw, G., and Zhang, J. H. (2002). Down regulation of COX-2 is involved in hyperbaric oxygen treatment in a rat transient focal cerebral ischemia model. *Brain Res.* 926, 165–171. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(01) 03304-2
- Yunus, M. B. (2007a). Fibromyalgia and overlapping disorders: the unifying concept of central sensitivity syndromes. *Semin. Arthritis Rheum.* 36, 339–356.
- Yunus, M. B. (2007b). Role of central sensitization in symptoms beyond muscle pain, and the evaluation of a patient with widespread pain. *Best Pract. Res. Clin. Rheumatol.* 21, 481–497.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Efrati, Hadanny, Daphna-Tekoah, Bechor, Tiberg, Pik, Suzin and Lev-Wiesel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Environmental Physiology and Diving Medicine

Gerardo Bosco1*, Alex Rizzato1, Richard E. Moon2 and Enrico M. Camporesi3

¹ Environmental Physiology and Medicine Lab, Department of Biomedical Sciences, University of Padova, Padua, Italy, ² Center for Hyperbaric Medicine and Environmental Physiology, Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ³ TEAMHealth Research Institute, Tampa General Hospital, Tampa, FL, United States

Man's experience and exploration of the underwater environment has been recorded from ancient times and today encompasses large sections of the population for sport enjoyment, recreational and commercial purpose, as well as military strategic goals. Knowledge, respect and maintenance of the underwater world is an essential development for our future and the knowledge acquired over the last few dozen years will change rapidly in the near future with plans to establish secure habitats with specific long-term goals of exploration, maintenance and survival. This summary will illustrate briefly the physiological changes induced by immersion, swimming, breath-hold diving and exploring while using special equipment in the water. Cardiac, circulatory and pulmonary vascular adaptation and the pathophysiology of novel syndromes have been demonstrated, which will allow selection of individual characteristics in order to succeed in various environments. Training and treatment for these new microenvironments will be suggested with description of successful pioneers in this field. This is a summary of the physiology and the present status of pathology and therapy for the field.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

François Guerrero, University of Western Brittany, France Jacek Kot, Gdańsk Medical University, Poland Michael Theron, University of Western Brittany, France

> *Correspondence: Gerardo Bosco gerardo.bosco@unipd.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 12 October 2017 Accepted: 17 January 2018 Published: 02 February 2018

Citation:

Bosco G, Rizzato A, Moon RE and Camporesi EM (2018) Environmental Physiology and Diving Medicine. Front. Psychol. 9:72. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00072 Keywords: diving, oxygen, decompression sickness, pulmonary edema, gas exchange

INTRODUCTION

Exploration of underwater environments predates documentation for possibly 1000s of years, but written evidence dates back to Ancient Greece in the 4th century BCE; Aristotle recounts the use of a primitive diving bell, an overturned cauldron that trapped air from the atmosphere. Today diving is incorporated into many aspects of modern society including: sports, recreation, industry, and widespread strategic military goals. Subaquatic environments are an essential piece of modern day life, and will only play a bigger role in the future. Within the last century, there has been growing interest in diving for both recreational and professional purposes. The worldwide number of annual diving certifications has tripled during the past 20 years, and in the United States alone there are an estimated 4 million sport divers (Lynch and Bove, 2009). Diving will change rapidly again in the coming years, with plans to establish permanent underwater installations that have specific research goals of exploration, health, and survival.

Profound pulmonary, circulatory, and cardiac changes are induced by immersion in water; divers must tolerate and compensate for changes in pressure and temperature. In this review, we will discuss suggested treatments and preventive training for these new microenvironments as gleaned from successful pioneers; we will summarize the physiology and the present status of pathology and therapy in the field; and we will illustrate the physiological changes induced by immersion, swimming, breath-hold diving, and exploring while using special equipment in the water.

132

Only in the last 100 years has technology allowed people to reach extreme depths using compressed gas delivery devices and diving suits containing air at atmospheric pressure. Freediving has also been achieved at considerable depths (Balestra and Germonpré, 2014). We will review the major environmental challenges at these depths: density, pressure, temperature. Then we will briefly explain the physiological changes induced by immersion and discuss the clinical implications of diving. When underwater the human body is challenged by forces and physiological concerns not faced in its every-day environment. Familiarity with the risks involved with diving and mindfulness are critical to maintain one's health during diving exposure (Lanphier, 1957).

THE WATER ENVIRONMENT

Understanding the physical properties of the underwater environment remains the best approach to minimize risks while diving when breathing support systems are needed (Pendergast and Lundgren, 2009; Pendergast et al., 2015). The hazardous characteristics of submersion are: density, pressure, temperature, and optical phenomena.

Density

Flotation in any fluid is ruled by the density of water, 1 $\frac{g}{cm^3}$, (Baronti et al., 2012; Pendergast et al., 2015). According to Archimedes' law objects denser than water will sink. As seawater has a high salinity the density is closer to 1.029 $\frac{g}{cm^3}$ at the surface. Hence, it is easier to float in saltwater as it is denser than fresh water. Net buoyancy (equal to the magnitude of the weight of fluid displaced by the body) of breath-hold divers (humans or animals) affects their swimming behavior and energetics (Williams et al., 2000). However, the high density of water implies an enhanced energy cost of locomotion, reducing the human efficiency in the water environment (Bosco et al., 2014; Pendergast et al., 2015). A diver's overall density depends upon incompressible non-gas tissues (tissue density), and the volume and density of highly compressible gas stores carried within the body (i.e., natural cavities such as lungs, stomach and other viscera) (Baronti et al., 2012). Another important parameter, strictly related to density is dynamic viscosity. It determines how easily bodies move through water and divided by density represents kinematic viscosity (Pendergast et al., 2015).

Moreover, density of the inspired gas determines breathing resistance. During immersion using underwater breathing apparatus, air (or any other respiratory mixture) is delivered at the diver's ambient pressure. Breathing gas density increases in direct proportion to ambient pressure, with a corresponding increase in work of breathing. For this reason, helium-oxygen composite mixtures used during deeper dives to eliminate the narcotic effects of nitrogen also reduce breathing resistance (Brubakk et al., 2003; Balestra and Germonpré, 2014).

Pressure

Small pressure effects on biological systems can be observed at 40-60 atmospheres, where there are small reductions in the

sedative properties of propofol (Tonner et al., 1992) and changes in the affinity of hemoglobin for oxygen (Reeves and Morin, 1986). The major effect of pressure changes within the depths usually encountered by man is therefore on gas properties. Several simple gas laws were derived from the ideal gas law (PV = nRT) and are currently used under conditions associated with diving (i.e., Boyle's law, Dalton's law, and Henry's law). A column of liquid exerts a pressure that is proportional to its height, density, and the acceleration of gravity. At sea level the ambient pressure is 1 atmosphere absolute (ATA). For each 10 m depth in water a diver is exposed to an additional pressure of 1 ATA Because gases are compressible the lung may therefore experience significant changes in volume, especially during hasty ascents (Pendergast et al., 2015).

Temperature

Thermal conductivity is the property of a material to transfer heat from one molecule to another through a liquid, solid, or gas. Typically, heat loss in the human body is mainly related to radiative and convective factors, so temperatures within 18-24°C are comfortable for a body surrounded by air. Conversely when in water, a short period of time exposed to that temperature range can cause great discomfort or worse. Thermoneutrality in complete submersion, defined as the temperature at which there is no heat transfer between the water and the body, is 28-30°C. When the water is colder, suitable protection is needed to reduce heat loss. Similarly, active cooling may be required for diving in warmer waters. For respiratory heat loss, the important parameter is thermal or heat capacity. Heat capacity is higher for diatomic molecules like N2 and O2 than for monoatomic gases such as helium or argon. Because of the high thermal capacity of gases under pressure, breathing mixtures during deep diving in cold water are sometimes preheated (Brubakk et al., 2003).

Optical Phenomena

When underwater, it is extremely difficult to focus images on the retina due to the similar refractive index between the cornea and water. Therefore, an air interface by means of a mask or special glasses is required, creating two interfaces with different refractive powers (water vs. glass and glass vs. air). Kent (1966) found, however, due to this layering of interfaces, that except at short ranges, both size and distance were overestimated underwater compared to normal viewing under above water conditions. Since the refractive index of the water is four-thirds that of air, the optical (apparent) distance of a target under water is three-fourths of that in air (Ono et al., 1970). Immersed objects appear about 30% larger and closer, due to the distorted perception.

This distortion derives from the passage of the rays of light from the water into the gas environment within the mask, due to the refraction at the interface where the light speed increases, as described by Snell's law:

$$\left(\frac{Sin\theta_1}{Sin\theta_2}=\frac{\nu_1}{\nu_2}=\frac{\lambda_1}{\lambda_2}\right),\,$$

 θ as the angle measured from the normal of the boundary, v as the velocity of light in the respective medium (SI units are meters

per second, or m/s), λ as the wavelength of light in the respective medium.

Moreover, refraction alters the form and location of the image resulting in variations in the perceived lateral position as the angle of incidence of the light rays increases. These physiological alterations may disturb the divers' hand-eye coordination and motor skills. However, individuals own notable abilities to adjust to changes in different conditions, such as light, color and optical distortions (Luria and Kinney, 1970). Light traveling in the air does not considerably modify its spectral composition, but light transmission through water can limit color recognition (Kinney et al., 1967). Furthermore, both the quantity and quality of the change depend on the particular body of water involved. Pure water has its greatest transmittance at 480 mµ in the bluegreen region of the spectrum. Kinney et al. (1967) determined empirically the underwater visibility of colored paints, both fluorescent and non-fluorescent, in different waters. The easiest color to see when the water clarity increases ranges from yellow-green to green to blue-green. Conversely, gray and black represent the two colors hardest to see in a water environment with a natural illumination. Moreover, other colors whose spectral components are absorbed by the water are orange and red in clear water and blue and green in murky water, implying poor visibility (Kinney et al., 1967).

MAN AND WATER

We can summarize the human body immersion in the water in three different aspects:

(a) partial immersion of the human body, such as face, lower limbs, body without head; (b) full immersion (submersion) breath-hold diving at various lung volumes; (c) submersion with auxiliary breathing apparatus to provide an appropriate gas mixture (oxygen, air, helium-oxygen, helium-oxygennitrogen, oxygen-hydrogen etc.) (Pendergast et al., 2015).

Partial Body Diving

Immersion results in a substantial modification on the dynamics of venous return toward the intrathoracic vessels and the right part of the heart. The increased intrathoracic blood flow is due to the reduction of blood flow in the peripheral veins. This phenomenon is induced by the increase in surrounding pressure of the submerged limb and, assuming average ocean surface water temperature 17°C, the active vasoconstriction of veins triggered by the loss of heat due to the high thermal conductivity of water. Swimming with head above water induces an estimated 500 ml increase in intrathoracic blood volume. Blood-shift due to immersion is responsible for the expansion of the right heart cavities and the neuroendocrine modifications shown after immersion. Specifically, immersion activates stretch receptors located in the atrial wall, stimulating the secretion of atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP). This explains the strong natriuresis and diuresis that occurs during immersion (Kollias et al., 1976; Lundgren and Miller, 1999).

Facial immersion in cold water results in the *diving reflex*, consisting of: apnoea, bradycardia, vasoconstriction, increased

mean arterial pressure and splenic contraction (Schagatay et al., 2001, 2005; Lemaitre et al., 2015). The diving response in humans can be influenced by several factors, and water temperature is one of the most important. Gooden (Gooden, 1994) summarized a series of findings focusing on face immersion with breath-holding and showed a well-defined inverse relationship between the water temperature and the degree of the diving-induced bradycardia. Recently Lemaitre et al. (2015) elucidated the many similarities and the functional purposes shared by trigeminocardiac reflex (TCR) and diving reflex (DR). Decreasing water temperature proportionally increases the response of the TCR; this is a factor in the intensity of stimulation of the DR (Lemaitre et al., 2015).

Breath-Hold Diving

Immersion with voluntary breath holding requires no equipment but induces extreme changes in cardiovascular physiology. In breath-hold diving, two main factors affect the physiological changes of the human body: the time of breath suspension and the depth of submersion (Lundgren and Miller, 1999). Individuals have reached depths greater than 200 m using weight-assisted descent and ascent facilitated by balloon. Basing on the concept of the thoracic squeeze these dives reach greater depth than predicted by Boyle-Mariotte's law. Until a few years ago, it was hypothesized that the maximum depth reached after a forced inspiration was determined by the ratio between the total lung capacity (TLC) and residual volume (RV). During progressively deeper submersion lung volume is compressed from TLC toward RV and it was hypothesized that overstepping this predicted depth, the hydrostatic pressure should induce pulmonary vascular rupture. Based on this concept, divers could not have reached more than 30-35 m depths, while in fact in 1903 a Greek sponge fisherman, Georgios Stattis, descended to 71 m holding his breath to recover the anchor of an Italian ship, the "Regina Margherita" (Bosco et al., 2007). However, hemoptysis can occur during breath-hold diving, and fatal pulmonary hemorrhage has been described (Mijacika and Dujic, 2016). Furthermore, rupture of the pulmonary capillaries can allow air to enter the vasculature and cause cerebral arterial gas embolism (Kohshi et al., 2000, 2005).

The possibility of reaching greater depths is due to a physiological compensation of physical laws; blood from peripheral circulation is shifted to the chest and being an incompressible fluid, it modulates the expected reduction of the pulmonary volume below the residual volume, and can further compress alveolar gases. In this way, a simpler application of physical laws in breath-hold deep diving does not apply. The intrathoracic blood volume increase, investigated with different methods (plethysmography, bioelectrical impedance analysis, scintigraphy, radiography), and is nowadays hypothesized to exceed 2 l (Arborelius et al., 1972; Robertson et al., 1978; Data et al., 1979; Lanphier, 1987). Additionally, the classic diving reflex, induced by face immersion leads to bradycardia. This physiological response appears in many different species both mammals and birds, although varying in terms of time and intensity. Breath-holding at rest, out of water, induces non-significant changes in heart rate; as well as immersion itself do not cause bradycardia while swimming and snorkeling (breathing through an aerator tube). Breath-hold swimming, even on the surface, instead causes pronounced bradycardia (Ferrigno et al., 1986; Andersson et al., 2002; Ferretti and Costa, 2003; Lindholm and Lundgren, 2008). Severe hypertension has also been observed in championship breath hold divers during dives in a hyperbaric chamber (Ferrigno et al., 1997).

Submersion with Self-Contained Breathing Apparatus

Diving with self-contained breathing apparatus induces physiological changes in the subject, with possible pathological events. Major adjustments are those concerning respiratory mechanics (Camporesi and Bosco, 2003). Simple body immersion in water results in a significant reduction of vital capacity, residual volume, lung distensibility, and functional residual capacity due to the increased venous return and resulting pulmonary blood content. These changes reduce respiratory performance and increase tidal volume, while maintaining the respiratory minute volume constant (Moon et al., 2009).

In addition, the pressure of the air provided by the breathing apparatus is influenced by the position of the diver's body while diving. In particular, when the diving regulator is positioned higher in the water column than the lung, it delivers air at a lower pressure and thus increasing the inspiratory work. This phenomenon is not specific only for scuba diving, but it also exists in partial body immersion in a vertical position.

When breathing gas with a fixed oxygen concentration, alveolar and arterial oxygen partial pressures increase with depth. This tends to attenuate ventilatory chemosensitivity (Dunworth et al., 2017) and facilitate CO_2 retention. Seasoned divers indeed become less sensitive to high CO_2 partial pressures.

The nitrogen distribution between the various compartments of the organism are characterized by latency that at the end of the submersion leads to a nitrogen excess in the body with respect to pre-diving levels. Tissue supersaturation with inert gas such as nitrogen or helium during decompression is the mechanism for decompression sickness (DCS) (Vann et al., 2011). If the rate of ascent is too fast in relation to the quantities of nitrogen absorbed then the solubilized nitrogen will be released into gaseous phase with bubble formation in the circulating blood and tissues (Bosco et al., 2010; Arieli and Marmur, 2013). For this reason, decompression procedures have been developed, in which decompression is staged, in order to allow inert gas to be eliminated via the lung at a rate consistent with a minimal risk of bubble formation.

DIVING DISORDERS

Subaquatic environments expose divers to a variety of pathologies, varying from *drowning*, probably the most frequent complication induced by inhalation of water and resulting in asphyxia, to *transient syncope*, i.e., loss of consciousness usually resulting from systemic or district hypoxia during breath-hold

diving. Sometimes it is due to or associated with hypercapnia. There might be multiple causes for drowning and not all causes are related to the submerged environment: the most notable causes are immersion barotrauma and immersion pulmonary edema (IPE). More complex and unique pathologies derive from *decompression*. Decompression disorders are defined as pathological events that result from a reduced environmental pressure caused by the development or penetration of gaseous bubbles within the blood and tissues.

Barotrauma

Barotrauma is a common disorder among professional divers. It is caused by volume changes (increase or reduction) of gas placed in spaces within, or adjacent to, the body. This results in tissue damage (Strauss, 1979). The aforementioned Boyle's Law describes the changes of gas volume in relation to the pressure applied to it. The greater the pressure applied, the bigger the gas compression. Conversely, as the pressure decreases the gas volume is allowed to expand. Hence, the gas compression/expansion derived from this mechanism, widely enhances the possibility of damage to tissues (Brubakk et al., 2003).

While the diver is submerging, the pressure applied to his body increases; the diminished volume of the surrounded gases will result in barotrauma of descent. Differently, the related drop in pressure applied to the emerging diver, will result in barotrauma of ascent due to gas expansion. Though descent and ascent barotrauma affect the same sites, the clinical symptoms are different, considering the different pathophysiological changes. Gas within the body can be enclosed in distensible or in bony tissues. However, the possibility that barotrauma occurs when gases are surrounded by solid organs (i.e., sinus and middle ear) is likely. Similarly, when the gas is trapped in artificial sites (i.e., face mask) the changes of pressure equally result in potential barotrauma (Strauss, 1979).

Scientific literature divides barotrauma considering the affected organs. Ear barotrauma is the most common type of barotrauma and can cause a range of issues from mild hyperemia of the tympanic membrane to its actual rupture (Sadri and Cooper, 2017). It is due to the discrepancy in pressure between the outside environment and the middle ear. Insufficient pressure equalization can result in ear pain during descent, and subsequent Valsalva maneuvers may cause acute, spinning vertigo, disorientation, nausea, and vomiting (Brubakk et al., 2003). Similarly, nasal functionality and equalization maneuvers are primary to avoid sinus barotrauma. Rosińska et al. (2015) identified inflammation of the mucous membrane, nasal or sinus polyps, as well as nasal septum curvature and nasal concha hypertrophy as risk factors for sinus barotrauma. Indeed, since the gas is blocked in the sinus cavities the increase of pressure brings to absorption of the air hosted in the sinus with void development (Strauss, 1979). During descent or ascent, obstruction of the sinus ostia or eustachian tube generates a pressure differential that can result in pathological manifestation such as hemorrhage (Strauss, 1979), headache and paresthesia in the area innervated by the infraorbital nerve (Rosińska et al., 2015).

Pulmonary barotrauma is the most severe of the barotraumas and causes the most concern in all types of diving operations (Strauss, 1979). It represents one of the commonest cause of arterial gas embolism (AGE). It may be considered as barotrauma of descent and barotrauma of ascent. As the depth increases the total lung volume decreases up to approach the residual lung volume. Since the lung compressibility reaches its limit deeper submersion will cause lung collapse, preceded by pulmonary congestion, edema and hemorrhage. Although rare, pulmonary barotrauma during decompression (Wolf et al., 1990) may occur due to breath holding or focal gas trapping due to airway obstruction. Significant air trapping and history of spontaneous pneumothorax are also causes for concern during hyperbaric oxygen therapy and mandate a careful analysis of potential benefit from hyperbaric medicine oxygen therapy vs. the associated risk (UHMS, 2014).

Mask barotrauma, also known as "mask squeeze" or facial barotrauma, is caused when the diver inadvertently closes his nasopharynx, causing a pressure differential between the gas trapped within the mask worn by the diver and his face. Hence, when the diver descends in the water, periorbital soft tissues are forced into the mask, causing edema and bleeding (Lynch and Deaton, 2014). A case report defined the subconjunctival hemorrhage among the symptoms of the ocular barotrauma of descent (Ergözen, 2017). It is possible to prevent this type of barotrauma wearing mask rather than goggles, also during freediving, and to apply correct techniques of mask equalization. Gastrointestinal barotrauma is caused by the augmented volume of the gas stored in the gastrointestinal tract. Gas expansion during the ascent phase can result in symptoms such as cramping, pain, distention, and bloating. A therapeutic approach may modulate food and liquid ingestion before diving (Lynch and Deaton, 2014). Dental barotrauma happens when artificial gasfilled spaces (i.e. caps, crowns, root canals) are damaged due to gas expansion during ascent. As reported by Zadik and Drucker (2011) dental barotrauma occurs while the diver is ascending. At the surface, after completing the dive, dental barotrauma may result in tooth fracture, restoration fracture, and reduced retention of dental restoration (Zadik, 2009).

Immersion Pulmonary Edema (IPE)

This condition, also referred to as swimming induced pulmonary edema (SIPE), was first described in healthy swimmers and divers by Wilmshurst et al. (1989). SIPE presents during a swim or dive with acute onset of dyspnea and cough, often productive of bloody sputum. Other manifestations include hypoxemia and bilateral pulmonary infiltrates. Many patients with SIPE require hospitalization. In Wilmshurst's series these individuals, many of whom subsequently developed hypertension, had an exaggerated hemodynamic and vasoconstrictive response to cold applied to the skin (packing of head and neck in towels soaked in ice-cold water), and it was hypothesized that during immersion in cold water the increase in afterload precipitated heart failure. This syndrome was subsequently reported in naval recruits (Weiler-Ravell et al., 1995; Shupak et al., 2000; Mahon et al., 2002; Lund et al., 2003), triathletes (Miller et al., 2010) and many non-divers and non-elite swimmers (Peacher et al., 2015).

Uncertainty existed as to how the mechanism initially proposed could apply to exceptionally fit individuals such as triathletes and special naval forces trainees. Water aspiration was implausible in most cases, and increased permeability as in acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) did not seem likely. Recent invasive hemodynamic investigations have been performed in volunteers with and without a SIPE history during submersed exercise in cold (20°C) water. SIPE-susceptible individuals have higher pulmonary artery and pulmonary artery wedge pressures than controls (Moon et al., 2016b), which solidified the notion of a hemodynamic mechanism for the capillary leak. However, the reason for the higher vascular pressures is still unknown. Medical predisposing factors in some individuals include hypertension, cardiomyopathy left ventricular hypertrophy (LVH) and valve disease (Peacher et al., 2015). It is now hypothesized that a common mechanism for SIPE is the combination of heavy exercise, mild to moderately stiff left ventricle (mildly abnormal LV diastolic properties) and central blood redistribution due to immersion/submersion, causing excessively high filling pressures.

Deaths have been reported due to SIPE (Cochard et al., 2005). Indeed, a significant portion of deaths during triathlon events occur in individuals with LVH, suggesting that fatalities are often precipitated by SIPE (Moon et al., 2016a).

Preventive measures include avoidance of fluid loading before a competitive swimming event, which presumably attenuates the central blood redistribution. Sildenafil administered before a swim in cold water lowers pulmonary vascular pressures (Moon et al., 2016b) and a case report supports the notion that sildenafil administered before a triathlon swim may prevent SIPE in predisposed individuals (Martina et al., 2017). It should be noted that sildenafil may not be safe in divers who breathe oxygen tensions greater than 1 ATA, as the drug causes cerebral vasodilatation and is likely to predispose to convulsions caused by CNS oxygen toxicity (Demchenko et al., 2009). Data from Blatteau et al. (2013) also reported that sildenafil increase the risk of DCS.

Decompression Illness

Bubble formation in blood stream or tissue during or after a decrease in environmental pressure (decompression) is defined decompression illness (Vann et al., 2011). There are two fundamental decompression pathologies in the underwater environment, characterized by different pathophysiological genesis: *decompression sickness* (DCS) and *arterial gas embolism* (AGE). Each pathophysiology involves different mechanisms that can result in damages in the particular tissue affected via: direct blockage of blood flow; tissue damage or compression by direct mechanical effect; endothelial damage resulting in impaired regulation of the endothelium-mediated microcirculation and capillary leak; secondary effects mediated by immune or inflammatory pathways.

In decompression sickness (DCS) bubbles form, due to insufficient time to achieve decompression and gas elimination from the lungs. Bubbles form in tissues or in the bloodstream when local inert gas pressure exceeds a threshold value and inert gas comes out of solution. The exact biophysical mechanism is not clear, but there is agreement that in the diving environment supersaturation occurs when the rate of ambient pressure reduction exceeds the rate of inert (usually nitrogen) gas washout from tissues. The different manners of diving (i.e., breath-hold or scuba) may also induce different physiological or pathophysiological effects, depending on the altitude at which the immersion is performed: sea level immersion, or at high altitude, with or without previous changes induced by acclimation (Egi and Brubakk, 1995; Bosco et al., 2001; Clarke et al., 2015).

Traditional classification of DCS comprises type 1, including pain and cutaneous manifestations, plus subjective symptomatology; and type 2, where tingling, paresthesia and numbness will appear, at times with muscle weakness and mental and motor abnormalities.

Treatment begins at sea level with 100% oxygen breathing and recompression therapy as soon as possible. While around the world various recompression procedures are implemented, since their introduction in the 1960's the US Navy oxygen treatment tables with initial recompression to 18 m (2.8 atmospheres absolute) and administration of 100% O₂ (US Navy Table 6, **Figure 1**) have been the most widely used. They are highly effective if administered without excessive delay after development of symptoms (Vann et al., 2011). Other procedures used in Europe and elsewhere follow the same general principles of pressure and oxygen breathing.

Arterial gas embolism might cause a more overt and extensive symptomatology but the treatment will converge to recompression and oxygen breathing. Embolism results from rupture of alveoli during ascent from a dive resulting in entry of air into the bloodstream. The most common cause of embolism in underwater activities is a rapid ascent with breath holding or regional gas trapping in the lung due to lung pathology. Therapeutic remedies are similar both for DCS and air embolism, both utilizing O₂ breathing and recompression. It is recommended to use only Table 6.

Recently, certain interventions such as exercise are viewed as protective form of preconditioning reducing the venous gas emboli quantity (Dujic et al., 2008). Moreover, oxygen prebreathing has shown protective effect on bubble production and platelets activation; deeply, it has been shown correlation among oxygen partial pressure breathing and modulation of reactive oxygen species and related antioxidant enzyme (Landolfi et al., 2006; Bosco et al., 2010; Morabito et al., 2011).

Thom et al. (2015) offered a novel opportunity to explore associations of circulating microparticles and neutrophil activation that may contribute to development of DCS. Further work will be needed to explain and clarify DCS pathophysiology.

Nitrogen Narcosis

Nitrogen does not participate in any metabolic process and therefore is defined as an inert gas; hence, nitrogen levels in the body are determined solely by the atmospheric pressure (Freiberger et al., 2016). During air breathing at sea level, the body is therefore "saturated" with nitrogen. During immersion with underwater air breathing, nitrogen follows its alveolar-arterial pressure gradient passing from the alveoli to the lung capillaries, and hence to peripheral tissues. Reversal occurs in the ascending phase and after the dive.

Narcosis while diving (also known as nitrogen narcosis, inert gas narcosis, raptures of the deep, Martini effect) is a pathology that arises following a considerable increase in nitrogen partial pressure and consists of alteration in consciousness and neurosensory state. Manifestations consist of distorted perceptions, hallucinations, difficulty in concentrating and performing elementary tasks, confusion and loss of consciousness. There is a wide inter-individual susceptibility to the effects of hyperbaric nitrogen, which can be augmented by hypercapnia (Freiberger et al., 2016). Reducing the nitrogen partial pressure (basically reducing the depth) causes rapid recession of the symptoms, but recent experimental data on a controlled group of healthy divers (Balestra et al., 2012) supports the view that nitrogen narcosis can interact with the production and release of a



embolism. Redrawn from Navy Department (2016).

variety of neurotransmitters and might require substantial time delay to recover after exposure. In this last study, the authors utilized Critical Flicker Fusion Frequency (CFFF) measurements to time the onset and resolution of N_2 narcosis after a dive. The impairment of CFFF persisted 30 min after surfacing and the narcotic effect dissipated only after this time delay.

Oxygen Toxicity

The use of enriched air or closed-circuit rebreather during diving, can potentially result in oxidative injury affecting the brain, lungs and eyes. However, lung and brain injuries develop mainly because of the toxic effects of oxygen free radicals on lung parenchyma, airway and brain (Demchenko et al., 2007, 2008; Buzzacott and Denoble, 2017). Central nervous system oxygen toxicity (CNS-OT) is one of the most harmful effects of Enriched Air Nitrox (EAN) diving and it is related to oxidative stress and inflammation (Fock et al., 2013; Arieli et al., 2014). CNS-OT may cause convulsions similar to epileptic seizures, with sudden loss of consciousness, and other symptoms such as nausea, vomiting, palpitations, visual field constriction, tinnitus and auditory hallucinations. Recent studies have shown that seizures due to CNS O₂ toxicity are probably preventable by conventional anticonvulsant drugs (Demchenko et al., 2017).

A breathing mixture with sufficiently high PO₂ can also induce pulmonary oxygen toxicity (Arieli, 2006; Balestra and Germonpre, 2006). Indeed, exposure to HBO₂ may lead to temporary reductions in pulmonary function (Van Ooij et al., 2013). While pulmonary mechanics are altered during hyperbaric exposure due to gas density effects (Hrnčíř, 1996), there are also data on possible long-term effects of diving on respiratory mechanics. A spirometric investigation revealed a long-lasting impairment of the conducting function of the small airways in humans accustomed to perform deep dives. Interestingly, these results were observed in subjects using oxygen but also in subjects using air as breathing gas (Tetzlaff et al., 1998). In addition, a small but significant reduction in FVC was observed 24 h after a single dive to a depth of 50 m while breathing air (Tetzlaff et al., 2001), suggesting that an increment in airway resistance occurred and persisted long after the dive.

Recent experimental work has been performed on animals to investigate the possible effects of hyperoxic hyperbaric exposure on the mechanics of respiratory parameters. Previously, it has been demonstrated that the exposure to hyperbaric hyperoxia increased respiratory system elastance and both the "ohmic" and viscoelastic components of inspiratory resistances, probably due to increased nitrogen reactive species production and iNOS activity (Rubini et al., 2013, 2014). Conversely, a single exposure to hyperbaric air at 2.5 atmospheres for 90 minutes does not affect either the elastic or the resistive respiratory system properties (Rubini et al., 2014). More researches using new experimental technologies are requested to continue the predictive studies on work capability and physiological effects under pressure (Lambertsen, 1976).

High Pressure Nervous Syndrome

High Pressure Nervous Syndrome (HPNS) is a set of motor and sensory symptoms that appear during deep helium diving, typically at depths deeper than 150–180 m. Subjects affected by HPNS complain of general illness, intentional and postural tremor, asthenia, drowsiness (or otherwise insomnia), nightmares, fasciculation or muscle twitches and myoclonic contractions (Bennett et al., 1981). Electroencephalographic anomalies are also observed, which include a generalized increase in slow activity and a decrease in frequency at higher frequencies. This pathology appears to be produced by the direct effect of high environmental pressure on cells, through modifications in neurotransmitter function (Rostain and Balon, 2006).

CONCLUSION

Underwater physiology research today, considering its tradition, focuses on the prevention of underwater accidents, with pharmacological and physical approach as preconditioning (Bosco et al., 2010; Morabito et al., 2011) to reduce the bubble formation, inflammation and the risk of DCS (Castagna et al., 2009; Germonpré and Balestra, 2017). Long sojourning and efficient maneuverability and working capabilities can only be achieved with underwater habitats capable of being maintained for weeks and months with human safety factors, appropriate rotation of selected crews and safe decompression protocols. It is conceivable that fast evacuation from such environments might require rapid "at depth" extraction of the crew with capability of surface decompression in appropriate support vessels. Such specialized and costly stations at depth could only be justified for surveillance of mineral extraction resources, oil pumping stations or military purposes at significant depths, where breathing gases might be tailored to the specialized needs.

NOTES

Archimedes' law: An object partially or wholly immersed in a fluid is buoyed up by a force equal to the weight of the fluid displaced by the object.

Boyle's law: the absolute pressure exerted by a given mass of an ideal gas is inversely proportional to the volume it occupies if the temperature and amount of gas remain unchanged within a closed system.

Dalton's law: in a mixture of non-reacting gases, the total pressure exerted is equal to the sum of the partial pressures of the individual gases.

Henry's law: the amount of dissolved gas is proportional to its partial pressure in the gas phase.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

GB substantial contributions to the design of the work and drafting the manuscript. AR reviewed the literature and wrote

the manuscript. RM wrote the paper and revised it critically for important intellectual content. EC contributed to review and write the manuscript, editing of the language. All authors critical reviewed the final draft of the manuscript and approved the version submitted.

REFERENCES

- Andersson, J. P. A., Linér, M. H., Rünow, E., and Schagatay, E. K. A. (2002). Diving response and arterial oxygen saturation during apnea and exercise in breath-hold divers. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 93, 882–886. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol. 00863.2001
- Arborelius, M., Balldin, U. I., Lila, B., and Lundgren, C. E. (1972). Regional lung function in man during immersion with the head above water. *Aerosp. Med.* 43, 701–707.
- Arieli, R. (2006). Heliox, nitrox, and trimix diving; hyperbaric oxygen treatment; and a flaw in Henry's law. J. Appl. Physiol. 102, 1323–1323. doi: 10.1152/ japplphysiol.01365.2006
- Arieli, R., Eynan, M., Ofir, D., and Arieli, Y. (2014). Brief screening test of ventilatory sensitivity to CO₂ cannot replace the mandatory test for susceptibility to CNS oxygen toxicity. *Mil. Med.* 179, 926–932. doi: 10.7205/ milmed-d-14-00026
- Arieli, R., and Marmur, A. (2013). Dynamics of gas micronuclei formed on a flat hydrophobic surface, the predecessors of decompression bubbles. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 185, 647–652. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2012. 11.020
- Balestra, C., and Germonpre, P. (2006). Commentary on viewpoint "Heliox, nitrox, and trimix diving; hyperbaric oxygen treatment; and a flaw in Henry's law". J. Appl. Physiol. 102, 1720–1720. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00048. 2007
- Balestra, C., and Germonpré, P. (2014). *The Science of Diving: Things your Instructor Never Told You.* Saarbrucken: Lambert Academic Publishing.
- Balestra, C., Lafere, P., and Germonpre, P. (2012). Persistence of critical flicker fusion frequency impairment after a 33 mfw SCUBA dive: evidence of prolonged nitrogen narcosis. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 4063–4068. doi: 10.1007/ s00421-012-2391-z
- Baronti, F., Fantechi, G., Roncella, R., and Saletti, R. (2012). Wireless sensor node for surface seawater density measurements. *Sensors* 12, 2954–2968. doi: 10.3390/s120302954
- Bennett, P. B., Coggin, R., and Roby, J. (1981). Control of HPNS in humans during rapid compression with trimix to 650 m (2131 ft). Undersea Biomed. Res. 8, 85–100.
- Blatteau, J.-E., Brubakk, A. O., Gempp, E., Castagna, O., Risso, J.-J., and Vallée, N. (2013). Sidenafil pre-treatment promotes decompression sickness in rats. *PLOS ONE* 8:e60639. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0060639
- Bosco, G., Di Tano, G., Zanon, V., and Fanò, G. (2007). Breath-hold diving: a point of view. *Sport Sci. Health* 2:47. doi: 10.1007/s11332-007-0038-y
- Bosco, G., Paoli, A., and Camporesi, E. (2014). Aerobic demand and scuba diving: concerns about medical evaluation. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 44, 61–63.
- Bosco, G., Yang, Z., Di Tano, G., Camporesi, E. M., Faralli, F., Savini, F., et al. (2010). Effect of in-water oxygen prebreathing at different depths on decompressioninduced bubble formation and platelet activation. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 108, 1077–1083. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01058.2009
- Bosco, G., Yang, Z. J., Savini, F., Nubile, G., Data, P. G., Wang, J. P., et al. (2001). Environmental stress on diving-induced platelet activation. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 28, 207–211.
- Brubakk, A. O., Neuman, T. S., Bennett, P. B., Elliott, D. H., and David, H. (2003). Bennett and Elliott's Physiology and Medicine of Diving. Philadelphia, PA: Saunders.
- Buzzacott, P., and Denoble, P. J. (2017). Possible central nervous system oxygen toxicity seizures among US recreational air or enriched air nitrox open circuit diving fatalities 2004–2013. *Brain Inj.* 31, 366–369. doi: 10.1080/02699052.2016. 1255781
- Camporesi, E. M., and Bosco, G. (2003). "Ventilation, gas exchange and exercise under pressure," in *The Physiology and Medicine of Diving*, eds P. Bennett and D. Elliott (London: Best Publishing Company).

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Divers Alert Network and US Naval Sea Systems Command Contracts N61331-03-C-0015 and N0463A-07-C-0002.

- Castagna, O., Gempp, E., and Blatteau, J.-E. (2009). Pre-dive normobaric oxygen reduces bubble formation in scuba divers. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 106, 167–172. doi: 10.1007/s00421-009-1003-z
- Clarke, J. R., Moon, R. E., Chimiak, J. M., Stinton, R., Van Hoesen, K. B., and Lang, M. A. (2015). Don't dive cold when you don't have to. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45:62.
- Cochard, G., Arvieux, J., Lacour, J. M., Madouas, G., Mongredien, H., and Arvieux, C. C. (2005). Pulmonary edema in scuba divers: recurrence and fatal outcome. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 32, 39–44.
- Data, P. G., Montemaggiori, L., Motamed, A., and Di Leo, V. A. (1979). Thoracic and pulmonary radiographic modification during immersion in apnea: 1-a special apparatus. *Boll. Soc. Ital. Biol. Sper.* 55, 24–26.
- Demchenko, I. T., Atochin, D. N., Gutsaeva, D. R., Godfrey, R. R., Huang, P. L., Piantadosi, C. A., et al. (2008). Contributions of nitric oxide synthase isoforms to pulmonary oxygen toxicity, local vs. mediated effects. *Am. J. Physiol. Cell. Mol. Physiol.* 294, L984–L990. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00420.2007
- Demchenko, I. T., Ruehle, A., Allen, B. W., Vann, R. D., and Piantadosi, C. A. (2009). Phosphodiesterase-5 inhibitors oppose hyperoxic vasoconstriction and accelerate seizure development in rats exposed to hyperbaric oxygen. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 1234–1242. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.91407.2008
- Demchenko, I. T., Welty-Wolf, K. E., Allen, B. W., and Piantadosi, C. A. (2007). Similar but not the same: normobaric and hyperbaric pulmonary oxygen toxicity, the role of nitric oxide. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 293, L229–L238. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00450.2006
- Demchenko, I. T., Zhilyaev, S. Y., Moskvin, A. N., Krivchenko, A. I., Piantadosi, C. A., and Allen, B. W. (2017). Antiepileptic drugs prevent seizures in hyperbaric oxygen: a novel model of epileptiform activity. *Brain Res.* 1657, 347–354. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2016.12.032
- Dujic, Z., Valic, Z., and Brubakk, A. O. (2008). Beneficial role of exercise on scuba diving. *Exerc. Sport Sci. Rev.* 36, 38–42. doi: 10.1097/jes.0b013e31815ddb02
- Dunworth, S. A., Natoli, M. J., Cooter, M., Cherry, A. D., Peacher, D. F., Potter, J. F., et al. (2017). Hypercapnia in diving: a review of CO2 retention in submersed exercise at depth. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 44, 191–209. doi: 10.22462/5.6. 2017.1
- Egi, S. M., and Brubakk, A. O. (1995). Diving at altitude: a review of decompression strategies. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 22, 281–300.
- Ergözen, S. (2017). Preventable diving-related ocular barotrauma: a case report. *Turk. J. Ophthalmol.* 47, 296–297. doi: 10.4274/tjo.67503
- Ferretti, G., and Costa, M. (2003). Diversity in and adaptation to breath-hold diving in humans. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. A Mol. Integr. Physiol.* 136, 205–213. doi: 10.1016/S1095-6433(03)00134-X
- Ferrigno, M., Ferretti, G., Ellis, A., Warkander, D., Costa, M., Cerretelli, P., et al. (1997). Cardiovascular changes during deep breath-hold dives in a pressure chamber. J. Appl. Physiol. 83, 1282–1290. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1997.83.4.1282
- Ferrigno, M., Hickey, D. D., Linér, M. H., and Lundgren, C. E. (1986). Cardiac performance in humans during breath holding. J. Appl. Physiol. 60, 1871–1877. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1986.60.6.1871
- Fock, A., Harris, R., and Slade, M. (2013). Oxygen exposure and toxicity in recreational technical divers. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 43, 67–71.
- Freiberger, J. J., Derrick, B. J., Natoli, M. J., Akushevich, I., Schinazi, E. A., Parker, C., et al. (2016). Assessment of the interaction of hyperbaric N₂, CO₂, and O₂ on psychomotor performance in divers. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 121, 953–964. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00534.2016
- Germonpré, P., and Balestra, C. (2017). Preconditioning to reduce decompression stress in scuba divers. Aerosp. Med. Hum. Perform. 88, 114–120. doi: 10.3357/ AMHP.4642.2017
- Gooden, B. A. (1994). Mechanism of the human diving response. Integr. Physiol. Behav. Sci. 29, 6–16. doi: 10.1007/BF02691277
- Hrnčíř, E. (1996). Flow resistance of airways under hyperbaric conditions. *Physiol. Res.* 45, 153–158.

- Kent, P. (1966). Visual resolution underwater. Optom. Vis. Sci. 43, 553–565. doi: 10.1097/00006324-196609000-00001
- Kinney, J. A., Luria, S. M., and Weitzman, D. O. (1967). Visibility of colors underwater. J. Opt. Soc. Am. 57, 802–809. doi: 10.1364/JOSA.57.000802
- Kohshi, K., Katoh, T., Abe, H., and Okudera, T. (2000). Neurological accidents caused by repetitive breath-hold dives: two case reports. J. Neurol. Sci. 178, 66–69. doi: 10.1016/S0022-510X(00)00360-9
- Kohshi, K., Wong, R. M., Abe, H., Katoh, T., Okudera, T., and Mano, Y. (2005). Neurological manifestations in Japanese Ama divers. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 32, 11–20.
- Kollias, J., Van Derveer, D., Dorchak, K. J., and Greenleaf, J. E. (1976). *Physiologic Responses to Water Immersion in Man: A Compendium of Research*. Washington, DC: U.S. National Aeronautics and Space Administration.
- Lambertsen, C. J. (1976). "Predictive studies IV: work capability and physiological effects in He-0 excursions to pressures to 400-800-1200 and 1600 FSW," in *Proceedings of the Offshore Technology Conference*, Houston, TX. doi: 10.4043/ 2721-MS
- Landolfi, A., Yang, Z. J., Savini, F., Camporesi, E. M., Faralli, F., and Bosco, G. (2006). Pre-treatment with hyperbaric oxygenation reduces bubble formation and platelet activation. *Sport Sci. Health* 1, 122–128. doi: 10.1007/s11332-006-0022-y
- Lanphier, E. (1987). "Breath-hold and ascent blackout," in *The Physiology of Breath-hold Diving*, eds C. Lundgren and M. Ferrigno (Bethesda, MD: Undersea Medical Society).
- Lanphier, E. H. (1957). Diving medicine. N. Engl. J. Med. 256, 120–131. doi: 10.1056/NEJM195701172560306
- Lemaitre, F., Chowdhury, T., and Schaller, B. (2015). The trigeminocardiac reflex - a comparison with the diving reflex in humans. *Arch. Med. Sci.* 11, 419–426. doi: 10.5114/aoms.2015.50974
- Lindholm, P., and Lundgren, C. E. (2008). The physiology and pathophysiology of human breath-hold diving. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 284–292. doi: 10.1152/ japplphysiol.90991.2008
- Lund, K. L., Mahon, R. T., Tanen, D. A., and Bakhda, S. (2003). Swimming-induced pulmonary edema. Ann. Emerg. Med. 41, 251–256. doi: 10.1067/mem.2003.69
- Lundgren, C., and Miller, J. (1999). *The Lung at Depth.* New York, NY: Marcel Dekkers Inc.
- Luria, S., and Kinney, J. (1970). Underwater vision. *Science* 167, 1454–1461. doi: 10.1126/science.167.3924.1454
- Lynch, J. H., and Bove, A. A. (2009). Diving medicine: a review of current evidence. J. Am. Board Fam. Med. 22, 399–407. doi: 10.3122/jabfm.2009.04.080099
- Lynch, J. H., and Deaton, T. G. (2014). Barotrauma with extreme pressures in sport: from scuba to skydiving. *Curr. Sports Med. Rep.* 13, 107–112. doi: 10.1249/JSR. 000000000000039
- Mahon, R. T., Kerr, S., Amundson, D., and Parrish, J. S. (2002). Immersion pulmonary edema in special forces combat swimmers. *Chest* 122, 383–384. doi: 10.1378/chest.122.1.383-a
- Martina, S. D., Freiberger, J. J., Peacher, D. F., Natoli, M. J., Schinazi, E. A., Kernagis, D. N., et al. (2017). Sildenafil: possible prophylaxis against swimming-induced pulmonary edema. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 49, 1755–1757. doi: 10.1249/mss. 000000000001293
- Mijacika, T., and Dujic, Z. (2016). Sports-related lung injury during breathhold diving. *Eur. Respir. Rev.* 25, 506–512. doi: 10.1183/16000617.0052-2016
- Miller, C. C., Calder-Becker, K., and Modave, F. (2010). Swimming-induced pulmonary edema in triathletes. Am. J. Emerg. Med. 28, 941–946. doi: 10.1016/ j.ajem.2009.08.004
- Moon, R. E., Cherry, A. D., Stolp, B. W., and Camporesi, E. M. (2009). Pulmonary gas exchange in diving. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 668–677. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol. 91104.2008
- Moon, R. E., Martina, S. D., Peacher, D. F., and Kraus, W. E. (2016a). Deaths in triathletes: immersion pulmonary oedema as a possible cause. *BMJ Open Sport Exerc. Med.* 2:e000146. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2016-000146
- Moon, R. E., Martina, S. D., Peacher, D. F., Potter, J. F., Wester, T. E., Cherry, A. D., et al. (2016b). Swimming-induced pulmonary edema: pathophysiology and risk reduction with sildenafil. *Circulation* 133, 988–996. doi: 10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.115.019464
- Morabito, C., Bosco, G., Pilla, R., Corona, C., Mancinelli, R., Yang, Z., et al. (2011). Effect of pre-breathing oxygen at different depth on oxidative status and

calcium concentration in lymphocytes of scuba divers. *Acta Physiol*. 202, 69–78. doi: 10.1111/j.1748-1716.2010.02247.x

- Navy Department (2016). U.S. Navy Diving Manual. Revision 7. Diving Medicine and Recompression Chamber Operations. NAVSEA 0910-LP-115-1921, Vol. 5. Washington, DC: Naval Sea Systems Command.
- Ono, H., O'Reilly, J. P., and Herman, L. M. (1970). Underwater distance distortion within the manual work space. *Hum. Factors* 12, 473–480. doi: 10.1177/ 001872087001200507
- Peacher, D. F., Martina, S. D., Otteni, C. E., Wester, T. E., Potter, J. F., and Moon, R. E. (2015). Immersion pulmonary edema and comorbidities: case series and updated review. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 47, 1128–1134. doi: 10.1249/ MSS.000000000000524
- Pendergast, D. R., and Lundgren, C. E. G. (2009). The underwater environment: cardiopulmonary, thermal, and energetic demands. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 276–283. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.90984.2008
- Pendergast, D. R., Moon, R. E., Krasney, J. J., Held, H. E., Zamparo, P., Pendergast, D. R., et al. (2015). "Human physiology in an aquatic environment," in *Comprehensive Physiology*, ed. D. M. Pollock (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc), 1705–1750. doi: 10.1002/cphy.c140018
- Reeves, R. B., and Morin, R. A. (1986). Pressure increases oxygen affinity of whole blood and erythrocyte suspensions. J. Appl. Physiol. 61, 486–494. doi: 10.1152/ jappl.1986.61.2.486
- Robertson, C. H., Engle, C. M., and Bradley, M. E. (1978). Lung volumes in man immersed to the neck: dilution and plethysmographic techniques. J. Appl. Physiol. 44, 679–682. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1978.44.5.679
- Rosińska, J., Łukasik, M., and Kozubski, W. (2015). Neurological complications of underwater diving. *Neurol. Neurochir. Pol.* 49, 45–51. doi: 10.1016/j.pjnns.2014. 11.004
- Rostain, J. C., and Balon, N. (2006). Recent neurochemical basis of inert gas narcosis and pressure effects. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 33, 197–204.
- Rubini, A., Porzionato, A., Sarasin, G., Zara, S., Macchi, V., Camporesi, E., et al. (2014). Hyperbaric air exposure at 2.5 ATA does not affect respiratory mechanics and lung histology in the rat. *Lung* 192, 609–614. doi: 10.1007/ s00408-014-9576-7
- Rubini, A., Porzionato, A., Zara, S., Cataldi, A., Garetto, G., and Bosco, G. (2013). The effect of acute exposure to hyperbaric oxygen on respiratory system mechanics in the rat. *Lung* 191, 459–466. doi: 10.1007/s00408-013-9488-y
- Sadri, R. A., and Cooper, J. S. (2017). *Hyperbaric, Complications*. Orlando, FL: StatPearls Publishing.
- Schagatay, E., Andersson, J. P., Hallén, M., and Pålsson, B. (2001). Selected contribution: role of spleen emptying in prolonging apneas in humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 90, 1623–1629; discussion 1606. doi: 10.1152/jappl.2001.90.4.1623
- Schagatay, E., Haughey, H., and Reimers, J. (2005). Speed of spleen volume changes evoked by serial apneas. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 93, 447–452. doi: 10.1007/s00421-004-1224-0
- Shupak, A., Weiler-Ravell, D., Adir, Y., Daskalovic, Y. I., Ramon, Y., and Kerem, D. (2000). Pulmonary oedema induced by strenuous swimming: a field study. *Respir. Physiol.* 121, 25–31. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(00)00109-2
- Strauss, R. H. (1979). Diving medicine. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. 119, 1001–1023. doi: 10.1164/arrd.1979.119.6.1001
- Tetzlaff, K., Friege, L., Reuter, M., Haber, J., Mutzbauer, T., and Neubauer, B. (1998). Expiratory flow limitation in compressed air divers and oxygen divers. *Eur. Respir. J.* 12, 895–899. doi: 10.1183/09031936.98.12040895
- Tetzlaff, K., Staschen, C. M., Struck, N., and Mutzbauer, T. S. (2001). Respiratory effects of a single dive to 50 meters in sport divers with asymptomatic respiratory atopy. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 22, 85–89. doi: 10.1055/s-2001-11336
- Thom, S. R., Bennett, M., Banham, N. D., Chin, W., Blake, D. F., Rosen, A., et al. (2015). Association of microparticles and neutrophil activation with decompression sickness. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 119, 427–434. doi: 10.1152/ japplphysiol.00380.2015
- Tonner, P. H., Poppers, D. M., and Miller, K. W. (1992). The general anesthetic potency of propofol and its dependence on hydrostatic pressure. *Anesthesiology* 77, 926–931. doi: 10.1097/00000542-199211000-00015
- UHMS (2014). *Hyperbaric Oxygen Therapy Indications*, 13th Edn, ed. L. Weaver. North Palm Beach, FL: Best Publishing Company.
- Van Ooij, P. J., Hollmann, M. W., van Hulst, R. A., and Sterk, P. J. (2013). Assessment of pulmonary oxygen toxicity: relevance to professional diving; a review. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 189, 117–128. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.07.014

- Vann, R. D., Butler, F. K., Mitchell, S. J., and Moon, R. E. (2011). Decompression illness. *Lancet* 377, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61085-9
- Weiler-Ravell, D., Shupak, A., Goldenberg, I., Halpern, P., Shoshani, O., Hirschhorn, G., et al. (1995). Pulmonary oedema and haemoptysis induced by strenuous swimming. *BMJ* 311, 361–362. doi: 10.1136/BMJ.311.70 01.361
- Williams, T. M., Davis, R. W., Fuiman, L. A., Francis, J., Le Boeuf, B. J., Horning, M., et al. (2000). Sink or swim: strategies for cost-efficient diving by marine mammals. *Science* 288, 133–136. doi: 10.1126/SCIENCE.288.5463.133
- Wilmshurst, P. T., Crowther, A., Nuri, M., and Webb-Peploe, M. M. (1989). Coldinduced pulmonary oedema in scuba divers and swimmers and subsequent development of hypertension. *Lancet* 333, 62–65. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(89) 91426-8
- Wolf, H. K., Moon, R. E., Mitchell, P. R., and Burger, P. C. (1990). Barotrauma and air embolism in hyperbaric oxygen therapy. Am. J. Forensic Med. Pathol. 11, 149–153. doi: 10.1097/00000433-199006000-00009

Zadik, Y. (2009). Dental barotrauma. Int. J. Prosthodont. 22, 354-357.

Zadik, Y., and Drucker, S. (2011). Diving dentistry: a review of the dental implications of scuba diving. *Aust. Dent. J.* 56, 265–271. doi: 10.1111/j.1834-7819.2011.01340.x

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Bosco, Rizzato, Moon and Camporesi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Dive Risk Factors, Gas Bubble Formation, and Decompression Illness in Recreational SCUBA Diving: Analysis of DAN Europe DSL Data Base

Danilo Cialoni^{1*}, Massimo Pieri¹, Costantino Balestra^{1,2} and Alessandro Marroni¹

¹ DAN Europe Research Division, DAN Europe Foundation, Roseto degli Abruzzi, Italy, ² Environmental, Occupational and Ageing (Integrative) Physiology Lab, Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant, Brussels, Belgium

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

François Guerrero, University of Western Brittany, France

Reviewed by:

Thierry Michot, University of Western Brittany, France Toshihisa Murofushi, Teikyo University, Japan

> *Correspondence: Danilo Cialoni dcialoni@daneurope.org

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 26 June 2017 Accepted: 30 August 2017 Published: 19 September 2017

Citation:

Cialoni D, Pieri M, Balestra C and Marroni A (2017) Dive Risk Factors, Gas Bubble Formation, and Decompression Illness in Recreational SCUBA Diving: Analysis of DAN Europe DSL Data Base. Front. Psychol. 8:1587. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01587 **Introduction:** The popularity of SCUBA diving is steadily increasing together with the number of dives and correlated diseases per year. The rules that govern correct decompression procedures are considered well known even if the majority of Decompression Sickness (DCS) cases are considered unexpected confirming a bias in the "mathematical ability" to predict DCS by the current algorithms. Furthermore, little is still known about diving risk factors and any individual predisposition to DCS. This study provides an in-depth epidemiological analysis of the diving community, to include additional risk factors correlated with the development of circulating bubbles and DCS.

Materials and Methods: An originally developed database (DAN DB) including specific questionnaires for data collection allowed the statistical analysis of 39,099 electronically recorded open circuit dives made by 2,629 European divers (2,189 males 83.3%, 440 females 16.7%) over 5 years. The same dive parameters and risk factors were investigated also in 970 out of the 39,099 collected dives investigated for bubble formation, by 1-min precordial Doppler, and in 320 sea-level dives followed by DCS symptoms.

Results: Mean depth and GF high of all the recorded dives were 27.1 m, and 0.66, respectively; the average ascent speed was lower than the currently recommended "safe" one (9–10 m/min). We found statistically significant relationships between higher bubble grades and BMI, fat mass, age, and diving exposure. Regarding incidence of DCS, we identified additional non-bubble related risk factors, which appear significantly related to a higher DCS incidence, namely: gender, strong current, heavy exercise, and workload during diving. We found that the majority of the recorded DCS cases were not predicted by the adopted decompression algorithm and would have therefore been defined as "undeserved."

Conclusion: The DAN DB analysis shows that most dives were made in a "safe zone," even if data show an evident "gray area" in the "mathematical" ability to predict DCS by the current algorithms. Some other risk factors seem to influence the possibility to develop DCS, irrespective of their effect on bubble formation, thus suggesting the existence of some factors influencing or enhancing the effects of bubbles.

Keywords: SCUBA diving, decompression sickness, decompression illness, vascular gas emboli, decompression algorithms

INTRODUCTION

The popularity of SCUBA diving is steadily increasing together with the number of dives and correlated diseases per year, even if the total number of exposed individuals (i.e., commercial divers, hyperbaric attendants, and recreational divers) and the exact incidence of decompression illness DCI is unknown (Trout et al., 2012).

This pathology is affecting divers, astronauts, pilots, and compressed air workers, and although its occurrence is relatively rare, with rates of 0.01–0.1% per dive (the higher end of the spectrum reflecting rates for commercial diving and the lower rates for scientific and recreational diving), the consequences can be dramatic (Balestra et al., 2016).

The increase in ambient pressure, the different breathing gases used for diving (with different fractions of inert, saturating gases), the rules that govern their behavior and the correct decompression procedures are considered well known (Bennett and Elliott, 1982). Commonly, decompression tables or diving computers are used to control the risk of decompression sickness (DCS) using the "leading tissue" concept to calculate decompression stop depth and time (Buhlmann, 1982).

In Haldane-Bulhmann decompression models, for instance, the decompression algorithm is calculated not to exceed a given maximum inert gas level, for each "compartment," the so called: *M*-value (Buhlmann, 1982).

Even if the ultimate pathogenic mechanism of DCS is still debated, the link between circulating inert gas emboli (Vascular Gas Emboli: VGE) and DCS is well accepted, as well as the presence of "silent" VGE in many divers without any DCS symptom (Weathersby et al., 1987; Eftedal et al., 2007).

New recently developed hypotheses indicating that inert gas embolism can trigger cell-mediated mechanisms assimilating DCS to an inflammatory disease (Thom et al., 2015) make the presence of even "silent bubbles" worth considering and investigating to identify further risk factors that may correlate with an increase in the incidence of bubble formation and DCS.

Our hypothesis may also encompass that some predisposing factors and/or peripheral humoral variables can contribute to develop DCS at the same level of bubble degree.

This study aims at three goals:

- 1. An in-depth epidemiological analysis focusing on habits and risks of the diving community.
- 2. Investigating additional risk factors correlated with the development of circulating bubbles other than pressure differentials.

3. Analyzing 320 DCS cases from the DAN Europe Diving Safety Laboratory (DSL) database (DAN DB) to identify related risk factors and to improve the current decompression guidelines.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

An original database (DAN DB) including specific questionnaires for data collection was developed allowing retrospective statistical analysis from 2,629 European divers (2,189 men 83.3%, 440 women 16.7%) who made 39,099 open circuit dives over 5 years. All dives were considered started upon reaching 1 m depth and finished when reaching the same depth without any return to deeper depth within 5 min.

All dives shallower than 5 m and shorter than 10 min were excluded.

Description of the SCUBA Community and Dives

Information about gender, age, and anthropometric data (height, weight) were requested, BMI was calculated. Starting from age, gender and BMI we also extrapolated the percentage of fat mass and lean body weight, using the Deurenberg (Deurenberg et al., 1991a,b) and the James formula, respectively (James and Waterlow, 1976).

All the 39,099 dives have been digitally recorded including depth, diving time, relative gradient factor (GF), and real water temperature.

The maximum gradient factor (GF) was calculated according to the Buhlmann ZHL16 C model, taking into account any previous dive if the surface interval was less than 48 hours (repetitive dives). Dives made after a surface interval longer than 48 hours were considered as non-repetitive.

GF is a way to measure nitrogen supersaturation in the "leading tissue" (the compartment with the highest supersaturation level) at any given time and depth during the ascent to the surface, represented as a fraction of the maximum inert gas supersaturation (*M*-value) allowed for the 16 tissues considered by the Buhlmann ZH-16 Model C, from 4 to 635 min half saturation/desaturation times (HT). Calculations of GF were performed for all the 16 tissues, and the maximum GF-value in the leading tissue was recorded (Baker, 1998).

The frequency of leading tissue involvement was also investigated. Aqueous tissues, with low gas solubility, were usually considered "fast tissues" (in terms of saturation time) as compared to "slow tissues" with high gas solubility (Bennett and
Elliott, 1982; Marroni et al., 2004); starting from this the various "tissues" were grouped into three Leading Tissue Groups (LTG) in the DAN DB, to better manage the 16 investigated tissues, data recording and the related statistical analysis:

- ✓ Fast tissues (from 4 to 18.5 HT)
- ✓ Medium tissues (from 27 to 38.3 HT)
- ✓ Slow tissues (from 54.3 to 635 HT)

The dive profiles were collected from different models of diving computers and converted into the original DAN DB format known as DAN DL7 allowing us to recalculate the dive profile in an extended way that permits a detailed analysis with different calculations based on "real time" depth and time data points.

Trimix dives (open circuit, semi closed and closed circuit) were excluded.

A specific questionnaire was used to also record other dive characteristics such as:

- ✓ Environment (sea, lake, other)
- ✓ Purpose of diving (sightseeing, research, learning, photography, other)
- ✓ Gas used (air or nitrox)
- ✓ Current (absent or present)
- \checkmark Visibility (low < 7/10 m; high >7/10 m)
- \checkmark Perceived individual thermal comfort
- ✓ Type of diving suit (dry or wet)
- $\checkmark\,$ Physical condition before the dive (rested or tired)
- ✓ Level of exercise during the 24 h preceding diving (noexercise, moderate or heavy exercise)
- $\checkmark\,$ Workload during the dive (no-workload, light or intense)
- ✓ Diver related problems during diving (difficult ear equalization, out of air, buoyancy control, shared air, rapid ascent, omitted deco, vertigo, seasickness, other)
- ✓ Equipment problems (jacket, regulator, dive computer, mask, fins, suit, weight belt, other)
- \checkmark Use of alcohol
- $\checkmark~$ Use of "habitual" drugs (medically prescribed) during the 24 h before diving
- $\checkmark\,$ Use of "occasional" drugs (non-medically prescribed) during the 24 h before diving

Additional information about general medical history (allergy, asthma, heart, and vascular disease, pulmonary problems, diabetes, recurrent back pain, sinus problems, previous DCS, and use of tobacco were also requested.

Bubble Formation Risk

Nine hundred and seventy out of the 39099 collected dives were also investigated for bubble formation by 1-min precordial Doppler recording at 30 min after surfacing, 448 out of 970 were also recorded every 15 min and for 90 min after surfacing.

Doppler recordings were evaluated according to a modified Spencer Scale (Spencer and Johanson, 1974) named Expanded Spencer Scale (ESS) (Marroni et al., 2004) as follows:

Grade 0 No Bubble Signals Grade 0.5 1–2 sporadic Bubble signals

Grade 1 up to 5 Bubble signals

- Grade 1.5 up to 15 Bubble signals
- Grade 2 up to 30 Bubble signals
- Grade 2.5 more than 30 Bubble signals
- Grade 3 virtually continuous Bubble signals
- Grade 3.5 continuous Bubble signals, with numerous bubble showers
- Grade 4 continuous Bubble signals, with continuous bubble showers.

However a simplified bubble grading system was used for our statistical evaluation, as follows: (Marroni et al., 2004)

- Zero No Bubble signal
- LBG Low Bubble Grade: occasional bubble signals, lower than 2 in the ESS
- HBG HBG High Bubble Grade: Frequent to continuous bubble signals, 2 and 2.5 in the ESS
- HBG+ High Bubble Grade plus: Bubble signals reaching grade 3, 3.5, and 4 in the ESS.

Bubble grade was compared with several parameters and possible risk factors such:

- ✓ Gender and age
- √ Height
- √ Weight
- ✓ BMI
- \checkmark Fat mass and lean body weight
- ✓ Diving profile (depth, time, GF, and LTG)
- ✓ Minimum water temperature
- ✓ Environment
- ✓ Purpose of diving
- ✓ Gas used
- ✓ Current
- ✓ Visibility
- ✓ Perceived individual thermal-comfort
- ✓ Type of diving suit
- \checkmark Physical conditions before dives
- \checkmark Exercise during the 24 h preceding diving
- \checkmark Workload during the dive
- ✓ Any diver and equipment related problem during diving
- \checkmark Use of alcohol

DCS Associated Risk Factors

To better understand the mechanisms of DCS, we also comparatively analyzed 320 sea-level dives followed by DCS symptoms.

These DCS cases were evaluated according to the same dive parameters and risk factors investigated for bubble formation and compared to the no-DCS dives in the DAN DB.

We also made an in-depth analysis of GF and LTG distribution in the DCS cases.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Data are presented as the mean \pm standard deviation (SD) for parametric data and median and range for non-parametric data (e.g., bubble grades).

The risk factors related effect in bubbles formations were investigated by non-parametric analysis of variance (Kruskal– Wallis test), after normality testing (Kolmogorov–Smirnov test) for anthropometric and diving data and by the chi-square test for gender and environmental data, leading tissue, and for the other risk factors.

The influences of the risk factors in the development of DCS were compared with the no-symptomatic dives in the DB by the Mann-Whitney test for non- parametric data, after the normality test (Kolmogorov-Smirnov) for anthropometric, diving and other risk factors data. Some data such as: gender, visibility, current, environmental, exercise before diving, state before, thermal comfort, use of alcohol, diver, and equipment problem were investigated using the chi-square test.

RESULTS

Description of the SCUBA Community and Dives (Table 1)

Two thousand six hundred and twenty-nine divers (2,189 male, 440 female; mean age 37.36 \pm 9.17 years) completed 39,099 open circuit dives (32,311 – 82.6% performed by males and 6,788 – 17.4% performed by females); mean age (mean \pm SD) was 37.4 \pm 9.2 years (38 for males and 34 for females).

Anthropometric and diving profile data were as follows:

- \checkmark Mean height 175.3 cm \pm 6.22 (177 males–164 females)
- \checkmark Weight 77.6 Kg \pm 9.27 (81 males–61 females)
- ✓ BMI 25.16 (Kg/m²) \pm 1.83 (26 males–23 females)
- ✓ Fat mass calculated 23.7% range 6.5–43.6 (23.2 males–29.4 females)
- ✓ Lean body weight 62.6% range 34.3–87.3 (62.6 males–44.8 females)
- ✓ Depth 27.1 m (range 5–104); Dive time 46.4 min (range 10–130); GF 0.66 (range 0.05–1.25)
- ✓ Half Time grouping: medium tissue 70.0%; fast tissue 24.5%; slow tissue 5.5% of cases
- \checkmark Mean water temperature 17.28°C (SD ± 6.53)
- ✓ All dives were performed with open circuit SCUBA (95.3% Air; 4.7% Nitrox)

The other characteristics recorded by the questionnaire were:

- \checkmark Dives in seawater 86.1%, in lake 6.2% and in different conditions 7.7%
- ✓ 66.2% were made for sightseeing, 11.2% for research, 6.1% for learning, 2.6% for photography, and 13.9% for other scope
- $\checkmark\,$ Current was reported as absent in 77.3% and present in 22.7%
- ✓ Visibility was reported as low in 33.3%, and high in 66.7% of cases (Data about current and visibility were filled only for 14,361 dives)
- ✓ 5.3% declared to have "felt cold" while 94.7% reported thermal comfort during the dive
- ✓ Wet suits were used in 60.5% of the dives, dry suits in 19.0% (in 20.6% of dives this field has not been filled)
- $\checkmark~$ 90.9% of the divers declared being rested, while 9.1% declared being tired before the dive

- ✓ 30.3% declared no exercise, 68.8% moderate exercise and 0.9% heavy exercise during the pre-dive 24 h period
- ✓ Reported Workload during the dive: No or light-workload 92.1%, intense 7.9%
- ✓ Diver related problem during diving were reported by 3.6% while 96.4% declared no problem (details in **Table 1**)
- ✓ Equipment malfunction during diving occurred in 2.7% of the dives (details in Table 1)
- ✓ 42.4% of the divers declared moderate alcohol use and 57.6% no alcohol use in the 24 h before diving
- ✓ In 1,010 dives out of 39,099 (2.6%), divers declared use of "habitual" drugs (medically prescribed) and 490 (1.2%) use of occasional (non-medically prescribed) drugs; a total of 1,500 dives (3.8%) were performed after some drug use
- ✓ 316 subjects (12%) declared at the least one chronic disease;
 386 were smokers (14.7%) and 28 had suffered previous DCS (1.1%)

Bubble Formation Risk (Table 2)

Nine hundred and seventy (892 male and 78 female) precordial Doppler files were evaluated according to the ESS scale and converted into the simplified Doppler grading system: 369 dives (38%) showed no bubble, 446 dives (46%) Low Grade Bubbles (LBG), 106 dives (11%) High Grade Bubbles (HBG), and 49 dives (5%) showed High Grade Bubbles Plus (HBG+).

We found a statistically significant difference when comparing grade Zero vs. other grades in:

- ✓ BMI lower in grade Zero vs. HBG (p = 0.02)
- ✓ Fat mass was significantly lower in subjects with grade Zero vs. LBG (0.012), HBG (0.0005) and HBG+(<0.0001)
- ✓ Age related difference was found lower in grade Zero vs. LBG (p = 0.01) than for HBG (p < 0.001) and HBG+ (p < 0.001)
- ✓ Diving Exposure (see **Table 2** for details)

The bubble grade showed no difference between fast tissues and medium tissue groups (p = 0.51); while slow tissues showed an increase in bubble grade when compared with both fast (p = 0.014) and medium (p = 0.01). However the slow tissues involvement regarded only 15 dives (one zero; 8 LBG; 5HBG; 1 HBG+).

Other risk factors seem linked with bubble formation but an in depth investigation showed that the effect was associated with an influence of diving exposure and consequently GF:

- ✓ Low visibility decreases High Bubble Grades (HBG and HBG+) (p = 0.002) but through significantly lower GF-values as compared to high visibility dives P < 0.001
- ✓ Intense workload during the dives seems to reduce High Bubble Grades (p = 0.001) most probably through a reduction of diving exposure

The other investigated risk factors did not show any significant relation with High Bubble Grades.

Finally in the 448 dives for which Precordial Doppler recorded every 15 min we found that bubbles peaked between 30 and

TABLE 1 | Description of the SCUBA community.

Anthropometric data	Male	Female	Total	
Gender	N = 2,189 83.3%	N = 440 16.7%	N = 2,629	
Age (years)	38	34	37.4 ± 9.2	
Height (cm)	177	164	175.3 cm \pm 6.22	
Weight (km)	81	61	$77.6~\mathrm{Kg}\pm9.27$	
BMI (kg/m ²)	26	23	25.16 ± 1.83	
Fat mass (%)	23.2	29.4	23.7% (6.5–43.6)	
Lean body weight (%)	62.6	44.8	62.6 (34.3-87.3)	
CHARACTERISTIC OF DIVES				
Diving profile	27.1 (5–104) Depth (m)	46.4 (10–130) Diving time (min)	0.66 (0.05–1.25) GF	
Leading tissues	70% Medium	24.5 Fast	5.5% Slow	
Real temperature recorded	17.28°C (±6.53)			
RISK FACTORS	· · ·			
Environment (Lake/Sea)	86.1% Seawater	6.2% Lake	7.7% Other	
Scope	66.2% Sightseeing	11.2% Research	22.6% Other	
Gas used	95.3 Air	4.7 Nitrox		
Current	77.3 Absent	22.7 Present	-	
Visibility	33.3 < of 7/10 m	66.7 > of 7/10 m	-	
Perceived temperature-comfort	94.7% Thermal comfort	5.3% "Felt cold"		
Suit	60.5% Wet	19.0% Dry	20.6% Not filled	
Feeling before the dive	90.9% Rested	9.1% Tired	-	
Physical exercise during the 24 h before dive	30.3% No exercise	68.8% Moderate	0.9% Heavy	
Workload during the dives	92.1% No-workload or light	7.9% Intense	-	
Diver related problems	96.4 No problem	1.25 Equalization	0.05 Omiss. Deco	
		0.45 Out of air	0.28 Rapid ascent	
		0.42 Buoyancy	1.19 Other	
Equipment problems	97.2 No problem	0.29 Jacket	0.08 Fins	
		0.26 Octopus	0.40 Suit	
		0.10 Computer 0.83 Mask	0.32 Weight beit	
Moderate use of alcohol before	57.6 No use	42.4 Moderate use	-	
Use of drugs	2.6% Habitual drugs (Prescribed)	1.2% Occasional drugs (Not prescribed)	3.8% Total	
Medical history	12% At least one chronic diseases	14.7% Smoker	1.1% Previous DCS	

45 min after the dive, irrespective of the bubble grade level (Figure 1).

DCS Risk Factors (Table 3)

The 320 cases of DCS recorded in a specific section of the DAN Data base (all occurred in open circuit diving) were related to the analyzed factors such as:

- ✓ Higher percentage of female divers P < 0.0001
- ✓ Age significantly higher p < 0.001
- ✓ Less height, weight, and BMI p < 0.0001
- ✓ Higher percentage of fat mass P < 0.0001
- \checkmark Lower lean body weight *P* < 0.0001
- ✓ Depth, dive time, and GF were statistically higher p < 0.0001, p = 0.001, p < 0.0001
- \checkmark Lake diving p = 0.004
- $\checkmark~$ Strong current and low visibility p < 0.0001 and p = 0.026
- ✓ Heavy exercise before diving p < 0.0001

✓ Heavy workload during diving p ≤ 0.0001

Other risk factors also appeared related to DCS but an in depth investigation showed that the effect was associated with increasing diving exposure and consequently GF:

- ✓ Higher water temperature p < 0.0001
- ✓ Dry Suit diving p < 0.0001

We did not find any other significant difference for all the other investigated risk factors (**Table 3**).

In-Depth Analysis of GF-Value in the 320 DCS Cases (Table 4)

- $\checkmark~$ Only eight cases (2.5%) showed a GF > 1
- ✓ 14 cases had a GF > 0.9 (4.4%)
- $\checkmark~$ The majority of cases (236–73.7%) showed GF-values between 0.70 and 0.90

TABLE 2 | Bubble formation Risk: Only Age and BMI influence bubble formation, all the other investigated risk factors did not show any effect on bubble formation or had an influence BUT trough modification of diving exposure.

Sample description				
Gender	N = 892 Male	N = 78 Female	N = 970 Total	
Grade of bubbles %	38 Zero	46 LBG	11 HBG	5 HBG+
	Zero vs. LBG (38)	Zero vs. HBG	Zero vs. HBG+	Note
ANTHROPOMETRIC RIS	SK FACTORS			
Gender	-	-	-	Analysis of contingency did not show any gender related difference $P = 0.40$
Age (years)	P = 0.002	P < 0.0001	P < 0.0001	Age related bubble increase
Height (cm)	Ns	Ns	Ns	NO influence on bubbles
Weight (km)	Ns	Ns	Ns	NO influence on bubbles
BMI (kg/m ²)	Ns	P = 0.01	P = 0.04	Increased BMI seems to increase bubbles
Fat mass (%)	0.012	0.0005	<0.0001	Increased of fat mass seems to increase bubbles
Lean body weight (%)	Ns	Ns	Ns	NO influence on bubbles
DIVING RISK FACTORS				
Depth (m)	P = 0.048	P < 0.02	P < 0.001	Depth related
				Bubble increase
Diving time (min)	P = 0.02	Ns	Ns	NO relevant influence
GF	P = 0.0001	P = 0.0002	P < 0.0001	Increasing GF
				Increase bubbles
Leading tissues	-	-	-	NO influence on bubbles $P = 0.48$ (Analysis of contingency)
Minimum temperature	Ns	Ns	Ns	NO influence on bubbles
Other risk factors		P-values		Analysis of contingency
Low visibility		P = 0.0001		Low visibility reduces bubbles BUT by reduction of diving exposure $P = 0.001$
Workload		<i>P</i> = 0.0003		Workload reduces high bubbles grade BUT by reduction of diving exposure $P = 0.001$
Environment		<i>P</i> = 0.001		Diving in lake reduces high bubbles grade BUT by reduction of diving exposure $P = 0.001$
Gas used (Nitrox/Air)		P = 0.90		NO influence on bubbles
Current		P = 0.06		NO influence on bubbles
Perceived temperature		P = 0.35		NO influence on bubbles
Suit		P = 0.38		NO influence on bubbles
Feeling before diving rested	d/tired	P = 0.13		NO influence on bubbles
Exercise before diving		P = 0.06		NO influence on bubbles
Divers related problem		P = 0.55		NO influence on bubbles
Equipment malfunction		P = 0.38		NO influence on bubbles
Use of alcohol before diving	g	<i>P</i> = 0.43		NO influence on bubbles

* 37.5% between 0.8 and 0.9

* 36.2% between 0.7 and 0.9

 $\checkmark~46$ cases (14.4%) had a GF lower than 0.70

✓ 10 cases (3.4%) lower than 0.60

 $\checkmark~$ Only 3 cases had a GF lower than 0.50

It is intriguing to note that all the eight cases that exceeded GF-value 1 involved the fast or the slow tissues, while no case of GF > 1 involved the medium tissues, indicating an apparent

inability to correctly calculate and predict DCS by the current decompression models when medium HT compartments are involved as the leading tissue.

The distribution of DCS cases divided by single tissue is shown in **Table 5**.

Grouping the tissues into LTG we found:

- $\checkmark~75.9\%$ of the DCS cases involved the Medium Tissues
- $\checkmark~$ 15.9% the Fast tissues
- \checkmark 8.1% the Slow tissues



This finding indicates that the prevalence of the different LTG was statistically different in the DCS group than in the total DB (p = 0.0005), in particular the DCS cases involved a lower percentage of "Fast Tissues" than expected.

A more in-depth statistical analysis considering the prevalence of the three groups separately showed:

- ✓ Prevalence of Fast tissues was statistically lower as compared to Medium tissues p = 0.0008
- ✓ Prevalence of Fast tissues was statistically lower as compared to Slow tissues p = 0.0005
- ✓ No difference in prevalence was found between medium and slow tissues p = 0.13 (**Table 5**)

DISCUSSION

The data collected by the DAN Europe Database have two important characteristics, in fact if on the one hand data recorded come from real-life dives, allowing for a "real picture" of the recreational diving community, on the other hand more than 11% of dives were performed during field research trips with an *ad hoc* research protocol allowing for accurate collection and in depth analysis of important variables, providing a large base of comparison to investigate Bubble and DCS related risk factors.

The DAN DB analysis shows that most dives were made in a "safe zone," with an average depth of 27.1 m, average GF 0.66, and an average ascent speed lower than the currently recommended "safe" one. Even more importantly, very few deco omissions occurred; this indicates that divers tend to dive very conservatively.

Another interesting information is about the incidence of diver and equipment related problems which is reported to occur in only 6.3% of dives and that serious problems, fortunately, occurred only in a very limited fraction of these dives; for instance problems with breathing apparatus occurred only in 103 cases out

of 39,099 dives, deco omission in just 20 dives and rapid ascent in only 109 dives. All together summing up to less than 0.6% of all recorded dives.

Our data confirm that the bubble peak occurs between 30 and 45 min after surfacing. This aspect is very important and indicates the importance to avoid efforts during this postdive time interval, also considering that conditions increasing intrathoracic pressure, such as Valsalva maneuvers and physical efforts, can have negative implications for divers with Patent Foramen Ovale (Balestra et al., 1998).

But the main focus of this analysis was to investigate how certain risk factors may influence bubble formation (in particular high bubble grades) and DCS and the capacity to predict DCS trough the current decompression models, considering that in recent years diving medicine experts began to suspect that bubble formation and DCS occurrence could be linked not "only" to the dive profile but also to certain pre-dive conditions (Theunissen et al., 2013, 2015) and possibly to specific individual predisposition as already confirmed in a other diving related illnesses (Cialoni et al., 2015). The relation between bubble formation and DCS also seems to be more complex than previously believed and DCS in the presence of high bubble grades to be possibly influenced by other peripheral variables (Thom et al., 2015).

Our analysis showed little or no relation between bubble formation and many investigated "risk factors," in fact only increased age and BMI appear to be related to increased bubble formation. It is interesting to note that height and weight separately did not appear to increase bubble formation, while their combined value (BMI) appeared to have a certain relation with higher bubble grades.

Because of this we included the analysis of fat mass, confirming a link with bubble formation, and apparently even more so when considering the DCS cases.

Although we could not find any really significant relation between the non-dive-profile related risk factors and bubbles it is intriguing to note that such risk factors, although not increasing bubble formation, appear to be related to DCS, allowing to infer that these risk factors may cause effects that, at similar bubble formation levels, can influence the diver's defense mechanism.

Such risk factors (current, low visibility, lake diving—usually cold and with very low visibility-, high workload during the dive) are all likely to cause a condition of stress. Therefore it is possible to hypothesize that humoral factors (including hormones) released in a stress condition can influence the effect of bubbles, and we have already started a more in-depth study about these possible variables.

A similar explanation could be used to understand why women are more subject to DCS even without marked (St. Leger Dowse et al., 2002; Lee et al., 2003) difference in bubble formation as compared to similar dives in men. As already claimed in the literature, different moments of the menstrual cycle can be considered as increasing the risk of DCS (Lee et al., 2003) in fact the DCS incidents were unevenly distributed throughout the cycle with the greatest percentage of incidents occurring in the first week of the menstrual cycle.

TABLE 3 | Investigation on DCS risk factors.

	Male	Female	Total	
Sample description	N = 188 (59%)	N = 132 (41%)	N = 320	
	DCS	Data base	Results	Note
ANTHROPOMETRIC RISK FACTORS				
Gender	41.2% Female	17% Female	P < 0.0001	Females have higher possibility to develop DCS Notwithstanding similar bubble formation as compared to males
Age (years)	42 (23–67)	37 (10-82)	P < 0.0001	DCS increases when AGE increases
Height (cm)	173 (155–191)	178 (150–203)	P < 0.0001	
Weight (km)	75 (49–120)	81 (40–125)	P < 0.0001	
BMI (kg/m ²)	24.5 (17–44)	25.6 (17–37)	P < 0.0001	Decrease of BMI seems to increase DCS
Fat mass (%)	34.05	23.7	P < 0.0001	Increased of fat mass seems to increase DCS
Lean body weight (%)	53.05	62.6	P < 0.0001	In DCS case we found a lower lean mass
Depth (m)	32.4 (13–82)	27.1 (5–104)	P < 0.0001	Increase of depth Increases DCS
Diving time (min)	48.4 (17–104)	46 (10–130)	P = 0.001	Increase of time Increases DCS
GF	0.79 (0.4–1.1)	0.66 (0.05–1.2)	<i>P</i> < 0.0001	Increase of GF Increases DCS
Real minimum recorded temperature	23 (0.0–36)	17 (0.0–32)	P < 0.0001	Incidence of DCS increases when water temperature increases BUT In these cases warmer temperature increases diving exposure $P < 0.0001$
OTHER RISK FACTORS				
Environmental (Lake/Sea)	10.9%	6.7%	P = 0.005	Higher DCS incidence increases for lake dives NOT diving related $P = 0.71$
Presence of current	35.6%	24.8%	P < 0.0001	Incidence of DCS increases in presence of current NOT diving related $P = 0.72$
Low visibility	39.1%	33.3%	P = 0.026	Incidence of DCS increases in low visibility NOT diving related $P = 0.09$
Physical exercise into 24 h before	90.3%	69.7%	P < 0.0001	Exercise before diving increases DCS NOT diving related $P = 0.56$
Workload (Intense)	86.6%	7.93%	P < 0.0001	Incidence of DCS increases in dives with high workload NOT diving related $P = 0.62$
Suit (Dry)	30.9%	19.0%	P < 0.0001	Incidence of DCS increases in dives with Dry suit BUT In these cases by an increase in diving exposure P = 0.0002
Thermal comfort (confortable)	96.9%	94.02%	P = 0.08	NO influence on bubbles
Feeling before the dive (rested or tired)	93.4%	90.9%	P = 0.14	NO influence on bubbles
Divers related problem (no problem)	96.6%	94.4%	P = 0.96	NO influence on bubbles
Equipment malfunction	95.6%	97.2%	P = 0.08	NO influence on bubbles
No use of alcohol before diving	61.6%	57.6%	P = 0.17	NO influence on bubbles

Some risk factors increase the prevalence of DCS without any influence of bubble formation; these aspects could influence the effects of similar amount of bubbles.

Use of oral contraceptive pill (OCP) appeared to reduce the risk.

Another intriguing case is the effect of visibility on bubbles and DCS; our data in fact show that high visibility increases bubble formation (by an increase of depth, time, and GF facilitated by the good diving condition) but DCS prevalence is higher with low visibility. This also seems to indicate that even in the presence of lower bubble grades, the stress effect induced by low visibility, may increase deco-stress and bubble susceptibility. Conversely (and somewhat more classically) it must be noted that some risk factors do indirectly cause an increase in bubble formation and DCS cases, by an increase in depth, diving time and GF facilitated by fair water temperature, dry suit use, and/or excellent visibility.

However, the most important data of our study come from the analysis of the 320 DCS cases. The most notable observation is that, although the analyzed dives implied inert gas saturation levels well within the currently adopted "safety limits," the current decompression algorithms clearly show a very significant "gray area" in their ability to predict DCS, demanding further research and a more "patho-physiological" approach to decompression.

The majority of DCS cases recorded in our DB (73.7%) actually occurred in a GF-value range between 0.70 and 0.90, that is in an area where the diver has correctly followed the indications of the adopted decompression model, without any omission of safety stop, ascent rate etc.

Data showed that only eight out of 320 DCS cases showed a Gradient Factor >1, which means that only 2.5% of these cases would have been "predicted" by the utilized algorithm.

All the other cases would have been considered unpredictable, unexpected or, as they are now frequently defined, "undeserved."

Numbers of cases	Percentage	GF
8	2.5	>1
14	4.4	>0.9
120*	37.5	> 0.80 ; < 0.90
116*	36.2	>0.70; <0.80
46	14.4	<0.70
10	3.4	<0.60
3	0.94	< 0.50

Only eight cases could be "predicted" by the model algorithm, all the other cases recorded in our DB would have been considered "undeserved."

*The majority of cases 236 (73.7%) presented GF values between 0.70 and 0.90.

Furthermore, all the eight "deserved" DCS cases involved fast and slow tissues indicating a better capacity to predict an excess of saturation in these compartment as compared to medium tissues. This is conversely confirmed by the observation that the fast compartments were involved in the DCS cases in a lower percentage than their incidence as the lead compartment in the total DAN Data Base.

The majority of DCS cases that we analyzed actually involved medium HT tissues with computed inert gas super-saturation levels well below the "accepted" and "safe" M-values.

Considering the involvement of many biological and physiological parameters such as endothelial function (Theunissen et al., 2013, 2015), hydration (Gempp et al., 2009), vascular and lymphatic response (Hugon et al., 2009; Balestra, 2014), to mention only a few of the more recently studied variables, we believe that more research efforts are now necessary to further clarify these aspects of the complex pathophysiology of decompression.

We maintain that the reliability limit of the so far adopted dive computer validation protocols has been reached and that the new frontier is to further improve the ability to customize safe decompression limits according to physiological variables, be it pre-determined and based on available scientific evidence such as the data mentioned above or, in a foreseeable future, by a proper "diver-dive computer" interaction facilitated by real-time physiological sensorassisted technologies. Furthermore the recent discovery of unexpectedly significant circulating bubbles in breath

TABLE 5 Description of leading	I tissues grouping and their involvement in DC	S.	
Fast leading tissues group	Medium le	eading tissues group	Slow leading tissues group
From 4 to 18.5 HT	From 27 to	9 38.3 HT	From 54.3 to 635 HT
Leading tissue	Mean maximum GF in DCS	Percentage of cases in DCS	Percentage of cases in DAN DB
8	0.99	1.2	2.59
12.5	0.91	1.9	5.73
18.5	0.79	12.8	16.21
27	0.77	26.6	27.55
38.3	0.76	49.4	42.44
54.3	0.81	7.5	4.47
77	0.68	0.6	1.02
SUMMARY LTG IN DCS VS. L	TG DB (<i>P</i> = 0.0005)		
Fast tissue	0.83	15.9	24.5
Medium tissue	0.72	75.9	70.0
Slow tissue	0.69	8.1	5.5
STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF L	TG IN DCS VS. LTG DB		
Fast tissues grouping	VS.	Medium tissues grouping	P = 0.0008
Fast tissues grouping	VS.	Slow tissues grouping	P = 0.0005
Medium tissues grouping	VS.	Slow tissues grouping	Ns

Is appears that the algorithm can correctly predict inert gas accumulation only in the fast and slow compartments.

This is confirmed by the lower prevalence of fast tissue involvement in the DCS group than in the DAN DB, while the medium HT compartments were more significantly involved in the recorded DCS cases.

hold diving causing DCS (Cialoni et al., 2016) requires us to extend the DAN DSL DB also the Breath Hold Divers Community.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion the first analysis of the DAN DB shows clearly that most dives were made in a Time and Depth "safe zone." Interestingly certain risk factors appear to be related to DCS but not to significantly influence bubble formation, confirming that such risk factors may affect the individual response to similar bubble levels.

Our data also indicate that the current algorithms are well focused to predict the maximum allowed GF-value (and therefore the decompression risk) in fast compartments but are deficient in identifying the correct maximum GF in the medium compartments, which appear to be prevalent in the DCS cases analyzed in this study.

The DAN Europe DSL DB analysis can provide important data to improve recreational diving safety and this will further improve with the continuing entry of data in our DB allowing for an increasingly valid and complete data analysis.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All experimental procedures were conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (World Medical Association, 2013) and were approved by the Academic Ethical Committee of Brussels (B200-2009-039). All methods and potential risks were explained in detail to the participants. All personal data were handled according to the Italian Law on privacy. Written informed consent was obtained from all the participants.

REFERENCES

- Baker, E. C. (1998). "Clearing up the confusion about deep stops," in Immersed -International Technical Diving Magazine, Vol. 3, Winter.
- Balestra, C. (2014). The lymphatic pathway for microbubbles. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 44:1.
- Balestra, C., Germonpre, P., and Marroni, A. (1998). Intrathoracic pressure changes after Valsalva strain and other maneuvers: implications for divers with patent foramen ovale. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 25, 171–174.
- Balestra, C., Theunissen, S., Papadopoulou, V., Le Mener, C., Germonpré, P., Guerrero, F., et al. (2016). Pre-dive whole-body vibration better reduces decompression-induced vascular gas emboli than oxygenation or a combination of both. *Front. Physiol.* 7:586. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2016. 00586
- Bennett, P. B., and Elliott, D. H., (1982). The Physiology and Medicine of Diving, 3rd Edn. London; Carson: Baillière Tindall; Published in the U.S.A, Canada by Best Pub.
- Buhlmann, A. A. (1982). [Experimental principles of risk-free decompression following hyperbaric exposure. 20 years of applied decompression research in Zurich]. Schweiz. Med. Wochenschr. 112, 48–59.
- Cialoni, D., Marabotti, C., Sponsiello, N., Pieri, M., Balestra, C., Lucchini, V., et al. (2015). Genetic predisposition to breath-hold diving-induced hemoptysis: preliminary study. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 42, 75–83.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DC: Contributions to the conception and design of the work, performed laboratory studies, contributions to the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; wrote the submitted manuscript. MP: Contributions to the conception and design of the work, performed laboratory studies, contributions to the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work. CB: Contributions to the conception and design of the work, Oversaw the research program, reviewed the manuscript. AM: contributions to the conception and design of the work, Oversaw the research program, reviewed the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study is part of the Phypode Project (grant no. 264816 under a Marie Curie Initial Training Network program), this study is also part of Green Bubbles Project that has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and Innovation programme under the Marie Sklodowska-Curie grant agreement No 643712. This document reflects only the authors view. The Research Executive Agency is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information it contains.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the divers for their fundamental contribution participating in this study by uploading their dives in the DB and Dr. Mario Giuseppe Leonardi and Elisabetta Pisciotti for his important contribution to develop and manage the DAN Europe Data Base.

- Cialoni, D., Pieri, M., Giunchi, G., Sponsiello, N., Lanzone, A. M., and Torcello, L. (2016). Detection of venous gas emboli after repetitive breath-hold dives: case report. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 43, 449–455.
- Deurenberg, P., van der Kooy, K., Leenen, R., Weststrate, J. A., and Seidell, J. C. (1991a). Sex and age specific prediction formulas for estimating body composition from bioelectrical impedance: a cross-validation study. *Int. J. Obes.* 15, 17–25.
- Deurenberg, P., Weststrate, J. A., and Seidell, J. C. (1991b). Body mass index as a measure of body fatness: age- and sex-specific prediction formulas. *Br. J. Nutr.* 65, 105–114. doi: 10.1079/BJN19910073
- Eftedal, O. S., Lydersen, S., and Brubakk, A. O. (2007). The relationship between venous gas bubbles and adverse effects of decompression after air dives. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 34, 99–105.
- Gempp, E., Blatteau, J. E., Pontier, J. M., Balestra, C., and Louge, P. (2009). Preventive effect of pre-dive hydration on bubble formation in divers. *Br. J. Sports Med.* 43, 224–228. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2007.043240
- Hugon, J., Barthelemy, L., Rostain, J. C., and Gardette, B. (2009). The pathway to drive decompression microbubbles from the tissues to the blood and the lymphatic system as a part of this transfer. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 36, 223–236.
- James, W., and Waterlow, J. C. (1976). Research on Obesity: A Report of the DHSS/MRC Group. London: H.M.S.O; U.K. Department of Health and Social Security/Medical Research Council Group on Obesity Research.

- Lee, V., St. Leger Dowse, M., Edge, C., Gunby, A., and Bryson, P. (2003). Decompression sickness in women: a possible relationship with the menstrual cycle. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 74, 1177–1182.
- Marroni, A., Bennett, P. B., Cronje, F. J., Cali-Corleo, R., Germonpre, P., Pieri, M., et al. (2004). A deep stop during decompression from 82 fsw (25 m) significantly reduces bubbles and fast tissue gas tensions. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 31, 233–243.
- Spencer, M. P., and Johanson, D. C. (1974). Investigation of New Principles for Human Decompression Schedules using the Doppler Blood Bubble Detector. Office of Naval Research Tech Report. ONR Contract N00014-73-C-0094. Available online at: http://archive.rubicon-foundation.org/3788 (accessed December 2, 2015).
- St. Leger Dowse, M., Bryson, P., Gunby, A., and Fife, W. (2002). Comparative data from 2250 male and female sports divers: diving patterns and decompression sickness. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 73, 743–749.
- Theunissen, S., Balestra, C., Boutros, A., De Bels, D., Guerrero, F., and Germonpré, P. (2015). The effect of pre-dive ingestion of dark chocolate on endothelial function after a scuba dive. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45, 4–9.
- Theunissen, S., Guerrero, F., Sponsiello, N., Cialoni, D., Pieri, M., Germonpré P., et al. (2013). Nitric oxide-related endothelial changes in breath-hold and scuba divers. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 40, 135–144.

- Thom, S. R., Bennett, M., Banham, N. D., Chin, W., Blake, D. F., Rosen, A., et al. (2015). Association of microparticles and neutrophil activation with decompression sickness. J. Appl. Physiol. 119, 427–434. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00380.2015
- Trout, B. M., Caruso, J. L., Nelson, C., Denoble, P. J., Nord, D. A., Chimiak, J., et al. (2012). DAN Annual Diving Report—2015 Edition: A Report on 2010-2013 Data on Diving Fatalities, Injuries, and Incidents, ed P. Buzzacott, Durham, NC.
- Weathersby, P. K., Hart, B. L., Flynn, E. T., and Walker, W. F. (1987). Role of oxygen in the production of human decompression sickness. J. Appl. Physiol. 63, 2380–2387.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer TM and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2017 Cialoni, Pieri, Balestra and Marroni. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Recreational Diving Practice for Stress Management: An Exploratory Trial

Frédéric Beneton¹, Guillaume Michoud^{2,3}, Mathieu Coulange⁴, Nicolas Laine⁴, Céline Ramdani⁵, Marc Borgnetta⁶, Patricia Breton⁷, Regis Guieu⁸, J. C. Rostain⁸ and Marion Trousselard^{3, 5, 9, 10*}

¹ Laboratoire UMR - MD2, Faculté de Médecine Nord, Aix-Marseille Université, Marseille, France, ² Department of Emergency, Ste Anne's Military Hospital, Toulon, France, ³ Ecole du Val de Grâce, Paris, France, ⁴ Pole Réanimation Urgence SAMU Hyperbarie, CHU Ste Marguerite, Marseille, France, ⁵ Département de Neurosciences et Contraintes Opérationnelles, Brétigny sur Orge, France, ⁶ Institut Nationale de Plongée Professionnelle, Marseille, France, ⁷ Union Nationale des Centres Sportifs de Plein Air, Paris, France, ⁸ Laboratory of Biochemistry, Timone University Hospital, UMR MD2, Aix Marseille University, Marseille, France, ⁹ APEMAC-EPSam EA4360 UDL UFR SHS, Metz, France, ¹⁰ Chaire de Mindfulness, Bien-être au Travail et Paix Économique, Grenoble Ecole de Management, Grenoble, France

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, Haute École Bruxelles-Brabant (HE2B), Belgium

Reviewed by:

François Guerrero, University of Western Brittany, France Gerardo Bosco, Università degli Studi di Padova, Italy Michael Theron, University of Western Brittany, France

> *Correspondence: Marion Trousselard

marion.trousselard@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 12 September 2017 Accepted: 01 December 2017 Published: 18 December 2017

Citation:

Beneton F, Michoud G, Coulange M, Laine N, Ramdani C, Borgnetta M, Breton P, Guieu R, Rostain JC and Trousselard M (2017) Recreational Diving Practice for Stress Management: An Exploratory Trial. Front. Psychol. 8:2193. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02193 **Background:** Within the components of Scuba diving there are similarities with meditation and mindfulness techniques by training divers to be in a state of open monitoring associated with slow and ample breathing. Perceived stress is known to be diminished during meditation practice. This study evaluates the benefits of scuba diving on perceived stress and mindful functioning.

Method: A recreational diving group (RDG; n = 37) was compared with a multisport control group (MCG; n = 30) on perceived stress, mood, well-being and mindfulness by answering auto-questionnaires before and after a 1-week long UCPA course. For the diving group, stability of the effects was evaluated 1 month later using similar auto-questionnaires.

Results: Perceived stress did not decrease after the course for the MCG [The divers showed a significant reduction on the perceived stress score (p < 0.05) with a sustainable effect (p = 0.01)]. An improvement in mood scale was observed in both groups. This was associated to an increase in mindfulness abilities.

Conclusions: The practice of a recreational sport improves the mood of subjects reporting the thymic benefits of a physical activity performed during a vacation period. The health benefits of recreational diving appear to be greater than the practice of other sports in reducing stress and improving well-being.

Keywords: perceived stress, recreational diving, sport, stress, mindfulness

INTRODUCTION

Chronic stress is a common complaint for middle-aged populations. Stress can be defined as a pattern of cognitive appraisal, physiological responses and behavioral tendencies that occur in response to a perceived imbalance between situational demands and the resources needed to cope with them. Chronic stress can occur in response to everyday stressors that are ignored or poorly managed. The reaction of individuals to chronic stress is theorized in the general alarm syndrome (Selye, 1956) and allostasis theories (McEwen, 2004), contributing to high biological cost featuring the allostatic load (Chrousos, 2009). Excessive chronic stress, which is constant and persists over

153

an extended period of time, can be psychologically and physically debilitating. The consequences of chronic stress are serious. It constitutes a public health problem by increasing morbidity and mortality (Sayers, 2001). It notably contributes to anxiety and depression, which increase the risk of heart disease (Anderson and Anderson, 2003). In the professional sphere, it impacts job performances (Scullen et al., 2000). For the individual, it induces emotional and mood disturbance (Głebocka, 2016) and decreases well-being and quality of life (Palgi, 2013). Whether any biological marker for chronic stress is validated, robust questionnaires are available for assessing the level of perceived stress of subjects. Namely, the Cohen perceived stress scale (PSS; Cohen et al., 1983) allows a linear measurement of perceived stress, with the threshold found to be related to mental disorders (Collange et al., 2013).

It is well-known that each individual reacts in a specific way when they are exposed to a stressful situation. The individual's alteration depends on many variables, particularly when studied in the psychology of health (Bruchon-Schweitzer, 2002) and positive psychology (Martin-Krumm and Tarquino, 2011). The described concepts take into account how the subject's history and personality contribute to the assessment of the situation and what the subject will do (social support, stress and control of the perceived situation), the regulation by cognitive adjustment (*coping* centered on the task) or emotions (defuse the situation) that the subject will feel and the type of response that they subsequently implement (Bruchon-Schweitzer, 2002).

Within this frame of reference mindfulness must be taken into account. Mindfulness is a state of consciousness resulting from intentionally focusing one's attention on the present moment, without judging the experience that unfolds moment after moment (Kabat-Zinn, 2003). It is considered as one of the mind's natural resources, present in all individuals to varying degrees. The *Mindful* subject is a subject who chooses to consciously receive what is happening to his/her conscience with an attitude of openness, receptivity and non-judgment, allowing him- or herself not to be imprisoned by negative effects.

To deal with chronic stress and to improve stress management is challenging. Psychological fitness aimed at regulating emotions and mood disorders to enable improved effectiveness under stress and faster recovery from psychological stress (Bates et al., 2010; Mullen, 2010). Many programs exist that are centered on stress and emotional regulation by using breathing and relaxation exercises. Particularly meditation exercises allow mindfulness functioning to develop and improve the abilities for emotion regulation and for coping with stress (Chiesa and Serretti, 2009). One of the main concerns for such training is the need for the subject's regular compliance for the practice. Daily compliance is key for training efficacy.

Practicing physical activity, aerobic or anaerobic, has also been proposed for a long time as an ecological method to reduce stress and to improve emotion regulation (Paluska and Schwenk, 2000). Moreover, physical activity has an indisputable interest in the prevention and treatment of mental disorders associated with anxiety (Fox, 1999; Penedo and Dahn, 2005) and beyond that, there are somatic benefits, notably for cardiovascular diseases (Paffenbarger et al., 1986; Penedo and Dahn, 2005). These benefits are all the more important when the practice is regular (Petruzzello et al., 1991): The practice of moderate activity (at least 3 h per week) or intense activity (at least 20 min three times a week).

Scuba diving as a recreational sport has seen a tremendous rise ever since the diving structures have become more organized and offer access to reliable equipment. Every year, more than 260,000 people dive as part of the French Federation of Studies and Aquatics Sports. Most of the studies in this particular field tend to focus on the dangers and incidents of the sport, but not many actually cover the benefits of scuba diving on health in general and on stress management in particular. Yet immediately after diving, many divers experience a salutogenesis effect from the sport described as a state of well-being. Theoretically, from a psychological point of view, the analysis of scuba diving suggests that it favors experiencing a state of full consciousness and of openness associated with slow and ample breathing. Moreover, the homogenous stimulation of somaesthetic and proprioceptive captors during diving could improve senses perception, movement and body sensations. These psychological characteristics are close to those developed during meditation, suggesting that a scuba diving exercise could be considered as a meditation exercise inducing a state of mindfulness and that the repetition of diving should develop mindfulness functioning for regular divers.

Altogether, these elements suggest that the mechanisms of salutogenesis created by meditation in a broader aspect, could indeed be transcribed into scuba diving. Given how beneficial mediation is toward stress management, one could argue that scuba diving, even at a recreational level, could improve any diver's mental health by its virtue in stress management.

The final aim of the study is to investigate the effect of a week's scuba diving training on the level of perceived stress by comparing it with the effect of doing another sports training for a week. The effect on perceived stress level is also examined in terms of developing mindfulness skills. It is also hypothesized that the benefits of a week's scuba diving course on the level of perceived stress lasts 1 month.

MATERIALS AND METHOD

Subjects

Two middle-class populations registered at the same leisure sports club were included at the same period of the year: one population sample registered for a 1-week recreational scuba diving course (37 subjects, diving group) and one population sample registered for a 1-week multisport course (30 subjects, control group).

Potential participants were excluded from the samples if (i) they were undergoing medical treatment for psychological issues at the time of the study or (ii) they had taken part in a stress management program prior to recruitment for the current study.

Recruitment and Data Collection

Subjects received a cover letter supported by the leisure sports club's respective board, inviting participation in the study and stating the exclusion criteria. Medical staff assisted the subjects' recruitment. The study was conducted in accordance with all applicable regulatory requirements, including the 1996 version of the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the French Health Service's ethics committee. All volunteers provided written informed consent before participation.

Protocol

We conducted an open non-controlled and non-randomized interventional study. The exploratory protocol included two similar sessions of standardized auto-questionnaires for both groups (baseline and post-training sessions). A third session 1 month after the training program was added for the diving group only (post 1-month training session) using the same questionnaires.

At each session, subjects fulfilled auto-questionnaires in a "paper and pencil" booklet. They were asked to respond to sociodemographic questions at the first session only. For divers only, questions were added at session one about usual diving practice and at the post-1 month training session about life events that occurred during the month that followed the end of the course.

For each subject, the intervention was a training course lasting 1 week. It included 6 days of sports practice. For divers, diving was carried out using air at a maximum depth of 40-meters, with a maximum of two dives a day. For the multisport group (the non-divers), the course included kayaking, mountain climbing or hiking with a maximum of two activities a day.

Measures

Primary outcome measure: The Perceived Stress Scale (PSS; Cohen et al., 1983) is a 14-item scale designed to assess subjects' appraisal of how stressful their life situation feels to them. Each self-descriptive statement was evaluated using a five-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree). The PSS is recommended for assessing non-specific appraisal because it is found to predict better stress-related psychological symptoms and physical symptoms compared with commonly used life event scales. The most appropriate stress-threshold would be a score strictly superior to 27 for anxiety and 28 for depression (Collange et al., 2013).

Four auto-questionnaires evaluated psychological states as secondary outcome measures.

The Freiburg Mindfulness Inventory-14 is a short form with 14 items developed for people without any background knowledge in mindfulness (Walach et al., 2006; Trousselard et al., 2010). It constitutes a consistent and reliable scale evaluating the state of mindfulness and two subfactors (Kohls et al., 2009): acceptance as an ability to embrace unwanted thoughts and feelings as an alternative to experiential avoidance and being present, which characterizes being in non-judgmental contact with environmental events as they occur. Each self-descriptive statement was evaluated using a four-point Likert scale ranging from 1 (strongly disagree) to 4 (strongly agree).

The Body Connection Scale (BCS, Price and Thompson, 2007) is a 20-item scale designed to assess body awareness with two-faceted sensory awareness and bodily dissociation. Sensory awareness evaluated the ability to identify and experience inner sensations of the body and the overall emotional/physiologic state of the body such as bodily changes/responses to emotions

and/or environment (12 items). The concept of bodily dissociation is characterized by avoidance of internal experience. Bodily dissociation has experiential aspects including normal everyday experiences, such as distraction from bodily experience or emotional disconnection (8 items). Each self-descriptive statement was evaluated using a four-point Likert scale ranging from 0 (strongly disagree) to 3 (strongly agree).

Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-Being Scale (WEMWBS; Tennant et al., 2007; Trousselard et al., 2016) covers both affective constructs, including the experience of happiness and constructs representing psychological functioning and selfrealization (Keyes, 2007). WEMWBS comprises 14 items relating to the previous week, with responses that range from (1) "none of the time" to (5) "all of the time."

Mood was evaluated using the abbreviated version of the Profile of Mood States (POMS; Shacham, 1983). It consisted of an adjective checklist of 37 items that range from (0) "not at all" to (4) "extremely." The subjects were asked to answer according to their present mood. Six factors were then calculated: anxiety-tension, depression-dejection, anger-hostility, fatigueinertia, vigor-activity and confusion-bewilderment.

Statistical Analysis

All data, expressed as mean (SD), were treated as ordinal data except for gender and marital status.

For each psychological variable, the distribution normality was tested as the variance homogeneity was also tested (Levene Test). In general, the normality and homogeneity conditions were respected (exceptions will be reported case-by-case). For every questionnaire, the internal coherence was tested using the Cronbach Test (Cronbach and Meehl, 1955). It appeared that each questionnaire showed an acceptable psychometric quality (Cronbach alpha \geq 0.7).

The effect of the sport's training was carried out separately using student tests on primary and secondary outcomes. For the 1-month persistence on diving effects, analyses of variance (ANOVA) with a time session (three sessions) were performed as within subjects' effect. This was done separately for the primary outcome and each secondary variable. For significant effects, *post-hoc* analyses using Newman-Keuls were applied. When data are expressed as categorical or percentages, Chi-square tests were used.

In some very specific cases (non-obvious distribution normality, non-homogeneity of variances), non-parametric tests were used. This is particularly true for the POMS questionnaire and its subfactors. We used the Wilcoxon test for paired samples, the Mann-Withney tests for independent samples and Friedman's ANOVA test for multiple paired samples.

All analyses were performed with SPSS 17.0 for Windows (SPSS GmbH Software, Munich). We judged p < 0.05 as significant. When p < 0.1, results were expressed as a tendency to a difference.

RESULTS

Participants

Table 1 describes socio-demographic characteristics according tothe sample population.

TABLE 1 | Comparisons of the two samples population.

		Diver group M (SD)	Control group M (SD)	<i>P</i> -value (X^2 or <i>t</i>)
Sample size		37	30	
Age	Years	41.83;10.81	29.53;5.28	<0.001
	[Range]	[30–52]	[24–35]	
Gender	Male (%)	29 (78.37%)	8 (21.63%)	<0.001
	Female (%)	8 (21.63%)	23 (76%)	
Marital status	Couple (%)	23 (62.16%)	5 (16.66%)	<0.001
	Single (%)	14 (37.83%)	25 (83.33%)	
Educational level	Undergraduate studies (%)	3 (8.1%)	1(3.33%)	0.11
	Graduate studies (%)	34 (91.9%)	29 (96.67%)	
Perceived stress		35.1 (8)	36.8 (5.2)	0.31
POMS	Tension anxiety	5.6 (4.4)	4.4 (4.5)	0.27
	Depression	2 (3.3)	3.4 (5.5)	0.21
	Anger	3.5 (4.1)	2.6 (5.3)	0.39
	Confusion	2.9 (3.2)	3.6 (3.5)	0.36
	Fatigue	4.2 (4.1)	4.9 (4)	0.5
	Activity Vigor	13.2 (4.6)	11.1 (3.5)	0.04
	Negative Mood	18.4 (15.5)	19 (20.6)	0.88
Mindfulness	Total	38.4 (7)	35.9 (3.8)	0.08
	Presence	17.7 (3.3)	16.8 (2)	0.19
	Acceptation	20.5 (4.1)	19 (3.1)	0.11
Body connection	Conscience	20.9 (5.1)	23.6 (5.6)	0.04
	Dissociation	14.6 (6)	14.7 (3.4)	0.9
WEMWBS		50.7 (8.4)	47.8 (7.2)	0.14

M, mean; SD, Standard Deviation; X^2 , Chi-square test; t, student test.

Italic p values indicated significant differences.

Concerning this diving sample population, 59.9% of participants have a level 2 diving level at best, 55% mentioned diving as a hobby; 64.9% have dived at least 20 times in the last 12 months and 16.2% dived more than 60 times in that timeframe. During the diving course, divers all dived with air at various depths, some of which might induce narcosis (when deeper than 30 meters). Fifty percent of the participants reported being to a depth where narcosis occurs.

As shown in **Table 1**, there is no notable difference for psychological profile at baseline session between the two groups: diver group exhibited a higher level of Activity Vigor at the POMS and a lower level of body conscience at the BCS-subscale. There is no significant difference between men and women, among young or older people (above the 33 years-old median) on the psychological scores.

83.78% of the subjects in the diver group exhibited scores above the clinical threshold of 27 and were considered stressed at baseline. 96.67% of the subjects in the control group were considered stressed at baseline; there is no difference for the number of subjects above the clinical threshold between the two groups ($X^2 = 2.94$, p > 0.05).

Sports Practice Effect on the Primary Outcome

The perceived stress significantly dropped after the recreational diving course (*t*-test, p < 0.01) whereas no significant change was observed after the multisport course (*t*-test, p = 0.24).

We observed a course-induced effect of the level of perceived stress (F = 7.46; p = 0.02). The drop in the perceived stress score is not different between groups (divers vs. control group: F = 0.004; p = 0.95). There is no interaction between the course-induced effect and the group (F = 1.36; p = 0.25).

Five subjects in the group of divers reduced their perceived stress level lower than the clinical threshold upon course completion, whereas only two subjects in the control group did $(X^2 = 3.91; p = 0.048)$. The number of subjects decreasing their score under the clinical threshold was higher after the diving course (13.51%) than after the multisport courses (6.67%) $(X^2 = 3.91, p = 0.04)$. The Number Needed to Treat (NNT) with diving to see a one-person benefit (under the threshold) is 8 against 17.

Sport Practice Effects on Secondary Outcomes

Table 2 compares the effects of the two sports courses for the mood subfactors and for the well-being. For the scores concerning depression, tension-anxiety, anger and confusion, a significant decrease was observed after the course for the two groups. Fatigue mood level only decreased for the control group (t = 2.19, p = 0.03). Activity-vigor mood level only increased for the control group after the course (t = -2.37, p = 0.02). Well-being scores significantly increase for both groups.

 Table 3 showed differences on mind-body variables after the course for both groups. The diving course induced an increase

	Diving group		Control group		
	M (SD)	р	M (SD)	р	
Tension anxiety	2,14 (2.97)	<0.01	1.43 (2.38)	<0.01	
Depression	1,06 (2.11)	0.03	1.5 (2.69)	0.03	
Anger	1,17 (1.44)	<0.01	0.63 (1.27)	0.04	
Confusion	1,53 (1.99)	<0.01	1.9 (2.68)	<0.01	
Fatigue	4,22 (3.43)	>0.05	3.47 (2.77)	0.03	
Activity vigor	13,94 (4.86)	>0.05	12.74 (4.51)	0.02	
Well-being	52.92(8.34)	0.02	51.51(6.48)	<0.01	

M, mean; SD, Standard Deviation.

Italic p values indicated significant differences.

TABLE 3 | Comparisons for each sample between before and after the course.

	Diving gro	oup	Control group		
	M (SD)	p	M (SD)	р	
Mindfulness	39.65 (6.57)	0.05	37.27 (3.99)	0.04	
Mindfulness-acceptation	21.62 (3.76)	0.03	19.86 (2.9)	0.1	
Mindfulness-presence	18.06 (3.49)	0.46	17.41 (2.08)	0.16	
Bodily conscience	19.51 (6.58)	0.1	24.36 (6.31)	0.33	
Bodily dissociation	13.1 (5.03)	0.05	16.57 (4.55)	<0.01	

M, mean; SD, Standard Deviation.

Italic p values indicated significant differences.

in global mindfulness functioning (t = -1.97, p = 0.05) with an improvement in the acceptation sub factor (t = 2.29, p = 0.03) associated to a decrease in bodily dissociation (t = 1.99, p = 0.05). The multisport course induced an increase in global mindfulness functioning (t = -2.21, p = 0.04) associated to an increase in bodily dissociation (t = -1.99, p = 0.05).

Persistence of the Diving Effects

Half of the divers filled out questionnaires 1 month after the course (48.65%) for this specific subsample and answered all three sessions.

For the primary outcome, a significant session effect was observed with a decrease in the perceived stress score (F = 7.48, p < 0.01). *Post-hoc* analyses show that the perceived stress score measured at baseline was higher than the scores at the end of the course (p = 0.02) and for 1 month afterwards (persistence: p < 0.01). No difference is observed between the scores at the end and 1 month after the course (p > 0.05).

On secondary outcomes diving effect persistence was also observed. For tension-anxiety score, results showed a significant effect of the sessions (F = 7.49, p < 0.01). *Post-hoc* analysis showed that the tension-anxiety score measured at baseline was higher than the scores at the end of the course (p = 0.02), and tended to remain lowered 1 month afterwards (persistence: p = 0.06). For bodily dissociation score, results showed a significant effect of the sessions (F = 12.65, p < 0.01). *Post-hoc* analysis showed that the bodily dissociation score measured at baseline was higher than the scores at the end of the course (p = 0.02).

(p = 0.01) and tended to remain lowered 1 month afterwards (persistence: p = 0.09).

DISCUSSION

This study investigated the psychological effect of a 1-week scuba diving course compared to another 1-week sports course. It showed that this particular sport practice induced a decrease in perceived stress level, which was not observed after a multisport course. This improvement in divers' appraisal of how stressful their life situation feels to them reduced the risk for developing psychological symptoms of 13.51% for divers. In comparison, only 6.67% of the multisport practitioners decreased their score under the clinical threshold of the perceived stress scale. Moreover, such stress management improvement was only associated to an increase in well-being for diving practice. Concerning sport practice effects on mood, both sport courses decreased negative mood in terms of tension-anxiety, depression, anger, and confusion. However, they exhibited opposite effects on fatigue and activity-vigor moods: fatigue and activity-vigor were higher after the diving course whereas they decreased after the multisport course. The reported fatigue after a 1-week diving course appears to be considered as physical as it was not associated with any psychological symptoms that mimic depression or psychological fatigue. In line, the improvement in stress perception after the 1-week diving course appeared as a beneficial effect that lasted for at least a month.

Altogether, such improvements in mental health have already been described in literature (Paluska and Schwenk, 2000; Penedo and Dahn, 2005). However, comparisons between the types of physical activity are scarce. Our results suggest that different patterns of sport practice benefits exist in terms of stress regulation, improving well-being and fatigue. One of the explanations might involve a difference in a stronger mind-body connection depending on the sport activity. Indeed, we observed that the diving course improved mindfulness functioning, acceptance attitude and decreased bodily dissociation whereas the multisport course induced an increase in global mindfulness functioning associated with an increase in bodily dissociation.

Concerning mechanisms that could be involved in the diving benefits, a possible depth effects, implying narcosis, must be proposed although the psychological data recorded in this exploratory study do not allow to go further to confirm this statement. Furthermore, two main psychological mechanisms could be involved in the diving body-connection improvement: specific proprioceptive and somesthetic stimulations and deep breathing induced by the use of the pressure regulator. Body perception involves the processing of sensory information, or sensory integration and refers to this process by which the brain receives a message through the senses and transforms it into an appropriate behavioral response (Miller et al., 2007). It participates in mind-body connection. The motor activity during diving leads to singular sensory pattern by associating proprioceptive and somesthetic stimulations exerted to the entire body. If mind-body connection cannot be reduced to these peripheral proprioceptions, this latter contributes strongly to it.

In the strict sense, proprioception defines a coupling system that intervenes in the perception of movement (kinaesthesia) and body positioning (statesthesia). It constitutes a motoproprioceptive loop leading to proprioceptive sensitivity, which allows sensitivity to the deep organs (bones, joints, muscles, ligaments). Data reinforces the importance of the loop in the genesis of self-perception: (i) there is reaffirming sensory flux specific to each movement that can be defined as a true signature; (ii) there is a continuous solicitation of this system by the form and deformations of the body which would allow the constitution of reliable invariants relative to the body, by convoking the body itself. These elements give proprioception a primacy in the sense of a primary meaning capable of calibrating others, of playing the role of a matrix. Proprioceptive stimulation when diving associating the sensory flows with the movement of the subject and the somesthetic pattern of stimulation may intervene in both the regulation of the postural tone and the bodily experience and thus may increase the perception of the Self (Roll, 2003). On the other hand, the breathing that the subject establishes during a dive is a deep, steady and slow breathing. Such respiration is known to increase heart rate fluctuations and sinus respiratory arrhythmia through a better balance in the autonomous nervous system (Shaffer et al., 2014). This autonomous functioning is associated with the maintenance of a physiologically efficient and highly regenerative inner state. This psychophysiological mode is conducive to healing and rehabilitation, emotional stability and optimum performance (McCraty et al., 1995, 1998). Although, we cannot conclude as to which specific component of diving creates these mind-body connection improvements. The difference observed between the two sport groups could be explained by an optimization of the respiratory and proprioceptive profits induced by diving.

This exploratory study suffers from multiple biases, starting with the population studied. Matching of sociological and demographical data, such as age, gender, education and psychological data could not be set up. Entries for diving practice show that middle-aged men are the most frequent. The opposite is observed for multisport courses which mainly included young females. Second, studying perceived stress and psychological factors can prove to be tricky, as they are variables that evolve on one's personal situation and evolve potentially in a big way during a period when one does not work. The "break effect" thus plays an important role in our results. Though we can still observe that divers are not less tired at the end of their courses, compared

REFERENCES

- Anderson, N. B., and Anderson, P. E. (2003). Emotional Longevity: What Really Determines How Long you Live. New York, NY: Viking.
- Bates, M., Bowles, S., Hammermeister, J., Stokes, C., Pinder, E., Moore, M., et al. (2010). Psychological fitness. *Mil. Med.* 175, 21–39. doi: 10.7205/MILMED-D-10-00073
- Bruchon-Schweitzer, M. (2002). Psychologie de la Santé. Modèles, concepts et méthodes. [Health Psychology: Models, Concepts and Methods]. Paris: Dunod.
- Chiesa, A., and Serretti, A. (2009). Mindfulness-based stress reduction for stress management in healthy people: a review meta-analysis. J. Altern. Complement. Med. 15, 593–600. doi: 10.1089/acm.2008.0495

with the group control whose tiredness level decreases. This puts this "break effect" into perspective that we would have expected from both groups. Thirdly, the remanence effect is studied in a small group (18 of the 37 divers answered the final test). We can consider that this group may have appreciated the most benefits of this study, therefore answered 1 month after the diving sessions. Finally, the hourly volume of daily physical activities during the leisure club sport courses could not be compared exactly between the diving courses and multisport courses. These would be equivalent given the scheduled week program. Weather conditions during all considered diving courses were good enough for all dives to be completed.

CONCLUSION

Diving as a recreational activity offers multiple health benefits, such as a decrease in perceived stress and an improvement of multiple psychological factors associated with mindfulness abilities. There does not seem to be any modification of the perceived stress level in our group control, but psychological factors are also improved. The "holiday's effect" paired with a physical activity, both play a big role in both groups and we can thus confirm the studies that were previously made on the subject.

Well-controlled studies are needed to clarify the mental health benefits of diving; by keeping in mind that scuba diving is a risky activity if safety regulations are not adhered to, even though it has a polarity with meditation. A new diver would not be expected to be familiar with the aquatic environment; the immersion reflex and the use of specific equipment (with an unknown reliability) can be a source of stress. This can lead to decompression accidents, drowning or pulmonary edema. Nevertheless, it is relevant to discuss the potential applications of these preliminary results for preventing anxiety and depressive syndromes or for promoting recovery after a stressful period.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FB, MC, MB, CR, PB and MT was involved in the conception and trial design. FB, NL, RG, JR, and MT contributed reagents, materials, analysis tools. FB, GM and MT wrote the draft of the article and contributed to the refinement of the study protocol and provided expert insight.

Chrousos, G. P. (2009). Stress and disorders of the stress system. Nat. Rev. Endocrinol. 5, 374–381. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2009.106

- Cohen, S., Karmak, T., and Mermelstein, R. (1983). A global measure of perceived stress. ?J. Health Soc. Behav. 24, 385–396. doi: 10.2307/2136404
- Collange, J., Bellinghausen, L., Chappé, J., Saunder, L., and Albert, E. (2013). Stress perçu: à partir de quell seuil deviant-il un facteur de risque pour les troubles anxio-dépressifs. [Perceived stress: when does it become a risk factor for the anxiodepressive disorders?]. Arch. Mal. Prof. 74, 7–15. French. doi: 10.1016/j.admp.2012. 12.009
- Cronbach, L. J., and Meehl, P. E. (1955). Construct validity in psychological tests. Psychol. Bull. 52, 281–302. doi: 10.1037/h0040957

- Fox, K. R. (1999). The influence of physical activity on mental well-being. Public Health Nutr. 2, 411–418. doi: 10.1017/S1368980099000567
- Głebocka, A. (2016). The Relationship Between burnout syndrome among the medical staff and work conditions in the polish healthcare system. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 968, 61–70. doi: 10.1007/5584_2016_179
- Kabat-Zinn, J. (2003). Mindfulness-based interventions in context: past, present, future. Clin. Psychol. Sci. Pract. 10, 144–156. doi: 10.1093/clipsy.bpg016
- Keyes, C. L. (2007). Promoting and protecting mental health as flourishing: a complementary strategy for improving national mental health. *Am. Psychol.* 62, 95–108. doi: 10.1037/0003-066X.62.2.95
- Kohls, N., Sauer, S., and Walach, H. (2009). Facets of mindfulness results of an online study investigating the Freiburg mindfulness inventory. *Pers. Ind. Dif.* 46, 224–230. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2008.10.009
- Martin-Krumm, C., and Tarquino, C. (2011). Traité de Psychologie Positive. [Positive Psychology Book]. Paris: DeBoeck.
- McCraty, R., Atkinson, M., Tiller, W. A., Rein, G., and Watkins, A. D. (1995). The effects of emotions on short term heart rate variability using power spectrum analysis. *Am. J. Card.* 76, 1089–1093 doi: 10.1016/S0002-9149(99)80309-9
- McCraty, R., Barrios-Choplin, B., Rozman, D., Atkinson, M., and Watkins, A. D. (1998). The impact of a new emotional self-management program on stress, emotions, heart rate variability, DHEA and cortisol. *Integr. Phys. Behav. Sci.* 33, 151–170. doi: 10.1007/BF02688660
- McEwen, B. S. (2004). Protection and damage from acute and chronic stress: allostasis and allostatic overload and relevance to the pathophysiology of psychiatric disorders. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1032, 1–7. doi: 10.1196/annals.1314.001
- Miller, L. J., Anzalone, M. E., Lane, S. J., Cermak, S. A., and Osten, E. T. (2007). Concept evolution in sensory integration: a proposed nosology for diagnosis. *Am. J. Occup. Ther.* 61, 135–140. doi: 10.5014/ajot.61.2.135
- Mullen, M. (2010). On total force fitness in war and peace. *Mil. Med.* 175:1. doi: 10.7205/MILMED-D-10-00246
- Paffenbarger, R. S. Jr., Hyde, R. T., Wing, A. L., and Hsieh, C. C. (1986). Physical activity, all-cause mortality, and longevity of college alumni. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 314, 605–613. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198603063141003
- Palgi, Y. (2013). Ongoing Cumulative Chronic Stressors as Predictors of Well-Being in the Second Half of Life. J. Happiness Stud. 14, 1127–1144. doi: 10.1007/s10902-012-9371-1
- Paluska, S. A., and Schwenk, T. L. (2000). Physical activity and mental health. *Sports Med.* 29, 167–180. doi: 10.2165/00007256-200029030-00003
- Penedo, F. J., and Dahn, J. R. (2005). Exercise and well-being: a review of mental and physical health benefits associated with physical activity. *Curr. Opin. Psychiatry* 18, 189–193. doi: 10.1097/00001504-200503000-00013
- Petruzzello, S. J., Landers, D. M., Hatfield, B. D., Kubitz, K. A., and Salazar, W. (1991). A meta-analysis on the anxiety-reducing effects of acute and chronic exercice. *Sports Med.* 11, 143–182. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199111030-00002

- Price, C. J., and Thompson, E. A. (2007). Measuring dimensions of body connection: body awareness and bodily dissociation. J. Altern. Complement. Med. 13, 945–953. doi: 10.1089/acm.2007.0537
- Roll, J. P. (2003). Physiologie de la kinesthèse. La proprioception: sixième sens ou sens premier ? [Physiology of kinaesthesia. Muscular proprioception: sixth sense or primary sense ?]. *Intellectica* 36/37, 49–66.
- Sayers, J. (2001). The world health report -Mental health: new understanding, new hope. *Bull. World Health Organ.* 79:1085.
- Scullen, S. E., Mount, M. K., and Goff, M. (2000). Understanding the latent structure of job performance ratings. J. Appl. Psychol. 85, 956–970. doi: 10.1037/0021-9010.85.6.956
- Selye, H. (1956). The Stress of Life. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill Book Company Inc.,
- Shacham, S. (1983). A shortened version of profile of mood states. J. Pers. Assess. 47, 305–306. doi: 10.1207/s15327752jpa4703_14
- Shaffer, F., McCraty, R., and Zerr, C. L. (2014). Healthy heart is not a metronome: an integrative review of the heart's anatomy and heart rate variability ?Front. Psychol. 5:1040. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2014.01040
- Tennant, R., Hiller, L., Fishwick, R., Platt, S., Joseph, S., Weich, S., et al. (2007). The Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-being Scale (WEMWBS): development and UK validation. BMC Health Q. Life Outcomes 5:63. doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-5-63
- Trousselard, M., Canini, F., Dutheil, F., Claverie, D., Fenouillet, F., Naughton, G., et al. (2016). Investigating well-being in healthy population and schizophrenia with the WEMWBS. *Psychiatry Res.* 245, 282–290. doi: 10.1016/j.psychres.2016.08.050
- Trousselard, M., Steiler, D., Raphel, C., Cian, C., Duymedjian, R., Claverie, D., et al. (2010). Validation of a french version of the Freiburg Mindfulness Inventoryshort version: how mindfulness deals with the stress in a working middle-aged population. *Biopsychosoc. Med.* 4, 1–11. doi: 10.1186/1751-0759-4-8
- Walach, H., Buchheld, N., Buttenmüller, V., Kleinknecht, N., and Schmidt (2006). S. Measuring mindfulness - the Freiburg Mindfulness Inventory (FMI). *Pers. Ind. Dif.* 40, 1543–1555. doi: 10.1016/j.paid.2005.11.025

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Beneton, Michoud, Coulange, Laine, Ramdani, Borgnetta, Breton, Guieu, Rostain and Trousselard. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Safety Priorities and Underestimations in Recreational Scuba Diving Operations: A European Study Supporting the Implementation of New Risk Management Programmes

Serena Lucrezi^{1*}, Salih Murat Egi^{2,3}, Massimo Pieri², Francois Burman^{4,5}, Tamer Ozyigit³, Danilo Cialoni², Guy Thomas², Alessandro Marroni² and Melville Saayman¹

¹ Tourism Research in Economics, Environs and Society, North-West University, Potchefstroom, South Africa, ² DAN Europe Research Division, DAN Europe Foundation, Roseto degli Abruzzi, Italy, ³ Department of Computer Engineering, Galatasaray University, Istanbul, Turkey, ⁴ DAN Southern Africa, Midrand, South Africa, ⁵ DAN USA, Durham, NC, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jean-Eric Blatteau, French Military Health Service, France

Reviewed by:

Richard D. Boyle, National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), United States Jurg Wendling, European Diving Technology Committee (EDTC), Switzerland

> ***Correspondence:** Serena Lucrezi 23952997@nwu.ac.za

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 07 October 2017 Accepted: 08 March 2018 Published: 23 March 2018

Citation:

Lucrezi S, Egi SM, Pieri M, Burman F, Ozyigit T, Cialoni D, Thomas G, Marroni A and Saayman M (2018) Safety Priorities and Underestimations in Recreational Scuba Diving Operations: A European Study Supporting the Implementation of New Risk Management Programmes. Front. Psychol. 9:383. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00383 **Introduction:** Scuba diving is an important marine tourism sector, but requires proper safety standards to reduce the risks and increase accessibility to its market. To achieve safety goals, safety awareness and positive safety attitudes in recreational scuba diving operations are essential. However, there is no published research exclusively focusing on scuba divers' and dive centres' perceptions toward safety. This study assessed safety perceptions in recreational scuba diving operations, with the aim to inform and enhance safety and risk management programmes within the scuba diving tourism industry.

Materials and Methods: Two structured questionnaire surveys were prepared by the organisation Divers Alert Network and administered online to scuba diving operators in Italy and scuba divers in Europe, using a mixture of convenience and snowball sampling. Questions in the survey included experience and safety offered at the dive centre; the buddy system; equipment and accessories for safe diving activities; safety issues in the certification of new scuba divers; incidents/accidents; and attitudes toward safety.

Results: 91 scuba diving centres and 3,766 scuba divers participated in the study. Scuba divers gave importance to safety and the responsiveness of service providers, here represented by the dive centres. However, they underestimated the importance of a personal emergency action/assistance plan and, partly, of the buddy system alongside other safety procedures. Scuba divers agreed that some risks, such as those associated with running out of gas, deserve attention. Dive centres gave importance to aspects such as training and emergency action/assistance plans. However, they were limitedly involved in safety campaigning. Dive centres' perceptions of safety in part aligned with those of scuba divers, with some exceptions.

Conclusion: Greater responsibility is required in raising awareness and educating scuba divers, through participation in prevention campaigns and training. The study supports the introduction of programmes aiming to create a culture of safety among dive centres

160

and scuba divers. Two examples, which are described in this paper, include the Hazard Identification and Risk Assessment protocol for dive centres and scuba divers, and the Diving Safety Officer programme to create awareness, improve risk management, and mitigate health and safety risks.

Keywords: buddy system, accessories, incident, accident, awareness, prevention campaign, training, dive centre

INTRODUCTION

Problem

Scuba diving is a sport and recreational activity that has become one of the most important marine tourism sectors globally, with up to 1,000,000 certifications issued annually (Garrod and Gössling, 2008; Musa and Dimmock, 2013; Dimmock and Musa, 2015; PADI, 2017). Over time, training agencies have developed relatively safe standards for a subgroup of leisure divers who are not risk seekers, but rather passive observers of the natural environment and marine life (Whatmough et al., 2011). The development of safe standards has gone hand in hand with the mass commercialisation of the scuba diving sport (Dimmock and Cummins, 2013). In turn, the scuba diving industry has evolved to include a support system around people practising the sport (MacCarthy et al., 2006). Certifying agencies have created new education and training packages, and travel agencies and destinations have been accommodating the necessities of a more diversified market (Dimmock et al., 2013). Safety has become paramount to ensure that scuba diving could be increasingly accessible to new markets, new destinations could become within reach of scuba diving with minimal risks, and scuba diving could translate into a safe and relaxed adventure, in line with increasing market demands (Dimmock and Musa, 2015). Safety organisations, including the Divers Alert Network (DAN), are dedicated to research on scuba diving safety and medicine, campaigning, emergency medical assistance, education, prevention, mitigation, accessories, and insurance for diving operations and scuba divers.

Today, scuba diving is a relatively safe sport (Wilks and Davis, 2000; Divers Alert Network [DAN], 2017), meaning that there is still a residual risk, which is considered a so-called 'accepted residual risk.' So, accidents do still happen in scuba diving. In addition, safety issues related to scuba diving still receive negative attention by the media globally (Marroni et al., 1994; Wilks and Davis, 2000). In 2017 alone, there were at least 30 news headlines on scuba diving fatalities, featuring in websites such as bbc.com, cbc.ca, foxcarolina.com, and independentmail.com. These issues, coupled with the increased accessibility of the sport in new markets such as holiday makers, disabled people and children, calls for constant attention to and improvements in safety standards (Dimmock and Musa, 2015).

There is also an important difference to consider between professional and recreational diving. On the one hand, professional diving has established risk assessment, mitigation programmes, codes of practise and regulations since long ago and as a consequence, it has become a safe profession. On the other hand, recreational diving is based on self-responsibility, and therefore risk awareness and attitudes are determining factors for triggering dive accidents. Recreational scuba diving operations are exposed to a series of risks (**Figure 1**). These can develop into liability, incidents/accidents, injury or death of people affected. Risks must be considered for various locations and can involve a number of people, infrastructure, vessels, vehicles, the environment and services. Although certifying and safety agencies are in possession of data regarding risks that are reported directly by the recreational scuba diving industry, there is no published research focusing exclusively on scuba divers' and dive centres' perceptions toward safety. As there is still evidence of avoidable accidents in recreational diving in spite of a wellestablished education by the training agencies, we believe that this training is mainly focussed on skills and appropriate materials, and that more awareness of and proper attitude toward safety would help to reduce the number of such incidents and accidents.

Aims and Objectives of the Study

This is the first study that assesses safety perceptions in recreational scuba diving operations. The aim was to collect data on the safety perceptions of dive centres and scuba divers, to guide decision making concerning safety in scuba diving operations. Bottom–up information, generated not only by dive centres and professionals, but also by scuba divers, is important to ensure that perceptions of various role players in the recreational scuba diving industry are aligned, and to support and enhance the implementation of safety management programmes in recreational scuba diving operations.

More specifically, information was collected from dive centres in Italy and scuba divers in Europe for four purposes: to identify general safety perceptions at dive centres and among scuba divers; to assess whether information from dive operators aligns with information from scuba divers and address gaps; to propose ways to educate scuba divers on the real risks of diving; and to verify if the results from the study would justify introduction of programmes of risk mitigation and risk prevention in recreational scuba diving.

Safety Attitudes and Behaviour in Recreational Scuba Diving Operations

The literature offers elements supporting this investigation. On the one hand, these elements shed a positive light on the relationships between scuba diver training and safety behaviour, the link existing between environmental protection and safety, and the general safety attitudes and behaviour of scuba divers. For example, recent work by Ong and Musa (2012) shows that scuba divers see themselves as very responsible under water, checking their underwater position/orientation, carrying a surface marker buoy as a safety accessory, and monitoring their diving depth at all times. In addition, scuba divers



with better knowledge of diving practises and diving skills (e.g., buoyancy) show safer behaviour under water. Finally, scuba divers who are more environmentally responsible (avoiding contact with the substrate and with marine life) are safer as well. A study by Merchant (2011) relays the attitudes of scuba divers toward the use of equipment for safety; scuba divers appreciate the protective role of wetsuits, boots, gloves and hoods against hazardous interactions with marine life and cold temperatures. A recent investigation by DAN Europe, on the diving profiles of 39,000 dives from over 2,600 scuba divers in Europe, shows that scuba divers dive within the recommended 'safe zone' (not exceeding 30 m in depth) and that their average ascent rate is lower that the recommended safe speed; thus, scuba divers dive conservatively (Cialoni et al., 2017). These findings suggest that scuba divers tend to follow recommendations made by known diving safety agencies, as well as a tendency toward best practise and safety prioritisation.

Generally, divers' positive attitudes toward safety are linked with the performance and views shared by service providers, including dive centres. Research by O'Neill et al. (2000) and Ince and Bowen (2011) demonstrates how the attention to safety paid by dive centres has a strong impact on clients' perceptions, increasing satisfaction and conveying a feeling of trust. The studies show that, when selecting a dive centre, scuba divers give priority to its safety record and approach; in addition, they regard the appearance of the dive centre's premises, vehicles, staff and equipment as important in terms of assurance and safety standards. Andy et al. (2014) highlighted that, according to scuba divers, diving skills, including those in managing problems and those in leading dives, are crucial competencies that dive guides need to possess.

On the other hand, scuba divers may engage in risky behaviour, show limited interest in safety procedures and accessories, and are negligent in reporting accidents and incidents. The British Sub-Aqua Club has been stating for decades that generally, most scuba diving accidents would be easily avoidable if simple diving practise principles were followed (Cumming and Watson, 2017). Dive centres may be at fault by not enforcing safety regulations, not pursuing the best approach in managing risks, and sharing skewed views on safety with clients. A study by Bonnet et al. (2008) reports that 50% of divers interviewed in France regularly took risks while scuba diving, diving below depths allowed by their respective scuba diving certifications, and performing several dives in succession, resulting in nitrogen saturation. Recent work by Lafère et al. (2017) reports on how scuba divers can continue to adopt risky diving behaviours even after experiencing decompression illness, and after being diagnosed with risky physiological conditions and advised with contra-indications. The study highlights the importance of including the scuba diver psychological profile in diving risk research. Research by Wilks and Davis (2000) also argues that there are issues with the reporting of fatal and non-fatal accidents and incidents in the recreational scuba diving industry, due to limited access to information held by hospitals and medical surgeries. Of the reported accidents, some are not properly identified from hospital records, with the exception of decompression illness. Other literature highlights the controversial views by scuba divers with regard to the buddy system, which is normally accepted as a standard safety procedure of monitoring one another during diving, yet is either dismissed or disregarded by a good proportion of scuba divers (Coleman, 2007). The failure of the buddy system is reported as one of the main causes of accidents in scuba diving, as well as featuring consistently in scuba diving fatalities (Ranapurwala et al., 2017).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Research Introduction and Handling of the Participants' Data

The research followed a quantitative, descriptive and nonexperimental method of data collection, deploying a structured questionnaire survey for scuba diving operators and scuba divers. However, the first phase of the research was characterised by a qualitative pilot study collecting preliminary data to guide the structuring of the survey. With regard to the handling of the participants' data at any phase during this study, there was no instance in which the identity of the participants had to be made known; therefore, all data were treated anonymously. Further, no sensitive data were requested throughout the research, respecting the privacy of the participants. Last, by agreeing to take part in the research, the objectives of which were always clearly outlined upon invitation, the participants provided an informed consent and were free to leave the research, either by interrupting an ongoing interview or by deciding not to complete a questionnaire survey, at any moment.

Pilot Study for Survey Design

The pilot study took place in the Portofino Marine Protected Area (MPA), which is located in north-western Italy in the Liguria Sea. This location was selected based on its long scuba diving history and its popularity as a recreational scuba diving destination in Europe (Lucrezi et al., 2017). The MPA counts approximately 20 scuba diving centres distributed among various towns, and up to 80,000 dives are logged in the MPA annually (Pedemonte, 2017). During November 2015, dive centres in the Portofino MPA were visited by staff of DAN, and invitations to operators and scuba divers to participate in a face-to-face interview were extended. Three dive centres and 17 scuba divers participated in the interviews, which covered aspects including demographic profile; scuba diving experience; safety attitudes; scuba diving incidents/accidents; and risk prevention. Interview responses were transcribed verbatim and subjected to thematic analysis to guide the structuring of the questionnaire survey for the second phase of the research.

Survey Design and Structure

Based on the data collected in the first phase of the research, two structured questionnaire surveys were designed to target both scuba diving centres in Italy and scuba divers in Europe. Italian dive centres were selected for this study for two main reasons: Italy counts the greatest number of dive centres with active DAN membership in Europe; and Italy represents the main case study of the Green Bubbles project¹, a research project on sustainable

¹www.greenbubbles.eu

scuba diving funded by the European Commission. The survey was prepared by medical and engineering staff at DAN (Europe and Southern Africa) in collaboration with engineers, marine biologists and environmental scientists participating in Green Bubbles.

The surveys included mostly close-ended questions, deploying a five-point Likert scale of importance (1 = No importance)to 5 = Very important) or multiple-choice questions. The questionnaire directed at dive centres included questions on: dive centre characteristics; the importance of experience and safety aspects offered at the dive centre; influencing factors in the formation of dive groups and buddy pairs at the dive centre; the importance of equipment and accessories for diving; the importance of various aspects in the certification of new scuba divers; incidents/accidents at the dive centre; and safety attitudes. The questionnaire directed at scuba divers included questions on: demographic details and scuba diving experience; the importance of safety aspects when choosing a dive centre; influencing factors when choosing buddies; the importance of various forms of safety behaviour as a scuba diver; the importance of equipment and accessories for diving; scuba diving incidents/accidents; and safety attitudes.

Second Pilot Study and Final Administration to Dive Centres and Scuba Divers

Questions in both surveys were checked by a hired statistician for statistical validity. Following this cheque, the survey directed at scuba divers was tested through a pilot study, in which data were collected using a mixture of convenience and snowball sampling techniques. In the pilot study, the survey was made available online through KwikSurvey, and promoted for 10 days in Italy and Turkey using direct emails sent to scuba divers registered with DAN Europe, the DAN Europe web site, the social networks (Facebook), and newsgroups. Following the pilot study, both surveys were finally launched. The population of dive centres in Italy is approximately 1,000 (Italia Sub, 2018; C. Pellegrini personal communication), and that of certified scuba divers in Europe is 3,000,000 (European Underwater Federation, 2018), although it is not known how many of these individuals are active divers. Therefore, a mixture of convenience and snowball sampling (inviting centres and divers through the DAN Europe membership network and social networks like Facebook and Twitter) was adopted to maximise the outreach of the surveys to these populations. The surveys were made available online through KwikSurvey and Survey Monkey, in Italian for the dive centres, and in Italian, English, French, German, Spanish and Turkish for the scuba divers in Europe. Both surveys were launched at the end of 2015 and closed at the end of 2016.

Data Analysis

Data were captured in Microsoft Excel (2010) and all analyses were performed with Statsoft Statistica software (Version 13.2, 2016). Graphs were created with GraphPad Prism (Version 5, 2007). The profile of the participants (dive centres and scuba divers) and their responses were outlined through descriptive statistics, breakdown statistics and frequency tables. Responses from both groups (dive centres and scuba divers) were represented separately to identify commonalities and divergences. The results were worked up in order to be used later for actions concerning safety at dive centres and among scuba divers.

RESULTS

Pilot Study for Survey Design and Second Pilot Study

The majority of the participants in the pilot study (70%) were male and recreational scuba divers (95%), with some also possessing technical qualifications. About 80% had logged 51-200 total dives, and an additional 15% had logged over 200 dives. From the thematic analysis of the interviews with the participants (pooling views from dive centre operators and scuba divers), it is evident that the participants tended to be 'safe' divers and/or to promote 'safe' diving: they dived at depths ranging between 21 and 40 m; they dived mostly with a buddy; they towed a dive flag and used a surface marker buoy when needed; and they also carried an underwater torch with them. However, the participants also made a number of statements which highlighted the need for better investigation of perceived risks and safety procedures, risk identification and mitigation, and emergency action/assistance plans. For instance, although the majority of the participants claimed never to have experienced an incident/accident while scuba diving, a good proportion (30%) had mentioned at least one type of incident/accident. When asked what their greatest fears were in relation to scuba diving activities, the participants provided answers including drowning, decompression illness, and boating accidents. Last, when asked whether they were aware of any formal way of assessing risks and identifying hazards, the participants answered negatively. These answers provided the foundation for the development of the survey which was tested through the second pilot study.

A total of 204 scuba divers from Turkey and 187 scuba divers from Turkey participated in the second pilot study. Since the results from the second pilot study are similar to those of the final survey directed at scuba divers, the results from the second pilot study are not reported.

Final Survey to Dive Centres and Scuba Divers

A total of 91 scuba diving centres from Italy and 3,766 scuba divers from Italy, Germany, France and Turkey, among other countries, participated in the questionnaire surveys. The proportion of dive centres participating in the survey represented a suitable sample with a confidence level of 95% and a confidence interval of 9.8. The proportion of scuba divers participating was a suitable sample with a confidence level of 99% and a confidence interval of 2.1.

All dive centres catered for recreational divers, although 60% also accommodated technical and free divers. A similar proportion accommodated scuba divers with disabilities.

Most dive centres offered boat dives (over 60%) and shore dives (33%). The scuba divers were mostly male (75%) and middle aged (57% were 41–60 years old) with a good level of experience. Nearly half of them had logged 100–500 dives, and their average certification level was advanced (43%). Good proportions were also instructors (31%). Whereas the majority (over 70%) of the divers were recreational, 34% possessed a technical qualification, and 23% defined themselves as 'technical divers.' Nearly all had dived outside their country of origin. The majority (58%) preferred to dive at depths between 19 and 30 m, with an additional 20% preferring to dive down to 40 m. Only 10% preferred depths beyond 40 m. Most dives were from a boat (57%).

A summary of important experience and safety aspects that should be provided at the dive centre, according to the two groups (dive centres and scuba divers), is represented in **Figure 2**. The most important aspect to all dive centres was breathinggas quality, followed by staff experience, training provided, and available oxygen for first aid. Although the proximity of a treatment chamber was relevant for over half of the dive centres, it received the lowest importance score. In line with dive centres, scuba divers believed that breathing-gas quality and available oxygen for first aid were the most important elements to consider when choosing a dive centre. They also gave the least importance to the proximity of a treatment chamber, and less importance to training provided and whether the dive centre had insurance.

A summary of influencing factors in the formation of groups and buddy pairs according to dive centres and scuba divers is provided in **Figure 3**. Both groups agreed that gender, age, family relations and friendship were not influential. Dive centres believed recommendations by the instructors, experience and gas consumption of a potential buddy to be the best elements to consider. Scuba divers gave buoyancy skills, emergency skills and experience of a potential buddy the greatest importance, and did not think of instructors' recommendations as influential.

A summary of important accessories for diving according to dive centres and scuba divers is provided in **Figure 4**. Both groups considered the dive computer and the personal surface marker buoy as the most important accessories. Whereas over 50% of the dive centres gave importance to other accessories also, including a backup mask, whistle, knife, and a reel and guide line, scuba divers gave less importance to other accessories, with the exception of a whistle.

About 30% of the dive centres had dealt with scuba diving incidents/accidents, mostly with regard to decompression illness (60%), but also involving drowning (11%), equipment failure (11%), and boat accidents (9%; Figure 5). Dive centres perceived these events as the greatest risks in scuba diving (Figure 5). About 30% of the scuba divers had experienced a diving incident/accident, and twice this proportion had witnessed a diving incident/accident. Experienced and witnessed incidents/accidents involved equipment failure and splitting of the buddy pair (Figure 5). Other relevant incidents/accidents involved changes in weather conditions







and interactions with hazardous marine life (Figure 5). Scuba divers were in greatest fear of equipment failure and decompression illness, but they were least concerned about hazardous marine life and the risk of drowning (Figure 5).

A summary of important aspects in the certification of new scuba divers, according to the dive centres, is provided in **Figure 6**. Most dive centres gave great importance to the basic aspects of diver training, particularly exercises such as clearing the mask, equalising, equipment assembly and buoyancy skills. They also valued emergency skills, learning how to use the dive computer, the buddy cheque and the importance of environmental protection. Although all dive centres had emergency action/assistance plans in place, about 10% did not have an active insurance plan for diving accidents and professional liability. They were actively involved in some safety campaigns, mostly related to the prevention of propeller incidents (33%), breathing-gas quality (32%) and keeping hydrated throughout the diving day (24%).

Figure 6 also provides information on the attitude toward safety by scuba divers. Most scuba divers felt that being in possession of dive insurance and drinking enough water during the diving day are very important safety aspects of being a diver. They also gave importance to possessing one's own diving equipment and to the buddy cheque. Nearly all dived with their personal equipment. All but 15% dived with a buddy; when doing a buddy cheque, 44% performed six or more controls, although a high proportion (55%) made fewer cheques and 1% made none. Divers gave importance to relying on the dive centre's emergency action/assistance plans for a dive location. Although over 80% possessed active diving insurance, a smaller percentage (60%) had a personal emergency action/assistance plan in place.



FIGURE 4 | The importance of various types of equipment and accessories for diving activities according to the dive centres (left) and according to scuba divers (right).



DISCUSSION

Safety Perceptions: Recommended Actions

Below is a discussion of the results of this study, accompanied by a description of relevant actions to be taken. These actions, as well as the results they are based on, are listed in **Table 1**. The scuba divers were mostly middle-aged men with considerable diving experience and thus likely to engage in intensive, although not necessarily technical, diving activities. These divers valued the ability to rely on the dive centre's emergency action/assistance plans for a dive location. Given that ageing increases medical risks associated with scuba diving activities (Smerz, 2006; Ardestani et al., 2015), scuba diving operations face important implications for safety and risk management. The dive centres participating in this study offer a variety of services and cater for divers of different backgrounds and experience. However, the demographic profile of the participating scuba divers, and age range in particular, calls for a comprehensive understanding of risks associated with ageing in scuba diving, prevention actions and campaigns, and *ad hoc* emergency action/assistance plans, both on vessels and on land. Organisations such as DAN have been promoting publicly accessible campaigns of prevention and information online for ageing divers (Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe, 2017c). However, more focus must be given to the matter, particularly considering that scuba divers of older generations may not be searching for safety information on the web but rather look for alternative, more



accessible sources of information, such as the dive centre or magazines.

Data on the profile of the scuba divers confirmed the limited participation of female persons and youth in the sport, which is a common finding in scuba diving research (Garrod, 2008). The lack of participation by younger people in scuba diving activities, which is reflected in recent statistics from international certifying agencies like PADI (2017), can be addressed through scuba diving education campaigns in schools, an initiative that is gaining momentum in Italy (Progetto Scuola D'Amare, 2017). The re-inclusion of female persons in the scuba diving market can be foreseen as difficult, due to the withdrawal of women from the market following maternity. However, marketing strategies are being tested to ease such re-inclusion through the participation of children in educational activities at the dive centre while parents enjoy scuba diving (C. Cerrano, personal communication). The studied population reflected the actual population of members in DAN Europe (Cialoni et al., 2017; M. Pieri, personal communication), which was the main vector of promotion of the questionnaire survey. However, the limited participation by beginners in the study was evident. This limitation may be a result of improper communication between the organisation and beginners. Providing an understanding of the importance of participating in scientific research to improve safety standards in scuba diving should be part of the 'end of course' package for beginners. This could motivate young divers to participate in Citizen Science to support safety policy.

Dive centres and scuba divers acknowledged breathing-gas quality and available oxygen for first aid as the top safety services to be provided by dive centres, in line with other research (O'Neill et al., 2000; Ince and Bowen, 2011). Consequently, receiving the support of dive centres and scuba divers for air TABLE 1 | Summary of actions based on the results from questionnaire surveys with dive centres and scuba divers.

Main results	Recommended action
Main market being characterised by middle aged people	Ageing and scuba diving information and prevention campaigns; ad hoc plans in place by dive centres
Main market being characterised by males	Understand lack of female participation in scuba diving and provide solutions
Limited participation by youth in scuba diving	Scuba diving education in schools
Limited participation of beginners in Citizen Science and research; no communication channel established with beginners	Introduce Citizen Science as part of 'end of course' package for beginners
Importance given by scuba divers and dive centres to breathing gas quality and to oxygen availability for first aid	Obtain support of divers for air quality control and on-board oxygen safety campaigns; ensure dive centres understand benefits of air quality analysis; ensure dive centres understand the importance of having oxygen on board
Personal emergency action/assistance plan underestimated by scuba divers	Develop a web based tool or mobile app providing a step by step guide for divers to have their own emergency action/assistance plan
Importance given by scuba divers to buoyancy skills and gas consumption when choosing as buddy; importance given by diving centre to buoyancy skills training	Promote buoyancy skills training and events
Importance given by scuba divers and dive centres to dive computer and surface marker buoy	Add a section on generic dive computer use together with classical decompression management chapters of training packages; more attention toward surface marker buoy deployment during training dives
Value of some safety-related accessories being underestimated by scuba divers	Add a dedicated section on safety-related accessories in equipment chapters of training packages
Value of daily fluid intake for rehydration being underestimated by scuba divers and dive centres	Hydration campaigns
Limited participation by dive centres in propeller injury and boat accident prevention campaigns	Propeller injury campaigns
Limited attention given by scuba divers and dive centres to hazardous marine life risks	Promotion of training courses for hazardous marine life injuries
Decompression illness perceived as top risk by scuba divers and dive centres and experienced as top accident/incident by dive centres	Safety campaign about decompression illness
Reported experienced and witnessed accidents by scuba divers greater than accident reports by scientific organisations	Encourage and facilitate dive incident and accident reporting
Equipment failure both experienced and perceived as a risk by scuba divers; importance given by scuba divers to equipment when choosing a buddy	Development of preventive maintenance programmes
Running out of gas and buddy separation either experienced or witnessed as top accidents/incidents; drowning, however, not perceived as a risk	Development of innovative devices to prevent/alert running out of gas, drowning, and buddy separation
Being lost at sea perceived as top risk by scuba divers	Development of innovative tools to prevent cases of lost divers at sea
Importance given by scuba divers and dive centres to pre-dive buddy cheque, but buddy cheque controls underestimated by scuba divers; buddy system failure experienced and witnessed as top accident/incident by scuba divers	Establish standard pre-dive buddy cheque procedures with the consensus of major dive organisations

quality control and on-board oxygen safety campaigns becomes a priority for safety agencies (Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe, 2017c). A low proportion of dive centres seems to be actively involved in safety campaigns focusing on breathing-gas quality, whereas safety campaigns on oxygen on board vessels were not mentioned by the dive centres in this study. Dive centres need to be educated on the benefits of safety campaigning (e.g., on the risks of dehydration and propeller injuries). Safety campaigns covering different topics can either be a free initiative of the dive centre as well as an event promoted by safety organisations with the support of dive centres. Examples of the benefits of safety campaigning include better awareness and safety behaviour among staff and clients, and increased satisfaction and loyalty of clients.

Dive centres and scuba divers gave little importance to the proximity of a treatment chamber. In other contexts, such as in the Caribbean and the United States, scuba divers often wish to know where the nearest chamber is (F. Burman, personal communication). The perceptions of participants in this study could be a result of hyperbaric treatment being a worst case scenario that is out of dive centres' control, in comparison with other scenarios involving divers and dive centres more directly. They could also be due to the requirement for recompression being included in emergency action/assistance plans. Scuba divers also gave limited importance to whether a dive centre had valid insurance for diving accidents; they felt that the ability of the dive centre to offer emergency action/assistance would be more useful. Although the two elements appear to be disconnected, emergency action/assistance plans offered to divers by dive centres may be enhanced by insurance policies. It is important to raise awareness on the connexion between a dive centre's insurance and efficient emergency action/assistance plans. Paradoxically, scuba divers possessed active dive insurance, although they did not have a personal emergency action/assistance plan in place. This result may suggest that scuba divers do not take personal responsibility

for safety and emergency action/assistance, and rather lay it on the dive centre and on safety agencies. Based on these outcomes, it is important to educate divers on assuming more responsibility in planning their own emergency response. The development of a web-based tool or mobile application, providing a step-by-step guide for divers to follow their own emergency action/assistance plan, seems like a reasonable approach for the diving community, which is becoming increasingly technology-driven.

Although dive centres and scuba divers did not agree on what is influential in the formation of buddy pairs and groups, all elements considered are worthy of attention. Experience of a potential buddy was given great importance by both groups. Scuba divers gave also importance to the buoyancy skills and emergency skills of a potential buddy (see also Andy et al., 2014). Even though dive centres felt that gas consumption would be more influential compared with these elements, they gave great importance to the latter as part of diver training. These results suggest how diver training should be restructured to give more attention to these aspects (Hammerton, 2017). When this is not possible, training should be integrated with events and workshops organised by safety and training agencies to raise awareness regarding buoyancy control and basic emergency first response. Examples include the Master Trim competition and the Oxygen Provider course launched by DAN Europe (Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe, 2017a,b).

Modifications to diver training are also recommended in light of results related to diving accessories. Scuba divers and dive centres agreed that the dive computer and surface marker buoy are the most important accessories for scuba diving activities (Ong and Musa, 2012). This emphasis should be supported by re-categorising these accessories as 'must have' equipment, and by providing more information and training on their use. This can happen through the addition of a section on dive computer use together with classical decompression management chapters in training packages, and by dedicating more time to surface marker buoy deployment during training dives. Although dive centres appreciated the utility and value of other accessories, scuba divers did not. A dedicated section on safety accessories should be considered as a valuable addition to equipment-related chapters in scuba diver training packages.

The results of this study highlight limited participation in safety campaigns, including hydration campaigns, prevention of propeller incidents, and breathing-gas quality control. This was reflected in the little value given to aspects like daily fluid intake for rehydration during the diving day, perceptions of decompression illness, and limited attention given to marine life injuries. The overarching actions that can be taken are the promotion of safety campaigns and obtaining the support of dive centres to raise awareness (Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe, 2017c). Campaigns on decompression illness should place an emphasis on statistics to reassure divers, yet retain key messages on the potential risks of the disease among scuba divers (Cialoni et al., 2017). The limited attention given to hazardous marine life can be addressed by information and the promotion of training courses for handling hazardous marine life injuries.

The data collected on perceived risks, incidents and accidents highlight the importance of safety campaigns to answer to the

concerns of the diving community as opposed to top-down approaches that impose safety rules. Top-down approaches and regulations can make some sectors of the scuba diving industry (e.g., professional diving) very efficient. However, this system can only work if there is a legal obligation to follow such regulations. Recreational diving has no such regulations at all in many countries, and therefore the only alternative to achieve the same goal (acceptable risk and safe practise) is education and campaigns for awareness of risks, mitigation and proper attitudes toward safety. The data also point to communication and reporting gaps between the diving community and safety agencies. Figures of reported incidents/accidents that are either experienced or witnessed by scuba divers, as well as those experienced by dive centres, are noteworthy and greater than those featuring in accident reports by scientific organisations (Wilks and Davis, 2000; Cialoni et al., 2017). This gap needs to be addressed by encouraging and facilitating the reporting of dive incidents and accidents to safety agencies.

Scuba divers experienced equipment failure more frequently and perceived it as a greater risk compared with other incident/accident types; this result, reflected in the prime importance of equipment when selecting a buddy, is in line with other findings (O'Neill et al., 2000; Ince and Bowen, 2011). It is critical to give scuba divers better control and understanding of their equipment, together with the assurance that possible incidents/accidents would be faced with minimal safety repercussions. Preventive maintenance programmes run by safety organisations and certifying agencies and supported by scuba diving centres could serve these purposes. The programmes could be divided into levels, based on various degrees of experience. They could feature either as additions to certifying packages or as dedicated workshops (Eventbrite, 2017).

Alongside equipment failure, running out of gas was either experienced or witnessed as top incident/accident. However, drowning, which can be a direct consequence of running out of gas, was not seen as representing a major threat. Campaigns promoting the rule of thirds and other standard safety procedures aimed at preventing incidents/accidents concerning running out of gas (and consequent drowning) are strongly recommended. These can be introduced by safety organisations, although the importance of breathing-gas management must be stressed during training. The scuba diving industry can benefit from the development of innovative devices that alert divers and prevent them from running out of gas. Safety agencies, in collaboration with engineering companies, are working on prototypes to address this need (Altepe et al., 2017). Devices can be designed to serve a variety of alerting purposes, for example those concerning buddy separation or being lost at sea, both of which were either experienced or perceived as top incidents/accidents in this study.

In line with recent research (Ranapurwala et al., 2017), buddysystem failure was either experienced or witnessed as a main incident/accident. This result contrasts with the importance given by scuba divers to the pre-dive buddy cheque. In addition, although scuba divers gave importance to the proper selection of a buddy, the buddy system and pre-dive buddy cheque, the buddy cheque controls were underestimated. These results call for action regarding the control of buddy-system functioning (Coleman, 2007; Ranapurwala et al., 2017). Pre-dive buddy cheque procedures should be created with the consensus of dive organisations to standardise buddy-system protocols and minimise risks during dives. The code of conduct of buddy pairs or diving groups needs to be enforced by certifying agencies and dive masters. Some notable agencies, for example Global Underwater Explorers and Unified Team Diving, give prime importance to pre-dive group cheques, but others may still require more emphasis to be placed on these procedures.

Overarching Actions to Enhance Safety Culture in Recreational Scuba Diving

Both dive centres' and scuba divers' attitudes require action on various levels, involving dive centres all the way up to safety organisations and certifying agencies. Based on data and discussions retrieved from the available literature, it is evident that overarching programmes and actions are required to manage safety risks during scuba diving operations, raise awareness of safety among scuba divers, educate and equip scuba divers with important knowledge for managing risks, and enhance the sustainability of scuba diving activities (Wilks and Davis, 2000; Coxon et al., 2008).

This set of actions is embodied in programmes such as the Hazard Identification and Risk Assessment (HIRA) and Diving Safety Officer (DSO) (Burman, 2015, 2016a,b; Divers Alert Network [DAN] Southern Africa, 2016). These programmes, which were launched in 2015 by DAN Southern Africa, are applicable to all infrastructure, vehicles, vessels, equipment, and services pertaining to scuba diving activities, with particular (but not exclusive) focus on recreational scuba diving operations. HIRA is a campaign designed by DAN to equip scuba diving operators with knowledge to identify and mitigate risks associated with their business, and to implement emergency action/assistance plans (Burman, 2015, 2016a, 2017; Divers Alert Network [DAN] Southern Africa, 2016). The DSO campaign is a programme educating and empowering competent people to enhance and oversee the implementation of the HIRA by raising awareness, enhancing risk management and mitigating health and safety risks at the dive centre and among scuba divers (Burman, 2016b). The overarching aim of both campaigns is to create a culture of safety among dive centres and scuba divers, which is underpinned by commitment toward safety, concerns for risks and their potential impacts, consciousness of risks, and a sustained effort to reduce or manage these risks. A culture of safety leads to the natural improvement of safety on behalf of scuba diving operations and, ultimately, scuba divers who see that the dive centre is prioritising safety (Burman, 2016b).

Study Limitations

There are a number of limitations associated with this study, which attention in order to properly interpret the results, and should be addressed in answering future research questions.

The study remained focused mainly on DAN members through convenience sampling, although the snowball sampling technique allowed the researchers to reach individuals beyond DAN members. The techniques of data collection online via convenience and snowball sampling hold the disadvantage of attracting a specific group of people, in this case, a potentially safety-aware group of scuba divers. In addition, many divers may have been guided to provide answers based on social norms, rather than based on their actual opinion and behaviour. This study used Likert scales in order to collect perception data from scuba divers. While Likert scales usefully provide information on the strength of a feeling or attitude, they also present some disadvantages (Maree and Pietersen, 2016). These include the provision of too simple answers, the provision of answers to questions even in cases where these have been misunderstood, and the limited number of options available in response to a given question, among others.

The psychological profile of scuba divers is an important component to measure in studies of this type; however, the extent to which psychological profile was assessed in this study only included safety attitudes and some self-reported behaviours (e.g., diving without a buddy). This study also focused on perceived risks, and its recommendations were based on these perceived risks. Perceived risk does not necessarily correlate with actual risk; therefore, the results in this study and the relevant interpretations must be considered with caution. An analysis of the influence of diver experience (e.g., technical divers vs. recreational divers) on perceptions was not within the scope of the paper. Indeed, the paper deals with universal recommendations based on scuba divers' perceptions, regardless of the specialisation level of scuba divers. However, future research should consider the importance of analytical techniques (e.g., regression analysis) aimed at assessing the influence of scuba divers' demographic and experience profile on their perception of safety and risk.

CONCLUSION

This study investigated perceptions about safety in recreational scuba diving operations. Safety attitudes at dive centres and among scuba divers were assessed to recommend actions aligning perceptions by dive centres and scuba divers on safety, and to enhance risk prevention and management during diving operations. The results demonstrate that the middle-aged, experienced market dominating scuba diving activities gives prime importance to safety and the responsiveness of service providers, represented here by the dive centres. However, scuba divers underestimate the importance of a personal emergency action/assistance plan and of safety procedures, including the buddy system. Scuba divers agree that some risks, for example those associated with running out of gas, deserve attention. Dive centres' perceptions of safety partly align with those of scuba divers. However, greater responsibility in raising awareness and educating scuba divers is required through participation in prevention campaigns and training. This study supports the introduction of overarching programmes such as the HIRA protocol for dive centres and scuba divers, and the DSO programme, intended to create awareness, improve risk management, and mitigate health and safety risks. These types of programmes have the goal of creating among dive centres and

scuba divers a culture of safety, which is one aspect possessing the potential to support the sustainable future of recreational scuba diving.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (World Medical Association, 2013) and was approved by the Academic Ethical Committee of Brussels (B200-2009-039). No private personal information was asked from participants in the study. The data were handled according to the Italian Law on privacy.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SL: contributed to the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work (surveys), and wrote the submitted manuscript. SE and MP: contributed to the conception and design of the work (surveys), to the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work (surveys), and reviewed the manuscript. FB: contributed to the conception and design of the work (HIRA and DSO), to the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work (surveys), and reviewed the manuscript. TO: contributed to the analysis of data for the work (surveys). DC and GT: contributed

REFERENCES

- Altepe, C., Egi, S. M., Ozyigit, T., Sinoplu, D. R., Marroni, A., and Pierleoni, P. (2017). Design and validation of a breathing detection system for scuba divers. *Sensors* 17:e1349. doi: 10.3390/s17061349
- Andy, L., Lee, R. Y., and Tzeng, G. H. (2014). Characteristics of professional scuba dive guides. *Tour. Mar. Environ.* 10, 85–100. doi: 10.3727/154427314X14056884441824
- Ardestani, S. B., Buzzacott, P., and Eftedal, I. (2015). The aging diver: endothelial biochemistry and its potential implications for cardiovascular health. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45, 235–239.
- Bonnet, A., Fernandez, L., Piolat, A., and Pedinielli, J. L. (2008). Changes in emotional states before and after risk taking in scuba diving. J. Clin. Sport Psychol. 2, 25–40. doi: 10.1123/jcsp.2.1.25
- Burman, F. (2015). Hazard Identification and Risk Assessment. Alert Diver, Autumn 2015. Available at: http://www.dansa.org/blog/2016/08/04/hazardidentification-risk-assessment [accessed September 18, 2017].
- Burman, F. (2016a). Caring for your Business. Alert Diver, Autumn 2016. Available at: http://www.dansa.org/blog/2016/08/04/caring-for-your-business [accessed September 18, 2017].
- Burman, F. (2016b). Diving Safety Officer. Alert Diver, Spring 2016. Available at: http://dansa.org/blog/2016/12/14/diving-safety-officer [accessed September 18, 2017].
- Burman, F. (2017). Emergency planning: when things go wrong. *Alert Divers. Spring* 2017, 28–36.
- Cialoni, D., Pieri, M., Balestra, C., and Marroni, A. (2017). Dive risk factors, gas bubble formation, and decompression illness in recreational SCUBA diving: analysis of DAN Europe DSL data base. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1587. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2017.01587
- Coleman, P. (2007). Scuba diving buddies: rights, obligations, and liabilities. *Univ.* San Franc. Marit. Law J. 20, 75–102.
- Coxon, X., Dimmock, K., Wilks, J., Garrod, B., and Gossling, S. (2008). "Managing risk in tourist diving: a safety-management approach," in *New Frontiers in Marine Tourism: Diving Experiences, Sustainability, Management*, eds B. Garrod and S. Gössling (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 201–219.

to the conception and design of the work (surveys), and reviewed the manuscript. AM: oversaw the research programme, and reviewed and approved the manuscript. MS: reviewed the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the Green Bubbles RISE Project, H2020-MSCA-RISE-2014. The project has received funding from the European Union Horizon 2020 research and innovation program under the Marie Skłodowska-Curie grant agreement No. 643712. This paper reflects only the authors' view. The Research Executive Agency is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information it contains.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors extend their gratitude to all the scuba divers and dive operators who participated in this study. Special thanks go to the management board of the Portofino MPA, Cristian Pellegrini, Morne Christou, Jack Meintjes, Cecilia Roberts, the MARCOM Department at DAN Europe, the support staff at DAN Southern Africa and DAN USA, Martina Milanese, and Eliana Ferretti.

- Cumming, B., and Watson, J. (2017). The British Sub-Aqua Club National Diving Committee Diving Incidents Report 2017. Available at: https://www.bsac.com/ news-and-blog/bsacs-incident-report-2017-now-available/ [accessed January 15, 2018].
- Dimmock, K., and Cummins, T. (2013). "History of scuba diving tourism," in *Scuba Diving Tourism*, eds G. Musa and K. Dimmock (Oxon: Routledge), 14–28.
- Dimmock, K., Cummins, T., and Musa, G. (2013). "The business of scuba diving tourism," in *Scuba Diving Tourism*, eds G. Musa and K. Dimmock (Oxon: Routledge), 161–174.
- Dimmock, K., and Musa, G. (2015). Scuba diving tourism system: a framework for collaborative management and sustainability. *Mar. Policy* 54, 52–58. doi: 10.1016/j.marpol.2014.12.008
- Divers Alert Network [DAN] (2017). *Diving Incidents*. Available at: https://www. diversalertnetwork.org/diving-incidents/ [accessed September 2, 2017].
- Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe (2017c). Safety Campaigns. Available at: http://www.daneurope.org/safety-campaigns [accessed September 21, 2017].
- Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe (2017a). *Master Trim*. Available at: http: //contest.daneurope.org/competition.php [accessed September 6, 2017].
- Divers Alert Network [DAN] Europe (2017b). Oxygen First Aid for Scuba Diving Injuries. Available at: https://www.daneurope.org/ofa [accessed September 6, 2017].
- Divers Alert Network [DAN] Southern Africa (2016). *HIRA: The Dive Business Guide to Safe Diving Operations*. Available at: http://cloud2.snappages.com/ac566fc7767e6c89f0768bcb0ce70965749666d0/HIRA%20Guide.pdf [accessed September 18, 2017].
- European Underwater Federation (2018). Background Information on Insurance for Recreational Divers. Available at: https://www.euf.eu/EUF%20Insurance% 20Guidelines.pdf [accessed February 27, 2018].
- Eventbrite (2017). Workshop Italy Dive Fest @ Ustica. Available at: https://www.eventbrite.it/e/biglietti-workshop-italy-dive-fest-ustica-34509304258?ref=ebtn [accessed September 6, 2017].
- Garrod, B. (2008). "Market segments and tourist typologies for diving tourism," in New Frontiers in Marine Tourism: Diving Experiences, Sustainability, Management, eds B. Garrod and S. Gössling (Amsterdam: Elsevier), 31–48.

- Garrod, B., and Gössling, S. (2008). New Frontiers in Marine Tourism: Diving Experiences, Sustainability, Management. Amsterdam: Elsevier.
- Hammerton, Z. (2017). Low-impact diver training in management of SCUBA diver impacts. J. Ecotour. 16, 69–94. doi: 10.1080/14724049.2016.119 4849
- Ince, T., and Bowen, D. (2011). Consumer satisfaction and services: insights from dive tourism. Serv. Ind. J. 31, 1769–1792. doi: 10.1080/02642069.2010. 496480
- Italia Sub (2018). Riepilogo Diving Center e Centri Subacquei Iscritti. Available at: http://www.italiasub.it/pages/diving.asp [accessed February 27, 2018].
- Lafère, P., Balestra, C., Caers, D., and Germonpré, P. (2017). Patent foramen ovale (PFO), personality traits, and iterative decompression sickness. Retrospective analysis of 209 cases. *Front. Psychol.* 8:1328. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017. 01328
- Lucrezi, S., Milanese, M., Markantonatou, V., Cerrano, C., Sarà, A., Palma, M., et al. (2017). Scuba diving tourism systems and sustainability: perceptions by the scuba diving industry in two marine protected areas. *Tour. Manag.* 59, 385–403. doi: 10.1016/j.tourman.2016.09.004
- MacCarthy, M., O'Neill, M., and Williams, P. (2006). Customer satisfaction and SCUBA diving: some insights from the deep. *Serv. Ind. J.* 26, 537–555. doi: 10.1080/02642060600722841
- Maree, K., and Pietersen, J. (2016). "Surveys and the use of questionnaires," in *First Steps in Research*, ed. K. Maree (Pretoria: Van Schaik), 173–190.
- Marroni, A., Ducasse, J., Grandjean, B., and Wattel, F. (1994). The role of DAN Europe and the international DAN for the research on recreational diving safety and in the management of recreational diving accidents. *B. Méd. Sub. Hyperb.* 4, 23–27.
- Merchant, S. (2011). Negotiating underwater space: the sensorium, the body and the practice of scuba-diving. *Tour. Stud.* 11, 215–234. doi: 10.1177/ 1468797611432040
- Musa, G., and Dimmock, K. (2013). Scuba Diving Tourism. Abingdon: Routledge.
- O'Neill, M. A., Williams, P., MacCarthy, M., and Groves, R. (2000). Diving into service quality-the dive tour operator perspective. *Manag. Serv. Qual.* 10, 131–140. doi: 10.1108/09604520010336650
- Ong, T. F., and Musa, G. (2012). SCUBA divers' underwater responsible behaviour: can environmental concern and divers' attitude make a difference? *Curr. Issues Tour.* 15, 329–351. doi: 10.1080/13683500.2011. 604407

- PADI (2017). Worldwide Corporate Statistics 2017. Data for 2011-2016. Available at: https://www.padi.com/sites/default/files/2017-07/2017%20PADI%20WW% 20Statistics.pdf [accessed February 21, 2018].
- Pedemonte, S. (2017). Area Marina di Portofino, è Record di Immersioni. Il Secolo XIX, Levante, 07 April 2017. Available at: http://www.ilsecoloxix.it/p/levante/ 2017/04/07/ASpw0VtG-immersioni_marina_portofino.shtml [accessed April 10, 2017].
- Progetto Scuola D'Amare. (2017). I Nostri Partner. Available at: https://www. scuoladamare.it/ [accessed September 6, 2017].
- Ranapurwala, S. I., Wing, S., Poole, C., Kucera, K. L., Marshall, S. W., and Denoble, P. J. (2017). Mishaps and unsafe conditions in recreational scuba diving and pre-dive checklist use: a prospective cohort study. *Inj. Epidemiol.* 4:16. doi: 10.1186/s40621-017-0113-z
- Smerz, R. W. (2006). Age associated risks of recreational scuba diving. *Hawaii Med. J.* 65, 140–153.
- Whatmough, S., Van Putten, I., and Chin, A. (2011). From hunters to nature observers: a record of 53 years of diver attitude towards sharks and rays and marine protected areas. *Mar. Freshw. Res.* 62, 755–763. doi: 10.1071/MF10142
- Wilks, J., and Davis, R. J. (2000). Risk management for scuba diving operators on Australia's Great Barrier Reef. *Tour. Manage.* 21, 591–599. doi: 10.1016/S0261-5177(00)00008-X

Disclaimer: Divers Alert Network has no commercial interest in any of its safety programmes, especially not with the HIRA and DSO. These are intended as a service to the industry in the interest of meeting DAN's mission of safety in diving. They are provided without cost.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Lucrezi, Egi, Pieri, Burman, Ozyigit, Cialoni, Thomas, Marroni and Saayman. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Patent Foramen Ovale (PFO), Personality Traits, and Iterative Decompression Sickness. Retrospective Analysis of 209 Cases

Pierre Lafère^{1,2*}, Costantino Balestra^{2,3,4,5,6}, Dirk Caers⁷ and Peter Germonpré^{2,7}

¹ Laboratoire ORPHY—EA4324, Université de Bretagne Occidentale, Brest, France, ² Research and Education, Divers Alert Network Europe, Rosetto, Italy, ³ Anatomical Research and Clinical Studies, Vrije Universiteit Brussel, Brussels, Belgium, ⁴ Motor Sciences, Université libre de Bruxelles, Brussels, Belgium, ⁵ Anatomical Research Training and Education, Vrije Universiteit Brussel, Brussels, Belgium, ⁶ Environmental, Occupational, Ageing (Integrative) Physiology Laboratory, Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant, Brussels, Belgium, ⁷ Centre for Hyperbaric Oxygen Therapy, Military Hospital Queen Astrid, Brussels, Belgium

Introduction: There is a need to evaluate the influence of risk factors such as patency of foramen ovale (PFO) or "daredevil" psychological profile on contra-indication policy after a decompression sickness (DCS).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ana-Maria Cebolla, Free University of Brussels, Belgium

Reviewed by:

Bruno Cozzi, University of Padua, Italy Jacek Kot, Gdańsk Medical University, Poland

> *Correspondence: Pierre Lafère pierre.lafere@chu-brest.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 17 February 2017 Accepted: 19 July 2017 Published: 02 August 2017

Citation:

Lafère P, Balestra C, Caers D and Germonpré P (2017) Patent Foramen Ovale (PFO), Personality Traits, and Iterative Decompression Sickness. Retrospective Analysis of 209 Cases. Front. Psychol. 8:1328. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01328 **Methods:** By crossing information obtained from Belgian Hyperbaric Centers, DAN Emergency Hotline, the press, and Internet diving forums, it was possible to be accountable for the majority if not all DCS, which have occurred in Belgium from January 1993 to June 2013. From the available 594 records we excluded all cases with tentative diagnosis, medullary DCS or unreliability of reported dive profile, leaving 209 divers records with cerebral DCS for analysis. Demographics, dive parameters, and PFO grading were recorded. Twenty-three injured divers were tested using the Zuckerman's Sensation Seeking Scale V and compared to a matched group not involved in risky activities.

Results: 41.2% of all injured came for iterative DCS. The average depth significantly increases with previous occurrences of DCS (1st DCS: 31.8 ± 7.9 mfw; 2nd DCS: 35.5 ± 9.8 mfw; 3rd DCS: 43.4 ± 6.1 mfw). There is also an increase of PFO prevalence among multiple injured divers (1st DCS: 66.4% 2nd & 3rd DCS: 100%) with a significant increase in PFO grade. Multiple-times injured significantly scored higher than control group on thrill and adventure seeking (TAS), experience seeking, boredom susceptibility and total score.

Conclusion: There is an inability of injured diver to adopt conservative dive profile after a DCS. Further work is needed to ascertain whether selected personality characteristics or PFO should be taken into account in the clearance decision to resume diving.

Keywords: peer review, health care, diving, risk-taking, prevention, accident

INTRODUCTION

Upon their ascent and in the hours after the dive, SCUBA divers expose themselves to possible nitrogen decompression problems. These problems (DCS: Decompression Sickness) are caused by gas bubbles formation in the blood vessels and/or supersaturated body tissues (Germonpre et al., 2015). Although, the precise mechanisms are not known, many provocating factors have

173

been advocated in bubble formation or consequences (Carturan et al., 1999; Blatteau et al., 2008; Germonpre et al., 2009).

One of them, the Patency of Foramen Ovale (PFO), a condition that is present in about one third of the human population is a heritage of the fetal cardiac circulation (Hagen et al., 1984). It has been well associated to certain forms of DCS. Indeed, PFO is a pathway through which vascular gas emboli (VGE) can arterialize, given sufficiently favorable circumstances (such as large amount of VGE, PFO grading, straining maneuvers, delayed desaturation, etc.). Therefore, it seems to be a direct relationship between "cerebral" forms of DCS and PFO (Balestra et al., 1998, 2004; Germonpre et al., 1998; Ries et al., 1999; Cantais et al., 2003; Mitchell and Doolette, 2009; Wilmshurst et al., 2015).

Nonetheless, routine screening for PFO at the time of dive medical fitness assessment (either initial or periodic) is not indicated. However, consideration should be given to investigating for PFO if the diver has suffered from DCS, especially if the dive profile was not very \ll provocative \gg and if the DCS was characterized by cerebral, spinal, vestibulocochlear, or cutaneous manifestations (UHMS, 2011; Smart et al., 2015).

After the diagnosis of a PFO, considered likely to be associated with increased DCS risk (Odds Ratio Between 2.5 and 5.6; Bove, 1998; Germonpre et al., 1998; Torti et al., 2004), the diver may consider several options in consultation with a diving physician such as quitting diving, diving more conservatively (Examples include: reducing dive times to well inside accepted no-decompression limits; restricting dive depths to <30 m; performing only one dive per day; use of nitrox with air dive planning tools; intentional lengthening of a safety stop or decompression time at shallow stops; avoidance of heavy exercise and unnecessary lifting or straining for at least 3 h after diving, etc.) or PFO closure (Billinger et al., 2011).

This study aimed to examine the willingness of experienced recreational scuba divers in Belgium to comply with more conservative diving procedure after an initial DCS and a positive PFO diagnosis. These data will assist in evaluating the effectiveness of the medical counseling after a DCS, and the need for possibly stricter contra-indication related to "daredevil" psychological profile.

METHODS

Belgium counts about 10 hyperbaric centers, however only three of them have the expertise to treat injured divers: Antwerp (UZA), Brussels (Military hospital), and Charleroi (Civil hospital). This regional dispersion does not facilitate the data gathering on diving accidents. However, by crossing information obtained from the Hyperbaric Centers of Brussels and Charleroi, the DAN Emergency Hotline, the press and Internet diving forum's, it was possible to be accountable for the majority if not all DCS, which have occurred in Belgium from January 1993 to June 2013.

Although, full ethical review and approval was not required for this study in accordance with the national and institutional requirements, all 594 Belgian divers who suffered from DCS were reviewed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Each diver gave verbal consent for use of their case in studies where only group data are reported. In this study, when a case was identified for inclusion, the clinical information was loaded into a database that was stripped of individual identifiers.

For all the divers, we recorded several data such as age, gender, diving certification, number of dives performed, years of experience, previous history of dive accident, type of accident, circumstances of the accident, and presence of a PFO with grading (grade 0, no contrast passage at rest or after Valsalva strain; grade 1, no or slight (<20 bubbles) contrast passage at rest or after Valsalva strain; and grade 2, important (\geq 20 bubbles) contrast passage at rest or after Valsalva strain; Germonpre et al., 1998).

The majority of these cases are consulting with neurological symptoms. Cases with tentative diagnosis (minor, vague, and subjective symptoms not responding to proper treatment), medullary DCS (no significant correlation between the prevalence of PFO and the occurrence of spinal DCS; Germonpre et al., 2015; Balestra and Germonpre, 2016) or unreliability of reported dive profile were therefore excluded.

This left 286 divers records with cerebral DCS for analysis. From these, 239 medical files were available but only 209 contained all the necessary information for analysis.

From 2010 to 2013, 23 injured divers were tested with the Zuckerman's Sensation Seeking Scale V (Zuckerman, 1983). It has indeed been used in several studies to identify the sensation seeking and risk taking traits in risk sports (Dahlback, 1990; Cronin, 1991; Freixanet, 1991; Harding and Gee, 2008). Form V of the scale which is most used operates with a total scale and four subscales: thrill and adventure seeking (TAS), experience seeking (ES), disinhibition (Dis), and boredom susceptibility (BS). We used a French translation of Zuckerman's Sensation Seeking Scale. The translation was done by Carton et al in 1990 and tested for reliability and factor structure (Carton et al., 1990). They were then compared to a matched group of individual not involved in risky activities.

Statistical Analysis

Clinical recovery after 6 month (complete, mild or severe residual symptoms) and PFO grading were considered as a dependent variable and were analyzed using nonparametric testing of the difference in ranks. Characteristics related to the dive and clinical parameters were analyzed as independent variables and were analyzed with unpaired *t*-Test or repeated-measures ANOVA with Bonferroni *post-hoc*. All data passed the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, allowing us to assume a Gaussian distribution.

GraphPad Prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad Software, San Diego, California, USA) was used as standard computer statistical package., A threshold of P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Data are presented as mean \pm standard deviation (*SD*) unless precised otherwise.

RESULTS

In our sample, injured divers are mostly men (80.4%) being 40.5 \pm 11.2 years old (15–68 years, median 42.3 years) with

a dive experience of 9.6 \pm 9.3 years (0–37 years, median 6 years) and 646 \pm 101 dives (5–2,959 dives, median 300 dives).

Incident breakdown by diver qualification shows that no certification level, from novice to instructors, is immune to problems. When compared to an historical cohort (1995–2005; Lafere et al., 2009), instructors are overrepresented (26.9% of the injured divers vs. 8.6% of the diving population, One Way ANOVA, p < 0.01).

Ninety-six percent of the recorded dives were performed in flooded quarries and gravel pits as well as in dam's reservoirs [i.e., Fresh water depth (mfw)]. Although, there is no cave diving, visibility varies greatly depending on the quarry (between 1 and 10 m), the number of divers, and the nature of bottom, marble quarries being the clearest. Under the thermocline, which depth varies between 1 and 10 m according to the season, the temperature oscillates between 1 and 8°C all year. Above, the temperature oscillates between 1°C in winter and 18°C in the summer.

Dive profile and decompression were managed either according to a personnal dive computer (168/209–80.38%), US Navy dive table with timer and depth gauges (30/209–14.35%) or a customized dive table generated by a decompression software (11/209–5.26%). The two main used decompression models were the UwatecTM Bühlmann ZH-L8 ADT and the SuuntoTM RGBM. However, statistical analysis fail to demonstrated any difference in DCS severity or outcome between these two decompression models. Dives were characterized by a maximal depth of 33.8 \pm 9 mfw (14–60 mfw, median 34 mfw) and a total dive time of 39.5 \pm 13 min (13–89 min, median 39 min). From the 87 available dive-profile printouts, we observed a dive profile error in 40% of cases (normal saturation/inadequate offgassing, mainly due to low/out-of-air situation due to poor planning), a "logical" cause of decompression incident in 20%

of cases (increased saturation/"normal" offgassing or increased or "normal" saturation/insufficient offgassing as in cases of strenuous effort or cold water diving) and finally in 40% of the cases the accident is declared undeserved. These dive parameters or profile errors seem to depend much more on the level of acquired skills, than on the teaching system as no statistical difference in DCS severity or outcome was observed between PADI vs. CMAS (One Way ANOVA, p = 0.488).

Without knowing the number of dives carried out, it is difficult to calculate the incidence of the accidents. However, from a previous study (Lafere et al., 2009), this number was estimated at 1,042,618 dives per year. This gives us an estimated incidence for DCS in Belgium of 0.73/10,000 dives.

From the 209 injured diver records analyzed, 125 (59.8%) were treated for a first episode of cerebral DCS (1st DCS), 70 (33.5%) for a second episode (2nd DCS) and 14 (6.7%) for a third one (3rd DCS). With regard to biometric data (age, body mass index), smoking habits, no significant differences were found between DCS subgroups. However, there was a significant difference in the number of dive done each year between the "first-time" and the "multiple-times" injured divers, which seem to be the more active. Applied treatment did not differ between groups but for the number of additional hyperbaric oxygen session (HBOT). Outcomes are resumed in **Table 1**.

It is important to note that 41.2% of all injured came for iterative DCS. Further analysis **Figure 1** shows that the average depth of the causal dives significantly increases with the previous occurrences of DCS (1st DCS: 31.8 ± 7.9 mfw; 2nd DCS: 35.5 ± 9.8 mfw; 3rd DCS: 43.4 ± 6.1 mfw; p < 0.0001). Total dive time is not different (1st DCS: 39 ± 13 min; 2nd DCS: 38 ± 11 min; 3rd DCS: 46 ± 16 min; p = 0.458).

All divers underwent echocardiography, either transthoracic (TTE) or transesophageal (TEE), with the use of agitated saline for contrast in order to assess the presence or absence of

TABLE 1 Long-term outco	IABLE 1 Long-term outcomes of 209 divers with cerebral decompression sickness.						
		1st DCS (n = 125)	2nd DCS (<i>n</i> = 70)	3rd DCS (<i>n</i> = 14)	p		
Dives/year		40 ± 2.7 [5–168, median 34]	70 ± 8.1 [25–200, median 60]	74 ± 8.9 [20–125, median 77]	<0.0001		
Treatment received		1 ± 0.07 USN TT6 [0–2, median 1]	1 ± 0.14 USN TT6 [0–2, median 1]	1 ± 0.17 USN TT6 [0–2, median 1]	0.75		
		7 ± 0.8 HBOT [0–20, median 6]	$11 \pm 1.3 \text{ HBOT}$ [4–18, median 10]	8 ± 1 HBOT [2–12, median 8]	0.04		
Outcome	Complete resolution	73.6%	27.1%	0%			
	Mild residual symptoms	19.2%	57.1%	85.7%	0.08		
	Severe residual symptoms	7.2%	15.7%	14.3%			
Resume diving		81.6%	84.3%	0%	NA		
Delay to resume diving		4.2 ± 0.7 months [0.5–15, median 5]	3.5 ± 0.6 months [1–8, median 5.5]	NA	0.97		

Mild residual symptoms are mild paresthesia, weakness, residual pain or some impairment of daily activities. Severe residual symptoms are difficulty walking, paralysis, uncompensated vertigo, or speech disorders. USN TT6, US Navy Treatment Table 6, i.e., 2.8 ATA, 100% oxygen for 285 min with air break. HBOT, Hyperbaric oxygen session 2.5 ATA, 100% of oxygen for 70 min without air break. Data are presented as mean ± standard error on mean (SEM).

patency of the foramen ovale. The prevalence of PFO in these groups (**Figure 2**) increased with the occurrence of iterative DCS (1st DCS: 66.4% 2nd & 3rd DCS: 100%). Also, at the second and third DCS, all injured divers had increased their permeability, from zero to grade 1 or 2 PFO or from 1 to grade 2 PFOs. The difference of TEE/TTE score on an ordinal scale was statistically significant (Wilcoxon signed rank test, p = 0.023).

On the Sensation Seeking Scale V, multiple injured scored higher than all other groups on TAS, ES, BS, and Total score (**Table 2**). The differences were significant in relation to control group on all scales except for Dis. Between the two diver groups only TAS difference was significant.

DISCUSSION

One of the most remarkable observation was undoubtedly that despite all divers receiving medical counseling about diving safety and DCS prevention when resuming diving (consisting of a 1 h consultation with schematic drawing of PFO and bubble possible pathways and risks), more than one third of the diver were admitted for iterative DCS. This might be explained by two hypotheses.

First, there is the legitimate question of either the effectiveness of preventive measures, or the implementation of these measures when resuming diving after an accident. On one hand, studies that have evaluated procedures to reduce nitrogen load after







	1st DCS (<i>n</i> = 16)	Multiple DCS ($n = 7$)	Control group $(n = 23)$	p	1st DCS vs. control	Multiple DCS vs. control	1st DCS vs. Multiple DCS
TAS	7.44 ± 2.03	8.71 ± 2.03	4.35 ± 1.59	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001	<0.01
ES	6.06 ± 1.77	7.71 ± 1.78	5.31 ± 2.10	< 0.01	< 0.05	< 0.01	ns
Dis	5.22 ± 2.41	4.85 ± 1.95	4.7 ± 1.87	0.816	ns	ns	ns
BS	4.44 ± 1.79	5.71 ± 1.98	4.26 ± 1.96	< 0.05	< 0.05	< 0.05	ns
Total	21.7 ± 6.8	27 ± 4.2	18.4 ± 3.7	< 0.01	< 0.05	< 0.01	<0.01

TABLE 2 | Sensation seeking scale V mean scores of divers with multiple DCS (n = 7), compared with first timer DCS (n = 16) and control group (n = 23).

Total score correspond to the sum of subscale: thrill and adventure seeking (TAS), experience seeking (ES), disinhibition (Dis), and boredom susceptibility (BS).

a first episode of DCS appeared to reduce the probability for subsequent DCS (Klingmann et al., 2012; Honek et al., 2014a,b). On the other hand, it has to be noted that subgroup analysis shows that multiple time injured divers dived significantly more than the average diver with 70 \pm 38 dives/year and 74 \pm 33 dives/year for 2nd DCS and 3rd DCS group, respectively. Moreover, the average depth of the causal dives significantly increases with subsequent occurrences of DCS (1st DCS: from 31.8 \pm 7.9 mfw for the first DCS to 43.4 \pm 6.1 mfw for the third DCS). This suggests that having had a decompression accident does not seem to constitute a sufficient argument to modify a diver's underwater behavior.

Indeed, whereas all sportsmen seek physical sensations, they not necessarily do so by voluntary adopting behaviors known to be dangerous (Lafollie and Le Scanff, 2007). However, injured divers score very high not only on TAS but also on ES, which means that they are eager to seek new unusual experiences in all areas of life. Divers also score unusually high on boredom susceptibility. On the disinhibition scale there are no differences with control. High disinhibition scorers enjoy partying but are not willing to take the risk of making a fool of oneself or becoming a social misfit. The high TAS and ES scorers may be more used to take risks. For high TAS scorers there is a constant risk of severe injury or death. For high ES scorers there may be the risk of becoming a drug addict and the social consequences that go with it (Breivik, 1997). Although, the number of multiple injured divers is small, they scored significantly higher on TAS than any other groups, giving support for the notion of physical risk taking. Indeed, many diving accidents are at least in part attributable to failure to follow correct procedures. As has been stated for over 50 years in the British Subaqua Club incident report: "most of the incidents reported within this document could have been avoided had those involved followed a few basic principles of safe diving practice" (BSAC, 2016). However as Harding & Gee mention in their study, the preferred way to examine the role of personality as a predisposing factor in DCS would be to measure variables before as well as after the incident. Without such data the possibility of the experience having an effect on supposedly stable personality characteristics cannot be ruled out (Harding and Gee, 2008). Nonetheless, one observation may confirm the importance of behavioral issues. Indeed, the monthly breakdown of accidents shows that Belgian diver dives all year round independently of the season. As in other databases, BSAC for example, 50% of the reported incidents have occurred in the summer period (June-September), however with an unusual January peak in the winter period. This anomaly can possibly be explained either by a more significant number of divers continuing their activity during the winter months, or more probably by the more rigorous winter we had in 1997, 1998, 2009, 2010, 2012 compared to other years. Indeed, when these years are excluded, distribution follows a Gaussian pattern. When planning a dive in cold water or in conditions that might be strenuous, dive tables requires the divers to assume a depth that is 3 m deeper than the actual depth. Nonetheless none of the injured divers during this particular period have adapted their decompression schedules. Another argument seems to confirm the importance of behavior. Normally one star divers are limited in depth. Indeed, in Belgium, they cannot dive deeper than 15 m (20 m when accompanied by an instructor). Yet the average depth of their accidents is 24.1 ± 9.1 mfw (17–43, median 24). In the same way, the maximum depth allowed in quarry, gravel pit and lake's reservoirs is 40 m pushed for seasoned divers (four stars divers and instructors) to 60 m in case of air diving. Yet the average depth of instructor accidents is 41.4 ± 9.7 mfw (27-69, median 40.5). These faulty dive profiles may reveal some hidden psychological motive or a potential self-destructive attitude questioning diver's capacity to understand and to cope with specific risk.

The second hypothesis relies with the patency of foramen ovale (PFO). Our results show an increase of PFO prevalence among multiple injured divers with furthermore, also an increase in PFO grade. Since this is a retrospective study, a selection bias cannot be fully excluded, which would mean our results are just an incidental finding. However, there are arguments why this would not be the case. Indeed, a statistical correlation has been shown between ischemic cerebral incidents in diving (cerebral DCS) and large PFOs (grade 2). The same is true for PFO and "unexplained" stroke (Van Camp et al., 1993; McGaw and Harper, 2001). No such correlation has been demonstrated for small PFOs (grade 1). Moreover, a prospective follow-up study has documented the increase in PFO size in humans (Germonpre et al., 2005). This is an important finding, as the authors stated it, because it may imply that increased susceptibility to neurologic DCS could develop over time. According to our results this seems to be the case.

Finally, although not statistically significant, it has to be noted that the risk of residual symptoms, mild or severe, seems to increase with the number of DCS. This might be explained by

several mechanisms. The more frequently, and the more deep you dive, the more serious DCS one risks; alternatively, there may be a depletion of the physiological "reserve neurological capacity" with each new accident, the potential for healing being reduced every time. This can explained why injured divers focus on the simplistic idea that they need "to get fixed" and why technical diving organizations even have recommended preventive PFO closure in order to undertake high-risk dive training. Anecdotally, it should be noted that two divers of our series had benefited from a PFO closure within the 10 years preceding their second accident. During the ultrasound control, they both had a grade 2 PFO despite the device being in place. Studies with long-term follow-up of PFO closure among divers therefore appear mandatory. In the meantime, safe diving is something to be learned, not something that can be implanted (Germonpre, 2015).

There are some inherent limitations to this study, mainly concerning the representativeness of the divers in our database. First, we cannot be sure that we do not have a full record of all types of incident. If a hyperbaric center is not involved and if those involved do not declare their accident, then it will go unrecorded. It is impossible to assess just how many incidents are unrecorded.

Although, not the only sports divers' federation in Belgium, the Belgian chapter of CMAS (FEBRAS) is by far the largest group, and 83.3% of the divers from our database are affiliated with them. There are many similarities between the two populations. First, the average age is similar (40.5 ± 11.2 vs. 40.6 ± 11 years). Secondly, from the data obtained from our patients, the accident victims performed a total of 65,134 dives over a cumulative period of 1,063 years, yielding to an average number of 51 ± 45 dives/year (5–200, median 45). Based on retrospective data obtained from CMAS affiliated dive clubs, this number is consistent with the Belgian Underwater Federation estimation of 45-50 dives/year.

The certifications breakdown between the two populations is also very similar. There are some differences, as our database does not contain any divers with no certification and has a significant over representation of instructors. This might be explained by the fact that instructors carried out the greatest number of dives by far [64 ± 42 dives/year, (5–200, median 95)] as well as the deepest dives [39.8 ± 11.3 mfw, (24–61, median 37)]. This seems also

REFERENCES

- Altman, G., Blanchard, J.-L., Breton, P., Broner, J.-M., Cavallo, R., Cheauveau, M., et al. (2005). *Etude Socio-Économique Relativeà la Plongée Sub-Aquatique de Loisirs en 2004*. Ministère de la jeunesse, des sports et de la vie associative, Paris.
- Balestra, C., and Germonpre, P. (2016). Correlation between patent foramen ovale, cerebral "Lesions" and neuropsychometric testing in experienced sports divers: does diving damage the brain? *Front. Psychol.* 7:696. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00696
- Balestra, C., Germonpre, P., and Marroni, A. (1998). Intrathoracic pressure changes after Valsalva strain and other maneuvers: implications for divers with patent foramen ovale. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 25, 171–174.

logical, as seasoned divers, who naturally achieve higher ranking in their respective organizations through the years, constitute a large part of the examined cohort.

Finally, women constitute 19.6% of the cohort, from novice to instructor. Unfortunately, we do not know the proportion of woman affiliated to the FEBRAS. However, this figure is coherent with the literature, several commercial studies having shown, women fluctuate 1 year on the other around 25% of all active divers (Shapiro, 2003; Altman et al., 2005).

This is why this report should be treated as a sample and not as a definitive and complete record. However it gives a fair picture of the injured diver, dive parameters, risk factors and outcome in Belgium, which seems representative of the whole diving population.

Diver education toward save diving through adoption of conservative dive profiles to significantly reduce the risk of recurrent DCS is of paramount importance (Klingmann et al., 2012). However, from the results of the present study, it seems obvious that further work is needed to ascertain whether selected personality characteristics should be taken into account in the clearance decision to resume diving after a DCS because PFO remains a reason for caution where definitive recommendations still cannot be made (Germonpre, 2015).

Although, PFO is considered a risk factor for cerebral DCS in SCUBA divers, the primary cause of DCS, however, is the nitrogen bubble, not the PFO (Germonpre, 2005; Germonpre et al., 2005). Therefore the degrees of DCS risk reduction dependent on how the diver manages his/her dive and decompression to reduce the incidence of VGE (Germonpre, 2015) which depends on the behavioral capacity to comply with more conservative dive profile. From the present study, it is clear that diving safety is something to be learned.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DC and PL provided substantial contributions to the conception and design of the work; and the acquisition, analysis, and interpretation of data for the work. PL has drafted the work and revised it critically for important intellectual content. PG and CB revised it critically for important intellectual content. Final approval of the version to be published was the responsibility of PL, PG, and CB.

- Balestra, C., Marroni, A., Farkas, B., Peetrons, P., Vanderschueren, F., Duboc, E., et al. (2004). The fractal approach as a tool to understand asymptomatic brain hyperintense MRI signals. *Fractals* 12, 67–72. doi: 10.1142/S0218348X0400232X
- Billinger, M., Zbinden, R., Mordasini, R., Windecker, S., Schwerzmann, M., Meier, B., et al. (2011). Patent foramen ovale closure in recreational divers: effect on decompression illness and ischaemic brain lesions during long-term follow-up. *Heart* 97, 1932–1937. doi: 10.1136/heartjnl-2011-300436
- Blatteau, J. E., Gempp, E., Balestra, C., Mets, T., and Germonpre, P. (2008). Predive sauna and venous gas bubbles upon decompression from 400 kPa. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 79, 1100–1105. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2377.2008
- Bove, A. A. (1998). Risk of decompression sickness with patent foramen ovale. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 25, 175–178.

- Breivik, G. (1997). Personality, sensation seeking and risk taking among Everest climbers. *Int. J. Sport Psychol.* 27, 308–320.
- BSAC (2016). NDC Diving Incident Report 2016. Available online at: http:// www.bsac.com/core/core_picker/download.asp?id=27676 (Accessed January 21, 2017).
- Cantais, E., Louge, P., Suppini, A., Foster, P. P., and Palmier, B. (2003). Right-toleft shunt and risk of decompression illness with cochleovestibular and cerebral symptoms in divers: case control study in 101 consecutive dive accidents. *Crit. Care Med.* 31, 84–88. doi: 10.1097/00003246-200301000-00013
- Carton, S., Lacour, C., Jouvent, R., and Wildlöcher, D. (1990). The sensation seeking concept: translation and validation of the Zuckerman's scale. *Psychiatrie Psychobiol.* 5, 39–48.
- Carturan, D., Boussuges, A., Burnet, H., Fondarai, J., Vanuxem, P., and Gardette, B. (1999). Circulating venous bubbles in recreational diving: relationships with age, weight, maximal oxygen uptake and body fat percentage. *Int. J. Sports Med.* 20, 410–414. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-971154
- Cronin, C. (1991). Sensation seeking among mountain climbers. Pers. Individ. Dif. 12, 653–654. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(91)90264-C
- Dahlback, O. (1990). Personality and risk-taking. Pers. Individ. Dif. 11, 1235–1242. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(90)90150-P
- Freixanet, M. G. I. (1991). Personality profile of subjects engaged in high risk sports. Pers. Individ. Dif. 12, 1087–1093 doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(91)90038-D
- Germonpre, P. (2005). Patent foramen ovale and diving. *Cardiol. Clin.* 23, 97–104. doi: 10.1016/j.ccl.2004.10.005
- Germonpre, P. (2015). Persistent (patent) foramen ovale (PFO): implications for safe diving. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45, 73–74.
- Germonpre, P., Balestra, C., Obeid, G., and Caers, D. (2015). Cutis Marmorata skin decompression sickness is a manifestation of brainstem bubble embolization, not of local skin bubbles. *Med. Hypotheses* 85, 863–869. doi: 10.1016/j.mehy.2015.09.022
- Germonpre, P., Dendale, P., Unger, P., and Balestra, C. (1998). Patent foramen ovale and decompression sickness in sports divers. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 84, 1622–1626.
- Germonpre, P., Hastir, F., Dendale, P., Marroni, A., Nguyen, A. F., and Balestra, C. (2005). Evidence for increasing patency of the foramen ovale in divers. *Am. J. Cardiol.* 95, 912–915. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2004.12.026
- Germonpre, P., Pontier, J. M., Gempp, E., Blatteau, J. E., Deneweth, S., Lafere, P., et al. (2009). Pre-dive vibration effect on bubble formation after a 30-m dive requiring a decompression stop. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 80, 1044–1048. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2588.2010
- Hagen, P. T., Scholz, D. G., and Edwards, W. D. (1984). Incidence and size of patent foramen ovale during the first 10 decades of life: an autopsy study of 965 normal hearts. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 59, 17–20. doi: 10.1016/S0025-6196(12)60336-X
- Harding, S., and Gee, P. (2008). Personality as a predisposing factor for DCI: a pilot study. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 38 134–138.
- Honek, J., Sramek, M., Sefc, L., Januska, J., Fiedler, J., Horvath, M., et al. (2014a). Effect of catheter-based patent foramen ovale closure on the occurrence of arterial bubbles in scuba divers. *JACC Cardiovasc. Interv.* 7, 403–408. doi: 10.1016/j.jcin.2013.12.199
- Honek, J., Sramek, M., Sefc, L., Januska, J., Fiedler, J., Horvath, M., et al. (2014b). Effect of conservative dive profiles on the occurrence of venous and arterial bubbles in divers with a patent foramen ovale: a pilot study. *Int. J. Cardiol.* 176, 1001–1002. doi: 10.1016/j.ijcard.2014.04.218
- Klingmann, C., Rathmann, N., Hausmann, D., Bruckner, T., and Kern, R. (2012). Lower risk of decompression sickness after recommendation of conservative

decompression practices in divers with and without vascular right-to-left shunt. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 42, 146–150.

- Lafere, P., Germonpre, P., and Balestra, C. (2009). Pulmonary barotrauma in divers during emergency free ascent training: review of 124 cases. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 80, 371–375. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2402.2009
- Lafollie, D., and Le Scanff, C. (2007). Détection des personnalités à risque dans les sports à sensations fortes (Detection of high-risk personalities in thrill sports). *L'encéphale* 33, 135–141. doi: 10.1016/S0013-7006(07)91543-2
- McGaw, D., and Harper, R. (2001). Patent foramen ovale and cryptogenic cerebral infarction. *Intern. Med. J.* 31, 42–47. doi: 10.1046/j.1445-5994.2001.00004.x
- Mitchell, S. J., and Doolette, D. J. (2009). Selective vulnerability of the inner ear to decompression sickness in divers with right-to-left shunt: the role of tissue gas supersaturation. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 298–301. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.90915.2008
- Ries, S., Knauth, M., Kern, R., Klingmann, C., Daffertshofer, M., Sartor, K., et al. (1999). Arterial gas embolism after decompression: correlation with right-toleft shunting. *Neurology* 52, 401–404. doi: 10.1212/WNL.52.2.401
- Shapiro, S. (2003). *Diving Industry Consumer Study*. Dallas, TX: Cline Group.
- Smart, D., Mitchell, S., Wilmshurst, P., Turner, M., and Banham, N. (2015). Joint position statement on persistent foramen ovale (PFO) and diving. South Pacific Underwater Medicine Society (SPUMS) and the United Kingdom Sports Diving Medical Committee (UKSDMC). *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45, 129–131.
- Torti, S. R., Billinger, M., Schwerzmann, M., Vogel, R., Zbinden, R., Windecker, S., et al. (2004). Risk of decompression illness among 230 divers in relation to the presence and size of patent foramen ovale. *Eur. Heart J.* 25, 1014–1020. doi: 10.1016/j.ehj.2004.04.028
- UHMS. (2011). Best Practice Guidelines: Prevention and Treatment of Decompression Sickness and Arterial Gas Embolism. Available online at: http://membership.uhms.org/resource/resmgr/dcsandage_prevandmgt_ uhms-fi.pdf (Accessed December 12, 2016).
- Van Camp, G., Schulze, D., Cosyns, B., and Vandenbossche, J. L. (1993). Relation between patent foramen ovale and unexplained stroke. Am. J. Cardiol. 71, 596–598. doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(93)90518-H
- Wilmshurst, P. T., Morrison, W. L., and Walsh, K. P. (2015). Comparison of the size of persistent foramen ovale and atrial septal defects in divers with shuntrelated decompression illness and in the general population. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45, 89–93.
- Zuckerman, M. (1983). Sensation seeking and sports. Pers. Individ. Dif. 4, 285–293. doi: 10.1016/0191-8869(83)90150-2

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling Editor declared a shared affiliation, though no other collaboration, with one of the authors CB and states that the process nevertheless met the standards of a fair and objective review.

Copyright © 2017 Lafère, Balestra, Caers and Germonpré. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




Commercial Divers' Subjective Evaluation of Saturation

Jean Pierre Imbert¹, Costantino Balestra^{2,3}, Fatima Zohra Kiboub^{4,5*}, Øyvind Loennechen⁵ and Ingrid Eftedal^{4,5,6}

¹ Divetech, Biot, France, ² Environmental and Occupational Physiology Laboratory, Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant HE2B, Brussels, Belgium, ³ DAN Europe Research, Brussels, Belgium, ⁴ Department of Circulation and Medical Imaging, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway, ⁵ TechnipFMC, Stavanger, Norway, ⁶ Faculty of Nursing and Health Sciences, Nord University, Bodø, Norway

Commercial saturation diving involves divers living and working in an enclosed atmosphere with elevated partial pressure of oxygen (ppO₂) for weeks. The divers must acclimatize to these conditions during compression, and for up to 28 days until decompression is completed. During decompression, the ppO₂ and ambient pressure are gradually decreased; then the divers must acclimatize again to breathing normal air in atmospheric pressure when they arrive at surface. We investigated 51 saturation divers' subjective evaluation of the saturation and post-decompression phase via questionnaires and individual interviews. The questions were about decompression headaches and fatigue; and time before recovering to a pre-saturation state. Twenty-two (44%) of the divers who responded declared having headaches; near surface (44%) or after surfacing (56%). 71% reported post-saturation fatigue after their last saturation, 82% of them described it as typical and systematic after each saturation. Recovery was reported to normally take from 1 to 10 days. The fatigue and headaches observed are compatible with divers' acclimatization to the changes in ppO₂ levels during saturation and decompression. They appear to be reversible post- decompression.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ana-Maria Cebolla, Free University of Brussels, Belgium

Reviewed by:

Jacek Kot, Gdańsk Medical University, Poland Michael Theron, Université de Bretagne Occidentale, France

*Correspondence:

Fatima Zohra Kiboub Fatima.kiboub@technipfmc.com; kiboub@stud.ntnu.no

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 05 October 2018 Accepted: 24 December 2018 Published: 11 January 2019

Citation:

Imbert JP, Balestra C, Kiboub FZ, Loennechen Ø and Eftedal I (2019) Commercial Divers' Subjective Evaluation of Saturation. Front. Psychol. 9:2774. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02774 Keywords: saturation diving, diving fatigue, headache, hemoglobin, long term health effects, relative hypoxia

INTRODUCTION

Commercial saturation diving in the North Sea started with the emergence of the offshore oil and gas industry in 1969. The North Sea has depths from 100 to 180 meters of sea water (msw) that became the standard range of manned underwater operations. In 1980, the interest shifted to deeper diving in Norway and in Brazil. A series of contracts was awarded in Norway for validating diver interventions to 300–350 msw. During this period, outstanding developments were conducted at the Norwegian Underwater Technology Centre (NUTEC) in Bergen and several deep saturation dives were performed in the Norwegian fjords (Hope et al., 2005a).

However, at the turn of the 90s, the Norwegian media raised the issue of potential long-term health effects of deep diving. This became a national debate and in 1993, the Godøysund conference concluded that standard saturation diving in the Norwegian continental shelf should be limited. Today, NORSOK-U100 standards (Standards Norway, 2014) that regulates manned underwater operations in Norway limits standard operations to 180 msw.

The limitation of diving depths in Norway was not the end of deep diving. The expertise was transferred from Norway to Brazil by companies like Comex that were operating internationally.

1**8**0

In Brazil, deep diving to 200–240 msw became a routine (Hope et al., 2005b). The key factors for preserving divers' health identified during the Brazilian operations were: (a) selection on experience, (b) selection on fitness, and (c) progressive adaptation to increasing depths (Vivaqua, 2017).

A second conference held in Norway in 2005 revisited the 1993 Godøysund conclusions. This conference first accounted for the evolution of diving procedures and the success of Brazilian operations. It also permitted separating the issues of the potential neurological effects due to long exposures to elevated partial pressure of oxygen (ppO₂), the effect of circulating venous gas on the lung function (Thorsen et al., 1995), and oxygen effects. Oxygen effects were further split into oxygen pulmonary toxicity (Thorsen et al., 1990, 1993) and changes in blood hemoglobin concentration (Hofso et al., 2005). During the conference, the results of the Examination of Long Term Health Impact of diving (ELTHI) study were presented (Murray et al., 2004). The ELTHI study failed to detect any long-term health effects except for welder divers.

Saturation procedures use higher than normal levels of oxygen in the breathing gas, as illustrated in **Figure 1** for a typical saturation profile. We therefore postulated that some of the symptoms reported during and after decompression from saturation were related to relative hypoxia when the diver returns to surface; breathing normobaric air with a ppO_2 of 21 kPa. The rationale for this relative hypoxia was based on the succession of two oxygen exposures. In the first step, during saturation, the divers become acclimatized to elevated levels of oxygen. This is supported by observations of a reduction in red blood cell counts. Drops in hematocrit and hemoglobin concentrations have also been measured in divers after a period of saturation, although the values remained within normal range (Thorsen et al., 2001; Deb et al., 2017; Kiboub et al., 2018a,b).

In a second step, by the end of the decompression, the ppO_2 decreases and the oxygen content in the chamber breathing gas must be kept below 23% to prevent the risk of fire. Depending on the diving procedures, this happens at 12–13 msw and lasts for 16–21 h until the chamber reaches surface pressure. At the end of the decompression, this drop of breathing gas ppO_2 is perceived by the body as hypoxia (De Bels et al., 2012; Kiboub et al., 2018a).

Our objective in this study was to assess signs and symptoms of hypoxia in saturation divers surfacing from decompression in the North Sea, by implementing an evaluation questionnaire.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Ethics Statement

This study involved professional divers working in the North Sea, with TechnipFMC as a diving contractor. The study protocol was approved by the Academic Ethical Committee of Brussels (B20-2009-039) and TechnipFMC Diving and Health services in Norway and United Kingdom divisions. Data collection was conducted according to the Declaration of Helsinki principles for ethical human experimentation (World Medical Association, 2013). All participants agreed in writing on individual consents before inclusion in the study. Data collected from the questionnaires were included into an Excel database. The database complied with the 2018 European general data protection regulations; it was fully anonymized, and the anonymization was irreversible.

Worksite

The monitoring sessions were conducted onboard the Diving Support Vessel (DSV) Deep Arctic between 2015 and 2016. The study covered two operations; one in the Norwegian sector at 110 msw storage depth (121 msw working depth) and the other in the United Kingdom sector at 136 msw storage depth (155 msw working depth). In the two sectors, the divers used the same breathing gasses and equipment and performed the same type of work (well-intervention). However, the saturation procedures differed slightly because of local regulations.

Study Group

The study group consisted of male certified commercial saturation divers. All divers who were cleared for diving by the hyperbaric nurse during the pre-dive medical examination, were eligible for participation. The divers were organized in teams of three men. Each team was involved in one excursion per day during their 12 h-shift. The divers' shift time was fixed over the saturation period, and the shifts were distributed over the day as the vessel operated a two-bells system for 24 h coverage. Bell run time was limited to 8 h and diver's in-water time to 6 h; with a 30-min restitution break inside the bell in the middle of the in-water time. **Table 1** describes the study group demographics, total and saturation diving experience and body-mass index (BMI).

Saturation Procedures

Saturation was conducted using heliox (helium and oxygen mixture) as breathing gas. Two saturation procedures were used, NORSOK U-100 saturation procedures (Standards Norway, 2014) in Norway, and the TechnipFMC standard saturation procedures in the United Kingdom; which only differ in the final decompression.

During compression, the chamber ppO_2 was maintained between 21 and 45 kPa. The divers were pressurized to storage depth at a rate of 1 m/min. At storage depth, the chamber ppO_2 was kept between 38 and 42 kPa. During the excursions, the breathing gas ppO_2 varied from 60 to 80 kPa. During decompression, the chamber ppO_2 was kept between 46 and 50 kPa in Norway and between 48 and 52 kPa in the United Kingdom (difference of 2 kPa, or 4%). Close to surface, the chamber oxygen percentage was kept between 21 and 23% in both procedures.

The decompression durations were 5 days and 4 h in the Norwegian project and 5 days 13 h in the United Kingdom project. The decompression durations differed by 9 h (5%). The maximum saturation durations are limited to 14-days bottom time in Norway and 28-days total time in the United Kingdom. The actual saturation durations varied according to the operational needs.

Questionnaire

The study was part of a larger project of divers' monitoring, aiming at collecting information on divers'



TABLE 1 | Subjects (n = 51) biometric information and experience expressed in

	information and exp	chenee expressed i
mean (range).		

	Age	Total diving	Saturation diving	BMI
	[years]	[years]	[years]	[kg/m ²]
Mean (range)	46.1 (31 to 61)	21.8 (6 to 42)	15.9 (2 to 39)	26.5 (21.0 to 32.3)

high pressure nervous syndrome (HPNS) symptoms, fatigue, heat and cold exposure, stress, sleep, and hydration. The study was based on a questionnaire focusing on the diver's subjective evaluation of oxygen acclimatization:

- Diver's experience of headaches during or after decompression,
- Diver's subjective evaluation of post-saturation fatigue,
- Time required to return to normal pre-saturation state regarding the factors above,
- Diver's strategy to cope with return to normal life.

The questionnaire included boxes to tick-off and, when relevant, a visual scale using a line of 10 cm (0 to 10) allowing a continuous evaluation. The divers were asked to complete the questionnaire within 12 h after surfacing from decompression. Some then went into structured interviews with the investigator in a separate room in the vessel's hospital, one at a time. The objective was to provide explanations if needed and ensure that all the questions were answered. The interviewer did not influence or change the divers' answers at any stage.

Transthoracic Venous Gas Bubble Detection

Transthoracic ultrasound echography and Doppler examinations for circulating venous gas bubble detection were conducted within 2 h of the end of decompression. A Mindray M7 echocardiograph (Mindray, Shenzhen, China), equipped with a 2.5 MHz linear array transducer was used. Each diver was at rest on a bed in supine position for 3 min, before his heart was examined in an apical four chamber view as described in Bulwer and Rivero (2010). After the first examination, the subject performed a series of three squats prior to a second examination to detect potential bubbles released after the effort. Venous bubbles were also monitored using the Doppler. Several video sequences of 250 frames were registered for each diver, and used for the bubbles count. The Eftedal-Brubakk bubbles grading system was to be referred to in the eventual presence of bubbles (Eftedal and Brubakk, 1997).

Statistical Analysis

Different statistical tests were adopted depending on the nature of the data. Two-sided Fisher exact tests were applied with categorical data. Pearson's test was conducted to examine correlations between age and recovery time. *P*-values < 0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS

The diving operations were concluded without any incidents. A total of 51 divers were invited to participate in the study, and all of them accepted and answered the questionnaire (n = 29 in the Norwegian sector, and n = 22 in the United Kingdom

sector). The average saturation duration for the divers involved in the study was 19.7 ± 6.5 days. No bubbles were detected after saturation in any of the divers, either in the ultrasound images or by Doppler. The questions' response rates and results are described in **Tables 2**, **3**. There was no correlation between age and recovery time (correlation coefficient = 0.023).

DISCUSSION

Although the storage and diving depths were different in the Norwegian and United Kingdom sectors, the same breathing gasses and equipment were used; and the work scope was similar. The decompression durations and chamber ppO_2 were comparable; and no bubbles were detected, suggesting that the decompression stresses in the two sectors were also similar.

Therefore, the data for the two saturation procedures in the Norwegian and United Kingdom sectors were merged in further discussion.

Oxygen Levels in Saturation

The use of oxygen in diving is a trade-off between positive and negative effects. Saturation procedures use elevated oxygen content. The principle is that a high ppO_2 in the breathing gas mixture increases the inert gas gradient and accelerates its elimination during decompression. The disadvantage is the negative effect of elevated oxygen levels on the pulmonary function, and its potential toxicity on the central nervous system (Davis et al., 1983; Manning, 2016).

The ppO_2 values used in commercial saturation diving have been empirically set. For instance, the chamber ppO_2 at storage

TABLE 2 Questions related to headaches.			
Questions	Participant's number	Scores	Response percentage (%)
Q1: During this last decompression, have you experienced headaches?	34	Yes = 11 No = 23	32 68
Q2: During this last decompression, if you had headache, when did the symptoms declare?	11	Near surface = 6 After surfacing = 5	55 45
Q3: During this last decompression, if you had headache, grade its severity on a scale from 1 (light) to 10 (severe)	10	4 (grades 1 to 2) 6 (grades 6 to 9)	40 60
Q4: Usually, do you experience headache during or after decompression?	34	Never = 14 Sometimes = 10 Often = 5 Always = 5 Sometimes + often = 15	41 29 15 15 44
Q5: Usually, if you had headache, when do the symptoms declare?	16	Near surface = 9 After surfacing = 7	44 56
Q6: Usually, if you had headache, how long does the headache last?	13	Few hours = 3 Half a day = 3 One day = 4 More than 1 day = 3	23 23 31 23
Q7: When back home after a saturation, do people around you say you look pale?	20	Yes = 19 No = 1	95 5

TABLE 3 | Questions related to post-saturation fatigue.

Questions	Participant's number	Scores	Response percentage (%)
Q8: After this last saturation, have you experienced fatigue?	24	Yes = 17 No = 7	71 29
Q9: After this last saturation, if you experienced fatigue, grade its severity on a scale from 1 (light) to 10 (severe)	17	(Mean ± SD) 3.4 ± 1.92	100
Q10: Usually, after a saturation, do you experience fatigue?	22	Yes = 18 No = 4	82 18
Q11: Usually, if you experienced fatigue, is it physical or mental?	19	Physical = 17 Mental = 2	89 11
Q12: Usually, after a saturation, grade your well-being or mood on a scale from 1 (bad) to 5 (normal) and 10 (excellent)	22	(Mean ± SD) 6.18 ± 1.56	100
Q13: Usually, after a saturation, grade your alertness on a scale from 1 (bad) to 5 (normal) and 10 (excellent)	22	(Mean ± SD) 6.23 ± 1.91	100
Q14: Usually, after a saturation, how many days does it take to return to normal?	26	(Mean ± SD) 4.31 ± 2.92	51

depth, which is currently around 40 kPa, came after a chamber with an external regeneration system had a pipe rupture. The chamber dropped from 150 to 70 msw before the chamber operators could close the skin valves. At the time, it was though that if a chamber could drop half its depth, then the chamber ppO_2 should be twice the normal value for the divers to avoid hypoxia. And it has remained thus since.

Post-saturation Headaches

Headaches were frequently reported by the end of decompression. The headache score was 32% (question Q1). When combining the groups "often" and "sometimes" in question Q4, the score became 44%, no difference was found between Q1 and Q4 (P = 0.25). The reported severity of the headaches differentiated two groups of divers; with one group describing headaches as light (grades 1 to 4) and the other group describing them as severe (scores 6 to 10). This last group also represented divers who reported being prone to migraines, thus there could be a link between their sensibility and the severity of the post-saturation headache effects.

The onset of headaches occurred near surface (44%) and after decompression (56%), which coincided with the reduction of the chamber ppO_2 or the switch to atmospheric 21 kPa ppO_2 . The headache occurrences thus appeared to be synchronized with the changes of inhaled ppO_2 . This is consistent with a reactive cerebral vasodilation due to hypoxia.

Post-saturation Fatigue

Most divers reported a feeling of fatigue, lasting up to 10 days after the end of decompression. It is reasonable to expect divers performing intense efforts 8 h a day, for several consecutive weeks, to experience physical fatigue. Several divers involved in night shift dives also mentioned the time required to readjust their circadian rhythms. However, if 71% of the divers reported post-saturation fatigue after their last saturation (question Q8), they also described it as typical and systematic (82% in question Q10). There is no difference between Q8 and Q10 (P = 0.5). The feeling of fatigue was presented in the following way:

- The feeling of fatigue was declared to be more physical (82%) than mental (question Q11). This feeling was generally described as a limitation to effort, like becoming breathless when climbing stairs.
- The sense of fatigue remained within moderate levels on a scale from 1 (light) to 10 (severe) [mean \pm standard deviation (SD) = 3.4 ± 1.92 in question Q9].
- The overall well-being or mood, graded on a scale from 1 (bad) to 10 (excellent), was not affected (6.18 \pm 1.56 in question Q12).
- The capacity to focus or mental alertness, graded on a scale from 1 (bad) to 10 (excellent), was generally unaffected (6.23 \pm 1.91 in question Q13). However, one diver mentioned difficulty to concentrate post-saturation.

Recovery From Post-saturation Fatigue

All the divers indicated a recovery process and reversible symptoms. However, their post- saturation sense of fatigue could last from 1 to 10 days (4.31 ± 2.92 days in question Q14). One

diver reported a recovery in 3 days by comparing his bicycling performance on a regularly used circuit. After returning home, the divers adopted different strategies to manage this feeling of fatigue. Some said they immediately caught up with life and got intensely involved in sport, social life and auxiliary business. Others reported they preferred to take a relaxing week.

An often-depicted relative paleness after decompression was observed on most of the divers. Some divers confirmed that this paleness was noticed by their families after their return home (question Q7, 95%). The divers transferring from the chamber to surface instantly switched from breathing heliox to air. It is conceivable that their bodies may react to the relative drop in oxygen at this point. The transient isobaric counter diffusion and the counter fluxes of helium and nitrogen might have momentarily disturbed alveolar ventilation and reduced oxygen exchanges. The deprivation of sunlight may also contribute to the paleness of the divers.

A study was conducted simultaneously onboard the same vessel in 2016, where hemoglobin and erythropoietin (EPO) levels were measured pre-saturation, immediately post-saturation and 24-h post-saturation (Kiboub et al., 2018a). An increase in EPO was registered over the initial 24-h post-saturation. As EPO regulates erythrocyte production, a post-saturation increase in EPO may counteract the hypoxia perceived after decompression. EPO may thus contribute to the reversible nature of the symptoms observed in this study.

Possible Evolution of Saturation Procedures

Considering that most of the saturation procedures used in the offshore industry were designed empirically in the 90s, knowledge obtained via research may contribute to their improvement. The benefit would not primarily be divers' safety, since saturation diving is already relatively safe (1 decompression sickness per 1,000 exposures) (Petroleum Safety Authority Norway [PTIL], 2018) but rather the divers' well-being.

During decompression from saturation, the chamber ppO₂ is linked to the ascent rate (Kot et al., 2015). An experimental saturation dive was performed in Norway in 2004 where a lower chamber ppO₂ protocol was used. The authors reported a case of decompression sickness and neurological deficit after this dive (Thorsen et al., 2006). The margin for changing ppO_2 is thus narrow, but there may still be room for improvement. Currently, the ppO_2 used for the diving mixtures are specified within 60 to 80 kPa. This refers to the US Navy diving manual used in the early 70s, that authorized large excursion distances. These excursion distances have since been restricted to safer values, but the ppO2 has remained constant. It is possible that diving mixtures might be redefined according to new experience in the diving industry. The results from the present study may help mitigate some concerns of diving long-terms effects, by showing that some symptoms appear to be related to oxygen acclimatization with reversible short-term effects.

This study has some limitations. When the interviewer was present, questions were answered with 100% compliance. However, in the interviewer's absence some answers were missed. This is a known limitation; as already shown by other authors in evaluation of other aspects of saturation (Dolan et al., 2016).

The data concerning time for recovery after saturation diving were based on the divers' recollection, and not assessed for the dive after which the questionnaire was completed. Future studies should address the progress of post-saturation recovery concerning symptoms of readjustment to normal life.

CONCLUSION

We conclude that post-saturation diving effects on headaches and fatigues include a dimension that is compatible with acclimatization to the higher than normal levels of oxygen experienced in saturation. This assumption is consistent with the hemoglobin concentration changes measured in similar conditions and supported by the subjective evaluation of saturation by the divers as assessed by the questionnaire. These effects appeared reversible post-decompression.

It may be that parts of the alleged long-term effects of saturation diving, developed in 1993 at the Godøysund

REFERENCES

- Bulwer, B., and Rivero, J. (2010). Echocardiography Pocket Guide: The Transthoracic Examination. Burlington Township, NJ: Jones & Bartlett Publishers.
- Davis, W. B., Rennard, S. I., Bitterman, P. B., and Crystal, R. G. (1983). Pulmonary oxygen toxicity: early reversible changes in human alveolar structures induced by hyperoxia. N. Engl. J. Med. 309, 878–883. doi: 10.1056/ NEJM198310133091502
- De Bels, D., Theunissen, S., Devriendt, J., Germonpre, P., Lafere, P., Valsamis, J., et al. (2012). The 'normobaric oxygen paradox': does it increase haemoglobin? *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 42, 67–71.
- Deb, S., Burgess, K., Swinton, P., and Dolan, E. (2017). Physiological responses to prolonged saturation diving: a field-based pilot study. Undersea hyperb. Med. 44, 581–587. doi: 10.22462/11.12.2017.9
- Dolan, E., Deb, S., Stephen, G., and Swinton, P. (2016). Brief communication: selfreported health and activity habits and attitudes in saturation divers. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 43, 93–101.
- Eftedal, O., and Brubakk, A. O. (1997). Agreement between trained and untrained observers in grading intravascular bubble signals in ultrasonic images. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 24, 293–299.
- Hofso, D., Ulvik, R. J., Segadal, K., Hope, A., and Thorsen, E. (2005). Changes in erythropoietin and haemoglobin concentrations in response to saturation diving. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 95, 191–196. doi: 10.1007/s00421-005-1381-1389
- Hope, A., Risberg, J., and Imbert, J. P. (2005a). "On deep diving: The Comex experience," in *Proceedings of the Godøysund 1993 Consensus Conference*, Bergen.
- Hope, A., Risberg, J., and Segadal, K. (2005b). "On long-term health effects of diving: The Norwegian experience," in *Proceedings of the Godøysund 1993 Consensus Conference*, Bergen.
- Kiboub, F. Z., Balestra, C., Loennechen, Ø, and Eftedal, I. (2018a). Hemoglobin and erythropoietin after commercial saturation diving. *Front. Physiol.* 9:1176. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.01176
- Kiboub, F. Z., Møllerløkken, A., Hjelde, A., Flatberg, A., Loennechen, Ø, and Eftedal, I. (2018b). Blood gene expression and vascular function biomarkers in professional saturation diving. *Front. Physiol.* 9:937. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018. 00937
- Kot, J., Sicko, Z., and Doboszynski, T. (2015). The extended oxygen window concept for programming saturation decompressions using air and nitrox. *PLoS One* 10:e0130835. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0130835
- Manning, E. P. (2016). Central nervous system oxygen toxicity and hyperbaric oxygen seizures. Aerosp. Med. Hum. Perform. 87, 477–486. doi: 10.3357/amhp. 4463.2016
- Murray, A., Waiter, G., Macdiarmid, J., Taylor, C., Ross, J., Watt, S., et al. (2004). Examination of the Long Term Health Impact of Diving (the ELTHI diving study):

Conference, are in reality short-termed, reversible effects, associated with oxygen acclimatization.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JI, CB, and ØL conception and design of research. JI, FK, and ØL collection of data. JI, FK, IE, and CB analysis and interpretation of data. All participated in the manuscript writing, review, and final approval.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors want to thank the Deep Arctic divers for their friendly support to the study and Andy Butler from TechnipFMC who helped for the project's organization in the United Kingdom and facilitated the work onboard the vessel.

Re-analysis of Cerebral MRI data Allowing for Confounding Factors. Aberdeen: University of Aberdeen.

- Petroleum Safety Authority Norway [PTIL] (2018). Report About Diving in 2017. Available at: http://www.ptil.no/rapporterdykkehendelser/rapport-omdykking-i-2017-article13510-1150.html
- Standards Norway (2014). NORSOK Standard U-100, Manned Underwater Operations, 4th Edn. Norway: Standards Norway.
- Thorsen, E., Haave, H., Hofso, D., and Ulvik, R. J. (2001). Exposure to hyperoxia in diving and hyperbaric medicine-effects on blood cell counts and serum ferritin. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 28, 57–62.

Thorsen, E., Risberg, J., Segadal, K., and Hope, A. (1995). Effects of venous gas microemboli on pulmonary gas transfer function. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 22, 347–353.

- Thorsen, E., Segadal, K., Myrseth, E., Pasche, A., and Gulsvik, A. (1990). Pulmonary mechanical function and diffusion capacity after deep saturation dives. *Br. J. Ind. Med.* 47, 242–247. doi: 10.1136/oem.47.4.242
- Thorsen, E., Segadal, K., Reed, J. W., Elliott, C., Gulsvik, A., and Hjelle, J. O. (1993). Contribution of hyperoxia to reduced pulmonary function after deep saturation dives. J. Appl. Physiol. 75, 657–662. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1993.75.2.657
- Thorsen, E., Segadal, K., Stuhr, L. E., Troland, K., Gronning, M., Marstein, S., et al. (2006). No changes in lung function after a saturation dive to 2.5 MPa with intermittent reduction in Po2 during decompression. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 98, 270–275. doi: 10.1007/s00421-006-0276-8
- Vivaqua, R. (2017). "Practical experience of the use of deep heliox tables with specific focus on medical, physical and psychological aspects-Fugro Brasil," in *Proceedings of the Annual IMCA Diving Seminar and DMAC Workshop*, London.
- World Medical Association (2013). Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. JAMA 310, 2191–2194. doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.281053

Conflict of Interest Statement: FK and ØL were employed by TechnipFMC in Norway.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2019 Imbert, Balestra, Kiboub, Loennechen and Eftedal. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Executive Functions of Divers Are Selectively Impaired at 20-Meter Water Depth

Fabian Steinberg* and Michael Doppelmayr

Department of Sport Psychology, Institute of Sport Science, Johannes Gutenberg University Mainz, Mainz, Germany

Moving and acting underwater within recreational or occupational activities require intact executive functions, since they subserve higher cognitive functions such as successful self-regulation, coping with novel situations, and decision making; all of which could be influenced by nitrogen narcosis due to elevated partial pressure under water. However, specific executive functions that could provide a differentiated view on humans' cognitive performance ability have not yet been systematically analyzed in full-water immersion, which is a research gap addressed within this approach to contribute to a better understanding of nitrogen narcosis. In this study, 20 young, healthy, and certified recreational divers participated and performed three different executive-function tests: the Stroop test (Inhibition), the Number/Letter test (Task switching), the 2-back test (Updating/Working memory), and a simple reaction time test (Psychomotor performance). These tests were performed once on land, at 5-meter (m) water depth, and at 20-meter (m) water depth of an indoor diving facility in standardized test conditions (26°C in all water depths). A water-proofed and fully operational tablet computer was used to present visual stimuli and to register reaction times. Performance of the simple reaction time test was not different between underwater and land testing, suggesting that reaction times were not biased by the utilization of the tablet in water immersion. Executive functions were not affected by the shallow water immersion of 5-m water depth. However, performance scores in 20-m water depth revealed a decreased performance in the incongruent test condition (i.e., an index of inhibitory control ability) of the Stroop test, while all other tests were unaffected. Even though only one out of the three tested cognitive domains was affected, the impairment of inhibitory control ability even in relatively shallow water of 20-m is a critical component that should be considered for diver's safety, since inhibition is required in self-control requiring situations where impulsive and automatic behavior must be inhibited. Our interpretation of these selective impairments is based on a discussion suggesting that different neural networks within the central nervous system, which process specific executive functions, are affected differently by nitrogen narcosis.

Keywords: nitrogen narcosis, inert gas narcosis, water immersion, hyperbaric environment, SCUBA, cognition, human performance

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, HE2B – Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant, Belgium

Reviewed by:

Pierre Lafere, Centre Hospitalier Régional Universitaire de Brest, France François Guerrero, University of Western Brittany, France Miroslav Rozloznik, University of Ostrava, Czechia

> *Correspondence: Fabian Steinberg fabian.steinberg@uni-mainz.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

Received: 24 March 2017 Accepted: 31 May 2017 Published: 20 June 2017

Citation:

Steinberg F and Doppelmayr M (2017) Executive Functions of Divers Are Selectively Impaired at 20-Meter Water Depth. Front. Psychol. 8:1000. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01000

186

INTRODUCTION

Breathing air at increased ambient pressure can provoke inert gas narcosis (IGN) that affects the human nervous system, including alterations of cognitive functions, motor control, and mood states (Bennett and Rostain, 2003; Clark, 2015). Nitrogen narcosis is the most prominent form of IGN in recreational divers and it is thought that associated cognitive and motor impairments can increase the risk for incidents and reduce working performance (Kneller et al., 2012). In unexpected and dangerous situations, being it in underwater or other exceptional environments, an intact executive control system is necessary to guarantee not only a fast but also a correct decision. Executive abilities allow quickly adaptation to new requirements by shifting the mind set while simultaneously inhibiting inappropriate behaviors (Jurado and Rosselli, 2007). Such abilities might be necessary, e.g., in out-of-air situations in which it is required to quickly adapt to the unexpected situation by shifting attention to the new situation and the urge to ascent uncontrolled to the surface must be inhibited while evaluating the action possibilities. Moreover, information from internal sensory systems (e.g., urge to breath) along changing information from the environment (e.g., current depth, buoyancy status, position of the buddy) must be held in working memory, while constantly updating these information due to permanently changing states. Although several executive functions have been reported and different classifications and concepts have been postulated (Banich et al., 2000; Jurado and Rosselli, 2007; Banich, 2009; Diamond, 2013), it is thought that executive functions serve as the basis for higher cognitive control processes such as decision making and self-regulation and are thus extremely important for human performance and safety in extreme environments. However, specific executive functions (further definition on what is meant by specific is provided below) have not been investigated so far at water depths that are relevant for recreational divers, even though it would be of particular interest for diving safety and for further understanding of narcosis to reveal whether and to which degree specific executive control processes are impaired due to nitrogen narcosis.

Besides the problem that the existing knowledge regarding human performance and cognitive impairments under water is controversial and performance outcomes possibly biased by emotional, situational and other factors (c.f. Baddeley, 2000; Freiberger et al., 2016; Lafere et al., 2016), little attention has been paid to shallower water depths (Petri, 2003), i.e., pressure less or equal than 4-5 absolute atmosphere pressure (ATA; 1 ATA corresponds to 760 mmHg or to 1.01325 bar), which is commonly thought as the critical threshold to clearly identify nitrogen narcosis (Braubakk and Neuman, 2003; Clark, 2015). More specifically, detrimental effects on cognition and psychomotor performance, measured by a computer, as well as by means of objective measures of brain cortical arousal, have been detected already at 1.5-5 ATA in the hyperbaric chamber and in real-water immersion (Poulton et al., 1964; Petri, 2003; Balestra et al., 2012; Dalecki et al., 2012, 2013; Freiberger et al., 2016; Lafere et al., 2016; Germonpré et al., 2017), and changes in brain cortical arousal were even reported

to be present 30-min after surfacing (Balestra et al., 2012; Lafere et al., 2016; Germonpré et al., 2017) Other reports suggest that a considerable amount of human performance decrements during diving might be attributed to open-water situations (Nevo and Breitstein, 1999; Baddeley, 2000). However, shallow-water immersion in controlled test conditions (i.e., not in open water) affects human cognitive processing (e.g., psychomotor speed and mental rotation ability) even when psychological factors (e.g., anxiety and mood) are eliminated as possible biasing factors (Dalecki et al., 2012, 2013). However, whether specific executive functions are impaired shallower than the critical threshold has not yet been studied.

Another important methodological issue is the kind of performance testing since cognitive performance has been tested across different studies with various test methods, definitions, task demands, and task complexities in different depths and test conditions, which often lead to ambiguity of the underlying cognitive concept under investigation. More specifically, most tests deployed in the past, e.g., classical neuropsychological tests such as card sorting, visual search, trail making tests, and multitasking and mathematical tests, tap into multiplecognitive resources and involve non-executive processes (Miyake et al., 2000; Friedman et al., 2008; Miyake and Friedman, 2012). Recent advancements in cognitive psychology and neuroscience, however, suggest that executive processes, which underlie higher cognition, could be measured relatively isolated with more specificity by distinguishable executive functions (EF) tests. Those are thought of being more sensitive to alterations in brain functions and psycho-pathological states compared to classical neuropsychological tests (Miyake et al., 2000; Friedman et al., 2008; Miyake and Friedman, 2012). It is assumed that EFs comprise a set of lower-level cognitive processes necessary for successful self-regulation, coping with novel situations, complex planning, and decision making that are primarily localized but not exclusively in the prefrontal cortex of the brain (Banich, 2009; Miyake and Friedman, 2012; Snyder et al., 2015). Three executive functions measured by specific tests that were frequently used in the past served as the basis for an influential and relatively new cognitive model, the unity-diversity model, which assumes that executive functions share some commonalities but are nevertheless separable and represent their unique functions (Miyake et al., 2000). This idea is supported by neurophysiological evidence that defines the existence of a superior cognitive control network, which is reflected by common neural activation patterns and by domain-specific activation patterns (Niendam et al., 2012). Based on this model (Miyake et al., 2000; Friedman et al., 2008; Miyake and Friedman, 2012), the commonalities and behavioral differences are characterized by three core aspects of cognitive control: the ability to update relevant information in the working memory, to switch between different tasks and rule sets, and to inhibit responses to dominant, prepotent stimuli; all of which can be measured relatively isolated by specific test procedures (Snyder et al., 2015) and which are thought to form the basis for higher functions such as problem solving, reasoning, and planning (Diamond, 2013). There are different tests available to capture those specific executive functions by computer-based procedures including reaction time and error scores measures. Three of the most frequently used tests, which were used within the present approach, are the Stroop test as an index of the inhibitory control ability, the n-back test as an index of working memory capacity and the Number/Letter test as an index of the so called set-shifting ability (e.g., Miyake et al., 2000; Diamond, 2013). However, for all the tests, numerous variants for different research or clinical demands exist.

As outlined above, specific EFs have not been investigated in water immersion at depths that are relevant for recreational divers (i.e., <5 ATA), which is a research gap that is addressed with the current experiment. We argue that measuring EFs provide advantages in measuring cognitive performance in real underwater conditions compared to classical neuropsychological tests or other tasks that tap into multiple and non-cognitive processes. They are well described in terms of their neural substrate; they are frequently used, clearly defined, provide good sensitivity, and specificity, use scant testing time, and provide objective measurers such as reaction time and error rates (if measured by a computer); which are all aspects that make the tests ideally suited for investigating cognition in environmental circumstances with restricted test possibilities such as underwater. The first aim of the present approach was, therefore, to investigate the three core EFs in real water immersed conditions from the unity-diversity perspective with the purpose of providing a differentiated view of underwater cognitive performance. The second and complementary aim was to increase the ecological validity (compared to hyperbaric chamber testing) by analyzing cognitive performance computer based and in real-water immersion while holding test conditions standardized and controlled.

Therefore, we questioned (i) whether we could identify performance decrements of executive functions elicited by relatively shallow water immersion of 5- and 20-meter (m) fresh water depth and (ii) whether a detailed and separated analysis of specific executive function reveals cognitive deteriorations more differentiated than other tasks that activate multiple executive control processes.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

The requirement for participating in this study was a valid SCUBA (self-contained underwater breathing apparatus) diving license per European norm EN 14153-2, a valid medical fitness certificate, and a minimum of 10 dives, which at least two dives had to be deeper than 20-m water depth. Twenty qualified divers (4 females) aged 30 ± 8.7 years having a mean self-stated diving experience of 349 ± 516 (range was between 10 and 2000; and the median was 61) logged dives participated in the present experiment. Prior to the experiment, all participants were fully informed of the purpose of the study and filled an informed consent form. The test protocol followed the rules of the Helsinki declaration and was pre-approved by the ethics committee of the Deutsche Gesellschaft für Psychologie.

Measurements of Cognitive Functions, Psychomotor Speed, Heart Rate, and Ventilation

For all tests, we used a waterproof Windows based tablet computer (Alleco®, Finland) with a touchscreen being seven inches and framed in an aluminum case. Through a special liquid within a leaf that is put over the screen, the touch screen was fully operational underwater. Thus, this tablet computer served as the visual stimuli presentation within cognitive tests and as the stimulus response device registering finger presses at the touchscreen at specified regions (more details are provided below). The advantage of this tablet is that the fingers were placed on the screen, and finger presses were the same in water immersion and on land, i.e., due to the incompressible liquid between the screen and the leaf, the forces required to press the button were the same in all conditions. Thus, water viscosity should not affect reaction-time measurements, which was confirmed with an additional reaction time test (see results, Figure 1). For stimuli delivery and response measures, we used the software Presentation (Neurobehavioral Systems®, United States). Every four seconds, heart rate, and tank air pressure were recorded and digitally stored with a commercially available diving computer (Galileo Sol; Uwatec®, Swiss). Heart rate was averaged only for the time frame in which the tests were performed underwater (about 10 min). We additionally estimated the pressure adjusted amount of air (i.e., corrected to normobaric condition) breathed within one minute (i.e., l/min) by using the gas-pressure change in the tank within a 1-min period. This ventilation was than averaged for the complete time frame of executing the cognitive tests. For the baseline measures, no heart rate and ventilation were monitored due to the limited usability of the diving computer to measure without any elevated atmospheric pressure.

Based on Miyake et al. (2000), three executive function tests that are thought to form the core basis of higher cognitive functions, were used to measure inhibitory control (Inhibition), task shifting (Shifting), and working memory (Updating). All tasks were modified in terms of their application on a tablet computer and restricted time for testing in 20-m water depth (i.e., to avoid a decompression dive and consider limited air supply).

Inhibition

This test is a modified and computerized short version of the classical Color-Word Stroop test (Stroop, 1935), which is thought to reflect inhibitory or interference control ability (e.g., MacLeod, 1991; Friedman and Miyake, 2004). As depicted in **Figure 1A**, the test consists of a congruent and an incongruent color-word condition. In the congruent condition, presented words [German: blau and rot (blue and red)] were printed in the same color as the semantic meaning of the word (i.e., the word blue was printed in blue color). In the incongruent condition, the presented word (e.g., the word blue was printed in the same color as the semantic meaning of the semantic meaning of the semantic meaning of the semantic meaning of the word (e.g., the word blue was printed in red colors). In this incongruent color-word condition, the prepotent response to react to the written word must be inhibited since it is required to react to the color of the ink. This results in



FIGURE 1 | Test sequence and test setup: Example stimuli sequence of (A) the Stroop test, (B) the Number/Letter Test, and (C) the 2-back test. (D) Photography of the underwater tablet computer, the diving computer, and a diver performing the tests underwater. More details are presented within the text.

an interference effect reflected by increased reaction time scores (compared to the congruent condition) and it is thought to index the ability to inhibit a dominant response (e.g., Aron, 2007). The test consisted of a presentation of 64 words, 32 were congruent, and the other 32 were incongruent, which were presented randomly. Each word was presented for a maximum of 2500 ms (if not responded) and followed by feedback (correct or false response) and the next target word was presented with an inter stimuli interval (ISI) between 800 and 1600 ms. Participants were instructed to press the right button when the word meaning corresponded to the color red and the left button if not corresponding and vice versa for the blue color. Reaction times were computed by calculating the mean value and excluding reaction times lower than 100 and higher than 2000 ms. Additionally, reaction times were separately calculated for the congruent and incongruent trials, and the "Stroop effect" was calculated by subtracting the mean reaction time of the congruent trials from the incongruent trials. Wrong responses (errors) for both stimuli categories (congruent and incongruent) were also counted.

Shifting

To measure the executive function shifting ability, a modified and shorter version of the Number/Letter task (Rogers and Monsell, 1995) was used, which consisted of presenting Number/Letter pairs in one of four quadrants at the tablet's screen in a clockwise direction beginning at the upper-left quadrant (see Figure 1B). When the Number/Letter pair was presented in the upper two quadrants, participants had to decide whether the number was uneven or even and had to press either the left (even) or right (uneven) button, respectively. When the Number/Letter pair was presented in the bottom quadrants, they had to decide whether the letter was a consonant or a vowel and had to press the left button for the consonant or the right bottom for the vowel. Thus, the tests contained two trials (i.e., Number/Letter pairs) in which the task rule was constant (i.e., upper quadrants) and two trials in which the task rule switched (i.e., from the upper right to the bottom right quadrant and from the bottom left to the upper-left quadrant). It is thought that the switch between the task rules provokes increased reaction times due to the mental shift from one rule to the other, i.e., the shifting ability

(Rogers and Monsell, 1995). In total, 64 pairs were presented, and each pair was presented for a maximum for 3000 ms, the ISI was 300–500 ms, and the letter-number pairs were randomly presented. Reaction times were computed by calculating the mean value and excluding reaction times lower than 100 and higher than 2000 ms. Additionally, reaction times were calculated separately for the conditions having no switch in the task rule (No-Switch) and for the condition with a switch in the task rule (Switch). The "Switch-Cost" was computed by subtracting the mean reaction times of the No-Switch trials from the Switch trials. Wrong responses (errors) for both stimuli categories (Switch and No-Switch) were also counted.

Updating

A modified and short version of the 2-back task was used to measure the executive function of memory updating (Kirchner, 1958). As depicted in Figure 1C, at the screen, a row of letters was presented consecutively whereas each letter was presented solely for 500 ms and replaced by another letter with an ISI of 1000 ms. Participants were required to indicate by button press (right press for right handers and left press for left handers) when a letter was presented that has already been presented two letters previously. If the displayed letter was not presented two letters previously, no reaction was required. Thus, this test requires to actively maintain two letters in the working memory while continuously updating the working memory with a new letter, i.e., the first letter in the sequence has to be removed from the memory and must be replaced by a new letter (e.g., Kane et al., 2007). There were 60 letters presented in the test, which 20 letters were target letters and letter presentation sequences were different in each condition. The 2-back task mean reaction time was computed for all successfully identified letters, while the amount of false alarms (i.e., button press although no target letter) and the missed targets (i.e., no bottom press although a target letter) were counted.

Psychomotor Function

A simple one-choice reaction time task was used to measure psychomotor function. A red-small square was presented in the middle of the screen for a maximum of 500 ms. After the button response was performed as fast as possible, the next square was randomly presented with an ISI between 800 and 1600 ms. There were 32 squares presented, and participants were required to press the target button at the screen with the right thumb (left thumb for left handers). Reaction times were computed by calculating the mean value and excluding reaction times lower than 100 and higher than 1000 ms.

Experimental Procedure

The experiment occurred in an indoor-diving facility. The water temperature at any depth was 26° C, and the maximum water depth was 20 m with excellent visibility. Participants, after arriving at the test location, were asked to fill in questionnaires regarding their diving experience and other anthropometric data. Then, the cognitive tests were explained by the investigator and a test trial including all tests, and the full amount of test stimuli was performed by each participant to minimize learning effects from baseline testing to the first underwater test condition.

The subsequent experimental sequence was as follows: Before the baseline land measures were performed, the diving equipment consisting of standard SCUBA diving equipment (buoyancy control device, breathing regulator, 10-liter tank, and 3-mm neoprene suit, mask, fins, and diving computer) were mounted. Baseline measures were performed in a seated and comfortable position and participants wore the diving mask, breathed through the regulator, and wore earmuffs. All cognitive tests were performed with the tablet computer and in the same sequence: The order was the reaction time test (RT-Test) followed by the Stroop test, the Number/Letter test, and the 2-back test. Before each test, a short familiarization trial (8 stimuli) was provided to be certain of task understanding and 30 s breaks were included between each test. After baseline measurements, participants were equipped with the diving gear and the belt for heart-rate measurements. All 20 participants performed the tests in the same sequence and the same rest breaks once on a platform at 5-m water depth and once at 20-m depth in an almost lying position (Figure 1D). There were 11 participants pseudo-randomly assigned to start at 5 m and 9 others started at 20 m. This randomization was chosen to average out possible learning effects, that could occur between the baseline measure and the first test either at 5-m or at 20-m water depth. After the descent either to 5 or to 20 m and before task execution, participants could freely swim in a slow pace underwater for 5 min to ensure familiarization with the environment. This procedure resulted in a dive timeline for the group that started at 5 m (referred to as 5-20 m group hereafter) in starting the first test about seven min. (1 min. descent, 5 min. fin-swimming, one min. task preparation) after leaving the surface, 10 min of testing at 5 m, about two min. descent to the 20 m depth, 5 min. of fin-swimming, 1 min. task preparation, 10 min. of testing, and 2 min. of ascent and 3 min. safety stop at 3 m (i.e., the full dive lasted about 40 min. for each participant). The same procedure was performed by the group that started at 20 m (referred to as 20-5 m group hereafter) with the difference that the descent to 20 m took about 2 min. more, and the safety stop was included in the 5 min. fin-swimming at 5 m.

Statistical Analysis

All variables were checked for a violation of normal distribution using the Shapiro–Wilks test. In the case of normally distributed variables, mixed ANOVAs with a between factor group (5–20 m group/20–5 m group) and with repeated measures on the factor condition (Baseline/5 m/20 m) were performed to reveal any influence of water immersion, increased pressure in 20-m depth and to observe whether the time of exposure (i.e., different effects between the group that performed the tasks beginning at 5 m and the group beginning at 20 m) had any effect on task performance. Significant results were further explored by Bonferroni-corrected pairwise comparisons (*t*-tests). Effect sizes were estimated according to Cohen (1988) by partial eta-squares (η_p^2), where $\eta_p^2 > 0.01$ indicates a small effect, $\eta_p^2 > 0.06$ indicates a medium effect and $\eta_p^2 > 0.14$ indicates a large effect. In the case of non-normally distributed variables, Friedman tests with the same factor for the condition effects were performed, and Mann–Whitney-U tests for all variables were performed between groups. Since heart rate and ventilation were only recorded in water immersion and data were normally distributed, dependent *t*-tests between 5- and 20-m conditions for both variables were used.

RESULTS

The *t*-tests for heart rate at 5 m (83.29 \pm 16.82 bpm) and ventilation (10.51 \pm 3.12 l/min) revealed that they were not

significantly (both p > 0.05) different to the same measurements at 20 m (79.02 ± 12.49 bpm; 10.18 ± 2.60 l/min), which indicated that participants were not differently physically active in both test conditions. Psychomotor speed, as tested by the RT-test at the beginning of the experiment was not significantly different between test conditions [F(2,36) = 2.18; p = 0.12], although reaction times slowed underwater by about 10 ms at 5 m and 12 ms at 20 m. There were no group [F(1,18) = 0.41; p = 0.52] and no condition*group interaction effects [F(2,36) = 0.059; p = 0.94].

Figures 2, 3, 4 illustrate the separated analysis of the three executive function tests with Figures 2A,B, depicting



FIGURE 2 Stroop task performance (i.e., inhibition). Depicted are mean reaction times and the mean errors. (A) Stroop task performance of the congruent and the incongruent stimuli and the resulting Stroop effect. (B) "Overall" represents all errors independent of the stimuli, while the separated errors for the congruent and incongruent stimuli are depicted as well. Values representing the arithmetic mean and error bars indicate the corresponding standard deviations. *Denotes p < 0.05 and ***p < 0.001.



FIGURE 3 | Number/Letter task performance (i.e., shifting). Depicted are reaction times and the error scores. (A) Reaction times of the No-Switch trials and the Switch trials and the corresponding Switch-Costs. (B) "Overall" includes the errors that occurred in the complete test and separated errors for the different trials (No-Switch and Switch) are depicted separately as well. Values representing the arithmetic mean and error bars indicate the corresponding standard deviations.



Values representing the arithmetic mean and error bars indicate the corresponding standard deviations.

the Stroop test performance (i.e., inhibitory-control ability). In addition, Table 1 depicts all variables of the Stroop task performance separated for each group. Reaction times of the

simple condition (i.e., congruent stimuli) were not affected by water immersion or by increased water depth (ANOVA condition effect was F(2,36) = 0.46; p = 0.63). There was also no group [F(1,18) = 0.20; p = 0.89] and no condition*group interaction effect [F(2,36) = 0.49; p = 0.61]. However, ANOVA for the reaction times of the incongruent trials yielded a highly significant main effect with high effects sizes [F(2,36) = 7.92; $p = 0.001; \eta_p^2 = 0.30$]. Moreover, groups did not differ in task performance [F(1,18) = 0.003; p = 0.95] and there was no interaction effect between condition and group [F(2,36) = 0.45;p = 0.64 Post hoc comparisons revealed that reaction times were higher (i.e., slower response) in 20-m water depth compared to the dry baseline test (p = 0.037; +51 ms, and 9.2% slower) and to the 5-m water immersion condition (p = 0.001; +55 ms, and 9.1% slower). No differences were detected between the 5-m condition and baseline condition (p > 0.05). The pure measure of inhibitory control (i.e., the Stroop effect) confirmed these findings, since the ANOVA main effect [F(2,38) = 9.74; p < 0.001; $\eta_p^2 = 0.39$] was highly significant. Again, no group effect [F(1,18) = 0.12;p = 0.72] and no condition^{*} group interaction [F(2,36) = 1.90; p = 0.16] emerged. Accordingly, post hoc measures revealed that inhibition at 20 m was significantly inferior to the baseline measure (p = 0.014) and to the 5-m depth (p < 0.001), while the measurements at 5 m compared to baseline were not different (p > 0.05). Friedman's ANOVA for the error scores of the congruent trials ($\chi^2 = 0.40$; p = 0.81), the incongruent trials $(\chi^2 = 2.91; p = 0.23)$ and for the overall error $(\chi^2 = 4.49;$ p = 0.10) detected no statistical differences in the amount of error between test conditions. Moreover, we found no differences between the groups in all Stroop task related error scores (all p > 0.05).

The ability to switch between task rules (i.e., shifting ability) was not influenced by shallow-water immersion (5 m) or by deeper-water immersion (20 m), since in all three, ANOVAs condition effects on the reaction time of the variables Switch, No-Switch, and Switch-Cost were not significant (all three had p > 0.05; **Figure 3A**). There were also no group or condition*group interaction effects for all variables (all p > 0.05; **Table 2**). Additionally, Friedman's ANOVA could not detect significant differences in the amount of error between test

	Reaction times of the Stroop test (Inhibition)									
	Congruent	Congruent	Congruent	Incongruent	Incongruent	Incongruent	Stroop effect	Stroop	Stroop	
Group	Baseline	5-m	20-m	Baseline	5-m	20-m	Baseline	effect 5-m	effect 20-m	
5–20 m	513.7 ± 82.6	519.8 ± 85.3	524.1 ± 94.7	564.1 ± 109.8	559.9 ± 111.1	603.6 ± 138.2	50.3 ± 59.1	40.4 ± 41.8	79.6 ± 72.6	
20–5 m	509.3 ± 46.6	530.5 ± 81.2	504.6 ± 68.6	558.1 ± 46.0	553.2 ± 69.6	623.4 ± 81.4	48.7 ± 29.8	22.6 ± 67.9	118.7 ± 54.6	
			E	Error scores of th	e Stroop test (Inh	nibition)				
	Congruent	Congruent	Congruent	Incongruent	Incongruent	Incongruent	Overall	Overall	Overall	
Group	Baseline	5-m	20-m	Baseline	5-m	20-m	Baseline	5-m	20-m	
5–20 m	0.18 ± 0.40	0.09 ± 0.30	0.18 ± 0.40	0.36 ± 0.67	0.18 ± 0.40	0.27 ± 0.46	0.54 ± 0.68	0.27 ± 0.46	0.45 ± 0.52	
20–5 m	0.11 ± 0.33	0.11 ± 0.33	0.00 ± 0.00	1.44 ± 1.33	0.66 ± 1.00	0.33 ± 0.70	1.55 ± 1.42	0.77 ± 1.09	0.33 ± 0.70	

Depicted are means and standard deviations.

TABLE 2	Reaction times and error sco	res of the Number/Letter task	separated by test condition a	nd experimental group.

	Reaction times of the Number/Letter task (Shifting)										
Group	No-Switch Baseline	No-Switch 5-m	No-Switch 20-m	Switch Baseline	Switch 5-m	Switch 20-m	Switch-Cost Baseline	Switch-Cost 5-m	Switch-Cost 20-m		
5–20 m	822.6 ± 259.3	837.8 ± 203.3	804.3 ± 230.2	992.4 ± 275.3	1048.6 ± 308.1	986.9 ± 281.7	169.7 ± 129.2	210.7 ± 149.4	182.5 ± 119.8		
20–5 m	782.1 ± 157.0	766.5 ± 140.5	817.2 ± 143.9	967.5 ± 205.6	983.0 ± 271.5	1032.1 ± 276.2	185.4 ± 88.8	216.5 ± 208.2	214.8 ± 151.4		
			Erro	or scores of the	Number/Letter ta	sk (Shifting)					
-	No-Switch	No-Switch	No-Switch	Switch	Switch	Switch	Overall	Overall	Overall		
Group	Baseline	5-m	20-m	Baseline	5-m	20-m	Baseline	5-m	20-m		
5–20 m	0.45 ± 0.93	1.09 ± 1.37	0.36 ± 0.92	1.36 ± 1.74	0.36 ± 0.67	0.90 ± 0.83	1.81 ± 2.52	1.45 ± 1.69	1.27 ± 1.42		
20–5 m	0.66 ± 0.70	0.88 ± 1.26	0.66 ± 0.86	1.11 ± 1.26	1.44 ± 1.33	1.22 ± 1.09	1.77 ± 1.64	2.33 ± 2.06	1.88 ± 1.55		

Depicted are means and standard deviations.

TABLE 3 | Reaction times (RT) and error scores of the 2-back task separated by test condition and experimental group.

	Reaction times and error scores of the 2-back task (Updating)									
Group	RT Baseline	RT 5-m	RT 20-m	Missed-targets Baseline	Missed-targets 5-m	Missed-targets 20-m	False-Alarm Baseline	False-Alarm 5-m	False-Alarm 20-m	
5–20 m	567.5 ± 112.9	559.7 ± 99.9	578.9 ± 121.5	4.45 ± 4.18	3.81 ± 2.18	3.72 ± 2.57	3.09 ± 2.21	3.90 ± 3.04	3.72 ± 3.49	
20–5 m	561.6 ± 69.1	561.2 ± 74.7	575.0 ± 72.7	2.44 ± 1.50	1.77 ± 1.09	2.66 ± 2.39	3.77 ± 2.53	2.77 ± 2.94	3.33 ± 3.24	

Depicted are means and standard deviations.

conditions (all three had p > 0.05; **Figure 3B**) and *U* tests detected no significant differences between groups (p > 0.05). The same accounts for the ability to update information in working memory as measured by the 2-back test (Updating ability). Neither the condition effect of the ANOVA for the 2-back's reaction time was significant nor were the group or condition*group interaction significant (p > 0.05; **Figure 4** and **Table 3**). Moreover, Friedman tests for the false-alarm and the missed-targets parameters revealed no significant influences of water immersion to 5 or 20 m water depth compared to land (both p > 0.05, **Figure 4**) and there were no differences between groups (all p > 0.05).

DISCUSSION

The central purpose of the present approach was to investigate cognitive performance in shallow water immersion by using executive-function tests. To the best of our knowledge, this study is the first that measured specific executive functions at 20-m water depth. Separated analysis of the three specific executive functions revealed that only the inhibitory control ability, measured by the Stroop test, was influenced by the 20-m water depth, while the switching and updating abilities were not affected. More specifically, incongruent reaction times were increased without statistically significant changes in error-rates, which suggests that the participant's cognitive system slowed and held accuracy constant, i.e., there is no substantial evidence for a change in strategic behavior in the speed-accuracy setting as has been observed in other studies (Fowler et al., 1985; Sparrow et al., 2000). However, descriptively at 20-m water depth error rates in

the Stroop test decreased compared to baseline conditions, which suggests a slight change in the speed-accuracy setting, although not significant (p = 0.10 for overall error of the Stroop test). As depicted in **Table 2**, this decrease was more pronounced for those participants that started at 20-m water depth and less for the group that started at 5-m water depth, which points toward slight learning effects rather than changes in strategic behavior. However, given our experimental design, small sample size, and the respective analysis, we cannot completely exclude that a change in strategic behavior might have occurred.

The reaction-time task revealed that reaction times that are normally not affected at these pressure levels are not different in water immersion and on land, thus providing evidence that the use of the touch screen of the tablet computer did not systematically bias reaction time registrations in full water immersion and different depths. The experiment was conducted in a relatively safe environment with constant temperature and visibility, and heart rate and ventilation were at low rates and not different between experimental conditions. Thus, it is unlikely that anxiety or physical activity might have influenced task performance. Consequently, the biasing factors of open water that have often been reported have not influenced our findings. Nevertheless, caution is still needed, since the cognitive component of anxiety has been neglected in this approach, and it is still unclear whether and which kind of anxiety affects all or only some executive processes (Eysenck et al., 2007; Derakshan and Eysenck, 2009), a factor that warrants further investigation.

Generally, our findings agree with observations that cognitive performance deteriorates in water depth shallower than the usually accepted nitrogen narcosis threshold of 4 ATA (Poulton et al., 1964; Petri, 2003; Dalecki et al., 2012, 2013). Because those observations with respect to our study were either detected with specific tests measured with a computer in the pressure chamber (Petri, 2003) or with a computer in shallow water immersion (i.e., 5 m) (Dalecki et al., 2012, 2013), the necessity for investigating cognitive functions in real water immersion in combination with sensitive and specific computer-based tests is confirmed. However, it should also be noted that only two out of the three tested cognitive domains were influenced by 20-m, which suggests that central parts of the cognitive control system retained their full functionality. The most interesting finding was that the inhibitory control ability was significantly impaired in 20-m water depths by about 9%. The inhibitory control ability is strongly involved in behavior, which is important to the safety and accident prevention in extreme environments. According to Diamond (2013), inhibition involves the ability to control behavior, thoughts, and emotions in situations where strong internal predispositions must be overrun. A lack of inhibitory control capacity would allow us to be driven by environmental stimuli and internal emotions that pull us in uncontrolled and possibly dangerous directions. Inhibitory control enables individuals to choose how to react and how to behave (Diamond, 2013); thus, it is necessary and active, e.g., in underwater out-ofair situations where the internal drive to ascent uncontrolled to the surface must be controlled (i.e., inhibited). Therefore, it is an important observation and of practical value for diving safety that the inhibitory control ability is already impaired at water depth of 20 m.

However, although the data analysis did not yield any group or condition*group interaction effects, it should be considered that our experimental paradigm might include that the effects are partially blurred due to learning/practice effects and different time of exposure to nitrogen partial pressure. If learning effects have occurred from baseline to the first measure then the overall decrease in performance of the first underwater condition (i.e., either 5 or 20-m) might underestimate real effects. Moreover, one group started the cognitive tests at 20-m water depth, while the other group started at 5-m water depth, i.e., the 5-20 m group, had one more chance to improve task performance due to learning. Thus, the reported effects at 20-m water depth of the 20-5 m group might underestimate the real effects and overestimate the effects for the 5-20 m group. Indeed, reaction times and error rates of the incongruent part of the Stroop test and the Stroop effect (cf. Table 1) indicate that this was the case for the Stroop test, and a similar pattern occurred in the Number/Letter task (cf. Table 2), i.e., slower performance and more errors for the 20-5 m group in 20-m compared to the 5-20 m group. Therefore, this discussion accounts in the same way not only for the Stroop test but also principally for the 2-back and the Number/Letter test. Nevertheless, there were no significant group and no condition* group effects, which indicates that if learning effects occurred they were not substantial and did not bias our central conclusion. In addition, it is well known that time of exposure, independently from environmental condition, at 33 m water depth influence the critical flicker fusion frequency (CFFF), an objective measure of nitrogen narcosis, cortical arousal, and performance, with changes observable even

up to 30 min. post-dive (Balestra et al., 2012; Hemelryck et al., 2013; Lafere et al., 2016). From this perspective one might argue that task performance of the 20-5 m group should have been deteriorated in 5-m, which was statistically not the case. The reason for this could either be related again to practice effects or mean that the executive function tests used in this approach were not sensitive enough to detect such longer lasting changes as has been done with the CFFF paradigm on 33-m dives. Alternatively, the pressure induced effects of nitrogen in 20-m were not enough to provoke those changes. However, due to the relatively small sample size within each group, despite any significance, caution on these factors is still needed and warrants more research, e.g., by a higher sample size, elevated water depths, combined behavioral (executive function testing), and more objective measures (CFFF) along a careful consideration of the testing order and exposure time.

Due to the absence of cognitive declines at only a water depth of 5 m, nitrogen narcosis is most likely the factor that has caused performance decrements due to elevated nitrogen partial pressure at 20 m. Our finding of selective impairments of executive functions is difficult to reconcile with theories of nitrogen narcotic effects on humans information processing capacity such as the general cognitive slowing model (Fowler et al., 1985) (i.e., different arousal), the evolutionary hypothesis (Kiessling and Maag, 1962), or the multiple processing model that has been recently proposed (Dalecki et al., 2013). Our results contrast with the latter study. Dalecki et al. (2013) found that the simple (congruent stimuli), but not the complex (incongruent stimuli), Stroop-task performance slowed already at 5-m water immersion. In contrast, only the incongruent condition was affected at 20-m water depth in the present study. One possible explanation, however, is that the error rates of the simple-test conditions were significantly affected in the Dalecki et al. (2013) study, while we found no substantial error-rate changes. Thus, a change in the speed-accuracy setting could have emerged in the simple condition of their study, while it has probably not occurred in the present approach.

A Hypothetic Explanation of Selective Executive Function Impairments

Due to a lack of directly comparable studies and the difficulty to integrate our results within other models, we propose an alternative explanation of our results and several other recent findings of IGN effects by considering current insights in the mechanisms of IGN, neuroimaging approaches, and cognitive models of the human executive control system. We suggest that elevated nitrogen partial pressure due to water immersion of 20 m might have selectively impaired neuronal networks that are differently engaged in executive processes (Niendam et al., 2012). As has been shortly addressed in the introduction, metaanalysis indicates that different executive functions, subserving higher cognitive functions, involve the activation of a common frontal-cingulate-parietal-subcortical neural network. For each executive function, a unique activation pattern can be identified in distinction to other executive functions (Niendam et al., 2012), a finding which is supported by behavioral reaction time analysis using confirmatory factor analysis (Miyake et al., 2000). Considering this unity-diversity idea, our results suggest that 20-m water immersion does not generally affect the neural network, subserving all three EFs (i.e., the common areas) and rather exhibits its influence only onto specific neural structures that are unique for the Stroop task performance. The anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) is one brain structure that is strongly involved in conflict monitoring, as it is required in the incongruent (and not in the congruent) condition of the Stroop test but not necessarily in the 2-back and taskswitching tests (Botvinick et al., 2001; van Veen et al., 2001; Owen et al., 2005; Mansouri et al., 2009). More specifically, the ACC is involved in detecting and resolving competing and simultaneously active representations (e.g., competing color and word meaning processing) and signals the need for attentional control to the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (Kühn et al., 2016). In contrast, the switching between two tasks (i.e., successively as in the task-switching task) or within working memory tasks (i.e., as in the 2-back task), the involvement of this ACC function is minimized and other brain structures are involved (Dreher and Grafman, 2003; Owen et al., 2005).

Such different involvement of specific brain areas, however, cannot explain why they should be differently affected by nitrogen narcosis without considering new research that combines functional neuroimaging and the molecular basis of neurotransmitter within specific brain areas and insights from IGN mechanisms: There is accumulating evidence that inert gases act competitively at the level of cellular proteins, supporting a protein-binding theory, and thus modulate the regulation of the nigro-striatal pathway, which is involved in cognitive processes (Franks and Lieb, 1984; Abraini et al., 1998; review in Rostain et al., 2011). This pathway is primarily regulated by excitatory glutamatergic neurotransmitters and gamma amino butyric acid (GABA) inhibitory neurotransmission and responsible for dopamine levels in the striatium (Rostain et al., 2011). Furthermore, it has been shown that increased nitrogen pressure can decrease glutamate and dopamine levels and increase serotonin in rats (Vallée et al., 2009; Vallee et al., 2009). Therefore, these and other results show that nitrogen narcosis can disturb the glutamatergic pathways by GABA neurotransmission induced reduction of glutamate (Rostain et al., 2011), which in turn affects the functions of cortical structures. The ACC has been identified to accumulate glutamate faster than other brain regions when stimulated, e.g., within pain perception or cognitive tasks involving conflict monitoring such as in the Stroop task (Hutchison et al., 1999; Mullins et al., 2005; Taylor et al., 2015). Considering that a recent study found that pain perception is reduced during a simulated 50-m dive (Kowalski et al., 2012) and that ACC is strongly involved in pain perception (Rainville et al., 1997; Hutchison et al., 1999; Büchel et al., 2002), the ACC may be one brain area that is highly sensitive to neurotransmitter alterations induced by elevated nitrogen pressure. Complementary to this discussion, the step-by-step mechanism of anesthetic action could be a potential explanation for the differential effects of nitrogen on different executive functions (Colloc'h et al., 2007). They revealed that the anesthetic agents, xenon and nitrous oxide first bind to brain intracellular

proteins with large hydrophobic cavities and disrupt functions of the targeted proteins, which in turn is sufficient to provoke symptoms of the early stage of anesthesia. Only the following step(s) with higher gas concentration involves gas-binding of smaller cavities (such as the NMDA receptor) leading to surgical anesthesia. It is thought that such a step-by-step mechanisms also accounts for other inhaled anesthetics and other receptors such as the GABAA receptor (Colloc'h et al., 2007). Since it is also well known that different brain regions are differently deactivated during anesthesia, possibly due to different kinds and density of target receptors (Kaisti et al., 2003; Franks, 2008), this might also be responsible for differential onset and symptoms related to nitrogen narcosis. Thus, cognitive functions and other functions (e.g., pain perception) associated with ACC activity or possibly other sensitive brain structures might be influenced by narcosis earlier than other functions that are controlled by other brain structures. This in turn might also explain the selective impairment of executive functions within this approach and other studies that found selective impairments within a specific domain at a given hyperbaric environment.

However, although this hypothesis might be an interesting avenue for further research by applying behavioral tests that are clearly identified in terms of their neural substrate, it requires further methodological developments by establishing neuroscientific techniques within hyperbaric settings and/or ideally in real water immersed conditions. Clear inferences from behavioral measures to its neural substrate without neurophysiological measures should still be handled cautiously. Nevertheless, it appears that new avenues for IGN research in the field from a neuroscientific perspective is necessary by combining behavioral measures, recent developments in wireless electroencephalography (EEG) devices, and further objectives measures such as the CFFF. This might provide new insights into this field of research when technical advancements allow waterproof measurements, which has already been demonstrated with EEG (Schneider et al., 2014).

Limitations

Since our approach is the first that addressed executive processes under "real-life" conditions, it has also some limitations. First, as has been already discussed, our experimental method cannot completely exclude practice effects, which should be excluded in future studies, e.g., by extensive learning prior to varying the experimental condition (e.g., Germonpré et al., 2017) or by an additional control group performing the same tests in the same and time-matched sequence without water immersion. In line with this, time of exposure should be additionally emphasized, e.g., by exposing subjects to only one water depth or by the application of between-subject instead of within-subject experimental designs. Second, the cognitive tests developed for this purpose were shortened to a minimal level of visual stimuli within each test to be certain that three different executive functions can be tested in a short time frame. Consequently, this might have provoked increased random noise in the reaction time outcome. Complementary to this limitation, the unitydiversity idea proposed by Miyake et al. (2000) was developed, besides other reasons, because of the so-called task-impurity

problem, which means that even well-defined executive function tasks and scores derived from those tests still include systematic variance and measurement errors (i.e., random noise in the data) from non-executive processes (Miyake and Friedman, 2012). However, to account for this problem within real-life and extreme environmental conditions would require a fundamental other-experimental approach that is out of the scope of this study. Another limitation is that our environment was relatively safe, which makes it still difficult to transfer conclusions to varying conditions of open-water situations. Our experimental design was established to explore cognitive performance in different water depths compared to land by a computer, but it would be desirable for future studies to observe possible longer-lasting effects as has been shown by the use of the CFFF paradigm (Balestra et al., 2012), which would, however, also need a different experimental procedure. Additionally, neuropsychological measures are generally susceptible to changes in the strategic behavior, motivational drive, and more specifically, practice effects in executive function tests have been shown to vary between test subjects and depend on many factors (Calamia et al., 2012). Thus, given this limitation, it would be worthwhile for future research to combine computerbased approaches to study behavioral and longer-lasting effects with parallel recordings of objective measures such as CFFF and neuroimaging methods in extreme environments. This might be useful to capture a sophisticated view of human cognitive performance and brain cortical function beyond that what can be revealed by each method alone. Lastly, other executive functions that were not captured by our tests could be measured along other aspects such as the interactive effects of increased or decreased partial pressure of oxygen, nitrogen, and carbon dioxide (e.g., exercise) on executive functions (Freiberger et al., 2016; Brebeck et al., 2017) and the role of diving experience given our heterogeneous sample regarding diving experience. However, based on our experimental findings of selective executive function impairments by an approach that was the first within this field of research, more specific theory-driven hypothesis could be derived in future studies, e.g., to test specific other important functions that are associated with ACC activity such as emotional regulations

REFERENCES

- Abraini, J. H., Rostain, J.-C., and Kriem, B. (1998). Sigmoidal compression ratedependence of inert gas narcotic potency in rats: implication for lipid vs. protein theories of inert gas action in the central nervous system. *Brain Res.* 808, 300–304. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(98)00760-4
- Aron, A. R. (2007). The neural basis of inhibition in cognitive control. *Neuroscientist* 13, 214–228. doi: 10.1177/107385840729 9288
- Baddeley, A. D. (2000). Selective attention and performance in dangerous environments. J. Hum. Perform. Extreme Environ. 63, 537–546. doi: 10.7771/ 2327-2937.1010
- Balestra, C., Lafere, P., and Germonpre, P. (2012). Persistence of critical flicker fusion frequency impairment after a 33 mfw SCUBA dive: evidence of prolonged nitrogen narcosis? *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 4063–4068. doi: 10.1007/ s00421-012-2391-z
- Banich, M. T. (2009). Executive function the search for an integrated account. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 18, 89–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-8721.2009.01615.x

(Bush et al., 2000), which are known to be influenced by nitrogen narcosis (Jurado and Rosselli, 2007; Löfdahl et al., 2013).

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of 'Ethical Principles of Psychologists and Code of Conduct, APA, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Psychologie' with written informed consent from all subjects. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the ethics committee of the 'Deutsche Gesellschaft für Psychologie'.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

FS contributed to the design of the study, performed the data acquisition, analysis, interpreted the data and wrote the manuscript. MD substantially contributed to the design of the study, data analysis and interpretation. Moreover, MD critically revised the manuscript and approved the final versions and its content.

FUNDING

This work was supported by an internal Grant from the Johannes Gutenberg-University Mainz.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Carina Steines, Benjamin Schulze, Fabian Thomas, and Vasile Nico Noichl for their support in data acquisition and Carina Steines additionally for test developing. We also thank for the support of the diving indoor facility (dive4life) and Scubapro/Uwatec for supplying us with the diving computers.

- Banich, M. T., Milham, M. P., Atchley, R. A., Cohen, N. J., Webb, A., Wszalek, T., et al. (2000). Prefrontal regions play a predominant role in imposing an attentional 'set': evidence from fMRI. *Cogn. Brain Res.* 10, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/ S0926-6410(00)00015-X
- Bennett, P. B., and Rostain, J. C. (2003). "Inert gas narcosis," in *Bennett and Elliott's Physiology and Medicine of Diving*, 5th Edn, eds A. O. Braubakk and T. S. Neuman (Toronto, ON: Saunders), 300–322.
- Botvinick, M. M., Braver, T. S., Barch, D. M., Carter, C. S., and Cohen, J. D. (2001). Conflict monitoring and cognitive control. *Psychol. Rev.* 108, 624–652. doi: 10.1037/0033-295X.108.3.624
- Braubakk, A. O., and Neuman, T. S. (Eds) (2003). *Bennett and Elliott's Physiology* and Medicine of Diving, 5th Edn. Toronto, ON: Saunders.
- Brebeck, A.-K., Deussen, A., Schmitz-Peiffer, H., Range, U., Balestra, C., Cleveland, S., et al. (2017). Effects of oxygen-enriched air on cognitive performance during SCUBA-diving – an open-water study. *Res. Sports Med.* doi: 10.1080/15438627.2017.1314289 [Epub ahead of print].
- Büchel, C., Bornhövd, K., Quante, M., Glauche, V., Bromm, B., and Weiller, C. (2002). Dissociable neural responses related to pain intensity, stimulus

intensity, and stimulus awareness within the anterior cingulate cortex: a parametric single-trial laser functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 970–976.

- Bush, G., Luu, P., and Posner, M. I. (2000). Cognitive and emotional influences in anterior cingulate cortex. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 4, 215–222. doi: 10.1016/S1364-6613(00)01483-2
- Calamia, M., Markon, K., and Tranel, D. (2012). Scoring higher the second time around: meta-analyses of practice effects in neuropsychological assessment. *Clin. Neuropsychol.* 26, 543–570. doi: 10.1080/13854046.2012. 680913
- Clark, J. E. (2015). Moving in extreme environments: inert gas narcosis and underwater activities. *Extreme Physiol. Med.* 4:1. doi: 10.1186/s13728-014-0020-7
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Hillsdale, NJ: L. Erlbaum Associates.
- Colloc'h, N., Sopkova-de Oliveira Santos, J., Retailleau, P., Vivarès, D., Bonneté, F., d'Estainto, B. L., et al. (2007). Protein crystallography under xenon and nitrous oxide pressure: comparison with in vivo pharmacology studies and implications for the mechanism of inhaled anesthetic action. *Biophys. J.* 92, 217–224. doi: 10.1529/biophysj.106.093807
- Dalecki, M., Bock, O., and Hoffmann, U. (2013). Inverse relationship between task complexity and performance deficit in 5 m water immersion. *Exp. Brain Res.* 227, 243–248. doi: 10.1007/s00221-013-3506-4
- Dalecki, M., Bock, O., and Schulze, B. (2012). Cognitive impairment during 5 m water immersion. J. Appl. Physiol. 113, 1075–1081. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol. 00825.2012
- Derakshan, N., and Eysenck, M. W. (2009). Anxiety, processing efficiency, and cognitive performance: new developments from attentional control theory. *Eur. Psychol.* 14, 168–176. doi: 10.1027/1016-9040.14.2.168
- Diamond, A. (2013). Executive functions. Annu. Rev. Psychol. 64, 135–168. doi: 10.1146/annurev-psych-113011-143750
- Dreher, J.-C., and Grafman, J. (2003). Dissociating the roles of the rostral anterior cingulate and the lateral prefrontal cortices in performing two tasks simultaneously or successively. *Cereb. Cortex* 13, 329–339. doi: 10.1093/cercor/ 13.4.329
- Eysenck, M. W., Derakshan, N., Santos, R., and Calvo, M. G. (2007). Anxiety and cognitive performance: attentional control theory. *Emotion* 7, 336–353. doi: 10.1037/1528-3542.7.2.336
- Fowler, B., Ackles, K. N., and Porlier, G. (1985). Effects of inert gas narcosis on behavior-a critical review. *Undersea Biomed. Res.* 12, 369–402.
- Franks, N. P. (2008). General anaesthesia: from molecular targets to neuronal pathways of sleep and arousal. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 9, 370–386. doi: 10.1038/ nrn2372
- Franks, N. P., and Lieb, W. R. (1984). Do general anaesthetics act by competitive binding to specific receptors. *Nature* 310, 599–601. doi: 10.1038/ 310599a0
- Freiberger, J. J., Derrick, B. J., Natoli, M. J., Akushevich, I., Schinazi, E. A., Parker, C., et al. (2016). Assessment of the interaction of hyperbaric N₂, CO₂, and O₂ on psychomotor performance in divers. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 121, 953–964. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00534.2016
- Friedman, N. P., and Miyake, A. (2004). The relations among inhibition and interference control functions: a latent-variable analysis. J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 133, 101–135. doi: 10.1037/0096-3445.133.1.101
- Friedman, N. P., Miyake, A., Young, S. E., DeFries, J. C., Corley, R. P., and Hewitt, J. K. (2008). Individual differences in executive functions are almost entirely genetic in origin. J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 137, 201–225. doi: 10.1037/0096-3445. 137.2.201
- Germonpré, P., Balestra, C., Hemelryck, W., Buzzacott, P., and Lafère, P. (2017). Objective vs. subjective evaluation of cognitive performance during 0.4-MPa dives breathing air or nitrox. *Aerosp. Med. Hum. Perform.* 88, 469–475. doi: 10.3357/AMHP.4608.2017
- Hemelryck, W., Rozloznik, M., Germonpré, P., Balestra, C., and Lafère, P. (2013). Functional comparison between critical flicker fusion frequency and simple cognitive tests in subjects breathing air or oxygen in normobaria. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 43, 138–142.
- Hutchison, W. D., Davis, K. D., Lozano, A. M., Tasker, R. R., and Dostrovsky, J. O. (1999). Pain-related neurons in the human cingulate cortex. *Nat. Neurosci.* 2, 403–405. doi: 10.1038/8065

- Jurado, M. B., and Rosselli, M. (2007). The elusive nature of executive functions: a review of our current understanding. *Neuropsychol. Rev.* 17, 213–233. doi: 10.1007/s11065-007-9040-z
- Kaisti, K. K., Långsjö, J. W., Aalto, S., Oikonen, V., Sipilä, H., Teräs, M., et al. (2003). Effects of sevoflurane, propofol, and adjunct nitrous oxide on regional cerebral blood flow, oxygen consumption, and blood volume in humans. J. Am. Soc. Anesthesiol. 99, 603–613. doi: 10.1097/00000542-200309000-00015
- Kane, M. J., Conway, A. R. A., Miura, T. K., and Colflesh, G. J. H. (2007). Working memory, attention control, and the N-back task: a question of construct validity. J. Exp. Psychol. Learn. Mem. Cogn. 33, 615–622. doi: 10.1037/0278-7393.33.3.615
- Kiessling, R. J., and Maag, C. H. (1962). Performance impairment as a function of nitrogen narcosis. J. Appl. Psychol. 46, 91–95. doi: 10.1037/h0039500
- Kirchner, W. K. (1958). Age differences in short-term retention of rapidly changing information. J. Exp. Psychol. 55, 352–358. doi: 10.1037/h0043688
- Kneller, W., Higham, P., and Hobbs, M. (2012). Measuring manual dexterity and anxiety in divers using a novel task at 35–41 m. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 83, 54–57. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.3123.2012
- Kowalski, J. T., Seidack, S., Klein, F., Varn, A., Röttger, S., Kähler, W., et al. (2012). Does inert gas narcosis have an influence on perception of pain? *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 39, 569–576.
- Kühn, S., Schubert, F., Mekle, R., Wenger, E., Ittermann, B., Lindenberger, U., et al. (2016). Neurotransmitter changes during interference task in anterior cingulate cortex: evidence from fMRI-guided functional MRS at 3 T. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 221, 2541–2551. doi: 10.1007/s00429-015-1057-0
- Lafere, P., Balestra, C., Hemelryck, W., Guerrero, F., and Germonpre, P. (2016). Do environmental conditions contribute to narcosis onset and symptom severity? *Int. J. Sports Med.* 37, 1124–1128. doi: 10.1055/s-0042-110573
- Löfdahl, P., Andersson, D., and Bennett, M. (2013). Nitrogen narcosis and emotional processing during compressed air breathing. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 84, 17–21. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.3277.2013
- MacLeod, C. M. (1991). Half a century of research on the Stroop effect: an integrative review. *Psychol. Bull.* 109, 163–203. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.109.2.163
- Mansouri, F. A., Tanaka, K., and Buckley, M. J. (2009). Conflict-induced behavioural adjustment: a clue to the executive functions of the prefrontal cortex. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 10, 141–152. doi: 10.1038/nrn2538
- Miyake, A., and Friedman, N. P. (2012). The nature and organization of individual differences in executive functions four general conclusions. *Curr. Dir. Psychol. Sci.* 21, 8–14. doi: 10.1177/0963721411429458
- Miyake, A., Friedman, N. P., Emerson, M. J., Witzki, A. H., Howerter, A., and Wager, T. D. (2000). The unity and diversity of executive functions and their contributions to complex "frontal lobe" tasks: a latent variable analysis. *Cogn. Psychol.* 41, 49–100. doi: 10.1006/cogp.1999.0734
- Mullins, P. G., Rowland, L. M., Jung, R. E., and Sibbitt, W. L. (2005). A novel technique to study the brain's response to pain: proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Neuroimage* 26, 642–646. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.02.001
- Nevo, B., and Breitstein, S. (1999). *Psychological and Behavioral Aspects of Diving*. Flagstaff, AZ: Best Publishing Company.
- Niendam, T. A., Laird, A. R., Ray, K. L., Dean, Y. M., Glahn, D. C., and Carter, C. S. (2012). Meta-analytic evidence for a superordinate cognitive control network subserving diverse executive functions. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 12, 241–268. doi: 10.3758/s13415-011-0083-5
- Owen, A. M., McMillan, K. M., Laird, A. R., and Bullmore, E. (2005). N-back working memory paradigm: a meta-analysis of normative functional neuroimaging studies. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 25, 46–59. doi: 10.1002/hbm.20131
- Petri, N. M. (2003). Change in strategy of solving psychological tests: evidence of nitrogen narcosis in shallow air-diving. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 30, 293-303.
- Poulton, E. C., Catton, M. J., and Carpenter, A. (1964). Efficiency at sorting cards in compressed air. Br. J. Ind. Med. 21, 242–245. doi: 10.1136/oem.21.3.242
- Rainville, P., Duncan, G. H., Price, D. D., Carrier, B., and Bushnell, M. C. (1997). Pain affect encoded in human anterior cingulate but not somatosensory cortex. *Science* 277, 968–971. doi: 10.1126/science.277.5328.968
- Rogers, R. D., and Monsell, S. (1995). Costs of a predictable switch between simple cognitive tasks. J. Exp. Psychol. Gen. 124, 207–231. doi: 10.1037/0096-3445.124. 2.207

- Rostain, J. C., Lavoute, C., Risso, J. J., Vallee, N., and Weiss, M. (2011). A review of recent neurochemical data on inert gas narcosis. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 38, 49–59.
- Schneider, S., Cheung, J. J. H., Frick, H., Krehan, S., Micke, F., Sauer, M., et al. (2014). When neuroscience gets wet and hardcore: neurocognitive markers obtained during whole body water immersion. *Exp. Brain Res.* 232, 3325–3331. doi: 10.1007/s00221-014-4019-5
- Snyder, H. R., Miyake, A., and Hankin, B. L. (2015). Advancing understanding of executive function impairments and psychopathology: bridging the gap between clinical and cognitive approaches. *Front. Psychol.* 6:328. doi: 10.3389/ fpsyg.2015.00328
- Sparrow, L., Mathieu, D., Wattel, F., Lancry, A., and Neviere, R. (2000). Effects of breathing air at 4 atm abs: evidence for a change in strategy. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 27, 125–130.
- Stroop, J. R. (1935). Studies of interference in serial verbal reactions. J. Exp. Psychol. 18, 643–662. doi: 10.1037/h0054651
- Taylor, R., Schaefer, B., Densmore, M., Neufeld, R. W. J., Rajakumar, N., Williamson, P. C., et al. (2015). Increased glutamate levels observed upon functional activation in the anterior cingulate cortex using the Stroop Task and functional spectroscopy. *Neuroreport* 26, 107–112. doi: 10.1097/WNR. 0000000000000309

- Vallée, N., Rostain, J.-C., Boussuges, A., and Risso, J.-J. (2009). Comparison of nitrogen narcosis and helium pressure effects on striatal amino acids: a microdialysis study in rats. *Neurochem. Res.* 34, 835–844. doi: 10.1007/s11064-008-9827-1
- Vallee, N., Rostain, J.-C., and Risso, J.-J. (2009). How can an inert gas counterbalance a NMDA-induced glutamate release? J. Appl. Physiol. 107, 1951–1958. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00097.2009
- van Veen, V., Cohen, J. D., Botvinick, M. M., Stenger, V. A., and Carter, C. S. (2001). Anterior cingulate cortex, conflict monitoring, and levels of processing. *Neuroimage* 14, 1302–1308. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0923

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Steinberg and Doppelmayr. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Oxygen Toxicity and Special Operations Forces Diving: Hidden and Dangerous

Thijs T. Wingelaar^{1, 2*}, Pieter-Jan A. M. van Ooij¹ and Rob A. van Hulst²

¹ Diving Medical Center, Royal Netherlands Navy, Den Helder, Netherlands, ² Department of Anaesthesiology, Academic Medical Center, Amsterdam, Netherlands

In Special Operations Forces (SOF) closed-circuit rebreathers with 100% oxygen are commonly utilized for covert diving operations. Exposure to high partial pressures of oxygen (PO₂) could cause damage to the central nervous system (CNS) and pulmonary system. Longer exposure time and higher PO₂ leads to faster development of more serious pathology. Exposure to a PO₂ above 1.4 ATA can cause CNS toxicity, leading to a wide range of neurologic complaints including convulsions. Pulmonary oxygen toxicity develops over time when exposed to a PO₂ above 0.5 ATA and can lead to inflammation and fibrosis of lung tissue. Oxygen can also be toxic for the ocular system and may have systemic effects on the inflammatory system. Moreover, some of the effects of oxygen toxicity are irreversible. This paper describes the pathophysiology, epidemiology, signs and symptoms, risk factors and prediction models of oxygen toxicity, and their limitations on SOF diving.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Costantino Balestra, HE2B - Haute Ecole Bruxelles-Brabant, Belgium

Reviewed by:

Jacek Kot, Gdańsk Medical University, Poland Peter Germonpre, Centre for Hyperbaric Oxygen Therapy, Belgium Guy Louis Vandenhoven, Sports Medical Centre, Belgium

> *Correspondence: Thijs T. Wingelaar

tt.wingelaar@mindef.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Science and Sport Psychology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Psychology

> **Received:** 17 May 2017 **Accepted:** 11 July 2017 **Published:** 25 July 2017

Citation:

Wingelaar TT, van Ooij P-JAM and van Hulst RA (2017) Oxygen Toxicity and Special Operations Forces Diving: Hidden and Dangerous. Front. Psychol. 8:1263. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01263 Keywords: oxygen toxicity, CNS-toxicity, pulmonary toxicity, diving, closed-circuit rebreather

INTRODUCTION

Military diving, especially within the domain of the Special Operations Forces (SOF), is one of the most extreme forms of diving. Depending on the task, this type of diving demands different equipment, procedures and training and, therefore, it is totally unlike commercial or civilian diving. For SOF divers, range and endurance, high mobility and stealth, are of utmost importance. To facilitate these requirements, the most commonly used equipment is the closed-circuit oxygen rebreather (O2-CCR): a comprehensive overview of the historic aspects of CCR diving is already published (Donald, 1992; Acott, 1999; Butler, 2004).

A CCR is fundamentally different from any open-circuit or semi-closed diving system. Instead of releasing exhaled air to the surrounding environment, it is recirculated within the apparatus. Any exhaled carbon dioxide (CO_2) is "scrubbed" by a chemical mixture, often various hydroxides, for instance NaOH and Ca $(OH)_2$. The efficacy of scrubbers is beyond the scope of this review, but factors like granule size, ambient temperature, and humidity greatly affect and sometimes limit scrubber efficiency. CCRs can be used with air, mixed gas, or pure oxygen. There is no exhaled gas under the form of bubbles and gas consumption is very much limited, increasing the possible autonomous dive time. In case of a breathing gas composed of pure oxygen, a second substantial difference compared to a regular SCUBA or mixed gas rebreather can be noted: the oxygen diver has no accumulation of nitrogen or other inert breathing gas and, therefore, no decompression limits. To facilitate recirculation, the breathing gas is temporarily stored in a "counter lung" before inspiration. The volume of this counter lung limits the tidal volume (TV) and maximum minute

199

volume (MMV) of the SOF diver. The limitation of TV and MMV and possible saturation of the soda lime can cause retention of CO_2 (Arieli et al., 2006a,b). This greatly affects the development of oxygen toxicity (see below).

Although many studies have investigated the toxic effects of oxygen on both the central nervous system (CNS) and the pulmonary system, the question remains how applicable those studies are for SOF divers. Much of the research was conducted with animals; although this has greatly contributed to our understanding of physiological processes, the results cannot always be extrapolated to humans (Robinson et al., 1974; Bryan and Jenkinson, 1988; O'Collins et al., 2006). Secondly, much of the available data on humans is rather old, and many of these experiments will never be replicated today due to our current viewpoint on research ethics. Nevertheless, these historical studies give some insight into the (life-threatening) dangers that oxygen poses for man (Donald, 1992; Acott, 1999). Since technological advances (such as, the capacity of "scrubbing" CO₂) influence the occurrence of oxygen toxicity, many of these older studies cannot be used to determine the threshold or safe limits or oxygen exposure. Lastly, most human experiments were performed in rest in a recompression chamber, the so-called "dry dives." Although dry dives enable researchers to administer oxygen in partial pressures above 1 ATA (equal to 101.3 kPa), the effects of oxygen are not the same as in an actual dive. Several studies have shown that submersion can alter the physiologic reaction to breathing gases (Donald, 1992; Kerem et al., 1995; van Ooij et al., 2011).

However, even when taking these limitations into consideration, some relevant data on oxygen toxicity in diving are still available. The aim of this paper is to summarize the pathologic effects of oxygen (mainly on the CNS and pulmonary system) and their operational consequences for SOF divers.

CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM TOXICITY

The phenomenon of CNS toxicity is commonly referred to as the Paul Bert effect, named after the French physiologist who first described it (Bert, 1878). In many dry dive experiments, Bert showed that oxygen is toxic and potentially lethal for many organic species including seeds, fungi, insects, and several small mammals. Others published similar results, showing that CNS toxicity was dependent on the inspired partial pressure of oxygen (PO₂) and the time exposed. In 1910 Bornstein was probably the first to expose two human volunteers in a dry dive setting to hyperbaric oxygen at a PO₂ of 2.8 ATA (equal to 283.7 kPa) for 30 min without any complaints (Acott, 1999).

The tolerance for oxygen in dry dives is much higher than in wet dives (Donald, 1992). In an immersed setting, a PO_2 above 1.4 ATA can lead to nausea, numbness, dizziness, twitching, hearing and visual disturbances, unconsciousness and convulsions (Harabin et al., 1995). In humans, no oxygen induced convulsions have been described with a PO_2 lower than 1.3, although susceptibility to oxygen toxicity has a high interpersonal and intra-individual variability (Donald, 1992; Arieli et al., 2008). While convulsions can occur without any prior symptoms, visual disturbances generally precede convulsions (Curley and Butler, 1987; Arieli et al., 2006a). Reports on the incidence of CNS toxicity vary greatly, ranging from 1 in 157,930 CCR dives to approximately 3.5% of the CCR dives (Harabin et al., 1995; Walters et al., 2000; Arieli et al., 2002). This may be attributed to different exposures in time and depth, or to different definitions of the symptoms or, perhaps, because the covert nature of SOF diving precludes the reporting of precise incidences.

Pathogenesis and Risk Factors

Although the exact mechanism is not fully understood, currently, the most plausible explanation is related to an overflow of reactive oxygen species (ROS) in the brain after an increase of cerebral blood flow (CBF) (Visser et al., 1996a; Koch et al., 2008). Due to the increased PO₂ in plasma there is an auto oxidation of nitric oxide ('NO) to several ROS, of which peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻) is the most important (Goldstein and Czapski, 1995; de Groot et al., 2004). ROS cause angiotensin-II induced vasoconstriction via activation of non-phagocytic NAD(P)H oxidase (Weissmann et al., 2000; de Groot et al., 2004; Nguyen Dinh Cat et al., 2013). However, at the same time, endothelial and neuronal nitric oxide synthase (eNOS and nNOS), which are responsible for vasodilatation, are increased (Hoehn et al., 2003). The net result of both processes is vasoconstriction and a reduction of CBF up to a certain "breaking point." Possibly due to depletion of the radical oxygen scavenger system, vessels dilate and increases CBF (Chavko et al., 1998; Demchenko et al., 2002; Eynan et al., 2014). Simultaneous to this increase in CBF, the cortical electroencephalography (EEG) activity increases (Bean and Coulson, 1971; Visser et al., 1996b). This increase in CBF and cortical EEG activity precedes convulsions (Bean and Coulson, 1971; Visser et al., 1996a,b; Demchenko et al., 2001; Koch et al., 2008). The exact mechanism though which ROS cause convulsions is not entirely clear. ROS are believed to directly affect various ionic conductance that regulate cell excitability, as well as disrupting chemical synaptic transmission (Manning, 2016). The role of superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase and other scavengers in the brain, predominantly on the function of the hippocampus, remains to be elucidated. However, animal experiments have shown that modulating the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) and N-nitro-L-arginine (NNA) system alters the susceptibility (Eynan et al., 2014; Manning, 2016). When any prodromal symptoms are encountered and the PO_2 is lowered, convulsions may be avoided (Arieli et al., 2008).

Despite extensive research to identify risk factors in CNS toxicity, most studies were on animals and the relevance for oxygen diving in humans remains unclear. Oxygen toxicity is dependent on both PO₂ and time, i.e., the time of onset of symptoms is shorter when the PO₂ is higher (Donald, 1992; Arieli et al., 2002). An increase in end-tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide (PetCO₂), either by "CO₂ retainers" (divers with a delayed or altered response to hypercapnia) or due to exercise, also increases susceptibility to oxygen toxicity (Arieli et al., 2001; Koch et al., 2013). Dehydration and starvation prolongs the latent period to onset of convulsion in rats, but the pathophysiological mechanism is unclear (Bitterman et al., 1997). In a small study,

a ketogenic diet in divers increased oxygen tolerance, but the mechanism for neuroprotection remains unknown (Valadao et al., 2014). Adding nitrogen or helium to the inspired gas, as well as adding periods of breathing air (commonly called "air breaks") to the oxygen exposure, protect against convulsions in dry dives, but the feasibility in oxygen diving is limited (Hendricks et al., 1977; Bitterman et al., 1987; Harabin et al., 1988; Arieli et al., 2005, 2008). An overview of pharmacological agents and vitamins that protect or sensitize has recently been published (Jain, 2017). A few pharmacological agents are worth mentioning here: scopolamine and cinnarizine (agents frequently used to prevent and treat motion sickness) do not seem to either attenuate or sensitize oxygen toxicity (Bitterman et al., 1991; Arieli et al., 1999). Caffeine is effective in delaying convulsions in rats, but its efficacy in humans has yet to be confirmed (Bitterman and Schaal, 1995). Due to the unpredictability and operational limitations, relying on pharmacological agents for extending SOF diving is not currently relevant.

Prediction Model and Variability

The first prediction model (published by Harabin et al.) was based on 661 CCR dives (Harabin et al., 1995). This was later refined by Arieli et al. who based their model on 2,039 CCR dives and which remains the most accurate model to date (Arieli et al., 2002). The chance of oxygen toxicity (as Z-score in a normal distribution) in any dive can be estimated by: $Z = [\ln(t) - 9.63 + 3.38 \times \ln(PO_2)]/2.02$. Note that this equation includes PO₂ (in kPa) and time (in min) as variables. The recovery time (similar to "surface interval" in air dives: the time for a diver to neutralize the oxygen stress) is based on experiments in rats and estimated by: $K_t = K_e \times e^{-0.079t}$, where K_t is regarded as a cumulative oxygen toxicity index at time t (in min) and K_e the "toxicity dose" at the end of exposure. However, to our knowledge, no studies have tested the efficacy of these models in humans.

Although the methodology of the model is sound, a considerable intra and interpersonal variability in oxygen toxicity still remains. In an effort to identify the military divers at risk, the "oxygen tolerance test" has long been advocated, where subjects were exposed to breathing 100% oxygen at 2.8 ATA for 30 min (Butler and Knafelc, 1986). However, after evaluation, this was proven obsolete because it lacked predictive value and many navies now refrain from using this test (Visser et al., 1996b; Walters et al., 2000). A similar test for CO₂, the Read test, has also proven ineffective (Arieli et al., 2014). Although the ability to detect CO₂ by divers can be trained, it is unknown whether this reduces the incidence of oxygen toxicity (Eynan et al., 2003, 2005). To our knowledge no valid test is available to screen for oxygen tolerance.

Operational Consequences

Even though the pathophysiological mechanisms and risk factors are not yet clarified, there is a clear depth (PO_2) and time relationship. Oxygen toxicity of the CNS is a rare but potentially life-threatening complication of exposure to high PO_2 , which can occur without prodromal symptoms. If mild symptoms do occur and can be timely recognized, convulsions may be avoided by reducing depth. However, delayed progression to convulsions after reducing oxygen exposure have been described.

In sports diving, the PO₂ limit recommendations ranges from 1.4 to 1.6 ATA (Lang, 2001). The limits for military SOF diving are different, due to differences in the equipment and the amount of "acceptable risk" (Table 1) (Vann, 1988; United States Department of the Navy NSSC, 2008). The model from Arieli et al. allows 24 min at a PO2 of 2.5 ATA when accepting a risk of maximum 5% of CNS toxicity (Arieli et al., 2002). The widely used US Navy Diving Manual allows a single-depth exposure to a PO₂ of 2.5 ATA for 10 min (United States Department of the Navy NSSC, 2008). However, these high risks are only taken with the proper training, equipment and safety precautions, and only when the operational demands leave no alternative options. Incidence reports of oxygen toxicity using the Arieli model are lacking, most likely due to the covert nature of SOF diving.

PULMONARY OXYGEN TOXICITY

In 1899, the Scottish pathologist, James Lorrain Smith, published the pathological effects of increased inspiratory oxygen tension on several small animals (Lorrain Smith, 1899). In these classic experiments, mice and larks were exposed to increasing pressures of oxygen for long periods of time. Besides several episodes of CNS toxicity, most of the animals perished because of hypoxia as a result of insufficient ventilation due to acute or chronic lung inflammation. Compared to CNS toxicity, a lower partial pressure of oxygen is required to cause symptoms, but the exposure time has to be much longer (hours to days). Exposure above 0.5 ATA is regarded as potentially damaging for the pulmonary system. In humans, early symptoms include tracheobronchial irritation with retrosternal pain and coughing (Klein, 1990). Longer exposures damage the tracheal mucosa with impaired mucus clearance (Sackner et al., 1975). These complaints precede changes in lung function tests, such as, a decrease in vital capacity (VC), but have a low predictive value due to high variability (Klein, 1990). The incidence in divers is unknown, since no studies have investigated the epidemiology.

Depth (fsw/msw)	Limit US Navy (United States Department of the Navy NSSC, 2008) (min)	Risk of CNS toxicity (Arieli et al., 2002)(%)	Limit Arieli et al. <5% (min)
25/7.7	240	13.1	83
30/9.2	80	6.3	63
35/10.7	25	2.4	48
40/12.3	15	1.7	38
50/15.3	10	1.8	24

Depth in feet of sea water (fsw) and meters of sea water (msw). The limits are printed as in the US Navy Diving Manual with (in the third column) their associated risk for CNS toxicity based on the model of Arieli et al. (2002). The last column shows the bottom time when accepting a maximum risk of CNS toxicity of 5%.

Pathophysiology and Risk Factors

Pulmonary oxygen toxicity (POT) can be divided into two phases. The first exsudative phase (Figure 2, left side) is marked by local inflammation with capillary and endothelial edema, a decrease of type I alveolar cells, and an influx of inflammatory cells (Miller and Winter, 1981; Bryan and Jenkinson, 1988; Demchenko et al., 2007). These changes are reversible and the lung returns to its normal state (Figure 1) if the inspired oxygen pressure is reduced below 0.5 ATA. In the following proliferative phase (Figure 2, right side) fibroblasts and type II alveolar cells infiltrate the inflamed endothelia. With continuing inflammation, this ultimately leads to alveolar fibrosis and a four- to fivefold increase of thickness of the air-blood membrane and, as a consequence, loss of diffusion capacity (Kapanci et al., 1972; Robinson et al., 1974). These changes are irreversible. The rate at which these changes occur is directly related to the inspired PO₂ and can occur as early as 3 h at a PO₂ of 3 ATA during a dry dive (Winter and Smith, 1972; Klein, 1990).

When divers are immersed, many physiologic processes are altered. Circulating volume is redistributed due to the hydrostatic pressure on the body and peripheral vasoconstriction when immersed in cold water, both resulting in volume shift and intrathoracic pooling (Norsk et al., 1985; Choukroun et al., 1989; Pendergast and Lundgren, 2009). Even though the mammalian diving reflex lowers the heart rate, the net result of both processes is pulmonary hypertension, because the cardiac output is increased as a result of the Frank-Starling mechanism (Dahlback et al., 1978). The increased blood flow in the lung recruits apical fields (compared to exercise), but also stiffens the lung (Choukroun et al., 1983; Pendergast and Lundgren, 2009). Beside these effects on lung circulation, the intrathoracic pooling and pulmonary hypertension triggers the baroreceptors in the right atrium, which increases diuresis through an increased vasopressin release (Norsk et al., 1986; Boussuges et al., 2007, 2009). Lastly, the position of the diver in the water (horizontal or vertical) and the position of the breathing apparatus compared to the body (deeper or lower than the diver) also influences perfusion of the lung and breathing dynamics (Badeer, 1982; Taylor and Morrison, 1991). As a result of all of the above processes, gas exchange in the lung during immersion is substantially different from that during dry dives (Prefaut et al., 1978; Taylor and Morrison, 1990; van Ooij et al., 2011).

Very few studies have reported risk factors for developing POT in divers, let alone in SOF divers. Most of the results are derived from dry dive experiments. Many of these studies use a decrease in VC as a marker to determine the amount of POT; however, the validity of this measurement is questioned (see below). Shykoff reported that exercise in an immersed setting and repeated exposure increases POT (Shykoff, 2008a,b). To our knowledge, no other risk factors have been identified. In animal studies, scavengers (such as, SOD and catalase) were shown to protect lung tissue against the overload of oxygen radicals; however, this effect has not been confirmed in humans (Kimball et al., 1976; Frank et al., 1978; Potter et al., 1999).

Prediction Model and Variability

In military and commercial diving, the current standard for determining the maximum pulmonary oxygen exposure in



8, surfactant layer; 9, red blood cell; 10, capillary base membrane. Adapted



basement membrane; 11, alveolar fibrin formation; 12, collagen fibers deposition; 13, incorporation of hyaline membrane; 14, fibroblastic proliferation; 15, interstitial fibrin.

with permission from van Ooij et al. (2013).

Special Operating Forces Oxygen Diving

diving is "units of pulmonary toxicity dose" (UPTD). One UTPD equals the amount of damage caused by breathing 1 min of 100% oxygen at 1 ATA (Bardin and Lambertsen, 1970). The basic concept of UPTD is that a certain threshold (amount of oxygen molecules) is required to cause local damage, which can be measured by a decrease in VC. For instance, an exposure of 615 UPTD causes the VC to decrease 2% in 50% of the divers, while 1425 UPTD lowers the VC by 10% in 50% of the divers (Clark and Lambertsen, 1970; Wright, 1972). Since the 1970s, many studies have further refined the basic model (Clark et al., 1999). To calculate the amount of UPTD, the following equation must be solved: UPTD = $t \times [0.5/(PO_2 - 0.5)]^{-5/6}$, with PO₂ in ATA and time in minutes. Arieli et al. published an improved equation to more accurately determine the decrease in VC in a dry setting, based on data from several studies that included exposures with humans: $\Delta VC = 0.0082 \times t^2 (PO_2/101.3)^{4.57}$; please note that, here, PO2 is in kPa and time is in hours (Eckenhoff et al., 1987; Clark et al., 1991; Arieli et al., 2002). The "cumulative units of pulmonary toxicity dose" (CPTD), the "oxygen toxicity unit" (OTU) and derived equation for repetitive exposure (REPEX) were introduced to include recovery and facilitate multi-day exposures, but was never validated in divers (Hamilton, 1989). Arieli et al. also published an updated equation to estimate the recovery of lung volume, which was extrapolated from data derived from animal experiments performed in a dry setting (Arieli et al., 2002). There is no consensus which model is the most valid to plan SOF operations.

The main flaw in the UPTD concept and the derived equations is the change in VC as the sole indicator to determine oxygen stress. VC has a circadian rhythm and there is a strong intra and interpersonal variability when measuring lung volumes (Hruby and Butler, 1975; Harabin et al., 1987). Ventilation during anaesthesiology with a high PO₂ is known to influence VC, possibly due to absorption atelectasis (O'Brien, 2013). Whether this also occurs in SOF divers, or how long this endures after diving, is unknown. Recent findings have proven that immersion itself alters VC regardless of oxygen stress (Shykoff, 2005; van Ooij et al., 2011, 2012). Since the UPTD model was derived from dry dives, the above-mentioned factors are not taken into account. Although the original authors recognized the limitations of the UPTD model, more advanced diagnostic measurements were either too difficult to perform or were unavailable in the 1960s/1970s (Bardin and Lambertsen, 1970).

Operational Consequences

POT is more insidious than CNS toxicity; it affects the oxygen divers in long shallow-water dives or when recurrently exposed. The current prediction model (UPTD) was developed in dry setting during a time when capabilities to measure lung parameters were limited. Newer parameters, such as, the ratio between diffusion capacity of carbon monoxide and nitric oxide (DL_{NO/CO}), fraction of exhaled nitric oxide (FE_{NO}) or volatile organic compounds (VOCs), might be more accurate in determining POT, but these tests have yet to be validated (Shykoff, 2008a,b; Caspersen et al., 2011; van Ooij et al., 2014b,a, 2016; Vermeulen et al., 2016). Especially the VOCs are of interest because, in the field of pulmonology, this noninvasive diagnostic

modality is increasingly utilized for diagnosing asthma, acute respiratory distress syndrome and lung cancer (Bos et al., 2014, 2016; Boots et al., 2015). However, until a new valid parameter to determine POT has been established, the UPTD model remains the gold standard, despite its limitations.

As equipment improves and dive times are extended, SOF divers might be increasingly exposed to a level at which irreversible damage may occur. The Royal Netherlands Navy currently dives with the LAR 5010 by Dräger and within the limits given by NATO (Allied Diving Publication), which are highly similar to the US Navy Diving Manual (United States Department of the Navy NSSC, 2008). Oxygen exposure is limited to 450 UPTD per day and 2250 UPTD per week. A single exposure up to 1425 UPTD is regarded the absolute maximum and only to be used in exceptional circumstances with sufficient medical support available (i.e., recompression facilities and medical capacity within the operational theater). The Royal Netherlands Navy Diving Medical Center performs yearly dive medicals on all Dutch SOF divers according to and surpassing the standard of the European Diving Technology Committee (Wendling and Nome, 2004). In a recent 20-year longitudinal cohort study, we found no significant changes in pulmonary function and diffusion capacity of SOF divers compared to other Navy divers or non-divers (Voortman et al., 2016). Tetzlaff et al. published similar results (Tetzlaff et al., 2005). Yearly exercise tolerance testing shows VO2 max values regularly surpassing 50 ml/kg/min and all divers remain fit for diving duties during their career. This may be due to either sufficient "recovery" time between extreme dives, or because exposures are not severe enough to cause irreversible damage. Although current monitoring does not show any deleterious effects, it remains necessary to continue this monitoring of long term health effects as the level of exposure in recent years has increased.

OTHER PATHOPHYSIOLOGIC CHANGES

While CNS toxicity and pulmonary toxicity have been described as separate entities in this review, their occurrence may be more closely related. In addition to cold, stress and physical activity, CNS toxicity activates the sympathetic nervous system, which in animal experiments leads to pulmonary edema though the pulmonary venule adrenergic hypersensitivity response (Winklewski et al., 2013). Hyperoxia, even at normobaric conditions, induces many physiological changes which are often not fully understood. In addition, the clinical relevance of these changes and impact on SOF diving remains to be elucidated. Although this paper does not aim to give a full review of all known pathophysiological effects of oxygen in divers, the effects on sight and exercise tolerance are important in the context of SOF diving. For further reading of the effects of hyperoxia on other parts of the body we suggest the work of Bennett and Elliott (Brubakk and Neuman, 2003).

Ocular Toxicity

Visual acuity is of crucial importance to SOF divers. Visual complaints are a frequent side-effect of daily clinical treatments

in recompression chambers (hyperbaric oxygen therapy: HBOT). Transient myopia with up to 0.25 dioptres loss for each week exposed to high oxygen pressures can occur, but generally resolves after a few weeks (Butler et al., 2008). Apart from one case report, hyperopic myopia has not been reported in oxygen divers (Butler et al., 1999). Although extreme HBOT exposures can cause irreversible cataract or keratoconus, this has not been described in divers (Palmquist et al., 1984; Butler, 1995; McMonnies, 2015). These effects of oxygen on the ocular system are probably irrelevant for SOF divers, as oxygen pressures are generally much lower and exposure is less frequent compared with daily HBOT in patients for several weeks.

Exercise Tolerance

There are several reports on fatigue and reduced exercise tolerance after high oxygen exposures (Comroe et al., 1945; Lambertsen, 1978; Shykoff, 2005). Divers complained about retrosternal pain or the inability to "give their full" for several days. To what extent this is a subjective complaint, or limits (diving) performance, is unknown. Although the mechanism behind these complaints is not fully understood, generalized oxidative stress depletes the scavenger system and leads to lipid peroxidation of the cell membranes causing cell damage (Ferrer et al., 2007; Perovic et al., 2014). After diving, because there is an upregulation of glutathione peroxidase (GPx) and catalase activity in lymphocytes, the inflammatory system may also be involved (Ferrer et al., 2007). Damage and dysfunction of erythrocytes has been described after hyperbaric hyperoxic exposure and in saturation divers, its effect on exercise tolerance is unknown (Dise et al., 1987; Hofsø et al., 2005). To what extend performance is impaired in SOF divers after oxygen diving remains to be confirmed.

SUMMARY

In diving and hyperbaric environments, oxygen toxicity has been a topic of interest for over a century. Although many human experiments are not reflecting current equipment or procedures anymore, the results do illustrate the damaging potential of oxygen. Diving with high partial pressures of oxygen can result in acute life-threatening neurologic complications or irreversible pulmonary structural changes. However, the extent to which these problems occur in oxygen diving remains unknown, due to the lack of studies on humans during immersion, and/or epidemiologic studies.

In SOF diving, where 100% oxygen rebreathing diving systems are frequently used, operational demands and health risks are taken into account when planning dives. All current limits or diving tables with high PO₂ possess a certain quantity of "acceptable" risk. The question arises as to whether civilian or commercial divers should use the same limits as SOF divers.

REFERENCES

Acott, C. (1999). Oxygen toxicity: a brief history of oxygen in diving. SPUMS J. 29, 150–155.

To develop more accurate prediction models, we need to identify the pathophysiological mechanism of oxygen toxicity and the factors that, subsequently, increase or decrease the risk to various parts of the body. This is complicated by the covert nature of SOF diving, limiting publication of data. Also, in view of the considerable inter- and intrapersonal variability, perhaps the future of oxygen diving requires real-time individual monitoring of early symptoms of oxygen toxicity, such as, CBF or exhaled VOCs, to protect humans from the harmful effects of oxygen when diving.

Current Limits on Oxygen Exposure in the Royal Netherlands Navy

Central Nervous System Oxygen Toxicity

Divers exposed to a PO_2 above 1.3 ATA should be considered to be at risk for developing CNS toxicity. An estimation of the chance of CNS toxicity in diving, as *Z*-value in a normal distribution with *t* in minutes and PO_2 in kPa, can be made (Arieli et al., 2002). There is no consensus regarding a "maximum acceptable risk."

$$Z = \frac{\ln\left(t\right) - 9.63 + 3.38 \times \ln(\text{PO}_2)}{2.02} \tag{1}$$

Pulmonary Oxygen Toxicity

Any PO₂ above 0.5 ATA is regarded as toxic for the pulmonary system. The amount of "units of pulmonary toxicity dose" (UPTD), with t in minutes and PO₂ in ATA, can be calculated with the function below (Bardin and Lambertsen, 1970). Many authorities regard an exposure of 615 UPTD as the "maximum safe exposure for a single dive".

$$UPTD = t^{-1.2} \sqrt{\frac{0.5}{PO_2 - 0.5}}$$
(2)

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TW student of RvH: Acquisition and review of literature, drafting, and revising manuscript. PJvO co-promotor of TW: Review of literature, help with theoretical framework, writing, and reviewing concept manuscripts. RvH promotor of TW: Review of literature, help with theoretical framework, writing, and reviewing concept manuscripts.

FUNDING

This research received no specific grant from any funding agency in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

Arieli, R., Arieli, Y., Daskalovic, Y., Eynan, M., and Abramovich, A. (2006a). CNS oxygen toxicity in closed-circuit diving: signs and symptoms before loss of consciousness. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 77, 1153–1157.

- Arieli, R., Ertracht, O., Oster, I., Vitenstein, A., and Adir, Y. (2005). Effects of nitrogen and helium on CNS oxygen toxicity in the rat. J. Appl. Physiol. 98, 144–150. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00506.2004
- Arieli, R., Eynan, M., Ofir, D., and Arieli, Y. (2014). Brief screening test of ventilatory sensitivity to CO₍₂₎ cannot replace the mandatory test for susceptibility to CNS oxygen toxicity. *Mil. Med.* 179, 926–932. doi: 10.7205/MILMED-D-14-00026
- Arieli, R., Rashkovan, G., Moskovitz, Y., and Ertracht, O. (2001). PCO threshold for CNS oxygen toxicity in rats in the low range of hyperbaric PO. J. Appl. Physiol. 91, 1582–1587.
- Arieli, R., Shochat, T., and Adir, Y. (2006b). CNS toxicity in closed-circuit oxygen diving: symptoms reported from 2527 dives. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 77, 526–532.
- Arieli, R., Shupak, A., Shachal, B., Shenedrey, A., Ertracht, O., and Rashkovan, G. (1999). Effect of the anti-motion-sickness medication cinnarizine on central nervous system oxygen toxicity. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 26, 105–109.
- Arieli, R., Truman, M., and Abramovich, A. (2008). Recovery from central nervous system oxygen toxicity in the rat at oxygen pressures between 100 and 300 kPa. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 104, 867–871. doi: 10.1007/s00421-008-0843-2
- Arieli, R., Yalov, A., and Goldenshluger, A. (2002). Modeling pulmonary and CNS O toxicity and estimation of parameters for humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 92, 248–256. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00434.2001
- Badeer, H. S. (1982). Gravitational effects on the distribution of pulmonary blood flow: hemodynamic misconceptions. *Respiration* 43, 408–413. doi: 10.1159/000194511
- Bardin, H., and Lambertsen, C. J. (1970). A Quantitative Method for Calculating Pulmonary Toxicity: Use of the 'Unit Pulmonary Toxicity Dose' (UPTD). Philadelphia, PA: Institute for Environmental Medicine; University of Pennsylvania.
- Bean, J. W. L., and J., Coulson, J. (1971). Regional cerebral blood flow, O₂, and EEG in exposures to O₂ at high pressure. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 31, 235–242.
- Bert, P. (1878). La Pression Barométrique: Recherches de Physiologie Expérimentale. Paris: Masson.
- Bitterman, N., Eilender, E., and Melamed, Y. (1991). Hyperbaric oxygen and scopolamine. Undersea Biomed. Res. 18, 167–174.
- Bitterman, N., Laor, A., and Melamed, Y. (1987). CNS oxygen toxicity in oxygeninert gas mixtures. Undersea Biomed. Res. 14, 477–483.
- Bitterman, N., and Schaal, S. (1995). Caffeine attenuates CNS oxygen toxicity in rats. *Brain Res.* 696, 250–253. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(95)00820-G
- Bitterman, N., Skapa, E., and Gutterman, A. (1997). Starvation and dehydration attenuate CNS oxygen toxicity in rats. *Brain Res.* 761, 146–150. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(97)00442-3
- Boots, A. W., Bos, L. D., van der Schee, M. P., van Schooten, F. J., and Sterk, P. J. (2015). Exhaled molecular fingerprinting in diagnosis and monitoring: validating volatile promises. *Trends Mol. Med.* 21, 633–644. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2015.08.001
- Bos, L. D., Sterk, P. J., and Fowler, S. J. (2016). Breathomics in the setting of asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. 138, 970–976. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.08.004
- Bos, L. D., Weda, H., Wang, Y., Knobel, H. H., Nijsen, T. M., Vink, T. J., et al. (2014). Exhaled breath metabolomics as a noninvasive diagnostic tool for acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Eur. Respir. J.* 44, 188–197. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00005614
- Boussuges, A., Gole, Y., Mourot, L., Jammes, Y., Melin, B., Regnard, J., et al. (2009). Haemodynamic changes after prolonged water immersion. *J. Sports Sci.* 27, 641–649. doi: 10.1080/02640410902717001
- Boussuges, A., Molenat, F., Grandfond, A., Regnard, J., Wolf, J. P., Galland, F., et al. (2007). Cardiovascular changes induced by cold water immersion during hyperbaric hyperoxic exposure. *Clin. Physiol. Funct. Imaging* 27, 268–274. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-097X.2007.00747.x
- Brubakk, A., and Neuman, T. (2003). *Bennett and Elliotts' Physiology and Medicine* of Diving. Eastbourne: Saunders Ltd.
- Bryan, C. L., and Jenkinson, S. G. (1988). Oxygen toxicity. Clin. Chest Med. 9, 141-152.
- Butler, F. K. (1995). Diving and hyperbaric ophthalmology. Surv. Ophthalmol. 39, 347–366. doi: 10.1016/S0039-6257(05)80091-8
- Butler, F. K. (2004). Closed-circuit oxygen diving in the U.S. Navy. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 31, 3–20.

- Butler, F. K., Hagan, C., and Murphy-Lavoie, H. (2008). Hyperbaric oxygen therapy and the eye. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 35, 333–387.
- Butler, F. K., and Knafelc, M. E. (1986). Screening for oxygen intolerance in U.S. Navy divers. Undersea Biomed. Res. 13, 91–98.
- Butler, F. K., White, E., and Twa, M. (1999). Hyperoxic myopia in a closed-circuit mixed-gas scuba diver. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 26, 41–45.
- Caspersen, C., Stensrud, T., and Thorsen, E. (2011). Bronchial nitric oxide flux and alveolar nitric oxide concentration after exposure to hyperoxia. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 82, 946–950. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2995.2011
- Chavko, M., Braisted, J. C., Outsa, N. J., and Harabin, A. L. (1998). Role of cerebral blood flow in seizures from hyperbaric oxygen exposure. *Brain Res.* 791, 75–82. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(98)00083-3
- Choukroun, M. L., Guenard, H., and Varene, P. (1983). Pulmonary capillary blood volume during immersion in water at different temperatures. *Undersea Biomed. Res.* 10, 331–342.
- Choukroun, M. L., Kays, C., and Varene, P. (1989). Effects of water temperature on pulmonary volumes in immersed human subjects. *Respir. Physiol.* 75, 255–265. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(89)90036-4
- Clark, J. M., Jackson, R. M., Lambertsen, C. J., Gelfand, R., Hiller, W. D., and Unger, M. (1991). Pulmonary function in men after oxygen breathing at 3.0 ATA for 3.5 h. J. Appl. Physiol. 71, 878–885.
- Clark, J. M., and Lambertsen, C. J. (1970). Pulmonary Oxygen Tolerance in Man and Derivation of Pulmonary Oxygen Tolerance Curves. Institute for Environmental Medicine; University of Pennsylvania Medical Center.
- Clark, J. M., Lambertsen, C. J., Gelfand, R., Flores, N. D., Pisarello, J. B., Rossman, M. D., et al. (1999). Effects of prolonged oxygen exposure at 1.5, 2.0, or 2.5 ATA on pulmonary function in men (predictive studies V). *J. Appl. Physiol.* 86, 243–259.
- Comroe, J. H., Dripps, R. D., Dumke, P. R., and Deming, M. (1945). Oxygen toxicity. JAMA 128, 710–717. doi: 10.1001/jama.1945.02860270012004
- Curley, M. D., and Butler, F. K. (1987). Visual reaction time performance preceding CNS oxygen toxicity. Undersea Biomed. Res. 14, 301–310.
- Dahlback, G. O., Jonsson, E., and Liner, M. H. (1978). Influence of hydrostatic compression of the chest and intrathoracic blood pooling on static lung mechanics during head-out immersion. *Undersea Biomed. Res.* 5, 71–85.
- de Groot, A. A., van Zwieten, P. A., and Peters, S. L. (2004). Involvement of reactive oxygen species in angiotensin II-induced vasoconstriction. *J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol.* 43, 154–159. doi: 10.1097/00005344-200401000-00023
- Demchenko, I. T., Boso, A. E., Whorton, A. R., and Piantadosi, C. A. (2001). Nitric oxide production is enhanced in rat brain before oxygen-induced convulsions. *Brain Res.* 917, 253–261. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(01)03057-8
- Demchenko, I. T., Oury, T. D., Crapo, J. D., and Piantadosi, C. A. (2002). Regulation of the brain's vascular responses to oxygen. *Circ. Res.* 91, 1031–1037. doi: 10.1161/01.RES.0000043500.03647.81
- Demchenko, I. T., Welty-Wolf, K. E., Allen, B. W., and Piantadosi, C. A. (2007). Similar but not the same: normobaric and hyperbaric pulmonary oxygen toxicity, the role of nitric oxide. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 293, L229–L238. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00450.2006
- Dise, C. A., Clark, J. M., Lambersten, C. J., and Goodman, D. B. (1987). Hyperbaric hyperoxia reversibly inhibits erythrocyte phospholipid fatty acid turnover. J. Appl. Physiol. 62, 533–538.
- Donald, K. (1992). Oxygen and the Diver. Welshpool: The SPA Ltd.
- Eckenhoff, R. G., Dougherty, J. H. Jr., Messier, A. A., Osborne, S. F., and Parker, J. W. (1987). Progression of and recovery from pulmonary oxygen toxicity in humans exposed to 5 ATA air. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 58, 658–667.
- Eynan, M., Arieli, R., and Adir, Y. (2005). Response to CO₂ in novice closed-circuit apparatus divers and after 1 year of active oxygen diving at shallow depths. J. Appl. Physiol. 98, 1653–1659. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00660.2004
- Eynan, M., Daskalovic, Y. I., Arieli, Y., Arieli, R., Shupak, A., Eilender, E., et al. (2003). Training improves divers' ability to detect increased CO₂. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 74, 537–545.
- Eynan, M., Krinsky, N., Biram, A., Arieli, Y., and Arieli, R. (2014). A comparison of factors involved in the development of central nervous system and pulmonary oxygen toxicity in the rat. *Brain Res.* 1574, 77–83. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2014.05.051
- Ferrer, M., Sureda, A., Battle, J., Tauler, P., Tur, J., and Pons, A. (2007). Scuba diving enhances endogenous antioxidant defenses in lymphcytes and neutrophils. *Free Radic. Res.* 41, 274–281. doi: 10.1080/10715760601080371

Frank, L., Bucher, J. R., and Roberts, R. J. (1978). Oxygen toxicity in neonatal and adult animals of various species. J. Appl. Physiol. 45, 699–704.

- Goldstein, S., and Czapski, G. (1995). Kinetics of nitric oxide autoxidation in aqueous solution in the absence and presence of various reductants. The nature of the oxidizing intermediates. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 117, 12078–12084. doi: 10.1021/ja00154a007
- Hamilton, R. W. (1989). Tolerating exposure to high oxygen levels: repex and other methods. Mar. Technol. Soc. 23, 19–25.
- Harabin, A. L., Homer, L. D., Weathersby, P. K., and Flynn, E. T. (1987). An analysis of decrements in vital capacity as an index of pulmonary oxygen toxicity. J. Appl. Physiol. 63, 1130–1135.
- Harabin, A. L., Survanshi, S. S., and Homer, L. D. (1995). A model for predicting central nervous system oxygen toxicity from hyperbaric oxygen exposures in humans. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 132, 19–26. doi: 10.1006/taap.1995.1082
- Harabin, A. L., Survanshi, S. S., Weathersby, P. K., Hays, J. R., and Homer, L. D. (1988). The modulation of oxygen toxicity by intermittent exposure. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 93, 298–311. doi: 10.1016/0041-008X(88)90130-5
- Hendricks, P. L., Hall, D. A., Hunter, W. L. Jr., and Haley, P. J. (1977). Extension of pulmonary O₂ tolerance in man at 2 ATA by intermittent O₂ exposure. J. Appl. Physiol. 42, 593–599.
- Hoehn, T., Felderhoff-Mueser, U., Maschewski, K., Stadelmann, C., Sifringer, M., Bittigau, P., et al. (2003). Hyperoxia causes inducible nitric oxide synthasemediated cellular damage to the immature rat brain. *Pediatr. Res.* 54, 179–184. doi: 10.1203/01.PDR.0000075220.17631.F1
- Hofsø, D., Ulvik, R. J., Segadal, K., Hope, A., and Thorsen, E. (2005). Changes in erythropoietin and haemoglobin concentrations in response to saturation diving. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 95, 191–196. doi: 10.1007/s00421-005-1381-9
- Hruby, J., and Butler, J. (1975). Variability of routine pulmonary function tests. *Thorax* 30, 548–553. doi: 10.1136/thx.30.5.548
- Jain, K. (2017). *Textbook of Hyperbaric Medicine*, 6th Edn. Cham: Springer International Publishing.
- Kapanci, Y., Tosco, R., Eggermann, J., and Gould, V. E. (1972). Oxygen pneumonitis in man., Light- and electron-microscopic morphometric studies. *Chest* 62, 162–169. doi: 10.1378/chest.62.2.162
- Kerem, D., Daskalovic, Y. I., Arieli, R., and Shupak, A. (1995). CO₂ retention during hyperbaric exercise while breathing 40/60 nitrox. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 22, 339–346.
- Kimball, R. E., Reddy, K., Peirce, T. H., Schwartz, L. W., Mustafa, M. G., and Cross, C. E. (1976). Oxygen toxicity: augmentation of antioxidant defense mechanisms in rat lung. *Am. J. Physiol.* 230, 1425–1431.
- Klein, J. (1990). Normobaric pulmonary oxygen toxicity. Anesth. Analg. 70, 195–207. doi: 10.1213/00000539-199002000-00012
- Koch, A. E., Koch, I., Kowalski, J., Schipke, J. D., Winkler, B. E., Deuschl, G., et al. (2013). Physical exercise might influence the risk of oxygen-induced acute neurotoxicity. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 40, 155–163.
- Koch, A., Kähler, W., Wegner-Bröse, H., Weyer, D., Kuhtz-Buschbeck, J., Deuschl, G., et al. (2008). Monitoring of CBFV and time characteristics of oxygen-induced acute CNS toxicity in humans. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 746–748. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2008.02158.x
- Lambertsen, C. J. (1978). Effects of Hyperoxia on Organs and Their Tissues. Philadelphia, PA: Institute for Environmental Medicine; University of Pennsylvania.
- Lang, M. A. (ed.). (2001). "Nitrox operational data," in *Proceedings of the DANNitrox Workshop* (Durham, NC: Divers Alert Network), 197.
- Lorrain Smith, J. (1899). The pathological effects due to increase of oxygen tension in the air breathed. J. Physiol. 24, 19–35. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1899.sp000746
- Manning, E. P. (2016). Central nervous system oxygen toxicity and hyperbaric oxygen seizures. Aerospace Med. Hum. Perform. 87, 477–486. doi: 10.3357/AMHP.4463.2016
- McMonnies, C. W. (2015). Hyperbaric oxygen therapy and the possibility of ocular complications or contraindications. *Clin. Exp. Optom.* 98, 122–125. doi: 10.1111/cxo.12203
- Miller, J. N., and Winter, P. M. (1981). Clinical manifestations of pulmonary oxygen toxicity. *Int. Anesthesiol. Clin.* 19, 179–199. doi: 10.1097/00004311-198119030-00011
- Nguyen Dinh Cat, A., Montezano, A. C., Burger, D., and Touyz, R. M. (2013). Angiotensin II, NADPH oxidase, and redox signaling in the vasculature. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 19, 1110–1120. doi: 10.1089/ars.2012.4641

- Norsk, P., Bonde-Petersen, F., and Warberg, J. (1985). Central venous pressure and plasma arginine vasopressin during water immersion in man. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol.* 54, 71–78. doi: 10.1007/BF00426302
- Norsk, P., Bonde-Petersen, F., and Warberg, J. (1986). Arginine vasopressin, circulation, and kidney during graded water immersion in humans. J. Appl. Physiol. 61, 565–574.
- O'Brien, J. (2013). Absorption atelectasis: incidence and clinical implications. *AANA J.* 81, 205–208.
- O'Collins, V. E., Macleod, M. R., Donnan, G. A., Horky, L. L., van der Worp, B. H., and Howells, D. W. (2006). 1,026 experimental treatments in acute stroke. *Ann. Neurol.* 59, 467–477. doi: 10.1002/ana.20741
- Palmquist, B. M., Philipson, B., and Barr, P. O. (1984). Nuclear cataract and myopia during hyperbaric oxygen therapy. *Br. J. Ophthalmol.* 68, 113–117. doi: 10.1136/bjo.68.2.113
- Pendergast, D. R., and Lundgren, C. E. (2009). The underwater environment: cardiopulmonary, thermal, and energetic demands. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 276–283. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.90984.2008
- Perovic, P., Unic, A., and Dumic, J. (2014). Recreational scuba diving: negative or positive effects of oxidative and cardiovascular stress? *Biochem. Med.* 24, 235–247. doi: 10.11613/BM.2014.026
- Potter, C. F., Kuo, N. T., Farver, C. F., McMahon, J. T., Chang, C. H., Agani, F. H., et al. (1999). Effects of hyperoxia on nitric oxide synthase expression, nitric oxide activity, and lung injury in rat pups. *Pediatr. Res.* 45, 8–13. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199901000-00003
- Prefaut, C., Ramonatxo, M., Boyer, R., and Chardon, G. (1978). Human gas exchange during water immersion. *Respir. Physiol.* 34, 307–318. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(78)90130-5
- Robinson, F. R., Casey, H. W., and Weibel, E. R. (1974). Animal model: oxygen toxicity in nonhuman primates. Am. J. Pathol. 76, 175–178.
- Sackner, M. A., Landa, J., Hirsch, J., and Zapata, A. (1975). Pulmonary effects of oxygen breathing. A 6-hour study in normal men. *Ann. Intern. Med.* 82, 40–43. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-82-1-40
- Shykoff, B. E. (2005). Pulmonary effects of submerged oxygen breathing: 4-, 6-, and 8-hour dives at 140 kPa. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 32, 351–361.
- Shykoff, B. E. (2008a). Pulmonary effects of submerged exercise while breathing 140 kPa oxygen. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 35, 417–426.
- Shykoff, B. E. (2008b). Pulmonary effects of submerged oxygen breathing in resting divers: repeated exposures to 140 kPa. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 35, 131–143.
- Taylor, N. A., and Morrison, J. B. (1990). Effects of breathing-gas pressure on pulmonary function and work capacity during immersion. Undersea Biomed. Res. 17, 413–428.
- Taylor, N. A., and Morrison, J. B. (1991). Lung volume changes in response to altered breathing gas pressure during upright immersion. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol. Occup. Physiol.* 62, 122–129. doi: 10.1007/BF00626767
- Tetzlaff, K., Friege, L., Theysohn, J., Neubauer, B., and Muth, C. M. (2005). Lung function in military oxygen divers: a longitudinal study. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 76, 974–977.
- United States Department of the Navy NSSC (2008). United States Department of the Navy NSSC. U.S. Navy Diving Manual.
- Valadao, J. M., Vigilante, J. A., DiGeorge, N. W., O'Connor, S. E., Bear, A., Kenyon, J., et al. (2014). Ketogenic diet for high partial pressure oxygen diving. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 41, 331–335.
- Vann, R. (1988). Oxygen Toxicity Risk Assessment. Durham, NC: Department of Anesthesiology; Duke Medical Center,
- van Ooij, P. A., Sterk, P. J., and van Hulst, R. A. (2016). Oxygen, the lung and the diver: friends and foes? *Eur. Respir. Rev.* 25, 496–505. doi: 10.1183/16000617.0049-2016
- van Ooij, P. J., Hollmann, M. W., van Hulst, R. A., and Sterk, P. J. (2013). Assessment of pulmonary oxygen toxicity: relevance to professional diving; a review. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 189, 117–128. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.07.014
- van Ooij, P. J., van Hulst, R. A., Houtkooper, A., and Sterk, P. J. (2011). Differences in spirometry and diffusing capacity after a 3-h wet or dry oxygen dive with a PO of 150 kPa. *Clin. Physiol. Funct. Imaging* 31, 405–410. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-097X.2011.01034.x
- van Ooij, P. J., van Hulst, R. A., Houtkooper, A., and Sterk, P. J. (2014a). Nitric oxide and carbon monoxide diffusing capacity after a 1-h oxygen dive to 9 m of sea water. *Clin. Physiol. Funct. Imaging* 34, 199–208. doi: 10.1111/cpf. 12082

- van Ooij, P. J., van Hulst, R. A., Houtkooper, A., van der Weide, T. J., and Sterk, P. J. (2012). Lung function before and after oxygen diving: a randomized crossover study. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 39, 699–707.
- van Ooij, P. J., van Hulst, R. A., Kulik, W., Brinkman, P., Houtkooper, A., and Sterk, P. J. (2014b). Hyperbaric oxygen diving affects exhaled molecular profiles in men. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 198, 20–24. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2014. 03.009
- Vermeulen, M., Ooij, P. J. A. M., and Nemery, B. (2016). Comparison of Vital Capacity and Expiratory Volatile Organic Compounds in Detection of Oxidative Lung Damage after Hyperbaric Exposure: an Experimental Study. University of Leuven.
- Visser, G. H., Van Hulst, R. A., Wieneke, G. H., and Van Huffelen, A. C. (1996a). Transcranial doppler sonographic measurements of middle cerebral artery flow velocity during hyperbaric oxygen exposures. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 23, 157–165.
- Visser, G. H., van Hulst, R. A., Wieneke, G. H., and van Huffelen, A. C. (1996b). The contribution of conventional and quantitative electroencephalography during monitoring of exposure to hyperbaric oxygen. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 23, 91–98.
- Voortman, M., Ooij P. J. A. M., Van Hulst, R. A., and Zanen, P. (2016). Pulmonary function changes in Navy divers during their professional careers. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 43, 649–657.
- Walters, K. C., Gould, M. T., Bachrach, E. A., and Butler, F. K. (2000). Screening for oxygen sensitivity in U.S. Navy combat swimmers. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 27, 21–26.

- Weissmann, N., Tadic, A., Hanze, J., Rose, F., Winterhalder, S., Nollen, M., et al. (2000). Hypoxic vasoconstriction in intact lungs: a role for NADPH oxidasederived H₍₂₎O₍₂₎? Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 279, L683–L690.
- Wendling, J. E. D., and Nome, T. (2004). Medical Assessment of Working Divers. Fitness to Dive Standards of European Diving Technology Committee, 1st Edn., Biele-Biene: Hyperbaric Editions.
- Winklewski, P. J., Kot, J., Frydrychowski, A. F., Nuckowska, M. K., and Tkachenko, Y. (2013). Effects of diving and oxygen on autonomic nervous system and cerebral blood flow. *Diving Hyperb Med.* 43, 148–56.
- Winter, P. M., and Smith, G. (1972). The toxicity of oxygen. Anesthesiology 37, 210–241. doi: 10.1097/00000542-197208000-00010
- Wright, W. B. (1972). Use of the University of Pennsylvania, Institute for Environmental Medicine Procedure for Calculation of Cummulative Pulmonary Oxygen Toxicity. Washington, DC: Navy Experimental Diving Unit.

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Wingelaar, van Ooij and van Hulst. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Thirty-five Day Fluoxetine Treatment Limits Sensory-Motor Deficit and Biochemical Disorders in a Rat Model of Decompression Sickness

Caroline Cosnard¹, Sébastien De Maistre², Jacques H. Abraini^{1,3,4}, Laurent Chazalviel⁴, Jean-Eric Blatteau², Jean-Jacques Risso¹ and Nicolas Vallée^{1,5*}

¹ Equipe Résidante de Recherche Subaquatique Opérationnelle, Département Environnement Opérationnel, Unité Environnements Extrêmes, Institut de Recherche Biomédicale des Armées, Hopital d'Instruction des Armées Sainte-Anne, Toulon, France, ² Service de Médecine Hyperbare et Expertise Plongée, Hôpital d'Instruction des Armées, Toulon, France, ³ Département d'Anesthésiologie, Université Laval, Laval, QC, Canada, ⁴ Faculté de Médecine, Université de Caen Normandie (UNICAEN), Caen, France, ⁵ Université de Toulon, La Garde, France

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Stephane Besnard, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale, France

Reviewed by:

Slade T. Matthews, University of Sydney, Australia Antonio Longo, University of Catania, Italy

> *Correspondence: Nicolas Vallée nicolas.vallee5@hotmail.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Integrative Physiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology

Received: 05 April 2017 Accepted: 04 August 2017 Published: 05 September 2017

Citation:

Cosnard C, De Maistre S, Abraini JH, Chazalviel L, Blatteau J-E, Risso J-J and Vallée N (2017) Thirty-five Day Fluoxetine Treatment Limits Sensory-Motor Deficit and Biochemical Disorders in a Rat Model of Decompression Sickness. Front. Physiol. 8:604. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2017.00604 According to the OECD statistical base for 2014, anti-depressants will, on average, be distributed at a rate of 62 daily doses per 1,000 inhabitants for the 25 countries surveyed (Health at a glance: Europe 2014; OECD Health Statistics; World Health Organization and OECD Health Statistics, 2014). Divers must be concerned. On another hand, divers are potentially exposed to decompression sickness including coagulation inflammation and ischemia, which can result in neurological lesions or even death. The purpose of this study is to assess whether chronic treatment with anti-depressants may represent a contraindication to the practice of an at-risk activity, such as, scuba diving, or even presents a benefit by attenuating the severity of the symptoms. We study for the first time the effect of a 35-day fluoxetine treatment (20 mg/kg) on the occurrence of decompression sickness in laboratory rats (n = 79). Following exposure to the hazardous protocol, there is a significant correlation between the type of treatment and the clinical status of the rats in favor of a better clinical prognosis for the rats treated with fluoxetine with a significantly higher number of No DCS status and a lower number of Severe DCS status in the Flux, compared to Controls. The treatment modifies the rat performances both significantly and favorably during the physical and behavioral tests, just like their biological and biochemical constants. After decompression, rats under treatment display lower sensory-motor deficit and lowers biochemical disorders. From a biological point of view, we conclude fluoxetine should not be seen as a contraindication for diving on the basis of anticipated increased physiological risk.

Keywords: mitochondrial DNA, venous gas emboli, oxidative stress, oxygen, depression, capillary leak

INTRODUCTION

Gas embolism following an at-risk decompression induces disseminated coagulation, systemic inflammation, and ischemia, which can cause neurological disorders or even death.

In animals, we have been able to demonstrate (Blatteau et al., 2012, 2015; Vallee et al., 2016) that fluoxetine administered at a high dose before hyperbaric exposure presents a curative interest

208

in the event of the occurrence of decompression sickness. Several hypotheses could explain the beneficial effect of fluoxetine on DCS. Firstly, fluoxetine administered in a single high dose (50 mg/kg) has anti-inflammatory properties, as is shown by a reduction in the circulating level of inflammatory markers (Branco-De-Almeida et al., 2011; Blatteau et al., 2012, 2015). A reduction in infiltration of neutrophils and preservation of the number of platelets and red blood cells are also observed (Blatteau et al., 2012). CVA and DCS are accidents which both include ischemia. The anti-inflammatory action of fluoxetine in both cases could counter the ischemic process. Secondly, fluoxetine has been proved to be effective in post-CVA recovery (Chollet et al., 2011) due to activation of the mTOR signaling pathway, which plays an important role in cell growth and proliferation and control of synthesis of the proteins required for synaptogenesis and dendritogenesis. Thirdly, the inhibition of NMDA (NR2A) channels by fluoxetine limits the glutamatergic excitotoxicity induced by non-apoptotic cell death. This nonvoltage dependent inhibition could therefore be neuroprotective (Szasz et al., 2007). Finally, the inhibition of SERT transporters, which are present on the neuronal membranes, increases the serotonin level in the synaptic cleft, which is the source of its action as an anti-depressant (Branco-De-Almeida et al., 2011), but they are also present on platelet membranes and have an anticoagulant effect (Halperin and Reber, 2007). Blood thinning by SSRIs would therefore be beneficial in limiting prothrombotic processes. Conversely, a decompression accident affecting the brain or the spinal cord could be aggravated by a hemorrhagic transformation. Administration of fluoxetine also has the effect of dilating the small cerebral (Ungvari et al., 1999; Sanchez-Ortiz et al., 2007), and cutaneous (Lin, 1978) arteries as has been demonstrated in the rat.

Other arguments seem to indicate that fluoxetine would be an aggravating factor in DCS. Initially the inhibition of the TREK 1 channel causes dissociation of the C-terminal domain from the cell membrane and prevents the passage of potassium ions (Chen et al., 2007). This counters the reduction in the neuroprotective cell excitability exercised by TREK 1. Our previous studies, which blocked the TREK 1 channel, either by using native KO mice (Vallee et al., 2012), or by internalizing the channel pharmacologically with spadin (Vallee et al., 2016), to have "anti-depressed" mice models, have highlighted increased susceptibility to decompression sickness with an unfavorable prognosis for survival (Vallee et al., 2012, 2016). Then, Baek et al. (2015) observed that in mice treated for more than 14 days, fluoxetine increased inflammatory intestinal problems, contrary to the anti-inflammatory action observed during a single acute dose. Finally, fluoxetine also has hepatotoxic side effects because it is metabolized in the liver by demethylation into norfluoxetine (Johnson et al., 2007).

Also, it was important to respond to the toxicity of a chronic treatment by fluoxetine on the risk of DCS. In fact, fluoxetine, an SSRI (selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor) initially distributed under the brand, Prozac (Lilly France S.A.S.), is a chronically prescribed anti-depressant. Depression, affecting 3–5% of the global population (Lepine and Briley, 2011) raises a very serious question: is taking an anti-depressant a contraindication to

practicing an at-risk activity such as, scuba diving? Depression is not as such a contraindication to the practice of scuba diving, even if this activity requires good psychic stability given the risks it carries. However, we will not focus on the attentiveness aspect this sport requires for monitoring parameters such as, depth control or adherence to decompression time. Conversely this work concerns the effect of anti-depressant medication in the context of decompression sickness. This study is the first to assess the somatic effect of a chronic treatment with fluoxetine at the normal doses on the occurrence of decompression sickness in laboratory rats.

The purpose of this study is to assess whether chronic treatment with anti-depressants may represent a contraindication to the practice of an at-risk activity, such as, scuba diving, or even presents a benefit by attenuating the severity of the symptoms. On a rat model treated with fluoxetine for 35 days, we measured the clinical and biochemical effects of hyperbaric exposure causing DCS.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The experimental design can be follow in **Figure 1**.

Animals and Ethical Statement

All procedures involving experimental animals were in line with European Union rules (Directive 2010/63/EU) and French law (Decree 2013/118). The Ethics Committee of the Institut de Recherche Biomédicale des Armées approved this study. According to our Animal Care Committee, a scoring system inspired by Swiss veterinary guidelines was implemented to ensure the welfare of animals. For each animal, a dedicated observer scored the stress or pain (from 0 to 3) relating to specific



criteria listed on a form (see Supplementary Material for more information). Degree 3 pain (very painful) in one case or a total score of 12 in the table were the ethical endpoints. On this sheet, the most commonly found were: vocalizing, aggression or withdrawn behavior, reduction in exploratory behavior, licking, closed eyes, tears, bubbles in the eyes, high respiratory rate, runny nose, fur bristling, labored breathing, convulsions, paralysis, difficulty moving, and problems with the fore or hind limbs (classified as motor disorders). In this study, no score reached 12 and there was no need to cull the animal based on these criteria. Actually, animals displaying Degree 3 convulsions died very rapidly. At the end of the experiment, rats were anesthetized first with halothane (5% in oxygen, Halothane, Belamont, France) in order to gain time and to minimize stress, and then with an intraperitoneal injection of a mixture of 16 mg/kg xylazine (Rompum[®] 2%, Bayer Pharma) and 100 mg/kg ketamine (Imalgène[®] 1000, Laboratoire Rhône). Our investigator (NV) is associated with Agreement Number 83.6 delivered by the Health and Safety Directorate of our department, as stated in the French rules R.214-93, R-214-99, and R.214-102.

Rats were housed in an accredited animal care facility. Rats were kept in group cages (two per cage) both during rest and during the experiments and maintained on a regular day (6:00 am–6:00 pm)/night (12 h) cycle. Food (AO3, UAR) and water were provided ad libitum and the temperature was kept at $22 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C.

The rats were separated into two groups: 39 control rats (Ctrl) and 40 rats (Flux) treated with an anti-depressant daily. The Flux rats drank water supplemented with fluoxetine (Fluoxetine Zentiva, Laboratoires Sanofi, 20 mg dispersible tablets) for 36 days. The tablets were diluted so as to correspond to a dose of 20 mg/kg of fluoxetine. The dose was regularly adjusted depending on the volume of water drunk and the weight of the rats. Drinking bottles were weighed every day to control hydration, and changed every 2 days. The rats were all weighed once a week to check their weight gain. They were 12 weeks old at the time of the hyperbaric protocol.

Hyperbaric Exposure

Samples of eight rats (four per cage) from the flux pool and the ctrl pool were subjected to the hyperbaric protocol in a 200-l tank fitted with three observation ports. The rats were free to move around the cage.

The compression protocol involved two ramps of pressure increase, first at 0.1 atm/min up to 1 atm, followed by 1 atm/min up to 9 atm; 9 atm corresponds to the pressure where animals were kept for 45 min before decompression. The decompression rate was 60 atm/min up to the surface. Compression and decompression were automatically controlled by a computer linked to an analog/digital converter (NIUSB-6211, National Instrument, USA) with two solenoid valves (Belino LR24A-SR, Switzerland) and a pressure transmitter (Pressure Transmitter 8314, Burket Fluid Control System, Germany). The software was programmed on a DasyLab (DasyLab National Instrument, USA) by our engineer. The software also controlled the temperature and oxygen rate. Compressed air was generated using a diving compressor (Mini Verticus III, Bauer Comp, Germany) coupled to a 100-l tank at 300 bars. The oxygen analyzer was based on a MicroFuel electrochemical cell (G18007 Teledyne Electronic Technologies/Analytical Instruments, USA). The temperature inside the tank was monitored using a platinum resistance temperature probe (Pt 100, Eurotherm, France).

Water vapor and CO2 produced by the animals were captured with soda lime (<300 ppm captured by the soda lime) and seccagel (relative humidity: 40–60%). Gases were mixed by an electric fan. The day–night cycle was respected throughout.

Behavior and Clinical Observations

At the end of decompression, the rats were first observed over 30 min in an open field. The possible occurrence and the time to onset of the following manifestations were recorded: respiratory distress, moving difficulties, convulsions, and death. Specific motor sensory tests were performed 30 min after the hyperbaric exposure. Beam walk, righting reflex, dynamic weight-bearing (DWB) assessment, and thermal stimulation tests were performed within 2 h of the dive. Beam Walk and DWB tests were also performed 2 weeks before the dive.

The beam walk performance was tested using seven wooden planks of different widths (7.7–1.7 cm), which were 1.5 m long and elevated 110 cm above the floor. Rats were placed on the widest plank and the ability to cross the plank without the feet slipping in two trials was observed. The procedure was repeated on successively narrower planks. The narrowest plank that a rat could cross without slipping was recorded i.e., No.7 for 1.7 cm, No.6 for 2.7 cm, No.5 for 3.7 cm, No.4 for 4.7 cm, No.3 for 5.7 cm, No.2 for 6.7 cm, and No.1 for 7.7 cm.

The righting reflex was elicited by holding the rat in one hand and turning it over on its back 7 or 8 cm above a covered table surface. The way the animal tried to regain its original position with its feet down was studied. To avoid injuring the rats when testing for righting, the animals with a motor score below 3 were tested for their ability to turn by dropping them from a height of 2 or 3 cm. Righting: 0 No attempt to right itself, 1 Weak or delayed attempt to right or rights itself in the direction of the roll, 2 Normal righting counter to the direction of roll.

The DWB distribution was assessed by a biometric floor instrumented cage (DWB, Bioseb Development, Vitrolles, France). The device consisted of a Plexiglas box (width 22 imeslength 22 \times height 30 cm) with a calibrated weight transducer pad composed of 44×44 captors (TEKSCAN, Boston, MA). The rat was allowed to move freely within the box for 4 min each. Using a synchronized video recording and a scaled map of the stimulated captors, each of the rat's paws was validated by an observer and identified as a unique paw. The pressure exerted by each paw (in grams) was only measured when the four paws were in contact with the biometric floor and then normalized by the total weight of the rat. Ratios distinguishing the forepaws vs. hind paws and the right vs. left side were calculated to assess the weight-bearing distribution: (1) the sum of the right and the left forepaws (F) was normalized by the sum of the right and the left hind paws (H) (F/H ratio); (2) the left forepaw (LF) was normalized by the right forepaw (RF) (LF/RF ratio); (3) the left hind paw (LH) was normalized by the right hind paw (RH) (LH/RH ratio). The time spent on three paws and on four paws (in s) was also measured to determine the solicitation of the paws

in postural stability. The time period spent on four paws was normalized by the time period spent on three paws (4P/3P ratio).

The thermal stimulus was delivered using the Hargreaves technique (7371 Plantar Test from Ugo Basile S.R.L. Biological Research Apparatus, Comerio, Italia). Rats were placed in a clear Plexiglas box resting on an elevated glass plate. Following acclimatization, a radiant beam of light at 60°C was positioned under the hind paw, and the average time for the rat to remove the paw from the thermal stimulus over three trials was electronically recorded in seconds as the paw withdrawal latency (PWL). The intensity of the beam was set to produce basal PWL's of \sim 8–10 s. A maximal PWL of 25 s was used to prevent excessive tissue damage due to repeated application of the thermal stimulus.

Anesthesia and Sacrifice

All rats were anesthetized 120 min after surfacing (after behavioral and clinical tests) first with isoflurane 4% (Isoflo, Axience SAS, France) to minimize stress, and then by intraperitoneal injection of a mixture of 16 mg/kg xylazine (Rompum[®] 2%, Bayer Pharma, Germany), 100 mg/kg ketamine (Imalgene[®] 1000, Rhône laboratory, France) and 1.65 mg/kg of acepromazine (Calmivet[®], Vétoquinol, France).

Rats were kept for aortic blood sampling for biochemistry and then sacrificed by injecting pentobarbital (200 mg/kg ip, Sanofi Santé, France).

Full Blood Analysis

Blood cells counts were analyzed in 15 μ L samples taken from the tip of the tail and diluted in the same volume of 2 mM EDTA (Sigma, France). Blood tests were carried out using an automatic analyzer (ABCvet, SCIL Animal Care Company, France) on samples taken 30 min before the dive and again 120 min afterwards. The second test values were corrected according to the hematocrit variation.

Under general anesthesia and 2 h after the end of the hyperbaric protocol, blood samples were collected from the abdominal aorta with a blood collection set (Vacutainer Brand, Becton Dickinson, Meylan, France) for biochemistry, cytokines, and circulating oligonucleotides analysis.

Blood biochemistry [Na⁺, K⁺, Ca²⁺, creatinine kinase, glucose, blood urea nitrogen (BUN), creatinine, transaminase, bilirubin, albumin, globulin, total proteins, lactate, cholesterol, triglycerides] was conducted with automatic analyzers (Vetscan VS2, Abaxis Veterinary Company, France; Reflovet Plus SCIL Animal Care Company, France; and Accutrend Plus, Roche Diagnostic, USA) on lithium heparin (4 mL, Lithium Heparin 68 I.U., BD Vacutainer, Becton Dickinson, Plymouth, UK) blood samples. Hemolytic samples were rejected.

Circulating Oligonucleotides

Circulating oligonucleotides were quantified from blood samples (EDTA tubes: 2 mL, K2E 3,6 mg, BD Vacutainer, Becton Dickinson, Plymouth, UK). 3 detection processes were performed.

The levels of circulating oligonucleotides in the blood plasma were measured (1) in accordance with the method previously

used in the laboratory (Vallee et al., 2013) including double centrifuging before the extraction/purification phase, which was followed by a qPCR targeting a mitochondrial locus (marked mDNA), and which includes (2) the measurement by spectrophotometry post-extraction usually used to adjust the parameters of the qPCR, and (3) by direct measurement at the different stages (centrifuging/extraction/amplification) using a fluorochrome targeting the double strands of DNA without distinction.

Quantification of oligonucleotides as previously performed (Vallee et al., 2013) in blood, required immediate centrifuging for 10 min at 1,500 g at 4° C, and a second one of supernatants for 10 min at 20,000 g at 4° C. The samples collected were stored at -80° C until analysis.

Five microliters of synthetic DNA (Yakima Yellow-BHQ-1TM probe, Eurogentec, Seraing, Belgium), for internal normalization, was added to 140 μ L plasma samples before extraction. DNA was extracted using a QIAcube automat (Qiagen, Venlo, Nederland) and the NucleoSpin RNA Virus kit (Macherey-Nagel, Düren, Germany), according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Quantitative PCR was carried out with a LightCycler 480 II (LightCycler 480 Software Release; Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) on 2 µL DNA extract added to 8 µL reaction mixture. For the negative controls, water was substituted for the extract. The reaction mixture for mitochondrial DNA amplification contained 1 µL water, 1 µL primers F and R (1 μ M; Eurogentec, Seraing, Belgium), and 5 μ L of an amplification mixture SyberGreen (Go Tag qPCR Master Mix 2X, Promega, Madison, USA), mitochondrial primers [mitochondrial primer forward (F) (5' ACC TCG ATG TTG GAT CAG 3'); mitochondrial primer reverse (R) (5' TAG ATA GAA ACC GAC CTG G 3')]. The reaction mixture for internal control amplification contained 2 µL water, 1 µL primers delivered by the manufacturer (Eurogentec, Seraing, Belgium), and 5 µl of an amplification mixture SyberGreen (Go Taq qPCR Master Mix 2X, Promega, Madison, USA). Thermocycler settings were: initialization step 94°C/10 min (denaturation step 94°C/15 s; annealing 55°C/20 s; and elongation step 72°C/35 s) \times 45 cycles; pre-melting 95°C/10 s, melting 55°C/10 s then up to 95°C, cooling 37°C/30 s. All assays were carried out in duplicate. Specificity was checked by melting curve analysis, as described previously.

DNA double strand fluorometric measurements were performed on samples after both centrifugation and extraction. Four microliters of supermatant or extract was mixed with 196 μ L of a reaction mixture (QuantiFluor ONE dsDNA Dye, Promega, Madison, USA), incubated according to the manufacturer's instruction, and measured with Quantus Fluorometer (Promega, Madison, USA).

Spectrophotometric quantification from 1.5 μ L DNA extract was performed after extraction using Nanodrop-1000 and its software (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, USA).

Clinical Status

The Lethal DCS status includes rats which died in the 2 h following the end of the hyperbaric protocol. The Severe DCS status was attributed when the rat presented severe locomotor

signs in the form of paresia or paralysis of at least 1 limb and/or a beam walk test score reduced by at least two points. The DCS status includes rats without serious motor symptoms, with high transaminase values ($\pm 10\%$ of extreme values for the controls) suggesting the presence of bubbles in the liver (L'abbate et al., 2010; Vallee et al., 2016). The other rats were considered as No DCS.

Statistical Analyses

Individual blood cell count data were calculated as the percentage change from baseline (the measurement before hyperbaric exposure). Numerical data points are expressed as mean and standard deviation. A contingency table was used for independence and association tests coupled with the χ^2 significance test. Different groups were compared using the Mann-Whitney (MW) test and matched comparisons within groups were analyzed using the Wilcoxon (W) test. Multiple comparisons were performed using the Kruskal-Wallis test followed by the Bonferroni-Dunn *post-hoc* test. The Kolmogarov-Smirnov test was used to compare the distribution of water consumption over the time of treatment. The significance threshold was 5% and *p*-values below were assumed to indicate significant differences.

RESULTS

Monitoring of the Animal Population

Over the 36 days of treatment, the Flux rats drank more than the Ctrl rats in terms of distribution with a lower consumption in the first 5 days and then a higher consumption from the 10th day of treatment (Kolmogorov–Smirnov_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 39/40, p < 0.0001) and also in terms of average quantity per day (Beverage: Ctrl = 33.1 ± 1.5 mL, Flux = 35.2 ± 3.7 mL; MW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 39/40, p < 0.0001).

The weights of the rats subjected to the hyperbaric protocol were similar (Weight: Ctrl = 348.3 \pm 19.2 g, Flux = 340.1 \pm 22.4 g; MW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 35/36, p = 0.099). Weight had no incidence on the clinical data (KW_{SevereDCS/DCS/noDCS/Lethal}, n = 13/6/20/32; p = 0.151).

Clinical Status of the Rats Following the Dive

In the control rats exposed to the hyperbaric protocol (**Figure 2**), there was 45.7% mortality at 2 h (Lethal DCS), 28.6% of rats presented symptoms of severe but not lethal DCS (Severe DCS), 11.4% moderate DCS, and 14.2% of rats No DCS. In the rats treated with fluoxetine, 44.4% of animals died, 8.3% were classified Severe DCS, 5.5% DCS, and 41.6% No DCS.

There is a significant correlation between the type of treatment and the clinical status of the rats (contingency table $\chi^2_{Ctrl/Flux} =$ 9.424, n = 35/36, p = 0.021), in favor of a better clinical prognosis for the rats treated with fluoxetine with a significantly lower number of No DCS status in the Ctrl and a significantly lower number of Severe DCS status in the Flux.



Clinical and Behavioral Analyses

Before the dive the Flux rats experienced slightly more difficulties of significance on moving on the beam (**Figure 3A**) above the void (Beam: Ctrl = 6.88 \pm 0.32 vs. Flux = 6.55 \pm 0.50; MW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 35/36, p = 0.0002). Following the dive, the performance of Ctrl and Flux survivors had deteriorated with a global locomotor impairment (Beam: Ctrl = 4.94 \pm 2.00 vs. Flux = 5.85 \pm 1.18; Ctrl, W_{before/after}, n = 19/19, p < 0.0001; Flux, W_{before/after}, n = 20/20, p = 0.039) more severe in the Ctrls (delta Beam: Ctrl = 2.00 \pm 2.05 vs. Flux = 0.75 \pm 0.37; MW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 19/20, p = 0.039). As expected, the levels of performance deterioration were higher in the Severe DCS rats than in the DCS and No DCS and No Divers rats, all treatments included (delta Beam: Severe DCS = 3.46 \pm 1.61, DCS = 0.50 \pm 0.54, No DCS = 0.25 \pm 0.64, No Divers = 0.37 \pm 0.74: KW_{SevereDCS/DCS/NoDivers}, n = 13/6/20/8, p < 0.0001).

The performance deterioration levels for the righting reflex test (**Figure 3B**) are higher in Severe DCS rats than in No DCS rats, all treatments included (delta reflex: No DCS = 0.00 ± 0.00 vs. Severe DCS = 0.30 ± 0.630 : KW_{SevereDCS/DCS/NoDIvers}, n = 13/6/20/8; p = 0.042), without there being any difference related to the treatment.

For the infrared stimulation (Figure 3C) in the palm of the hind paw, reduced algesic sensitivity in the No Divers Ctrl rats was observed compared to the No Divers Flux rats only for the left paw (InfraRed stimulation on left paw; L Paw No Divers: Ctrl = 12.22 ± 3.78 s vs. Flux = 5.97 ± 1.61 sec; $KW_{Ctrl/NoDiversCtrl/Flux/NoDiversFlux}$, n = 19/4/20/4; p = 0.040;), but without significant lateralization in non-exposed rats (No divers $MW_{CtrlR/L}$, n = 4/4, p = 0.312; $MW_{FluxR/L}$, n = 4/4, p = 0.191). This difference did not appear in rats that had dived, whatever the treatment or symptoms (Left Paw: Ctrl KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 4/10/4/5, p = 0.208, Flux $KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}$, n = 4/3/2/15, p = 0.258; Right Paw: Ctrl KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 4/10/4/5, p =0.930, Flux KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 4/3/2/15, p =0.137). Globally, there is no greater difference between the no diver rats and the divers (Left Paw $MW_{CtrlDivers/NoDivers}$, n =19/4, p = 0.080; Left Paw MW_{FluxDivers/NoDivers}, n = 20/4, p =0.121; Right Paw MW_{CtrlDivers/NoDivers}, n = 19/4, p = 0.598; Right Paw MW_{FluxDivers/NoDivers}, n = 20/4, p = 0.510).



Performance for the beam test. The best score is 1 and the worst is 7. **(B)** Righting reflex. The best score is 2 and the worst is 0. **(C)** Algesia test performed with infrared stimulation on left and right hind paws. Average time for the rat to remove the paw from the thermal stimulus. *Significant difference ($\rho < 0.05$).

Before the dive, the treatment did not influence exploratory behavior (**Figure 4**), in terms of time passed on 2 or 3 paws (2 paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 39/40, p = 0.247; 3 paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 39/40, p = 0.499; ratio 2/3 Paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 39/40, p = 0.499; ratio 2/3 Paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 39/40, p = 0.499). Performance were significantly deteriorated after the dive, except for the time spent on 3 paws in the flux pool (**Figure 4**). Globally the Severe DCS rats have inhibited exploratory behavior in comparison to the No DCS (2 paws KW_{SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 13/6/20, p = 0.001; ratio 2/3 paws KW_{SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 13/6/20, p < 0.0001). At intragroup level, this same difference is only found in non-treated rats (Ctrl 2 paws KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 4/10/4/5, p= 0.011; Ctrl ratio 2/3 paws KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS},



paws and its ratio, and the mean distance walk in each group, within the video box for 4 min. #Intragroup significant difference (p < 0.05) between before and after the dive. *Significant difference (p < 0.05) between groups after the dive for the evolution of the same parameter. \$Trend (p < 0.01) at the intergroup level.

n = 4/10/4/5, p = 0.006). During video tracking after the dive, the surviving Flux rats explored their space more significantly than the surviving Ctrl rats because they spent more time on two or three paws with a tendency to travel further (2 paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 19/20, p = 0.014; 3 paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 19/20, p = 0.005; ratio 2/3 Paws KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 19/20, p = 0.096; distance KW_{Ctrl/Flux}, n = 19/20, p = 0.068).

Full Blood Count

Before the dive a mild effect from the chronic treatment with fluoxetine may be seen. Also it appears that the Flux animals have increased Mean Corpuscular Volume (KW_{MCV}, n = 39/40, p = 0.029) and Mean Corpuscular Hemoglobin (KW_{MCH}, n = 39/40, p = 0.030), which could be linked to a liver disorder (Blann and Ahmed, 2014). Furthermore, no significant rheological predisposition has been observed (in terms of prior Full Blood Count) related to the occurrence of an accident with hindsight, particularly concerning the hematocrit/hydration.

The second sampling carried out after the hyperbaric exposure showed rheological changes (Figure 5 and Table 1).

After the dive an increased hematocrit was observed, i.e., a hemoconcentration in all the animals, which has involved correcting the count values (marked *) for each individual. A significant difference was revealed between the raw values related to clinical status with a higher hemoconcentration in the Severe DCS compared to the No DCS (HCT: No DCS = $55.5 \pm 13.7\%$; Severe DCS = $67.0 \pm 13.4\%$; KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.047), which seems to support a threshold value of severe pathology in these precise experimental conditions. However, there is no significant difference in the proportion of this variation which can be directly attributed to the treatment (KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}, n = 19/20/4/4,

same parameter



p = 0.593) or the clinical data (KW_{NoDivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.145), which suggests that the variation in the hematocrit is potentially due to the stress of the second sample collection or the hyperbaric protocol (simulated or real) on the one hand, and also to the effects of the hyperbaric exposure on the other hand.

Post-dive and after an individual correction of values due to the hematocrit variation, there is a reduction in the number of circulating platelets in all groups, without there being a significant difference in their raw value or the proportion of these variations between the different groups (Platelet count: $KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}$, n = 19/20/4/4, p = 0.646; $KW_{Nodivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}$, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.766; Platelets%: $KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}$, n = 19/20/4/4, p = 0.613; $KW_{Nodivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}$, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.678), which suggests that these variations are potentially due to the stress of the sample collection or the hyperbaric protocol (simulated or real).

There is a reduction in the number of circulating red cells only post-dive, without there being a significant difference in their raw value or the proportion of these variations between the different groups (RBC count: KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}, n = 19/20/4/4, p = 0.657; KW_{Nodivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.645; RBC%: KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}, n = 19/20/4/4, p = 0.832; KW_{Nodivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.550), which suggests that these variations are potentially due to the stress of the hyperbaric protocol (real). It is similar for hemoglobin.

A significant reduction in the number of circulating leukocytes is observed in the Ctrl but not in the Flux, without differences appearing in the No Diver rats. In proportion, the reduction in the number of circulating leukocytes is much less significant (KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}, n = 19/20/4/4, p = 0.024) in the surviving Flux (2.78 \pm 33.2%) than in the surviving Ctrl (-19.3 \pm 23.7%) or the No Diver Flux.

TABLE 1 | Full blood count variation after hyperbaric exposure.

p-Values for	Ctrl		Flux		Ctrl ND		Flux ND	
comparisons (Wilcoxon test)	<i>n</i> = 1	9	n = 2	20	<i>n</i> =	: 4	<i>n</i> =	= 4
Hematocrit	<0.0001	↑	<0.0001	\uparrow	0.029	↑	0.029	1
Leucocytes*	0.003	\downarrow	0.0867	\longleftrightarrow	0.100	\longleftrightarrow	0.100	\longleftrightarrow
Platelets*	<0.0001	\downarrow	<0.0001	\downarrow	0.029	t	0.029	Ļ
Erythrocytes*	<0.0001	\downarrow	<0.0001	\downarrow	0.100	\longleftrightarrow	0.100	\longleftrightarrow
MCH	0.066	\longleftrightarrow	0.0004	\downarrow	0.146	\longleftrightarrow	0.559	\longleftrightarrow
MCV	<0.0001	\uparrow	<0.0001	\uparrow	0.027	\uparrow	0.026	\uparrow

*Corrected according to the individual hematocrit variation.

Ctrl, control; Flux, Fluoxetine; ND, non-diver.

Bold numbers note significant variations.

Factually, this variation cannot be attributed directly to the hemoconcentration, or to the stress caused by handling, but to the hyperbaric protocol (real) and the consequences of it on the one hand, and to the effect of fluoxetine on the other hand since there is no difference in proportion linked to the clinical status (KW_{Nodivers/SevereDCS/DCS/NoDCS}, n = 8/13/6/20, p = 0.228).

When the clinical data is examined, the main post-dive rheological difference lies in the raw value of the hematocrit, which is higher in the Severe DCS compared to the NoDCS. When focus is placed on the effect of the treatment, fluoxetine seems to reduce the recruitment of circulating leukocytes after hyperbaric exposure.

Blood Biochemistry

Following the hyperbaric protocol the biochemistry was carried out using blood taken from the vena cava. No significant difference was observed between the two groups of non-exposed and NoDCS rats. It was similar when the NoDivers rats were compared between themselves (Ctrl and Flux), apart from the globulin which was higher in the Flux than the Ctrl (globulin NoDivers KW_{Ctrl/Flux}; n = 4/4; p = 0.019) which is seen as a mild (pro)inflammatory syndrome or liver failure.

Globally (Figure 6 and Supplementary Table 2 for statistical analysis) the DCS rats present a low level of total proteins suggesting either hemodilution (but there is an increase in the hematocrit) or a protein leak due to a capillary leak or a renal lesion. These animals also present high levels of uric acid, transaminases and lactate, which taken together could be linked to hemoconcentration. Taken independently, the latter three elements suggest a defect in glomerular filtration, hepatic impairment and anaerobic functioning, respectively. As was expected, the SevereDCS presented irregularities for the same elements with, in addition, lower concentrations of albumin, creatinine, and globulin (a toxic, hydrophobic breakdown product of red blood cells that is bound to and carried by albumin), which accompanied the global reduction in the level of total proteins already recorded in the DCS statuses, confirming the capillary leak or glomerular lesion. A glomerular lesion could also explain the high levels of circulating urea. In addition, the high levels of transaminases lead to a suspicion of a liver disorder, possibly with the presence of bubbles in the liver. More seriously,



the joint reduction in the TCO_2 and the increase in the levels of glucose and lactate lead us to consider a defect in the respiratory chain accompanied by cell breakdown, explained by high levels of potassium and CPK (muscle or heart straining) on the other hand. It all suggests a multi-organ failure.

When more particular interest is taken in the actual effect of the chronic treatment with fluoxetine on the survivors (**Figure 7** and Supplementary Table 3 for statistical analysis), a global improvement in the biochemical profile is observed compared to the Ctrl. Initially it appeared that recourse to anaerobic respiration (production of lactate) is less pronounced. It also appears that the hepatic and renal malfunctions (transaminases and urea) associated with capillary leaks (Total Protein, Bilirubin) and, more generally, the muscle and cell stress (CPK) are less significant.

Inflammatory Cytokines

The non-exposed rats treated with fluoxetine tend to present lower levels of circulating IL-1 beta than animals which did not receive treatment, whether non-exposed or not (IL-1 beta: KW_{Ctrl/Flux/CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers}, n = 19/20/4/4, p = 0.091; / post-hoc CtrlNoDivers/FluxNoDivers p = 0.016;/post-hoc Ctrl/FluxNoDivers p = 0.044).

Circulating Oligonucleotides

In order to understand better the interest of the different assay methods, it was necessary to present the results according to two clinical classifications, the first technique (**Figure 8A**



(U/L), AST/Transaminase (U/L), BUN/UREA (mg/dL), Total Protein (g/dL), Bilirubin (mg/dL). *Significant difference (p < 0.05) (see Supplementary Table 3 for statistical details).

and Supplementary Table 4 for statistical analysis) being more restrictive than the second (**Figure 8B** and Supplementary Table 5) covering all the rats which had decompression sickness (All DCS = DCS + Severe DCS). So it appears generally that, amongst the animals exposed to the decompression protocol, the animals which experienced decompression sickness (SevereDCS, DCS, or All DCS) present higher circulating DNA values than animals that are unscathed (NoDCS) (**Figures 8A,B** and Supplementary Tables 4, 5), whatever the method envisaged.

However, it should be noted that there is a discordance in the DNA measurements between the measurements made with the Quantus fluorometer measuring the total double strand quantity (histograms with dots), which is expressed as the trend AllDCS>NoDCS>NoDivers, and those that target the mitochondrial DNA (black histograms) which tends to conclude that NoDivers>AllDCS>NoDCS (Figures 8A,B).

By taking a more particular interest in the effect of the treatment in the survivors (**Figure 8C** and Supplementary Table 6 for statistical analysis), it is generally noted that the Ctrl rats have higher levels of circulating oligonucleotides compared with rates having received fluoxetine, or No Diver rats.

DISCUSSION

Like previous studies the dive protocol has indeed caused cases of DCS (Pontier et al., 2008; Blatteau et al., 2012, 2015; Vallee et al., 2013; De Maistre et al., 2016), globally seen as an alteration in physical and behavioral performances accompanied by a deterioration of biological constants, all groups included. However, chronic treatment with fluoxetine modifies




the rat performances both significantly and favorably during the physical and behavioral tests, just like their biological and biochemical constants, following exposure to the hazardous protocol. It does not, however, offer such as, beneficial effect as a high dose of fluoxetine of 50 mg/kg administered on an *ad hoc* basis (Blatteau et al., 2015).

Before the dive a mild effect from the chronic treatment with fluoxetine can be seen. Also, it appears that the Flux animals have an increased Mean Corpuscular Volume and a Mean Corpuscular Hemoglobin, as well as increased globulin levels. This resulted in a mild (pro) inflammatory syndrome (also in line with the increase in pro-inflammatory IL-1 betas) or mild liver failure. This mild inflammation could explain why the algesic sensitivity of the left hind paw was more pronounced in No Dive treated rats. In addition, this would explain their difficulty in moving on the narrow plank above the void (reduction in agility). For all that, their exploratory behavior was not affected when it involved moving in a less restrictive area (flat surface). However, this could also be due to a sampling effect.

Following the hyperbaric protocol and from a clinical point of view, the rats presenting DCS (whether Ctrl or Flux) had inhibited exploratory behavior and reduced motor and locomotor scores for the beam test. Nevertheless, this exploratory behavior was significantly less degraded in rats treated with fluoxetine, which means that the rats were either less stressed as a result of (a removal of inhibition by) their anti-depressant treatment or suffered less damage than the Ctrl rats and therefore were more able to move about. This corresponds to the description by Kaur and Kulkarni (2002), which describes fluoxetine as limiting the immobility induced by hyperalgesia. This is comparable to the previous study by Blatteau et al. (2015) even though the fluoxetine was administered acutely. This result is interesting because a loss of sensitivity (nociception) is regularly observed in humans after decompression sickness, and is found again in the P DCS rats.

Generally and rheologically, the protocol producing DCS has increased the hematocrit and significantly reduced the number of circulating erythrocytes and leukocytes, as well as the number of circulating platelets. This is generally attributed to prothrombotic phenomena and an inflammation causing diapedesis. However, the reduction in the number of leukocytes was significantly lower in the Flux rats, which implies that fluoxetine would reduce diapedesis, as has been observed in previous studies (Blatteau et al., 2012, 2015; Vallee et al., 2016). These effects are generally attributed either to the direct interaction of bubbles circulating with the platelets, or to the abrasion of the endothelial cells by these circulating bubbles (Nossum et al., 1999, 2002). In parallel, the question is whether there is a pathological hematocrit value as described in this work with the Severe DCS group. This situation was previously described in the work of Musallam et al. (2013) where the effect on mortality was noted beyond the hematocrit thresholds of 0.48 in women and 0.52 in men, and the effect were considerably higher for values exceeding 0.54.

The biochemical analyses show a capillary leak, a symptom observed in humans in critical cases, which would explain the recorded hemoconcentration (Gempp et al., 2013, 2014).

The stress of decompression is felt most particularly in the cells via the measurement of circulating oligonucleotides, which is more significant in the rats with decompression sickness. Fluoxetine again seems to improve this constant whatever the DNA measurement considered. The increase in circulating oligonucleotides was initially attributed to the destruction of cells by bubble abrasion following necrotic phenomena (Vallee et al., 2012). When considering total double strand DNA it is seen that Divers without accidents have more circulating DNA than No Divers, which reinforces the previous theory and also suggests that the presence of bubbles is possible and that it can break down some cells without necessarily being pathological for the organism. In humans, we sometimes talk about "Bubble-resistant Subjects," referring to individuals in whom high levels of circulating bubbles are detected but who do not develop symptoms. In a contradictory way, this work also shows that the Divers without accidents had less mitochondrial DNA (this time) than No Divers, which suggests that this DNA is specifically broken down by the hyperbaric exposure. Given that the other technique for DNA detection (total double strand) is less specific than a sequence, the only hypothesis that we could put forward at this stage would be premature mitochondrial death linked to oxidative stress (see Shokolenko et al., 2009; Resseguie et al., 2015) causing the breakage of amplified sequences linked to the hyperbaric exposure and their high oxygen contents. In particular, this hypothesis relies on the over-production of ROS (Reactive Oxygen Species) and HSP (Heat Shock Protein) in a dive (Eftedal et al., 2013) and the impact of these components on the integrity of the DNA strands (Shokolenko et al., 2009; Hobani, 2016; Rima et al., 2016), as well as the work of Cacciuttolo et al. (1993) and Witte et al. (2014) recounting a direct effect of hyperoxia on the breakdown of DNA strands in the cells of mammals. In fact, the oxidative stress targets the genome guardians and particularly the repeated sequences rich in guanine, particularly telomeres (Thilagavathi et al., 2013a,b; Mishra et al., 2016). This result therefore raises the question of the toxicity of hyperoxic hyperbaric and normobaric exposures in humans (see O'reilly, 2001), whether therapeutic or not.

The acute dose of fluoxetine (50 mg/kg), as opposed to the lower chronic dose of 20 mg/kg, delivers better neuroprotection against decompression sickness when the TREK 1 channels have previously been blocked by spadin (Vallee et al., 2016): they inhibit NMDA-R receptors, regulate the inflammatory effects, and have analgesic properties. This same acute dose of 50 mg/kg administered alone seems to have less effect (Blatteau et al., 2012, 2015). However, it seems more advantageous than the chronic dose used in this study, with them all remaining effective. This would confirm a major, dose-dependent effect of fluoxetine potentializing its anti-inflammatory effect.

It could be concluded that the Ctrl DCS rats face a clinical assessment tending toward multi-organ failure in the most severe cases, which is countered by fluoxetine in Flux rats. The presence of disseminated coagulation and cell destruction in the widest sense justifies the initial appearance of bubbles (DCS), which causes a progressive inflammatory syndrome, which defines decompression sickness. The beneficial effect of fluoxetine is noted here. It predicts a favorable clinical prognosis for DCS and would compensate for the loss of neuroprotection due to the inhibition of TREK 1, as it has been able to be shown in previous works (Vallee et al., 2012; Blatteau et al., 2015).

CONCLUSION

Apart from the psychic effects, fluoxetine taken for 35 days does not have a negative incidence on the rate of DCS in the rat model. On the contrary, it improves the results of behavioral tests and the rheological and biochemical results, following the protocol producing decompression sickness. The effects of chronic treatment with fluoxetine are similar to those for an acute dose, but they seem to be dose-dependent. The fact that fluoxetine is unlikely to exacerbate the pathology associated with decompression would not allow the inclusion of treatment with fluoxetine, and possibly and more generally treatments with SSRIs, in the list of contraindications for scuba diving. This will add weight to further investigations on humans particularly epidemiological.

REFERENCES

- Baek, I. S., Park, J. Y., and Han, P. L. (2015). Chronic antidepressant treatment in normal mice induces anxiety and impairs stress-coping ability. *Exp. Neurobiol.* 24, 156–168. doi: 10.5607/en.2015.24.2.156
- Blann, A., and Ahmed, N. (2014). Blood Science: Principles and Pathology. Oxford: Wiley.
- Blatteau, J. E., Barre, S., Pascual, A., Castagna, O., Abraini, J. H., Risso, J. J., et al. (2012). Protective effects of fluoxetine on decompression sickness in mice. *PLoS ONE* 7:e49069. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0049069
- Blatteau, J. E., De Maistre, S., Lambrechts, K., Abraini, J., Risso, J. J., and Vallee, N. (2015). Fluoxetine stimulates anti-inflammatory IL-10 cytokine production and attenuates sensory deficits in a rat model of decompression sickness. J. Appl. Physiol. (1985) 119, 1393–1399. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00602.2015
- Branco-De-Almeida, L. S., Kajiya, M., Cardoso, C. R., Silva, M. J., Ohta, K., Rosalen, P. L., et al. (2011). Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors attenuate the antigen presentation from dendritic cells to effector T lymphocytes. *FEMS Immunol. Med. Microbiol.* 62, 283–294. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2011.00816.x
- Cacciuttolo, M. A., Trinh, L., Lumpkin, J. A., and Rao, G. (1993). Hyperoxia induces DNA damage in mammalian cells. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 14, 267–276. doi: 10.1016/0891-5849(93)90023-N
- Chen, S. J., Kao, C. L., Chang, Y. L., Yen, C. J., Shui, J. W., Chien, C. S., et al. (2007). Antidepressant administration modulates neural stem cell survival and serotoninergic differentiation through bcl-2. *Curr. Neurovasc. Res.* 4, 19–29. doi: 10.2174/156720207779940707
- Chollet, F., Tardy, J., Albucher, J. F., Thalamas, C., Berard, E., Lamy, C., et al. (2011). Fluoxetine for motor recovery after acute ischaemic stroke (FLAME): a randomised placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet Neurol.* 10, 123–130. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(10)70314-8
- De Maistre, S., Vallee, N., Gempp, E., Lambrechts, K., Louge, P., Duchamp, C., et al. (2016). Colonic fermentation promotes decompression sickness in rats. *Sci. Rep.* 6:20379. doi: 10.1038/srep20379
- Eftedal, I., Ljubkovic, M., Flatberg, A., Jorgensen, A., Brubakk, A. O., and Dujic, Z. (2013). Acute and potentially persistent effects of scuba diving on the blood transcriptome of experienced divers. *Physiol. Genomics* 45, 965–972. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00164.2012
- Gempp, E., De Maistre, S., and Louge, P. (2014). Serum albumin as a biomarker of capillary leak in scuba divers with neurological decompression sickness. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 85, 1049–1052. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.4069.2014

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JB and NV conception and design of research; CC, SD, and NV performed experiments; CC and NV analyzed data; CC, JB, SD, JA, LC, JR, and NV interpreted results of experiments; NV prepared figures; CC and NV drafted, edited, and revised manuscript; CC, SD, JA, LC, JB, JR, and NV approved final version of manuscript.

FUNDING

The work should be attributed to the "Institut de Recherches Biomédicales des Armées" laboratories. It is supported by Grant No. PDH-1-SMO-2-722 from the Direction Générale de l'Armement of the french army, Paris, France, and by a special Grant from "La fondation des gueules Cassées," Paris, France.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fphys. 2017.00604/full#supplementary-material

- Gempp, E., Lacroix, G., Cournac, J. M., and Louge, P. (2013). Severe capillary leak syndrome after inner ear decompression sickness in a recreational scuba diver. *J. Emerg. Med.* 45, 70–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jemermed.2012. 11.101
- Halperin, D., and Reber, G. (2007). Influence of antidepressants on hemostasis. Dialogues Clin. Neurosci. 9, 47–59.
- Hobani, Y. H. (2016). The role of oxidative stress in koenimbine-induced DNA damage and heat shock protein modulation in HepG2 cells. *Integr. Cancer Ther.* doi: 10.1177/1534735416678982. [Epub ahead of print].
- Johnson, D. J., Sanderson, H., Brain, R. A., Wilson, C. J., and Solomon, K. R. (2007). Toxicity and hazard of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor antidepressants fluoxetine, fluoxamine, and sertraline to algae. *Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf.* 67, 128–139. doi: 10.1016/j.ecoenv.2006.03.016
- Kaur, G., and Kulkarni, S. K. (2002). Evidence for serotonergic modulation of progesterone-induced hyperphagia, depression and algesia in female mice. *Brain Res.* 943, 206–215. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(02) 02624-0
- L'abbate, A., Kusmic, C., Matteucci, M., Pelosi, G., Navari, A., Pagliazzo, A., et al. (2010). Gas embolization of the liver in a rat model of rapid decompression. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 299, R673–R682. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00699.2009
- Lepine, J. P., and Briley, M. (2011). The increasing burden of depression. Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat. 7, 3-7. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S19617
- Lin, M. T. (1978). Effects of specific inhibitors of 5-hydroxytryptamine uptake on thermoregulation in rats. J. Physiol. 284, 147–154. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1978.sp012532
- Mishra, S., Kumar, R., Malhotra, N., Singh, N., and Dada, R. (2016). Mild oxidative stress is beneficial for sperm telomere length maintenance. *World J. Methodol.* 6, 163–170. doi: 10.5662/wjm.v6.i2.163
- Musallam, K. M., Porter, J. B., Sfeir, P. M., Tamim, H. M., Richards, T., Lotta, L. A., et al. (2013). Raised haematocrit concentration and the risk of death and vascular complications after major surgery. *Br. J. Surg.* 100, 1030–1036. doi: 10.1002/bjs.9176
- Nossum, V., Hjelde, A., and Brubakk, A. O. (2002). Small amounts of venous gas embolism cause delayed impairment of endothelial function and increase polymorphonuclear neutrophil infiltration. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 86, 209–214. doi: 10.1007/s00421-001-0531-y
- Nossum, V., Koteng, S., and Brubakk, A. O. (1999). Endothelial damage by bubbles in the pulmonary artery of the pig. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 26, 1–8.

- O'reilly, M. A. (2001). DNA damage and cell cycle checkpoints in hyperoxic lung injury: braking to facilitate repair. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 281, L291–305.
- Pontier, J. M., Blatteau, J. E., and Vallee, N. (2008). Blood platelet count and severity of decompression sickness in rats after a provocative dive. Aviat. Space Environ. Med. 79, 761–764. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2299.2008
- Resseguie, E. A., Staversky, R. J., Brookes, P. S., and O'reilly, M. A. (2015). Hyperoxia activates ATM independent from mitochondrial ROS and dysfunction. *Redox Biol.* 5, 176–185. doi: 10.1016/j.redox.2015. 04.012
- Rima, D., Shiv, B. K., Bhavna, C., Shilpa, B., and Saima, K. (2016). Oxidative stress induced damage to paternal genome and impact of meditation and yoga - can it reduce incidence of childhood cancer? *Asian Pac. J. Cancer Prev.* 17, 4517–4525.
- Sanchez-Ortiz, R., Perez-Alvarez, V., and Bobadilla Lugo, R. A. (2007). Vasoactive properties of antidepressant N-alkyl derivatives. *Proc. West. Pharmacol. Soc.* 50, 93–94.
- Shokolenko, I., Venediktova, N., Bochkareva, A., Wilson, G. L., and Alexeyev, M. F. (2009). Oxidative stress induces degradation of mitochondrial DNA. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 37, 2539–2548. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkp100
- Szasz, B. K., Mike, A., Karoly, R., Gerevich, Z., Illes, P., Vizi, E. S., et al. (2007). Direct inhibitory effect of fluoxetine on N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors in the central nervous system. *Biol. Psychiatry* 62, 1303–1309. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2007.04.014
- Thilagavathi, J., Kumar, M., Mishra, S. S., Venkatesh, S., Kumar, R., and Dada, R. (2013a). Analysis of sperm telomere length in men with idiopathic infertility. *Arch. Gynecol. Obstet.* 287, 803–807. doi: 10.1007/s00404-012-2632-8
- Thilagavathi, J., Mishra, S. S., Kumar, M., Vemprala, K., Deka, D., Dhadwal, V., et al. (2013b). Analysis of telomere length in couples experiencing idiopathic recurrent pregnancy loss. J. Assist. Reprod. Genet. 30, 793–798. doi: 10.1007/s10815-013-9993-1
- Ungvari, Z., Pacher, P., Kecskemeti, V., and Koller, A. (1999). Fluoxetine dilates isolated small cerebral arteries of rats and attenuates constrictions to serotonin,

norepinephrine, and a voltage-dependent Ca⁽²⁺⁾ channel opener. *Stroke* 30, 1949–1954. doi: 10.1161/01.STR.30.9.1949

- Vallee, N., Gaillard, S., Peinnequin, A., Risso, J. J., and Blatteau, J. E. (2013). Evidence of cell damages caused by circulating bubbles: high level of free mitochondrial DNA in plasma of rats. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 115, 1526–1532. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00025.2013
- Vallee, N., Meckler, C., Risso, J. J., and Blatteau, J. E. (2012). Neuroprotective role of the TREK-1 channel in decompression sickness. J. Appl. Physiol. 112, 1191–1196. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01100.2011
- Vallee, N., Lambrechts, K., De Maistre, S., Royal, P., Mazella, J., Borsotto, M., et al. (2016). Fluoxetine protection in decompression sickness in mice is enhanced by blocking TREK-1 potassium channel with the "spadin" antidepressant. *Front. Physiol.* 7:42. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2016.00042
- Witte, J., Kahler, W., Wunderlich, T., Radermacher, P., Wohlrab, C., and Koch, A. (2014). Dose-time dependency of hyperbaric hyperoxia-induced DNA strand breaks in human immune cells visualized with the comet assay. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 41, 171–181.
- World Health Organization and OECD Health Statistics (2014). *Health at a Glance: Europe 2014; OECD Health Statistics. Choice: Current Reviews for Academic Libraries.*

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Cosnard, De Maistre, Abraini, Chazalviel, Blatteau, Risso and Vallée. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Angiotensin Converting Enzyme Inhibitor Has a Protective Effect on Decompression Sickness in Rats

Aleksandra Mazur, Anthony Guernec, Jacky Lautridou, Julie Dupas, Emmanuel Dugrenot, Marc Belhomme, Michael Theron and François Guerrero*

EA4324 ORPHY, Institut Brestois Santé Agro Matière, Université de Bretagne Occidentale, Brest, France

Introduction: Commercial divers, high altitude pilots, and astronauts are exposed to some inherent risk of decompression sickness (DCS), though the mechanisms that trigger are still unclear. It has been previously showed that diving may induce increased levels of serum angiotensin converting enzyme. The renin angiotensin aldosterone system (RAAS) is one of the most important regulators of blood pressure and fluid volume. The purpose of the present study was to control the influence of angiotensin II on the appearance of DCS.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Ovidiu Constantin Baltatu, Anhembi Morumbi University, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Carlos Rocha Oliveira, Anhembi Morumbi University, Brazil Jacques Regnard, University of Franche-Comté, France

> *Correspondence: François Guerrero francois.guerrero@univ-brest.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Integrative Physiology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Physiology

Received: 11 May 2017 Accepted: 18 January 2018 Published: 01 March 2018

Citation:

Mazur A, Guernec A, Lautridou J, Dupas J, Dugrenot E, Belhomme M, Theron M and Guerrero F (2018) Angiotensin Converting Enzyme Inhibitor Has a Protective Effect on Decompression Sickness in Rats. Front. Physiol. 9:64. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00064

Methods: Sprague Dawley rats have been pre-treated with inhibitor of angiotensin Il receptor type 1 (losartan; 10 mg/kg), angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitor (enalapril; 10 mg/kg), and calcium-entry blocker (nifedipine; 20 mg/kg). The experimental groups were treated for 4 weeks before exposure to hyperbaric pressure while controls were not treated. Seventy-five rats were subjected to a simulated dive at 1000 kPa absolute pressure for 45 min before starting decompression. Clinical assessment took place over a period of 60 min after surfacing. Blood samples were collected for measurements of TBARS, interleukin 6 (IL-6), angiotensin II (ANG II) and ACE.

Results: The diving protocol induced 60% DCS in non-treated animals. This ratio was significantly decreased after treatment with enalapril, but not other vasoactive drugs. Enalapril did not change ANG II or ACE concentration, while losartant decreased post dive level of ACE but not ANG II. None of the treatment modified the effect of diving on TBARS and IL-6 values.

Conclusion: Results suggests that the rennin angiotensin system is involved in a process of triggering DCS but this has to be further investigated. However, a vasorelaxation mediated process, which potentially could increase the load of inert gas during hyperbaric exposure, and antioxidant properties were excluded by our results.

Keywords: renin-angiotensin system, calcium channel blocker, decompression illness, vasomotion, animal model, angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, angiotensin receptor antagonist

INTRODUCTION

Decompression sickness (DCS) is the most serious danger for Self-Contained Underwater Breathing Apparatus (SCUBA) divers. It is a systemic pathology displaying a wide range of symptoms including minor ones such as skin rashes up to more serious clinical outcomes like neurological damage, cardiac collapse and death (Vann et al., 2011). Spinal cord DCS, which is the more severe form of DCS, represents 40-45% of total DCS cases and manifests in a broad array of symptoms that can result in severe morbidity, life-long disabilities, and even death. Among these most serious cases, 20-30% of divers will suffer definitive sequelae. DCS is strongly connected with vascular bubble formation resulting from supersaturation during inadequate decompression (Eftedal et al., 2007). However, it has been stated that only 13% of its appearance can be explained by these venous gas emboli (VGE) alone (Ljubkovic et al., 2010), and even high amounts of circulating bubbles do not necessarily lead to DCS (Bakovic et al., 2008). This shows that although necessary the presence of bubbles is not sufficient to evoke DCS.

One possible, and repeatedly hypothesized, mechanism could rely on the well-documented diving-induced impairment of vascular function (Brubakk et al., 2005; Lambrechts et al., 2013a; Mazur et al., 2016). In line with this hypothesis, administration of nitric oxide (NO) donors decreases both the amount of circulating bubbles (Dujić et al., 2006; Møllerløkken et al., 2006) and the probability of DCS (Wisløff et al., 2004), while blockade of NO production increases the probability of DCS (Wisloff et al., 2003; Mazur et al., 2014). In addition, pretreatment with the PDE5 inhibitor sildenafil led to increased occurrence of DCS (Blatteau et al., 2013) which suggests that the level of circulating NO rather than its vasodilating action could be involved in the development of DCS. However, circulating levels of NO assessed after diving failed to show any modification. Indeed, blood nitrate concentration was not different after a single open water sea dive with air or nitrox (Marinovic et al., 2012; Lambrechts et al., 2013b; Theunissen et al., 2013) compared with before the dive.

The renin angiotensin aldosterone system (RAAS) is one of the most important regulators of blood pressure, fluid volume, and sodium and potassium balance. Angiotensin II (Ang II) is produced by the conversion of Angiotensin I (ANG I) by the angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE), an enzyme which is abundant in the lungs, bound to endothelial cells and is also found in many other organs including the kidney. Increased levels of serum ACE have been reported after decompression and at even higher levels following DCS (Thorsen et al., 2006). Although not the only peptide formed by RAAS, Ang II is the major active metabolite and exerts its effects via AT1 and AT2 receptors. Stimulation of AT1 receptors by Ang II is responsible for Ang II evoked contraction of smooth muscle cells, enhancement of sympathetic outflow and release of aldosterone by the adrenal gland. AT1 receptor may also increase oxidative stress and indirectly reduce bioavailabilty of the greatly vasoactive NO (Newsholme et al., 2010), promote formation of endothelial microparticules (Yang et al., 2014) and inflammation-related processes (Pacurari et al., 2014). AT2 receptors stimulate the generation of procoagulant microparticles (Cordazzo et al., 2013) and promote thrombosis in the microcirculation (Senchenkova et al., 2010). All of these have been proven to trigger diving-related physiological changes. Indeed, altered vascular permeability (Gempp et al., 2013), platelet aggregation (Pontier et al., 2012), release of microparticles and inflammation (Thom et al., 2015), as well as oxidative stress (Mazur et al., 2016) have been evidenced post-dive. Recently, we found that plasmatic concentration of AngII was decreased after the dive in asymptomatic rats but not animals which suffered DCS (Mazur et al., 2016). This led us to hypothesize that maintaining the concentration of circulating Ang II could be part of the mechanisms leading to DCS.

That is why in this study we decided to control its influence on appearance of DCS events after a simulative dive *in vivo* in male Sprague Dawley rats. ANG II was blocked on two different levels: production by long-term angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor with enalapril and its direct action through angiotensin II receptor type 1 by long-term inhibition of AT1 with losartan. Treated rats were compared with the control nottreated group. To further assess whether vasomotion-related mechanisms are involved we included the effect of long-term calcium-entry blockade, assessed by nifedipine treatment, which would show non-ANG II, non-NO regulation of vasomotion and its importance in decompression sickness appearance after a simulative *in vivo* dive.

METHODS

All experiments were conducted in accordance with the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals published by the US National Institutes of Health (National Institutes of Health Publication No. 85-23, revised 1996), and national laws from the French Ministry of Agriculture. They were formally approved by the Université de Bretagne Occidentale animal research ethics committee.

Animals

Eighty-three male Sprague Dawley rats were obtained from Janvier SAS (France) 5 weeks before exposure to pressure. Before treatment the rats were allowed to become accustomed to the facility for a week. They were housed in an environmentally controlled room (temperature $21 \pm 1^{\circ}$ C, relative humidity $27 \pm 16\%$, 12-12h light-dark cycle) and fed standard rat chow.

Animals were randomly divided into six groups. Four groups, based on pharmaceutical intervention, were compared post-dive with the fifth, untreated diving control group for susceptibility to DCS. To control for the influence of either diving itself or treatment before diving on plasmatic markers, an additional untreated non-diving control group (n = 8) was included.

Drugs

The treatment lasted 4 weeks and drugs were administrated orally in drinking water. Enalapril (Enalapril EG 20 mg) as an ACE inhibitor (n = 15) and losartan (TEVA) as an AT1 receptor antagonist (n = 15) were dissolved directly in tap water and given at the dose of 10 mg/kg/day, a dose that has been demonstrated to cause maximal inhibition of ACE activities or blockade of AT1 receptors (Matsuyama and Kitani, 1996). Nifedipine (Sigma Aldrich, Paris, France) as a Ca²⁺ channel blocker (n = 15) was administrated at the dose of 20 mg/kg/day (Cao et al., 2010). Due to its low in-water solubility this drug was first dissolved in absolute ethanol (final alcohol concentration 1.2%vol.vol⁻¹). To discount any confounding influence of alcohol, an additional alcohol control group (n = 15) was created, where 1.2% vol.vol⁻¹ ethanol was added to drinking water given to rats. Fresh solutions of all drugs were prepared daily and consumption was monitored. Once per week body weight and systolic blood pressure were measured. After 4 weeks of treatment the rats were placed in a 130-liter hyperbaric chamber (Comex, Marseille, France) and performed a simulated dive.

Blood Pressure Measurement

Resting caudal artery Systolic Blood Pressure (SBP) was obtained indirectly by the tail photoplethysmographic technique (IITC INC/Life Science Instruments, Woodland Hills, USA). All rats underwent 1 week of habituation to the procedure prior to the experiment. Measurements were made in front of a radiator at 29–30°C to vasodilate the tail artery. In each group baseline SBP was measured once during the treatment period and then again on the day before each compression protocol. Presented values of SBP are the mean of three separate readings obtained during the last measurement. Mean SBP values after the treatment, but before compression, were compared with those obtained in control animals.

Simulated Dive Protocol

Because both age and weight are known to influence the probability of DCS (Buzzacott et al., 2016), animals used in these experiments were all the same age (12 weeks old) and similar weights (450 \pm 50 g) on the day of the experiment. The simulated dive protocol has been previously described (Mazur et al., 2016). Briefly, rats from each group were placed in a dry hyperbaric chamber. Compression and decompression were at a rate of 100 kPa.min⁻¹. Diving rats were compressed with air up to 1000 kPa absolute pressure and remained under this pressure for 45 min. Three decompression stops were performed during the ascent: 5 min at 200 kPa, 5 min at 160 kPa, and 10 min at 130 kPa. Total duration of the hyperbaric exposure was 83 min. All dive depths were monitored using a modified personal dive computer (Puk, Mares, Rapallo, Italy). This protocol has been used in our previous experiments and reliably induces about 63% of DCS. A non-diving control group of rats was similarly confined, (but not exposed to elevated ambient pressure), and observed for 1 h before physiological investigation. Following the observation period the rats were anesthetized by intramuscular injection of ketamine (80 mg/kg) and xylazin (15 mg/kg). After blood and organs had been collected the rats were euthanized with pentobarbital.

An additional 48 control rats from a previous experiment were added to the 15 control rats in this study, thus raising the control to treatment ratio to 4:1. These rats underwent the same diving protocol, were handled the same way, had similar weight and were the same age on the day of the simulative dive.

Classification of DCS

Animals were scored as having DCS only when displaying one or more symptoms of: respiratory distress, difficulty walking, paralysis, or convulsions (Arieli et al., 2009). The classification of DCS and analytical method were decided a priori to the experiment. To minimize the potential for animal suffering a pain/distress scale was approved by the Animal Research Ethics Committee and no rats displayed signs of distress at or above the level where early euthanasia was required. In nearly all nonfatal cases of DCS the rats appeared to recover fully by the end of the observation period, to the point where they were indistinguishable from rats without DCS. Other studies using an ED-50 rat model have classified their outcome variables as DCS vs. No-DCS, whereby the marginal cases were combined with the dead, or the classification was Dead vs. Not-Dead, where the marginal cases were combined with the asymptomatic. In this study the ternary classification of "No DCS" (no symptoms), mild "DCS" (with at least one symptoms excluding death within the observation period) or severe DCS ("Death" within 1 h) was retained to maximize statistical power, as described by Buzzacott et al. (2014).

Blood Sampling and Plasmatic Markers

Blood samples were collected immediately following anesthesia or death in a 2 mL eppendorf tube with 30 µl 7.5% EDTA as an anticoagulant, centrifuged at 1000 g and 4°C for 15 min, aliquoted and stored at -80° C until the assay. To explore which regulation loop was involved in DCS appearance we measured different biomarkers in plasma from the non-diving, diving with "No DCS" and mild "DCS" groups. Thiobarbituric Acid Reactive Substances (TBARS) was chosen as an indicator of oxidative stress and Interleukin 6 (IL-6), a pleiotropic cytokine associated with the inflammation process. Additionally, levels of angiotensin II (ANG II) as a peptide hormone that causes vasoconstriction and ACE an enzyme responsible for conversion of angiotensin I (ANG I) to its active form ANG II was measured to track the influence of the renin-angiotensin system on the appearance of DCS. Plasmatic concentrations were determined using commercially available ELISA assay kits; TBARS Assay Kit (Cayman Chemical Company, Ann Arbor, MI), ACE Assay Kit (EIAab, Wuhan, China) and Il-6 Rat ELISA Kit provided by ABCAM, (Paris, France). All ELISA samples were run in duplicate in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using SAS ver. 9.3 (SAS, Cary, North Carolina). An ordinal logistic regression model was constructed as shown in Equation 1, using a cumulative logit function appropriate for ordinal, polychotomous dependent variables.

$$DCS = \beta_0 + \beta_1 TREATMENT + \beta_2 WEIGHT$$
(1)

Where DCS was 0 = asymptomatic, 1 = alive for 1 h but with signs of DCS, 2 = dead within 1 h. WEIGHT was the weight of each rat on the day of compression in grams, TREATMENT indicates whether each rat was treated with enalapril, losartan, or not treated (control). A similar but separate model was created for nifedipine which was compared with the alcohol group and also to the non-treatment control group. Data from kit measurements were analyzed using Statistica software (ver. 10, StatSoft France, 2011). Differences between the concentrations of plasmatic ACE, ANG II, TBARS, and IL-6 after the diving simulation were first analyzed for normality. If data were parametric we proceeded with one way ANOVA. Upon identifying significant differences in the ANOVA, a Dunnett *post-hoc* test was used to interrogate relevant parameters. For non-parametrically distributed results we ran ANOVA with a Kruskal–Wallis test. Data were considered significant at p < 0.05and reported as means \pm SE for indicated samples.

RESULTS

Blood Pressure Measurements

Systolic Blood pressure decreased in all rats that received antihypertensive drugs. It was significantly lower after the administration of enalapril (98 \pm 2.3 mmHg) when compared with the control group (120 \pm 2.2 mmHg, p < 0.01). Losartan (112 \pm 2.9 mmHg) and nifedipine (112 \pm 2.2 mmHg) showed a tendency to decrease SBP and the alcohol treatment did not change the blood pressure (117 \pm 2.7 mmHg).

DCS Outcome

The diving protocol induced 60% DCS in the diving control group (Figure 1). Death appeared in 77% of the affected rats before the end of the observation period (usually during the last minutes of ascent or within 30 min after hyperbaric exposure). The remaining 33% of the affected rats all survived the observation period. The additional control group from a previous experiment was not significantly different in DCS outcome to the 15 control rats in this experiment, therefore these groups were merged. Due to its narrow range between animals, body weight had no significant influence upon DCS outcome in this experiment. Pre-treatment with enalapril lowered the ratio of DCS when compared with combined diving controls (p = 0.01). Enalapril also appeared to be significantly protective compared to losartan, which did not differ from the combined diving controls. Treatment with nifedipine did not significantly alter the appearance of DCS (Figure 2). The outcome of DCS in the alcohol group was also no different when compared with the combined diving control rats, which indicates that ethanol itself had no influence on the appearance of DCS (Buzzacott et al., 2015).

ACE, ANG II, TBARS and IL-6 Assays

Plasma ACE values are presented in **Figure 3**. Levels of ACE were not significantly different in control diving rats from the non-diving control group. We observed significantly lower post-dive concentrations in animals treated with losartan (p = 0.02), nifedipine (p < 0.10), or alcohol (p < 0.10) when compared with non-diving controls. Conversely, treatment with enalapril did not change the post-dive level of ACE when compared with either non-diving or diving controls.

Active forms of ANG II values are shown in Figure 4. The diving group did not differ significantly when compared with



FIGURE 1 Appearance of DCS among control rats and rats treated with enalapril and losartan. Appearance of DCS among the control rats and rats treated with enalapril and losartan expressed as a percentage of the total number of the rats in each group. Histogram in black represents the rats suffering severe DCS, stripes are rats with mild DCS and dots are the asymptomatic group *p < 0.05.





the non-diving group. Similarly, neither enalapril nor losartan modified post-dive levels of ANG II. Plasmatic concentration of ANG was significantly higher after the dive in rats that received alcohol alone or alcohol and nifedipine than in the diving control group (p = 0.01). However, nifedipine did not show a significant effect when compared with the alcohol group, which indicates that alcohol itself significantly elevated levels of ANG.

TBARS values are shown in **Figure 5**. Their level was significantly elevated among all diving groups when compared with non-diving control rats (p < 0.04), But there was no difference between treated groups.

IL-6 levels (**Figure 6**) were measured only in the diving groups. IL-6 did not significantly change in enalapril or losartan treated rats when compared with the diving control group. Nifedipine treatment stimulated a significant decrease of IL-6 levels when compared with the alcohol group (p = 0.001).



FIGURE 3 | ACE plasma levels for all diving groups with treatment compared with diving control and non-diving rats. ACE plasma levels expressed as ng/ml (mean \pm SEM), for all the diving groups with treatment compared with diving control and non-diving rats. *p < 0.05.



Alcohol itself did not differ from basal values when compared with the diving control group (p = 0.76).

DISCUSSION

The main focus of this study was to assess whether the renin angiotensin system has an influence on the appearance of DCS. Additionally, by chronic administration of substances which inhibit either the formation of Ang II or its action on the vessels, or promotes vasomotion independently of the RAAS and NOcGMP pathways, we aimed to confirm (i): whether the RAAS could be involved in the development of DCS and, if so, (ii): by which mechanisms.

A decrease in systolic blood pressure indicated that all of the drugs were efficiently administrated. However, because enelapril decreased SBP significantly more than either losartan or nifedipine we cannot exclude the hypothesis that lower blood pressure could have been protective against DCS. Also the effect obtained can be a dose related process thus we cannot exclude the





scenario that other drugs would influence the outcome of DCS when administrated in a higher doses.

Among the drugs influencing the renin-angiotensin system, the angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor enalapril appeared to significantly decrease the ratio of accidents while the angiotensin receptor blocker (ARB) losartan did not change the outcome. Such a divergent effect between these two drugs has been recently discussed (Strauss and Hall, 2016). Indeed, the authors claimed that although both drugs lower blood pressure, ACE inhibitors but not ARBs may also produce a pressure independent benefit and reduce the risk of myocardial infarction in people with cardiovascular risk factors. Similarly, we found that only the ACE inhibitor prevented DCS. This difference in susceptibility to DCS may be explained by the differently acting mechanisms of those drugs. Indeed, enalapril block the formation of angiotensin II and, thus, lowers or suppress its concentration while losartan blocks the effect through the AT1 receptor only. Our initial hypothesis leading this study was based on a previous work by our group which showed that the same hyperbaric protocol is associated with decreased plasmatic concentration of Ang II in animals with no signs of DCS while unchanged in the ones which suffer DCS (Mazur et al., 2016). Because ANG II is responsible for a number of diverse actions in the body, many of them connected with diving-physiology such as increased oxidative stress (Newsholme et al., 2010), control of inflammation-related processes (Davis, 2006) and participation in the thrombotic process (López-Farré et al., 2001), we thus hypothesized that keeping the post-dive concentration of ANGII low enough could prevent DCS. To do so, we compared the effect of enalapril with losartan, which do not act on ANGII concentration. That in the present study the plasmatic concentration of Ang II is unchanged in the control group, in which 60% of the animals suffer DCS, confirms these previous data. However, in the present study both enalapril and losartan failed to decrease plasmatic concentration of ANGII. Indeed, according to previous studies, plasmatic ACE level should have increased after enalapril treatment (Costerousse et al., 1998) while plasmatic level of ANG II decreased (Zhang et al., 2012). Though this confirms that the SRAA is probably involved in the triggering of DCS; it also indicates that enalapril acted through other mechanism(s) that the lowering of AngII.

Diving-induced oxidative stress is well-documented. Previous data indicate that the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) already increases during the stay at depth (Wang et al., 2015a), and that it is further increased by decompression stress in a dose-dependent manner (Mazur et al., 2016). Based on these observations, it was hypothesized that increased oxidative stress could participate to the development of DCS. In our present study, levels of TBARS increased among all diving groups regardless of the treatments, which is consistent with that diving-induced oxidative stress. ANG II may locally produce superoxide-mediated vascular dysfunction (Newsholme et al., 2010) and is known as a pro-oxidative substance (Durand and Lombard, 2013). It has been proven that drugs used in the treatment of cardiovascular risk factors and especially ACE inhibitors have anti-inflammatory properties by acting as antioxidants. They prevent lipoprotein oxidation and nitric oxide quenching (Osiecki, 2004). However, in our study not only TBARS were not decreased by our treatments, but they were also not significantly different in the enalapril treated group than in the others despite significantly different DCS outcomes. This suggests that the protective effect of enalapril treatment is not due to its antioxidant effect. More generally, this result is in line with data from our team showing that the protective effect of anti-agregant is not associated with decreased post-dive oxidative stress (Lambrechts et al., 2015) and that pre-treatment with antioxidant did not prevent the occurrence of DCS in rats (Wang et al., 2015b), thus pointing a lack of relationship between oxidative stress and DCS.

Because inflammation has been repeatedly reported after diving, we also assessed whether enalapril treatment could act through its anti-inflammatory action. Previous studies showed that IL-6 is increased with DCS (Ersson et al., 1998; Blatteau et al., 2012; Bao et al., 2015) but not asymptomatic individuals (Chen et al., 2011; Blatteau et al., 2012). In our study rats treated with enalapril did not have modified levels of this biomarker. Treatment with nifedipine appeared to reduce levels of IL-6. This effect, however, did not change the outcome of DCS among nifedipine treated rats, suggesting that inflammation through IL-6 was not solely responsible for DCS. However there are many other markers which could be involved in establishing the inflammatory effect and they have been not studied here, thus we cannot definitively exclude this hypothesis.

Another property of ACE inhibitors not shared by ANG receptor blockers is their preventive effect on the breakdown of bradykinin. Bradykinin exerts an antithrombotic action through inhibition of both platelet aggregation and circulating PAI-I levels and is a potent stimulator of tissue plasminogen activator. Patients with chronic heart failure that have been treated with ACE inhibitors had reduced fibrinogen and endothelial von Willebrand factor levels when compared with baseline (Gibbs et al., 2001). Decreases in post-dive platelet count have been previously shown (Pontier et al., 2008; Ostrowski et al., 2011). Additionaly pre-treatment with an antiplatelet agent (abciximab) pretreatment has a strong protective effect on decompression risk by significantly improving DCS outcome (Lambrechts et al., 2015). Finally, increased PAI-1 levels (Eftedal et al., 2012) have been previously reported in rats in a context of decompression sickness. Thus, an improvement in prothrombotic state through increased bioavailability of bradykinin following treatment with ACE inhibitors would be consistent with the protective effect of enalapril but not losartan. Furthermore, ACE inhibition increases the release of nitric oxide (NO), which administration has been shown to prevent DCS in animals (Wisløff et al., 2004), through the accumulation of bradykinin (Cheetham et al., 2000). The effects of bradykinin have not been previously studied in either diving or DCS but could be an interesting new path to investigate.

Finally, we also assessed whether the influence of the RAAS on DCS could be related to its influence on vascular tone. We aimed to inhibit contraction through different pathways. Treatment with nifedipine, a specific blocker of L-type voltage dependent Ca^{2+} channels, aimed to inhibit direct vasoconstriction by influx of extracellular Ca^{2+} whereas blockade of the effect of ANG II, a secondary messenger dependent pathway, was obtained by losartan and enalapril. Neither losartan nor nifedipine altered the likelihood of DCS when compared with the combined diving control group, suggesting that the protective effect of enalapril probably not relies on vasodilating properties.

The main finding of this study is that chronic treatment with enalapril significantly protected rats from suffering DCS while neither losartan or nifedipine treatments influenced the outcome of the dive. The mechanism by which enalapril exerted this positive influence is still unclear but we may exclude antioxidant and anti-inflammatory properties as well as increased gas load induced by increased vasorelaxation. We instead hypothesize that this effect could be due to the influence of enalapril on bradykinin. This has to be further investigated before the influence of ANG II upon developing of DCS will be understood.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AM, AG, JD, MT, and FG: conception and design of research; AM, JL, ED, MB, and FG: performed experiments; AM, AG, and

FG: analyzed data; AM, AG, MT, and FG: interpreted results of experiments; AM: prepared figures; AM, MT, and FG: drafted manuscript; AM, AG, JL, MB, MT, and FG: edited and revised manuscript; AM, AG, JL, JD, ED, MB, MT, and FG: approved final version of manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Arieli, R., Boaron, E., and Abramovich, A. (2009). Combined effect of denucleation and denitrogenation on the risk of decompression sickness in rats. J. Appl. Physiol. 106, 1453–1458. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.91146.2008
- Bakovic, D., Glavas, D., Palada, I., Breskovic, T., Fabijanic, D., Obad, A., et al. (2008). High-grade bubbles in left and right heart in an asymptomatic diver at rest after surfacing. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 79, 626–628 doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2244.2008
- Bao, X. C., Chen, H., Fang, Y. Q., Yuan, H. R., You, P., Ma, J., et al. (2015). Clopidogrel reduces the inflammatory response of lung in a rat model of decompression sickness. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 211, 9–16. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2015.02.003
- Blatteau, J. E., Barre, S., Pascual, A., Castagna, O., Abraini, J. H., Risso, J. J., et al. (2012). Protective effects of fluoxetine on decompression sickness in mice. *PLoS ONE* 7:e49069. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0049069
- Blatteau, J. E., Brubakk, A.O., Gempp, E., Castagna, O., Risso, J. J., Vallée, N., et al. (2013). Sidenafil pre-treatment promotes decompression sickness in rats. *PLoS ONE* 8:e60639. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0060639
- Brubakk, A. O., Duplancic, D., Valic, Z., Palada, I., Obad, A., Bakovic, D., et al. (2005). A single air dive reduces arterial endothelial function in man: air dive and endothelial function. *J. Physiol.* 566, 901–906. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2005.089862
- Buzzacott, P., Mazur, A., Wang, Q., Lambrechts, K., Theron, M., and Guerrero, F. (2015). A rat model of chronic moderate alcohol consumption and risk of decompression sickness. *Diving Hyperb. Med.* 45, 75–78.
- Buzzacott, P., Mazur, A., Wang, Q., Lambrechts, K., Theron, M., Mansourati, J., et al. (2014). A new measure of decompression sickness in the rat. *Biomed Res. Int.* 2014, 1–6. doi: 10.1155/2014/123581
- Buzzacott, P., Theron, M., Mazur, A., Wang, Q., Lambrechts, K., Eftedal, I., et al. (2016). Age, weight and decompression sickness in rats. *Arch. Physiol. Biochem.* 122, 67–69. doi: 10.3109/13813455.2016.1140787
- Cao, Q. R., Cui, J. H., Park, J. B., Han, H. K., Lee, J., Oh, K. T., et al. (2010). Effect of food components and dosing times on the oral pharmacokinetics of nifedipine in rats. *Int. J. Pharm.* 396, 39–44. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpharm.2010.06.002
- Cheetham, C., Collis, J., O'Driscoll, G., Stanton, K., Taylor, R., and Green, D. (2000). Losartan, an angiotensin type 1 receptor antagonist, improves endothelial function in non-insulin-dependent diabetes. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 36, 1461–1466 doi: 10.1016/S0735-1097(00)00933-5
- Chen, Y., Montcalm-Smith, E., Schlaerth, C., Auker, C., and McCarron, R. M. (2011). Acclimation to decompression: stress and cytokine gene expression in rat lungs. J. Appl. Physiol. 111, 1007–1013. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01402.2010
- Cordazzo, C., Neri, T., Petrini, S., Lombardi, S., Balia, C., Cianchetti, S., et al. (2013). Angiotensin II induces the generation of procoagulant microparticles by human mononuclear cells via an angiotensin type 2 receptor-mediated pathway. *Thromb. Res.* 131, e168–e174. doi: 10.1016/j.thromres.2013.01.019
- Costerousse, O., Allegrini, J., Clozel, J. P., Ménard, J., and Alhenc-Gelas, F. (1998). Angiotensin I - converting enzyme inhibition but not angiotensin II suppression alters angiotensin I-converting enzyme gene expression in vessels and epithelia. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 284, 1180–1187.
- Davis, P. A. (2006). Early markers of inflammation in a high angiotensin II stateresults of studies in Bartter's/Gitelman's syndromes. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* 21, 1697–1701. doi: 10.1093/ndt/gfl112
- Dujić, Z., Palada, I., Valic, Z., Duplancić, D., Obad, A., Wisløff, U., et al. (2006). Exogenous nitric oxide and bubble formation in divers. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 38, 1432–1435. doi: 10.1249/01.mss.0000228936.78 916.23

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work is part of the PHYPODE European network. This study was supported by the European Commission under the FP7-PEOPLE-2010-ITN program (grant agreement $n^{\circ}264816$).

- Durand, M. J., and Lombard, J. H. (2013). Low-Dose angiotensin II infusion restores vascular function in cerebral arteries of high salt-fed rats by increasing copper/zinc superoxide dimutase expression. *Am. J. Hypertens.* 26, 739–747. doi: 10.1093/ajh/hpt015
- Eftedal, I., Jørgensen, A., Røsbjørgen, R., Flatberg, A., and Brubakk, A. O. (2012). Early genetic responses in rat vascular tissue after simulated diving. *Physiol. Genomics* 44, 1201–1207. doi: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00073.2012
- Eftedal, O. S., Lydersen, S., and Brubakk, A. O. (2007). The relationship between venous gas bubbles and adverse effects of decompression after air dives. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 34, 99–105.
- Ersson, A., Linder, C., Ohlsson, K., and Ekholm, A. (1998). Cytokine response after acute hyperbaric exposure in the rat. Undersea Hyperb. Med. 25, 217–221
- Gempp, E., Lacroix, G., Cournac, J. M., and Louge, P. (2013). Severe capillary leak syndrome after inner ear decompression sickness in a recreational scuba diver. J. Emerg. Med. 45, 70–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jemermed.2012.11.101
- Gibbs, C. R., Blann, A. D., Watson, R. D., and Lip, G. Y. (2001). Abnormalities of hemorheological, endothelial, and platelet function in patients with chronic heart failure in sinus rhythm : effects of angiotensinconverting enzyme inhibitor and -blocker therapy. *Circulation* 103, 1746–1751. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.103.13.1746
- Lambrechts, K., Pontier, J. M., Balestra, C., Mazur, A., Wang, Q., Buzzacott, P., et al. (2013a). Effect of a single, open-sea, air scuba dive on human micro- and macrovascular function. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 113, 2637–2645. doi: 10.1007/s00421-013-2676-x
- Lambrechts, K., Pontier, J. M., Mazur, A., Buzzacott, P., Morin, J., Wang, Q., et al. (2013b). Effect of decompression-induced bubble formation on highly trained divers microvascular function. *Physiol. Rep.* 1:e00142. doi: 10.1002/phy2.142
- Lambrechts, K., Pontier, J. M., Mazur, A., Theron, M., Buzzacott, P., Wang, Q., et al. (2015). Mechanism of action of antiplatelet drugs on decompression sickness in rats: a protective effect of anti-GPIIbIIIa therapy. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 118, 1234–1239. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00125.2015
- Ljubkovic, M., Marinovic, J., Obad, A., Breskovic, T., Gaustad, S. E., and Dujic, Z. (2010). High incidence of venous and arterial gas emboli at rest after trimix diving without protocol violations. J. Appl. Physiol. 109, 1670–1674. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01369.2009
- López-Farré, A., Sánchez de Miguel, L., Montón, M., Jiménez, A., Lopez-Bloya, A., Gómez, J., et al. (2001). Angiotensin II AT(1) receptor antagonists and platelet a,ctivation. *Nephrol. Dial. Transplant.* 16(Suppl. 1), 45–49. doi: 10.1093/ndt/16.suppl_1.45
- Marinovic, J., Ljubkovic, M., Breskovic, T., Gunjaca, G., Obad, A., Modun, D., et al. (2012). Effects of successive air and nitrox dives on human vascular function. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 112, 2131–2137. doi: 10.1007/s00421-011-2187-6
- Matsuyama, T., and Kitani, A. (1996). The role of VCAM-1 molecule in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid synovitis. *Hum. Cell* 9, 187–192.
- Mazur, A., Buzzacott, P., Lambrechts, K., Wang, Q., Belhomme, M., Theron, M., et al. (2014). Different effect of L-NAME treatment on susceptibility to decompression sickness in male and female rats. *Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metab.* 39, 1280–1285. doi: 10.1139/apnm-2014-0148
- Mazur, A., Lambrechts, K., Wang, Q., Belhomme, M., Theron, M., Buzzacott, P., et al. (2016). Influence of decompression sickness on vasocontraction of isolated rat vessels. J. Appl. Physiol. 120, 784–791. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00139.2015
- Møllerløkken, A., Berge, V. J., Jørgensen, A., Wisløff, U., and Brubakk, A. O. (2006). Effect of a short-acting NO donor on bubble formation from a saturation dive in pigs. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 101, 1541–1545. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.01191.2005
- Newsholme, P., Homem De Bittencourt, P. I., O'Hagan, C., De Vito, G., Murphy, C., and Krause, M. S. (2010). Exercise and possible molecular mechanisms of

protection from vascular disease and diabetes: the central role of ROS and nitric oxide. *Clin. Sci.* 118, 341–349. doi: 10.1042/CS20090433

- Osiecki, H. (2004). The role of chronic inflammation in cardiovascular disease and its regulation by nutrients. *Altern. Med. Rev. J. Clin. Ther.* 9, 32–53.
- Ostrowski, R. P., Lo, T., and Zhang, J. H. (2011). The pacific chapter annual meeting of the undersea & hyperbaric medical society. *Med. Gas Res.* 1:19 doi: 10.1186/2045-9912-1-19
- Pacurari, M., Kafoury, R., Tchounwou, P. B., and Ndebele, K. (2014). The reninangiotensin-aldosterone system in vascular inflammation and remodeling. *Int. J. Inflamm.* 2014, 1–13. doi: 10.1155/2014/689360
- Pontier, J. M., Blatteau, J. E., and Vallée, N. (2008). Blood platelet count and severity of decompression sickness in rats after a provocative dive. *Aviat. Space Environ. Med.* 79, 761–764. doi: 10.3357/ASEM.2299.2008
- Pontier, J. M., Gempp, E., and Ignatescu, M. (2012). Blood platelet-derived microparticles release and bubble formation after an open-sea air dive. *Appl. Physiol. Nutr. Metab.* 37, 888–892. doi: 10.1139/h2012-067
- Senchenkova, E. Y., Russell, J., Almeida-Paula, L. D., Harding, J. W., and Granger, D. N. (2010). Angiotensin II-Mediated microvascular thrombosis. *Hypertension* 56, 1089–1095. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.110.1 58220
- Strauss, M. H., and Hall, A. S. (2016). The divergent cardiovascular effects of angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers on myocardial infarction and death. *Prog. Cardiovasc. Dis.* 58, 473–482. doi: 10.1016/j.pcad.2015.11.004
- Theunissen, S., Guerrero, F., Sponsiello, N., Cialoni, D., Pieri, M., Germonpré, P., et al. (2013). Nitric oxide-related endothelial changes in breath-hold and scuba divers. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 40, 135–144.
- Thom, S. R., Bennett, M., Banham, N. D., Chin, W., Blake, D. F., Rosen, A., et al. (2015). Association of microparticles and neutrophil activation with decompression sickness. J. Appl. Physiol. 119, 427–434. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00380.2015
- Thorsen, E., Segadal, K., Stuhr, L. E., Troland, K., Grønning, M., Marstein, S., et al. (2006). No changes in lung function after a saturation dive to 2.5 MPa with intermittent reduction in Po2 during decompression. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 98, 270–275. doi: 10.1007/s00421-006-0276-8
- Vann, R. D., Butler, F. K., Mitchell, S. J., and Moon, R. E. (2011). Decompression illness. *Lancet* 377, 153–164. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61085-9

- Wang, Q., Guerrero, F., Mazur, A., Lambrechts, K., Buzzacott, P., Belhomme, M., et al. (2015a). Reactive oxygen species, mitochondria, and endothelial cell death during *in vitro* simulated dives. *Med. Sci. Sports Exerc.* 47, 1362–1371. doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000000563
- Wang, Q., Mazur, A., Guerrero, F., Lambrechts, K., Buzzacott, P., Belhomme, M., et al. (2015b). Antioxidants, endothelial dysfunction, and DCS: *in vitro* and *in vivo* study. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 119, 1355–1362. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00167.2015
- Wisloff, U., Richardson, R. S., and Brubakk, A. O. (2003). NOS inhibition increases bubble formation and reduces survival in sedentary but not exercised rats. J. Physiol. 546, 577–582. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2002.030338
- Wisloff, U., Richardson, R. S., and Brubakk, A. O. (2004). Exercise and nitric oxide prevent bubble formation: a novel approach to the prevention of decompression sickness?: nitric oxide, exercise training and bubble formation. *J. Physiol.* 555, 825–829. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2003.055467
- Yang, S., Zhong, Q., Qiu, Z., Chen, X., Chen, F., Mustafa, K., et al. (2014). Angiotensin II receptor type 1 autoantibodies promote endothelial microparticles formation through activating p38 MAPK pathway. *J. Hypertens.* 32, 762–770. doi: 10.1097/HJH.00000000000083
- Zhang, B. Q., Wang, G., Zhang, J. P., Hu, J. Y., Xiao, R., Lei, Z. Y., et al. (2012). Protective effects of enalapril, an angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor, on multiple organ damage following scald injury in rats. *Biotechnol. Appl. Biochem.* 59, 307–313. doi: 10.1002/bab.1027

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer CRO and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Mazur, Guernec, Lautridou, Dupas, Dugrenot, Belhomme, Theron and Guerrero. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

